

THE UNIVERSITY OF CHICAGO

THE GOOD DEATH: THE NEW AMERICAN SEARCH TO RESHAPE THE END OF LIFE

A DISSERTATION SUBMITTED TO
THE FACULTY OF THE DIVISION OF THE SOCIAL SCIENCES
IN CANDIDACY FOR THE DEGREE OF
DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION

BY
MARILYN S. WEBB

CHICAGO, ILLINOIS

JUNE 2019

Copyright Information

Copyright© 2019 by Marilyn Webb

All Rights Reserved

Parts of the Preface, Chapters 3-15, and 17 were published in my book,
The Good Death: The New American Search to Reshape the End of Life.

New York: Bantam Books, November 1997.

The copyright is Marilyn Webb.

Parts of this book have also appeared in different form in the magazines

New York, Glamour, Self, and

Ladies Home Journal.

A short version appeared as

“Death and Dying in America,” the introduction to

Hospice: A Photographic Inquiry, Washington, D.C., The Corcoran Gallery of Art/National

The copyright to all of these is Marilyn Webb.

Table of Contents

Acknowledgments	x
Preface	xi
PART I: The Thesis	1
Chapter 1	
The Art of Dying: An Historical and Theoretical Framework	1
The Middle Ages	7
Aries Phase 1: The Tame Death	9
Aries Phase 2: The Death of the Self	17
Aries Phase 3: The Remote and Imminent Death	24
Aries Phase 4: The Death of the Other	26
Aries Phase 5: The Invisible Death	28
Calls for Change	29
Hospice	40
Proposing Phase 6: The Transcendent Death	48
Maslow's Hierarchy of Needs	52
Future Thoughts	62
A Theoretical Summary	64
Chapter 2	
Research Methods: What is a Good Death?	65
The Magazine Article	66
National Study: Preliminary Research	71
Qualitative Research Methods	75
Finding a Sample	76
Informal Coding and Analysis	77

Thoughts on Sampling and Theory Building	81
PART II: The Way We Die	84
Chapter 3	
Dying Well: The Good Death of Judith Obodov Hardin	84
Introduction	84
Judith’s Story in Colorado	86
Baby Boomer Thoughts on Dying	89
The Diagnosis	91
Hope for a Cure	93
Alternatives	96
Living While Dying	100
Warriorship	109
Saying Good-bye	115
Chapter 4	
The Sorcerer’s Apprentice: Beyond the Age of Medical Miracles	122
Introduction	122
Judith’s Dying: Lessons Learned	124
The History of Medicine	127
Rounds at a Cardiology ICU in NYC	135
Medical Decision Making	149
The SUPPORT Study	158
Changing Medical School Education	165
Chapter 5	
Dying Hard: The Painful Death of Peter Ciccone	167
Introduction	167
Peter’s Story in Brooklyn	172

Treating and Transforming AIDS	175
Peter and Ron and AIDS	178
The Early Days of Treatment	184
Hospice and AIDS	186
Undertreated Pain	193
In the Words of Pain Specialists	199
Peter’s Death	209
 Chapter 6	
When Death Becomes a Blessing: The Problem of Pain	214
Introduction	214
Dr. Kathleen Foley and Pain Principles	215
Undertreatment of Pain Nationwide	228
Physicians vs. Law Enforcement	232
History of Drug Laws	237
The Rise of Better Pain Management—and of the Opioid Crisis	247
 Chapter 7	
Cascading Pain: Emotional Suffering	253
Introduction	253
More of Kathy Foley’s Pain Principles	254
The Lancet Commission	267
Believe the Patient	270
Psychological Anguish	282
Terminal Sedation	295

PART III: Changing Morality and Law	309
Chapter 8	
Tough Love: The Legacy of Karen Ann Quinlan	309
Introduction	309
Karen Ann’s Story in New Jersey	310
Law, Right-to-Life, and the Catholic Church	328
Respirators, Feeding Tubes, and Extraordinary Treatment	337
Karen Ann’s Death, Ten Years in a Coma	350
Chapter 9	
Who Decides: Law and Politics at the Edges of Life	353
Introduction	353
Nancy’s Story in Missouri	354
Law, Right-To-Life, and the Catholic Church	360
Advance Directives and Changes in the Law	373
Bioethics and Medicine	395
Joe Cruzan’s Final Journey	405
PART IV: Changing the Culture of Dying	408
Chapter 10	
Bearing the Burden: Families in Distress	408
Introduction	408
Families Under Stress	410
Hale Cobb’s Story in Suburbia	414
The Rise of Support Groups	428
How Long Does Caring Go On?	437
Cultural Differences	441

Chapter 11

Hospice: The Birth of The Modern Art of Dying	447
Introduction	447
Sister Loretta’s Teachings	448
Audrey’s Story in New York	451
Cicely Saunders and Elisabeth Kubler-Ross	455
Florence Wald: Hospice in America	460
The Hospice Philosophy	461
Children and Death	464
The Rise of Humanistic Psychology.....	468
The Path Toward Death	473
Near Death Experience and Deathbed Visions	482
Maslow and the Peak Experience	488

Chapter 12

New American Sacred: The Return of Prepared Dying	493
Introduction	493
Chogyam Trungpa, Rinpoche, and Buddhism	494
The Art of Dying	500
Dream Work, Psychotherapy, and Hallucinogenic Drugs	509
Stanislav Grof, Joan Halifax, and LSD	518
Ram Dass and Hinduism	524
Stephen and Ondrea Levine, Conscious Dying	529
Father Tom Sheedy and Catholicism	535

Chapter 13

Wisdom’s Portraits: Four Midwives at Death’s Door	545
Introduction	545
Dr. Elisabeth Kubler-Ross: Imagery in Head Waters, Virginia	547

Ma Jaya Sati Bhagavati: Guided Meditation in Sebastian, Florida	567
Therese Schroeder-Sheker: Music in Missoula, Montana	576
Dr. Balfour Mount: Palliative Care in Montreal, Canada	582
PART V: Ongoing Legal and Moral Battles	590
Chapter 14	
Dr. Kevorkian’s Challenge: Two ALS Deaths in Michigan	590
Introduction	590
Tom Hyde’s Story in Novi, Michigan	592
Dr. Jack Kevorkian in Royal Oak, Michigan	597
Tom Hyde Wants to Die	609
The Hospice of Southeastern Michigan	619
Glenn Leung’s Story in Royal Oak, Michigan	625
Assisted Suicide on Trial	641
Chapter 15	
Aid-in-Dying: The Search for The Least Bad Death	645
Introduction	645
Inside the U.S. Supreme Court	646
Compassion in Dying	649
Assisted Suicide	658
Washington v. Glucksberg	661
Vacco v. Quill	668
Managed Deaths	673
Derek Humphry	679
Dr. Timothy Quill and Other Doctors	684
“Not Dead Yet” and Other Protesters	692
The Supreme Court Decides	695

PART VI: Future Visions	700
Chapter 16	
Conclusion: A Twenty-First Century Art of Dying	700
Introduction	700
Legalization of Aid-in-Dying and its Aftermath	700
Meaning in Death and Dying in Maslow’s Hierarchy of Needs	710
Level 1: Physiological Needs	712
Level 2: Safety and Security	714
Level 3: Love and Belonging	718
Level 4: Esteem	723
Level 5: Self-Actualization	724
Level 6: Self-Transcendence	730
A Modern Art of Dying	733
Chapter 17	
Epilogue: The Good Death of Jack Sheedy	743
Introduction	743
The Story of Jack Sheedy in Fire Island	743
Getting Sick	746
Hospice at Home	749
Calvary Hospital in the Bronx	751
Saying Good-bye	754
Bibliography	759

Acknowledgments

It could be said that this dissertation took me fifty years to finish, but the really hard work was recent. There are many people who helped significantly along the way, but I am especially grateful to my husband, John Sheedy. You were there in ways too numerous to count. Thank you for far more than you already know.

Thanks, too, for incredible support and help from family and friends, especially Cory Amron; Diana Beck; Jason Kiefer; Jennifer Webb Kiefer; Quinn, Jack, and Lucas Kiefer; Robin Metz and Liz Carlin-Metz,; Martha Parrish; Patrick Sheedy, Barbara Stewart; Lee Webb; and Charlie Webb Sheedy. Also for professional thanks to Arthur Kennish, MD, Suzanne Michael, PhD, and my superb committee members: Kate Cagney, PhD, Kristen Schilt, PhD, and Omar McRoberts, PhD. You didn't have to do this, but you more than did.

Thank you as well to all those who helped with this original research, especially those who allowed me into their lives during the most private and vulnerable times. It was a blessing and a gift I will never forget. In particular, thanks to Ron Burris, Peter Ciccone, Esther Halpert, Macy Halpert, Terry Haywood, Audrey Hill, Glenn Leung, Sister Loretta Palamara, Netta Salzman, Jack Sheedy, Marie Sheedy, Father Tom Sheedy, the Ven. Chogyam Trungpa, Rinpoche, Dr. Elisabeth Kubler-Ross, and others I cannot name.

I also want to thank the families of all these people, as well as those of Judith Harden, Rita Barrett, Nancy Beth Cruzan, Merian Frederick, Tom Hyde, and Karen Ann Quinlan. Also, thanks to the hundreds of doctors, nurses, social workers, bioethics experts, and other advisors who taught me about having a good death. I just hope I can put it to good use myself in the end.

Preface

During the years it has taken to research and write this manuscript, people have asked me whether it wasn't depressing, even morbid, to explore death in America. They are surprised when I say that not only has this been the most inspiring work of my life, but the most magnificent times were spent with people who were dying. They gave me a gift for which I will be forever grateful, letting me in on one of the most transcendent times of life. I did not know this when I first began.

I came to this work haltingly, no doubt out of personal need, but in the end, I realized I have been trying to understand death all my life. I was a child of the 1950s, when dying was not spoken of, most particularly not to children. So when death came, it came as a shock. I was sixteen when my sister died, and she was thirteen and a half. Her name was Netta, after my mother's sister, Nettie, who uncannily, had also died at thirteen and a half, when my own mother was sixteen.

Nettie was run over by a hit-and-run taxicab driver one afternoon on her way to buy bread for dinner. She lingered in a coma in a Brooklyn, New York, hospital for nearly a month before she died, but the family had known it was just a matter of time.

It was different with my sister. Netta died in 1959 at North Shore Hospital on Long Island, after she'd been sick for three years. We thought all along that modern medicine would cure her. Netta got nephrosis, a kidney infection, as a complication of a mistreated strep throat when she was ten. Those were the early days of antibiotics, and the days just before kidney dialysis or transplants. What she had was fatal, but I never knew, not for any part of those three long years it took her to die. I later learned that her doctors had told my father, but he'd tried to

"protect" my mother by not telling her either. The doctors went along with the lie. My mother said she never knew. She functioned on dreams, fantasies of medical miracles, and denial.

I lived in dreams of my own. I remember nights of dreams pock-marked by noise outside my bedroom door. My room was at the end of a long hall; my sister's was closer to my parents' room, the bathroom between her room and theirs. Many nights they were all up, dashing back and forth from their bedrooms to the bathroom, where I later learned she was throwing up blood. Sometimes I'd wake up and get ready for school with just a neighbor in the house telling me that my parents had to take Netta to the hospital yet again.

The last time I saw Netta alive was a Friday afternoon, the day before I went off to a school weekend dance. By then, I'd already gotten used to what I saw. Her body had swelled, she'd grown weak, she'd long been vomiting regularly, and her skin had yellowed. She never complained, but—also by then—she'd become nearly tyrannical toward me. Maybe I should have known the end was near when she offered me some of her vanilla ice cream. She had never been generous in any part of those three years.

When I returned on Sunday evening, my house was filled with people, many of them strangers. My mother was in the living room, crying. Crowds enveloped her. That wall of people soon symbolized for me the muzzle our family put on talk of death.

Years later, I discovered that Netta had had a final heart attack while my mother rushed to change the sheets on her hospital bed. She'd soiled herself—as frequently happens in death—but my mother didn't know, or couldn't admit, that Netta was in the process of dying.

When I came home, someone at the front door merely told me that Netta had died, and also that my mother needed me to be strong. It was better if I would try not to ask too much. Our family shut down. I imagined that Netta had died in great pain, and the not-knowing made me scared. I didn't know what death was; I wasn't prepared, nor was I helped afterward to understand or to grieve. There were no grief counselors or groups, and definitely none for children. I adopted a pose of black humor, with a literary twist. I called Netta's story "Death by Vanilla Ice Cream."

In 1963, only four years afterward, my father died while I was away at college. He went to a dinner and never made it home. The police found him slumped over the steering wheel, his car parked on the side of the road around the corner from his dinner. My mother later identified him in a drawer at the morgue. Both of them were just forty-eight years old. They said he'd had a heart attack, but I thought he'd died of a broken heart. My dead sister had been his favorite.

We never talked about this death either, but this time there was something more: My dad and I had been in the midst of a feud about someone I was dating. No surprise, we broke up, but my relationship with my father remained rough. Now I was filled with guilt and anger. I called this story "Death by Bad Boyfriend."

Over the next few years, all four of my grandparents died. By then, my family—or what was left of it—began using black humor, too. On a scale of deaths, my paternal grandfather's was the best: He died at home at the age of ninety-five, sitting in his dark leather chair, feet up, reading the *Wall Street Journal*. When they found him, it was still open to the page with the stock market quotes. On that day, Grandpa's stocks had gone way up.

I've since learned that the way death occurs in families has tremendous weight and can leave a legacy that is lasting. Those deaths that are good pull families together and leave a legacy of peace. Those that are bad leave a legacy of grief, anger, and pain that can continue across generations. Our family used silence, which compounded the pain. And I've also since learned that our way then was no different from that of most American families.

When my sister became ill, antibiotics were still so new that her doctor didn't know the correct one to prescribe, and later, as her kidneys failed, there was no thought of dialysis or transplanted organs because they did not exist then. Quite simply, there was nothing to do. My father died swiftly because that was what heart conditions meant at the time. But America was on the cusp of enormous change.

By the end of the twentieth century—thanks to an array of modern antibiotics, heart bypasses, cancer treatments, organ transplants, life-support equipment, dialysis machines, and intravenous fluids—medicine had changed the way this nation dies, giving us a life expectancy at birth of an extra twenty-seven years since the turn of the century before. But I have since learned, it also made the dying process harder.¹

In defeating many previously lethal diseases, new ailments have taken their place that keep people in long-term decline instead, and even less sure than my family was about when an illness might lead to death. Medical success may have even allowed death to become *more* hidden, lulling Americans into losing knowledge not just of the physical process of dying, but of the psychological and spiritual dimensions of death as well. We never really know when

¹ See for the history that follows, among other works, Marilyn J. Field and Christine K. Cassel, ed. for the Institute of Medicine, *Approaching Death: Improving Care at the End of Life* (Washington, D.C.: National Academy Press, 1997).

treatment won't work or when it should stop or how death will come. Most of all, terminal illness has been transformed into living while dying. And this is also a process we know little about, other than that it can take a long, complex, and often difficult time to die.

This unknown quality of what life is like while dying was brought home to me by a later family death. My stepfather Macy was a funny, street-smart attorney, but during the mid-1980s, this ruddy and raucous man began dying inch by terrible inch of Alzheimer's disease.

As his dementia grew worse, his doctors continued to aggressively treat his physical ailments—heart attacks, diverticulitis, infections, pneumonia—as if there were something they might do by treating his body that would end up curing his mind. All of this was done in the face of both his—and our—explicitly stated wishes against such treatment. But in a way, it was lucky his mind was gone since Macy's death was so slow and so debased that had he known what was going on he would have been humiliated beyond all enduring.

About the time my stepfather had already lost track of our names and faces, he was hospitalized for pneumonia. One day I found him sitting alone in his hospital room in a regular chair. He wasn't braying, or hanging off his walker, or cursing, as he usually did. In fact, he looked almost normal. He turned to me when I walked into the room, and with full recognition, he said, "Your father was here to see me this morning."

By then, my father had been dead for twenty-five years. My stepfather had never met him, nor did he know a lot about our relationship, yet when I asked what my father had to say, he answered, "He told me to tell you that he loves you very much, even though you don't think so." He also said some personal things my father would likely have said, things my stepfather could never have known. Then he went back to his braying.

Over the next few months, this incident ended up forcing me to rethink my feelings toward my father. It also made me realize that far more is going on as we prepare to die than medicine might have us think.

I was a journalist for *New York* magazine, and journalists tend to cope with their personal lives by writing stories about other people. After my stepfather died, I began work on an article about how Americans were handling the vastly altered landscape of modern dying and long-term illnesses, especially illnesses like Alzheimer's, cancer, and AIDS.² I learned that such cataclysmic changes are occurring in how we die that these issues may well be among the most crucial challenges we face in this twenty-first century.

At the very start, I practically moved onto the inpatient unit of Cabrini Hospice in New York City for a month. There I spent days and nights with patients and staff members and was lucky enough to learn at the start about the psychological dimensions of dying. My guide was Sister Loretta Palamara, one of the most gifted people in the care of the dying that I ever met.

At Cabrini I also met two extraordinary patients. Audrey Hill, who died of cervical cancer, helped me understand the mystical dimensions of dying, and Peter Ciccone, who died of AIDS, was the first to show me that pain management in America is not what it could be. That is true even if, for those who have access to antiviral medications, we have now transformed AIDS into a chronic illness rather than the lethal and excruciating disease it was then.

In addition to the AIDS crisis and my own family woes, I realized in 1992 after the magazine story was published that there had been a confluence of significant events that

² Marilyn Webb, "The Art of Dying," *New York*, November 23, 1992, 46 ff.

occurred in June 1990 that started me thinking beyond that magazine story. The notorious Dr. Jack Kevorkian, a retired Michigan pathologist, helped Janet Adkins, an Alzheimer's patient from Oregon, die in the back of his rusty Volkswagen van using a makeshift suicide machine.

Dr. Timothy Quill, a physician in Rochester, New York, also helped Patricia Diane Trumbull, a leukemia patient. She died after he gave her a prescription for sleeping pills, knowing that she would take a lethal dose when she felt it was time. However, in order to protect him and her family from prosecution, Dr. Quill knew she would have to take those pills and die alone. He felt horrified; the law had forced him to abandon his patient.

The U.S. Supreme Court, too, decided the case of Nancy Beth Cruzan—a thirty-three-year-old woman who for years lay comatose in a Missouri hospital, subsisting on a feeding tube and in a persistent vegetative state. The Court ruled then that patients could legally refuse feeding tubes, just as they could any other medical treatment, even if that refusal meant hastening their deaths.

The Cruzan decision then spurred Congress to pass the Patient Self-Determination Act as well, requiring hospitals and nursing homes to let patients know they had the right to sign an advance directive about the kind of treatment they preferred at the end of life.

And, while those patients and families might have wanted to hasten their dying, the family of eighty-five-year-old Helga Wanglie wanted to postpone hers. That family appealed to a Minnesota court to prevent doctors from disconnecting Mrs. Wanglie's respirator and feeding tube. Her doctors called her condition futile, but the Wanglies argued that Helga, a religious woman who'd suffered irreparable brain damage after a heart attack, would not have wanted her life supports removed.

Changes in medicine and the law had obviously now penetrated the most intimate areas of life, confounding our prior ways of handling illness and death. The nation as a whole was also struggling with what improvements might be needed in healthcare finance and in the care of the dying. It was also struggling with the critical question: When it comes to each of our own deaths, who decides this long and messy terrain? And how?

After the magazine piece appeared, I began a much larger research project that investigated those events and looked more deeply into how we die, a project that ultimately became my book, *The Good Death: The New American Search to Reshape the End of Life*, published in 1997.³ It was a groundbreaking book at the time, both well reviewed and widely circulated in hospice, as well as in medical and legal circles.

In undertaking it, I wanted to take death out of the shadows of secrecy. I wanted to talk to those who were dying about what their dying was like, to learn more about what happens in a range of illnesses to our fading bodies and minds. I wanted to look at how the seriously ill and dying are treated nationwide, how their journeys of dying and care impacted them and their doctors, their caretakers and their families, and what we might do, both individually and as a society, to bring about an eventual *good* death—however each of us might define it—for ourselves and for those whom we love.

I realized at the start of my research that individual deaths—like those in my family—are played out against a vast scope of medical, legal, social, cultural, political, and financial issues,

³ Marilyn Webb, *The Good Death: The New American Search to Reshape the End of Life* (New York: Bantam Books, 1997).

so I began to search this larger background as well, trying to examine death not just as the private ordeal it always is, but as part of an enormous and shifting social and historical fabric.

That search set me on a lengthy investigative path. Peter and Audrey would end up being but the first of some fifteen dying patients and their families who allowed me into their lives. For six years afterward, I immersed myself as a reporter in America's healthcare system, probing the medical environments and styles in which most people die. These fifteen were people who let me follow them, talk with them—in person, on the phone, at their deathbeds—week after week, month after month, telling me in detail what they were feeling and thinking, nearly until the moment they died.

I also began attending intensive medical training seminars at major teaching hospitals and their nursing home affiliates. I went to conferences held by professional organizations and crisscrossed the nation, going to small communities and large cities, to hospices and hospitals, examining our national ways of death.

To learn what doctors are taught about dying I studied textbooks—often under the guidance of medical school faculty members—used in the best medical schools today. I focused particularly on texts on internal medicine, pain management, and palliative care. And I pored over the history of medicine. I also interviewed nearly three hundred physicians, nurses, and healthcare workers about their work, including those whose names are now well-known in national end-of-life dramas. I wanted to know about their training, their relationships with patients, and about their general views of modern medical care.

By the time my book was finished, things had moved so fast that the issue of legalizing assisted suicide was before the U.S. Supreme Court, about to be thrown back to the states. Since

then, physician aid-in-dying—which it is now called—has been legalized in eight states plus the District of Columbia. Palliative care has now also begun to be practiced in hospitals and taught in medical schools nationwide. Doctors, social workers, families, and clergy are learning in far more depth how to talk to the dying about death, and hospices are expanding. But we still have a long way to go.

These needed changes involve altering the socio-medical context in which we die. We need to change the way ill patients are treated, the way healthcare financing is handled, the way we care for those at the edges of life. I also learned that there is hope, since many of these changes may now be on the way.

While the primary research for this dissertation occurred in the mid-1990s, it was updated with important new themes as of 2019. Modern medicine is still a work in progress, so even with these updates, much of what appears now will likely change as things evolve further. None of us wants to die, of course, but when we do, there are decisions to be made that can make our dying easier. Each person's choices will probably differ, one from the next, but I did learn in this research which choices can help make death less agonizing.

I also learned that it *is* possible to have a good death in America, but as a nation that has grown used to medical miracles, we now have to develop the will to learn how to bring closure to life when a cure is no longer likely. We also may need to discover a modern art of dying. And that is what brought me to this thesis.

The story of how I came to write this now is perhaps unique. In the past two years we have just begun to address how sexual harassment and assault has stopped women in their tracks,

crippling us from engaging in or completing work already begun—an injustice that can affect one's whole life financially, psychologically, and in our careers.

This was the case for me. At the time, I was a twenty-four-year-old graduate student at the University of Chicago. I did not have words to describe it then, not the words we use now: sexual harassment and assault. There were no words then because there was no recognition that anything out of the ordinary had occurred. And there was no way to report it and no system to redress it. There were no laws, no Title IX, no office in a university or college that would hear or respond to any such charges.

The horror and shame and confusion I felt then were compounded by the silence I felt was needed, especially so by the lack of words, so I kept the two instances of sexual assault/harassment I experienced in graduate school to myself and suffered the hidden consequences. Until now.

From 1964 to 1967, when I was between the ages of twenty-one and twenty-four, I was a student in Educational Psychology. I had won a National Science Foundation Fellowship that paid all my tuition and provided a stipend to support me while I got my degree.

While I was in school, I cofounded a preschool, which I directed and where I taught, that was jointly run with low-income and poor mothers in the nearby African-American community of Woodlawn. We wanted to train mothers to teach at that school and to run a program that would give underprivileged kids a leg up. The parent participation and training were key, as we thought it would continue the teaching and learning at home.

This was prior to the advent of Head Start, but we did receive a Head Start pilot program grant after we had started from the Office of Economic Opportunity. After a year I was also hired

as director of a second preschool in Woodlawn, this one set up by the famed community organizer, Saul Alinsky. It had a more traditional structure, and I led both at the same time.

By the late fall of 1966 I had finished all my doctoral coursework, I had passed my preliminary examinations, and I was ready to form a dissertation committee. I wanted to use these two preschools for my dissertation research, trying to see what effect they might have on the children's abilities once they entered kindergarten and first grade, comparing the outcomes of their two different structures. I needed three faculty members for my committee.

There were only two women faculty members in the university that I knew of then, neither of whom was working with children. All the rest were men. At first, I went to the chair of my department, who had been my mentor. His field was group dynamics with children and his work was the reason I had chosen this university for graduate school. His response was to say, sure he would be on my committee, but he wanted to come over to my apartment to give me baths. I was shocked, and I declined.

The second person was in the psychology department; his field was the moral development of children. I went to his office with all my preschool papers in hand. I sat on a chair on one side of his desk and he was on the other; his door was closed. I began telling him about my work when suddenly, he loosened his tie and ran around to my side of the desk. I leapt up, scared, but he pinned me to the wall behind me, started kissing my face, slobbering on it really, and told me being on my committee was *quid pro quo*. My papers fell all over the floor. I ran from his office.

Several weeks went by while I sat at home quite numb. I respected both these professors. I had wanted them to respect me, to respect the hard work I was engaged in at the preschools,

and the effort I had already made in studying for three years toward my degree. I wanted them to view me as the intellectual I was trying to become, but that was not, I realized, how I was viewed through their eyes. I was mortified, humiliated, shamed. I felt that no matter what we did, women would be perceived in just one way.

After a while, I thought of one other male professor I might have asked, but then I heard similar stories about him. I could not think of three. I left school shortly after that, with the complimentary master's degree only. I gave up and moved away. There was no way to report anything, and if I had, I wouldn't have been believed. That's the way things were then. But I never forgot it. I felt violated and robbed of my degree.

I did have a successful career after all, maybe one even more important but just not the one I had planned. I was twenty-five by then. I moved to Washington, D.C., where in retrospect it was no surprise that I began organizing for the budding women's movement. I was given space to work at the Institute for Policy Studies, a liberal think tank. I soon also became a journalist and later started an historic feminist newspaper, *off our backs*. After that, as a professor at Goddard College, I began what was the first college women's studies program in the country and I taught there for five years.

I got another master's degree, this one from Columbia University in the Graduate School of Journalism, and my journalism career expanded further. For years, I wrote for and/or edited several well-known national magazines, then I became an editor-in-chief of *Psychology Today* magazine. I taught at Columbia University's Journalism School and later started an award-winning journalism program at Knox College in Illinois, where I taught for another thirteen

years. When I retired, I was named Distinguished Professor Emerita of Journalism. I had already written or edited three books.

But I never forgot my University of Chicago doctorate. Fifty years later, both those faculty members had died, but I was still angry and hurt. Around that same time the accusations against film impresario Harvey Weinstein began to surface.

I had tried to go back to the University ten years after I left to see if I could finish that degree, but the time obviously wasn't right. They said no. With Harvey Weinstein and an emerging #MeToo movement, I tried again. In 2017, on the day of my seventy-fifth birthday, I wrote a letter to Dr. Robert J. Zimmer, the president of the University of Chicago. It was a birthday present to myself. I told him all this and asked to use my book, *The Good Death*, in lieu of my long-lost thesis. I told him I wanted my doctorate.

Unbeknownst to me, he sent my letter to Dr. David Nirenberg, the University provost, who convened a committee to consider it, led by Dr. Amanda Woodward, dean of the social sciences and the first woman to hold that post. When I was at that school all these positions were held by men but now women had taken their rightful place.

Astoundingly, after the committee did its own research, read my book, found my University records, and looked at my work, Dr. Woodward set up a dissertation committee chair for me, Dr. Kate Cagney, deputy dean of the social sciences. I traveled to Chicago from New York, where I then lived, so we could meet: Dr. Woodward, Dr. Cagney, and me.

I was amazed. I realized there are now not only women faculty members and deans at the University, but they understand what women like me had gone through in academia, and they

want to make things right. This is historic. I viewed them as the next feminist generation. Some are now in positions of power. They knew. They wanted to make amends.

Dr. Cagney, a sociologist, suggested some members for my dissertation committee: two other sociologists, Dr. Kristen Schilt, working in gender studies, and Dr. Omar McRoberts, who was studying death in the African-American community. I liked them immediately when we met; they are smart, wonderful, and compassionate, willing to help me, and knowledgeable about the field of death and dying. They are the committee I might only have dreamed of back then. So I began.

We agreed I would use my initial research as a basis but a major change from the book in this new work is the theoretical framework I developed in which to place my research on death and dying. It rests on the work of the French historian Phillipe Aries, who examined death rituals in the West from the Middle Ages on, and on the philosophical work of the esteemed psychologist, Dr. Abraham Maslow. Although this was not Dr. Maslow's original intent, his thinking on a human hierarchy of needs in life helped me devise what my work needed: a new theory of a modern art of dying.

I also described my methodology in this work, which I realized had its roots in sociology's "grounded theory." Barney Glaser and Anselm Strauss, creators of this theory, published their work the year I left school, but I didn't know it until I began reading the current research literature. I soon learned it is exactly how journalists like me do their reporting.⁴

⁴ Barney G. Glaser and L. Anselm Strauss, *The Discovery of Grounded Theory: Strategies for Qualitative Research*. (London: Routledge, 2017), Kindle Edition.

I have divided this thesis into four major parts, which I did not do in the book. “Part I: The Thesis,” consists of two chapters, “The Art of Dying,” my theoretical framework, and my research methodology, “The Good Death.” Briefly, my theoretical framing relies on Phillippe Aries who posits five phases about how the culture of dying was organized from the early Middle Ages through 1970. In developing this theory further from my own research, I added an additional sixth phase that extends from 1970 through the present. That sixth phase uses the work of Dr. Maslow.

“Part II: The Way We Die,” looks at two deaths, Judith Hardin’s, which was a model of what might be considered “good,” and Perter Ciccone’s, which was bad for a number of reasons. This section also includes a serious look at medicine, how it is practiced now, and how it has changed over the past hundred years.

Several issues stand out: medical advances have created a long period in which we now live longer, but we often live longer with chronic and debilitating conditions as we decline. Two major conditions addressed here are the undertreatment of pain and other serious symptoms, and the depth of emotional suffering during all this time. A recent stumbling block to adequate pain management has been the rise of the opioid epidemic, which I address in a harsh and worried way for its negative impact on patients in pain.

In “Part III: Changing Morality and Law,” we look at two landmark legal cases that changed our national conversation of care for the dying: the cases of Karen Ann Quinlan and of Nancy Beth Cruzan. Both were kept alive in a coma for years with the help of what was apparently unwanted medical technology. Courts later decided that both a respirator and a

feeding tube could be refused if a patient—or someone speaking for him or her—had made clear it was not desired.

In “Part IV: Changing the Culture of Dying,” we look at the devastating impact long-term caregiving has had on our historically altered family structure, on how hospice has stepped in to help, and examples in two different chapters of visionary work in prepared dying.

In “Part V: Ongoing Legal and Other Battles,” we return to more recent legal and cultural conflicts, conflicts that are still in flux: assisted suicide and other forms of physician aid-in-dying. This part addresses how these laws are changing, even as hospice and palliative care hospital units are expanding to help.

“Part VI: Future Visions,” looks at how health care has changed in states where physician aid-in-dying has been legalized, and at an example of how, using what I learned in this research, we were able to help my own father-in-law have a good death.

Lastly, this section also includes a two-part conclusion: what practical steps might need to be made to have a better culture of death and dying in America and, theoretically, what an art of dying might be in the twenty-first century. It also outlines suggestions for further research.

I am more than grateful to the University of Chicago for its foresight in trying to correct old wrongs. I am also grateful for the opportunity to create and update this important work, especially at seventy-five years of age. I think the time—and my age—has made me clearer on the issues involved in this work, and I am proud of it.

In addition, there are no doubt many women like me who were harassed out of their rightful degrees. I am not just lucky enough to have spoken up, but to have had the University

hierarchy listen, and to have them help me more than I could ever have imagined. I hope this is just the beginning of a new wave nationwide to set right what was wrong before, not just for me but for many others. This university has been incredibly foresighted.

So, I thank you, University of Chicago President Robert Zimmer, PhD, Provost David Nirenberg, PhD, and Dean of the Social Sciences Amanda Woodward, PhD for recognizing this problem and for trying to find a way to redress it. I also thank Professor Kathleen Cagney, PhD, Associate Professor Omar McRoberts, PhD and Associate Professor Kristen Schilt, PhD, as well as all the other University of Chicago staff who lent me incredible support: Patrick Hall, Brett Baker, Linnea Martin, Colleen Mullarkey, and many others. You have all been more compassionate and wiser than you know! This may be sappy, but after it seemed this project was really a go I sat on a stone bench in the University quadrangle, looking at the ivy vines covering the Gothic buildings, listening to the cathedral bells chime, and I cried. To me, this University had never looked so good. I can only say: Thank you.

Marilyn S. Webb

New York City

June 2019

PART I: THE THESIS

Chapter 1

The Art of Dying:

An Historical and Theoretical Framework

What is a good death and what does that mean in twenty-first century America? Is it euthanasia? A heart attack or aneurism in one's sleep? An extended time on a feeding tube just in case the body happens to heal? A hospice death at home with adequate pain relief? And, as a bottom line, how can any death be good?

After my book was first published in 1997, I spent more than three years speaking about dying anywhere I could—medical schools and conferences, churches and synagogues, hospices and hospitals, universities, book conferences, symposia for clerics or social workers, and crowds at community centers. One of the first places I spoke was at a senior center in a New York City suburb where my mother was president. A four-foot high poster of the cover of my book was set up at the entryway to announce my talk. You couldn't miss the title: *The... Good... Death*.

And yet, when my mother walked me into the lecture hall and was about to introduce me, she tugged at my arm and whispered in my ear: "Please don't use that "D" word." Stunned, I said jokingly, "Well of course not. I am here to talk about sex." Amazingly, she relaxed.

Inside, the lecture hall was filled with gray haired and hearing aids, people sitting, talking, and waiting. One woman came late, tapping the ground with her cane as she walked to the front row. Sitting down, she loudly asked her neighbor what this talk was about. When she heard it was death, she quickly got up and nearly hollered as she left, "I don't want to hear anything about dying." I smiled; I'd heard that many times before.

I think these responses are not unusual. No one says they want to talk much about death. Except, there is something more. Each time I spoke, anywhere at any venue in America, a long line of people waited to talk to me privately afterward, each of them wanting to share their own story of the death of someone they loved gone bad.

The stories of good deaths seemed not to exist. In fact, I had found just two in my research. The rest of the fifteen I followed were bad for a multitude of reasons. The two good deaths include the first story you will read, that of Judith Hardin, whom I found with great effort after I had observed other deaths. I knew by then what I was looking for, but to find a death that a surviving family felt good about was surprisingly hard. The second good death was that of my ninety-six-year-old father-in-law, who died after I had finished my research. His story is in Chapter 17. While my family cared for him as he died, we applied what I learned in writing my book.

In picking up this research for this dissertation, I began to study the historical data on dying, especially the conception over time of a good death, and to try to create a theoretical framework to add to the practical one I already had. What had defined a good death over the past centuries and, considering enormous medical and social changes, what might that be now in America?

There were, of course, specific questions. What had illness and dying looked like through the ages? Did a person know he or she was dying? What was the dying process like? Was there physical or psychological preparation involved? Had there been an art of dying in the past and had it changed? What spiritual, psychological, biological, or cultural issues might have been involved? How might the notion of the separation of body and soul or an afterlife have changed?

Who was at the bedside at the death of another and what did they do or say? What was the dance like between science and religion, medicine and faith? Moreover, the big question: was it possible to create a theory of a modern art of dying?

I began with the great philosophers, with Plato and his stories of the death of Socrates, and with Aristotle, both of whom arguably set the stage for understanding the philosophy of dying in the Western world, and perhaps also with the Buddha, whose beliefs resemble Aristotle's to me. No doubt, their views during their lifetimes—from 600 to 300 B.C.—reflected far older traditions, but the influence these philosophers had on Western religion and scientific thought has been vast. All three set the stage for views on death and a potential afterlife for what an art of dying might be.

According to historian Norman F. Cantor, author of the book *The Civilization of the Middle Ages*,¹ both Plato and Aristotle thought there was an afterlife, as did prior ancient traditions (notably the Egyptians, who built tombs and pyramids to take their valuables with them, and Buddhists, who spent lifetimes getting ready for death).

Both of the Greek philosophers believed that human beings consisted of two aspects, the body and the soul. They differed primarily on whether the soul is *personally* immortal—Plato's view—or whether it is part of a *general, universal* consciousness, the view of Aristotle. Simply put, Christians have adhered to the former belief, Buddhists to the latter. While one might ask why I include Buddhism in speaking about Western views of death, it is because in constructing

¹ Norman F. Cantor, *The Civilization of the Middle Ages* (New York: Harper Perennial, 1994), 18 ff.

my own theory of the art of dying in the West today, I propose that this Eastern view has now impacted it deeply.

Let's start with Plato. "He agreed with the Greek dramatists and artists," Cantor wrote, "who portrayed men as half-man, half-god; half-man, half-animal. Man decays like an animal but lives forever like a god. This recognition of the polarity of human life is the origin of the long-lived and crucial philosophical distinction between the soul and the body."²

Plato maintained that the body is the temporary resting place of the soul. In his writings about Socrates's death, Cantor quoted Plato as saying there is a "flight of the soul" at the end of life, by which Cantor believed Plato meant a "mystical experience," and an "ultimate illumination" at death.³

"It is possible, [Plato thought], to go beyond any particular idea to the One Idea, the ultimate of the universe—the Good, God, or X—the source of all things beautiful and right," Cantor wrote. "If the soul has been rightly educated, if it is beautiful and just and good, it will return to Beauty and Justice and Good after death. Obviously, this concept entered into the Christian view of immortality, or ascension into heaven at the end of a good life and descent into hell at the end of a bad one."⁴ Most crucially, Plato believed that the *personal* soul would join God after death, likely in some realm that resembled heaven.

² Cantor, *Civilization*, 18.

³ Plato, *Five Dialogues: Euthyphro, Apology, Crito, Meno, Phaedo* (Scotts Valley, CA: CreateSpace Independent, 2018); and *The Republic* (New York: Norton, 1996).

⁴ Cantor, *Civilization*, 17-18.

Cantor argued that Plato's views apparently held sway in early Christianity from 300 B.C to 1100 A.D., when Aristotle's views became more influential. Other scholars, notably the historian Phillipe Aries, implied that these two philosophers' views were interwoven over a longer period of time.⁵ In a socio-religious clash between faith vs. reason, revelation vs. science, Aristotle's philosophies gained momentum beginning in the twelfth century onward. Aristotle, too, believed in the separation of body and soul, but to him that soul was not an entity but a life force. According to Cantor, Aristotle thought that "individual human intelligence survived after death through the union with the general intelligence of the universe."⁶ For Aristotle the soul—or life force—joined a general pool, if you will, of all souls, becoming part of a grand, universal, general consciousness. This view conflicted with Christian notions of saving one's soul at death but not with the idea of a higher intelligence.

Around 1100 A.D., while Aristotle's view slowly gained more influence, both strains of thought had enormous impact on what it meant to have a death that is good. The bottom line, however, was that the soul separates from the body and lives on, but what the soul was and where it went differed.

Although Cantor believed that Christian thought originally evolved from ancient Jewish tradition, the tension between the two points of view of Plato and Aristotle later affected Jewish thought as well. The great Jewish scholar Maimonides—who was also a twelfth century astronomer and physician—came to agree with Aristotle that immortality occurred through union

⁵ Phillipe Aries, *Western Attitudes Toward Death* (Baltimore: Johns Hopkins Press, 1974), and Phillipe Aries, *The Hour of Our Death* (New York: Oxford University Press, 1991).

⁶ Cantor, *Civilization*, 360.

with a metaphoric universal intelligence rather than a specific corporal entity viewed as God, but his Talmudic critics “opposed him so bitterly that they asked the Inquisition to burn his philosophical treatises.”⁷

Religious historian Huston Smith maintained in his book, *The World’s Religions*, that the idea of the soul exists in all religions, albeit with different names and concepts.⁸ These variances in nearly all spiritual disciplines, it seems, reflect these same differences of opinion between Aristotle and Plato.

The French medieval historian Phillipe Aries, in his mid-twentieth century landmark description of rituals surrounding death and dying, suggested that some of the earliest accounts in Western literature of preparations for dying and an afterlife also descended from Plato and Aristotle.⁹ Aries seemed to have not only seen these two views as intermingled over time rather than sequential—as we shall see—but he subtly recognized class differences between those who held these various beliefs at any one historical time.

Despite these differences, Western thought on dying not only rests on the soul separating from the body at death but has held that a good death means helping the soul, or some similar consciousness, along in this separation. Those ways changed over time, though, as did the concept of where that consciousness, or soul, went after death. This relationship between body,

⁷ Cantor, *Civilization*, 370.

⁸ (For a description of the concept of “soul” in all the world’s great religions see Huston Smith, *The World’s Religion* (New York: Harper Collins, 1991).

⁹ Aries, *Western Attitudes*; and Aries, *The Hour*.

soul, and an afterlife, or concepts using these same ideas but different words, has colored all thought through the ages about what a good death might mean.

The Middle Ages

Phillipe Aries, who lived from 1914 to 1984, is probably the grand duke of the history of how people have handled death in the West from the Middle Ages through the mid-twentieth century. His historical starting point was the early Middle Ages, which is said to have begun with the fall of the western Roman Empire, at about 476 A.D. Ironically, Aries was not a professional historian at all, but a demographer by training. He studied fruit flies. He was well-respected as a medievalist, however, since by the time his books on dying appeared he had already written a groundbreaking book on the history of childhood and the family.¹⁰ In tackling death and dying, Aries posited in both his books that the history of death and dying in the West has gone through distinct periods, each of them understanding body and soul and how they are to be managed in dying in different ways.

In the first book, a collection of lectures given at Johns Hopkins University in April 1973, Aries noted only four periods of change from the mid-Middle Ages roughly through the mid-1970s. Several years later, when his second book was written, he added a controversial (and less well described) fifth period to these four and labeled that addition as number three.

Aries called these five periods *The Tame Death* (about 800 to 1100 A.D.), *The Death of Self* (1100 to 1500 A.D.), *The Remote and Imminent Death* (1500 to 1700 A.D.), *The Death of the Other* (1700 to 1900 A.D.), and *The Invisible Death* (1900 to about 1970). In my thesis I am

¹⁰ Phillipe Aries, *Centuries of Childhood: A Social History of Family Life* (New York: Vintage Books, 1965).

adding a sixth period—the period from the mid-twentieth century through today—and labeling it *The Transcendent Death*.

Aries was actually vague on the exact years he was referencing, and historians have criticized him for that loose sense of history. They cite French historian/philosopher Michel Vovelle as an example of someone whose work was more scholarly, but Aries had a wider grasp and a greater reputation.¹¹ Rather than see these periods as specific *stages*, he viewed them as *concepts* of how people handled life when confronted with mortality.

In a paper reprinted in the journal *Mortality*, Roy Porter, Professor of the Social History of Medicine at the Wellcome Institute for the History of Medicine in London, summed up the criticism of Aries's views thusly:

Lawrence Stone has challenged his chronology and periodization, especially querying the third phase (“the least comprehensive and convincing of all”).¹² Critics have complained that [Aries] failed to address the dynamics behind the sequence of phases; surely material forces—demographic trends, social conditions and medical progress, to name just a few—played their part in shaping the changing modes of death? This omission, however, appears intentional: Aries regarded consciousness as autonomous, not a mere expression of socioeconomic forces. In this respect, he has been unfavorably contrasted with other scholars, notably Michel Vovelle,¹³ who has attempted to correlate attitudes towards death with shifting life expectations. Further criticisms have been leveled. Many have pointed out how profoundly Aries' views reflected his Catholicism, his reactionary politics (he came from an ultra-royalist family), and his luddism.¹⁴

¹¹ Roy Porter, “The Classics Revisited: The Hour of Philippe Aries,” *Mortality* 4, no. 1 (1999).

¹² Lawrence Stone “Death and its History,” *New York Review of Books*, October 12, 1978, 22-32.

¹³ Michel Vovelle, *Mourir autrefois: attitudes collectives devant la mort en XVIe et XVIIIe siècles*, (Paris: Editions Gallimard, 1974); and Michel Vovelle, *La mort e l'Occident de 1300 a nos jours*, (Paris: Editions Gallimard, 1983).

¹⁴ Porter, “Classics Revisited,” 85.

Aries did not address the social factors that caused death itself to change – the chronological age at which it occurred, the illness or causes of death, how long someone might have lived with that disease, how the social milieu might have affected how people were able to care for one another, or the recognition that he might have based his theories of dying only on the elite in society and not adequately addressed death rituals in different social classes.

Porter also maintains that Aries failed to take adequate account of the Enlightenment or of advances in science and medicine. Other scholars made a similar charge in the omission of the thinking of the Reformation, of Aries’s simplified sequential phase theory, and in his focus primarily on French and North American culture.¹⁵

Nonetheless, I am going to refer to Aries’s work in depth here since it presents a profound, significant, and magnificent sweep of historical notions of the good death that later set the ground for the theories I have developed—based on my own observation and research—for a version of what a good death might mean today. I am also going to refer to the five phases in Aries’s book *The Hour of Our Death* rather than the four phases he initially used in this first book, *Western Attitudes Toward Death*, the collection from his Johns Hopkins talks. Finally, as mentioned, I am going to add a theoretical sixth phase—the concept of death theory today—to the five Aries postulated.

Aries Phase 1: The Tame Death

Aries called his first phase, a phase that occurred at the beginning of the Middle Ages, *The Tame Death*, by which he meant that death was viewed as a normal part of everyday life.

¹⁵ Michael Hviid Jacobsen, “Spectacular Death: Proposing a New Fifth Phase to Phillip Aries’ Admirable History of Death,” *Humanities* 5, no. 2 (2016): 19; doi:10.3390/h5020019.

Again, it is not clear that this is an actual historical period with specific years involved, or if it was just Aries's conception of an early period of notions of death. I am going to assume it was the latter, although it could be argued he meant between 800 to 1100 A.D. Also note here that those who were dying were relatively young and that their deaths were not the result of prolonged illnesses. The death examples he cites are the result of mortal wounds in battle or swift illness and decline. These were all people who knew they were in the process of dying; they had seen others die, they knew the signs, and death happened swiftly.

In this period, the dying person just metaphorically went to sleep, and his soul waited somewhere vague for some also-vague notion of an afterlife, although uniting with God was usually mentioned. Some of the earliest accounts of the rituals in preparation for a *Tame Death*, Aries argued, came from stories about the legendary Knights of King Arthur's Round Table. These were written roughly between the eleventh and twelfth centuries but are stories about events—either mythical or not—that occurred centuries earlier.

The stories themselves are likely heroic morality tales meant for an audience in the Middle Ages to impart what it meant contemporaneously to die well. In relating the death of Sir Lancelot, Aries wrote this:

Knowing that his end was near, the dying person prepared for death. And everything would be done very simply... When Launcelot (sic), wounded and dazed in a deserted forest, realized that he had 'lost even the strength of his body,' he believed he was about to die. So what did he do? His gestures were fixed by old customs, ritual gestures which must be carried out when one is about to die. He removed his weapons and lay down quietly upon the ground, though as last wills and testaments would state over several centuries, he should have been in bed— "Gisant au lit malade," lying on my sickbed. He spread his arms out, his body forming a cross—which, too, was not the usual procedure. But he remembered to lie in such a way that his head faced east, toward Jerusalem.¹⁶

¹⁶ Aries, *Western Attitudes*, 7-8.

Aries wrote that several things were clear in this description of dying: Lancelot intuitively *knew* he was dying, and there were clear protocols on what to do then. Foremost, he became the center of these rituals, the main organizer, the epicenter of the drama of his own death. Death was accepted as a natural part of living. One's time had merely come. And this belief, Aries said, was not only universal at the mythical time of King Arthur, but it had been so for millennia.

If Lancelot had been in a bed chamber, as most people were by the time these stories were written, his dying would have been a public ceremony, his bedroom a place to be entered freely by anyone—children, the young and old, parents, friends and neighbors, even passers-by. Death was taken calmly, as part of the journey of life.

Another similar death Aries described was that of Roland, as told in the *Chanson de Roland*, one of the earliest of the surviving French epic song-poems. This story is part of an early genre known as tales of heroic deeds—*chansons de geste*—many of which were sung as oral poems by traveling medieval minstrels. This poem is based on the Battle of Roncevaux Pass in 778 A.D., when Roland was fighting in Charlemagne's army. Roland, the nephew of Charlemagne, the Holy Roman Emperor, was wounded in a surprise attack and died on the battlefield. He, too, knew the rituals for dying well. Foremost, Aries said, he also intuitively knew ahead of time that he was dying. "Thus prepared, the dying man could carry out the final steps of the traditional ceremony," Aries wrote. "The first step was to express sorrow over the end of life, a sad but very discreet recollection of beloved beings and things, a summary which was reduced to a few images."¹⁷

¹⁷ Aries, *Western Attitudes*, 9.

Roland remembered the lands he had valiantly conquered, as well as France and the men of his lineage—especially Charlemagne, who was both his uncle and his lord. He had only sadness for his mother and fiancé, and he wept. “But this emotion was short-lived,” Aries said. It was a ceremonial moment, the start of a well-formulated sequence.¹⁸

After that came the pardoning of companions and helpers who surrounded him. “[Then] it was a time to forget the world and think of God.” In this, there were two parts to prayers: admit one’s sins and ask God to save one’s soul. If a priest was around, he would grant absolution. If not, the person would just then wait in silence for death amidst the crowd. In Roland’s case, he was the only survivor on the battlefield, so he died under a pine tree amid the bodies of his comrades, his hands clasped across his chest and his face turned toward the enemy in defiance.¹⁹

The prescribed protocol, essential for a good death, was always led by the dying person, Aries said, but if he forgot any part of it, someone in the crowd at his deathbed would remind him. Indeed, the crowd around a deathbed during most of the early and mid-Middle Ages did not seem to shy away at all from death itself. There was a notion of little separation between the living and the dead. Souls just left their bodies and went to sleep, but even then, the crowd was nearby.

The soul would leave the physical body at the time of death. Souls would wait, asleep in the ground, for the Second Coming of Christ at the end of the world, ready to rise up and go to Paradise. However, there was no clear view of how this occurred, where the soul would

¹⁸ Aries, *Western Attitudes*, 9.

¹⁹ Glyn Burgess, trans., *The Song of Roland* (London: Penguin Books, 1990): 104-105.

eventually go, whether the body would also rise up, or whether it was indeed Plato's *individual* soul or not, but joining God was key.

It is worth noting that the solemn last farewells of Roland and [his battleground friend] Oliver make no allusion to some heavenly reunion. Once the period of mourning was over, the other was quickly forgotten. Death is a passing over ... Oliver and Roland say good-bye as if each were about to fall into a long sleep of indefinite duration. The belief that the dead are asleep is ancient and constant.²⁰

Aries said that Roland had prayed that he would rest in sleep in a garden of "holy flowers,"²¹ which he thought meant in a cemetery near a church. However, Aries also said elsewhere that Roland wanted to be buried not with his family but with his comrades in arms.²² Aries also noted there was no difference in medieval-speak between a church and a church cemetery.²³ They both were considered protected, sacred spaces in or around the church.

According to Christian theology of the time, although Roland's soul would rise up from his sleep at the "end of days," there was no Last Judgement. Roland had beseeched God to take him to Paradise, but whatever Paradise was also isn't obvious. The translation I read just has visions of angels coming down to take Roland to God.

Toby Lester, a 2014 *Boston Globe* religious writer and author, noted that during this historical period there might have been the belief of an actual physical place called Paradise that hadn't been located yet in the physical world. Lester refers to research by Alessandro Scarfi, a

²⁰ Aries, *The Hour*, 22-23.

²¹ Aries, *The Hour*, 25.

²² Aries, *Western Attitudes*, 75.

²³ Aries, *Western Attitudes*, 18.

cultural historian and author of two books on the medieval mapping of Paradise, *Mapping Paradise: A History of Heaven on Earth* (2006) and *Maps of Paradise* (2013).

“It was the place on Earth where both time and space began,” Lester wrote. “Farther east, in other words, it lay at the temporal and geographical edge of things, where the known abutted the unknown and the unknowable. As medieval Europeans began to explore the world and expand their geographical horizons, mapmakers began to site Paradise.”²⁴

While the ancients allegedly feared the dead and created burial grounds that were away from town in case the dead should reappear, by the time Roland died—and certainly by the time this song-poem was composed—a closer relationship had developed between the living and the dead, between life and death. The desire to be buried in a church cemetery had taken over, likely for both physical and spiritual protection. Indeed, so common was this desire, so crowded with bodies were these cemeteries, that a practice developed of digging up and removing old bodies so new bodies could be interred in their place. The bones of the prior dead were lined up in a specific location inside the church or along its walls. The poor might be put in pits and barely covered over, but their bones often came up, exposed in the earth.²⁵

When Charlemagne came to the battlefield, on hearing that Roland and his two close friends had died, he was more emotional than what appears to have been the eleventh and twelfth century norm. Aries wrote that he mourned loudly and long, crying and fainting, and then he had the hearts of the three dead warriors cut out of their bodies and put in a pan. Next, he had their

²⁴ Toby Lester, “When Paradise Was on the Map,” *Boston Globe*, January 12, 2014.

²⁵ Aries, *The Hour*, 53-61.

bodies “washed well with aromatics and wine and placed in deerskins.”²⁶ They were then put in three carts and carried back to their French towns, Gironde and Blaye, where they were placed in white coffins and then presumably buried in cemeteries within the grounds of a church.

There must have been something comforting about being among these bones since cemeteries during medieval times were not just for the dead. They were also a place for social life, for families partying amid the rocks and bones of their relatives and friends. In fact, cemeteries were not only locales for outdoor religious sermons, but became temporary housing for asylum seekers and settings for doing business, even prostitution. They also functioned as public squares, places for raucous music and dancing, the living partying—children as well as adults—amid the dead scattered around the grounds. Such antics were later banned in two Church rulings, one in 1231 and another in 1405, yet it still seemed to continue nonetheless.²⁷

Actually, although Aries was focused just on Western culture, this close connection between the living and the dead still exists in some societies today (and most likely also existed then), notably in Eastern religious locales such as in India or Nepal. Indeed, in her book *From Here to Eternity*, Caitlin Doughty wrote about one such culture she recently visited in Tana Toraja, the mountains of South Sulawesi, Indonesia, that has an especially fine line between life and death.²⁸

²⁶ Aries, *The Hour*, 145.

²⁷ Aries, *Western Attitudes*, 24.

²⁸ Caitlin Doughty, *From Here to Eternity* (New York: W. W. Norton & Company, 2017).

There, families mummify their dead, living with them in their homes—even in their beds—while they decompose, for months, even years after that person has died. Then they are moved to their own special death houses. On ritual days the whole community holds ceremonies during which the mummified dead are taken out of their houses, cleaned and redressed in normal clothes, even photographed with their still living family members, and treated—with food and talk—as if they are still here. Children are introduced to the bodies of grandparents they might never have met while alive, and the whole community joins in the celebration of caring physically for those who are long dead. In this way, the dead and the dying become part of the daily life of the living.

In speaking about *The Tame Death*, later scholars who commented on Aries's work also noted the close intertwining of life and death. “[There was] a oneness between living and dead,” wrote Australian medical historians K. Thornton and C. B. Phillips in 2009, “in which dying was accepted as part of everyday life.”²⁹ But there were protocols.

Those who were good, those who said the proper prayers at death and were buried in or around a church, would arise from their sleep with the Second Coming of Christ and easily enter Paradise. “The wicked,” Aries wrote, “that is to say those who were not members of the Church, would doubtlessly not live after their death; they would not awaken and would be abandoned to a state of nonexistence.”³⁰

²⁹ K. Thornton and C.B. Phillips, “Performing the Good Death: The Medieval *Ars Moriendi* and Contemporary Doctors,” *Medical Humanities* 35, no. 2 (2009): 94-97, <https://doi.org/10.111136/jmh.2009.001693>.

³⁰ Aries, *Western Attitudes*, 31.

It's hard to say what would happen to the poor. Aries's only comment was that their bodies would be thrown into a mass pit, and when the bones came up from the ground, they would be piled around the church to make room for others. Death and dying were tame only in the sense that the whole process was simple, expected, and perfunctory.

Aries Phase 2: The Death of the Self

During the eleventh to the fourteenth centuries, death in the Christian West slowly began to change. It started first with the elite. This then changed again during this period, speeding up exponentially in the fifteenth century. Aries called this new and developing second view *The Death of the Self*.

Death became more individualized, pertaining to one's *own* self-salvation. The notion that you would simply lay down a certain way and beseech God became complicated instead. During this time the Aristotelian view began to appear, along with the rise of science, reason, and medicine. Faith conflicted with reason. The Church was threatened by new offshoots and beliefs, which may have contributed to a tightening of its hold. The two beliefs—Platonian and Aristotelean—began to both coexist and compete.

Plato had argued eloquently for the existence of personal immortality, which is one reason why Platonism had been so acceptable to Christian thinkers before the twelfth century. But Aristotle leaned toward a doctrine of general rather than individual immortality, that is, he indicated that the individual human intelligence survived after death through the union with the general intelligence of the universe. It was difficult to establish compatibility between Aristotle's view and the traditional dogma of personal immortality. The Aristotelian (view) conflicts with the teachings of revelation. The Moslem and Jewish thinkers of the eleventh and twelfth centuries, like their Christian successors in the thirteenth and fourteenth, had the choice of rejecting Aristotelianism in its entirety, of separating the world of science from the world of faith, or of trying to prove the ultimate compatibility of reason and revelation.³¹

³¹ Cantor, *The Civilization*, 360.

This dichotomy was indeed later resolved by separating reason and faith, science from and revelation. While the Church grew, the field of medicine was also emerging, which in the modern world would end up all but supplanting the priests at the bedside. At the time, however, a fierce battle emerged between the two world-views.

At the same time, death theology became more ominous for Christians, with supernatural beings invading the bedchamber and the dying person having to account at the time of death for the sins in his or her own life. This view, according to Aries, focused on the individual and his or her own worthiness to enter Paradise at the end of time.³² No longer was it a matter of just saying last-minute prayers. Fear took hold. The way this is described argues for an entrenchment of the views of Plato: it is a *personal* concept of the soul that demands a *personal* effort toward salvation.

The religious iconography that symbolized this new, intense view showed vividly that a judgment would occur at the end of days, an examination then of the pros and cons of *each personal* soul, where no such judgment had been before. The judge was Christ on a throne, surrounded by a court of angels, as gatekeepers to the world of God. The examination of the souls wanting entry focused on this court's weighing who was worthy and who was not based on the balance of good vs. evil in their lives. The *just* could enter and the sinners were banned, plunged, Aries said, "into the eternal fire."³³ This was best described, of course, in Dante's vision of hell in the *Divine Comedy*, written in the early twelfth century.

³² Aries, *Western Attitudes*, 28.

³³ Aries, *The Hour*, 100.

This second attitude toward dying, the *Death of the Self*, was a final reckoning in which death was regarded as the enemy. People were now terrified of eternal damnation and began to rely heavily upon more complex religious ritual to help get through the process of dying. Dying was reframed as a liturgical melodrama, wrote Thornton and Phillips, “with a dramatic performance by the priesthood at the deathbed.”³⁴

The intensity of this drama grew exponentially and focused responsibility even more heavily on the person who was dying. To boost one’s chances of entry into Paradise, a major shift occurred in the intricacy and imagery of bedside prayers. How one died now began to matter enormously, and dying not only became more religiously complex, but lessons were needed.

Thus, by the fifteenth century, two documents—a printed text and a set of terrifying images—appeared, known collectively as *Ars moriendi*. With the help of the newly invented Gutenberg printing press, they spread widely and in many different languages. These documents were meant to specifically impart the now-complex art of dying.³⁵

The text version was likely meant for those who could read, while the image-only document was for those who couldn’t. As time went on, the later judgment at the end of days fell away and the dying person’s individual and personal bedside drama became the crucial event at the very time of death, albeit an event performed in the crowded and still public sickbed room. Thus, the *Ars moriendi* were key.

³⁴ Thornton and Phillips, *Performing*, 95.

³⁵ Aries, *The Hour*, 107.

At first the prayers required a clergyman to perform, but later its widespread availability meant that anyone could perform them, either him- or herself, or as a layperson to help the dying with these prayers. The Australian researchers wrote of this:

In the 15th century the *Ars moriendi* portrayed normative medieval ideas about good and bad deaths. At a time when dying could be viewed as a performed battle against damnation, the *Ars moriendi* codified a set of moral precepts that governed the expression of autonomy, relations between the dying and the living and orientation towards God. In these images, dying well is a moral activity that results from active decisions by the dying person to turn from earthly preoccupations to contemplation of, and submission to, the divine.³⁶

Thornton and Phillips said that the *Ars moriendi* were structured around visual and verbal inspirations. They consisted of paired images, which coupled illustrations of the good death with temptations that illustrated the bad death.

In 1414 to 1418, the papal Council of Constance ordered the production of a book; two versions of these books have survived. The first was a text, but since everyone must overcome these temptations to die well, the second version, the *Ars moriendi*, was meant for those who could not read.

The longer version entitled *Tractatus artis bene moriendi* (A Treatise on the Art of the Good Death) includes six sections of Latin text addressing death as an inevitable part of living, the five temptations (attachment to worldly goods, infidelity, despair, impatience and spiritual pride), questions to ask the dying man, admonitions to imitate Christ's life, advice for families on managing death, and the prayers for the dying....

The [second] version comprises five paired woodcuts, one single woodcut and some accompanying text. Each pair consists of one woodcut depicting temptation and one depicting inspiration for the dying person. The devil uses these temptations to inveigle humans into committing one of the seven deadly sins (avarice, lust, gluttony, pride, anger, envy, sloth). The use of images enabled the messages to be understood and accessed by members of the general populace who were illiterate.³⁷

³⁶ Thornton and Phillips, *Performing*, 94.

³⁷ Thornton and Phillips, *Performing*, 94-95.

No doubt, the visualizations were particularly useful at the end of life when pictures, as we say, spoke louder than words.

Several things might have brought on this widespread usage of the *Ars moriendi*, including changes in Church theology that both enlarged the role of the clergy at the bedside and found the Church caught up in a deep schism. At the same time, the Holy Roman Empire was in decline, and death was increasingly and constantly around. Indeed, the famed historian Johan Huizinga wrote in his classic book *The Waning of the Middle Ages*, “No other epoch has laid so much stress as the expiring Middle Ages on the thought of death.”³⁸

The Hundred Years’ War and other lesser battles devastated England and France between 1337 and 1453, as did the Great Famine of 1315 to 1317. But the Black Death, the bubonic plague, caused an estimated 25 million people to die in Europe.³⁹ Historian Robert S. Gottfried argued in the introduction to his book *The Black Plague: Natural and Human Disaster in Medieval Europe* that the death rate of that epidemic had a much higher impact than even this number portrays when one considers the percentage of the population that it impacted.

“The Black Death was a combination of bubonic, pneumonic, and septicemic plague strains,” he wrote. “It devastated the Western world from 1347 to 1351, killing 25 [percent] of

³⁸ J. Huizinga, *The Waning of the Middle Ages: A Study of the Forms of Life, Thought and Art in France and the Netherlands in the XIVth and XVth Centuries* (London, England: Pickle Partners Publishing, 2016), 124.

³⁹ “Plague Information and Facts,” *National Geographic*, accessed April 20, 2019, <https://www.nationalgeographic.com/science/health-and-human-body/human-diseases/the-plague/>.

Europe's population and causing or accelerating marked political, economic, social, and cultural changes. People were astounded, bewildered, and terrified."⁴⁰

Gottfried said that the plague continued for centuries afterward, from that day in 1347 when the first infected rodent ran down a rope from a ship that had sailed to Italy from Asia, until hundreds of years later. Indeed, it was the continuing waves of plague, he wrote, that made its impact profound.

The Black Death was the first epidemic of the second plague pandemic, a series of cyclic outbreaks of the disease which recurred until the eighteenth century. European population declined steadily for at least a century after 1350; chronic depopulations characterized the fourteenth and fifteenth centuries. The old constitutional, governmental, and commercial institutions, the old philosophical notions, and even the systems of religious belief came under massive—and, frequently, successful—challenge.⁴¹

Gottfried maintained that it was not just one major outbreak that caused the devastation but the result of so many successive blows of pandemic that likely changed Europe completely.

“Other histories tend to lower plague mortality, claiming that the Black Death killed but 20 percent of Europe's population rather than 30 percent, 40 percent or even 50 percent,” he wrote in 1983, after two twentieth-century European wars. Yet 20 percent, especially when compounded by successive epidemics, is still greater than the mortality caused by any other phenomenon in European history.⁴²

⁴⁰ Robert S. Gottfried, *The Black Death, Natural and Human Disaster in Medieval Europe* (New York: The Free Press, 1983), xiii.

⁴¹ Gottfried, *The Black Death*, xiii.

⁴² Gottfried, *The Black Death*, xvi.

If we can imagine what these numbers mean in terms of the proportions of population deaths today, we would be looking at a population of Europe in 2019 as 744.9 million people.⁴³ Twenty percent of that (taking the lowest death estimates) would be 148.9 million people. In today's numbers, that would mean the *entire* populations of Germany and France would die.

For our purposes now, the fact that even priests succumbed to Black Death—their ranks so thinned and their fear of being at the bedside of a plague victim so great—meant that at-home versions of prayer were desperately needed. The *Ars moriendi* prayers still focused on redemption of the soul after death, but in doing so, they emphasized and expanded an ancient act—they upheld the role of the person dying, as opposed to the clergy, and his or her responsibility for understanding and performing a ritual to enable his or her own good death.

Moreover, notice that now that the Last Judgement did not wait for the “end of time,” meaning when all humans would be dead and rise up, but happened at the specific time of the individual's own death. The dying person's sins—and the need for exoneration—were now contemplated during this process of dying (as they were in a far less foreboding way for *The Tame Death*), sins of one's personal biography, of his or her own doing. The dying rituals aimed to help the individual to both look at whether or not one had lived virtuously and to try to atone if one did not.

This battle for a good death was peopled with macabre supernatural demons, but it was focused on helping the person dying achieve—in the midst of all this—a transcendent union with God at the end of life after sorting out one's own evil doing and seeing how to reform one's

⁴³ “World Population,” accessed April 20, 2019, www.worldometers.info

ways.⁴⁴ This ritual still took place within a crowd at the bedside, but it shifted the locus of power back to the person dying. Now and in the centuries to come, notice that personal power in dying slowly moved away from the Church to the individual, which would have long-term implications, especially in our modern age.

Aries Phase 3: The Remote and Imminent Death

In the centuries following this, Aries maintained that the macabre imagery of temptations and sin—of skeletons, and demons, and decayed flesh and worms—mixed with the emphasis on the individual (with a big “*I*”) began to create a generalized fearful withdrawal from death. Although Aries skipped over the Protestant Reformation, after Martin Luther tacked up his Ninety-Five Theses in 1517, the change in Christianity from the sixteenth century on for the next two hundred years or so urged an individual relationship with God instead of via the clergy.

The Reformation and the Renaissance added to the individual focus, but it was the crisis of the ordeal of judgment at the end of life that slowly forced the view that if one just focused on living a *just* life, then atoning at the end wouldn’t be necessary, *Ars moriendi* or not.

The deathbed judgement was slowly devalued, replaced by a meditation on one’s eventual death during all of life. This required a new focus on an art of living instead of a complex and prayerful fix at death. This might have been of particular interest to early American Protestants. Thus arose Aries third view: *The Remote and Imminent Death*. He wrote:

From now on, no crucial scene occurs in the bedroom of the dying man. Everything is spread out over the whole span of a lifetime and affects every day of that life. But what life? Not just any life, but a life dominated by the thought of death, a death that is not the physical or psychological horror of the death agony but the opposite of life, the absence

⁴⁴ Aries, *Western*, 38.

of life, a death that invites man's reason not to become attached to life, this is why there is such a close relationship between living well and dying well.⁴⁵

Aries said this death had neither the intensity nor the fear death had had before. The righteous man just reaches his end, rather in the simpler way Roland did ages ago in *The Tame Death*. But there was another interesting switch—the dying apparently lost the knowledge of their own imminent death; the development of illness replaced that.

In a large way, this third change is a harbinger of what we face today, which is why I wanted to include it. Death became more remote, more involved with science than only religion. Medicine could slowly extend life, giving more time to prepare for dying, and doctors came to have more sway. As the science of medicine arose, the role of a physician slowly changed from providing comfort and perhaps a diagnosis, to providing treatment, maybe even a cure. People also began to fear being buried alive before they were really dead. (There was a time during the eighteenth and nineteenth centuries when bells were hung in coffins so that people could ring them if they woke up there and found they were still alive, ergo, “Saved by the bell!”)⁴⁶ Hence doctors started to play a more significant role at the deathbed. They were relied on to more accurately proclaim the dead, dead.

Theologically, Aries wrote, “The first barrier that fell in the eighteenth century ... was the belief in hell and in the connection between death and sin or spiritual punishment.” Catholics still believed in purgatory, but guilt and fear of the beyond was gone. Aries did not mention the views of Protestants, Jews, atheists, or others, but something more began to occur. Longevity

⁴⁵ Aries, *The Hour*, 300.

⁴⁶ Jan Bondeson, *Buried Alive: The Terrifying History of Our Most Primal Fear* (New York: W.W. Norton, 2001).

increased. In our day, while death occurs at any age, it is primarily the old who die. During the period Aries was focusing on, people died young, at all ages, and the death of children was rampant. As children began to live longer, new family attachments grew and with them, a change in how love and the cherishing of others appeared at the time of death.⁴⁷

“If hell is gone,” Aries wrote, “then heaven has changed too.” The next world became a reunion of those who had died before rather than the long-term sleep or the glory or demise of the immortal soul. It also started becoming whatever we wanted to make of it, especially as other religions peopled the West. The rise began of other spiritual influences, including Buddhists, Theosophists, and so on. Aries wrote:

It is the paradise of Christians or the astral world of spiritualists and psychics. But it is also the world of the memories of nonbelievers and free thinkers who deny the reality of a life after death. In the piety of their love, they preserve the memories of their departed with an intensity equal to the realistic afterlife of Christians or psychics. The difference in doctrine between these two groups may be great, but it becomes negligible in the practice of what may be called the cult of the dead. They have all built the same castle, in the image of earthly homes, where they will be reunited—in dream or in reality, who knows?—with those whom they have never ceased to love.⁴⁸

At first in this period, there was a closer encounter between loved ones and those who were dying, something Aries referred to as *a beautiful death*, something filled with last words of love. Then another change came about, a sense of distancing the living from the dying or the dead.

Aries Phase 4: The Death of the Other

We are now moving into an age of industry, science, and technology, when working away from home created family distance and thereby loosened the hold of the crowded bedside

⁴⁷ Aries, *Centuries*.

⁴⁸ Aries, *The Hour*, 611.

family scenes. It is the eighteenth and nineteenth centuries, when people moved from rural areas to towns. The sense of time began to change as industrial work meant set hours and time away. Caring for the sick and dying became harder, a change Aries said that heralded the idea of privacy, of emotional as well as physical distance. Taken together, these changes signaled his new and fourth view—*The Death of the Other*—and intimacy became less not more.

A psychological remoteness arose between the person dying and “the other.” It might have been due to embarrassment, to fear, or to the protection of self or other, but family members began—as portrayed in Tolstoy’s *The Death of Ivan Ilyich*—to not want to speak about or acknowledge death, especially to the person who was dying. (My mother would have fit in well here.)

A culture of denial began to take shape; a distance between the individual and death, between the family and the one who was dying. The conversation, if there was one, migrated from the priest or the family to the doctor, who was often more conscious of treating illness than of impending death. The net result was that with increasing frequency, the dying person ended up in a more sad and isolated state than ever before.⁴⁹ Aries called it the rise of the lie.

The first motivation for the lie was the desire to spare the sick person, to assume the burden of his ordeal. But ... a new sentiment [arose] characteristic of modernity: one must avoid—no longer for society’s sake, for the sake of those close to the dying person—the disturbance and overly strong and unbearable emotion caused by the ugliness of dying and by the very presence of death in the midst of a happy life, for it is henceforth given that life is always happy or should always seem to be so. Nothing had yet changed in the rituals of death.... But people had already begun to empty them of their dramatic impact; the procedure of hushing-up had begun.⁵⁰

⁴⁹ Aries, *Western*; and Aries, *The Hour*.

⁵⁰ Aries, *Western*, 86-87.

No one wanted to use that “D” word, and death, Aries wrote, was on the road to becoming forbidden.

Aries Phase 5: The Invisible Death

By the end of the nineteenth century, death had begun to move from homes into hospitals, entering the fifth and final stage. Aries labeled this *The Invisible Death*. He said it lasted through to the mid-twentieth century if not beyond. Hospitals, not homes, became the locale of death. And those who were at the bedside drastically changed. With these changes, I propose, went any thoughts of a good death as well as of an art of dying.

With hospital deaths, there was still a sense of privacy, but only within hospital walls. Patients were isolated from the outside, from families, and often from each other. The invalid was protected from the emotions brought about by dying by keeping the truth of the situation from him or her. This lie destroyed intimacy with loved ones, and the sights and sounds and odors of dying became repugnant. Instead of priests at the bedside there were now doctors and nurses and technicians. Medicine reduced pain. Hospitals took care of the messy business. The goal was treatment, the dying became depersonalized, and death became viewed as a massive failure: a failure of medicine, of doctors, of cure, and even of the patient and his or her family.

We all recognize this final chapter, which has at its core the medicalization of death. Dying itself has changed drastically from the bedside moments of a swift death with spiritual prayers to the managed months and years of physical decline. It was hard to know when that final time would even come, hard for the dying person to know, and harder still for the family left behind. More often than not, it was up to the doctors to decide. The role of the family, the dying person, and especially the priest have all nearly been blotted out. And yet, as the twentieth

century reached its midpoint and then drew to a close, no one seemed especially happy with this arrangement. That social unhappiness forced us to look at life's meaning and, therefore, the process and meaning of death as well.

Some might say that if there is any art of dying at all it might have now split into the two separate visions of Plato and Aristotle. The Platonian view might be those who still hold to traditional religion and the afterlife. The Aristotelian one is that held by those who might believe in an afterlife but view it as a life force leaving the body, as a merging with the general consciousness of the universe. And then there are others who have no such thoughts at all.

Still, it is now a challenge to view a prolonged hospital death, or a death that moves sequentially in and out of hospital care, as any way like the heroic deaths of either Sir Lancelot or of Roland. And it is rare to find any spiritual or mystical meaning. These facts have also given pause to our sense of the ultimate meaning of death as well as of life. But how did we get there?

Calls for Change

In a 2014 article in the *New England Journal of Medicine*, medical sociologist David J. Rothman, PhD, wrote: "Until well into the 20th century in the United States, the appropriate place to die was a forgone conclusion. By expectation and practice, it was at home, surrounded by family and friends."⁵¹

Only soldiers dying on the battlefield during the Civil War deviated from this norm, and even then, fellow soldiers and nurses tried to serve as family surrogates. This norm of at-home

⁵¹ David J. Rothman, PhD, "Perspective: Where we Die," *New England Journal of Medicine* 370 (2014): 2457-60, accessed April 20, 2019, www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMp1404427.

deaths persisted even after the war and beyond that, Rothman said, and it continued despite the extensive social changes wrought by immigration and urbanization.

By the end of the nineteenth century, however, public hospitals had begun to care for the indigent, as did sanatoriums that cared for those with tuberculosis. “The phenomenon that transformed both public expectations and experience was the emergence of the hospital as the locus for scientific medicine,” Rothman said. While hospitals at first functioned as almshouses, places for the poor to go to be cared for, by the beginning of the twentieth century they “began to deliver curative care, and patients began to willingly occupy their beds. Inevitably, in the course of treatment, some of them died there.”⁵²

Medicine held the hope of a cure, which meant one could stop thinking about dying and focus on treatment and healing. One wanted a doctor at the bedside, not a priest, a minister, or a rabbi. And as treatments became more and more successful, longevity was a goal rather than death.

On becoming the domain of the state and the hospital, the deathbed ritual soon began to wane. Lydia Dugdale, MD, is assistant professor of medicine and the Associate Director for the Program on Biomedical Ethics at Yale School of Medicine. In 2015, she wrote that in 1908, 14 percent of deaths occurred in institutions, most of them hospitals. By 1914, she said the Bureau of Health reported that number had risen to 25 percent. But the word about miracles of bringing

⁵² Rothman, *Perspective*.

people back from critical illnesses began to spread. Dugdale credited this to the rise of recovery rooms in the 1930s, which were really the first Intensive Care Units (ICUs).⁵³

In fact, Rothman said, death and dying were eventually and increasingly separated within hospitals, secluded within ICUs, where new technologies not only managed dying but created even more of a distance between patients and their worried families. However, this shift to hospital deaths from home deaths was not immediate, Rothman said.

Into the 1940s, most people still died at home. In 1949, only 40 percent of Americans older than 65 years of age died in the hospital. But over the next several decades, as the hospital increasingly monopolized acute care delivery and its reputation of cure soared, the trend toward hospital deaths accelerated. In the late 1970s and early 1980s, more than half of U.S. deaths occurred in hospitals, while the proportion occurring at home dropped to 15 percent. [He did not say where the other 35 percent died.] Even in 1989, which was six years after the implementation of the prospective payment system (whose predetermined and fixed reimbursements might have encouraged hospital discharges) and the introduction of Medicare reimbursement for hospice care, 49 percent of deaths still occurred in hospitals and only 15 percent occurred at home.⁵⁴[Again, where did the other 36 percent die?]

A landmark study in the late 1990s by the staff of the Institute of Medicine gave even higher figures towards in-hospital deaths. It noted that in 1949, 50 percent of deaths occurred in institutions—including nursing homes, which had begun to emerge—and by 1958, that comparable number had risen to 70 percent. For 1980 the number had reached a high of 74

⁵³ Lydia S. Dugdale, MD, ed. *Dying in the Twenty-First Century* (Cambridge, MA: The MIT Press, 2015), 9.

⁵⁴ Rothman, *Perspective*, referencing data from the National Center for Health Statistics. *Health, United States, 2010: with Special Feature on Death and Dying* (Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office), accessed April 20, 2019, www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/hus/hus10.pdf.

percent.⁵⁵ After that, the numbers began to decline for many reasons, as we shall see, although differences grew between racial, class, and ethnic groups.

Much has been written about the medicalized practice of repeated hospital treatments, readmissions, and then death. While modern medicine has added nearly another generation of life onto life, the technical behemoth it has become has been much studied and criticized and bemoaned. No surprise, it has eliminated any concept of the art of dying since it is all about the will to live. Later chapters in this manuscript describe what technological illness and death mean on the ground, but sociologists such as David Sudnow in 1967, Barney Glaser and Anselm Strauss in 1965 and again in 1968, and Eric J. Cassell in 1991 are among those who have studied in-hospital illness, treatment, and death even further.⁵⁶

In all the studies, death had now been given over to strangers and bureaucratic institutions to handle rather than families. Sudnow studied deaths at two different hospitals in the 1960s, one he called County that cared for poor patients and the other he called Cohen, which cared for private patients. There were great differences in treatment options, privacy, and care between the two hospitals, but in both he found patients dying most often alone, suffering social deaths in which they were deemed as if dead before they had even died, and a coldness and

⁵⁵ M.J. Field, and C.K. Cassel, ed. "A Profile of Death and Dying in America," in *Approaching Death: Improving Care at the End of Life* (Washington, D.C.: National Academies Press, 1997), 33-49. (Also reprinted as www.ncbi.nlm.gov/books/NBK233601).

⁵⁶ David Sudnow, *Passing On: The Social Organization of Dying* (Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice-Hall, 1967); Barney G. Glaser and Anselm L. Strauss, *Time for Dying* (New Brunswick, NJ: Aldine Transaction, 2007) and Barney G. Glaser and Anselm L. Strauss, *Awareness of Dying* (New Brunswick, NJ: Transaction, 2009); Eric J. Cassell, *The Nature of Suffering and the Goals of Medicine* (New York: Oxford University Press, 1991).

depersonalized experience, an intense indifference (likely a self-protective stance to prevent staff from being overwhelmed), for both patients and families, more so for the poor than the wealthier.

Glaser and Strauss also had the same findings in looking at several healthcare institutions in California's Bay Area. Moreover, they found that because the system giving care was so bureaucratic and professionalized, there were even differences between departments and staff in terms of who knew which patients were dying, when they were dying, and who was even told, including patients and their families. Silence and indifference may protect staff, but they do not necessarily protect the patients those staff are supposed to care for.

Phillipe Aries died in 1984, late enough to criticize this barrenness of mid-twentieth-century dying, but not late enough to fully realize that a *Sixth Phase* had already begun forming on what it means to have a good death. Much of this has to do with the psychological suffering people experience both in receiving extended treatment and in the now-lengthy, isolated process of dying itself. Recent critics see a major change, primarily toward what, for lack of better terms, can be called humanistic or spiritual, rather than physical, medical care. In some ways, it is a move backward toward the medieval art of dying. One emphasis has been on viewing the patient as a "whole person." The other has been on movement of the locale of dying out of the hospital and back home.

The Institute of Medicine's late 1990s study of how we die shows why. It detailed three possible "trajectories" of dying: 1) a swift death, for example, from an accident or massive heart attack; 2) a chronic illness that is potentially fatal but has a steady and predictable decline—cancer, for example, which is likely similar to the dying path of nineteenth century tuberculosis; and 3) a rollercoaster of ups and downs from a lethal illness in which we may be rescued from a

crisis time and again, but there is a steady slope downward—for example, heart disease or a neurodegenerative disorder.⁵⁷

Lydia Dugdale, in her book on twenty-first-century dying, referenced the work of Dr. Joanne Lynn, director of the Center to Improve Care of the Dying at George Washington University, who noted these paths to death in a slightly different way. Dr. Lynn added a fourth trajectory and omitted sudden death entirely. She did so not because people don't die that way, but because it is not a path that contains the now-typical long-term period of care.

Dugdale wrote: “[Dr. Lynn] observes that Americans typically die in one of three ways: either they maintain good function despite a known illness until a sudden decline leads to death, or they suffer from a chronic condition characterized by periodic exacerbations and remissions, or they retain generally healthy bodies but deteriorate cognitively. All three patterns of dying involve significant reliance upon health care.”⁵⁸

My own research also omitted those who died a sudden death for the same reason Dr. Lynn noted. A sudden death does not involve dying, as a verb, but an abrupt end. I view lengthy paths as a gift toward a good death as there is time to prepare. It gives us the potential for developing an art of dying. It gives us the opportunity to prepare to end life well; however, all these lengthy trajectories are historically new. There is no one time where someone knows for sure that he or she will get well or will die, but the lengthy time that illness and dying take demands longer care than ever before.

⁵⁷ Field and Cassel, *Approaching Death*, 28-30.

⁵⁸ Lydia Dugdale, *Dying*, 5.

Dr. Lynn herself talked about this long period of time in terms of months, even years, and she called it living while dying. “Serious illness,” she wrote, “can be a time of growth, meaning, and healing.... You may not think that you have taken on a ‘search for meaning,’ but that is one thing that most people actually do when dying (though you may say it differently). For some, the search reassures them that they have lived life as well as they could.”⁵⁹

On the other hand, Dr. Eric Cassell, a physician and bioethicist, is among a cohort of those who have addressed what happens to someone during this lengthy time and found it not to be pleasant.⁶⁰ He argued in a book in 1991 that the patient should be seen as a person, not as his or her disease during this time of extended living.

The suffering in hospitals and during medical treatment that sociologists have described goes beyond excessive technological cures to questionable life ends, Cassell maintained. He is among those who suggested that the suffering of illness and dying includes psychological and spiritual pain as well as suffering from the treatment itself. All this needs to be attended to as much as does physical illness.

Cassell called this the suffering of the *self* and suggested we must understand what constitutes a person’s identity so that relief of suffering of the *person* might be healed as he or she battles illness, whether or not one might be dying. To do this requires intimacy with the patient and knowledge of what, for him or her, the ends of any treatment may be. Mortality inevitably means we all die, but to address suffering means we can die with the *self* intact.

⁵⁹ Joanne Lynne, MD, and Joan Harrold, MD, *Handbook for Mortals: Guidance for People Facing Serious Illness* (New York: Oxford University Press, 1999), 6.

⁶⁰ Cassell, *Suffering*.

Suffering occurs when an impending destruction of the person is perceived; it continues until the thread of disintegration has passed or until the integrity of the person can be restored in some other manner. It follows, then, that although it often occurs in the presence of acute pain, shortness of breath, or other bodily symptoms, suffering extends beyond the physical. Most generally, suffering can be defined as the state of severe distress associated with events that threaten the intactness of person.⁶¹

Cassell was speaking of the transcendent dimension of a person, the life of the spirit. His extensive critique of modern medical care warned that over-focusing on a physical cure, creating an atmosphere of social death—where the patient is denied personhood in terminal illness and dying—is anathema to what is needed for a person to complete life whole.

This loss of self is even more serious for those who have lost a limb, or bodily function, or for those who suffer dementia. And, except for a short ritual, such as Last Rights of the Church for Catholics, the art of dying has disappeared. In this, there is no such thing as a good death, Cassell argued. Instead, death has become nothing but a medical failure, a blunt and brutal end, rather than a transcendent moment in life.⁶²

Considering the amount of thought devoted to it through the ages, the common wisdom contains very little about transcendence, which is all the more remarkable given its central place in the relief of suffering.... The quality of being greater and more lasting than an individual life gives this aspect of persons its timeless dimension. However, the profession of medicine appears to ignore the human spirit. When I see patients in [hospitals or] nursing homes who seem to go on forever, existing only for their bodily needs, I wonder whether it is not their transcendent dimension that they have lost.⁶³

⁶¹ Cassell, *Suffering*, 33.

⁶² For a more thorough discussion on the meaning of death and medical failure see the following books: Zygmunt Bauman, *Mortality, Immortality and Other Life Strategies* (Stanford, CA.: Stanford University Press, 1992); Kathy Charmaz, *The Social Reality of Death* (Reading, MA.: Addison-Wesley Publishing Company, 1980); Herman Feifel, ed., *The Meaning of Death* (New York: McGraw Hill, 1959); and Field and Cassel, *Approaching Death*.

⁶³ Cassell, *Suffering*, 43.

Cassell proposed that it is time that we speak about meaning in life, even as life is waning. This is what people intend when they talk about holistic treatment or death with dignity.

That intent spawned two massive movements away from hospital deaths over the past half century, the first during the 1960s and 1970s with the rise of hospice, and the second during the 1980s with the rise of the care of people with AIDS.⁶⁴ Both these efforts piggyback on the natural childbirth birth movement. This is discussed more fully in later chapters of this manuscript.

The net result of these movements, as well as changes in Medicare and insurance reimbursements—and it's hard to say to what degree one affected the other—caused a dramatic change in where people died. The statistical trends show that we have moved away from death primarily in a hospital, but there are some caveats we will see in a minute. Still, three important studies indicated together that from 1998 until 2015, deaths in hospitals decreased while deaths at home increased.

In the first study, “Place of Death: U.S. Trends since 1980,” James Flory et al. examined data from 1980 to 1998.⁶⁵ In the second study, “Change in End-of-Life Care for Medicare Beneficiaries,” Joan M. Teno, MD et al. examined trends in 2000, 2005, and 2009. A second study by Teno and others, “Site of Death, Place of Care, and Health Care Transitions Among US Medicare Beneficiaries, 2001–15, reinforced their first study’s findings.⁶⁶ All three studies

⁶⁴ Dugdale, *Dying*, 11-12.

⁶⁵ James Flory et al., “Place of Death: U.S. Trends Since 1980,” *HealthAffairs* 23, no. 3 (May/June 2004), www.healthaffairs.org/doi/full/10.1377/hlthaff.23.3.194.

⁶⁶ Joan M. Teno, MD, et al., “Change in End-of-Life Care for Medicare Beneficiaries: Site of Death, Place of Care, and Health Care Transitions in 2000, 2005, and 2009.” *JAMA* 309, no. 5 (February 6, 2013): 470-77.

pointed toward fewer and fewer hospital deaths, albeit with disease-based and racial disparities.

Flory and his colleagues wrote in their study's abstract:

Place of death is one indicator of the state of end-of-life care. We examine trends in national death certificate data on place of death from 1980 to 1998. During these years the percentage of Americans dying as hospital inpatients decreased from approximately 54 percent to 41 percent. About 310,000 fewer people died in the hospital in 1998 than if the proportion of inpatient deaths had not changed since 1980. For certain diseases the change was much greater. In 1980 whites and African Americans died in the hospital in equal proportions, but in 1998 whites died as inpatients less often than African Americans.⁶⁷

These researchers found, using death certificates, that the percentage of people dying in hospitals held steady from 1980 through 1983, but after that, it declined from a high of 54 percent to a low of 41 percent. Meanwhile, deaths at home rose from 17 percent to 22 percent, and in nursing homes, which reflected funding changes as well, from 16 percent to 22 percent. The sad fact here was that families were not able to care long-term for their sick and that the hospitals wouldn't.

Moreover, in-hospital deaths fell for all major killers, but dropped most for cancer patients—from 70 percent to 37 percent from 1980 to 1998—while at-home deaths for cancer rose dramatically. While this study noted that patients in general preferred at-home deaths, it underscored the need to improve the quality of care in homes and other outpatient locales to meet the location preference.

Teno and colleagues' studies picked up where Flory's left off, using Medicare data, which means they looked at older patients only even though the causes of death from younger to older were almost identical.

Among Medicare beneficiaries who died in 2009 and 2005 compared with 2000, a lower proportion died in an acute care hospital, although both ICU use and the rate of health

⁶⁷ James Flory et al., "Place of Death: U.S. Trends Since 1980," *HealthAffairs* 23, no. 3 (May/June 2004), www.healthaffairs.org/doi/full/10.1377/hlthaff.23.3.194.

care transitions [from home or nursing home to hospitals] increased in the last month of life.... Data indicate an increase in the percentage of people dying at home among those aged 65 and older, from 15 percent in 1989 to 24 percent in 2007. This period saw other changes in the “site of death”: nursing homes increased by 7 percent and acute care hospitals decreased by 14 percent.

At the same time, the use of hospices and hospital-based palliative care services expanded for illnesses in addition to cancer: hospice services increased from 22 percent in 2000 to 42 percent in 2009, but the days, weeks, or months of hospice stays themselves decreased.

This study, too, found increased use of the ICU, but there were increasingly burdensome transitions here in late courses of illness.⁶⁸ People used hospice for fewer days at the end of life and transferred more often to an ICU unit at the end. A later study by Teno found a similar movement from acute care hospitals to the community—which likely included increased use of nursing homes—between 2000 and 2015. She found a decrease in hospital deaths overall, but a similar ICU use and transfer rate in the last 30 days of life.

“Among Medicare fee-for-service beneficiaries who died in 2015 compared with 2000,” the study found, “there was a lower likelihood of dying in an acute care hospital, an increase and then stabilization of intensive care use during the last month of life, and an increase and then decline in healthcare transitions during the last 3 days of life.”⁶⁹ In all, death was continually moving toward community care even if there was some panic towards aggressive ICU care at the end.

⁶⁸ Joan M. Teno, MD, et al. “Change in End-of-Life Care for Medicare Beneficiaries: Site of Death, Place of Care, and Health Care Transitions in 2000, 2005, and 2009,” *JAMA* (February 6, 2013), jamanetwork.com/journals/fullarticle/1568250?resultClick=1.

⁶⁹ Joan M. Teno, MD, et.al, “Site of Death, Place of Care, and Health Care Transitions Among US Medicare Beneficiaries, 2000-2015,” *JAMA* 320, no. 3 (2018): 264-71. Doi:10.1001/jama. 2018.8981.

“We are on the right path,” Dr. Teno, lead author and professor of medicine at Oregon Health & Sciences University, told a reporter for *Home Health News* in July, 2018. “We’re listening to people who tell us they don’t want to die in a hospital setting as we’re expanding access to hospice and palliative care teams.”⁷⁰ Dr. Teno concluded that at-home deaths are now on the rise in the United States.

The problem is that as a culture we are not sufficiently equipped to handle this so that people can be cared for in a manner in which they can die well. Citing the same studies, Dr. Rothman concluded in his *NEJM* article:

First, a cultural shift back to dying at home has occurred, not only in terms of preferences expressed in polls but also in actual decision making. Second, by common agreement, hospitals are no longer the best place to die. But third, however strongly patients prefer to return home, they are often reluctant to do so until the most advanced medical technologies have been tried. The result is that a substantial number of patients die in ICUs in the midst of extraordinary interventions to save them. Under these circumstances, and however anomalous it may seem, the idea of bringing death with dignity to the ICU is highly germane.⁷¹

Rothman had no particular suggestions for how this might be done in a modern hospital setting, only that the one-track, acute kind of care in today’s ICU may have to creatively change to properly care for the dying.

Hospice

No commentary on this move home is complete without reference to hospice care as a model and handmaiden to helping families move death back to the bedside. Dr. Cicely Saunders,

⁷⁰ Robert Holly, “At-Home Deaths on the Rise in United States,” *Home Health News*, July 9, 2018, Homehealthcarenews.com/2018/07/at-home-deaths-on-the-rise-in-united-states.

⁷¹ Rothman, “Perspective,” 5-8.

founder of Saint Christopher's Hospice in England, is crucial to the change that occurred in dying during the mid-1970s. It was those impersonal, technological deaths in hospitals that changed everything for her, those deaths described above by Sudnow and others. Sounding a lot like Eric Cassell, Dr. Saunders is quoted extensively in Sandol Stoddard's book, *The Hospice Movement*.

Healing a person does not always mean curing a disease. Sometimes healing means learning to care for others, finding new wholeness as a family—being reconciled. Or it can mean easing the pain of dying or allowing someone to die when the time comes. There is a difference between prolonging life and prolonging the act of dying until the patient lives a travesty of life. At S[aint] Christopher's, we try to offer people space in which to be themselves. We hold fast, but with open hands; because sometimes the most important part of loving can be knowing how and when to let go.⁷²

Later chapters in this manuscript detail the rise and philosophy of hospice, but it is worth noting that hospices began not just recently but during the 1600s, as part of a Christian movement to care for the sick and poor. Also instrumental was the training of women as nurses a century or two later, women like the famed Florence Nightingale.

In the mid-twentieth century, Dr. Saunders had also been a nurse when she realized she wanted more sophisticated medical training, particularly in managing physical pain. She returned to school to become a doctor. Then she invented an early pain medication formula, Brompton's Cocktail (which contained both the illegal heroin and cocaine), that she pioneered in giving round the clock to her patients rather than only when they felt pain.

In 1967, Saunders opened the doors to her own institution, Saint Christopher's Hospice, to care exclusively for dying patients, and she invited both doctors and nurses worldwide to

⁷² Sandol Stoddard, *The Hospice Movement: A Better Way of Caring for the Dying* (New York: Vintage Books, 1978), 90. (Also see much of hospice history detailed in this book in Chapter 11.)

come visit. Ergo, one visitor was Florence Wald, dean of the school of nursing at Yale University, who—inspired by Dr. Saunders—began one of the first hospices in the United States in Connecticut in 1976. Not only did this herald the rise of hospices nationwide, but these new techniques for care of the dying also spawned a new form of spirituality and helped to develop the palliative care medicine and hospital units we see affiliated with hospitals today.

While there may be some confusion about where this bedside support occurs when one mentions hospice today, Dr. Sanders created Saint Christopher as a brick and mortar institution. So did Florence Wald when she opened her in-patient care facility near New Haven, Connecticut. But the hospice philosophy as we have come to know it primarily includes an at-home service with a caregiver to help a person who is dying in their own apartment or house. Brick and mortar institutions are also used when a caregiver is not available or when the going gets too rough.

Hospice has spawned its own important philosophy of care, described in detail later in this manuscript. It rests on providing comfort—or palliative care—rather than care toward a cure when that cure is no longer likely. It is a throwback, in a very grand way, to the kind of bedside care that gave birth to the medieval art of dying. The pharmaceuticals and the spirituality have both since changed, though.

Spiritually, the hospice movement offers now-standard thoughts to share between loved ones at the end of life, notably forgiveness, the conveying that it is okay for the dying person “to go,” the general “Thank you, I love you, Good-bye.” It has also normalized the dying person’s experience of possibly seeing visions of now-deceased loved ones at the bedside and of near-

death experiences encompassing “the light,” “the tunnel,” or the “out of-body” vision. Much of this is also described later in this manuscript,

For sociologists, it is worth noting that this movement also brought different groups of people to the bedside, harking back to the early days of the art of dying. This included family members, social workers, physicians, nurses, even community volunteers. With all this support, care could occur once again at home. And, since dying had now changed to include illnesses that meant a longer time of living, more sophisticated symptom management techniques could be incorporated—and for longer periods of time—than they had before. Dying returned to communities and families once again. And then, during the 1980s, a second wave of home caring arose with the AIDS movement among a group of people who were at first shunned in normal medical circles, so they created rituals of their own.

Along with these movements, a strong patient-rights effort emerged, trying to take back decision making from physicians and to gain control of when and how to end aggressive treatment. It engendered renewed national discussions on how we die, and these conversations gave rise to a new consideration of the old art of dying.

Foremost in this discussion was Dr. Elizabeth Kubler-Ross, MD, a psychiatrist working inside the hospital environment. She was interested in what patients were going through psychologically during their process of dying. Her intention was to help other physicians understand these dimensions as well as the coping mechanisms patients used in this new time of long-term treatment and terminal illness. She began at the University of Colorado Medical School in Denver in 1962 with a kind of outsider status. In essence, other physicians believed it

irrelevant to study the state of mind of those dying, and some would not even let her interview their patients for fear talk of death would upset them.⁷³

Kubler-Ross thought it essential. “One of the important facts is that dying nowadays is more gruesome in many ways, namely, more lonely, mechanical, and dehumanized. At times it is even difficult to determine technically when the time of death has occurred,” she wrote in her first book. “When a patient is severely ill, he is often treated like a person with no right to an option.”⁷⁴

Kubler-Ross convened a group of medical students at first, but the group then continued to grow to include doctors and nurses and focused on asking patients what they were experiencing. In 1963, she moved to the University of Chicago, where the interviews eventually took place within a large glass enclosed amphitheater because the numbers of people interested had grown so large. Medical observers sat behind the glass watching and listening while Kubler-Ross and her assistants talked to dying patients. After many years she and her team would end up having interviewed some 200 dying patients, and her interviewing methods were applauded, especially in hospice circles.

From this, Kubler-Ross developed her now-famous stage theory of psychological passage in long-term treatment from diagnosis to death. This theory was first presented in her book *On Death and Dying* in 1969. She posited five stages.

⁷³ All this history of Kubler-Ross that follows is taken from her numerous books, including: *On Death and Dying* (New York: Macmillan Publishing, 1969); *Living With Death and Dying* (New York: Macmillan Publishing, 1981); *Questions and Answers on Death and Dying* (New York: Macmillan Publishing, 1974); *On Children and Death* (New York: Macmillan Publishing, 1983).

⁷⁴ Kubler-Ross, *Death and Dying*, 8.

The first was denial of the diagnosis itself, as in, “This cannot be true.” The second stage was anger—at God, at oneself, at doctors, at whomever one can blame. The underlying question she said patients posed was: “Why Me?”

Third was the stage of bargaining, most likely with God, meaning a patient might think: “If I can get a reprieve I will do ‘x’ or ‘y’ in exchange.” The fourth stage was depression, the stage when the enormity of terminal illness hits people. The result, she said, was deep sadness, or anticipatory grief.

And the last and final stage she called acceptance. This is sometimes a peaceful stage, Kubler-Ross said, heralding the facing of one’s own mortality. Kubler-Ross wrote that it comes with a kind of numbness of finally understanding one’s mortal fate.

Acceptance should not be mistaken for a happy stage. It is almost void of feelings. It is as if the pain had gone, the struggle is over, and there comes a time for “the final rest before the long journey,” as one patient phrased it. This is also the time during which the family needs usually more help, understanding, and support than the patient himself. While the dying patient has found some peace and acceptance, his circle of interest diminishes. He wishes to be left alone or at least not stirred up by news and problems of the outside world.⁷⁵

In her later years, Kubler-Ross thought there might be a higher, more mystical stage but her thinking on this was not as well developed.

Since its inception, Kubler-Ross’s stage theory has since been criticized on a number of dimensions. Some claimed her research method was not scientific, progress through her stages was not necessary linear, that dying occurs not only as a personal journey—as she described—

⁷⁵ Kubler-Ross, *Death and Dying*, 113.

but within a social context, and that her theory was housed only within a medical context.⁷⁶

While the five stages were meant to help caretakers manage dying patients, they did not necessarily address the lived experiences of patients and families themselves.

I will posit three other major problems, issues germane to this manuscript and ones I hope to solve with a theory of my own. First, Kubler-Ross does not address a modern art of dying; she just gives a medical explanation for physicians to note what patients might feel. Two, there is no larger concept of what it means to have *a good death* in her thesis, either for patients or for their families. And, three, most importantly, her descriptions do not match how I have seen people die. Granted, her stage system might begin at the time of diagnosis, but it does not track during the lengthy time that most people now die, a period that has lengthened even since she shaped her ideas. She ended with acceptance but, from my own research, much more occurs after that; acceptance is just the beginning of an extended process of dying.

After her initial research, Kubler-Ross expanded her theories, as I said, to include what might be considered more spiritual or mystical experiences, most particularly as outlined in two of her lesser-known books, *Death: The Final Stage of Growth*, written in 1975, and *On Life After Death*, written in 1991. Although neither of these books is based on scientific observation, I am going to use both of these books as jumping off points to develop my own theory, using each

⁷⁶ See such critics as Robert K. Kastenbaum, PhD, ed., *Death, Society, and Human Experience*, 9th ed. (Boston: Allyn & Bacon, 2006); Charles A. Corr, "Coping with Dying: Lessons that We Should and Should Not Learn from the Work of Elisabeth Kubler-Ross," *Death Studies* 17, no. 1 (1993); Joan Retsinas, "A Theoretical Reassessment of the Applicability of Kubler-Ross' Stages of Dying," *Death Studies* 12, no. 3 (1988).

book for a different reason.⁷⁷ Together, they might in fact be an initial attempt to retrieve the sense of transcendence implicit in that lost medieval art of dying.

In Kubler-Ross's *Death: The Final Stage of Growth*, a chapter by Mwalimu Imara posited that in dying we might find great spiritual and emotional growth.

We abhor and reject the moment when we will confront the nearness of our death, but the dying stage of our life can be experienced as the most profound growth event of our total life's experience....Our struggle for growth as we approach death is "the struggle ... for meaning and significance of our person." Being, existing at this time of crisis "is to mean something to someone else...." Our "acceptance" of our own being, that is, our sensing that we are significant as a person, depends on knowing that we are accepted by someone or something larger than our individual self. It is at this juncture that those who minister to the needs of the dying may become physicians to the soul. It is the dying who can teach others the importance of "grace" in their own lives. Acceptance is the beginning of growth.⁷⁸

In Kubler-Ross's "Omega" chapter that follows Imara's, she stressed that growth at death is not only individually transformative but selfless.

Through commitment to personal growth individual human beings will also make their contribution to the growth and development—the evolution—of the whole species to become all that humankind can and is meant to be. Death is the key to that evolution. For only when we understand the real meaning of death to human existence will we have the courage to become what we are destined to be.⁷⁹

Harking back to Aries's *Tame Death*, she argued, "Death is the final stage of growth in this life. There is no total death [however]. Only the body dies. The self or spirit, or whatever you may wish to label it, is eternal. You may interpret this in any way that makes you comfortable."⁸⁰

⁷⁷ Elisabeth Kubler-Ross, *Death: The Final Stage of Growth* (New York: Simon & Schuster Inc., 1975); and Elisabeth Kubler-Ross, *On Life After Death* (Berkeley, CA: Celestial Arts, 1991).

⁷⁸ Kubler-Ross, *Final Stage*, 149-50, and 154.

⁷⁹ Kubler-Ross, *Final Stage*, 165.

⁸⁰ Kubler-Ross, *Final Stage*, 166.

In a later book, Kubler-Ross contended emphatically that she *knows* there is life after death. She claimed to know this from conversations with dying children who spoke to her with innocence and comfort about deceased relatives coming to care for them at the end and in interviews with those who had had a near-death experience.⁸¹

Proposing Phase 6: The Transcendent Death

Unlike Kubler-Ross, of course I don't know whether there is life after death, but I do know that many of the individuals I spoke to and wrote about in this manuscript had experiences in dying that contained many of the more ethereal elements she referred to. These experiences were not only those of the person dying but often included the family around them as well.

You will read about them in detail later but Judith Hardin's family's astonishment in hearing Judith describe her dying process to them and the eerie sign of pictures changing position on the wall after her death (whether real or not) were comforting to them. Peter Ciccone's dreams of his parents coming to greet him were comforting both to him and to his partner, Ron Burris. Gramps, my father-in-law, reaching out to some vision in the corner of his room comforted him and members of his family. These more mystical anecdotes are also normal experiences often described by many of the hospice caregivers I spoke with as well.

In the deaths I saw that were good—notably Audrey's, Judith's and Gramps's—there was indeed a sense of great emotional and spiritual growth at the end, not just for the person dying but also for those that surrounded them. In trying to make theoretical sense of what makes a death good, aside from the practical conclusions I reached by the end of this study, I have

⁸¹ Kubler-Ross, *Life After Death*.

developed a far larger, philosophical understanding of the modern art of dying, dying in what might have been Aries's sixth phase had he lived long enough. This theory incorporates the more *general* thinking of Aristotle in his view of the soul as a life force. It also uses Eastern teachings such as those of Tibetan Buddhism.

But my own theory of the art of dying today picks up where Kubler-Ross's stage theory leaves off. It is based primarily on the now well-known thinking of Dr. Abraham Maslow, especially on an extension of his famous theory of the *hierarchy of needs*. It includes his concepts as well of *peak experiences*, *self-actualization*, and his lesser known one, *self-transcendence*, one he developed in the last stages of his life.

Most undergraduates might have learned about Abraham Maslow's *hierarchy of needs* in Psychology 101, his five levels of individual growth needs leading to a fully actualized human being. However, in his later life Maslow added a sixth level, the highest level, one he called *self-transcendence (or transpersonal)*. This one superseded, but also incorporated the phase of *self-actualizing* (or being capable of a *peak experience*), but it moved beyond it to an other-oriented, nearly cosmic level. These stages sound much like what Kubler-Ross was attempting to say, but they go beyond her in creating—although that was not his intention—a lattice work for a modern art of dying. They also match what I found in my research about what it might take to die well.

Maslow took the field of psychology in a new direction, moving outward from a Freudian view that looked at deficits in the human psyche to a humanistic view that looked at biological health and growth potential. He saw human need and motivation as *being* rather than *lacking*. His research focused on those he considered to be the healthiest amongst us as opposed to looking at those who are psychologically ill. His revised *hierarchy of needs* sets the ground for

biological-based growth, one that leads to final growth at the end of life. Indeed, it is essential for a good and healthy death. For lack of better words, his view was that human beings are biologically programmed to grow into veritable, but metaphoric, angels at the end of life.

Let me get the biggest criticisms of Maslow out of the way immediately: there is little recognition of the social issues that produce want in life, including poverty, race, and ethnicity, and though there is ample room for individual differences in his theories, class differences are not sufficiently addressed. If they were, people who are poor would have the bad fortune to be unable to rise up his hierarchy towards a level he labels *self-transcendence*. In my telling, however, I will note where such issues might apply. But it should also be said that I am going to give the best possible spin in applying his *hierarchy of needs* to the path of dying. To me, they speak to it well.

To summarize his thinking, in 1943, psychologist Abraham Maslow posited that there is a hierarchy of biological human needs, which has been represented as an upright triangle with lateral levels that are labeled needs or motivations. The base is wide and narrow, and the triangle comes to a point at the top. In Maslow's initial framework there were just five phases represented in layers, bottom to top.⁸² In his final telling I am positing that he meant there were six, although this was not spelled out in great detail before he suddenly died.⁸³ He called the

⁸² See the following publications for a thorough discussion of all that follows here about Maslow's Hierarchy of Needs: Abraham Maslow, "A Theory of Human Motivation," *Psychological Review* 50 no. 4, (1943): 370-96; Abraham Maslow, *Motivation and Personality*, 2nd ed (New York: Harper, 1970); Abraham Maslow, *Toward a Psychology of Being* (Blacksburg, VA: Wilder Publications, 2011).

⁸³ Mark E. Koltko-Rivera, "Rediscovering the Later Version of Maslow's Hierarchy of Needs: Self-Transcendence and Opportunities for Theory, Research, and Unification," *Review of General Psychology* 10, no. 4 (2006): 302-17; Abraham H. Maslow, "The Farther Reaches of Human Nature," *The Journal of Transpersonal Psychology* 1, no. 1 (1969): 1 ff.

bottom four layers *deficiency needs* (*physiological, safety/security, love/belonging, and self-esteem*), meaning they were basic necessities that needed to be addressed before the final two growth needs, or *being needs*, (*self-actualization* and, later, *self-transcendence*)—could manifest. The notion is that unless the basic needs are at least somewhat satisfied, the higher, transcendent motivations will have trouble appearing.

Maslow did not apply this *hierarchy of needs* to dying but to human motivation in general; sometimes it was noted that these corresponded with developmental psychological ages, as Erik Erikson's format did, but that is not how Maslow intended them. Later scholars also used Maslow's formulation to apply to the fields of business,⁸⁴ education,⁸⁵ and elsewhere, but none that I yet know of to dying.

Maslow meant that his proposed levels of needs come in order, but not always in the order he labeled them. He also said one need must be met before the next one can be tackled, but he was clear to say they needn't be met 100 percent before the next level was tackled.

So far, our theoretical discussion may have given the impression that these five sets of needs [this is prior to his addition of self-transcendence at the top] are somehow in a step-wise, all-or-none relationships (sic) to each other. We have spoken in such terms as the following: "If one need is satisfied, then another emerges." This statement might give the false impression that a need must be satisfied 100 percent before the next need emerges. In actual fact, most members of our society who are normal, are partially satisfied in all their basic needs and partially unsatisfied in all their basic needs at the same time. A more realistic description of the hierarchy would be in terms of decreasing percentages of satisfaction as we go up the hierarchy of prepotency. For instance, if I may assign arbitrary figures for the sake of illustration, it is as if the average citizen is satisfied

⁸⁴ Ben Zimmerman, "Considering Maslow's Hierarchy of Needs to Create an Empowered Workplace," *Forbes* 4 (September 2018).

⁸⁵ Norman Kunc, "The Need to Belong: Rediscovering Maslow's Hierarchy of Needs," in R.A. Villa, J.S. Thousand, et al., ed., *Restructuring for Caring and Effective Education: An Administrative Guide to Creating Heterogeneous Schools*, (Baltimore: Paul H. Brooks Publishing, 1992).

perhaps 85 percent in his physiological needs, 70 percent in his safety needs, 50 percent in his love needs, 40 percent in his self-esteem needs, and 10 percent in his self-actualization needs.⁸⁶

In my reading of this, I am going to imply, in reference to serious illness and dying, that all of the basic needs have to be met at the same time and that there is an interplay in which all are necessary. One need might still build on another, however. Remember that in the cases of people I followed in this research, their time of dying took at least two years of living, ergo, these needs must be satisfied for a lengthy period.

Maslow's Hierarchy of Needs

The lowest, or most fundamental needs Maslow described were the *physiological* ones. These are the basic needs of human survival and include food, water, sleep, clothing, shelter, breathing, and so on. Without those, humans cannot live. That is why they are placed at the bedrock of the triangular hierarchy; these needs come first and if not satisfied, their importance supersedes all others.

In looking at my own research, I also take all these needs as the starting point. Each person I studied had to have all these basic needs provided for them in order to live well or die well, and since most people I saw were either at home or in a hospice during the later stages of their illness, the keepers of that environment were the responsible parties.

While Maslow considered these needs as physical and/or psychological, I also view them as social since they required a family, friends, or other caregivers to provide them. One could not die well without someone else ensuring these needs. In a way, using Aries's descriptions, the

⁸⁶ Abraham H. Maslow, "A Theory of Human Motivation," *Psychological Review* 50 (July 1943): 370-96. (I used a reprint published by Mansfield Center, CT Martino Publishing, 2013: 11 for this citation).

bedchamber of the person dying needs to be constructed and maintained. As a patient weakens, someone needs to bring food, cook, do laundry, pay rent, pay the electric and heating bills, deal with medical bills and appointments, keep the air flowing, and the bedchamber clean.

It may take a village, a family, or even just one tired caregiver, but one reason economics plays into this is obvious: it is hard to care for an ill person, especially at home, while simultaneously working full time, raising children, or being elderly or sick oneself. Hiring caregivers might well be needed. And it is hard for the ill person to find a way to get money for him or herself, which leads to the next layer of needs.

Maslow's second level in his hierarchy is the need for *safety*, later expanded to *safety and security*.⁸⁷ It is easy to lose one's patience or temper with someone who is ill, and easy to overlook the need for safety accoutrements: for instance, wheelchairs, walkers, grab bars, slippery floors, throw rugs, or loose electrical wires. And then there is family violence, economic collapse, unemployment, or other issues that might threaten human security. Not to mention that there is an essential need for adequate health insurance to cover endless medical bills.

While Judith Harden, in Chapter 3, was dying all those months and years, her husband Moh could not work because he was caring for her. They needed her parents' financial support. Peter Ciccone and Ron Burris, in Chapter 5, needed disability assistance and Medicaid. Gramps, in Chapter 17, had Social Security and Medicare, and a large family of caregivers. Glenn Leung and Tom Hyde, in Chapter 14, were lucky enough to have a female working partner, but they were both strapped since that partner also had a small child to care for and money was short.

⁸⁷ As a note, Maslow outlined his hierarchy of needs more fully in his 1954 book, *Motivation and Personality*, but it is interesting that in the preface to the 1970 revision he said he had at first intended to call the book *Higher Ceilings for Human Nature*, which probably would have been a more accurate description of the contents.

Lucky for all of them, they had hospice, but professional caregivers only came part of the time, and there was no additional financial help except Medicaid and Disability insurance.

Hale Cobb, in Chapter 10, had retirement funds, but he also had an aging wife who had to pay for caregivers from their own joint money and care for him herself. She did have the means to eventually hire a caregiver for him. But even with funds—albeit slowly diminishing—this arrangement was difficult. He became aggressive. Couldn't walk. Did dangerous things. He needed constant supervision. By the time Hale died, things had become so hard that he had to go into a nursing home. After that, the funds were barely there for his wife's subsequent survival. Money and time in the care of the dying is crucial, particularly if care is to move from the hospital to the home, as the data now shows.

Glenn and Tom also needed physical support since ALS meant their muscles atrophied. They were only safe when someone helped them or when they had proper medical equipment. Peter and Judith—everyone, for that matter—also needed their pain and other symptoms managed well in order to begin to feel safe. Safety, in this case, means being able to consistently rely on the very protections of one's own skin.

Psychologically, safety might also mean having a reliable treatment plan, which could include a sense of one's own autonomy; knowledge of how the illness will progress and what might be done to handle it; a dependable healthcare proxy and instructions that will be followed by family and medical teams alike; and, if one so desires, a failsafe for receiving aid in dying should one reach a point where life becomes intolerable. Safety means *feeling safe* with the progression of one's disease and with the effects of potential treatments.

Maslow's third level of needs is *love and belonging*, meaning the person dying needs to feel a sense of love, of having someone who cares about him or her, having a community of friends or family to feel an integral part of, a sense of intimacy, acceptance—no matter one's physical condition—and comfort. Judith Harden had all of these, which is partly what made her dying so special. It is lonely to be ill and to die; this third level of need is to find a way to counter that profound feeling of aloneness. It is also necessary for the person to feel valued as he or she declines or becomes disabled, as well as to give a primary caregiver time off. Burnout means love lost.

So far, these first three levels might be seen as starter needs—starting in all of life and becoming increasingly important from a serious diagnosis onward. They represent the earlier stage and create the ground—or setting—for how the person feels and is cared for as illness grows more severe. Addressing these basic needs is crucial for being able to attend to those needs that come later.

Maslow's fourth level, still a *deficiency need*, is the need for *esteem*, meaning both self-esteem and respect, an extension of the need to be valued by others and to have a sense of pride or fulfillment about one's own life. I see this as a transition need: not quite the same as the prior basic *deficiency needs* and not yet the higher-level growth needs, or those that Maslow called *being needs*. It is a level of growth, however, as it is a building stone for higher levels of growth, growth that begins to allow someone dying to experience transcendence.

When one is seriously ill, depression can take hold, as we will see with Peter Ciccone. The undertreated pain he experienced also added to his lack of well-being. Had his pain been

properly treated he could at least have felt comforted in his relationship with his partner Ron. Had he had more medical support, his self-esteem, even in decline, might have been higher.

Judith Harden, on the other hand, had all of this. Her self-esteem rose with each physical decline. She grew more herself, more determined and in charge. Judith moved into the driver's seat with her illness and with her own passion for spiritual growth. She lived with those she loved and was well cared for; her sense of warriorship even blossomed as she grew nearer the end. Those around her grew awed by her strength. She also felt accomplished in the life she had led. Her children, her husband, her friends, and her parents all supported her home dying, much as they had supported her home births.

All of which actually bleeds naturally into Maslow's higher-level needs/motivations, those he called *being needs*: the need/desire for spiritual and emotional growth or full humanness. He sees these, too, as biologically based, intrinsic within what it means to be truly human. The fifth, and first of these higher levels, Maslow called *self-actualization*. He saw this as one's higher sense of biological destiny, an intrinsic sense of that destiny possible within every human being. It is the sense of Life with a big "L", functioning within the larger cosmos of the universe, one's full potential. Understanding, feeling, sensing this can at times produce even ecstasy.⁸⁸

The closer Judith moved toward dying, the more completely herself she became. This level, *self-actualization*, was initially labeled as Maslow's highest. It meant realizing one's full

⁸⁸ Abraham Maslow, *Motivation and Personality*, (1954). (I used a 1970 version reprinted by Holy Books, at holybooks.com).

potential, becoming the most that one could possibly be, possessing full humanness in the altruistic rather than the ego-based, selfish sense.

Maslow assumed that the possibility exists life-long for *self-actualization*; however, there are elements in his writing that are confusing. In his early years he said that *peak experience* was an aspect of *self-actualization* and that people could have *peak experiences* throughout life. But he also said that the older one became, the more likely he or she was to *self-actualize* and to have *peak experiences*, even in facing one's death. It is then that one's core sense of self materializes.

I have removed one source of confusion by confining the concept very definitely to older people. By the criteria I used, self-actualization does not occur in young people. In our culture at least, youngsters have not yet achieved identity, or autonomy, nor have they had time enough to experience an enduring, loyal, post-romantic love relationship nor have they generally found their calling, the altar upon which to offer themselves. Nor have they worked out their own system of values; nor have they had experience enough (responsibility for others, tragedy, failure, achievement, success) to shed perfectionist illusions and become realistic; nor have they generally made their peace with death.⁸⁹

I would argue that time speeds up when one is dying and that the possibility for *self-actualization* can occur at any age, most critically as one moves closer to death.

But I would also argue that Maslow's statement that he is confining *self-actualizing* only to older people belies the very research that he did in order to create this concept, in particular the part of this higher state research that includes what he called *peak experiences* (which I will describe in a minute). While Maslow did look at special people in his research—for example, Eleanor Roosevelt or Albert Einstein—his hands-on research on *self-actualizing* was with college students whom he deemed to be psychologically healthy, not with just older individuals.

⁸⁹ Maslow, *Motivation and Personality*, xx.

However, there is something more when Maslow talked about *peak experience* in this stage. By that, he meant the possibility for utter, ecstatic joy in life. His research question to these 190 college students in his study sample pretty much explains this concept. He wrote in his book, *Toward a Psychology of Being*, that he asked these students:

I would like you to think of the most wonderful experience or experiences of your life; happiest moments, ecstatic moments, moments of rapture, perhaps from being in love, or from listening to music or suddenly “being hit” by a book or a painting, or from some creative moment. First list these. And then try to tell me how you feel in such acute moments, how you feel differently from the way you feel at other times, how you are at the moment a different person in some ways.⁹⁰

He also said, when talking of younger people, that indeed one can have *peak experiences* throughout life.

Strange to say, but this description of experiences also applies to those dying if other needs have been sufficiently met. In my own observations, the closer people moved toward dying, the kinder they became, more expansive, more open, more loving, more willing—even wanting—to share what they felt, and more of what they felt had to do with altruism, things other than just themselves. (Remember, from the Introductory chapter, my dying sister and her gift to me of her vanilla ice cream!) It was only with Judith, however, that there seemed to be a sense of ecstasy, of a prolonged *peak experience*, and indeed hers was the best example I could find of a truly good death. Others, though—even Peter—seemed to experience peace, even joy, as they grew closer to death.

At times, Maslow seemed to mingle *self-actualization* with *peak experiences*, but in his later years a distinction was eventually made. *Peak experiences*, even during *self-actualization*,

⁹⁰ Maslow, *Toward a Psychology of Being*, 61.

were fleeting, transitory, as they also were in life; they came and went. They expanded perception and cognition and joy, but then things were back to normal. In going further, however, Maslow developed the higher stage of *self-transcendence*, separate from *self-actualization*, a time when *peak experience* might be continuous, a state rather like descriptions of cosmic consciousness. He called these *plateau experiences*, when one can stay continually within a *peak experience*. He talked about this as both a voluntary state and as one a person can prepare for by having and recognizing *peak experiences* throughout life.

Maslow, during this period of his career, also began to talk about consciousness, cosmic consciousness, unitive experiences, spirituality, mysticism, and religion in a way that resembled a secular version of the deathbed experiences Aries spoke of in *Ars moriendi*. “Man has a higher and transcendent nature,” he wrote in this preface to one of his most powerful books, *Religions, Values, and Peak-Experiences*, “and this is part of his essence, i.e., his biological nature as a member of a species which has evolved.... The right label would have to combine the humanistic, the transpersonal, and the transhuman.”⁹¹

My own experiences with those who were dying included similar mystical occurrences. While Maslow’s basic needs are critical for ill patients, it is as we move from *self-actualization* toward *self-transcendence* that it becomes clearer that Maslow might have been building a model of a modern art of dying, one that harks back to the *Ars moriendi*. In his book, *Religions, Values, and Peak-Experiences*, Maslow further wrote:

The very beginning, the intrinsic core, the essence, the universal nucleus of every known high religion (unless Confucianism is also called a religion) has been the private, lonely, personal illumination, revelation, or ecstasy of some acutely sensitive prophet or seer....

⁹¹ Abraham Maslow, *Religions, Values, and Peak-Experiences* (New York: Penguin, 1970), xvi-xvii.

But it has recently begun to appear that these “revelations” or mystical illuminations can be subsumed under the head of the “peak-experiences” or “ecstasies” or “transcendent” experiences which are now being eagerly investigated by many psychologists. That is to say, it is very likely indeed almost certain, that these older reports, phrased in terms of supernatural revelation, were, in fact, perfectly natural, human peak-experiences of the kind that can easily be examined today, which, however, were phrased in terms of whatever conceptual, cultural, and linguistic framework the particular seer had available in his time.⁹²

Maslow labeled all these experiences, no matter the religion, as “core religious experiences,” common to all religions and to the very secular “peak experience.”

He then went on to call these “transcendent experiences” and claimed that any of us are biologically capable of having them, of recognizing that we do have them, and of having them as we near dying. The only blockage is fear of a mind or experience so expansive that it pushes us back into the realm of the so-called definitions of “sane.”

“The person who is afraid of going insane and who is, therefore, desperately hanging on to stability, control, reality, etc., seems to be frightened by *peak experience* (italics mine) and tends to fight them off,” he wrote.⁹³ This is a lonely experience, as it was for all the great mystics of history, he said, and only those with the confidence to trust in this experience can appreciate it.

Thus, he implies, it is only the *self-actualizers*, those who have nothing to lose by being truly themselves, who can value it. These are the people who can transcend not only themselves but the translucent experiences of both life and death. Moreover, this experience is personal.

From the point of view of the peak-experiencer, each person has his own private religion, which he develops out of his own private revelations in which are revealed to him his

⁹² Maslow, *Religions*, 19-20, ff.

⁹³ Maslow, *Religions*, 23.

own private myths and symbols, rituals and ceremonials, which may be of the profoundest meaning to him personally and yet completely idiosyncratic, i.e., of no meaning to anyone else. But to say it even more simply, each “peaker” discovers, develops, and retains his own religion. In addition, what seems to be emerging from this new source of data is that this essential core-religious experience may be embedded either in a theistic, supernatural context or in a non-theistic context.⁹⁴

If I might push this thinking further, Maslow might have been implying that the mystical religious experiences that Aries described might have been people in the midst of a *peak experience* at death, and that all those in any historical moment might have been using the then-current cultural symbolism to describe what had occurred or was in the midst of occurring. The experiences were often couched in religious terms, but Maslow proposed they were really biologically-based peak experiences that moved to a greater intensity nearer to death.

Much of what Maslow described as *peak experiences* I have independently described in this manuscript by noting what was happening to the people I studied who were dying. Maslow proposed that these experiences may have been mislabeled through the centuries as religious, but he described them with the very details I often observed.

I will list Maslow’s descriptions here, as some of mine are already in this manuscript, albeit sometimes in other words. He said the whole universe is perceived as an integrated and unified whole; perception is exclusively and fully attended to, with full concentration; the world appears to be independent of human beings, but the “peaker” still feels fully a part of it; perception transcends the self, and there is a disorientation of space and time; life feels “meaningful,” the world is beautiful, good, desirable, inducing reports of ecstasy and rapture;

⁹⁴ Maslow, *Religions*, 28.

people seemed sacred even god-like; there was a sense of profound love, loss of fear, and a feeling of heaven all around. To be clear, Maslow wrote this:

In the peak-experience, such emotions as wonder, awe, reverence, humility, surrender, and even worship before the greatness of the experience are often reported. This may go so far as to involve thoughts of death in a peculiar way. Peak-experiences can be so wonderful that they can parallel the experience of dying, that is of an eager and happy dying. It is a kind of reconciliation and acceptance of death. Scientists have never considered as a scientific problem the question of the “good death”; but here in these experiences we discover a parallel to what has been considered to be the religious attitude toward death, i.e., humility or dignity before it, willingness to accept it, possibly even a happiness with it.⁹⁵

It may be hard to imagine happiness with death, but incongruously, there it is.

Future Thoughts

So, what would a modern art of dying or a good death entail today? Regarding Maslow’s four basic needs, I would say—and do in the conclusion of this manuscript—that before going on any further all these physical and emotional needs are absolute essentials. But after that must come the openness to allow the person dying to experience and talk about whatever he or she is seeing or that comes to mind. These experiences they might speak of may sound like visions or even hallucinations, but he maintains—and so do I—that they are biological-based sequela of the mind, the soul, the consciousness that occurs in dying.

Various scientists are now—and have been for a while—trying to discover how the brain works in forming these visions, and perhaps, even to help a person be able to have these experiences before dying in order to get ready for that event. These are discussed more fully in this manuscript, but they might include the use of psychedelic drugs in therapy with the

⁹⁵ Maslow, *Religions*, 65. See also Abraham H. Maslow, *The Farther Reaches of Human Nature* (New York: Penguin, 1971).

terminally ill; the use of guided meditations; the use of guided visions such as those used by Tibetan Buddhists, Catholics or other religions; the use of art, as in the *Ars moriendi* texts; or merely just listening to what the dying person is saying when he or she talks about dreams or “visits” like the one my stepfather mentioned about my father in the Preface. Feeling that these experiences can be shared will go far toward helping someone who is dying create a completed life, a life well-done, whether in a hospital, at home or in a nursing home. The intimacy and emotional attention are what counts.

Scientists now studying consciousness in human beings are beginning to make distinctions between mind and some external force put in the language of quantum physics. This research still has a long way to go, but recent research with psychedelics suggests that a portion of the brain that involves concepts of the self might shut down during peak drug experiences, which may also be the case in dying.⁹⁶ This is still speculative in my view, but there is research addressed here in this manuscript by psychiatrists studying terminal “hallucinations.”

Much of this is described in other words throughout this manuscript, but the final word, I think, belongs to Abraham Maslow, who said of *peak* and *plateau experience*, and *transcendence*:

Perhaps I should add here the paradoxical result—for some—that (knowing all this) death may lose its dread aspect. Ecstasy is somehow close to death-experience, at least in the simple, empirical sense that death is often mentioned during reports of peaks, **sweet** death that is. After the acme, only less is possible. In any case, I have occasionally been told, “I felt that I could willingly die” or, “No one can ever again tell me death is bad,” etc. Experiencing a kind of “sweet death” may remove its frightening aspect. This observation should, of course, be studied far more carefully than I have been able to do.⁹⁷

⁹⁶ Michael Pollan, *How to Change Your Mind: What the New Science of Psychedelics Teaches Us About Consciousness, Dying, Addiction, Depression and Transcendence* (New York: Penguin, 2018).

⁹⁷ Maslow, *Religions*, 76.

It is my hope, as stated in the Conclusion in this work, that this extensive study will go on.

A Theoretical Summary

After a long time of medicalization and denial of death in the modern world, there is now a movement again that acknowledges the reality of the end of life as a phase of growth. This includes the dying person and his or her family. This movement finds transcendent meaning in dying that harks back to earlier times but is nonreligious in the traditional sense.

It is humanistic, without beliefs or theology. It comes out of the inadequacy of the medicalization of death to see the end of life as a meaningful time, to see death as a failure rather than have a far deeper meaning of its own.

This time requires more sophisticated thinking and effort. It is an evolutionary time; it is pointing toward where we need to go rather than where we are as a culture. Families, social systems, those who are dying themselves, all need to address what social and psychological systems might be set up to address the kind of care that is needed, most especially as the demographics change in that we now have a larger cohort of the aged, living ever longer, and fewer younger people to care for them. More will be said about this in this document's conclusion.

Chapter 2

Research Methods:

What is a Good Death?

This study began as a 1992 magazine story that I wrote for *New York* magazine, called “The Art of Dying: A Better Way for Those Who Will Never Recover.”¹ After it was printed, the story received the largest reader response of any article published in the magazine until then and elicited a public auction for a book that was still unwritten. Most of the letters to the magazine recounted difficult and/or overly painful experiences faced by family members or friends in their dying. They blamed hospitals, doctors, and whomever else they could imagine.

I started my book, *The Good Death: The New American Search to Reshape the End of Life*, soon afterward. It took six years to research and write, but it was finally published in 1997.² In the book, I examined the illnesses and deaths of fifteen people whom I followed, nine men and six women. They ranged in age from their early twenties to their late nineties, and they died of a variety of causes, none of them pretty. Since then, I have followed more people whose stories weigh on this dissertation.

That book asked: “Why, since we have died since the beginning of time, is dying so difficult at the start of the twenty-first century? And, what might be done to make it better?” After it was published, I spent two years speaking at medical, social work, and other professional conferences and at community events nationwide. In doing that, I inadvertently continued

¹ Marilyn Webb, “The Art of Dying: A Better Way for Those Who Will Never Recover,” *New York*, November 23, 1992.

² Marilyn Webb, *The Good Death: The New American Search to Reshape the End of Life* (New York: Bantam Books, 1997).

informal research as hundreds of people came up to me after my lectures or talks to tell me of their patients,' friends' or relatives' terrible experience at the end of life.

Research for that book as well as those subsequent discussions create the body of this dissertation. In doing updating and revisions, I have also since added additional dimensions, asking: What sociocultural structures exist that impede personal definitions of what a good death might be? How have they changed since *The Good Death* was published and how could they be changed even further? Most importantly, I wondered: Is there a way now to create a modern art of dying?

The Magazine Article

I was a journalist when I began the magazine story and spent a month as a participant observer at Cabrini Hospice, the in-patient unit at Beth Israel Hospital in New York City. In retrospect, I imagine myself in the vein of the Chicago sociologist Robert Park, who was a journalist before he was a sociologist and who touted participant observation as a method in both fields. Other sociologists, such as Everett Hughes, who I knew as a Brandeis undergraduate, had also pointed me toward this approach, but my grounding in sociology was inadvertent. In working on the magazine piece, I was doing participant observation accompanied by scholarly study as I wrote. In retrospect, I was a social scientist all along.

I began the *New York* magazine story at the height of the AIDS epidemic in New York. It turned out, though, that most of the patients at Cabrini Hospice were suffering from various forms of cancer rather than AIDS. While there, I ended up following the two patients already mentioned: Peter Ciccone, who was in his thirties, dying of AIDS, and Audrey Hill, who was in her fifties, dying of cervical cancer. They showed me how to do all my future work.

I interviewed both of them extensively, but I also just sat by their beds for hours and days. In addition, I talked with their family members, their chaplain, and their doctors. When they went home, I went with them. When they came back, I was there as well. Audrey died sooner than Peter did. Both outlived the time frame of the magazine story, but not that of the book. Audrey died as the *New York* story was published; Peter lived for another two years. I followed him until his death, and afterward, I followed the sad dying and death of his partner, Ron Burris.

Week after week, month after month, they told me in detail what they were feeling and thinking, nearly until the moment they died. At Cabrini Hospice, as I spent nights and days there, I was also lucky enough to also learn about the psychological dimensions of dying. My guide was Sister Loretta Palamara, the hospice chaplain.

Although it may have seemed random to choose Peter and Audrey as my research subjects, they were hardly random choices, as defined by social scientists. They were chosen specifically because they were willing to talk to me, to allow me to be present during their final days and years, and because they were able to openly share what they were experiencing.

In choosing whom to highlight in the book, I made decisions based on the specific themes they and others like them brought up. When multiple people exhibited similar themes, however, I elected to use the most exemplary case. Audrey helped me understand the more mystical dimensions of dying. But others did as well, so she is in the magazine story but not the book. She provided critical background, though. Peter was the first of many to show me that pain management in America is not always what it could be. My research on both these issues essentially started from there.

Audrey's and Peter's willingness to allow me to be with them and their families was likely subconscious, likely because they wanted to give more meaning to their dying, something having to do with their immortality. It was also likely because of their generosity, and maybe because I was a neutral party they could openly talk with. As with others I would later meet, they wanted to talk about dying, but family members understandably wanted them to live. Families did not want to hear about death. That's where I came in. I was someone with less emotional attachment, which meant patients who were dying could talk more freely. They didn't need to protect me.

I later realized that although my methodology began as journalism, it fit within the well-respected sociological framework of qualitative research, particularly within a system called "grounded theory," although I was not aware of it at the time.³ Various names have been given to this form of research, but I chose to use "grounded theory" concepts since they fit well with what I did. They also helped me develop my own theoretical framework later on, using my data to generate my own theory rather than finding a hypothesis to either prove or disprove.

In *Learning From Strangers*, sociologist Robert S. Weiss, PhD, describes the role of the qualitative researcher in a way that is now familiar to me:

In large measure, interviewing provides respondents with an opportunity to talk about matters of emotional importance while remaining at an emotional middle distance: close enough to the emotions to experience them but distant enough to maintain self-control. The alliance with the interviewer ... can provide helpful support as a respondent explores matters that had been confusing, distressing, or painful.⁴

³ Barney G. Glaser and Anselm L. Strauss, *The Discovery of Grounded Theory: Strategies for Qualitative Research* (London: Routledge, 2017), Kindle Edition.

⁴ Robert S. Weiss, *Learning from Strangers: The Art and Method of Qualitative Interview Studies* (New York: The Free Press, 1994), 123.

But I also learned via actual training.

From the very beginning, by trailing Sister Loretta mercilessly, I was helped to understand the dying process better and to give myself appropriate words to use with patients when I spoke with them. I also interviewed the administrator of Cabrini Hospice, as well as many agency personnel helping dying patients across New York City. They all got me language- and concept-ready.

Afterward, when Audrey or Peter—my first sources—had problems that the hospice had difficulty managing, I consulted privately with outside physicians and pain specialists at Memorial Sloan Kettering and elsewhere. I never shared that I'd had these conversations, or the information I learned with either of these patients or their caretakers. Independently, however, I wanted to see why these difficulties had arisen and to do exploration on my own about how they might have been—but were not—actually resolved.

While following Peter and Audrey, I began to see that the issues they faced in dying were not just the enormity of the ending of their lives, but that cultural and socially systemic problems actually made their dying process harder. These problems were most often the result of medical advances that improved longevity, but also ignored the way patients die today, leaving them caught in socio-cultural systems that haven't yet caught up to the trajectories of today's end of life scenarios.

An important 1997 study by the Institute of Medicine's Committee on Care at the End of Life published just after my own book appeared addressed these changes in depth, with recommendations for improvements that are still needed today.

In the United States, death at home in the care of family has been widely superseded by a technological, professional, and institutional process of treatment for the dying. That process—its benefits notwithstanding—often isolates the final stage of life from the rest of living. Likewise, the mobility of Americans quite literally puts distance between many younger and older family members. Many adults, even in middle age, have not lived with or cared for someone who was dying.

Because Americans, on average, live much longer now than they did at the end of the nineteenth century, a much larger proportion of the population dies at an advanced age. More than 70 percent of those who die each year are age 65 or over, and those who die in old age tend to die of different causes than those who die young. For both younger and older people, the major causes of death and the typical experience of dying differ from 100 years ago. The dying process today tends to be more extended, in part because medical treatments can manage pneumonia, infections, kidney failure, and other immediate causes of death that come in the wake of cancer and other “slow killers.”⁵

And yet, as this Institute of Medicine study demonstrates, the medical and social systems for extended dying—supports for living longer while chronically ill—haven’t kept pace. These outdated systems were likely set up long ago for the way Americans once died, but they no longer work well.

Just briefly, we once died quickly, primarily of infectious diseases, but now we survive those diseases only to die over long periods of time. It is during that time of living with dying that old supports no longer apply, including, for example, adequate payment and training for caregivers, excellent treatment of chronic pain and other symptoms, and so on. New models are needed, including new groups of people—or support for family members—to care for those who are ill and dying for extended periods of time.

The most crucial problems Peter and Audrey had to tackle included undertreatment of pain, the lack of their ability to determine the shape of own care, lack of support for their

⁵ Marilyn J. Field and Christine K. Cassel, ed., *Approaching Death: Improving Care at the End of Life* (Washington, D.C.: National Academy Press, 1997), 2.

families (who did most of the actual caregiving over these years), lack of specific and individually targeted spiritual support (despite Sister Loretta's expertise), and end of life laws that made personal decisions the intrusive business of the state—things we all now know in general but rarely as the widespread negative cultural phenomena they are. These are all a part of wider phenomena that no longer address the ways that twenty-first-century Americans die.

While my *New York* magazine story addressed those problem, it only did so superficially, and only those problems a few people faced. By the time I had finished, I wanted to look more deeply. The resultant book was based on a much larger national study that included more illnesses, more people, and a larger geographic spread. The sociological method I developed in my magazine research, though, later served as a model for that larger study.

National Study: Preliminary Research

When I began the book, when I embarked on the national study, I wanted to look into the sociological aspects of dying at more people and in many more places, asking specifically: What are the structures that make dying more difficult than it might be, and what might be done to improve them?

These are also the central questions of this dissertation, but I have also added a broader concern: What constitutes a good death and for whom? I have tried to create not just individual and policy recommendations, which I did in the book, but to place the way we die within the larger theoretical framework of the sociology, history, and psychology of dying.

Although much of this fieldwork was done at the tail end of the twentieth century, and though some medical, cultural, spiritual, legal, and healthcare financing changes—both positive

and negative—have occurred since then, what I found is still the state of affairs for patients now, twenty plus years later. And that state still needs improving.

To begin work on this larger national phase, I wanted to learn more about the history of medicine, to see how things changed over the twentieth century, and to immerse myself in current ethical debates. To that end, I spent my first month as a journalist-in-residence at the Hastings Institute, a renowned, bioethics think tank in Briarcliff Manor, New York. There I studied the legal and ethical issues involved in dying.

Many of the leading national experts were at the Hastings Institute, including the late Daniel Callahan, PhD, the Institute's president. Callahan was the author of two provocative books on historical medical changes and the resultant ethical and legal issues we see now. Included in his work are: *What Kind of Life* (1990)⁶ and *The Troubled Dream of Life* (1993).⁷ He shepherded me through my month of scholarly research.

I looked at national data at the Hastings Institute's library and contacted those whose recent writings were referenced. In particular, I sought out Joanne Lynn, MD, author and former director of The Center to Improve Care of the Dying at George Washington University in Washington D.C.,⁸ as well as the authors of the National Institute of Medicine's study.⁹

⁶ Daniel Callahan, *What Kind of Life: The Limits of Medical Progress* (Washington, D.C.: Georgetown University Press, 1990).

⁷ Daniel Callahan, *The Troubled Dream of Life: In Search of a Peaceful Death* (New York: Simon & Schuster, 1993).

⁸ Joanne Lynn, MD, and Joan Harrold, MD, *Handbook for Mortals: Guidance for People Facing Serious Illness* (New York: Oxford University Press, 1999).

⁹ Field and Cassel, *Approaching Death*.

A century ago, Americans' lifespan was roughly 49 years; except for tuberculosis, people died quickly, generally of an infectious disease, and there wasn't much that could be done to extend life. As Dr. Lynn has already demonstrated, dying has now been recast as prolonged living with illness. Because we live longer and outlive quick-killing infections, we now die of very different diseases.

According to updated data from the Center for Disease Control, as of 2016 the average human lifespan hovered around seventy-nine years—eighty-one years for women and seventy-six for men. Among the ten leading causes of death in the U.S. were heart disease, cancer, lung diseases, accidents, stroke, and Alzheimer's disease, although cancer and accidents moved to ever higher spots among younger people with each decade below sixty-five years old.¹⁰

Various studies also suggest that as the population continues to age, the incidence of motor neuron diseases such as Parkinson's and amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS) will rise.¹¹ I specifically considered all this, as the trends were the same even as the actual numbers may have differed slightly, when I chose my patient fieldwork sample.

To delve more deeply into the history of medicine, these illnesses, and the teaching of medicine in general (including acute and palliative care), I spent weeks reading at the New York Academy of Medicine. I wanted to learn what physicians are taught, so I studied the textbooks used in the best medical schools, often under the direct guidance of distinguished medical school

¹⁰ "Leading Causes of Death by Age," California Department of Public Health, 2010, accessed April 20, 2019, https://cchealth.org/health-data/hospital-council/2010/pdf/11_lcd_by_age.pdf.

¹¹ Karissa C. Arthur, and Andrea Calvo, et al. "Projected increase in Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis from 2015 to 2040," *Nature Communications* 7, no. 12408 (2016).

faculty members. I focused particularly on texts on internal medicine, pain management, and palliative care.

Next, I accompanied doctors on rounds at three New York hospitals: Mount Sinai Medical Center's intensive cardiology unit, Memorial Sloan Kettering's palliative cancer care unit, and both the hospice and palliative care units at Beth Israel Hospital. At the latter, I wanted to look at treatment for cancer as well as other maladies.

Soon I began attending medical training seminars at major teaching hospitals and their nursing home affiliates nationwide. I went to conferences held by professional organizations—for example, the American Society of Clinical Oncology, the National Hospice Organization, and the Academy of Hospice Physicians—and to workshops and training intensives on more highly focused medical issues. I now had the background and understood the lingo.

Eventually, I crisscrossed the nation, following specific patients, interviewing specific specialists, viewing special places. As I said in the Preface, I ended up going to small communities like Pass Christian, Mississippi, or Sebastian, Florida, places where there are modest hospitals and quieter ways of death, and large medical centers in New York, Detroit, San Francisco, New Haven, Washington, Boston, Los Angeles, San Antonio, Chicago, Minneapolis, Montreal, Philadelphia, and Houston. I visited palliative care centers and hospices. In all, I interviewed nearly 300 physicians, nurses, and health-care workers about their work, their training, their relationships with patients, and their views of modern medical care.

Among those interviewed were people who have played a significant part in our modern saga of dying, including Dr. Elisabeth Kubler-Ross, Dr. Jack Kevorkian, Dr. Balfour Mount, Dr. Timothy Quill, and Dr. Kathleen Foley, as well as countless others actively involved on the front

lines in shaping and changing our American culture of dying: doctors, nurses, psychologists, social workers, hospice volunteers, hospital administrators, ethicists, lawyers, spiritual advisers, and philosophers on death.

I also explored how influences from the East, particularly Tibetan Buddhism, were changing the terrain of dying in America. I researched the new kind of spirituality emerging from hospice care and from popular accounts of near-death experiences. I was also interested in differing political points of view and what impact they have on our care of the dying. And I tried to understand the new ethical and legal issues involved in dying, interviewing noted end-of-life attorneys and ethicists. In doing this I was introduced to and interviewed the families who are key to the growing body of ethics and case law that we were learning to live by.

I learned in the research process that if we are to have good deaths, legalized aid in dying and the culture of terminal illness needs to change so that patients and families might have the choices and opportunities to live the end of their lives as they wish.

How we die “well” is personal, as unique to each person as the way we have lived. That means needed changes are both broad and individual, addressing the way we make our own private decisions. In the past we never had such an opportunity since death just came on its own. Now we are lucky: we have the chance, if we are able to use it, to choose both to live and to die as we want.

Qualitative Research Methods

Sociologist Everett C. Hughes PhD famously wrote, “One of my basic assumptions is that if one quite clearly sees something happen once, it is almost certain to have happened again.

The burden of proof is on those who claim a thing once seen is an exception; if they look hard, they may find it everywhere, although with some interesting differences in each case.”¹²

It is with this thought in mind that I chose to focus on individual people—a small sample—in great depth rather than on the many, and on qualitative research methods that used both participant observation and intensive interviewing. I used other published research data, expert interviews, and written material to give a context to what I was seeing from being with patients, but the themes I focused on came from the individual patient experiences themselves.

I have organized this work in a thematic way, learning from patients about what their dying showed them. But I also tried to build one theme upon the next as it arose in my work with these particular people. Using qualitative research methods, as formulated by Barney G. Glaser and Anselm L. Strauss,¹³ my research design and data collection method is as follows.

Finding a Sample

After I had immersed myself at Cabrini and in academic study, I set out to find a national sample of terminally ill people and their families. I used the contacts I had already made through the preliminary research to try to find people spread out across the country, people who suffered the illnesses most often causing death in modern America, and people willing to insert me into their dying process, people—and/or their families—who would talk to me about what they were undergoing.

¹² Everett C. Hughes, “Preface,” *The Sociological Eye: Selected Papers* (New York: Routledge 2017), 343, Kindle Edition.

¹³ Glaser and Strauss, *Grounded*.

In addition to Peter and Audrey, there would ultimately be thirteen others. (I will discuss my specific sample choices, data collection methods, and analysis later.) Because the dying process had lengthened so, this often turned into a relationship that lasted upwards of two years. I traveled to their hospices, hospitals, and homes. I stayed with them for prolonged times. I talked with them on the phone. And I traveled and phoned to interview their families, physicians, hospice workers, nurses, spiritual advisors, and friends. In general, I did not do these interviews sequentially, but followed many patients and families at the same time, tracking what was happening for each of them. Some went on longer than others.

In a few cases, I specifically included an additional patient or two because I saw gaps in the information I was able to find. (Such were the cases with Judith Hardin, my example of a good death, and of Glenn Leung, whom I was lucky enough to find as an ALS patient in the same hospice to compare with the assisted suicide death of Tom Hyde.) As different issues arose for these different people, I began to use their concerns as jumping off points to do further study or to connect what I had already learned with what was happening to them.

Informal Coding and Analysis

Sociologists Jon Lofland, PhD, and Lyn Lofland, PhD, describe the qualitative research process well in their book *Analyzing Social Settings*:

The central reason for undertaking this ongoing witnessing of the lives of others is the fact that a great many aspects of social life can be seen, felt, and analytically articulated only in this manner. In subjecting him- or herself to the round of lives of others and living and feeling those lives along with them, the researcher becomes an *instrumentality* or *medium* of the research. (Bold italics in original.) The research seeks to witness how the studied others perceive, feel, and act in order to grasp these seeings, feelings, and actings fully and intimately. The epistemological foundation of field studies is indeed the

proposition that only through direct experience can one accurately know much about social life.¹⁴

Although I label what I did as grounded theory, there seem to be many terms in the sociological literature for describing the kind of qualitative research I did. In their landmark 1967 book, *The Discovery of Grounded Theory*,¹⁵ Barney Glaser, PhD, and Anselm Strauss, PhD, said that while they called it just that—grounded theory—others call it ethnography or something else. I describe my process as this: I did not have any hypotheses when I entered this research. I merely wanted to observe in great detail what happens to someone when they are dying, how they are treated, and how they feel.

From there I wanted to develop an idea, a theory if you will, of what constitutes a good death, and to look at an array of social systems that might hinder that. I used scholarly research and extensive interviews to give me background and information so I could better understand what was happening and to see the larger context in which these deaths occurred. And I did this research before, during, and after my years of participant observation and interviewing. The participant observation and interviewing gave me the ground to jump off from, and then the research data gave me a context to understand what I saw. I did this along with my observations and interviews.

In addition to participant observation, sociologist Robert S. Weiss lists reasons, with which I agree, why the qualitative interview might also be the format of choice for this type of

¹⁴ John Lofland and Lyn H. Lofland, *Analyzing Social Settings: A Guide to Qualitative Observation and Analysis* (Belmont, CA.: Wadsworth Publishing Company, 1995), 3.

¹⁵ Glaser and Strauss, *Grounded*.

study.¹⁶ This list includes developing detailed descriptions, integrating multiple perspectives, describing process, developing holistic descriptions that include various people or points of view, learning how events are interpreted by various individuals, bridging inter-subjectivities (meaning we might want to see things from inside the situation), and identifying variables and framing hypotheses for quantitative research.

I had no intention of following up with quantitative research of my own, but I have drawn on the quantitative data of others for additional framing. I did create my own systems of observing and reporting, however. As the Loflands and Weiss suggest, I used unstructured interview techniques for my qualitative method and took notes rather than used tape, both at the time of the interviews and as summaries immediately afterward. As they and many other researchers observe, I thought taping would have gotten in the way of candidness and attention (especially with my fumbling and such, but also by making the patients insecure), and much of what I saw or experienced might have been missed.

I took notes constantly, using lined steno notebooks. As a long-time journalist, I had developed my own shorthand and a way of writing while looking and listening directly to the person I was writing about rather than at the ever-present pad. I did not use “official” coding methods, but I did do my focusing and analysis later, using different colored pens to mark scenes I wanted to include in the narratives, and to mark repeated themes in each person’s saga that I intended to explore later in the in-depth research. This method, in lieu of formal coding, was detailed and thorough.

¹⁶ Weiss, *Strangers*, 9.

My research methods changed with each given situation, so I will describe my methodologies later as I move chapter by chapter through this entire work. They are noted at the beginning of each chapter in a section called “Introduction,” highlighted in a different font from the rest of the chapter. These changes partly had to do with the medical and personal state each person was in, but they also had to do with difficulties of travel, time, location of relatives or doctors, or social supports, and how willing to talk everyone was. Each person I focused on, and each chapter that follows, were therefore slightly different, one from the other.

With some people the research was more heavily weighted toward participant observation and unstructured conversations, whether in person or on the phone. For others it was weighted more toward intensive, unstructured interviews either with the patient, or primarily with their family members, or both. In certain cases, I had to rely only on interviews with others surrounding the patient rather than the patient him- or herself, or on diaries or letters.

As the Loflands suggested, I focused the data and did preliminary analysis as I went along. I also conducted simultaneous side research and post-interview research on the problems the data-gathering raised so I could see what larger social causes might have had an impact on these problems. While some of this might be included in a chapter on an individual person, I generally address these intellectual/social problems in depth in the chapters following each person’s narrative case.

Rather than make this methodology section too weighty I will note the research methods I used at the start of each of the chapters and link the sections one to the next.

Thoughts on Sampling and Theory Building

I began my field research the same way I had with the magazine story. I located individual patients to follow and observed what the issues were that emerged in their dying process. I constructed general guideline questions for these patients—usually beginning by asking them to describe their illness, diagnosis, treatment and what their former lives had been like—but since these observations and interviews often took years, the conversations took on a life of their own. As I said earlier, not all the people I followed are included in this study. I chose to profile in depth those individuals whose stories were both absorbing and representative of a larger issue. If one person's story was too similar to another, I just chose to use the one that was most illustrative.

Again, to look at a representative broad sweep of dying, I chose people with different illnesses, in different geographic locations, and of different ages and genders. In general, I tried to mimic the statistical data I had already collected on top causes of death in America, although some causes allowed better access to patients than did others. (Sudden deaths, such as accidents, is one such example that did not allow access; heart attack and stroke, another, depending on the potential for recovery.)

With this in mind, again, this was no random sample. Nor can I pretend to have been absolutely inclusive: while there is one Asian person, there are no African Americans (although I did follow one man subsequent to the original study), Hispanics, or other minorities represented, nor are there infants or children. That was not by design but by circumstance. (More research is needed to study possible differences between racial, ethnic, or cultural groups.) There are just two very elderly persons; only one with a cerebral vascular condition. Those I followed largely

died of various kinds of cancer, ALS, AIDS, or Alzheimer’s disease. The stories of two high profile accident victims—Nancy Cruzan and Karen Ann Quinlan—are also included, but I had to interview their families, doctors, and lawyers as they both had been in persistent vegetative states and had already died when my research began.

I relied on hospices, hospitals, religious organizations, social service agencies, and sometimes friends or friends of friends to recommend people to me who might be willing to have me participate in and record their processes of dying. In the end, as I said, although I followed fifteen people as they died, only some appear in this manuscript. I spent about two years with most of them—on the phone, in their apartments, at their bedsides wherever they were—the two years it usually took them to die.

Although most of my research subjects spent much of those two years living at home while dying, many of them transferred to other locations close to their time of death. Two were in a hospital, two were in a specific palliative care hospital, two were at home in hospice care but moved to an in-patient hospice unit at the end, two were in a nursing home, six died at home with hospice care, and one chose to die—after being at home with hospice care—in Dr. Jack Kevorkian’s rusty van.

In their book on grounded theory, Glaser and Strauss addressed the value of a small sample like mine, but one that is lengthy and in depth. “In discovering theory, one generates conceptual categories or their properties from evidence, then the evidence from which the category emerged is used to illustrate the concept,” they wrote.¹⁷

¹⁷ Glaser and Strauss, *Grounded*, 23.

Theory generation does not require lots of cases. One case can generate conceptual categories. “(The researcher’s) job,” they said, “is not to provide a perfect description of an area, but to develop a theory that accounts for much of the relevant behavior.”¹⁸

In general, this is what I tried to do. I used each person’s story, each case study, as a way into a theme of what happens in modern dying. Then I wrote notes in the margins of my steno pad notes and underlined in lieu of coding what I thought was critical. I intended by this method to locate the seminal social and medical issues that each person faced.

Then I examined those issues in depth, extracting the crucial themes—such as pain management, the way medical knowledge has grown and changed, legal and ethical constraints, spiritual care, financial issues and the like—as sets of concerns that impact dying. Next, I studied each of these concerns in detail to try to construct new theory.

While Glaser and Strauss suggest that a review of the literature not be done before the data collection so that one is careful to look only at one observes, my preliminary literature reviews were on medical history and facts, not on theories of good dying. That was also how I did my side research while I was still absorbed in patient observation; I was interested in the particulars of what patients were experiencing in order to gain more background myself.

I did review the theoretical and historical literature later, however, in relation to what I had found from the data. Any general theory building came after all that, when I began using all I had learned to try to understand how and why the concept of a good death has so dramatically changed, and to formulate a theory of what the modern art of dying might entail.

¹⁸ Glaser and Strauss, *Grounded*, 30.

PART II: THE WAY WE DIE

Chapter 3

Dying Well:

The Good Death of Judith Obodov Hardin

Introduction

Judith Hardin had a good death, which is why hers is the first story in this manuscript. However, she was among the last stories I looked at in my research, and I did so for a specific reason: I had already found the people you will read about later, people with endless problems that prevented their having what they, and ultimately their families, considered a death that was good. After spending months looking, I realized how difficult it was to find someone who had not had significant—and likely avoidable—problems. But it was nearly at the end of my research that I discovered I still needed to look further.

I was introduced to Judith's family only after I had figured out what a good death might be. I purposely wanted to begin with such an account. It isn't only that Judith was just lucky in her dying. She and her family talked about it extensively and made specific choices that helped reduce her suffering and made them feel afterward that the way she died—and the way they supported her—was a job well done. Lest you think otherwise, let me say at the start: Judith did *not* have what's been known as "assisted suicide." She died naturally from complications of breast cancer.

I had heard about Judith long before I met her family. Since she had already died by the time I found them, I investigated her death by intensively interviewing those who had been around her. These included her husband and her children, her mother, her friends, and her physicians. They each told me their own stories of these events.

The stories were different, but they all agreed about several important things: along Judith's journey, she chose to limit excessive treatment beyond the time that such treatment had any real chance of a cure. She opted for control of her pain, for her family and physician to be part of her dying—just as they had been part of her life in her natural childbirth. She developed a deep spiritual practice, in this case

Buddhist meditation, and she enrolled in a local hospice. The rest you will read about in detail below. All of it was inspiring.

In interviewing Judith's family and her doctors, the method I used was the same as I had with all the other patients I studied. I used intensive interviews and observations when I could, and I read one long, personal letter. But I also ended up looking at Judith's story in a different way.

In his book, *Tricks of the Trade: How to Think About Your Research While You're Doing It*, sociologist Howard S. Becker, PhD, talks about finding cases that represent what he calls the "null" hypothesis, by which he means it deviates from the norm.¹ He does this in order to learn from this null position what might really be happening in the majority of cases in which different choices were made. That's what occurred in my deciding to look for someone like Judith. She was an outlier, and her death ended up going well because of decisions she made that others did not. Her story gives significant clues for the rest of us.

I had not come to this research with hypotheses about what a good death might be, but by the time I met her family, I had seen other deaths, so I knew what I was looking for. I viewed Judith's death as the null hypothesis Becker spoke about. It showed the choices that she, her family, and her doctors had made that led to things being right, rather than those other cases I studied in which things were not. Of this null theory, Dr. Becker wrote:

[A] scientifically adequate analysis of a situation will lay out the full range of constraints operating. To get that full range we need to know, as well as we can, the complete range of possibilities from which the choices we observe have been picked. To know that, we have to make ourselves as aware as we can of all the kinds of possibilities there are in the world from which the things that did happen were chosen.²

Most of the decisions in other cases unintentionally helped me create this null hypothesis: If different decisions had been made in Judith's dying process—decisions that many others did make—her dying might have been more difficult. As it was, not only was hers viewed a good death by all who loved and

¹ Howard S. Becker, *Tricks of the Trade: How to Think About Your Research While You're Doing It* (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1998).

² Becker, *Tricks*, 24.

knew her and not only did they end up feeling they had done right by her, but for all of them, she had been a visionary in dying. She set a good example.

Methodologically, since Judith died before I actually “found” her, she was one of several anomalies in this study (as were Karen Ann Quinlan, Nancy Cruzan, and D. Hale Cobb III in later chapters). I was not with her in her dying, as I was with most others in this manuscript.

Instead, I did multiple, intensive, open-ended interviews after the fact with her husband, Moh; her mother, Adele Obodov; her children, Justin and Cecily; her friend, Connie Berman; her primary care physician, Dr. Paul McIntyre; and her hospice doctor, Dr. Victor Sierpina, all of whom were with her as her dying time went by. Moh had also written a long letter to friends about Judith’s lengthy dying process, and he gave me access to it. All the information about Judith Hardin’s death in this chapter is based on extensive personal interviews with all these people between July 1994 and April 1996, after her August 1990 death.

Written in 2019

* * *

Judith’s Story in Colorado

Except for the fact that his mother died, the summer he was ten was the best summer of Justin Hardin’s life. At least, that’s how he tells it now that he’s fourteen.

That year, he moved with his mother, Judith, his father, Moh, and his five-year-old sister, Cecily, from Nova Scotia to a house high on a hill in the Sangre de Cristo Mountains of southern Colorado. Standing on their front deck or looking out through the picture window in the living room, Justin could see over the San Luis Valley for two hundred miles. Inside, standing in front

of the picture window, he could look up through two huge skylights and watch traffic jams of clouds traveling above. At night, when Justin loved it best, if he tilted his head back and squinted hard, he could see clear through the black sky and beyond, into a kaleidoscope of galaxies and stars, and imagine universes filled with the most awesome fantasies.³

During the days, Judith would swing in her hammock, strung outside the deck between two tall pine trees. When it was hot, a window fan would blow on her, propped up on the grass and plugged into an extension cord that wormed its way to a socket back in the bathroom. She was like a squid feeding on the house. Near the extension cord lay another tentacle, this one fatter and clearer, a tube that brought her oxygen wherever she went, seeping through two little prongs in her nose.

At night, Judith slept in her La-Z-Boy recliner in the living room in front of the picture window, directly beneath the skylights—an egg being cooked by the moon. And every third night Justin would have a "spendover," those nights when he'd sleep on the couch beside her, under the stars and that moon. Before they went to sleep, he and Judith would play Monopoly or Gameboy, or read aloud to each other from novels.

One novel they read over and over. It wasn't something out of great literature, something Judith picked to be sure Justin thought great thoughts. It was a book called Borgel—Justin's all-time favorite. "It's about this kid whose uncle—whom he didn't even know he had—comes and

³ All personal information about Judith Hardin's death is based on extensive interviews between July 1994 and April 1996—after her August 1990 death—with her husband, Moh Hardin, her mother, Adele Obodov (October 16 and 18, 1994), her son, Justin Hardin (July 19, 1994), her daughter, Cecily Hardin (February 23, 1996), and her friend Connie Berman (March 16 to 18, 1995). Additional information came from a letter Moh wrote to his close friends shortly after Judith died that he later shared with me in private correspondence.

takes him in a car that turns into a spaceship and they fly out into space," Justin says. "Halfway through the book, you realize the uncle is trying to find this big monument in space to show him. In the end, they find it, but it turns out it's a giant Popsicle. It's a really cool story."

But mostly, they'd just stare at the stars and talk, especially when they both woke up in the middle of the night, which they often did. By that summer of 1990, Judith had been fighting breast cancer for three years. Yet now, even four years later, Justin still thinks of that time as totally magical.

Judith was dying, and everyone knew it. Weird as it sounds, that's probably what made the summer so special. "It was so quiet and peaceful," Justin says. "There weren't any screams and tears. Nobody got in any big fights. Everything was just focused on her dying. I felt closer to her than I ever had because we spent more time together, just talking. We had that house on the hill, and I built a fort outside and she slept under those big skylights. It was so beautiful."

The thing Justin remembers most about Judith's dying is the love that filled the house. It was euphoric and absolute. When he talks one hears one of those few people who have been completely and unconditionally loved by their mothers, even if for a brief period of time. There is a calmness, a certain wisdom, a feeling of confidence, a tinge of humility mixed with good-natured humor. Never had Justin felt so utterly surrounded by such intense, immensely accepting love. Nor had his father or sister.

"To us, it became just ordinary," Moh says. "It's what we did day after day. But when people came to visit, they were always blown away. Judith had gotten so thin, and she had this oxygen tube attached to her wherever she went, but she was so bright and had such a great sense of humor. Friends would say they never felt so much love and real caring."

Watching Judith, holding her, being with her, saying good-bye, transformed everything her family and friends had thought before about death and dying. "She was so inspiring to be around," Moh says. "It was like seeing her off on a great journey, very uplifted and humane." The way she died taught them something profound: Awful, wrenching, painful as it is to lose someone you love, the process of dying isn't necessarily terrifying. That feeling has changed all of their lives.

Baby Boomer Thoughts on Dying

Judith Hardin was just thirty-six when she died. Moh was ten years older. They were, though they didn't know it, part of an American movement that was beginning to explore the notion of *natural dying*, much as the Lamaze movement explored natural childbirth several decades earlier.

This movement affected not only those who were the Hardins' age, baby boomers at midlife, but almost every American. People of the Hardins' generation are now the nation's caretakers: They are rearing children, succoring their ill and dying peers, and taking on responsibility for their often frail, elderly parents. At the same time, some are facing painful, deaths of their own.

Just as members of this generation have altered everything else they have passed through in their life cycle—from sex to childbirth to marriage—they were now in the process of altering how Americans handle the experience of dying. What they were doing may well be the most important social change we will see in the twenty-first century. This move toward natural dying is predicated on a revolution in medicine—on sea changes in medical technology and cultural

thinking, on a revamping of end-of-life law, and on changes in the basic definitions of life and death.

Rather than being organized, this movement is a spontaneous, grassroots response to how difficult dying seems to have become. To die "naturally" is to find a way to have a graceful death when the prognosis is terminal and further treatments are of questionable value. It is not a rejection of medical science, but rather an attempt to use the sophistication of modern medicine to treat—in a different, better way—those who are seriously ill or near death.

Just as medical advances—such as pain medications and fetal monitors—have been incorporated into natural childbirth, modern medications can be incorporated into natural dying, helping us manage pain or other uncomfortable symptoms at death. New laws have given us the unprecedented ability to say no to unwanted treatments.

This movement is an attempt to return dying to the intimacy of American families—whether it occurs at home, in a hospital, or in a nursing home. Like natural childbirth, natural dying is a way to cope with one of the great milestones in life, a movement searching for ways to bring closure to lives well lived, and to help us appreciate that all of life is about connections, relationships, and unconditional love. It is helping us feel comfortable again holding, kissing, caressing loved ones as they die, and reinvesting death with a kind of sacredness.⁴

Some of those involved are eminent physicians—many of them working in the most prestigious medical centers—who are worried about what they see as overly aggressive

⁴ Timothy E. Quill, MD, *A Midwife Through the Dying Process: Stories of Healing and Hard Choices at the End of Life* (Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1996).

treatments that prolong life excessively and grant a paucity of attention to care that could give comfort to the dying.

Some are psychologists or philosophers in the process of developing new fields—for instance, medical bioethics or psycho-oncology (treating the psychological and emotional issues of cancer patients).

Some are hospice doctors, nurses, social workers, aides, or volunteers who believe that home care with social and nursing support and pain and symptom management is the best way to care for those who are terminally ill. But most are ordinary Americans—like the Hardins.

The Diagnosis

Judith first found the lump about two years after Cecily was born. She was taking a rare lazy bath that day, soaping up her right breast, and there it was, a hard, little acorn hiding in the soft tissue. It had been about three years since they'd moved to Nova Scotia from Vermont, and life was so good. She and Moh had bought a greenhouse in rural Maitland (about an hour and a half from Halifax), they had a lot of friends, Moh had a job he loved writing government publications, the babies were thriving, and Judith adored running the greenhouse. She thought the lump must be nothing. Her mother and her cousin both had fibrocystic breasts.

But six months later, the lump was still there, so she consulted her doctor, who sent her to another doctor in Halifax for a needle biopsy. As Moh tells it now, Judith and that Halifax doctor didn't get along. "Judith was one of those independent women, a Leo," Moh says, "with long, flaming red hair and a fiery spirit. It sounds like this was an old-time male doctor who didn't have much patience with women who asked a lot of questions and had their own strong opinions. And she certainly did."

Not only did Judith come home from his office in tears—with her breast slowly turning black and blue where he'd poked her—but the doctor didn't get the tissue he needed for the biopsy. Judith was so upset that she didn't return to any physician for another six months—a wait, Moh says, "that probably had implications for her future."

She stopped thinking about the lump. Judith had a knack for making friends, and one of the traits her friends most loved about her was how involved she got in listening to what was happening in their lives. She'd walk around hanging on to the phone, saying things like, "No, he didn't!" and "How did it make you feel?" and "Then what?" She'd sit on the porch, making it fun for people to be around, organizing little outings like cross-country ski trips or telling lively, raucous jokes to cheer up friends. She'd agree, disagree, give advice, have intense, emotional fights, but she was always there when she was needed.

Judith wasn't really beautiful, but with her long orange-red hair, her face full of freckles, her lean, tanned body, her sharp humor, her witty, foxy ways, she seemed more beautiful the longer you knew her. She was at home in Nova Scotia, rather like an Anne of Green Gables grown up and come back.

But in another six months, the lump was not only still there, it felt larger—maybe as large as a walnut now, but definitely bigger than an acorn. This time she went to a woman doctor. "That day Judith drove to Halifax with a girlfriend for a mammogram," Moh says. "I remember no one was particularly concerned. But then she called me at work and told me it was positive. I was scared out of my mind.

"When she got home, Judith said the doctor wanted to do a full mastectomy as soon as possible, which was in three days. This was in December of 1987, right after Christmas. Cecily

was only three and Justin was about to turn seven. They were going to do it on New Year's Eve, that's how serious they thought it was. All she wanted to do then was lie in bed and go to sleep. I was in shock. I remember going outside and thinking, 'Who can I talk to, who will understand if I cry?'"

Hope for a Cure

At that time Judith was thirty-three, Moh forty-three. They'd met in San Francisco when she was just twenty-two, wild, fresh out of acting school and Boston's Emerson College. Moh was more sophisticated—a musician and a landscape designer who'd gone to Duke University, the best in North Carolina, where he'd grown up—and he thought he could tame her. He fell in love. Moh, the son of a Methodist minister, was a man who could be relied on—devoted, steady, loving, brilliant. He often thought that since he was Judith's senior, he was the one in charge. But sometimes, especially times like this, he caught a glimpse of Judith's vast emotional strength.

For the operation, her mother, Adele Obodov, flew in from Colorado Springs, where Judith had grown up. Adele, Moh, Justin, and Cecily all stayed at a bed-and-breakfast in Halifax to be near Judith. Fourteen of Judith's women friends also took turns being with her at the hospital around the clock.

"Before the surgery Judith and I were alone in her hospital room," Moh says, "and she took her breast out and said, 'Good-bye, it's been nice.' I felt so embarrassed; I didn't know what to do. Afterward, the doctor said he'd taken out fourteen lymph nodes and the cancer had spread to nine of them. It wasn't twelve or fourteen, so it wasn't the worst, but she had to start on chemotherapy the next morning." That's how Moh and Judith spent New Year's Eve.

On the first day of 1988, Judith woke up with bandages where her right breast had been and a needleful of chemicals slowly seeping into her arm. She wasn't given Adriamycin, one of the strongest chemotherapy drugs, which would have made her striking red hair fall out and menopause begin. Doctors were trying to avoid that, since she was so young. But over the next six months, she had to come back to Halifax every three or four weeks for four more chemo treatments targeted to her particular type of cancer.

Each time, she'd sit in a room in the hospital while the poison dripped into her veins. She could feel it going in, a sense of cold marauding through her body, like little frozen threads continually spreading. If it wasn't done right, if even a drop got out of a vein and under her skin, it could cause a serious burn. She wondered why it didn't burn the veins. But within a few hours, she began to feel it burn something deeper; her consciousness began to dim as the poison within her slowly started to work.

That was when the fear would come, when she and her oncology nurse would talk. Judith shared secrets with her that she didn't talk about at home—fear of dying, fear of leaving her children, fear that they were too young to grow up without their mother. The nurse told her she'd seen chemotherapy work wonders, but that she understood why Judith would be scared. She had kids of her own.

Usually a girlfriend would drive Judith in for chemo. On the long drive back to Maitland, Judith would sit in the car, hoping to get home before the exhaustion set in. Then she'd lie in bed, rolled up in a ball under the covers, for three days, not eating. "The strange part of having cancer," Moh says, "is that the illness doesn't make you feel at all sick at first. It's the chemotherapy that's so rough. It sapped her energy, took away her spirit. In a way, it took away

her very being, her sense of who she was, her confidence. And as soon as you begin to feel better, they zap you again. It made her sick for months."

After the treatments ended, Judith was fine for almost a year. They decided to sell the greenhouse and move to Halifax to be nearer Judith's friends. She wanted to be around women, to have them there for advice and support. Moh got a job doing economic consulting for mining companies. Judith took charge of selling their greenhouse. She began looking herself again, tanned and lean and healthy, so much so that Moh felt he'd better start jogging lest *he* be the one who looked sickly and soft-bodied. Their lives slowly came back together. Judith was glad to be alive.

She found herself falling in love with Moh all over again. He'd been so loving, so supportive. She was glad to feel his body next to hers at night, to watch his eyes at dinner, to hear his voice when he talked with the children. And he fell in love again with her. She also realized how desperately she loved her kids. Only then did she begin to have nightmares about what it would be like to leave them. She'd wake in the night and find her pillow wet with tears. She'd roll over and cling to Moh like one half of a twin Popsicle, grateful to be there.

But within the year the cancer returned, this time in the skin around Judith's mastectomy and in her armpit. The day they told her, Moh found her lying on the couch, just staring. For weeks after that, she hardly moved. Secretly, when her husband and children weren't around, she would talk on the phone long-distance to her mother about her terror of dying.

Doctors cut out the lumps, and she had another round of chemotherapy, which was stronger this time and made her sicker than ever. Her hair fell out in bunches, and though she wasn't entirely bald, she mourned how much it had thinned. Then she had radiation, which she

found wasn't as bad. But with this recurrence, her prognosis grew more bleak. Her friends deluged her with books on breast cancer, books on treatments of one kind or another, but she found she didn't want to read them. Judith was overwhelmed, and Moh and her friends began looking for other doctors to consult.

During this time, Judith's mother, Adele, flew from Colorado Springs to be with her, to help her, to talk with her. She must have gone back and forth six times. Judith's father was ill, having attacks of nausea. Adele was trying to take care of him and run their family business, but Judith kept wanting her to come again and again. Finally they had a fight. Judith was asking for more than Adele could give.

Adele is a Holocaust survivor, one of a trainload of children smuggled into England from Germany during the war. Many of her relatives perished in Auschwitz. She didn't want to lose Judith, but she had learned something about pain and survival. "Judith would say, 'Mother, you are my strength,'" Adele says. "I knew I couldn't be her strength. I wanted her to build her own strength, because I felt if she didn't, she wouldn't get through this. Most of the really important things in life you do alone. Your husband may be there with you when you have your baby, but you're going it alone. You lose your mother or your father and you're alone. You're born alone, and you have to die alone. But out of that fight—as terribly guilty as I felt at the time—I think Judith found her strength."

Alternatives

Like many Americans, once traditional methods seemed to be failing them, Moh and Judith began to look to alternative therapies for help. Reliable researchers estimate that 40 percent of all cancer patients, most of them highly educated like Judith, ultimately turn to

alternative treatments when their hope for a cure is running out.⁵ A dying Steve McQueen went to Mexico to try laetrile when he had cancer.⁶ Michael Landon went on an all-juice diet before he, too, died of cancer.⁷

When traditional medicine can't cure by attacking the invading microbe or the marauding cancer cell through chemotherapy or radiation or surgery, other patients will do what McQueen and Landon did. They might also sign up for cancer camp, seek out self-help and meditation groups, try acupuncture, dose themselves with vitamins, take Tibetan or Chinese herbs, go on macrobiotic diets, or buy books on visualization—like those of Bernie Siegel, MD, author of the bestseller *Love, Medicine and Miracles*. Most of these alternative treatments are based on Eastern views of medicine, which seeks to revitalize the body's immune system so that the system itself, rather than drugs or chemotherapy, can fight off illness.

These therapies made sense to the Hardins. By the time Judith discovered her cancer, they had been studying Tibetan Buddhism for more than ten years. (Buddhism often uses visualizations in meditation—imaginary images, like the mental pictures of a perfect high jump or spectacular dive that athletes create to help them achieve peak performance.) She and Moh liked the idea of using visualizations to try to battle cancer, of trying to stimulate the immune system by imagining healthy cells galloping through the body, sweeping away cells that had

⁵ B. Cassileth et al., "Contemporary Unorthodox Treatments in Cancer Medicine," *AJM* 101 (1984), 105; Jimmie Holland, MD et al., "Alternative Cancer Therapies," in Jimmie C. Holland, MD and Julie H. Rowland, PhD, ed., *Handbook of Psycho-oncology* (New York: Oxford University Press, 1989), 508; Bernie S. Siegel, MD, *Love, Medicine and Miracles* (New York: Harper & Row, 1986).

⁶ Barron H. Lerner, "McQueen's Legacy of Laetrile," *New York Times*, November 15, 2005.

⁷ *UPI Archives*, May 6, 1991.

become sick. This new, self-help culture of illness also seemed a lot like the familiar self-help culture of natural childbirth.

In 1979, when Judith had had Justin, and again in 1984, when Cecily was born, they had prepared with the help of natural childbirth classes. Just as Moh had coached Judith then, he began coaching her now to fight cancer. "We found a book that was one of the early self-help programs for cancer patients, with visualization and relaxation exercises," Moh says, "and we started doing them every night before we went to sleep. I'd say the visualization instructions out loud to her: 'Relax, starting from your toes, going to your feet, to wherever.' It's hazy now, but you imagine yourself in a meadow, you create your own space, so you can relax and find comfort. Then you visualize the cancer, with white knights coming in to kill the cancer cells. For months, we lay next to each other in bed and did this for twenty minutes almost every night before she fell asleep."⁸

But as the weeks went by, although the visualizations may have helped Judith sleep, they ended up having another, unexpected effect. "They set up the notion that you can heal yourself if you really want to," Moh says, "and if you don't [heal], you don't want to get well. Judith began to feel guilty, thinking that if she couldn't do it all right—if she couldn't visualize well enough so that the cancer went away—then death was some kind of failure; it was all her fault. Finally, the whole thing made her mad." She stopped wanting her friends to come over or call to tell her to try harder. Then, in the fall of 1989, she noticed new lumps in profusion.

⁸ The early book on visualizations for cancer patients that Moh and Judith Hardin used was by O. Carl Simonton, Stephanie Simonton, and James Creighton, *Getting Well Again: A Step-by-Step Self-Help Guide to Overcoming Cancer for Patients and Their Families* (New York: Jeremy P. Tarcher, Inc., 1978).

The lumps were removed. Judith began relying more and more on the meditation practices she'd learned in her study of Buddhism.⁹ When a Tibetan Buddhist doctor came to town, she went to see him. He gave her a different kind of visualization: She had to picture cutting herself into little pieces and offering all her parts to the deities. The image was powerful—comforting, in a weird way, because it created a visceral feeling that even if the body is diseased, some other, healthy consciousness exists separate from the body and might conceivably live on.

She also plunged into ever more experimental treatments—shots of 714x, a black-market cure offered by a Montreal doctor; gulps of an underground drug said to have been used by the Indians to cure cancer and produced by an old farmer in Arkansas who sent it in reused milk cartons; a seventy-year-old European treatment called anthroposophy, based on Rudolf Steiner's teachings and practiced by a physician near New York City that Judith's sister, Janet, told her about. None of these had any noticeable effect.

"While we were in New York," Moh says, "the beginning of a 'what-the-hell' attitude started growing. We were away from the kids for four or five days, we had a little money, and we just decided to have some fun. Well, on the way back we were sitting in traffic at the George Washington Bridge saying what a great time we'd had, and a cement block came through the windshield, hit the gearshift, and jumped onto Judith's knee. We could have been killed right

⁹ Judith's Buddhist teacher was the late Eleventh Venerable Chögyam Trungpa, Rinpoche, of the Kagyu and Nyingma schools of Tibetan Buddhism. See among others, Chogyam Trungpa, Carolyn Gimian, ed., *The Collected Works of Chogyam Trungpa, Vols. 1-1*, (Boston: Shambhala Publications, 2004-17); Chogyam Trungpa, *Born in Tibet* (Boston: Shambhala Publications, 1985); Chogyam Trungpa, *The Tibetan Book of the Dead: The Great Liberation Through Hearing in The Bardo* (Boston: Shambhala Publications, 2000).

there. It made us remember something the Tibetan Buddhist doctor had said: 'Remember, life doesn't work very well, things *don't* work out. *That's* the nature of life.'" The near-death experience with the cement block brought back Judith's sense of humor.

Living While Dying

The Hardins were part of a generation that grew up on medical miracles—including the Pill—a generation that explored Eastern religions, psychedelics, New Age ideas, and the literature of near-death experiences. Theirs was the first generation in history that didn't see its women die in childbirth, that counted on its children living to old age, that saw disease after disease eradicated, radiated, eliminated, that got polio shots and vaccinations and antibiotics and organ transplants.

It is also a generation with many members who do not have profound religious beliefs or who (when they do) frequently choose not to follow the beliefs they learned in childhood. In addition, many of their families—the traditional sources of comfort—have been radically altered, shaken by divorce, new sexual choices, and multiple generations needing simultaneous care. This generation didn't *expect* to die; its members were, perhaps, more emotionally unprepared for their mortality than any generation before it. Yet here they were, moved and outraged by early, shocking deaths from AIDS and cancer, and by the hard, protracted deaths of aging parents.

Still, this generation has unique strengths. It was not prepared to accept the dictates of any authority, doctors included. Demanding personal autonomy and control, it has taken charge of every stage in its life cycle and altered everything it has passed through. It strengthened the civil rights movement. It revived feminism. It divided over the Vietnam War. As its members reached middle age, they altered the way Americans view menopause, health, physical fitness,

even aging. And now they were in the vanguard of those changing the American way of death. As members of this generation, Judith and Moh were savvy about questioning what medicine could and could not do.

By the fall of 1989, almost two years after Judith was first diagnosed, the cancer had spread to her bones—the beginning of the end. Though her chances of survival were lessening, doctors offered still more chemo, this time in a sack surgically placed inside her chest wall. No one mentioned it right then, but down the line there were still more high-tech treatments, including experimental bone marrow transplants.

Judith thought hard. She had begun to lose faith in Western medicine. She wanted to live, to be with Moh and the children. She thought maybe she could bargain for a few more years. She'd stare at Cecily, who was so little. She'd watch Justin shedding his babyhood, sprouting into a boy.

But she also didn't want to be disfigured any more than she already was, nor did she want to lose her hair again or to be ill or isolated in a hospital, where she would miss spending her final days with her family. Her doctors would give chances for survival in terms of statistical odds, and her odds kept getting longer. It was also impossible to know whether or not she, Judith Hardin, would be among the small percentage who would "make it," and if she were, what the long-term prognosis might be, or what costs—emotional, physical, and financial—were involved.

She and Moh did research of their own. And soon Judith realized she had no confidence that more chemo would work if it hadn't worked already. She also realized she'd rather do anything than go through chemotherapy treatments again, that the pain and chaos of more

aggressive treatments were not worth the slim odds they might give her. Judith made a critical decision: She said no to further standard medical treatments.

That Christmas, the Hardins visited Judith's parents in Colorado Springs. Judith wanted to show Justin and Cecily where she'd grown up, how she'd walked to school, where she had played as a child. She took them to her old house, showed them her room, those secret places where she'd scribble or hide things, places in the basement and the yard where she'd tell Janet scary stories, places she'd go when she cried.

While they were in Colorado, Judith felt better. It was sunny and bright there. She also went to see a psychic healer who had been recommended by a friend. He told her she needed to be where it was warm and sunny if she was going to get well.

Back in Nova Scotia, it was cold and dark. The snow seemed never to stop; the night ate up more and more of the days. Judith said her bones felt as if they were filling with deep arthritis. She never complained about the pain, but she began to limp and to walk more slowly. She thought of the greenhouse and the plants. By spring, they'd been without enough sun for so long that their energy was nearly depleted. She felt as drained as a late March plant. She suggested they move to Colorado for a while.

Judith was thinking of the psychic healer, of the warmth, of going back home to her own roots for new growth, of getting some distance from well-meaning friends who wouldn't stop giving her advice and suggestions about various treatments. She was overwhelmed. She thought she and Moh and the children would go on a family adventure. She talked about taking the kids out of school and traveling around the world. Though she hadn't said it out loud yet, Judith was becoming more sure that she was probably going to die, and that Moh and the children weren't

ready. She wanted them all to have one final, wonderful family retreat, a last intoxicating good-time fling. But she wasn't able to stop all treatments yet. There were still some spiritual healing therapies she said she would try; she wasn't willing to dash everyone's hope—most of all her own.

"We were exhausted with the roller coaster of treatments—one day feeling, 'Oh, she's getting better; the next day thinking, 'No it's not working,'" Moh says. "And the cycles began getting shorter and shorter. I never gave up hope, but for Judith, there was a mix. She was still dealing with the psychology of the healing movement, thinking that death was some kind of failure, an enemy to be fought rather than a natural process. In the end, I think that was probably the biggest obstacle to our accepting her dying, but at the time, going to Colorado sounded like a good idea." At least Judith felt better there.

There was also something else: Since the Hardins had been living in Canada, which has a national healthcare system, they had no health coverage in the United States. "We knew when we left," Moh says, "that that was *it* for more aggressive Western medicine. Unless we went back to Canada, we would only be able to afford alternative treatments."

They took Judith's parents up on their offer of financial help, Moh took a leave from work, they rented out their Halifax home, and were on the road within seven days after they'd decided to move.

"We set off for Colorado to have an adventure," Moh says. "I felt extremely young again, back to the hippie days of 'Well, let's see what will happen.' We had no objective, just to have Judith heal. I was forty-five, she was thirty-five, Justin ten, and Cecily five. And it was a great trip. We'd drive, stop in motels, play Ping-Pong, get in bed, order room service and a movie. We

were lucky. We had some money. We'd always been paranoid about spending money, but we started to say, 'Yeah, sure, room service costs a little more, but who cares?'"

By February, they'd settled in the mountains near the town of Crestone. For three hours a day, while the children were at school, Moh and Judith would do healing exercises and cook macrobiotic food. To Moh, "healing" meant that Judith would be cured. He was so intent on this that the psychic healer showed him a technique to use, and Moh gave her "treatments" himself every day.

He swore that when he put his hands over her body he could feel the "holes" in the energy above her where the cancer was, just as the healer told him he would. Then he would concentrate hard: He'd hold his left hand on Judith's heart and move his right hand in the air several inches above her body, back and forth. When he felt a hole, he'd touch her there and try to balance out the energy between her heart and that hand where the hole was. He wanted so much to close up those holes. The healer told him that it would help her body make the cancer disappear. He nearly *willed* it to go away, doing what the healer had taught him. Pretty soon, Judith realized it wasn't working. But she loved Moh. So she let him try.

She also made new friends, among them Joe Vest, a filmmaker and composer who was dying of AIDS.¹⁰ Together he and Judith formed a black-humor club, The Terminals. Moh argued that anyone could join—since everyone is terminal—but Judith and Joe said no, because

¹⁰ Judith Hardin's friend Joe Vest wanted to compose a piece of music before he died that would celebrate the joy and beauty of life. And he did. The world premiere of his exquisite Requiem, set to Walt Whitman's *Leaves of Grass*, was performed in Boulder at the First United Methodist Church on July 8, 1990, with an orchestra of members of the Denver Philharmonic Orchestra led by David Lockington, and a chorus, led by Erick Brunner, made up of choir members from the Denver/Boulder area. It was subsequently performed several times again, and video and audio tapes were made by Chariot Productions, in Boulder, CO, and are for sale. Joe died on April 20, 1994.

other people weren't as imminently terminal as they were. Both knew they didn't have much time, and they clung to each other for support.

By April, Judith's lymph system began to fail, and her lungs started filling uncomfortably with fluids. The cancer was eating away, marching on, chomping ever deeper into her lungs and bones. Judith felt herself growing weaker. She began having trouble breathing, and growths appeared around her chest wall and in her arms.

Then she met Sam MovesCamp, a Native American medicine man whom she grew to love and trust. Sam was a Lakota from the Pine Ridge Reservation of South Dakota. He told Judith that the Lakota people were given particular healing ceremonies by the "grandfathers," among them the pipe, the sweat, the vision quest, and the sun dance. This tradition of healing rituals was almost wiped out by attempts at assimilation and by laws, since rescinded, that had made the ceremonies illegal for many years. Younger Native Americans, like Sam, were trying to relearn this tradition from their own grandparents and share it with those in need.

Unusual as these healing rituals may have seemed, Judith felt she had nothing more to lose. While Moh still thought "healing" meant she might be cured, Judith began to think that "healing" could also mean she would find some spiritual strength in facing her own death. And that is exactly what happened, although not in the way anyone expected.

In May, Sam set up special healing sweat lodges for her. Then he brought Rudy RunsAbove, an elder medicine man from Pine Ridge, to perform two high-powered Yuwipi ceremonies. Rudy was aging and ill, and has since died, and he didn't leave Pine Ridge very often. But he came to Colorado for Judith.

When Rudy thought the time was right, he instructed Moh to line the windows of a room in the Hardins' house so that not a flicker of light could get in. In the middle of that room, Sam and Rudy made an altar of sand, placing flags and small pouches of tobacco—tied in cloths of black, red, yellow, and white—on each of the altar's four corners and put gourd rattles next to the altar. Then they asked Judith, her friends, and her family to file in, and they turned out the lights. Standing on a bed of sage, Rudy recited words calling on the vision that he said gave him his power, and he sang songs to invite in the healing spirits.

Moh was credulous. "The spirits made their presence known by flashing lights and shaking the rattles all over the room," he maintains. "I mean on the ceiling and the floor and here and there. It was pretty wild, and there was a very strong feeling of presence.

"After the ceremony, there was a feast in which food was offered to the spirits and then to everyone at the ceremony. Judith told Rudy and Sam that she was disappointed: She thought it was all a trick, that the flashing lights were done with a Bic lighter, and Rudy had been doing the rattles," Moh says. "When they heard this, Rudy and Sam were hysterical; they thought it was so funny. Rudy was in his late sixties and one of his sides is paralyzed from a stroke; Sam would have had to race around the room in the pitch black and would have fallen over everyone in the process."

Judith was skeptical, but she was willing to try again. The next night, when Rudy called in the spirits and the rattles moved, she felt relaxed enough to let the rattles touch her. She was amazed; Judith said they found the exact spots where the cancer had made her bones so sore. But in the weeks afterward, Judith's soreness didn't recede; it got worse.

The cancer had begun to spread more deeply into her arm and through her chest wall. Judith began having terrible dreams, with chaotic, disconnected images. "There was a lot of fighting going on," Moh says, "an aggressive person fighting with a nice person, and it turned out they both were her." She'd wake up, terrified, many times a night. By June, she found it hard to walk or breathe. Judith knew for sure she was going to die. And something about her began to change.

"I think what happened," Moh says, "was that she stepped through her fear of the unknown. These ceremonies became a turning point in Judith's approach to death." It was as if she'd frantically searched here and there for a cure, and now, as she began to realize the end was near, she decided just to settle in with her life as it was. For Judith, that meant she would use the Buddhist meditation practices she'd already learned to help her in dying and spend the rest of her days focused on her husband, her family, and close friends.

From then on, she stopped *all* treatments. No psychic healing. No macrobiotic diet. No more thoughts of chemo. The spreading cancer was making her uncomfortable, though, so Adele consulted with her own doctor. He sent Moh and Judith to a radiologist in Colorado Springs, who suggested that Judith come for radiation therapy to try to reduce the size of the new tumors. It was a long drive from Crestone to Colorado Springs, and the radiation was for "comfort only," not for any cure.

Judith and Moh decided to call Paul McIntyre, MD, in Halifax, for advice. He had been their family doctor and had also delivered Cecily. They trusted him. Coincidentally, by then he had gotten special advanced training in palliative (comfort) care in treating the terminally ill and was in the process of refocusing his practice solely on caring for the dying.

"Normally, Paul McIntyre is a low-key kind of guy," Moh says, "not really one to give strong opinions, but this time he was stronger than we'd ever heard him. 'Look, Judith is too weak and it's too hot to make that drive,'" Moh says he said. "'She'll probably die in the car. Judith wants to die at home, right where she is, so it's better if she doesn't go.' We were really grateful he told us that."

After that, Judith became very joyful. "A kind of groundlessness developed. It's so negative in our culture to 'give up,' because it implies that you've lost, so she went through various phases of feeling guilty, defeated," Moh says. "And then she came out the other side. She stopped seeing death as giving up and began to see it as the last of many life passages."

To help her, however, they decided to call their local Colorado doctor, Victor Sierpina, MD. As the only doctor in their area, he treated everyone for everything from the flu, to sore throats, to broken bones. Judith wanted to know that he would be there if things got rough. Dr. Sierpina recommended hospice.¹¹ They knew what that meant: Judith had, at most, six months to live.

Since Hospice Del Valle had no doctors of its own, Dr. Sierpina began to see her weekly, or to check in by phone. He ordered the oxygen machine and the hospice sent a visiting nurse, who also came weekly. She brought medical advice, pads and ointments for Judith's growing

¹¹ Medical information about Judith's death, given at the request of her husband, was based on interviews with Dr. Paul McIntyre and Dr. Victor Sierpina. Dr. McIntyre was interviewed by author on April 2, 1996, Dr. Sierpina on March 30, 1996.

bedsores; Dr. Sierpina prescribed steroids and had the hospice bring her morphine to help her sleep through the night.

Dr. Sierpina was a physician as thoroughly trained in alternative medicine—especially in acupuncture and in-home deliveries—as he had been in traditional medicine. "I think that's why she felt so comfortable with me," he says. "I told her I thought the patient was in the pilot's seat, and in a way, her death brought me back to the home birth process, where young children are around, just walking in and out, participating, watching the whole birth process. It was a very sacred time, for me, for her, for her family."

Connie Berman, Judith's best friend from Halifax, came to visit, and she decided to return in a few weeks to help. Judith began spending more time just lying outside in the hammock strung between the two tall pines—four, five, six hours a day, sometimes with Connie or another friend, often with one of the children, sometimes by herself, often just with Moh.

"Sometimes we would talk," Moh says. "A lot of the time we were just together. She wrote letters to both Justin and Cecily for me to read to them after she died. And we cried a lot." One day, she turned to Moh and said: "It's so beautiful here, and I love you all so much. I don't want to leave. It's strange. All my life I've always wanted something else, but now that I'm about to die, I'm completely happy where I am."

Warriorship

In June, Judith was so ill that her family gathered at her house for last good-byes. Her parents drove down from Colorado Springs. Her brother and his wife and children came from Israel, her sister and her family from Sacramento, California. Judith told them all good-bye, one by one, and she told them she loved them. And she also made out a will.

But Judith didn't die. Shortly afterward, she realized that she might have been having a bad reaction to the morphine. So, rather than just accept the regular hospice prescription they decided to talk to Drs. Sierpina and McIntyre, and to do some research of their own. From their psychedelic days, they knew that pharmacology can always be fine-tuned.

Judith wanted to be as pain free as possible, so she could sleep, but she didn't want to feel ill and dazed; she wanted to spend her final days alert. They learned that the original morphine prescription was probably too strong for her, and that there were other medications—and other dosages and combinations—that she could try.

Dr. McIntyre suggested a highly diluted mixture of liquid morphine. Dr. Sierpina wrote the prescription, but the Hardins had trouble getting it filled. This particular dosage wasn't available at all pharmacies; it needed to be specially mixed, and not all pharmacies would do that. Moreover, not all pharmacies even carried the morphine.

"This wasn't an underground drug," Judith's mother says, "but a prescription written by a licensed Colorado doctor. Moh tried where they lived, and then I called pharmacies in Colorado Springs. I must have called seven or eight. Maybe more. I just kept calling—I even called the pharmacy in our local hospital—until finally I found a pharmacy [that would mix it]. It's so frustrating. They make you feel like you are doing something illegitimate." From then on, Adele drove regularly to southern Colorado to take Judith her pain medication.

"That was all she needed," Moh says. "After that she would take it only at night, as a nightcap before bed, and she'd joke, 'It's just for kicks.'"

By then, everyone had new routines. In the morning, Moh would help Cecily and Justin get ready for their day, while Connie helped Judith move from her chair in the living room up the stairs, step by step, on her backside, to take a bath and get dressed. Then she and Connie and Moh would begin meditating—for an hour or so.

Moh and Connie would sit on cushions on the floor at the foot of the bed in the Hardins' bedroom, facing the lavish shrine they'd built on top of the dresser. Judith sat on the bed, propped up against a mound of pillows, calming, focusing her mind, chanting in the traditional way. All the while, she would hold her mala—Buddhist prayer beads, like a rosary—clicking the beads and saying the prayers to herself.

Sometimes at night, Moh would wake up and hear Judith's mala clicking away, knowing she had also begun meditating alone. If he asked, she'd say she was thinking about her Buddhist teacher and what he had taught her about living and dying. Moh says she kept growing calmer, that the house became so joyous it was nearly luminous. Family life went on, but it was accommodating more and more to Judith's diminished abilities and her coming death.

Justin went to day camp or played with friends, building his fort, running in the woods. He was part of a flock of neighborhood ten-year-olds who came and went on their bikes, one house to the next. Cecily also went to day camp, but she mostly wanted to stay close to Judith. At five, she was too young to understand what was going on, but often, not knowing frightened her.

"I was scared she just had one breast," Cecily says later, at eleven, "and I started not to want her to put me to sleep because I was afraid she'd die then." Judith would nuzzle and laugh with her, kiss her soft hair, whisper to her, tell her stories, calm her.

Slowly, among the things she whispered to Cecily, or talked to Justin about—as they looked at the stars at night—was what might happen if she didn't get well: They would stay here with Moh, go to school, be with friends. She would leave them each a precious possession of hers, something that might especially comfort each child. She wanted Cecily to have her mala, an unusual one, with blue-green stone beads the color of Judith's eyes. Justin would have her special backpack.

The most important thing Connie noticed was that Judith started to "kind of move at a different speed. My natural tendency was to organize the household. Judith was dying, and there I was, cleaning. I had to learn to be still, to slow down, and then to see what was needed," she says. "What I saw was that over the summer, Judith didn't get better, but she figured out how to live with her parameters, with the slowing down."

"There was a feeling of 'nowness' about her," Moh says, "which I think had a lot to do with understanding what it meant to give up the future. She had no sense of being dead or alive, but was just living in the present, a far more intensified present. It was also vivid. She wasn't transformed, or anything. She still yelled at me and the kids, but there was a nakedness about it, a vividness about it. Something like living in a time continuum with no plans for the future or memories of the past. The kids and I experienced it as an enormous sense of love, but it became very ordinary to us because we were in it. That's the interesting thing about death: When it happens, it's just ordinary."

Day after day, Moh and Connie and Judith fixed dinners so wonderful that they were nearly feasts. "There were no holds barred. Steak, salmon, trout, buffalo burgers, chicken, stews—we ate really well," he says. "After dinner, we might play Pictionary or talk." Judith

couldn't eat much, but she loved the whole climate of preparing. Justin remembers they spent a lot of time sitting outside at night around a campfire, telling stories.

Judith began calling her women friends again. She was especially interested in hearing stories of others' experiences with breast cancer, stories she hadn't wanted to hear for a long while. Friends came to visit. Connie helped take care of the house. Judith slowly began teaching Moh to take over the cooking, the cleaning, the caring for the kids. "Lucky for me," he says, wryly, "I had this chance to run a household under her experienced, sharp, and critical eye."

Through the summer they watched movies on TV, sat around the fire, or read novels to each other aloud. And at night, after the children went to sleep, Connie and Judith and Moh also read aloud Buddhist stories and books, among them *The Way of the Warrior*. They began to think about how to get ready to die, about how to prepare to face death well.

And they would talk—about relationships, about whether Moh might find someone new after Judith died, about Justin and Cecily, about illness, and about dying itself. "Judith would hate me for saying this," Moh says, "but she was inspiring to be around. She was really happy, and also very sharp, with a wry sense of humor and without much hesitation to say what she thought."

They also began to talk about whether some consciousness lives on after death. "We had this question about the reports of people who have had near-death experiences," Moh says, "and said they could see and experience what was happening around them in the room." They made a pact. Judith joked that if she could—after she left her body—she'd make the pictures hang crooked on the walls of her bedroom. Connie, the most meticulous of housekeepers, was sure to

notice! She also agreed to let them know as much as she could what it was like to die as she was in the process of actually dying.

Judith turned thirty-six on Friday, August 3. That weekend she had a birthday party. Several friends dropped by, among them a young Native American named Alex. Moh remembers the moment well: Judith was in front of the big picture window and under the skylights. Friends were gathered on the couches around her; others were sitting or standing nearby.

At the other end of the large room, Connie and Moh were cooking up great heaps of lasagna—Connie's specialty—in the kitchen area. Moh heard Alex tell Judith that the ceremonies and the spirits had helped him after he'd almost died in a car accident, and he started lecturing her about how she must not want to live—otherwise Sam and Rudy's healing ceremonies would have worked. That was when Moh heard Judith announce her acceptance of her own death. Her voice was loud and clear—not shrill, but powerful. She didn't have much strength by then. She needed help getting in and out of the chair. But she sat up straight and looked incredibly strong. Somehow, the intensity in her voice made everyone stop speaking so they could hear her. She looked Alex directly in the eyes.

"Alex, I'm at a place in my life where I am facing my death," Judith said. "I didn't choose to be here. I am not here because I gave up. This is not bad. I do not feel bad about myself; it just is what is. When I die, it is not a defeat. Believe me. I have tried everything, and right now, I am facing my death.

"Someday, you'll be here. I don't care how many spirits you have out there, and how many ceremonies you do, and how much you pray, you are going to die. Sam is going to die; all

of your medicine men have died or are going to die. The Indian way has helped me very much, but a real warrior sees that death is not giving up. A real warrior knows that someday we are all going to die." At that moment, Moh thought, Judith became a warrior herself.

Saying Good-bye

On Monday, August 20, they heard that Mira, Judith's friend and acupuncturist in Halifax, with whom she'd shared her fears at the very beginning, had died of breast cancer. The oncology nurse in Halifax—the one who'd so carefully put those chemotherapy needles into her arm so not a drop would burn her—had also died, of a sudden aneurysm while she was driving. Another friend was about to die of AIDS. Judith thought how lucky she was to have had this time to get ready.

The next day, Tuesday, Connie and Moh came down with the flu. By Wednesday, Judith had gotten sick, too. Still, she had more energy than she'd had in months; she even got up out of her chair to make oatmeal and clean the kitchen. Throughout the day, though, her temperature kept going up and down. Sometimes her heart beat very fast. They called Dr. Sierpina, who came over on the way home from his office.

"Judith was alert, alive, vibrant, like a flower that had bloomed," he says. "It was astonishing. She'd gotten so frail and there she was with this life energy in full force. In retrospect, it seemed as if the spirit was making its last effort. It was like seeing a birth in reverse." He told Moh and Connie that Judith was doing fine. They felt relieved. But Judith just smiled a sly smile.

Late Thursday afternoon, Justin said he wanted to sleep at a friend's house, something he usually did about twice a week. For the first time he could remember, Judith told him no. He

pleaded, so she said okay. That night, Moh had a "spendover." Judith wasn't feeling well, so even though Moh was supposed to be sleeping on the couch beside her, he was up every fifteen or thirty minutes trying to help her get comfortable. She had trouble breathing. He kept watching her, touching her, trying to help her adjust her position, looking at her to be sure there wasn't anything more he could do.

"Very little was said. She apologized for waking me up. I said, 'Don't worry, whatever you want, I'm here.' She said, 'I love you, Moh.' I said, 'I love you too.' We had that conversation several times," Moh says. "Thinking back, I've wondered why she didn't say more, or I didn't see what was happening and say more—but actually, what is there to say—'Well, this is it, folks, good-bye forever?'"¹²

Not until nearly five in the morning did it cross Moh's mind that this might be the day that Judith would die. "Her fingernails and lips started turning purple," he says, "and it became very difficult for her to talk; it was like the words wouldn't form." He didn't go back to sleep, but just sat with her, making feeble attempts at trying to do something—take her temperature, something. At seven, he got scared enough to call Dr. Sierpina; he asked him to prescribe antibiotics. Connie went to get them.

"Twice during this time," Moh says, "Judith sat straight up, with her eyes wide open, and looked around, just for a few seconds. It was like she was looking right through everything,

¹² The description of Judith's death is quoted from a personal letter Moh wrote to friends in fall 1990. Used with his permission.

taking one last look. It was very powerful to watch. Connie came back and got very concerned." She and Moh both sat with Judith, who was lying in her recliner, totally relaxed.

All of a sudden, Judith pointed to her mouth, so Moh handed her the cup of tea by her side. She shook her head no and pointed to her mouth again. He asked if she wanted a glass of water, and again she shook her head no. "That's when either Connie or I said, 'Oh, you can't talk!'" Moh says, "and she shook her head yes. She was lying in her La-Z-Boy with her eyes closed, relaxed; there was no agitation or tension. A few minutes later, she got my attention and pointed to her eyes. I said, somewhat incredulously, 'Do you want your glasses?' and reached for them. Boy, was I missing the point, or what? She shook her head no. Again, one of us said, 'Oh, you can't see!' and she shook her head yes."

Moh called Dr. Sierpina again, who was at the door in five minutes. "He came in and said very loudly, 'Judith, can you hear me?' She shook her head yes. There was a definite sense of her being far away, but still in touch," Moh says. "He took her pulse, blood pressure, those kinds of things that doctors do. I remember him saying, 'This is really bad.'

"He asked me to get an oxygen mask, rather than the nasal cannula she was wearing, and he told Judith in a very loud voice that he was going to try a couple of acupuncture points to stimulate her, and that it might hurt a little. She responded to him that she understood. It was like she understood, but she really didn't care. She was kind of slumped back in her chair. He did one on her foot and was doing one on her lips when he felt her pulse again and said, 'She's going.' Just like that, a very simple statement. Then he said: 'She's gone.' He said she might take a couple more sporadic breaths, but that was natural. And I remember thinking that maybe on one of those breaths she'd 'catch' again and come back to life.

"Then I saw Connie standing over her and saying, 'Good-bye, Judith.' So I stood up and said, 'I love you.' We stood there for a minute. The doctor's wife was crying near the door, the doctor was putting his things in his bag. I was in shock. I thought we should carry her upstairs and put her in our bed, so the doctor helped me lift her."

The death certificate would say it was 8:05 on Friday morning, August 24, 1990. Cecily woke up. Every morning, she went into Moh and Judith's bedroom to watch television, but when she went in that day, she found Moh sitting in the rocking chair, crying. He told her that her mom had died and they both cried. Then Justin came back from his friend's, so Moh picked Cecily up and they went downstairs.

"I told Justin the words I had been dreading for a couple of years: 'Your mom died,'" Moh says. "At first he was in shock, just sat at the edge of the couch and stared out the window for three or four minutes." Then Moh hugged him and they all held each other. And just sobbed.

Justin and Cecily wanted to see Judith, but neither child wanted to be alone in the room with her body. Justin began to feel guilty that he'd begged to go to his friend's, but they all realized that somehow Judith had known this was the night she would die. And by telling him he could go, she had let Justin know it was okay that he wasn't right there.

One of the things Judith had told Moh and her family in the months before she died was that she wanted to have a Buddhist funeral and be cremated. So later that day, Moh and Connie and Joe Vest, her fellow "Terminal," who had come over, washed her body. When people die, they'd been told, bodily fluids usually escape as their sphincter and other muscles relax. So they were ready. But not much happened. Connie picked out one of Judith's favorite dresses and

dressed her. Then they said Buddhist prayers and began the funeral preparations they had all made.

Connie called friends and family. In the Buddhist tradition, the body is left undisturbed for three days while people meditate in the room with it. "My strongest experience," Moh says, "is that when Judith died there was no more 'Judithness,' but there was a strong feeling of release, a strong presence in the room." Those who came said that when they sat in that room, they felt Judith's presence, too. Slowly, that feeling, and their meditation seemed to transform the environment, making them feel as if the house had become sacred, even uplifted.

In the middle of all that, Judith's family arrived from Colorado Springs, and then Moh's family arrived from North Carolina. They were devastated. Judith's family is Jewish; Moh's family is Methodist. They weren't used to wakes or funerals like this. But Judith's mother and her sister, Janet, each wanted to spend some time alone in the room with her body. (By then, dry ice had been packed around it under the bedcovers.)

When Janet came out, she told Moh that something strange had happened. She'd been sitting there, depressed, when all of a sudden, she looked at Judith's face. She could have sworn it moved into a kind of smile that Janet interpreted as Judith saying, "Oh, come on!" *Just like Judith*, she'd thought; *trying to unnerve me*. She shook her head and looked again, but Judith's mouth was back to normal. It actually scared her, she told Moh, just as Judith used to when they were kids. But after that phantom smile, she felt far less sad.

When Adele came out, she, too, told Moh that something strange had happened. She had stayed in the room for just a short time, and she'd cried most of the time. When she got up to leave, she looked one last time at Judith and saw a tear on her cheek—a tear that Adele swears

wasn't there when she had arrived. "It touched me greatly," Adele says. "Now I realize that maybe, since she was not embalmed, it was bodily fluids escaping. But there I was, sitting there and crying very, very hard, and talking to her—crying—and then this tear appeared. The most painful thing I can imagine is for a mother to lose a child. I was thankful that we had those last months. Judith said her good-byes and died gracefully."

On the day before the funeral the strangest thing of all occurred. Connie, Joe Vest, Moh, and some other friends had been meditating with Judith's body, as they had every morning. When they got up, Connie walked over to Moh and said, "Did you notice the pictures?"

"I had no idea what she was talking about," Moh says. "But she said 'The pictures on the wall over Judith's bed. They are crooked.' I remember thinking, 'Okay, Connie, I'll go straighten them, but you are getting really particular.' Then she said: 'Don't you remember the conversation?' Which I didn't until she reminded me."

Connie, Moh—and even Cecily and Justin—all say that the three pictures around Judith's bed were now hanging crooked. Moh says they were tilted by as much as 45 degrees. Connie later said, really, she was less willing to embrace this crooked-picture scenario than Moh was and, in her interviews with me, she always wanted this noted.

"The picture thing was kind of a joke," Connie says, "not a serious conversation, but 'wouldn't it be great if you could send a signal by tilting the pictures.' There were two dinky little pictures over the bed. It was a rental house. So we said, 'Oh, turn the pictures.' But when we were practicing [meditation after Judith had died], I thought, 'Moh. Look at the pictures.' I remember thinking the mirror I first saw them in was wavy, but then we looked, and they were slightly off.

Not forty-five degrees. But we were thinking, 'Were they crooked before? Did we not notice? It was interesting, weird, but definitely not clearly supernatural. Just ironic.'

Moh took it more seriously than Connie did, though. "The time around Judith's death felt very magical," he says. "It didn't take away the loss, the grieving. When she died I felt like a wide-open slit had been cut through my heart. But these things, these funny coincidences, were there." It hardly matters when or how the pictures actually moved. What matters is how comforting it was to all of them to have a sign that Judith might still be near in spirit form.

Even now, four years later, Moh says that the peace, the calm, even the mystery surrounding Judith's death were the greatest gift anyone has ever given him. "Judith's death changed me a lot," he says. "Obviously, my wife died, but the way she died was so powerful, so extraordinary an experience for all of us. It made me realize that death is a journey, that Judith had taken that journey so well, and that she left us feeling so loved and so inspired. All I can say is that for me, for Justin, for Cecily—for all of us, but especially speaking for me—in Judith's death I felt extremely lucky and unlucky at the same time."

Chapter 4

The Sorcerer's Apprentice:

Beyond the Age of Medical Miracles

Introduction

During the past century, medical advances have given us an extra generation of life to live, but at least part of that time is now spent in illness and decline. Meanwhile, the care we need has been converted from acute care—with a fast path to death—to years of living with chronic degeneration. That time, as we know, often includes difficult symptoms, yet that is what living while dying entails.

Judith needed physical and emotional care, safety in her home, and support for her own well-being. She needed help with pain management and with the ability to reinforce her self-esteem; she needed to feel a significant part of her family and to continue her status therein. It was precisely because she had all this that she was able to direct her own dying. And that direction could lead to the spiritual transformation she went through, all of which enabled her good death.

This chapter consists of scholarly research on the history of medicine, on how this lengthy time came about, and how death and dying in America were handled as medical advances extended life. Here we examine how science altered the end of life, but also what changes have or have not been made in medical training and practice. It addresses the problems implicit in how dying has been transformed, but it also looks at the adequacy of social systems set up for patients and families as they travel this rocky route.

In preparation, I read tomes of books, statistics, and other literature—often at the New York Academy of Medicine—to understand what had changed and why and to develop my own independent analysis of what I was seeing during my own direct research. Here I examine how we got to the point in the history of medicine when death is often viewed as a failure to find a cure rather than the successful end of a natural life process. I also look at how doctors came to take over the dying process from families and clergy.

To do research for this chapter, I conducted interviews with experts, including extensive talks with Daniel Callahan, PhD, director of The Hastings Center, the premier institute of bioethics research, (October 1993 to October 1994); Joanne Lynn, MD, director of the Center to Improve Care of the Dying (May 24 to 25, 1994 and throughout January 1997); Robert Piner, MD, of the National Center for Infectious Disease Studies and author of “Trends in Infectious Diseases Mortality in the United States,” *JAMA* (January 1996), and many more.

Arthur Kennish, MD, a specialist in cardiology and internal medicine and a member of the teaching faculty at Mount Sinai Medical Center in New York, was generous enough not only to allow me to interview him often (August 1993 through April 1996) but to take me on cardiac intensive care unit rounds at his hospital. On these rounds I also interviewed other cardiac specialists as well as the medical students and residents who trailed them to learn the tricks of their trade. Among the things I realized was how little training they receive in palliative or symptom care, training to handle pain, or other serious issues that affect a dying patient’s quality of life during that lengthy decline.

This research and observation on the cardiac intensive care unit occurred during the 1990s. On January 24, 2019, I talked with Dr. Kennish about changes that had occurred since then. “Most things are the same,” he said, “but intensivists are assuming a greater role in the ICUs. Also, there are more nurse practitioners although they mainly work on the non-ICU floors.” Some things have improved since I did this research, and I note these changes below, but the same panoply of problems remains. I have noted all these as updates in this chapter.

Written in 2019

* * * * *

Judith's Dying: Lessons Learned

The way Judith Hardin died was consistent with the life she had lived and with what she valued most—the health and well-being of her family. In the process of dying she managed both to enhance that well-being and to give her own life its uniquely appropriate closure. Very few people have a death better than Judith's.

A good death was once a matter of sheer luck, simply because some terminal illnesses are far more painful and debasing than others. Today, a good death has more to do with the decisions we—and our healthcare providers—make about our medical treatment and terminal care and with our psychological preparation for dying than it does with good or bad fortune.

Those deaths that seem good often have these things in common: Excessive treatment—treatment that extends the process of dying longer than a patient wants it extended—is not given; pain and other disquieting or humiliating symptoms are managed aggressively and well; the dying person is granted as much decision-making power as he or she wants; emotional issues are addressed; and the patient, his family, and his friends get all the psychological, spiritual, and physical help they need. Unfortunately, few patients today are lucky enough to die this way.

Judith was fortunate in that her cancer spread in such a way that a relatively gentle death was possible. "She went into respiratory failure and shock," Dr. Sierpina says. "It's usually a complex thing at the end, involving nutritional failure, toxins circulating. In her case, it was a matter of the cancer in her lungs overwhelming her system metabolically. It just reached a certain natural stopping point."¹

¹ At Moh Hardin's request, Judith's medical information was provided by Dr. Victor Sierpina, in an interview March 30, 1996, and by Dr. Paul McIntyre, April 2, 1996.

Had the cancer metastasized to her brain or had it eaten more deeply into her bones, her death might have been more torturous and more psychologically devastating—involving delirium, more severe pain, or serious disabilities.

However, the decisions Judith made about her medical care and the way she managed her final days also made her dying process easier. She refused heroic, last-ditch treatments that might have caused her cancer to spread in different, more painful ways, and she did what she felt she needed to do to bring closure for her family. She also had the good fortune to look for—and find—physicians skilled in palliative medicine (end-of-life symptom management and care).

Dr. Sierpina was able to control her pain and difficulty in breathing, and that relief of suffering let her continue to be her vital and witty self until the day of her death. Medical skill, combined with Judith's fierce sense of how to finish life whole, allowed her to leave her husband and children with a mix of feelings that Moh describes as "brokenhearted and uplifted." Indeed, Judith handled her death so poignantly and so well that the way she died not only moved her family and friends but inspired her doctors.

Medicine has become sophisticated in its power to cure and in its ability to engineer a better death than most of us would have if we depended solely on fate. Unhappily, though, advanced, comfort-oriented medical care is available to too small a percentage of the six thousand people who die in this country every day.

Judith's doctors—Dr. Sierpina and Dr. McIntyre—are rarities among modern physicians: they have both now given their practices over to caring for families and the terminally ill within a palliative-care context. Dr. Sierpina is on the medical faculty in family medicine at the University of Texas Medical Branch in Galveston. His students learn that death is a natural

transition, not a medical failure, and that there are things they can do to make that transition better.

"We've institutionalized death and birthing—both ends of the life spectrum—and because we have, we are not in touch with either of them and go to such great lengths to intervene," says Sierpina. "But the more important thing about Judith's death was the spiritual process—and I've seen this now with many patients as they die. We have a will to live—maybe until a certain life event we may be waiting for, like a birthday or an anniversary—and then we go. That's how it was with her. I think it's the ability of the spirit. The will to resist death is strong. But I don't think death is a sad thing anymore. It's a holy thing."

Palliative techniques are the prime focus of Dr. McIntyre's practice at the Queen Elizabeth II Health Sciences Center in Halifax, and as a faculty member at the medical school of Dalhousie University. In Canada, palliative medicine is an integral part of the continuum of treatment in serious illness; indeed, in Great Britain and Australia it is a medical specialty. In the United States, though, fewer doctors are trained to be experts in palliative care—to weigh, as Dr. McIntyre did with Judith, when radiation might or might not be helpful in meeting a particular patient's goals and to know which pain medications are more effective than others for the way the patient wants to spend his or her final days. This is an area where much improvement has begun between my initial 1990s research and the 2019 reporting I have since done.

Still, when Dr. McIntyre hears people talking about "peaceful death," he warns them that "dying well" must be defined solely by how the particular patient who is dying interprets it. "Beware of those who say there is a 'correct way to die.' Because then people who don't die that way are seen as failures," he says. "They can't even die right! True 'patient-centered' care isn't

about 'peaceful' death. It's about dying, and dying can take many forms, depending on the person who is doing it."

One of the most remarkable things about Judith Hardin's death, he says, was her personal honesty and courage in being aware of what was happening to her. "The fearful thing is to keep having treatments to the day you die and not address your dying. She did her best *not* to die, doing more than most—things most people had not even dreamed of, like the Native American rituals—but then when she realized she was dying, she had the courage to live, and share, her death with her family." In America today, that is a rare combination of blessings.

The History of Medicine

At the turn of the twentieth century, most Americans died at home, surrounded by their family and friends. But by the 1930s, more and more people were going to hospitals to try to get well, or to spend their final days. By the 1970s, a hospital room was where nearly all Americans died, their last glances taking in ventilating machines, the next bed in the intensive care unit, a surgeon, a dangling IV bag, or a cardiopulmonary resuscitation team.²

² Data on where we die was based on numerous studies and reports, including: Dwight Brock, PhD, and Daniel J. Foley, MS, "Demography and Epidemiology of Dying in the United States, with Emphasis on Deaths of Older Persons," paper prepared for a symposium of The Center to Improve Care of the Dying, called "A Good Dying: Shaping Health Care for the Last Months of Life," Washington, D.C., April 30, 1996; Vincent Mor, PhD, "Available Data for Studying Dying in America;" Kathleen M. Foley, MD, "Epidemiology of Death: The How, Why, Where and Symptoms of Dying;" and *Summary of Committee Views and Workshop Examining the Feasibility of an Institute of Medicine Study of Dying, Decision-making and Appropriate Care*, ed. Marilyn J. Fields, PhD, Division of Health Care Sciences, Institute of Medicine, Washington, D.C., February 1994. (Copies available from Institute of Medicine, 2101 Constitution Avenue N.W., Washington, DC 20418.) Also D. Merrill and V. Mor, "Pathways to Hospital Death Among the Oldest Old," *Journal of Aging and Health* 5 (November 1993): 516-35; D. Merrill and V. Mor, "Where People Die: Health and Social Determinants," paper presented at the Gerontological Society of America, San Francisco, 1991; V. Mor et al., "The Effect of Hospice Care on Where Patients Die," in *The Hospice Experiment*, ed. V. Mor et al. (Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1988); A. McMillian et al., "Trends and Patterns in Place of Death for Medicare Enrollees," *Health Care Finance and Review* 12 (1990): 1-7; and M. Sager et al., "Changes in the Location of Death after Passage of Medicare's Prospective Payment System," *NEJM* 320 (1989):433-39.

Since then, a variety of studies suggest that the trend had begun to reverse. (Astonishingly, there is no really definitive data.) Different studies show that of the 2.2 million deaths that occur in America each year, between 50 and 80 percent of them take place in medical institutions, 5 to 14 percent in nursing homes, and 10 to 14 percent at home with the help of a hospice. The rest of us either die at home without hospice care, or away from home, for example, as the result of an accident or an act of violence. By 2019, other studies showed that the trend towards dying at home had increased even more, most especially among cancer patients.³

Most of us have learned, at the hospital bedside of a friend or loved one, that while medicine can miraculously save lives, it often makes dying more drawn out, more painful, and more debasing than it has ever been before. Many of us have seen loved ones with fatal underlying illnesses brought back—against their will—from heart attacks or severe bouts of pneumonia, only to go on to die days, weeks, or painful, humiliating months later. We have seen friends or elderly parents who would have welcomed death put on respirators or feeding tubes against their will and left there indefinitely.

Now, as we are well into the twenty-first century, the dying and those who care for them face extraordinary dilemmas. Medical science has become so successful that what people fear most is not death itself but a slow death—locked behind hospital or nursing home doors—that prolongs life but makes it a living hell. It is largely because our success is so new that death has

³ Teno et al., “Site of Death,” *JAMA* 320, no. 3 (2018): 26; and Rothman, “Perspective” *NEJM*, 370 (2014).

become so troublesome. We have few traditions to guide us through this unprecedented, and greatly protracted, dying process.⁴

Only a hundred years ago, so crude were the indicators of death that alarm bells—as described earlier—were sometimes attached to coffins in case someone awoke underground to find he or she had been buried alive. Some funeral homes hired guards to watch the deceased for any signs of life.

Today, electrocardiograms, brain-scanning equipment, and other high-tech medical machines are capable not only of giving doctors the ability to postpone death but to provide delicate measures that have led to far more esoteric definitions of death itself. The cessation of heart or lung functions has been supplemented by the cessation of whole-brain functions as the legal definition of death. It is our ever-changing technology that has allowed us to continue to redefine the margins not only of death but of life.⁵

In 1900, the average life expectancy at birth for most Americans was only fifty years—today's marker of middle age. People died young—and usually quickly—of accidents or of

⁴ Research on the history of medicine was based on historical sections in *Deciding to Forego Life-Sustaining Treatment*, a document of the President's Commission for the Study of Ethical Problems in Medicine and Biomedical and Behavioral Research, 1983; interviews with Joanne Lynn, MD, May 24 and 25, 1994; Albert S. Lyons, MD and R. Joseph Petrucelli, MD, *Medicine: An Illustrated History* (New York: Abradale Press, Harry N. Abrams, 1987); and various texts in the rare book room of the library of the New York Academy of Medicine. Also important is Paul Starr, *The Social Transformation of American Medicine* (New York: Basic Books, 1984).

⁵ The President's Commission's first document was the seminal work, *Defining Death* (July 1981), used by the American Bar Association, the American Medical Association, and the National Conference of Commissioners on Uniform State Laws to create a proposed new statute, the Uniform Determination of Death Act, now adopted by all states as the legal definition of death. Much of the initial thinking on brain death definitions were outlined by the Ad Hoc Committee of the Harvard Medical School to Examine the Definition of Brain Death, in "A Definition of Irreversible Coma," *JAMA* 205 (1968): 337.

diseases whose progression from sickness to death was relatively swift. Except in cases of tuberculosis, death generally took no longer than a month, maybe two at most. And once someone became ill, doctors couldn't do much except provide comfort and give something to numb the pain.

By then, improvements in anesthesia had already started making more sophisticated surgery possible, and public-health programs were put into place to curb the spread of epidemics like cholera. Bacteria and viruses began to be isolated as disease-causing agents. But only in 1908 did the age of chemical therapy truly begin—when scientist Paul Ehrlich won the Nobel Prize for discovering that certain chemicals that the body could tolerate could also kill bacteria.

Life expectancy slowly began to increase, with the discovery in the first half of the twentieth century of medications to fight yellow fever, typhoid, and cholera, the creation of vaccines against epidemic killers such as smallpox and diphtheria, and the routine use of insulin and blood transfusions. Then came the introduction of antibiotics in the 1940s, notably penicillin, a history-altering medical triumph. Antibiotics could treat previously common, lethal conditions. This was followed only a few years later by medications to cure that longtime scourge, tuberculosis.

Medicine entered the modern age (an age when illness could truly be prevented or cured) only at the time the front-runners of the baby boom generation were born. People the ages of Judith and Moh Hardin became the first generation in history to grow up without regularly seeing their parents, aunts, uncles, schoolmates, or siblings succumb to illnesses such as strep throat, scarlet fever, and pneumonia, or to what we now consider minor respiratory, stomach, and intestinal bacterial infections.

Just as the older members of this generation were entering Little League and Girl Scouts came a second miracle: the Salk vaccine could successfully ward off polio. So astonishing was the success of this one vaccine that cases of paralytic poliomyelitis in this country dropped from 55,000 in 1954 to fewer than 200 cases a year later. The Salk vaccine and vaccines against measles, German measles, and later, mumps, practically eliminated all these illnesses as childhood maimers and killers.

By the late 1960s, when modern medicine began to emerge full blown, parasitic and infectious diseases were no longer the major causes of American death. Those diseases that once killed most of us young—and killed us swiftly—were all but replaced as major killers in the industrialized world. Instead, the Big Four—heart disease, cancer, cardiovascular disease, and lung disease—took their place. Americans began dying of degenerative illnesses involving long-term, chronic decline.⁶

Demographers and public-health specialists refer to this change from quick death by infection to drawn-out death by chronic illness as an "epidemiologic transition," a term first used in 1971 by Abdel R. Omran, PhD, a sociologist from the University of North Carolina. Dr. Omran showed how improved sanitation and healthcare advances in developing nations caused a change in mortality from swift-killing infections to degenerative disease.⁷

⁶ Data on the changing patterns of illness is based on various interviews, speeches, and workshops, from October 1993 through October 1994, with Daniel Callahan, PhD, former president of The Hastings Center, and his book *The Troubled Dream of Life: Living with Mortality* (New York: Simon & Schuster, 1993); and with Dr. Joanne Lynn, in many interviews, May 1994-January 1997. See also Field and Cassel, ed., *Approaching Death* (Washington, D.C.: National Academy Press, 1997), 26-49.

⁷Dr. Abdel R. Omran in "The Epidemiologic Transition: A Theory of the Epidemiology of Population Change," *Milbank Memorial Fund Quarterly* 49 (Winter 1971): 509-38; interviews with Dr. S. Jay Olshansky, and Olshansky and Ault, "The Fourth Stage of the Epidemiologic Transition: The Age of Delayed Degenerative Diseases," *Milbank*

Studies and reports, including bestsellers such as *The Hot Zone*⁸ and *The Coming Plague*,⁹ have focused our attention on the rise of new infectious diseases.¹⁰ Yet, even with the spread of AIDS (which accounted for the largest number of cases of new infectious diseases during the last decades of the twentieth century), degenerative illnesses are still our major American killers. Indeed, medical advances over the past decades have transformed even AIDS from a swift killer into a chronic condition so long as access is available to antiretroviral medications.¹¹

And now, the degenerative diseases themselves have changed. As late as the 1960s, cancer was such a sure label of death that doctors feared even using the C word. But by the 1990s, cancer was a “managed condition.” According to the National Cancer Institute, the five-year survival rate for testicular cancer in 1973 was 74 percent; in 1985 it was 92 percent, but by 2019 it had risen to 95 percent. In those same time spans, the five-year prostate cancer survival rate rose from 61 percent in 1973, to 77 percent in 1985, to 100 percent in 2019. Today, it remains high, at a 98 percent survival rate at ten years. For Hodgkin's disease, survival in those same years went from 61 percent, to 81 percent, to 86 percent today. Today, an incredible new

Quarterly (Fall 1986): 64; and Olshansky et al., "Trading Off Longer Life for Worsening Health: The Expansion of Morbidity Hypothesis," *Journal of Aging and Health* 3 (May 1991): 194-216.

⁸ Richard Preston, *The Hot Zone: A Terrifying True Story*, (New York: Random House, 1995).

⁹ Laurie Garrett, *The Coming Plague: Newly Emerging Diseases in a World Out of Balance* (New York: Farrar, Straus and Giroux, 1994).

¹⁰ Data on emerging infectious diseases were based on an interview with Dr. Robert W. Pinner of the National Center for Infectious Diseases, January 1996, and his research as the lead author of "Trends in Infectious Diseases Mortality in the United States," *JAMA* 273 (January 1996). "It is principally a matter of perspective," Dr. Pinner says, on the recent reemergence of infectious diseases. "As societies develop, causes of death shift from being infectious to chronic.... Infectious diseases are going up, especially because of AIDS. [But that] doesn't mean there aren't huge differences since the turn of the century."

¹¹ Charlene Flash, "H.I.V. Is Thriving in the South," *New York Times*, March 2, 2019.

array of cancer drugs has seriously transformed treatment. We are living with fatal diseases far longer than we ever had before.

The late 1960s and early 1970s also saw the introduction of a dazzling array of medical techniques. Respirators and feeding tubes went high-tech. Bringing people back from massive heart attacks with new methods and machinery for cardiopulmonary resuscitation became an everyday occurrence. Every hospital in the nation put into place technology for giving artificial food and intravenous fluids. Advanced methods of diagnosis, with CAT scans, MRIs, mammograms, sonograms, and angiograms, came into use.

Today, heroic operations that once made international news—like the first heart transplant, in 1967 by South Africa's Christiaan Barnard—have become nearly commonplace. Heart bypasses, open-heart and valve-replacement operations, and procedures like angioplasty have become surgical routine. With newer antirejection medications, other organ transplants—lungs, liver, kidneys, pancreas, bone marrow—are now regularly performed in hospitals across the nation.

Medications such as beta blockers, anticoagulants (often called blood thinners), and vasopressors are in everyday use. And so, death from heart disease was dramatically postponed.¹² During the 1960s, deaths in the hospital following heart attacks fell from 22 to 17 percent; by 1993, they had plummeted to some 4 to 6 percent. New methods of cerebrovascular diagnoses, venous surgery, and new medications have transformed vascular disease and the

¹² Heart survival data is taken from R. A. O'Rourke, "Overview of Trends in Heart Disease: Changing Prognosis after Myocardial Infarction," *The Annals of Epidemiology* 3 (September 1993): 541-46; and from an interview on April 8, 1996 with Daniel Levy, MD, director of the Framingham Heart Study.

potential for stroke; other medications, portable oxygen machines, respirators, even lung transplants, have given years to those with previously fatal lung problems. With gene therapy and research, we are likely to see future improvements we can currently only imagine.¹³

By 1995, Americans' life expectancy at birth had reached seventy-seven years, where it remains today. The average life span had increased by some twenty-seven years since the twentieth century began. S. Jay Olshansky, PhD, and A. Brian Ault, PhD, medical demographers from the University of Chicago's medical school and its Center on Aging, Health and Society, offer this perspective on the magnitude of this change: "It took the previous two thousand years to achieve a comparable increase for the entire human species."

But though we are living longer with what were once lethal illnesses, we aren't always living better. When heart patients seen in the 1950s are compared with those seen today, says Daniel Levy, MD, director of the famous Framingham Heart Study, today's patients are far sicker. "The early mortality is lower, so sicker patients are surviving," he says. They may survive heart attacks and bypass surgeries and live with the help of newer medications, but they are now living in a condition that is far more seriously ill and more impaired.

Success has led physicians to view death as a malady that can (and should) be outwitted. The medical breakthroughs of just the past few decades have given patients the same view, raising our expectations of cures that were once only dreamed of by human beings, and lulling us into the sweet notion that death may always be successfully fought.

¹³ Gina Kolata, "These Patients Had Sickle-Cell Disease. Experimental Therapies Might Have Cured Them," *New York Times*, January 27, 2019.

The result is that we aren't reconciled to death. Those diseases that are lethal to the young—such as AIDS was, or cancers without a good prognosis—catch us off guard. Neither are we ready for the unpleasantness of some of the treatments that hold death at bay or for the conditions those treatments might put us in. We have wished for something, and like the sorcerer's apprentice, we may now be overwhelmed with what we got.

Rounds at a Cardiology ICU in NYC

It's 8:30 A.M. on Monday, August 23, 1993. Daily teaching rounds are about to begin for medical residents in the cardiac intensive care unit (ICU) on the fifth floor of the new wing at Mount Sinai Medical Center.¹⁴ The building is in a sliver of blocks between the posh Upper East Side and poor Spanish Harlem in Manhattan. Patients here come from both of those areas, from across the country, and from around the world.

Mount Sinai is a teaching hospital affiliated with the Icahn School of Medicine in New York City and has earned an international reputation for expertise in treating heart disease.¹⁵ It specializes in bypass surgery, angioplasty, catheterization, valve replacements, transplants, highly sophisticated diagnostics, and management of heart disease with up-to-the-minute medications. Inside a hospital, especially a world-class hospital like this one, medical miracles are wrought daily.

¹⁴ I did follow-up interviews for the section on rounds at Mount Sinai Hospital with Arthur Kennish, MD (on many occasions from August 1993 - April 1996), Salmin Sharma, MD (April 11, 1996), Diane Meier, MD (January 14, 1994), all physicians at Mount Sinai School of Medicine—and with spokesmen from the National Office of Organ Transplantation (April 1996). On January 24, 2019, I spoke with Dr. Kennish about what had changed since then. These changes are noted throughout the text.

¹⁵ As of 2019, *U.S. News and World Report* ranking of Best Hospitals named it a “high performing” hospital, labeling it tenth in the nation in Adult Cardiology and Heart Surgery.

Doctors here grew up in medicine's golden era, and this hospital fostered many breakthroughs. While this floor is new, the luster of discoveries past burnishes the corridors. The photos on the walls, the legends, the medical textbooks—doctors walking the halls today can't help but pick up the message: A good physician can fix whatever is wrong, if he or she only figures out the solution.

These doctors aim to cure at all costs. Death is a sign of their own failure—rather like getting an F in a course. Their training is like a game of Strategy, the object being to learn how to choose the right treatment option, to hedge the bets, to push the window of survival. That's what these residents are here to learn today.

We're standing, waiting, around the nurses' station in the center of the shiny, fourteen-bed cardiac intensive-care unit (now called the CCU), waiting for all ten of the residents to arrive, plus the two physicians who will lead them—Arthur Kennish, MD, and Salmin Sharma, MD, members of the teaching faculty. The residents are in their late twenties and thirties, in their first and third postgraduate years, graduates of the best medical schools in the nation. The doctors leading them, both in their early forties, rank as senior attending physicians.

Dr. Kennish is also an internist and cardiologist with a thriving Upper East Side private practice. As usual, he has been up since 4:30 A.M., and he has already seen his own hospitalized patients and is ready to begin rounds. Dr. Kennish may be doing well, but he lives life on the run, with very little sleep.

Dr. Sharma, an invasive cardiologist (one who performs sophisticated, high-tech cardiology procedures) is known for his pioneering work in angioplasty. This is an advanced method of clearing blocked arteries in the heart by inserting a tiny wire into a vein in the leg and

winding it up through the body to open an artery with a tiny, expanding balloon. His office is this hospital; his patients are those that other doctors call him in to see. He is the expert brought in when other doctors need his more specialized skills.

Soon the residents are all here—eight men and two women (by 2019 the ratio would be roughly the other way around)—stethoscopes strung around their necks, each of them wearing a white coat and ready to take notes. Most of them are training for a specialty field like cardiology or surgery, rather than for general practice.

The past decades have seen a dramatic increase in specialization in medicine—a movement away from the more personalized general or family practices like Dr. Kennish's and toward specialties like Dr. Sharma's. Only very recently have managed-care plans and a shortage of primary-care doctors exerted pressure on the medical system to train more family doctors. Indeed, generalists, with their larger view of medicine, are seen as relics of the past. They have been mostly replaced by specialists whose training gives them a fine-tuned ability to keep on searching for a cure, organ by organ.¹⁶

Since I went on these rounds, many hospitals in the nation have instituted a specialty called “hospitalist,” usually a physician trained in internal medicine, but not always. One's own private physician ceases to manage care once a patient is admitted, and a hospitalist takes over (called “intensivists” in intensive care units), generally one or more of them working at set hours and certain days, none of whom have seen the patient before and may even have difficulty

¹⁶ Data provided by the American Medical Association in *Physician Characteristics and Distribution in the United States*, based on 1993 figures.

communicating one to the next. On intensive care units, although a cardiologist may be in charge, intensivists are the ones on the floor day to day.

“Most teaching and non-teaching hospitals now have hospitalists, intensivists, and nurse practitioners/physician assistants who do most inpatient work,” Dr. Kennish told me in 2019.

“Some floors are given over to residents as teaching floors. There are very few voluntary attending physicians like me left, and even I prefer hospitalists caring for hospital patients. They are dedicated to hospital care and are on site.”¹⁷

A recent article in the *New England Journal of Medicine* questioned the efficacy of this turn of events:

The hospitalist model has provided such putative benefits as reductions in length of stay, cost of hospitalization, and readmission rates—but these metrics are all defined by the boundaries of the hospital. What we don’t yet know sufficiently well is the impact of the rise of hospital medicine on overall health status, total costs, and the well-being of patients and physicians. The increasing number of hospitalists cannot, in and of itself, be taken as conclusive evidence of benefit. Such increases can be driven by a variety of perverse incentives, such as low payment rates for primary care that place a premium on maximizing the number of patients a physician sees in a day and therefore militate against taking the extra time required to see inpatients.¹⁸

Whatever its cause, distance rather than closeness marks the doctor-patient relationship these days. In addition to the introduction of hospitalists and intensivists, residency programs also help foster that distance by scheduling such frequent rotations through various specialty areas that young physicians cannot stay with a patient long enough to develop a deep relationship.

¹⁷ Dr. Arthur Kennish, personal correspondence, November 4, 2018.

¹⁸ Richard Gunderman, MD, PhD, “Hospitalists and the Decline of Comprehensive Care,” *The New England Journal of Medicine* (September 15, 2016).

They are also famously tiring and grueling, despite the impact of court cases—such as the one brought by the parents of Libby Zion who died in 1984—that have served to limit the number of consecutive hours interns and residents can work. Exhaustion can create a risk of error and also may prevent doctors from getting too emotionally involved, especially with patients who are dying. Many of the residents following Drs. Kennish and Sharma around today seem tired. The shifts in this group overlap—half will finish and go home to bed when these rounds are over, and half have just begun their next shift.

One woman resident, whom I'll call Linda, is hugely pregnant; she is scheduled to give birth to her first child right at the end of this ten-week rotation and before her next one begins. She's been up for her all-night shift, something each of these physicians does every third or fourth night. Occasionally she puts her hands to her back or tries lifting her swollen belly under her white doctors' coat.

Linda confides that on her first day, a patient of hers died, a woman just about her own age. "I fell apart," she says. "I thought it was my fault, though it really wasn't. I kept thinking, 'If she could die, so could I.' That's how much I identified with her. I cried and cried. So they sent me home. I thought maybe I'd get to stay home for a few days, but they said to be back on the floor the next day. I just slept and slept. When I got back, I got the message: Pay attention to the heart [as just a bodily organ]. Keep your emotional distance [from the patient]. And that's it. You learn that's what you have to do to stay professional and to be most effective."

With the young doctors on rounds today, as on many days, is Abe Schaffer, MD, a retired cardiologist who likes to keep his hand in, mostly with ethical issues. "Sometimes students think he's loony and ignore him," Dr. Kennish whispers to me later, "but often he reminds them to look

for the obvious, things they would have missed by focusing too much on the technology, the options, the technicalities."

Although patients' own physicians ostensibly determine their treatment on this floor, residents are responsible for daily care. Several are on duty at a time, under the supervision of the teaching faculty. Together, they also monitor quality; if they disagree with the private physician's treatment plan, someone from this team will speak to that doctor.

Dr. Kennish says that by 2019 this contact has since changed. Now there is a full-time cardiologist in charge of the floor who works for the hospital, a cardiology intensivist (also employed by the hospital) who is there full time during the days, and residents and fellows supporting them nights and days. A hospitalist is on at night, with the intensivist, residents, and fellows on call. The patient's attending physician might be called if need be, but most decisions are made by this on-duty hospital staff.

We're ready. The head resident takes the computer cart with the charts—which these days is a large, central computer on wheels (called a COW)—from behind the nurses' station. Like a flock of geese, we start rounds by following the COW, stopping outside each room as a senior doctor and head resident take turns leading a discussion about the patient inside.

We are standing, some fifteen of us now, outside the first room on the unit. The door is open, and we start with a summary of who has been brought onto the unit and who has left since yesterday. No one ever mentions what happened to those who left—whether they got well and went home; whether they will play golf again or go back to work; whether they have died.

Visible through the open door is a jovial-looking man, dressed in a hospital gown with its back slightly open. He smiles and listens. He is actually standing up, trying to walk around. (I've identified him, and all other Mount Sinai patients, by a pseudonym.)

"Mr. Novack, in bed one," the chief resident says, ignoring Mr. Novack, "is a sixty-two-year-old white male who's been waiting several weeks for a heart to arrive for a transplant. He's Status One." (That means he's a priority patient.) The team whooshes in to see Mr. Novack.

"How do you feel?" Dr. Kennish asks. "Great," Mr. Novack smiles wryly, "for someone who's seven-eighths dead." Gallows humor is the way doctors—and Mr. Novack—get through the day.

Mr. Novack has been kept relatively stable on medications, so he really could go home until a heart arrives, the chief resident tells me. But to maintain his priority status, according to regulations from the national organ transplant bank, he must be in an ICU, maintained on dopamine, even though he doesn't really need it. To meet the rules, the team members prescribe a minor amount of the drug, look at his chart, tell a few more jokes, and leave.

Bed two is empty. Someone left. No one says where. So is bed three. In bed four is forty-eight-year-old Mr. Levine, described as a "white male." The team thinks Mr. Levine has had a heart attack. A layperson might assume doctors know whether or not someone has had a heart attack. But diagnosis is often ambiguous.

Mr. Levine has had a complete workup. His doctor found that he has several blocked arteries in his heart and has scheduled him for "coronary artery bypass graft" surgery. That, in medical lingo, makes Mr. Levine "a CABG" (pronounced "cabbage"). But the team disagrees

with his doctor. There are a number of reasons why an artery or a vein may be blocked, as well as differences in the manner or intensity of the blockage, each of them requiring a different best-treatment option.

The team members argue outside his door. They give percentages and cite various studies. They end up thinking that Mr. Levine should be catheterized before surgery, so the doctors can know for sure whether a bypass is his best option. Catheterization is a way to do an interior exam of the arteries of the heart. Since bypass surgery will help only a specific condition, and since it's also the most invasive procedure, it's arguably also the most dangerous. Other conditions may be helped by an angioplasty, or by a second technique called an atherectomy, in which the inside of the vein can be gored out with a microscopic knife, or by one of an arsenal of medications like thrombolytics.

These days, stents—tiny, thin tubes put into blocked arteries to expand them—are generally preferred at Mount Sinai, along with more electrophysiological procedures, such as ablations, and pacemakers. “They also use newer medicines,” Dr. Kennish tells me, “that can be dangerous if they are not watched carefully, so there is a lot of monitoring going on. There are also more transplants now than there were then.”

Back then, while the treatments were sorted out, the studies differed on the efficacy of these various remedies. The doctors cite these studies outside Mr. Levine's door. Study one, in *Lancet*, shows that recovery after CABG takes longer than angioplasty but leads to less risk of angina.¹⁹ Study two, from Duke University Medical Center, and scheduled to appear in *The*

¹⁹ RITA Trial Participants. "Coronary Angioplasty Versus Coronary Artery Bypass Surgery: The Randomized Intervention Treatment of Angina (RITA) Trial," *Lancet* 341, no. 8845 (March 6, 1993): 573-80.

Annals of Internal Medicine, shows that there is no difference between the two in return-to-work rates one year after treatment, but the study doesn't say what the long-term effects of either might be.²⁰ Study three, in *JAMA*, says the risk-versus-benefit ratio depends on which hospital and which doctor does the angioplasty or the CABG.²¹ Study four discusses the angioplasty and stents, and though it has promising results, Drs. Sharma and Kennish say it may be too soon to tell whether it's really effective or safe.²²

Had Mr. Levine listened, however, he would have discovered that his doctor's choice of the bypass surgery (or CABG) was essentially a crap shoot. They don't know how many arteries in his heart are severely involved—they say only a catheterization can tell—and the level of severity determines the best treatment. If two vessels are severely involved, or if all three are, CABG would improve his chance of surviving for five years by 36 to 63 percent, angioplasty by only 10 percent. But if he has less severe heart disease, angioplasty would reduce the likelihood of death by almost 50 percent over CABG. Mr. Levine may have found comfort in the fact that the team decided to talk with his doctor and to suggest a catheterization first to see exactly how many vessels are involved, and how severely.

Everyone agrees that if, after the catheterization, angioplasty is indicated, and if Dr. Sharma does it at Mount Sinai, Mr. Levine's odds might soar. The data measure only survival

²⁰ Daniel B. Mark, MD et al., "Effects of Coronary Angioplasty, Coronary Bypass Surgery, and Medical Therapy on Employment in Patients with Coronary Artery Disease," *AJM* 120, (January 15, 1984): 111-17.

²¹ Harold S. Luft, PhD and Patrick S. Romano, MD, "Chance, Continuity, and Change in Hospital Mortality Rates," *JAMA* 270, (July 21, 1993): 331-37.

²² D. C. McCorry et al., "Predicting Complications of Carotid Endarterectomy," *Stroke* 24 (1993): 1285-91.

rates, and since these procedures were all so new at the time, the survival time being measured was still relatively short. By 2019, Dr. Kennish tells me, this crap shoot has been pretty much settled. “Mostly catheterization and stents are used today rather than bypasses.”

While these doctors argue odds, Dr. Schaffer sits nearby on a rolling typewriter chair, staring at Mr. Levine's chart and watching his heart-monitor screen through the open door. When they finish arguing, Dr. Schaffer says the medication they are using to try to stabilize Mr. Levine isn't working. His heart is still doing flips. So the team orders changes in his drugs, deciding to talk to his physician at length.

Dr. Schaffer also notices that Mr. Levine's most recent electrocardiogram (EKG) printout somehow doesn't match his past ones. After the discussion is finished, Dr. Sharma says he noticed it, too. He asks the nurses to do another EKG. It turns out that the EKG had been mistakenly switched with that of another patient—every patient's worst nightmare. After looking at the new one, the team still has the same recommendations to make to Mr. Levine's physician about the surgery. And we move on.

In bed five, Ms. Loman, fifty-four years old, described as a “black female,” has just come in, transferred from a feeder hospital in an outlying borough. This is her fourth heart attack, and when Dr. Sharma looks at her chart, he sighs. He says he's seen her during all her past three hospitalizations, and mutters that this is horrible. She definitely needs a CABG, he says, but has no insurance or Medicaid, so the surgeons at the feeder hospital simply stabilized her medically and sent her on. She's applied for Medicaid and is apparently eligible, Dr. Sharma says, but it takes the system six weeks to process an application, and in the meantime, she's had this fourth heart attack. “That's a lot for the body to handle,” he says.

By 2019, Dr. Kennish says regulations have changed and this would not happen anymore. No patient would be turned away even if they had no insurance, and with greater use of computers, one can get Medicaid clearance on the spot.

Ms. Loman is on a respirator, a clear plastic tube stuffed into her mouth, pumping air from a small box nearby. Heart failure has caused her body to swell with fluids, particularly her lungs. She's conscious, though, and they tell her that as soon as the medications reduce the fluid, they can begin to wean her from the respirator so she can breathe on her own. She looks scared, but with the respirator tube going in through her mouth, she can't talk. Her eyes give her away, and she starts to cry. Dr. Kennish nods and tells her he knows it's tough. The other doctors, seemingly uncomfortable, try to ignore her tears and start drifting out of her room, one by one.

Back outside, Dr. Kennish tells the reassembled group that the lungs get stiff when they fill with fluids and when a respirator is used, causing a lot of strain on the heart merely to breathe. So it's a deepening spiral down. Respirators were originally intended to get a person through an acute episode like this, he says. As soon as patients were stabilized, they were supposed to be weaned off, but once a technology exists, it can be misused. Families may want to keep an ill relative alive even though he or she is terminal, or doctors may fear lawsuits if they don't use it. Dr. Kennish informs these fledgling physicians that they will need to think about these issues in their practices. Meanwhile, it doesn't seem as if any of these doctors has high hopes for Ms. Loman, even if she were a Rockefeller, but no one comes out and says it.

Bed six is empty. Bed seven is a special case: Going into the room requires precautions. The patient has an additional illness for which the hospital has put him into isolation—possibly tuberculosis, which has recently reemerged in New York, particularly among people with AIDS.

Nobody mentions what the problem is. We rush in, talk to him for a minute—far, far less than the other patients and without really saying much—and rush out. It seems as if this patient is essentially being ignored.

The problem just might be, although no one says it, that he is highly likely to die. Diane Meier, MD, a gerontologist at Mount Sinai, tells me later that it's most instructive when looking at how doctors are trained during their internships and residencies to pay attention to the omissions in addition to what's overtly being taught. "At teaching hospitals like this one, it's a social process," she says. "Doctors see that their mission is to cure, not to care for a dying patient. When they see dying patients ignored in rounds, that's worth at least thirty lectures." One study, she says, found that young doctors like these thought that the time they had to spend caring for dying patients took away from the more important knowledge they had to learn as physicians.²³

On the other hand, if this patient did have AIDS, they wouldn't have been so quick to run out today. So long as someone infected with the HIV takes daily medications, the disease is no longer considered fatal. By 2019, antiretroviral drugs developed during the 1990s have pretty much turned AIDS into a chronic condition that can be managed for life.²⁴ This will be discussed at length in the next chapter.

We move on. In bed eight is Mr. Levy, an eighty-five-year-old "white male" up from Florida, who had a heart attack on the golf course when he got a hole in one. He starts to tell the

²³ Dr. Diane Meier, interview, January 14, 1994.

²⁴ Dr. Arthur Kennish, interview, January 24, 2018.

team about how he got his heart attack, but he gets so excited that his heart monitor goes kablooie when he gets to the part about the hole in one, so the doctors tell him to stop. His own doctor had put him on medications, but obviously they aren't keeping him stable.

Outside, in the hall, the head resident says Mr. Levy needs a pacemaker, but begins quoting journal articles about the risk/benefit ratios of surgery for someone of his age. Dr. Schaffer balks. He says he detects ageism. Data from other studies, he says, shows the percentages of survival to be much higher if everything else about the patient's condition is fine, which—from looking at Mr. Levy and his chart—it seems to be.

Another set of rules requires that Mr. Levy have a diagnostic catheterization before he gets the pacemaker, but Linda objects. Why put him through an invasive, and possibly dangerous, procedure, given his age, she asks, when it's clear he needs a pacemaker? The team decides to skip the catheterization here and recommend the pacemaker. Almost immediately, Mr. Levy is on a gurney, waving good-bye as he goes off to surgery. Afterward, he'll be relocated on the surgical floor, so the residents will never learn what happened to him unless they make a special effort.

Six more patients still to see in the next fifteen minutes. In bed eleven, Mrs. Norris, a “black female,” sixty-four, surprises the team. Though no one has discharged her, when they come in she is getting dressed to go home. Last year she had bypass surgery, but she's just had another heart attack. Her doctor told her she needed a second bypass, but she says she wants to go home to take care of her four-year-old grandson. Drs. Sharma and Kennish try to persuade her otherwise.

"You know, doctors," she finally says, "I appreciate all you are trying to do. I appreciate all this machinery, but we're all gonna die someday, and I've had enough surgery. I just want to take my chances now being at home. Some things, only God can decide." But she does get back into bed after agreeing to stay just a few more days so they can try to readjust her medications.

After bed fourteen, rounds are over for the day. The shift changes; half of these young doctors go home to sleep and the other half take over the care of these patients. Watching these doctors in action, I find it disquieting to realize how inexact a science medicine is, how much impact survival percentages, conflicting research studies, and social, political, financial, and bureaucratic issues have on the care their patients are given. Even though some things have changed, even things supposedly settled, there are still newer procedures, newer studies, and newer ways to balance different treatment options.

"The more complicated medicine becomes, the more pressure on you to feel you should have chosen another treatment option," Dr. Kennish tells me as we leave the unit. "Death becomes your fault, your failure to properly strategize. Mount Sinai is very different from other hospitals. Here there is more discussion of possibilities and more willingness on the part of the doctors to say, 'We don't know,' if they don't know. But in other hospitals, they just communicate that they know, which makes it all the more difficult to deal with when they fail, and it opens them up to patient criticism, or worse." (He likely means lawsuits.)

In a way, he says, things were actually much better before medicine became so sophisticated, and those unsophisticated days were only several decades ago, when he was a resident himself. "The locus of decision making has shifted to the patient," he says. (Many would disagree.) "But what do you do if they aren't capable of understanding everything that

goes into a decision, or understanding that there are always risks—that nothing, not even walking across Park Avenue, is risk free? And medicine has gotten so complicated that even doctors aren't sure which way to go. These ethical issues didn't exist when I was a young physician. Then a doctor made the decisions; patients didn't want to know. They got better. Or they died. But there was a much greater understanding that life ends in death.”

Medical Decision Making

Most of us grew up thinking, "Doctor knows best," so it's sobering to learn how many interpretations there are for various symptoms, how many treatment options there are, and how terribly experimental modern medicine is. The layperson isn't used to thinking about treatment decisions in terms of survival statistics. We just want to know that chemotherapy will cure our mother's cancer, or that bypass surgery is exactly what we ourselves, or our husband or wife, need.

And it's especially surprising to discover that doctors actually make their choices by means of probability theory. They think in terms of "chances are," or "one-in-ten," or "40 percent," not in the absolute terms ("*this* will make him better") that laypeople expect when a treatment is suggested. Even more surprising to learn is that in some hospitals—in emergency rooms and intensive-care units—across the nation, highly sophisticated computer models are used to project a person's likelihood of survival based on calculations using the results of various tests and the status of various fluids and organs.

Still, physicians' decisions are really just informed trial and error, based on their own and others' research, whether these doctors use computer projections or not. And medical trials today are so narrowly focused and provide such a short track record that in many cases there is little

good research on the long-term outcomes of particular treatments. Most physicians just keep trying treatment after treatment in hopes that one will work—or at least that the patient will not get worse.

In rounds at Mount Sinai that day, no one ever mentioned what would happen if none of the treatment options worked, or what impact the various treatments might have on a patient's ability to function well afterward—and for how long and at what level. Nor did the doctors discuss what level of functioning a patient might find acceptable, or how to assess or discuss that with a patient, or how the treatment itself might affect a patient's daily life.

Nearly three years later, for example, Dr. Sharma told me that Mr. Novack did end up getting his heart transplant about six weeks after I first saw him. "For almost two years he did fine, but then he got cancer," Dr. Sharma said. "The antirejection drugs cause cancer. It's a big, big problem with these antirejection medications." He died shortly afterward of lymphoma.²⁵

Death, once understood as the final result of life, has been transformed into a "doctor's fault." So teaching hospitals train young physicians to try every possible play, whatever the odds. They focus on one organ at a time; the specialist's tunnel vision keeps him (or her) from questioning whether a repaired heart could actually work well with damaged lungs, or whether

²⁵ There are warnings in the pharmacology guides, but studies also confirm the possibility. These studies include: M. G. and Delfino Perloth, "Cyclosporine in Heart Transplantations: The Authors' Personal experience," *Recenti Progressi in Medicina* 85 (October 1994): 471-74; and S. H. Chu et al., "Prognosis of Posttransplant Lymphomas in Patients Treated with Cyclosporine, Azathioprine, and Prednisolone," *Transplantation Proceedings* 26 (August 1994): 1981-82. On the other hand, some studies dispute this, including S. B. Gaya et al., "Malignant Disease in Patients with Long-Term Renal Transplants," *Transplantation* 59 (June 27, 1995): 1705-09.

repairing a heart is beneficial for someone who is bedridden, in great pain, or whose kidneys or lungs are also failing.

The fierce focus on technical innovation and the decision to "keep on treating" have given us our increased longevity, but physicians like Dr. Kennish lament whether the future of medicine will continue to be an art or become a mere craft guided by strict sets of rules and devoid of a sense of patient as person.

If we examine how American doctors are trained, we begin to understand why dying has become so difficult in this country. The deficiencies of the modern medical curriculum have prompted a growing number of highly influential doctors to propose radical changes in the way terminally ill patients are treated as well as the way future generations of physicians will be educated. The results of these ruminations were seen again when I looked at medical school education in 2019, which I will share shortly, but it should also be noted that some of the best medical schools in the country redid their medical curriculums just within the last few years.

Doctors may know less about how people die, and less about how to make their dying easier, than they knew at the turn of the century. In 1906, William Osler, MD, founder of the Johns Hopkins School of Medicine in Baltimore (the first medical school in America), documented the last days or hours of a consecutive 486 of his dying patients, describing the symptoms and signs he saw in patients as they approached death.

Astonishingly, Osler's work is still the largest and most comprehensive sequential study (a study that tracks the course of the illness of each patient that comes in) of exactly how hospital patients grow progressively sicker and finally die. (There was a recent study, the Study to Understand Prognosis and Preferences for Outcomes and Risks of Treatment—dubbed

SUPPORT—in 1995, but it looked primarily at how seriously ill hospitalized patients in their last stages of life were treated by medical staff.²⁶ We will get to that study shortly.)

Osler used his early findings to train generations of physicians with his textbook, *Principles and Practice of Medicine*,²⁷ which has been reprinted and updated over and over. He enumerated the various illnesses that people died of at the turn of the century, their recommended treatments, and the course—and precise length of time—each illness generally took from its inception until the patient's death. An obvious method, a layperson would assume. And yet—significantly—today's doctors do not get this kind of information about their dying patients.

Medical textbooks I studied in the 1990s provided up-to-date material on illnesses and treatments, but the emphasis was on the treatment, not on the patient or the normal course of the disease. Conspicuously lacking were sections on the paths each of these illnesses might take to death. Therefore, doctors had little idea what to expect, little knowledge of how to treat symptoms of decline—pain included—little understanding of how to differentiate each disease's constellation of symptoms so that they can be addressed in order to make a dying patient more comfortable, little training on how to judge when and how treatment should stop, and not enough knowledge about how to provide palliative care.

²⁶ William Knaus, MD, Joanne Lynn, MD, et al., “A Controlled Trial to Improve Care for Seriously Ill Hospitalized Patients. The Study to Understand Prognoses and Preferences for Outcomes and Risks of Treatments (SUPPORT),” *JAMA* (November 22-29, 1995).

²⁷ Sir William Osler, *Principles and Practice of Medicine* (New York: Appleton and Co., 1892).

In 1992, *Cecil Textbook of Medicine*,²⁸ one of the textbooks of general medicine most often used, devoted fewer than twenty-five of its 2,300 pages in that nineteenth edition to the treatment of dying patients. None of these pages were in the same section of the book where illnesses and treatments were described. Only five of the 2,300 pages discussed pain, and only three, set off by themselves, directly treated the terminal stage of death. "It's as if death were generic, as if each individual disease, if treated correctly, would not lead to death," commented Christine K. Cassel, MD, who was then chief of the geriatrics department at Mount Sinai School of Medicine and one of the major voices in efforts to change end-of-life care.²⁹

Another major text, *Harrison's Principles of Internal Medicine*,³⁰ in its thirteenth edition, published in 1994, also neglected to discuss what happens as specific diseases caused the body to shut down and on ways the symptoms of decline can be eased. It offered, instead, extensive data on treatment options.

In 1996, researchers at the Center to Improve Care of the Dying at George Washington University Medical School in Washington, D.C. did a comparison study of *Harrison's*, *The Washington Manual*, and the *Merck Manual*, all texts that guided students and physicians. They

²⁸ Wyngarden et al., ed., *Cecil Textbook of Medicine*, 19th ed. (Philadelphia: Saunders, 1992).

²⁹ Chair of the National Academy of Science's Institute of Medicine's Committee on Care at the End of Life, and coeditor, *Approaching Death: Improving Care at the End of Life*, vols. 1 and 2 (Washington, D.C.: National Academy Press, 1997).

³⁰ Kurt J. Isselbacher et al., ed. *Harrison's Principles of Internal Medicine* (New York: McGraw-Hill, 1994).

found "that all three books have substantial opportunities for improvement in addressing how to care for a dying patient, and often did not even discuss the prospect of death as an outcome."³¹

Indeed, the texts did not mention death or dying, even in the sections they devoted to nine of the concurrent leading causes of death: AIDS; renal, heart, or lung failure; cancer; liver disease; dementia; diabetes; and stroke. They did not describe the kinds of deaths these patients would undergo, nor did they talk about how to ease the deaths these diseases led to. And they rarely mentioned symptoms that might need to be addressed to keep a patient comfortable, the burdens the family would assume in caring for a patient, or how treatment and care decisions might be made. All this led the researchers to conclude that "general medical textbooks provide almost no guidance on the care of the dying patient."

This study's essential findings were reiterated by the AMA's Council on Scientific Affairs in a well-documented 1996 report in *JAMA*, "The Good Care of the Dying Patient," and subsequently led the AMA to develop its own education program to try to retrain American doctors in better care of the dying.³² The reason "suffering patients are now requesting physician-assisted suicide," the *JAMA* report lamented, may be because American physicians know so little about how to care for and help the dying.

Even specialty texts like pain and anesthesiology textbooks often focused far more on acute, postsurgical, wound, or injury pain syndromes than on the chronic pain of those who were

³¹ Reported on March 15, 1996, to the editors of the textbooks and shared with me by the Center to Improve Care of the Dying in a private communication.

³² Report of the AMA's Council on Scientific Affairs, "The Good Care of the Dying Patient," *JAMA* 275 (February 14, 1996): 474.

terminally ill and dying. "In Osler's day, little could be done to alter the rapid course of fatal illness or injury," the *JAMA* report read. "Now successful medical treatment regularly causes a slow course to death. Yet, modern medicine has largely failed to note how a patient lives during the now prolonged course toward dying."³³

It wasn't until the spring of 1993 that the first modern palliative-care textbook, *The Oxford Textbook of Palliative Medicine*, was published.³⁴ And not the World Health Organization nor the American Pain Society³⁵ nor the American Society of Clinical Oncology³⁶ nor the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services' Division for Clinical-Practice Guidelines³⁷ published pain-management guidelines or curricula until the end of the 1980s and the beginning of the 1990s. As of 1996, experts concerned with end-of-life care were *still* campaigning to introduce these guidelines into medical school and residency training programs, to have questions about these issues added to medical-licensing exams, and to add pain-management and palliative-care standards to the criteria for hospital accreditation.

Since then, guidelines and training programs have changed, but not always in ways that can help ill and dying patients, particularly when it comes to pain. Newer versions of these

³³ AMA Council, "Good Care," *JAMA* (1996).

³⁴ Derek Doyle et al., ed. *The Oxford Textbook of Palliative Medicine* (New York: Oxford University Press, 1993).

³⁵ *Cancer Pain Relief*, guidelines for treatment, were published in 1986 and essentially adopted in 1991 by the American Pain Society.

³⁶ Board of Directors of the American Society of Clinical Oncology, *Cancer Pain Assessment and Treatment Curriculum Guidelines Teaching Syllabus and Slide Sets* (Conference on Cancer Pain, Pittsburgh, September 18-19, 1993).

³⁷ Ada Jacox et al., USDHHS, AHCPR, Management of Cancer Pain (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, March 1994).

textbooks have appeared and are also readily available online to students and working physicians. However, particularly in pain management, what they say is still in some dispute.

In a 2017 summary of pain guidelines, The Joint Commission (formerly The Joint Commission on the Accreditation of Healthcare Organizations, or JCAHO), summarized the changes as this:

In 2001, as part of a national effort to address the widespread problem of underassessment and undertreatment of pain, The Joint Commission ... introduced standards for organizations to improve their care for patients with pain. For over a decade, experts had called for better assessment and more aggressive treatment, including the use of opioids. Many doctors were afraid to prescribe opioids despite a widely circulated article suggesting that addiction was rare when opioids were used for short-term pain.³⁸

However, reports began to emerge after that about potentially adverse events and the standards began to change toward stricter opioid controls. By 2018, the nation was dealing with what was labeled “an opioid crisis” as addiction to these drugs was allegedly leading to an epidemic of overdose. This issue will be discussed further in Chapter 6 since I am not convinced the issue occurs with the proper medical use of the drugs themselves.

“Our goal is to ensure that the pendulum of medical practice does not swing back toward the poor pain control of the past,” David W. Baker, MD, MPH, Executive Vice President of The Joint Commission’s Division of Healthcare Quality Evaluation, wrote in his 2017 statement, “but

³⁸ David W. Baker, David W., MD, M.P.H, Executive Vice President, Division of Healthcare Quality Evaluation. *The Joint Commission’s Pain Standards: Origins and Evolution* (Oakbrook Terrace, IL: May 5, 2017).

instead comes to rest in a position that balances effective pain treatment with safe opioid prescribing for individual patients and the general population.”³⁹

As the AMA reported in its study, "The Good Care of the Dying Patient,"⁴⁰ as of 1993, only five of the nation's 126 medical schools had a separate course required on death and dying, although 117 of them did include such information in other required courses. And only 26 percent of all medical residency programs offered instruction on end-of-life issues.

"In the current system of care, many dying persons suffer needlessly, burden their families, and die isolated from family and community," the AMA report concluded. It called for improvements in disease-specific research on illnesses and death, on palliative care, on insurance coverage for this care, and for an end to "overly aggressive, unwarranted [treatment in order] to help improve the care of the dying patient." Some changes have since been made but more are still needed—especially over the current mixed signals being sent due to fears of opioid abuse—about the proper use of opioids for patients in serious pain. This will be discussed extensively in the two next chapters.

For now, suffice it to say that the technology, training methods, and go-for-the-Rose Bowl goals of modern medicine have all worked against the development of this kind of knowledge. Through its spectacular accomplishments, this "we-can-lick-disease" culture has unwittingly expanded—perhaps even contorted—the modern dying process without addressing the human consequences.

³⁹ Baker, *Joint Commission*.

⁴⁰ AMA, *Good Care*.

The SUPPORT Study

Many physicians and policymakers were advocating a decrease in overly burdensome end-of-life treatments as early as the 1970s. But in 1996, the AMA's serious concern over this issue was grounded largely on the recently released—and shocking—findings of a study that had been finalized in 1995. The Study to Understand Prognoses and Preferences for Outcomes and Risks of Treatment (SUPPORT) was arguably the most massive piece of research into the end stage of dying in America since Dr. Osler's at the turn of the century.⁴¹

The \$28 million SUPPORT project was codirected by Joanne Lynn, MD, head of the Center to Improve Care of the Dying, and William A. Knaus, MD, chief of the department of health evaluative sciences at the University of Virginia School of Medicine and a faculty member in a program to teach doctors better care of dying patients.

SUPPORT had a dramatic impact because it included a large slice of the medical establishment, involving interviews with some sixteen hundred doctors, five hundred nurses, and many other healthcare professionals at five prestigious teaching hospitals nationwide. More than two hundred researchers—physicians, nurses, and social scientists—were involved, all of them affiliated with major medical research institutions. Some of these researchers were caring for

⁴¹ The main thesis was published in William A. Knaus, MD, Joanne Lynn, MD et al., "A Controlled Trial to Improve Care for Seriously Ill Hospitalized Patients," *JAMA* 274 (November 22-29, 1995): 1591-98, but additional parts of this study have appeared in many other medical journals, including Lynn et al., "Perceptions by Family Members of the Dying Experience of Older and Seriously Ill Patients," *Annals of Internal Medicine (AIM)* 126 (January 15, 1997): 97-106; various other issues of *AIM* in February, March, and April 1995; and the *Journal of General Internal Medicine*, (October 1994) and (April 1995). This study has also been widely reported and commented on within the medical and medical ethics communities and in the popular press. Special reports on the study were published by a broad range of media, from the *Hastings Center Report*, (November-December 1995) to *People*, February 19, 1996 and *U.S. News and World Report*, December 4, 1995.

patients. Others were interviewing patients, their families, and doctors and nurses at the five participating hospitals. Still others were coordinating these efforts or collecting and analyzing data. The study sent a clear warning from deep within America's heartland about how difficult dying in American hospitals had become.

Osler could document nearly the entirety of his patients' disease processes from diagnosis to death because in 1900 that process took only a short period of time. Because dying today is more drawn out, SUPPORT could observe patients only during the critical end stage of life. From 1989 to 1994, the researchers followed some nine thousand patients, roughly five thousand of whom had died by the time the study was over.

All of these were seriously ill people who had come into five medical centers—all teaching hospitals—in Boston; Los Angeles; Durham, North Carolina; Cleveland, Ohio; and Marshfield, Wisconsin. Those patients enrolled in the study were in the final stages of one of nine specific illnesses: chronic heart, lung or liver failure; acute respiratory or multiple organ system failure; coma; or lung or colon cancer.⁴²

Patients enrolled in the study were well enough to survive the first forty-eight hours after hospital admission but sick enough to only have on average a 50-50 chance of surviving another six months. Researchers intended to find out what happened to patients and their families in the weeks and months following this acute episode.

⁴² The hospitals in the SUPPORT study were Beth Israel Hospital in Boston; the University of California at Los Angeles Medical Center; Duke University Medical Center, in Durham; MetroHealth Medical Center, in Cleveland; and Marshfield Medical Research Foundation/ Saint Joseph's Hospital, in Marshfield, Wisconsin.

The study took place in two phases. In Phase I, which lasted from 1989 to 1991, researchers examined how patients were treated when they entered a hospital, how medical decisions were made, and what happened to them and their families during the acute treatment period and for six months afterward. The researchers looked at patients' medical records and interviewed doctors, nurses, patients, and families. Among their discoveries:

- * Half of the patients who were still conscious had moderate to severe pain at least half of the time before they died.

- * Thirty-one percent of the patients preferred not to have cardiopulmonary resuscitation (CPR) attempts to bring them back if their hearts stopped; therefore, their doctors should have written "do not resuscitate" (DNR) orders and entered them into their hospital medical charts.

- * More than half of their doctors did not know about these patients' DNR preferences.

- * Just under half of the patient DNR orders that were placed in charts were written only within the last two days before the patient died.

- * Nearly 40 percent of the patients spent at least ten days in an intensive-care unit.

Researchers believed that these findings meant that the patients had often undergone overly aggressive treatment that had been pushed until the very end without sufficient discussion ahead of time about what it would mean for someone who had a terribly poor prognosis to receive aggressive treatment and be resuscitated. (Bluntly put, that means undergoing a resuscitation that doesn't work, or being brought back in the same condition—or a worse condition—than the patient had suffered before his or her heart stopped.)

In Phase II, from 1992 to 1994, SUPPORT researchers tried to remedy what they considered the medical system's failures. They divided the patients into two groups. One group continued to have the usual treatment, as in the first phase of the study. For the other group, interventions were put in place that researchers believed would make the patients' decision making better, and therefore their experiences of dying easier.

These interventions were grounded in both medical knowledge acquired over the past thirty years and in doctors' cultural and legal experience with new laws about advance directives (living wills and healthcare proxies, which we will discuss in Chapter 9). But the researchers even went beyond that: they hired nurses whose job was to talk with patients and families to find out if the patients had living wills, to discuss in-depth how they wanted care to proceed, to be sure that patients and families understood their situation and prospects, to ensure that the patients' wishes were inserted in their medical charts, and to communicate these wishes to the patients' doctors.

The doctors were also given medical information that doctors do not ordinarily get—graphic reports on the experimental group of patients that described their statistical probability of surviving up to six months, the likelihood of their having severe functional impairment in two months if they did survive, and the probability of their surviving cardiopulmonary resuscitation. Doctors were also given reports that included the severity of their patients' pain and their patients' understanding of their own prognoses. They had regular conversations about all of this with the specially hired nurses who had talked to patients and their families about their wishes.

Astonishingly, the researchers found that these interventions—all of them quite extraordinary efforts to learn about patients' wishes about their end-of-life care and to empower

them to determine their own treatment—seemed to have no effect. Those patients who received the interventions (efforts that every expert on end-of-life medicine or law thought would change patients' treatment patterns) ended up being treated exactly the same as those patients for whom no such efforts were made. Half of all patients still reported uncontrolled moderate to severe pain, and doctors paid little attention to finding out whether patients wished to end life-extending treatment earlier. "We are left with a troubling situation," the study concluded. "The picture we describe of the care of seriously ill or dying persons is not attractive."

Physicians, nurses, policymakers, and social scientists have struggled to make sense of these devastating findings. "It used to be that death was the worst thing that could happen to you," Dr. Knaus, SUPPORT's codirector, told one reporter, "but medical technology now has allowed doctors to create a situation that's even worse."⁴³

Dr. Lynn, the other codirector, believed that it is partly because dying has so greatly changed in such a short a period of time that neither patients nor doctors know quite what to do. Since then, she, Dr. Knaus, and a near tidal wave of others have become outspoken advocates of the need to improve the care that modern medicine gives to the seriously ill and dying.

In 1995, she established the Center to Improve Care of the Dying and, with other esteemed doctors, lawyers, and policymakers, also helped organize the Project on Death in America—an effort by the Soros Foundation to pour upward of \$15 million into medical care and education “to transform the culture and experience of dying.” She also worked with the

⁴³ Jennifer Mendelsohn, "Last Passage: Can Doctors Learn to Allow Patients to Choose Death with Dignity?" *People*, February 19, 1996, 83.

AMA and the National Academy of Sciences' Institute of Medicine to develop programs to improve the medical care of the dying.

Just as the SUPPORT study was being prepared for publication, she told me:

Twenty years from now, we are going to look at the way people approach dying today and shake our heads over it, the way we now shake our heads about the way the Victorians viewed sex. People really die now by inches rather than by miles. We die in a very slow, chronic way, but our views of dying are based on old views of death—when you were run over by a carriage at the turn of the century and died the next day. We've now converted the causes of death into chronic diseases, so the decision made about dying these days are more about living day to day. It isn't only the problem of removing a patient from a respirator. It's 'Will you give antibiotics or not for this pneumonia?' A person who's had multiple complications with his main underlying illness comes to understand what is involved each time he gets sick and comes to see how difficult [such choices] can be.⁴⁴

We are now near that twenty-five years out, and healthcare proxies and advance directives have become a part of all hospital admissions procedures, but it is not clear that anything has changed.

Just recently I was the designated legal healthcare proxy at the hospital admission of a close friend who was having cancer surgery. Although all the papers were signed ahead of time naming me as her proxy and listing her wishes should anything go wrong, that information was never relayed from the hospital admission department to the medical team responsible for her care. Whatever her choices were, her doctors did not know. Medical and legal requirements aside, hospital and medical bureaucracy can take over, even when intentions are good.

These days, patients and families must not only ensure that their paperwork reaches the hands of their physicians, especially at critical moments, but they must also ask new kinds of

⁴⁴ Dr. Joanne Lynn, interview, May 24, 1994.

questions as they navigate through the last stage of life: "Should I have that last round of chemotherapy? That delicate, high-tech surgery or radiation? Should I take blood thinners or not? Should I have kidney dialysis, antibiotics, even a glucose intravenous drip?" These are not mere treatment decisions. They depend on the disease one has and on our individual prognosis, our personal hopes, and our private goals. These are emotionally complex, highly consequential choices. And they can make all the difference between a decent extended life, a thicket of nightmares, and a gentler death.

"With chronic dying," Dr. Lynn said, "people die in small steps, so it's important to have conversations ahead of time to make these small decisions in a better way. I'd ask, 'What is really important to you?' For some, it may be avoiding being a burden; for others, it may be avoiding family bankruptcy, or how they look, or living to see their eight-months-pregnant daughter's baby. First you have to deal with unrealistic goals, shaping them to be realistic. Then you have to work with people to make a plan of care that makes sense with their plan of life."

Her conclusions echo words written by S. Jay Olshansky, PhD, the influential researcher from the University of Chicago's Center on Aging, Health and Society, and two of his colleagues. "The dilemma we face as a society," they argued, "is that medical ethics oblige physicians and researchers to pursue new technologies and therapeutic interventions in efforts to postpone death, [but] without a parallel effort to improve the 'quality of life' it may also extend the frequency and duration of frailty and disability." ⁴⁵

⁴⁵ S. Jay Olshansky, PhD, Bruce A. Carnes, PhD, and Christine K. Cassel, MD, "The Aging of the Human Species," *Scientific American*, April 1993, 46-52.

They warned that "society will soon be forced to realize that death is no longer its major adversary." That dubious honor goes to torturously prolonged dying, with poor management of the conditions that longer life has now bequeathed us.

Changing Medical School Education

As I examined this research again in 2019, I discovered that those national efforts to change medical school education might indeed be bearing some fruit. A 2017 article in the AMA news, "Not your grandfather's med school: Changes trending in med ed," read:

After many decades that saw little change in how medicine is taught, medical schools are rethinking nearly every facet of physician training. A report analyzes the efforts to better prepare the physicians of the future and presents trends in medical school curricula. These include earlier exposure to patient care, growing focus on the science of health systems, more team-based learning opportunities, shorter times to completion and greater emphasis on new technology.⁴⁶

This report, entitled "Medical Education: Health Care Trends 2016-2017," cited hot spots of change, including a core-medical track at Harvard University that places students in primary care settings from nearly the start.

In the first major training overhaul in years, other medical schools are following suit, putting students in clinical situations early on, decreasing the time spent in care to reduce burnout, and exposing students to cutting edge medical research. Looking at the curricula itself shows that Harvard also has inaugurated a joint program with MIT in medical research and technology. Stanford, too, puts emphasis on medical research, but others have moved a different

⁴⁶ Timothy M. Smith, Senior News Writer, American Medical Association, "Accelerating Change in Medical Education: Not Your Grandfather's Med School," *AMA* (February 7, 2017).

way. Cornell has instituted a month and a half long required concentration in palliative care while others have designated courses in pain and symptom management and end-of-life care.

“Things have been moving towards what might be called ‘humanistic medicine,’” Dr. Kennish now says.

You also see how computers have facilitated this. Students are not in classes all the time and reading textbooks, but they are constantly on their cell phones in hospital elevators and hallways, in patients’ rooms. Rather than read *Harrison’s* as a book, they can access it online and look up what they need immediately. They have courses in ethics, in bioethics, in dying, in listening to patients. Things have improved. Except for pain medications. Patients say it is harder and harder to get drugs when they are needed. Several pain specialists have even been charged with over prescribing. Well how can a pain specialist do that? Everyone is afraid to prescribe for fear of law enforcement action.

And that fear brings things full circle: It is a tragedy for patients who need help with serious pain, most especially for pain that comes from syndromes and illnesses other than cancer.

Doctors may or may not be better trained now, but a law enforcement pushback and illegal drug production are our new battlegrounds.

Chapter 5

Dying Hard:

The Painful Death of Peter Ciccone

Introduction

Peter Ciccone contracted AIDS at the start of the HIV epidemic in New York City before antiretroviral drugs were available. He did not exhibit what were then the telltale signs of AIDS, such as Kaposi sarcoma and pneumonia, but instead developed excruciating and chronic neuropathic pain.

Those antiretroviral medications have since changed the course of the HIV virus, allowing people infected to live long and normal lives so long as they stay on daily regimens of these drugs. That is the problem: although the illness among primarily white, homosexual men (like Peter) has been relatively contained in the cities where it once thrived—for example, New York and San Francisco—it has risen dramatically among poor African-American men and women in the South. Early diagnosis and treatment is lacking, as are funds for available medications. Even so, in 2017 Southern states accounted for 20,000 new cases of AIDS compared with a not insignificant 6,000 in the Northeast. Indeed, this high rate led President Donald Trump to ask in his 2019 presidential address “for a commitment to eliminate the HIV epidemic in the United States within ten years.”¹

However, this story of undertreated pain—especially neuropathic pain—is still relevant in wider illnesses and treatment because it remains not just with untreated AIDS but with a variety of other maladies. And because dying now means long-term living, intense pain can last a very long time.

I want to underscore that what happened with Peter is problematic. Social structures, stigma, or misconceptions about the use of pain medications might inadvertently create unfortunate scenarios for those suffering with pain from all these illnesses. His story is poignant precisely because it involves stigmatizing gay patients or those who at some point used recreational drugs. It involves not believing

¹ Flash, “HIV Thriving,” *Times*.

patients' self-reported symptoms, especially pain. It points to the ways that race, religion, or other issues are used to discount patients' suffering, to decide for them what the level of their suffering should be (for redemptive value or otherwise), and how caregivers can gravely misunderstand patients' own goals for themselves in their final journey.

Using Maslow's *hierarchy of needs*, one could say that Peter did not have his physical or emotional needs met, he did not feel safe with his care, and he did not have his self-esteem supported. Lacking all this would have made, in itself, for a difficult death, yet Peter did have what might be called mystical or peak experiences in the form of vivid dreams as he neared death. These helped to calm him.

Since Peter died, doctors have become more skilled in treating pain and other symptoms as palliative care training has improved, but the lengthy process of dying still creates the critical need for long-term pain and symptom management—longer than many physicians understand—and for illnesses aside from cancer, the one disease many doctors understand best. Needless suffering—allowing pain to be undertreated—can make living with dying hell.

During the years since this initial research, the use of opioids has created problems of abuse, diversion, and overdose deaths. Law enforcement agencies and medical care personnel are now battling with pain specialists and drug companies to find a reasonable and safe balance in drug prescribing and use. While strong opioids can alleviate most pain, they can't alleviate all of it, which creates a conundrum not only in prescribing but probably in the need to fully legalize physician aid in dying.

I first met Peter in the inpatient unit of Cabrini Hospice when I worked on my *New York* magazine article. He died more than two years later, after the magazine article was finished but while I was still working on my book. During the month I spent at Cabrini, I was with Peter in his hospital room much of the time. Afterward I visited him extensively, whether he was at home in the Brooklyn apartment he shared with his partner and primary caretaker, Ron Burris, or back at the hospice unit at Cabrini Medical

Center.² I continued to follow him wherever he was, talking to him frequently on the phone when I couldn't visit. My research came from direct observation and interviews.

Other information in this chapter comes from intensive interviews with his doctor and his caretakers, with independent medical personnel—especially pain specialists—and from broad research on pain management and palliative care, including my own study of the literature and attendance at medical conferences.

Peter's story is based on interviews with him and with Ron from April 1992 to September 1993, when Peter died, and with Ron after that until March 1997, when he died, also of AIDS. I also interviewed Peter's sister Fran Mack and his brother Dominick ("Donnie") Ciccone. In addition, I did multiple interviews, from April 1992 to February 1997, with Mary Cooke, the hospice director, and with Dr. Daniel Kao, the hospice medical director. On April 15, 1996, I interviewed Peter's home-care nurse, Mary Iades.

Also interviewed were internationally known palliative care and pain management experts, including Kathleen Foley, MD, and Russell Portenoy, MD, among many others, all from renowned medical centers across the country, and on the dates shown in the footnotes.

Regarding methodology, two huge ethical issues emerged for me in this chapter, both of which have been discussed in the qualitative research literature. When I sat at Peter's bedside, staff members at Cabrini Hospice knew I was writing for *New York* magazine, which lent me a certain amount of prestige and status. I would imagine it also meant possible influence. As Peter's pain grew worse and he needed more medication relief than the staff wanted to give him, I found myself infuriated. I imagined myself as the Shirley MacLaine character in the movie *Terms of Endearment* when she screams at the nurses' station: "Get my daughter more pain medication!" I thought I might have some sway and told Peter.

² Cabrini Medical Center closed in 2008, apparently because of financial difficulties. See Rich Shapiro, "Cabrini Medical Center Closing doors," *Daily News*, March 15, 2008. This followed a 2006 recommendation from the New York City Commission on Health Care Facilities' Report in the 21st Century. The buildings are being converted into high-end condos.

“No,” he told me. “Don’t do that. Just take notes. If my death is to have any meaning at all, I want you to just record what you see and not do anything.” I understood, painful for me as that was to watch, and I was glad he brought me up short. Not doing so would have ruined not just the meaning he wanted to give to his death, but the research I was there to do.

Sociologists John and Lyn Lofland address this very dilemma in their book, *Analyzing Social Settings: A Guide to Qualitative Observation and Analysis*.

People everywhere tend to need help and it is not at all unusual for investigators to provide some forms of mundane assistance to the people they are studying... But sometimes researchers encounter a more difficult situation of need in which the people being observed face severe difficulties that would require a full-time commitment to alleviate. Naturalistic researchers ... must often struggle with the personally painful question of whether to throw in the towel on doing research and give themselves over entirely to “helping” or to remain in the field as a chronicler of the difficulties.”³

In this research on illness and dying, that was a particularly hard lesson to learn.

Another lesson the Loflands mentioned involved what they say can only be called “betrayal.” Sister Loretta Palamara befriended me, guided me through the ways of working with the dying, trusted me completely. But when she began explaining to me that Peter shouldn’t receive more pain medication because he needed to suffer to make himself “right with God” because he was gay and had AIDS and that was against Catholicism’s teachings, I found myself appalled. By then, Peter was a fallen-away Catholic, and this was a Catholic hospice. He had chosen it not because of religion but because his doctor sent him there. At the time it had the reputation of being a good hospice and one of the few hospitals in New York with an inpatient unit.

I am not Catholic, so perhaps I did not know enough about religious teachings on suffering. All I saw was Peter suffering extensively and knew, since he told me, that he wanted more medication to control his pain. The issue of who decides such a thing haunted me, but my role as a researcher required that I say nothing. And yet, I felt my perfidy come in my writing negatively about Sister Loretta’s actions afterward, likely violating the trust she had placed in me.

³ John Lofland and Lyn H. Lofland, *Analyzing Social Settings: A Guide to Qualitative Observation and Analysis* (Belmont, CA: Wadsworth Publishing Company, 1995), 51.

“It is not clear whether there is any way to forestall this experience,” the Loflands wrote. “In fact, some would argue that it is the ‘just desserts’ of the naturalistic investigator. One veteran fieldworker has eloquently stated the case.” The text goes on to quote the following passage:

Even [in field situations] in which the [researcher] openly represents himself to his subjects for what he is (i.e., a person whose interest in them is professional rather than personal), he unavoidably and properly I would hold, invites unto himself the classic dilemma of compromising involvement in the lives of others....There then follows for many a fieldworker the unsettling recognition that, within very broad limits, it is precisely when his subjects palpably relate to him in his “out-of-research role” self ... that the *raison d’être* [italics theirs] for his “in-role” self is most nearly realized; they are more themselves, they tell and “give away” more, they supply connections and insights which he would otherwise have never grasped....

It is in large measure due to this ineluctable transmutation of role posture in field situations that, when he later reports, the [researcher] often experiences a certain guilt, a sense of having betrayed, a stench of disreputability about himself.... I would hold that it is just and fitting that he be made to squirm so, because in having exploited his non-scientific self ... for ends other than those immediately apprehended by his subjects, he has in some significant sense violated the collective conscience of the community, if not that of the profession. (F. Davis 1961, p. 365)⁴

Sister Loretta explained to me that suffering was God’s way of allowing Peter to atone for his sins. It was good for him. She also told me he was considered a “drama queen” by hospice staff and that his gayness, his prior recreational drug use, and the fact that he had been in a Twelve-Step program, even though he was now “sober,” all worked against him in their opinion. He was what they considered a “drug seeker,” no matter how much pain he was in. There was stigma attached. I was distraught, yet when I wrote, I worried I had made her look callous, and I felt enormous guilt at my probable betrayal.

As a final note, as mentioned earlier, the current state of pain management is in great flux, likely confused by the opioid epidemic. This would require more research, but suffice it to say that I believe the crisis is medically and professionally made since the more recent—and I believe excessive—limitations on opioids have, in my opinion, forced pain sufferers into black market endeavors, unsupervised dosing, and an inability to know how to taper doses down to get off prescribed drugs. I explore this later, but a thorough, in-depth study is needed of drug production, laws, use, and enforcement in America. With this caveat, we approach Chapter 6. Peter was constantly in so much pain that he continued to say he wanted

⁴ Lofland and Lofland, 365.

to die, yet since helping him do so was against the law, he did not want his partner or any family member to suffer the consequences. Ergo, Peter's journey to death was a terribly hard one.

Written in 2019

*

*

*

Peter's Story in Brooklyn

On September 11, 1993, a week before he died, Peter Ciccone made a tape recording as part of his personal journal. "Please, God, let me die," he said. "I can't stand this pain anymore." That's what he said to his lover, Ron Burris, every day. That's what he'd told his friends constantly since he had made dying his 1993 New Year's resolution. He was recording his journal because he could no longer move his hands to write. "The pain is unreal," he said. "Just when you think it can't get any worse, it does."

That August 10, Peter had turned thirty-four. By then, he'd already been sick for six years. For two and a half years he had not been able to walk without someone's help. For the past seventeen months he'd been bedridden, and Cabrini Hospice in Manhattan had been giving Ron help in caring for Peter at home.

When he was accepted for hospice care, Peter was thought to have no more than six months to live. But he hung on, and no one could understand why. The day of his birthday it was hot and sticky—outdoors and indoors—in Brooklyn Heights, where they lived. For thirty-five days that summer the temperature reached at least 90 degrees; on three of those days, it went

over 100. They had an air conditioner in their one-bedroom apartment, but it never made the rooms quite cool enough.

Every day, all day, he lay in the bedroom in the back, in a hospital bed cushioned by an air mattress to prevent bedsores. His bed had been pushed up against the queen-size bed in which he used to sleep beside Ron. For the past two years, though, Ron had slept in the big bed alone.

But the air mattress hadn't prevented bedsores, those places where the skin had rotted away from the pressure that Peter's body exerted when he lay in one spot. That day, his largest sore—the one on his back—was an inch wide and an inch deep. In the morning, Ron washed the sore thoroughly and put on antibiotic ointment, proud that he never let the bedsores get infected. On this day, Peter wanted to be sure that giant sore didn't weep or smell because he was having a party.

Around four o'clock, his older brother, Donny, his older sister, Fran, and both their families climbed the three flights of stairs to apartment 3L, first building on the left inside the ornate gate of a wrought-iron-enclosed garden courtyard. Peter's apartment house complex looked as if it belonged in New Orleans, not Brooklyn Heights. To reach his apartment, his guests had to climb a narrow, outdoor, circular ironwork staircase encased in a tube of stone, then crisscross a filigree-trimmed outside passageway. As they twirled from floor to floor, they carried cakes and flowers, ready to celebrate who knows what.

Ron remembers that at Peter's birthday party seven years before—the year they'd first met—Peter had been a vibrant host, running from room to room to make sure everyone had a good time—his friends at the television set, drinking beer and watching the game; his Twelve-Step group in the kitchen sipping ginger ale; and his family in the back room.

Peter was a different kind of host today. He lay emaciated in his bed, slurring his words as he spoke. He worried that the place stank. He hoped he wouldn't have diarrhea while the guests were there. He smiled and told them all he was sorry if he'd made anyone mad, if he'd done anything to hurt them. He said he loved them, and he thanked them for taking care of him. Then he said good-bye. Some said he was waiting until his birthday to die. But that didn't turn out to be the reason he was hanging on.

That night, Peter had a dream. He was walking in a field filled with deep, blue-green grass and wildflowers—pinks, whites, golds, reds, blues, yellows, kinds he'd never seen before, absolutely beautiful, a galaxy of flowers that looked like the fields Dorothy passed as she walked to Emerald City to meet the Wizard of Oz. The scene was sunny, clear, blindingly bright, the meadow vivid with color, but none of the brightness hurt his eyes. It felt utterly wonderful to be in this lush field. Soon he saw a wooden post-and-rail fence, like the kind that surrounds old farms or pastures out west. A wide gate crossed the fence. And that's where he noticed them. Both his parents were standing on the other side of the gate, watching him closely, smiling, waving, and blowing kisses. They had died years before.

Running to them, gesturing, calling, Peter yelled, "Mom, Mom!" hollering for them to take him with them, wanting to get closer. He tried opening the gate to go through, but his mother quickly stopped him. Peter felt his throat and chest tighten; he begged and began to cry, heaving huge sobs. Then his mother gently touched his cheek and kissed him. "You can't come yet," she told him softly, "but I promise to let you know when it's time." When he awoke, Peter was wet with tears. Across their beds he whispered to Ron. "It's too much here," he said, "and

that field was so beautiful there." But it would take him another month and eight days to go, most of it filled with unnecessary pain.

Treating and Transforming AIDS

Peter had not died swiftly of pneumonia, as did most of the other six members of his 1980s AIDS support group. Instead, he died after suffering a lengthy, painful condition called peripheral neuropathy—the kind of degenerative condition that had then transformed AIDS into the model of a modern fatal disease—slow, debilitating, painful.⁵

Laboratories all over the world have produced remedies that boost the immune system and slow down the HIV virus that causes AIDS, as well as medications that protect against a range of lethal AIDS-related illnesses such as PCP pneumonia. These medications do not cure the underlying HIV virus, but they can extend by years the time that those infected are able to live before their weakened immune system allows a particular end-stage AIDS condition to kill them.⁶ And that time has grown longer and longer over the years.

⁵ Peter Ciccone's story is based on extensive in-person and telephone interviews with him and Ron Burris, April 1992-September 1993, when Peter died, and afterward, with Ron Burris, until March 1997, when he died. Also interviewed were Peter's sister, Fran Mack, and his brother, Dominick ("Donny") Ciccone. In addition, interviews took place, April 1992-February 1997, with Sister Loretta Palamara, spiritual counselor at Cabrini Hospice; Mary Cooke, the hospice director; Dr. Daniel Kao, the hospice medical director, and Peter's home-care nurse, Mary lades, April 15, 1996. The weather in the summer of 1993, when Peter died, was confirmed with data provided by the National Climatic Data center, in Asheville, North Carolina.

⁶ Data on increased AIDS survival time includes: E.G. Apolonio et al., "Prognostic Factors in Human Immunodeficiency Virus-Positive Patients with a CD4+ Lymphocyte Count < 50/ microL," *Journal of Infectious Diseases* 171 (April 1995): 829-36; L. P. Jacobson et al., "Changes in Survival after Acquired Immunodeficiency syndrome (AIDS): 1984-91," *American Journal of Epidemiology (AJE)* 138 (December 1, 1993): 952-64; S. Blum et al., "Trends in Survival Among Persons with Acquired Immunodeficiency Syndrome in New York City," *AJE* 139 (February 15, 1994): 351-56; L. P. Jacobson, "AIDS Survival Time Has Nearly Doubled Since 1984," *AFP* 48 (August 1993): 319; and D. Osmond et al., "Changes in AIDS Survival Time in Two San Francisco Cohorts of Homosexual Men, 1983 to 1993," *JAMA* (April 13, 1994): 1083-87. The difficulty in pinpointing survival time has been compounded by lack of clarity about when HIV was contracted (since testing might occur at any time) and also by changes in medical definitions. R. E. Chaisson et al., "Impact of the 1993 Revision of the AIDS Case Definition on the

It is difficult to measure accurately when someone initially became infected with HIV and to determine exactly how long a patient has carried the disease before the onset of full-blown AIDS. Anecdotal reports and long-range studies indicate that more and more people are living with the HIV virus for decades, especially with the advent of protease inhibitors and "cocktail" combinations of antiviral drugs.⁷ From 1983, when the AIDS epidemic crashed into public awareness in the United States, until 1993, when Peter died, studies showed that survival time with full-blown AIDS had increased from twenty-eight months to thirty-eight months. However, by 2006, a Veterans Administration report (updated in 2017) read, "With proper medical care, most people with HIV can expect to have good health and to live long lives."⁸

One critical caveat, however, is access to the newer antiretroviral drugs and to sophisticated diagnosis, treatment, and care. No doubt, poverty and racism come into play here. Charlene Flash, MD, an infectious-disease specialist and associate chief medical officer at Legacy Community Health in Houston and a clinical assistant professor at Baylor College of Medicine, wrote in 2019 in the *New York Times*:

The tragedy is that those tools are sitting on the shelf in many parts of the country, especially the South, where [HIV] rates are still rising among some groups and where AIDS disproportionately afflicts African Americans. Just this week the Centers for

Prevalence of AIDS in a Clinical Setting," *AIDS* 7 (June 1993): 857-62; and the WHO International Collaborating Group for the Study of the WHO Staging System, "Proposed 'World Health Organization Staging System for HIV Infection and Disease': Preliminary Testing by an International Collaborative Cross-sectional Study," *AIDS* 7 (May 1993): 711. See an AIDS update by John Leland, "The End of AIDS?" and companion articles by other reporters, in *Newsweek*, December 2, 1996, 65.

⁷ David Brown, "Triple Drug Therapies Are Changing Patterns, Costs of AIDS Treatment," *Washington Post*, January 27, 1997.

⁸ Laurence Peirperi, MD, updated by Susa Coffey, MD, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs (2017), accessed April 20, 2019, <http://www.hiv.va.gov>.

Disease Control and Prevention reported that the “progress in [HIV] prevention has stalled.”⁹

Researchers also lament a lack of attention paid to the need for skilled palliative care personnel to handle the horrific problems associated with untreated AIDS—pain, confusion, dementia, severe nausea, vomiting, diarrhea, depression, anxiety, fatigue, fever, shortness of breath, wasting syndrome, and dehydration.¹⁰ Studies also show that the presence of these multiple problems can compound the psychological despair of those afflicted with AIDS (or any chronic illness), further disabling the body's immune system and crippling the person's will to go on.¹¹

Peter endured severe, long-term, intractable pain. He also suffered psychologically—from humiliation, debilitation, an inability to lead a normal, functional life—suffering that added

⁹ Flash, “H.I.V Thriving,” *Times*.

¹⁰ Data on the increased need for palliative care came from C. Kemp and L. Stepp, “Palliative Care for Patients with Acquired Immunodeficiency Syndrome,” *The American Journal of Hospice Palliative Care*, 12. (November—December 1995): 14, 17-27; R. J. Miller, “Some Notes on the Impact of Treating AIDS Patients in Hospices,” *Hospice Journal*, 7 (1991): 1-12; and from the AIDS Educational Summit, a task force of the National Hospice Organization that met in San Francisco on 14 February 1994, and from the work of Tom Grothe, RN (interviews 10 and 21 February 1994) of the Visiting Nurses and Hospices of San Francisco and director of Coming Home Hospice in the Castro district, where many in the Bay Area's gay community live.

¹¹ This statement is based on the research of Russell K. Portenoy, MD, co-chief of the pain and palliative-care service; and of William S. Breitbart, MD, and Steven Passik, PhD, of the psychiatry service at Memorial Sloan Kettering Cancer Center. Dying patients have multiple symptoms; it is the prevalence of these symptoms, their frequency, and their intensity that can lead to what these researchers refer to as “global distress.” This is the most crucial marker in measuring patients' perceptions of their quality of life, their will to keep on going versus their sense of hopelessness, and their tendency to have what these physicians call “suicidal ideation,” or the desire to end their lives. This work has been published in many medical texts and journals; it was described at a conference, *Psycho-Oncology V: Psychosocial Factors in Cancer Risk and Survival*, at Memorial Sloan Kettering in New York City, October 2-4, 1993, and to me in many interviews with these physicians and their colleagues at numerous times, November 1992-April 1996.

See studies on psycho-immunology, notably the work of Steven E. Locke, MD, professor of psychiatry, Harvard Medical School; Janice Kiecolt-Glaser, PhD, a psychologist; and Ronald Glaser, MD, an immunologist, at Ohio State University. This work was reported by Dr. Locke at an international conference, held in Montreal June 20-23, 1993. See Steven E. Locke, MD, “Immunity,” in *Healing: Beyond Suffering or Death* (Le Processus de Guérison: Par-Delà la Souffrance ou la Mort), ed. Luc Bessette, MD (Montreal: MNH, 1993), 73-75.

significantly to his growing despair. As he moved closer to death, none of these afflictions was entirely controlled, though the means to relieve some of them did exist.¹²

Peter and Ron and AIDS

Peter took care of both his parents before they died. By all accounts, their deaths—terrible as they were—were a lot prettier than his. When Peter was fifteen, his father died of lung cancer in a Brooklyn hospital. As the baby in the family, he was the last child at home, the one closest to his mother during his father's painful last year. Just before his father died, his mother told Peter she'd found some lumps in her breasts, but she waited until after the funeral to get them checked.

"Two weeks after my father was in the ground, my mother had a radical mastectomy," Peter said in an interview about a year before he died. "Then a month after that she had another." Peter nursed her while she had radiation and chemotherapy, heard her swear she'd never go through it again. A year later, she fell in love with and married the father of a girlfriend of Peter's sister, Fran. But in 1985, not quite ten years after her mastectomy, Peter's mother got sick again. This time she said, "No more chemo. Just take me home and give me morphine."

Although Peter had gone to art school, he became a hairdresser—one of the most popular in stylish Brooklyn Heights. But he quit his job to take care of his mother. In those last weeks, he

¹² See in particular, the research of Dr. Russell Portenoy and Kathleen Foley, MD, especially in C. Richard Chapman and Foley, *Current and Emerging Issues in Cancer Pain* (New York: Raven Press, 1993); C. Stratton Hill Jr., MD, *Advances in Pain Research and Therapy: Drug Treatment of Cancer Pain in a Drug-Oriented Society* (New York: Raven Press, 1989); and William Breitbart, MD, "Pharmacotherapy of Pain in AIDS," ed. Gary P. Wormser, *A Clinical Guide to AIDS and HIV*, (Philadelphia: Lippincott-Raven, 1996), 359-78. I was not given access to Peter Ciccone's actual medical records, but the drugs and dosage reports I used were provided by Ron Burris and by Cabrini Hospice's director, Mary Cooke. What they each gave me matched fairly well. Although Dr. Kao tried some of these additional drugs, when comparing these reports with the recommendations of internationally known pain experts, it seemed he did not try them all, and possibly not in doses high enough to help Peter.

loved the way they'd talk, laugh, tell jokes, watch TV. She loved teaching him to crochet and do needlepoint. While she slept, he finished an afghan and two needlepoint portraits.

Near the end, she slept most of the time. When she awoke, he washed her, fed her, held her, and gave her Dilaudid or morphine. "It was bad. She went blind toward the end and said things like, 'Please get a gun and shoot me.'¹³ She finally passed on. I saw her spirit go right up. The minute she died the phone rang. It was the priest, who was coming to visit her every day. We were very religious—holy water and everything. After she died, I went home and threw up blood, I was such a wreck. I thought, 'Oh shit. I have cancer like my mother and father.'" It turned out that Peter merely had an ulcer. But things were about to get much worse.

In April 1986, just four months after his mother died, Peter had taken to sitting on benches day after day, staring at the water from the Brooklyn Heights Promenade, thinking about being only twenty-seven and orphaned, trying to recover. One Saturday toward the end of the month, Ron walked by. He was thirty-one at the time, and shy. He happened to look at Peter. And Peter happened to smile.

Peter was handsome then, with rich, black hair, a trimmed, racy beard, dark eyes. His face came alive when he smiled. He loved dancing, getting dressed up. When he was younger, people said he looked like John Travolta in *Saturday Night Fever*. When he got older, he

¹³ Donny Ciccone, Peter's brother, interview, January 1996. (He said that he and his sister, Fran Mack, doubted that his mother would have said, "Please get a gun and shoot me." He said she was so religious they "didn't think she would say such a thing." Yet, these are the words Peter used when he told this story to me.)

developed muscles, so they began saying he looked more like Sly Stallone—a cross between Rambo and Rocky.

Ron Burriss had been a high-school weakling back in Ohio. "When I met Peter," he said, "I had been working out for about four years, lifting weights for an hour or two each day, going to the gym so much they used to tell me to leave. But I had always been a skinny, blond nerd, and I was tired of it." After college he'd worked at two bookstores, Scribner's and Rizzoli's, and became a model on the side, perhaps as a kind of triumph over his wimpy past. "It felt weird to me," he said, "but Peter was so proud of me and my new muscles."

By June they had fallen in love. By August, they'd moved into that Brooklyn Heights apartment, decorating it in marble and tones of pink and red. Peter taught Ron to do needlepoint, and in the evenings, they'd sit together sewing in front of the TV, framing their needlepoints and putting them up on the walls as soon as they were finished. Peter had never been happier.

Almost immediately after they moved in together, Peter began getting strange bruises. "At first I didn't think anything of it, but it happened again and again," he said. "It was like hickeys all over me. I called the Gay Men's Health Crisis [in New York City] for a referral to a doctor, and that doctor sent me to an oncologist. He took a blood test, and two days later he said my platelet count was low. He asked me if I was promiscuous and I said, 'No. I mean, I'm not an angel, but I don't run in front of trucks.' Well, he said, in a small number of HIV cases the virus affects the blood platelets, and it's either AIDS or leukemia."

In October 1986, six months after they met, Ron went with him for the final test results. "By the time we hit the lobby of the New York University [NYU] Medical Center, Ron was hysterical," Peter said. "He said, 'I just met you, and now I'm going to lose you.' We took a cab to

my sister's house in Brooklyn. Well, Fran got hysterical too, saying, 'We just lost Mom, and now you!'"

Peter had AIDS. He read everything he could about it, but in 1986, AIDS was still barely known.¹⁴ Indeed, it had just recently been recognized not as a "gay men's cancer" but as a series of end-stage illnesses with names like cryptococcal meningitis, toxoplasmosis, and Kaposi's sarcoma (KS) and was still being referred to in its early stages by diagnostic terms like GRID and ARC. Not much was understood about it other than that it was fatal, most often because the failing immune system couldn't fight off infections, parasitic diseases, and fast-killing cancers. Few physicians or laypeople realized the devastating moment-by-moment damage it could do.

Often after that, Peter was back in the hospital at NYU with thrombocytopenia (a low-blood-platelet condition that interferes with clotting), then with pneumonia, then with tuberculosis, and having test after painful test: a lung biopsy, bone biopsies, nerve tests.

Afterward, he would break down and cry, clinging to Ron. Peter was terrified, guilt-ridden, mortified. "Ron could have said, 'Get out. I don't want to live with you anymore,' but he was an angel," Peter said. "He said, 'I'm going to take care of you.' We went to NYU for treatment and Ron stayed with me the whole time." (NYU Medical Center has a co-op care program in which patients' families or significant others can live with the patient during treatment.) While they were there, Ron got tested; he, too, turned out to have the virus that causes AIDS. But Ron wasn't sick yet.

¹⁴ This brief history of AIDS was based on the work of the late journalist Randy Shilts, *And the Band Played On* (New York: St. Martin's Press, 1987).

In March 1987, the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) approved for use the antiviral drug AZT,¹⁵ which was designed to bolster the failing immune system, and Peter was among the first group of AIDS patients to be given it. He was also taking newer medications to ward off the possibility of getting pneumonia again and to treat tuberculosis.

For a time, doctors thought his loss of muscle tone was a side-effect of AZT, but it turned out to be part of the disease. The AZT kept Peter from dying of the swifter killers, but he got peripheral neuropathy instead, which doctors now say can be caused either by AIDS or by AZT-related spinal cord injury. A syndrome affecting the peripheral nerves, it can cause paralysis and burning, unremitting, intolerable pain.

Starting in 1987, Peter cut back on his hours at work. "At first, my hand started falling asleep, just out of nowhere. But after a year, my legs started going numb. Soon I had pain in my legs and I had trouble standing. I noticed I was leaning on my customers more while I was doing their hair and that my hands hurt in cold water. I worked less and less, only a few days a week. Finally, I needed a cane. Then I couldn't stand, so I had to leave work and go on disability. Within a year I went from a cane to a walker to a wheelchair, and then I couldn't even move the wheelchair with my hands, I was in so much pain. Nothing they gave me would help. I had written in my journal all the time, but soon I couldn't write, so Ron gave me a computer. Then I couldn't even use my hands, so Franny and Donny bought me a tape recorder and a speaker phone."

¹⁵ Gina Kolata, "FDA Approves AZT," *Science* 235, March 27, 1987, 1570.

One day, Peter panicked; he had tried to get up to go to the bathroom, and he couldn't. "I realized I couldn't move my legs at all. I told Ron, 'I can't get up,'" Peter said. "Well, he tried to pull me up. He said, 'Maybe your legs are asleep.' But when he stood me up, my feet went every which way. My legs were like noodles. I had no power." That was in 1990; Franny and Donny got him a reclining chair so he wasn't confined to his bed.

"For ten months I sat in that chair all day," Peter said. "I ate and slept in it, and when I went to the bathroom I'd roll over onto the commode and Ron would help me back on. Though they are paralyzed, my legs are not numb. They don't move, but I'm in constant pain. Touch me and it kills. My feet go their own way. I have no power from the waist down. It really gets me scared."

Then Peter's bowels stopped functioning, and he became unable to urinate on his own. So in 1991, he asked Ron to take him to the hospital. There they inserted a catheter, which Peter never again could do without. They gave him laxatives and taught Ron how to handle the catheter and how to rid Peter of his fecal impactions. By the time I met Peter in April 1992, a year and a half before he died, he was totally bedridden.

"I'm in mourning for the Peter I met and the relationship we had for the first three years," Ron said at the time. "Now even the dog can do more than he can. At least the dog can go to the bathroom by himself. You're supposed to have this happen after years of marriage—when you're ninety-four years old, not when you're thirty-two. But you don't just tell someone you'll leave if they get sick. In all of New York I chose Peter, so why would I leave him now that he's so sick? With Peter it's like we're married. You wouldn't leave your husband if he were sick. Still, you know, it's for better or worse." For Peter, it went only from worse to worst.

The Early Days of Treatment

In those early days of AIDS, KS lesions (tumors that discolor the skin) or bruises like Peter's (which, it turns out, indicated AIDS-related thrombocytopenia) were often the first symptoms noticed in those who were stricken. Because of this, dermatologists became early AIDS medical specialists. They were generally the first to see these symptoms, the first to try to figure out what was wrong, the first to begin research on the expanding epidemic.

The doctor that Peter first saw, the one that the Gay Men's Health Crisis referred him to, was a dermatologist who—somewhat out of default—was in the process of building a large AIDS practice. But this doctor was not a pain specialist, nor was AIDS pain yet a major concern. At this time, all AIDS medical treatments were just being discovered by a medical community taken by surprise. And even these fledgling specialists, like Peter's, had no idea what the disease was that they were dealing with, nor the full range of its terrible symptoms, nor what could be done to treat any of it. And, in those early days, the few doctors focusing their attention on AIDS were considered heroic even to try since most of the medical community had simply ignored it.¹⁶

But as Peter grew sicker, as he became less able to get to his physician, the dermatologist/AIDS specialist understandably became reluctant to take care of him over the phone, to prescribe the pain medications on the phone that Peter told him he needed. Nor was the doctor able to make house calls. Peter's psychiatrist, however, was able to come.¹⁷ He prescribed

¹⁶ See Shilts's heartbreakingly compelling account, which first broke the news of the enormity of the AIDS epidemic and how it was being ignored. Shilts, *And the Band Played On*.

¹⁷ Although Ron gave me the names of the dermatologist and the psychiatrist and gave them his permission for them to share Peter's medical history with me, neither returned my calls. This is therefore solely from Peter's and Ron's own accounts.

Valium for Peter's anxiety and milder painkillers like Percocet and codeine for his pain. As Peter's pain got worse, the psychiatrist wrote prescriptions for Dilaudid and then for a Duragesic patch (both narcotics).

Peter began to use these drugs tentatively at first, taking them over the vehement objections of his Twelve Step group. So opposed was the group to his taking drugs to treat pain that the group divided over the efforts of some to kick Peter out. But as the disease progressed further, Peter needed even more help.

Studies showed that between 40 and 80 percent of all AIDS patients¹⁸ (depending on the study) had significant levels of pain—including severe headaches, agonizing abdominal cramping, and worst of all, neuropathies (the kind of nerve pain that Peter had)—and that their pain increased as the illness progressed.

Nerve pain is the hardest kind to control, even for pain specialists, but little was known about it in AIDS patients at the time. In any case, according to Ron, Peter's psychiatrist did not recommend evaluation by a pain specialist; rather, he suggested that Peter get care from a hospice.

Peter was ready. "One day I said to Ron, 'Look, the disease is progressing now. It's in my spine, it's working its way up. When it hits my diaphragm, I die.' I said, 'Ron, we have to talk. I

¹⁸ Based on interviews with and the research of Dr. William Breitbart, Dr. Steven Passik, and Dr. Russell Portenoy; of Mathew Lefkowitz, MD, director of the pain management service at SUNY Health Science Center, Brooklyn, N.Y.; Richard Patt, MD, Gayle Newshan, RN, and Mary Jo Hoyt, RN, of the AIDS center program at Saint Vincent's Medical Center. Also see section on AIDS pain, USDHHS, AHCP, *Management of Cancer Pain* (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 1994), 139; Joan Stephenson, PhD, "Experts say AIDS 'Dramatically Undertreated,'" *JAMA* 6 (November 1996); Breitbart, William et al., "The Undertreatment of Pain in Ambulatory AIDS Patients," *Pain* 65, (1996): 243-49.

don't want to go to the hospital again. I made my will a year ago.' I said, 'With this disease, things happen fast.'

"On Easter morning [of 1992] I woke up in my regular pain, but by evening I was hysterical, I was in such pain. I said, 'Ron, if something happens to me, what are you going to do? How will you get me down the stairs? I want to be in a place where I'll be treated how I want to be treated.' In the hospital, you'll be in pain from tests. At home, you'll be in pain with pain. I had heard about Cabrini Hospice. I wanted to be in a place where I could get all the pain relief I need and be taken care of."

Ron was frightened to hear Peter talking like this, but he wasn't surprised, either. "We held each other, and we cried and cried," Peter said. "Then I called Cabrini Hospice. When they talked to me, there was so much love coming through on the phone. I wanted to go to their inpatient unit. But it was so hard to admit how sick I was."

Hospice and AIDS

Hospices hark back to the Middle Ages, when they were havens—often run by religious orders—where weary travelers, the sick, the hungry, or the orphaned could rest, find hospitality (that's the origin of *hospice*), and be well cared for.¹⁹ Today, hospices focus only on the terminally ill.

¹⁹ This history and current status of hospice is based on accounts from Sandol Stoddard, *The Hospice Movement* (New York: Vintage Books, 1992); from interviews with Jay Mahoney, director of the National Hospice Organization (NHO), on January 18, 1994, February 21, 1994, and March 5, 1996; and from an interview with Florence Wald, RN, founder of Connecticut Hospice, America's first hospice, in September 1995. Data provided by NHO.

As you recall from Chapter 1, the modern hospice movement began in England in 1967, when Dame Cicely Saunders, MD, opened Saint Christopher's Hospice in the Sydenham section of London. The first American hospice was established in Connecticut in 1974. As of 1997, there were almost 3,000 hospice programs in the United States. They cared for 14 percent of all Americans as they died, some 400,000 people a year (about 35 percent of all cancer and AIDS deaths, and a smaller percentage of deaths from other illnesses).

By 2014 the U.S. Centers for Disease Control stated there were 4,000 hospice care agencies in America. In 2017, the National Hospice and Palliative Care Organization set this number as 4,199.²⁰ Hospice's mission, in both its home-care and inpatient facilities, is to treat dying patients with compassion and personal attention, giving special emphasis to the relief of pain.

According to hospice philosophy, death is easier when pain and other symptoms are well controlled, and when the patient's family and friends can surround him—care for him, love him—throughout the dying process. Most hospice patients in America are cared for in their homes; the hospice program supplies home visits by doctors and visiting nurses; drugs and other medical supplies; aides to bathe, feed, and toilet the patient; psychological and spiritual counseling for patients and family members; and volunteers to help with everything from shopping and dog-walking to driving a terminally ill patient to take a last, wistful look at the sea.

But in America, dying people are forced to make a hard bargain: To join a hospice they must be given a doctor's prognosis that they have no more than six months to live, stop

²⁰ Centers for Disease Control and Prevention: <http://www.cdc.gov>, "New Facts and Figures Report," National Hospice and Palliative Care Organization, (October 3, 2017), accessed April 20, 2019, www.nhpco.org.

aggressive treatments that are aimed at a cure, and focus only on comfort care as they are dying. In 1983, when Congress voted to cover hospice care through Medicare and Medicaid, it imposed these requirements in an attempt to cut end-of-life medical care. (This was in part at the suggestion of hospice advocates, who feared the program might not otherwise receive any coverage.) Private insurers soon followed suit. Peter and Ron had to admit up front that Peter was dying and to make a major turnabout in his care.

Hospices themselves decide which patients are “appropriate” for them to take on, and by appropriateness they mean patients who have at most six months to live and are willing to keep to the decision to forgo aggressive treatment. And, while they don't force patients into this bargain at Cabrini, its director, Mary Cooke, says that in initial interviews, her staff will examine patients' goals. "If someone wants to have aggressive treatment, then they are not a candidate for our program," she said. "We don't say it quite that bluntly, but comfort is our goal."²¹

In fact, by 1996 the federal government—through its Operation Restore Trust—was so forcefully attempting to make hospices stick to this six-month prognosis that it was asking for a return in funds for patients in hospices who survived longer.²² Subsequently, under critical pressure, hospice began implementing programs under Medicare regulations that allowed six-month renewals if a doctor still believed a patient had just six months to live. Yet, because doctors often do not refer patients early enough or because patients do not want to make this kind of trade off, the National Hospice and Palliative Care Organization noted in 2017 that “74.9

²¹ Mary Cooke, many interviews, both in person and on the phone, April 1992 through April 24, 1996, when this one took place.

²² Robert A. Rosenblatt, "U.S. Targets Hospices If Patients Live Too Long," *Los Angeles Times*, March 15, 1997.

percent of patients received care for only nine days or less, while those receiving care for more than 180 days accounted for 13.1 percent.”²³

It is hard for doctors to make accurate predictions about how long their patients will live and particularly difficult when the patients have diseases other than certain kinds of cancer (the illness on which the hospice model was first constructed).²⁴ An AIDS patient's survival depends on the ability of his or her body to fight off opportunistic infections. Any illness an AIDS patient gets could be curable, or could be lethal. And though there are markers to test for the immune system's degree of impairment, it's impossible to know which illness is the one that will kill.

In addition, studies show that AIDS patients who make peace with their dying—by stopping treatment, for example, or just by psychologically resolving that they will not get well—tend to survive a shorter length of time.²⁵ Those who keep on hoping have increased psycho-immunological strength (no one yet knows why).

Since Peter died, protease inhibitors and new antiviral medication combinations seemed so promising that by 1997, AIDS deaths had begun to drop, and a few AIDS hospices had closed.²⁶ But experts also said it was too soon to know whether they would ultimately alter the symptomatic course of the disease. Their high cost (\$10,000 to \$15,000 a year in 1990s dollars)

²³ Accessed April 20, 2019, www.nhpco.org.

²⁴ Joanne Lynn, MD et al., "Defining the 'Terminally Ill': Insights from SUPPORT," *Duquesne Law Review* 35 (1996): 311.

²⁵ G. M. Reed, et al., "Realistic Acceptance as a Predictor of Decreased Survival Time in Gay Men with AIDS," *Health Psychology* 13 (July 1994): 299-307.

²⁶ Robin Estrin, "Fewer AIDS Patients Enter Hospices," *Associated Press*, January 22, 1997.

and the rigid schedule required for taking the pills also restricted their availability for many AIDS patients.

But Peter agreed to the bargain: Just to receive the kind of home care and pain control hospice offers, he stopped life-prolonging treatment. Stopping AZT, or any antiviral medications that might have kept up his immune system, meant that Peter was limiting his ability to ward off lethal illnesses. He also stopped the treatments designed to prevent TB and pneumonia, though he did take antibiotics until near the end.

Hospice care can be incredibly healing in a psychological way—transformative, loving, enormously helpful. But because of the funding limits imposed, the hospice way of death isn't for everyone. While many hospice patients do reside in nursing homes, residential facilities, or group homes, most live in their own homes and must have a full-time caretaker. Ron could devote his time to nursing Peter—and had the enthusiasm to try to learn how to do it—partly because Ron, too, had AIDS. He wasn't as sick as Peter yet, but he was too weak to work any longer. By then, both of them were on disability, with their medical care partially covered by a complex mix of health insurers.

To get his pain under control, Peter quite literally sat down and wrote his funeral plan. "My doctor couldn't say how long I had," he said. "All he could say is that it wouldn't be years. But I decided I wanted to go to a hospice anyway. I couldn't stand it anymore. This pain kills. I know there's no cure, but at least in a hospice I can get all the pain relief I need, and I won't be treated like a leper."

Cabrini Hospice has since closed, along with its parent organization, Cabrini Hospital.²⁷ But at the time, in addition to home care, it offered a floor of fifteen beds within a separate wing of the Hospital, near Gramercy Park in Manhattan. Peter was admitted to this inpatient unit to get his pain under control as quickly as possible. And there, in April 1992, I first met him and Ron. That was the month when I had practically moved into Cabrini. I met them as I began following Sister Loretta Palamara on her rounds to see what she did in helping the dying. Sister Loretta, Cabrini's spiritual counselor, was known in hospice circles to be particularly gifted.

For Peter, hospice seemed to work just fine at first. Daniel Kao, MD, an internist in private practice and Cabrini Hospice's part-time medical director, put him on round-the-clock oral morphine, and Peter began to relax.

"You just hit the buzzer and the nurses come in," he said. "The first night I was here I had hot flashes, pain, sweat, nausea; I wanted to scream and yell from the pain of this disease. Well, a nurse came running in here and stripped off my sheets. I was drenched. She put cold compresses on my head and sat with me and talked all night. I was amazed. She said, 'You know, Peter, I love you. You're special.' You're treated with love and compassion here. And Ron can relax and get some rest. I can't repay them enough for what they gave me."

Slowly, Peter even began to smile. He was grateful for the smallest things. "I don't have to wait an hour for pain medications like in the hospital, when I was across from the nurses' station and no one came. And when my medication isn't working, here I beep, and they give me more. Or if my hands don't move, they will open my sandwich for me," he said.

²⁷ Shapiro, "Cabrini," *Daily News*.

"At hospice, I [was able to have] a bath the first night I was here. Before, I could only wash off in a commode. Here, I felt clean for the first time in a year. They washed me all over, and dried and powdered me. I felt so clean. It's phenomenal. The word should be put out to gay men, women, children, or anyone with AIDS, that hospice won't shut the door and leave you screaming in pain until you die."

When his pain medications were stabilized, Ron took Peter home in an ambulance. A hospice home-care aide visited each day, helping Ron with the chores of bathing and intimate care he'd been doing for so long. Drugs for pain were delivered to them in Brooklyn. A nurse and a doctor came regularly. Sister Loretta would call, visit, and send notes. Peter felt more secure. He also felt secure in knowing that he could go back to the inpatient unit if he needed to, or if Ron needed a break. (He ended up going back three times, all during pain crises.)

But then, his pain got worse. He began suffering from abdominal pain, pain from severe herpes infections, and yeast infections that spread inside and out—and always, nerve pain that seemed to be everywhere. In the weeks and months after Peter got home, the numbness and pain began marching up his legs into his torso, setting his spine on fire. It traveled up his hands, through his arms and stayed there, waiting for that final ambush. And Peter knew it. If he moved or turned on his side, if his dog Mikey wriggled over him, if a sheet happened to flutter from a breeze, his body would be wracked with stabbing pain.

Then came months of uncontrolled diarrhea. His bladder was paralyzed so that he needed a catheter, which brought infection after infection—on top of the infections he already had from bedsores, herpes run wild, and a host of other maladies. Peter began to suffer psychologically

from hopelessness and despair on top of the pain. And the honeymoon with hospice began to wear off.

Peter began begging, pleading, for more pain medication. From home, he'd call the hospice nursing station every evening. When he was in Cabrini's inpatient unit, he'd ask repeatedly. Some nurses began getting annoyed, angry, labeling his calls "drug-seeking" behavior. So did Dr. Kao.²⁸

Undertreated Pain

During the 1990s and early 2000s, there was a revolution in the medical understanding of pain and how to control it. Different kinds of pain—such as bone or nerve pain—must be treated in different ways, often with different medications and techniques. Tough as it sometimes is to manage pain arising from tumors, it is often even more difficult to ease peripheral neuropathy—the kind of nerve pain that Peter had. This can be among the most severe pain syndromes, and the hardest to assuage, even for experts.²⁹ Neuropathic pain—also found in some cancer patients—shows up in about 30 to 40 percent of all AIDS patients and is among the most

²⁸ Dr. Daniel Kao, interview, January 19, 1994.

²⁹ Information about pain and neuropathies is based on extensive interviews with numerous world renowned pain experts and on extensive reading and study of the research, including that of the following physicians: Kathleen Foley, Russell Portenoy, William Breitbart, Steven Passik, C. Stratton Hill Jr., Richard Patt, Mathew Lefkowitz, Robert Brody, and Michael Levy. These experts all say that neuropathic pain is among the toughest to treat, requiring very careful assessment since many different kinds of pain syndromes may be operating at once, each possibly needing a different approach—surgical, medical, different ways of delivering medication, and high doses. In general, though, neuropathic pain requires higher doses of narcotics than is normally seen by physicians (and patients and families), often in combination with high doses of tricyclic antidepressants, anticonvulsants (often at seizure-level doses), antiarrhythmics, and local anesthetics in internal preparations. For specific treatment methods see William Breitbart, MD, "Pharmacotherapy of Pain in AIDS," in *A Clinical Guide to AIDS and HIV*, ed. Gary P. Wormser (Philadelphia: Lippincott-Raven Publishers, 1996), 359-78.

common pain syndromes of those AIDS patients who do have pain.³⁰ Yet, its severity has been almost ignored.³¹

A 2017 report from the Mayo Clinic defines peripheral neuropathy as “nerve damage caused by a number of conditions.”³² These can include alcoholism, autoimmune diseases, diabetes, exposure to poisons, certain cancer medications (especially chemotherapy), infections, inherited disorders, trauma, tumors, vitamin deficiencies, bone marrow disorders and other diseases such as kidney, liver, connective tissues diseases, and thyroid disorders. Essentially, other illnesses besides AIDS can cause neuropathic pain.

In addition, long-term, chronic pain like Peter's does not produce the same responses in sufferers as acute pain. The healthcare worker who is looking for wincing and grimacing and screaming as signals of severe pain may not see those responses, but instead, expressions of apathy or depression.

In the mid-1990s, C. Stratton Hill Jr., MD, a world-renowned pain specialist from M. D. Anderson Cancer Center in Houston, noted:

³⁰ See AHCPR *Cancer Pain Guidelines*, 140; and William Breitbart and Steven V. Passik, "Psychological and Psychiatric Interventions in Pain Control," *Oxford Textbook of Palliative Medicine*, Derek Doyle et al., ed. (New York: Oxford University Press, 1993), 244. Also see Breitbart et al., "The Undertreatment of Pain in Ambulatory AIDS Patients," *Pain* (1996): 243-49; and Breitbart, "Pain in AIDS: Bridging the Gap Between Pain Experts and AIDS Specialists," *American Pain Society Bulletin* 5 (July/August 1995): 1.

³¹ Breitbart and McDonald report that in their studies only 6 percent of AIDS patients reporting severe pain were being given a strong opioid. "This degree of undermedication of pain in AIDS (85 percent)," they reported, about a second study, "far exceeds published reports of 40 percent undertreatment of pain in cancer populations." See "Pharmacologic Pain Management in HIV/AIDS," *Journal of the International Association of Physicians in AIDS Care* 2 (July 1996): 17-26.

³² Mayo Clinic, "Peripheral Neuropathy: Diagnosis and Treatment" (2017), accessed April 20, 2019, <https://www.mayoclinic.org/diseases-conditions/peripheral-neuropathy/diagnosis-treatment/drc-20352067>.

Knowledge currently available about how the damaged nervous system responds to pain is not generally known by the average physician, and, more tragically, is not being taught to the majority of current medical-school students. Tension between the doctor and the patient almost invariably arises in this scenario.... Usually the patient is ultimately suspected, and often accused, of being a street addict—a consequence of the illegal image of drugs."³³

And, that is exactly what happened to Peter. Dr. Kao considered him an addictive patient.³⁴ He didn't look as if he was in pain, Dr. Kao told me many times before Peter died. And four months after his patient died, Dr. Kao explained further:

With Peter, you'd go in, he'd be smoking, watching TV and you'd say, "Are you in pain?" And he'd say, "Yes, my arm, my legs," but he didn't seem it. He had a drug history. He was an IV drug user before. [Peter had used Valium and cocaine, Ron told me. But for the six years before he got sick, Peter had been "clean and sober."] Morphine can have a psychological effect. I think that's what he wanted. Thank God we don't have a lot of patients like that.

Pain, of course, is subjective. While there are assessment scales that pain experts use to determine the levels of a patient's pain, these scales, too, depend on patients' reports. But Dr. Kao said he didn't believe in these scales. The bottom line was that Dr. Kao didn't believe Peter or the level of his pain.

Various members of Cabrini's staff told Peter—on many different occasions—that they couldn't give him more morphine than they were giving him. Their explanations repeated myths about narcotic use that are all too common: (1) If you take high doses of narcotics at the

³³ Dr. Stratton Hill, interview, 1994.

³⁴ Dr. Daniel Kao, interviews in person and on the phone, October 1992-February 1994. This interview followed a lecture on pain management that Dr. Kao gave to prospective hospice volunteers at Cabrini, October 11, 1993. Available pain assessment methods and scales are described in the USDHHS, AHCPR's *Management of Cancer Pain*.

beginning, they won't work when you need them at the end. (2) Nerve pain isn't responsive to narcotics anyway. (3) If you get too much, it might cause respiratory depression and kill you.

While some of these statements have more recently been updated, especially the proper way to titrate doses upward to avoid respiratory depression (see Chapter 6), medical pain experts believe all these falsehoods long taught in American medical schools, falsehoods that keep patients like Peter chronically undertreated for pain. "I fought over and over again with Dr. Kao," Peter's brother, Donny, told me, "I didn't fight with the hospice, just with the doctor. 'He's dying! I'd say. 'Put him out of pain.' He'd say that Peter was an addict. I'd say, 'So what? Knock him out.' And he'd say he couldn't do that. The bottom line is, when it came to pain, my brother suffered unduly, unnecessarily."³⁵

Dr. Kao is, in fact, a caring physician—indeed, he was one of the first doctors in this country to sign on with a hospice. "In 1978, when I came to New York to do my residency at Cabrini Hospital, the patients I saw were basically abandoned," he told me. "They were elderly people; their families couldn't take them to the doctor, and their doctors wouldn't prescribe over the phone because of fears of malpractice. Families aren't that close here, so I saw that this was an area I could help with."³⁶ Dr. Kao even made house calls to those who were too sick to go out.

In 1982, he agreed to be the medical director of Cabrini's fledgling program, becoming one of very a few hospice doctors in the nation. By 1994, there were still only 2,000 hospice

³⁵ Donny Ciccone, Peter's brother, interview January 18, 1996.

³⁶ Dr. Daniel Kao, the following pages are based on an interview, January 19, 1994.

doctors nationwide. And nearly all of them—97 percent—worked at their hospice only part-time.³⁷

By 2018, hospices had become far more numerous and widespread, with 2016 data showing that 1.43 million people were served by a hospice, making up 48 percent of all Medicare recipients who had died that year.³⁸ Medical specialties had developed in palliative care medicine and in pain management. When Dr. Kao began his internship, however, it wasn't chic to be a hospice doctor (and maybe it still isn't), but he relished the freedom and the opportunity to help families.

Hospice medicine is nothing new. It's just using common sense. It doesn't take a specialist to give pain medications. Part of the relief is that patients and families sign a consent [form] that they won't get aggressive care, so the threat of a lawsuit is low. That's the beauty of this—doctors are free to do what they'd like to do.

Once you have that paper in hand, and since the idea of hospice is known, you can practice how you want, how it should be practiced with pain medications. Ninety to ninety-five percent of the patients respond very well. But some patients are very difficult, either because they have a bad disease or have psychological problems—a patient who has a known drug history, who doesn't look as if he is in pain, and has a high tolerance. There are a lot of AIDS patients with neuropathies. They are difficult to treat because we don't have a lot of good medications. They are not very morphine responsive.

When Peter first came onto Cabrini Hospice's inpatient unit, Dr. Kao slowly decreased the dosages of the Duragesic patch and the Percocet he had been on and gave him liquid morphine.

That every-three-hour morphine dose was increased from 10 mg to 40 mg., until

³⁷ Data on hospice doctors provided by the National Academy of Hospice Physicians, now renamed the American Academy of Hospice and Palliative Medicine.

³⁸ "Facts and Figures: Hospice Care in America," *A Report by the National Hospice and Palliative Care Organization*, (April 2018).

the patch was completely removed the third day. He also gave him anticonvulsants like Tegretol and Dilantin, and antidepressants like Elavil—all of them medications that pain specialists recommend for neuropathic pain. But when the pain came back, Dr. Kao began to blame Peter and get mad. In an interview after Peter had died, Dr. Kao told me:

Peter had my phone number, and he'd call a lot. Well, after a while you lose patience if you see nothing's working, and especially if you think he's not really in all that much pain. The people with neuropathies, usually you see them moaning in their sleep, uncomfortable most of the time. Peter never looked that way. Patients can manipulate you, especially HIV patients, but also cancer patients. They think they should have whatever they want because they're dying. You have to give appropriate care. We feel we have to set limits. Families can be manipulative too.

Peter was one of the first of Dr. Kao's patients with AIDS neuropathy; the treatment protocols he had learned through hospice had been primarily for cancer. (Today, hospices treat a range of patients with illnesses that include heart and respiratory problems, dementia, and stroke.)³⁹

"When AIDS started coming along, I talked with doctors who treat AIDS patients at Cabrini and at Saint Vincent's [hospitals]," Dr. Kao said. "When you double the doses of medications and the patient doesn't respond, you usually understand [that the medication] doesn't work. Peter was difficult." But the fact is, Peter may have needed even more than double the doses he was getting. And Dr. Kao may not have known that.

To Dr. Kao's credit, when he realized that he was having difficulty handling Peter's pain, he suggested that Peter go to a pain specialist at Memorial Sloan Kettering for a consultation. But Peter never did. He loved his Cabrini nurses, and to get treatment at Memorial, hospice rules meant that Peter might have had to go off the hospice program. He could have gone back on it,

³⁹ "Facts and Figures: Hospice Care," *Report*.

but Peter and Ron seemed too overwhelmed to get an ambulance to take him to Sloan Kettering and too exhausted to try to juggle their health insurance benefits—or sort through how Cabrini might otherwise cover the costs—so that Peter's consultation and transportation would have been paid.

Had he gone to Sloan Kettering, however, Peter might have learned firsthand that the high doses of narcotics he actually may have required were far higher than the medical staff at Cabrini was giving him, that these high doses were also legal, ethical, and considered good medical care, and that additional medication-delivery systems (such as an intraspinal catheter, which probably would have required expensive surgery to insert) were also available.

In addition, they might have given him additional medications to those he was already on, also in high doses—drugs targeted specifically to neuropathic pain, including additional tricyclic antidepressants, antiarrhythmics, local anesthetics in internal preparations, and higher doses (even seizure-level doses) of anticonvulsants such as Tegretol and Dilantin.

In the Words of Pain Specialists

Because I couldn't get Peter's pain out of my mind, after he died I asked many other physicians and nurses—especially pain specialists—about his case. In all, I asked more than a dozen world-renowned experts whether his pain could have been controlled, going over with them the treatment that he had been given.⁴⁰

⁴⁰ These pain experts include the list of physicians mentioned earlier as neuropathic pain specialists, as well as Nessa Coyle, RN, Gayle Newshan, PhD, and Mary Jo Hoyt, RN and the late John Bonica, MD. I talked in more general terms about AIDS, neuropathic pain, and/or problems of using narcotics in prior drug-dependent or current substance-abuse populations, and/or problems of costs with all of the above, with Betty Ferrell, PhD, City of Hope Medical Center, Duarte, California; Dr. Joanne Lynn; Paul Brenner, director of the Jacob Perlow Hospice at Beth Israel Medical Center in New York; and NHO director Jay Mahoney.

These were specialists in AIDS pain, neuropathies, chronic pain, and in the psychiatric components of all of these concerns. They worked at the forefront of pain research in a range of state-of-the-art treatment centers, including Memorial Sloan Kettering, Saint Vincent's Hospital, and the Long Island College of Medicine, all in New York; M. D. Anderson Cancer Center in Houston; and at San Francisco General Hospital. These specialists told me the same thing.

"They were *very cautious*," said Russell K. Portenoy, MD, an internationally known expert on pain and palliative care, then at Memorial Sloan Kettering and later the director of pain and palliative care at Beth Israel Hospital, and most recently the Executive Director of the Metropolitan Jewish Health System (MJHS) Institute for Innovation in Palliative Care, the Chief Medical Officer of MJHS Hospice and Palliative Care, and a professor at the Albert Einstein College of Medicine. "We titrate [raise the doses of medications] up fast, even on a daily basis."

Dr. Portenoy also wondered whether the equianalgesic dosages had been figured correctly when Peter's pain medications were changed. (These are the calculations made to assure equivalency when narcotic medications are switched or the mode of administration is changed.) The numbers I had been given by Cabrini didn't seem to add up properly.

In addition, I attended lectures of leading pain and symptom specialists, among them: Howard Fields, MD, PhD, of the University of California in San Francisco; Charles E. Inturrisi, PhD, professor of pharmacology at Cornell University Medical Center, New York City; Eduardo D. Breura, MD, director of palliative care, Edmonton General Hospital, University of Alberta; Ehud Arbit, MD, then the chief of the neurosurgical service and Subhash Jain, MD, director of anesthesiology pain management, both at Memorial Sloan Kettering; Neil Ellison, MD, Geisinger Medical Center, Danville, Pennsylvania; Stuart L. Du Pen, MD, director of pain consultation, Swedish Hospital, Seattle; Mark Lema, MD, chairman of the cancer pain service at Roswell Park Cancer Institute, in Buffalo; and Margo McCaffery, RN, a nationally known consultant based in Los Angeles who specializes in assessment and holistic approaches to the nursing care of patients with pain. I talked in general about the psychology of pain with Dr. Jimmie Holland, coeditor with Julia H. Rowland, PhD, of the *Handbook of Psycho-oncology* (New York: Oxford University Press, 1990) and chief of psychiatry at Memorial Sloan Kettering.

Based on reports provided both by Ron and by Cabrini Hospice director Mary Cooke, Peter's medical record shows that after three days at Cabrini's inpatient unit, he was taking 40 mg. of liquid morphine orally every three or four hours (Mary's and Ron's reports differed here). Then the dosage was raised to 60 mg, then 100 mg, then 120 mg, having gone up in increments of 20 mg. over a year. The pain kept intensifying, but Peter took the 120 mg every three or four hours until September 1992, the year before he died. "They said anything over 120 would be ineffective," Ron said. "The side effects would be worse than the benefits, so they had to find another solution."

From the beginning, Dr. Kao also gave Peter what Dr. Portenoy said are *safe but low* doses of Dilantin, Sinequan—an anti-seizure medication and an antidepressant, both to address the nerve pain—and Valium, an anti-anxiety medication. At times, he also got Ativan. These were intended to treat the neuropathy, but Dr. Portenoy said the doses used may not have been high enough.⁴¹

When Peter's pain got worse, Cabrini requested special AIDS funds—allocated as Ryan White funds by the U.S. Congress—to get Peter a morphine pump. This was a patient-controlled analgesic (PCA) pump, rather like a morphine-filled cassette-like skin patch that could supply a steady stream of morphine through the skin of his abdomen. He could also give himself a set number of extra doses if he needed it. This was a stronger, more intensive way of giving him morphine.

⁴¹Dr. Portenoy has written extensively about opioids and neuropathic pain. See in particular: Portenoy et al., "The Nature of Opioid Responsiveness and Its Implications for Neuropathic Pain: New Hypotheses Derived from Studies of Opioid Infusions," *Pain* (December 1990): 273-86.

Near the end, after he came back into the inpatient unit, Mary Cooke said, Peter was put on an IV, getting 40 mg of morphine an hour. Ron said that at times it went up to 50 mg. Either 40 or 50 mg an hour of morphine would quickly kill most of us. But for people in pain, people whose tolerance has been raised by slowly increased doses, that amount may not be enough. And though the Cabrini staff felt otherwise, it didn't seem to be enough for Peter.

In his final week at Cabrini, Peter got between 960 mg and 1,200 mg a day intravenously for his pain. In a much-quoted 1990 study of cancer patients at Memorial Sloan Kettering, staff at the neurology pain service followed ninety people in the last four weeks of their lives. This study, of which Dr. Portenoy was a coauthor, found that most of these dying people needed—and got—between seven and 699 mg a day (either of IV morphine or an equianalgesic dose of a similar narcotic, depending on their individual needs), with slightly higher doses given as they grew closer to dying.⁴²

Some patients had tough pain syndromes—as Peter had—and Dr. Portenoy said they required more. Two people got between 900 and 1,999 mg a day four weeks before they died, one got between 2,000 and 5,000 mg, another 8,000 to 11,000 mg, and a third got 15,984 mg.

In the twenty-four hours before death, these doses increased significantly. One patient got in the 900 to 1,999 mg range, five got 2,000 to 5,000 mg, one got 19,200 mg, and one got a 35,164 mg dose over those last twenty-four hours. Patients at Cabrini got significantly less.

⁴² Nessa Coyle, RN, Jean Adelhardt, RN, Kathleen Foley, MD, and Russell Portenoy, MD, "Character of Terminal Illness in the Advanced Cancer Patient: Pain and Other Symptoms During the Last Four weeks of Life," *JPSM* 5 (April 1990): 83-93.

Members of the hospice staff there said that Peter's was among the highest doses they ever gave—so high that various health professionals said that they were afraid it might kill him.

Dr. Kao asked me rhetorically, after Peter died:

What is appropriate care? Does it mean whatever the patient wants? Is getting patients high appropriate care? That's a misuse of hospice philosophy. So why waste good medicine? It's expensive, but that's not really a factor. Mary Cooke has never called and said to cut down on costs, but I know hospice loses money. It's an ethical issue. I want to give appropriate care, not something that's inappropriate when a patient is dying. We get patients who want high doses because they want to die. Well, we don't help with euthanasia.

The world-renowned pain experts I interviewed work under different assumptions.

Richard B. Patt, MD is the deputy director of the pain service at M. D. Anderson and codirector of the International Association for the Study of Pain's task force on AIDS pain. He made his position clear:

The pain in AIDS starts quite early in the disease, so it makes doctors reluctant to treat. The piece that physicians often don't look at is function. My observation is that when people feel their pain is controlled they become more functional, not less functional. So I think it's important to help them with their quality of life, so they can go on living. Neuropathic pain is hard, but not impossible. It's important to bring it down to tolerable levels.⁴³

The confusion that Dr. Kao faced, Dr. Patt said, might have stemmed from controversies within the medical community about how best to treat neuropathies.

⁴³ Interviews with Dr. Richard Patt, February 1, 1994, at the time of publication of his book with Susan S. Lang, *You Don't Have to Suffer: A Complete Guide to Relieving Cancer pain for Patients and Their Families* (New York: Oxford University Press, 1994); at the First National Conference on Clinical Hospice Care/Palliative Medicine, sponsored by the NHO and the National Academy of Hospice physicians, San Francisco, February 20-23, 1994; and in private correspondence in February 1997.

We've got two sets of treatment for it. The pain community has clearly, with one voice, been advocating for opioids, but neuropathic pain has been called opioid-resistant. What we're discovering now is that it isn't opioid-resistant. It just takes higher doses and requires a little better management. It means more aggressive treatment of the side effects.

While doctors treating pain once thought solely in terms of amounts that were needed,

Dr. Patt said that the dose concept is now out the window.

Treating pain with an opioid is more like treating diabetes with insulin than treating a person who's sick with antibiotics. You give as much painkiller as is required to relieve the pain, or until a side effect occurs. Then you treat the side effect. [Psychostimulants, for example, can counterbalance a feeling of sedation.] And go up still higher if you have to. There isn't a set amount. It's whatever works for the particular patient and the particular pain.

With Peter, he said, "They seemed to think 40 or 50 mg were it or 'we're in trouble,' or they didn't properly figure out the equianalgesic doses as they switched how the morphine was given."

Robert V. Brody, MD, director of the pain service and chairman of the ethics committee at San Francisco General Hospital and the medical director of the Visiting Nurses and Hospice of San Francisco, the largest AIDS hospice in the Bay Area, put it bluntly.

Fifty milligrams an hour of intravenous morphine is usually not enough for a dying AIDS patient. Enough is whatever works to relieve the pain for the particular patient. "Believe the patient" is the first principle of good medicine. If [Peter's pain] were regular pain, it would have been relieved with that much morphine. Since it wasn't, it was probably neuropathic pain. And if the other medications didn't work, they probably should have gone up on the morphine. Did he endure pain that he didn't have to endure? The answer is probably yes.⁴⁴

Dr. Portenoy, trying to explain in a more dispassionate way why Peter's pain wasn't relieved, told me, "Neuropathic pain can be very challenging and can become unresponsive to most or all of

⁴⁴ Dr. Robert Brody, interview, February 1994

the commonly used techniques, and the physician will require more sophisticated ways to respond."

Among the solutions might have been more aggressive use of narcotics and additional medications, better management of their side effects, more high-tech or surgical techniques to give those medications, and sometimes, when the end was near, even sedation—using narcotics, barbiturates, or anesthesia alone or in combination—until death.

"He was in need of highly sophisticated pain management that was beyond the skills of hospice," Dr. Portenoy said. "Could we have handled it here? Who knows? He may have been in that group of patients—I think it's less than ten percent—whose pain cannot be adequately controlled. And then you would have been writing about our failure instead of theirs."

Studies by Dr. Portenoy and other researchers show that psychological distress is associated with physical pain, and that for some people a syndrome of pain and distress can spiral out of control. Neither Peter's physical pain, nor his psychological pain, seemed to be adequately resolved.

Peter didn't want people to see him in the condition he was in—the constant diarrhea, the catheter, the infections the catheter caused, the herpes, the fungus, the pain, the confinement to bed, having to go to the bathroom in bed, the total dependence on others. He was a human being so ill that he was beginning to lose his personhood.

Yet, when I asked Mary Cooke how hospice could have helped Peter address his pain, she told me the same thing over and over: Peter's pain was *spiritual*, not physical.

If you are giving someone maximum amounts of drugs and it's not working, something else is going on. Especially someone like him with a history of drugs—alcohol—any addiction. It's pretty self-evident that there is spiritual pain involved. That's why people like that go to AA and Twelve-Step and why those programs are so effective. Sister Loretta is the expert on this.⁴⁵

But Sister Loretta had her own interpretation.

Peter had the trouble of being Catholic and gay, and they have many issues with the Church. Instead of [seeing] the loving-kindness of Jesus, they equate him with the strict rules of the Church, so it's hard to go toward him. I break the rules: Some priests say, "I'll love you if you change." But you're loved [by God] unconditionally. So I won't do that. But sometimes patients' anger toward this [view of the Church] makes them unlovable. Their anger about it keeps them from going.⁴⁶

Sister Loretta was a wizened nun who knew when to bend some of the rules, but the issue of suffering is crucial to the Catholic Church, an issue that was especially important—whether or not he agreed with it—since Peter was in a Catholic hospice within a Catholic hospital.

While Church teachings hold a special place for the redemptive value of suffering, the Church's 1980 *Declaration on Euthanasia* underscores that Church teachings do allow increased pain medications to ease even intractable pain even to unconsciousness, and even if the unintended side effect is to hasten death.⁴⁷

There is confusion, however, about using suffering from pain to allow Christians to "associate themselves in a conscious way with the sufferings of Christ crucified" in the process of preparing for death. In speaking to a group of anesthesiologists in 1957, Pope Pius XII

⁴⁵ Mary Cooke, interview, April 24, 1996.

⁴⁶ Sister Loretta, interview, April 15, 1996.

⁴⁷ "Declaration on Euthanasia," *Sacred Congregation for the Doctrine of the Faith* (The Vatican: May 5, 1980), accessed on April 20, 2019, http://www.vatican.va/roman_curia/congregations/cfaith/documents/rc_con_cfaith_doc_19800505_euthanasia_en.html.

clarified the question of whether narcotics could be used, even if it shortened life. "If no other means exist," he said, "and if, in the given circumstances, this does not prevent the carrying out of other religious and moral duties: Yes,"

The 1980 *Declaration* further quoted him as saying. "In this case, of course, death is in no way intended or sought, even if the risk of it is reasonably taken; the intention is simply to relieve pain effectively, using for this purpose painkillers available to medicine."

Those who are not religious are more inclined to talk solely about the relief of psychological pain, but even this can be subjective. "We tried to pull in other people to help him deal with the emotional pain," Peter's hospice homecare nurse said, "but he wouldn't let anyone else in [except herself and Sister Loretta]. He was very vain. He had a big photo of him[self] dressed as a female and he looked great."⁴⁸ Maybe, she seemed to think, he didn't want other people to see it. When asked about it later, Ron said that picture she referred to wasn't even of Peter.

Such comments all suggest that homophobia might have played a role in Peter's treatment. A 1994 study, published in 1996, of members of the Gay and Lesbian Medical Association—all of them doctors and other healthcare providers—found that 52 percent of them "had observed colleagues providing reduced care or denying care to patients because of their

⁴⁸ Mary lades, Peter's home-care nurse, interview, April 15, 1996.

sexual orientation; 59 percent felt they had suffered discrimination, harassment, or ostracism from the medical profession because of their sexual orientation."⁴⁹

Another factor in his treatment was cost. "There is a lot of controversy among hospices right now over treatment for AIDS patients," Cooke told me, three years after Peter died. "Many hospices will not accept AIDS patients at all because of the costs." (Hospices are reimbursed a set fee per day for every patient enrolled, rather than on a per specific-treatment basis.) "Now my philosophy is that we have other patients who can balance the expense of the AIDS medications. We grappled with the whole issue pretty early on—in 1985—about how to deal with AIDS. Some on our board wanted to take them before the six months' prognosis, but we decided it is our mission to treat only those with six months to live."

But if Peter had chosen to go to a hospital, he might have been embroiled in another Catch-22 for patients in pain. There were no provisions under Medicare, Medicaid, or third-party reimbursement systems solely for palliative care in hospitals.⁵⁰ And yet, it is not in hospices but in hospitals—most particularly, through pain services like those at Memorial Sloan Kettering—where most sophisticated pain-control experts are employed. Perversely, reimbursement through insurance may also be lacking for the cost of outpatient palliative care, treatments, or drugs.

⁴⁹ Study of homophobia in the medical profession reported by the AMA's Council on Scientific Affairs report, "Health Care Needs of Gay Men and Lesbians in the United States," *JAMA* 275 (May 1, 1996): 1354-59. (The study is described on page 1356.)

⁵⁰ Diagnosis-related groups (DRGs) is how Medicare and other healthcare reimbursement programs classify payment amount allotted for each category of hospitalized care, for example, pneumonia, bypass surgery, appendectomy, or gallbladder surgery.

In 1996, the U.S. Health Care Financing Administration (HCFA) approved a reimbursement code on a trial basis that would allow hospitals to bill Medicare and Medicaid for palliative-care admissions for dying patients.⁵¹ The HCFA announced plans to study this before creating a regular, diagnosis-related group (DRG) code for palliative care, but as of the start of 1997, no dollar amount was yet attached to the trial code, nor was it yet being used. "It's not known yet," one pain expert said, "whether it will help improve access to palliative care."⁵² Even today, it is still unclear if this is covered outside of a patient electing hospice instead.

To hospitalize a patient for pain control, doctors say, they must use subterfuge. They have to say, for the record, that they are treating AIDS or colon cancer and provide some additional treatment, even if it isn't needed, or give medicines intravenously so that the hospitalization is justified. "What we usually do is put them in and do a workup," said Dr. Joanne Lynn, who has been trying to craft revisions in these funding limitations, "even though we don't need it. It doesn't really harm the patient, but it's costing Medicare money and it's outrageous."

Peter's Death

Peter kept begging, sobbing, pleading, asking for more medication, yet all the while he was dying, I never once thought he was using those drugs to get high or to kill himself. In fact,

⁵¹ Christine K. Cassel, MD and Bruce C. Vladeck, PhD, "Sounding Board: ICD-9 Code for Palliative or Terminal Care," *NEJM* (October 17, 1996): 1232-33. Notes on its current use and availability are from Dr. Russell K. Portenoy, in private correspondence, January 20, 1997, and Dr. Joanne Lynn, interview, February 2, 1996.

⁵² Palliative care programs have expanded in hospitals over the past two decades, but there is still confusion about funding. A 2015 paper by the national organization Homecare and Hospice, calls for clarification in a Palliative Care White Paper (June 24, 2015), www.nahc.org, as does an earlier joint paper of the National Hospice and Palliative Care Organization, in "Hospital-Hospice Partnerships in Palliative Care: Creating a Continuum of Service," (2001), accessed April 20, 2019, <https://www.nhpco.org/sites/default/files/public/NHPCO-CAPCreport.pdf>.

Peter was so concerned not to take drugs that in the beginning, when his pain began growing more and more severe, he didn't even want to take medication to relieve it because his Twelve-Step group was so opposed to it.

If he'd wanted to, Peter could have killed himself all along. He had a secret stash of drugs at home, Ron said, "enough to kill the whole block." Like many people with AIDS, Peter kept them for final security. But the fact is, he didn't want to die.

"I believe in God," Peter said a few months before he died. "I always thought that if I ever get that bad, I'll kill myself first. But when I hit that plateau, well, you never know what you'll do until you get there. I thought, 'I'll never get catheterized.' But once I did, I'd never go without it. And then there was having to [have my bowels] disimpacted. Well, if you aren't disimpacted, you can die."

It turned out that Peter wasn't hanging around waiting until after his birthday to die. He was clinging to life just to be around Ron. He'd tell anyone who would listen: Ron was the best family he'd ever had, and he never, ever wanted to leave him. Peter wanted to be out of pain, not to die.

Three weeks after his birthday, the pain got so bad he could hardly breathe. He asked Ron if it would be okay to go, and Ron knew exactly what he meant. Cabrini admitted him as an inpatient for the third and last time. Peter said good-bye to Mikey, the dog who could pee better than he could, and an ambulance came to get him.

Because the circular stairs outside his apartment were so narrow, because they twirled within a wall of fine-cut stone, the ambulance crew couldn't take Peter down on a stretcher. It

just wouldn't fit. Instead, they had to sit him up on a chair. By then, Peter's legs had long stopped being able to bend. They just dangled if left alone in space, but the pain of his dangling legs was great. Peter could feel every move, each time his legs jiggled or shook.

As the ambulance crew lifted him from the air mattress onto the chair, Peter let out a groan, though he was trying not to. Tears leaked from the corners of his eyes. As they took him down those three flights of circular stairs, his legs swung against each stone in the wall, hitting every turn in the ironwork railing. Screams, guttural howls, bloodcurdling shrieks came up from deep inside him. Every step downward. Every turn in the stair and the wall. And as he rode in the ambulance from Brooklyn, across the bridge to Manhattan, every bump in the road or short stop in traffic made Peter heave with sobs.

For most of the next eighteen days, Ron shuttled between being constantly near Peter—standing, sitting, or sleeping in a chair next to his bed—and running back home for brief moments to walk their dog, Mikey. Peter's temperature soared to 103°, 104°, higher. They said he had a blood infection. This time Peter said he'd had enough. He refused antibiotics that had cured infections before, letting this particular opportunistic infection become the one that would finally kill him.

When Peter's fever spiked, he would quiver, sweat, become delirious, moan. The nurses would pack him in ice. When the temperature came down, he would open his eyes and speak quietly, his eyes looking out intently at those who were near him from their ever-hollowing sockets. Always, there was the constant pain. He had become a skeleton curled into a deformed fetal position. His wrist turned back on itself, his feet drooped, his legs had withered, his bones

practically showed through his skin. His mouth and tongue were covered with thrush. All he talked about was the constant, burning pain.

Franny, his older sister, stayed close by, fluffing his pillows, kissing him, praying for God to have mercy. And she prayed for her mother to come and take him, to tell him it was finally time.

Peter's brother, Donny, rarely left, watching nights as Peter quietly moaned, trying to run his Long Island painting business by day from Peter's hospice room. He had promised Peter he wouldn't die alone. Sitting up in a chair by the bed, he watched as Peter finally could no longer swallow. Donny became an expert on breathing. He heard the breaths change from deep groans to breaths with big spaces in between to breaths so shallow you only knew they were there at all if you put your head on Peter's chest and listened.

Then, on that Saturday morning, September 18, just when most people in New York were sitting down to brunch and Ron had gone to walk Mikey, Donny woke up in his chair beside Peter's bed, listened closely, and found Peter lying there with no breath at all. "I called the nurse," he said, "and she said he was gone. It freaked me out. His eyes were open when I listened to his chest, so I didn't know. Then I closed them."

For weeks, Peter had yelled, gotten angry, harangued people around him about the pain. But in the days right before he died he also worried—the constant diarrhea might smell, he might look so terrible that visitors might be offended. He thanked everyone for the slightest little things—for sips of juice, for ice, for arranging his pillow, for just being there and holding his hand.

As I sat with him much of that week in September as he lay dying, I heard him ask, beg, plead for more morphine, even with that 40- or 50-mg-an-hour intravenous morphine solution in his arm, until he could no longer speak. And even then, I heard them say no. Peter finally gave up hope and stopped asking. Stroking his forehead as he groaned, holding his hand as he sighed, I never once thought he was out of pain. Except when he finally died.

Chapter 6

When Death Becomes a Blessing:

The Problem of Pain

Introduction

Why is pain treatment such a problem? And why, if the trajectory from diagnosis to death is now so long, is pain considered a symptom to be treated only at the end of life and not for the lengthy time of a potentially terminal illness? Using Maslow's *hierarchy of needs*, a patient's physical comfort is necessary to be able to die well.

This is a chapter of extensive reporting on these issues: interviewing experts, attending relevant conferences, and studying the literature both on my own and under experts' guidance. Since I did this reporting in the mid-1990s, the scientific thinking on pain management has roller-coastered back and forth; first pain management improved, then the opioid crisis arose, then healthcare and law enforcement efforts began to pull pain treatment back, with potentially negative impacts for patients.

While far more research and commentary are now needed given these legal and medical swings, I have updated this chapter where necessary. However, I am leaving the bulk of that research to later scholars. This chapter will point out in summary version where and what positive changes occurred in treating patient pain since the 1990s, when this chapter was first written, but a more in-depth look is still needed to avoid significantly backtracking on good patient care.

Why, for example, has an opioid crisis arisen? Why is there pushback on prescribing when pain treatments began to improve? Why have law enforcement and drug oversight agencies not contained pain medications better than they have to avoid diversion? And how can the suffering of patients like Peter Ciccone be avoided?

The chapter ends with the evolving legal and ethical issues of ending life, whether by withholding or withdrawing treatment, by terminal sedation (a medical and legal euphemism, in my opinion, for

physician aid in dying), or by assisted suicide. The line is finely complex between comfort and wishing for death. The specific issues here are: how is pain treated during the lengthy end of life; how is good pain prescribing protected from diversion; and who decides these difficult issues? Again, the footnotes give all my research references.

Written in 2019

* * * * *

Dr. Kathleen Foley and Pain Principles

On Saturday, September 18, 1993, at the exact time that Peter died, Kathleen M. Foley, MD, was standing at a lectern in a downstairs meeting room at a Pittsburgh hotel, pointing to the slides projected behind her and speaking about pain.¹

The night before, I'd made a tough decision. I left Peter's side at Cabrini's inpatient hospice in Manhattan to travel to see Dr. Foley, knowing that Peter probably wouldn't survive until I returned after the weekend. Pain management had gone through a revolution over the prior twenty years, and Dr. Foley had emerged as one of the most eminent pain specialists in the

¹ This was at the American Society of Clinical Oncology Conference on Cancer Pain, in Pittsburgh, PA, September 18 and 19, 1993. Dr. Kathleen Foley's address was on Saturday morning, September 18, and is the basis for this section of the chapter. However, from this lecture onward, through April 1996, I also interviewed Dr. Foley numerous times on the phone and in person, attended many of her other lectures, including those at Memorial Sloan Kettering, Beth Israel Hospital, and as part of The Project on Death in America, of which she became chairman in 1995. I have read most of her textbooks on pain and her medical research papers.

world. This was the first time I would be able to hear her lecture about state-of-the-art pain treatment. More than anything, I wanted to know if there was something that might have been done to curb Peter's pain.

That weekend, the American Society of Clinical Oncology (ASCO)—a professional organization of cancer and AIDS doctors—was holding its first national training conference on its newly adopted pain-management curriculum. The doctors and pain researchers speaking that weekend—twelve others in addition to Dr. Foley—were all pioneers in modern pain control, and the lectures and slides they presented over the two days were the content of a course that would be taken to medical lecture halls nationwide.

At the time, Dr. Foley was director of the neurology pain service at Memorial Sloan Kettering Cancer Center and world renowned for her voluminous research and path-breaking journal articles and books. That day she would be sharing some twenty-five years of pain management experience.

There are two different kinds of pain, Dr. Foley explains, each the result of a different physiological mechanism. *Nociceptive* pain is the first type. It comes from tumors eating into tissue, but it is described as either *somatic* or *visceral* pain, depending on what kind of tissue it happens to eat.

Somatic pain is most common among cancer patients. It is well-localized, characterized as "intermittent or constant, aching, gnawing, throbbing, or cramping." It comes from bone tumors or injuries pushing into the surrounding tissue, or other kinds of tumors moving into soft tissues, muscle, lymph nodes, or skin.

Visceral pain, on the other hand, generally comes from cancer of the cardiovascular, respiratory, gastrointestinal, and genitourinary tracts. Patients describe it as "deep, squeezing, or colicky." The site at which the pain is felt, however, might not be where the problem lies. Visceral pain is often "referred" pain; that is, nerve pathway interference makes it seem as if the pain is coming from a place that it is not—shoulder pain, for instance, when a tumor might really be located in the diaphragm, liver, or lungs. The cancer is actually pressing on nerves that happen to pass through these diseased spots. The body mistakenly interprets skewed nerve messages as originating elsewhere.

The second type of pain, Dr. Foley says, is *neuropathic* pain, which comes from an illness-related injury to portions of the nervous system itself, rather than from nerves being pressed. This kind of pain can also be further subdivided into three categories, depending on where and how the nervous system has been invaded.

Peripherally generated pain comes from some type of injury to a nerve or nerves. Centrally generated pain comes from damage to the central nervous system, say, in the spinal cord, brain stem, or thalamus. *Sympathetically mediated* pain can come from either peripheral or central nervous system problems, but it is more pervasive—characterized, Dr. Foley says, by regional problems, say, vasomotor changes, swelling and sweating abnormalities, and/or atrophy.

In addition to the need to know where pain comes from in order to treat it properly, pain experts need to assess the way it operates. Pain that comes only at certain times and in specific blasts is described as *acute*. Pain that comes episodically is called *intermittent*. Pain that persists on and on is *chronic*.

An injection, IV drip, or oral medication may help patients over an episode of acute pain, but chronic pain requires a longer-term treatment plan. "Adaption of the autonomic nervous system occurs and chronic pain patients lack the objective signs common to acute pain," Dr. Foley says, meaning those are the patients who may not grimace or scream. "Chronic pain leads to significant changes in personality, lifestyle, and functional ability." How great these changes are is often dependent on how intense the pain actually is.

Pain intensity can range from *mild* to *moderate* to *severe* to *excruciating*. Without using a pain scale that allows a patient to describe this intensity, it's hard for the person who is ill, or for his or her family or physicians, to know the levels of pain being experienced, how much of an emergency it is to treat it, and when medication has brought the pain down to a more tolerable level.

Making treatment even more complicated, all these different types of pain, their intensity, and their duration may occur in the same patient, at the same time, coming from many different pain sources and sites. Dr. Foley notes in her presentation:

One-third of cancer patients in active therapy and 60 to 90 percent of patients with advanced cancer have significant pain. Patients with cancer will frequently have multiple causes of pain. In one survey, 81 percent of patients reported two or more distinct pain complaints; 34 percent reported three different kinds of pain [and] the whole issue is worse with AIDS pain.

Each of these pain periods and kinds of pain can require exacting assessment and different treatment approaches, often given at the same time.

Although most pain can be controlled by measures that are now routine to pain specialists, difficult pain syndromes (such as neuropathic pain) can require complicated, high-tech procedures, such as epidural catheters (catheters that spill narcotics directly into the spine)

or nerve blocks. Sometimes they may require total and complete sedation until death, a controversial treatment option rarely acknowledged in most American hospitals.

Terminal sedation, as it is known, is a medical and legal alternative that physicians can use to help relieve suffering that is so severe that patients might even make requests for assisted suicide, but there is a very fine line between terminal sedation and assisted suicide, as we will discuss in later chapters.

The weight of knowledge that Kathleen Foley conveys when she speaks is great. She has been among the driving forces putting proper pain treatment onto the international medical agenda, yet she is younger by far than many of her mentors and world-famous peers. Most importantly, she understands baby-boom culture, commanding respect among patients and other physicians alike.

If a patient is suspected of wanting pain medication to get high, or if he or she has a history of drug abuse, or even if he or she is a current drug abuser, Dr. Foley's view is "So what? Pain is pain and it should be relieved." After years of research, her medical message is: Just say yes to drugs.

This whole issue is worst for AIDS patients, many of whom are drug users, melodramatic, and/or gay, but suffering pain nevertheless, particularly with neuropathy. They split staffs because of prejudice about all of this. Comfort care requires giving them whatever is needed, [but] it's hard for doctors like us because we're often seen as complicit in addicts' need for drugs. And AIDS patients are often drug abusers, so it [ends up being] hardest for them.

Dr. Foley first became concerned about drugs and pain during the late 1970s, when she was fresh out of Cornell University Medical School and newly on the job at Memorial Sloan Kettering.

As a cancer specialist, she worried about the levels of suffering and the longer periods of time during which this suffering was beginning to occur that resulted from more successful cancer cures. As a neurologist, her job was to manage the pain of treatment as well as the pain of disease. The numbers of patients for whom this was a major problem kept on growing, along with the increasing numbers of cancer and, later, AIDS survivors.

Nearly from the start, Dr. Foley began research about how pain works in the human body—what nerve channels it travels along, how it can best be curbed depending on the specific pain site or pain channel. The more she learned, the more concerned she became to redress the tarnished reputation of good pain medications like narcotics as well as the fact that they weren't readily available and were sadly underused.

Dr. Foley was in excellent company. At Memorial Sloan Kettering, she worked with Raymond Houde, MD, and Ada Rogers, RN, both more experienced researchers and clinicians, who for twenty years had already been studying the physiology of pain and how to assuage it using narcotics and other drugs. Together, Houde and Rogers had done the classic research that underlies the equianalgesic dose table now in use worldwide. The table established equivalent doses of drugs for doctors to use when they switched patients between different narcotic drugs or ways of administering these drugs. Houde and Rogers also studied narcotics—often in high doses, and in new, sometimes in synthetic forms and combinations—to treat difficult pain syndromes.

Across the country, they were linked in their interest in treating pain with John Bonica, MD, perhaps the father of modern pain treatment, at that time the chairman of the University of Washington's (Seattle) Multidisciplinary Pain Center, director of the medical school's department

of anesthesiology, and founder of the International Association for the Study of Pain. For almost forty years he had been researching pain physiology, anesthesia, new surgical methods, and a team approach to pain treatment.

Kathy Foley joined this small, elite group of like-minded researchers, which was in turn joined by colleagues from around the world, to address this issue. Under the auspices of the World Health Organization (WHO), the group eventually helped draft a series of crucial pain treatment guidelines.²

In 1982, when the WHO group came together, eleven of these experts—led by Dr. Bonica—gathered in Pomerio, Italy. Joining Dr. Foley and Dr. Bonica were physicians from India, Sweden, England, Japan, and Israel, experts in the fields of anesthesiology, neurology, neurosurgery, oncology, pharmacology, nursing, psychology, and surgery.

The group wanted to share with one another what they had learned about how pain operates in the human body and how to manage the kind of moderate and severe pain that patients were experiencing as they lived longer because of successful cancer treatments.

In 1983, the first draft of its WHO guidelines was disseminated internationally; the American College of Physicians published similar principles of pain management based on this

² Comprehensive Pain Management Group (CPMG), *Method of Relief of Cancer Pain* (later known as Annex 1) (Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization, 1983).

work in *the Annals of Internal Medicine*.³ In 1984, in *JAMA*, the American Medical Association (AMA) did likewise.⁴

In December 1984, again under WHO auspices, the international pain management group met in Geneva. Dr. Foley was selected as the chairman of a gathering that was now expanded and that included pain experts far older and more seasoned than she—physicians from France, Nigeria, the USSR, Germany, Finland, Sri Lanka, Brazil, and the Netherlands. This time they wanted to use the 1983 working draft to set up cancer pain guidelines that could establish the principles of modern pain control worldwide.

By 1986, the organization had been named the WHO Comprehensive Management of Pain group. It had set up a WHO Collaborating Centre for Cancer Pain Relief⁵ and published a book under the WHO imprint. *Cancer Pain Relief* became the "gold standard" for state-of-the-art pain treatment. It uses a staged theory of pain, requiring physicians to think in terms of an *analgesic ladder* with different levels of treatment for mild to severe pain. The bedrock of treatment success is sufficient use of narcotics given in steady doses around the clock. This book is accessible and readable, and since publication has been sent to physicians, professional organizations, public agencies, and medical publishers the world over.

³ Comprehensive Pain Management Group (CPMG), *Method of Relief of Cancer Pain*.

⁴ W. T. McGivney and G. M. Crooks, "The Care of Patients with Severe Chronic Pain and Terminal Illness," *JAMA* 251 (1984): 1182-88.

⁵ CPMG, *Cancer Pain Relief* (Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization, 1986). (WHO Publications center, USA, 49 Sheridan Avenue, Albany, NY 12210).

That same year (1986), using the work of the WHO group, the American Pain Society created guidelines of its own and began to pressure healthcare agencies within the U.S. government to issue federal guidelines on pain control.⁶

In 1992, the U.S. Department of Health and Human Service's Agency for Health Care Policy and Research (AHCPR) issued what they called *Clinical Practice Guidelines* for acute, postsurgical pain management.⁷ Finally, in March 1994, with many of those early pain researchers on its advisory board, the agency published a second clinical practice guideline, *Management of Cancer Pain*, a guide on the treatment of long-term, chronic pain, and this included pain from cancer and from AIDS.⁸ A technical version went out to the nation's physicians, policymakers, medical centers and schools, and professional organizations. A layperson's version was also distributed to cancer and AIDS organizations, to patients and families, and to the media.

During these years, Dr. Foley published seminal research papers and texts of her own.⁹ She was a whirlwind of energy, vociferously spreading the word on proper pain treatment. In

⁶ American Pain Society (APS), *Guidelines for the Use of Narcotic Analgesics in Acute and Chronic Pain*, (1986). Also updated: APS, "Principle of Analgesic Use in the Treatment of Acute and Chronic Cancer Pain: A Concise Guide to Medical Practice," 2nd ed., (1989), and 3rd ed., (1992).

⁷ USDHHS, AHCPR, *Acute Pain Management* (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, February 1992). (To order guidelines, request Publication No. 92-0032, from USDHHS, AHCPR, Rockville, MD 20852.)

⁸ USDHHS, AHCPR, *Management of Cancer Pain* (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, March 1994). (To order, request Publication No. 94-0592, from USDHHS, AHCPR, Rockville, MD 20852.)

⁹ Kathleen M. Foley, MD, with Charles E. Inturrisi, MD, *Opioid Analgesics in the Management of Clinical Pain: Advances in Pain Research and Therapy*, vol. 8 (New York: Raven Press, 1986); and "The Treatment of Cancer Pain," *NEJM* 313 (1985): 84-95.

fact, it became her life's mission. And that's what she was doing at that first ASCO pain training conference in Pittsburgh on that September morning in 1993 when Peter died.

By then, Dr. Foley had been speaking about pain for more than a decade. But it had become apparent that getting state-of-the-art pain guidelines followed in everyday medical practice was not just a matter of education but a highly political, uphill battle.

In the late 1980s, the World Health Organization had enlisted Charles Cleeland, PhD, a professor of neurology at the University of Wisconsin's medical school, and others in his Pain Research Group to assess the prevalence of patients' pain in the United States. The Wisconsin group became the WHO Collaborating Center for Symptom Evaluation of Cancer Care. WHO wanted them to discover what barriers might be standing in the way of good pain control.

Cleeland's team of researchers reported their findings in a series of disturbing articles published over the first half of the 1990s in the *New England Journal of Medicine*, the *Annals of Internal Medicine*, and other prestigious medical journals. They revealed not only how uninformed American doctors were about how to treat serious pain—despite the raft of new guidelines—but that they were under considerable pressure not to treat pain.

In 1991, Dr. Cleeland's Wisconsin pain research group surveyed patients with recurrent or metastatic cancer from fifteen cancer centers in the eastern United States, all of them part of the Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group (ECOG), a National Cancer Institute-supported cooperative treatment group for the development and conduct of cancer-related clinical trials.¹⁰

¹⁰ A. K. Hatfield et al., *An ECOG Pilot Study: Results of an Outpatient Pain Survey in Outpatient Cancer Centers*, presented at a meeting of the American Society of Clinical Oncology, (Houston: May 19-21, 1991).

The researchers found that 61 percent of the patients treated by doctors in this group experienced pain, and 40 percent of them rated their pain as "significant" (more than 5 on a scale from 0 to 10). Yet no patient in this survey was receiving morphine or a morphine-like opioid as the WHO and American Pain Society guidelines recommended. Researchers wondered why.

In 1992, the Wisconsin researchers conducted a nationwide survey of 322 members of state medical boards, the organizations that oversee physician licensing and medical practice in each state.¹¹ The physicians on these boards have the power to censure other physicians—even take away their licenses to practice—for what they consider to be inappropriate treatment decisions. Researchers wanted to know whether these boards were a factor in the undertreatment of pain.

Their findings revealed an astounding information gap:

- To treat prolonged moderate to severe cancer pain, most board members recommended medications that pain experts consider grossly inadequate. Only 25 percent of them said they would give morphine as either their first, second, or third choice of medication; another 15 percent said they would use Dilaudid (hydromorphone, chosen by 13 percent) or levorphanol (2 percent), which are the other two opioids recommended by pain specialists.

¹¹ David E. Joranson, MSSW et al., "Opioids for Chronic Cancer and Non-Cancer Pain: A Survey of State Medical Board Members," *Federation Bulletin: The Journal of Medical Licensure and Discipline* 79 (1992): 15-49.

- A full 47 percent of these board members said they would give only aspirin or acetaminophen with codeine as their first, second, or third choice for prolonged moderate to severe cancer pain, and 21 percent said they would give just aspirin or acetaminophen alone. Pain experts say that these medications are useful for mild pain only. The numbers add up to more than 100 percent because respondents could give more than one answer.

The Wisconsin research group noted:

Codeine-combination products were recommended by many respondents but are generally considered too weak for prolonged moderate to severe pain. Meperidine [Demerol], which is inappropriate because of its toxicity, was recommended [for] about as often as it was recommended against [18 percent for; 17 percent against]. Opioid analgesics that are useful were recommended against by many respondents, including levorphanol, methadone, and hydromorphone [Dilaudid].

These board members also had imprecise knowledge of the law. When asked about the legality and medical acceptability of prescribing opioids for more than several months in four patient scenarios involving cancer and nonmalignant pain, with and without a history of narcotic drug abuse, their answers were not only wrong, but often shocking.

- Some 25 percent of them didn't realize that using opioid drugs for extended periods of time is lawful and considered acceptable medical practice for cancer pain; 14 percent thought that even though it is lawful, it is not generally acceptable medical practice and should be discouraged. Another 5 percent thought it violated medical practice laws and regulations, and 5 percent thought it a probable violation of federal- or state-controlled substance abuse laws and should be investigated. The remaining 7 percent said they didn't know.
- Even more alarming, only 12 percent realized that using narcotics is lawful and good medical practice for chronic, serious non-cancer pain—for example, pain that comes with

AIDS or other illnesses. A full 47 percent said it violated acceptable medical practice, and 27 percent thought that it was probably a violation of federal- or state-controlled substance abuse laws and should be investigated. Again, 7 percent said they didn't know.

The Wisconsin researchers said:

It should be noted that in general, proceedings for violations of medical practice laws usually involve disciplinary action, including revocation of license, while state or federal controlled-substances law proceedings often involve criminal prosecutions, forfeitures, revocation of controlled substances registration, or a combination, and may include substantial fines or civil penalties.... The fact that 80 percent of the medical board members [also] said that their medical board was the agency most likely to investigate improper prescribing of controlled substances in their state underscores the significance of these data.

When the inquiry went back to cancer specialists after the WHO, American Pain Society, and other professional guidelines had had a chance to circulate among these physicians for an additional two years after the Wisconsin group's first study, the results were scarcely more encouraging.

In 1993, Dr. Cleeland reported his follow-up study of ECOG physicians.¹² Of the 897 doctors surveyed, 86 percent felt the majority of American patients in pain were undertreated; 49 percent of them also rated pain control for patients *in their own medical practice* as either *fair*, *poor*, or *very poor*; 31 percent of them said they would wait until their patients had only six months to live before using maximum pain medication. That, pain specialists say, is a tragic error.

¹² Janie H. Von Roenn, MD, et al., "Physician Attitudes and Practice in Cancer Pain Management: A Survey from the Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group," *AIM* 119 (July 15, 1993): 121-26.

A year later, when all these pain guidelines had had an even longer time to be well circulated among physicians in professional circles and in prestigious medical journals—and after the cancer specialists' curriculum guide was prepared by American Society of Clinical Oncology, their own organization, and the group to whom Dr. Kathleen Foley was speaking that September day—these researchers went back again to these doctors' patients. Astoundingly, they found that nothing much had changed since they first reported talking with ECOG patients three years earlier.

In March 1994, the Wisconsin researchers reported speaking with 1,308 cancer patients of oncologists at fifty-four different ECOG treatment centers throughout the eastern United States.¹³ Dr. Cleeland and his colleagues found that 67 percent of those patients reported they had been in pain the week before, 36 percent with pain severe enough to impair their ability to function. In the researchers' estimation, 42 percent of those with pain were not given adequate medication.

"Despite published guidelines for pain management," the researchers concluded, basing their view on the standards for treatment first established by the WHO guidelines, "many patients with cancer have considerable pain and receive inadequate analgesia."

Undertreatment of Pain Nationwide

The ECOG group of physicians were hardly the only cancer doctors in America undertreating patients in pain back then. At the core of this tragic failure was a virtual phobia about narcotics. "The guidelines very clearly state that pharmacotherapy is the mainstay of

¹³ Cleeland et al., "Pain and its Treatment in Outpatients with Metastatic Cancer," *NEJM* 330 (March 1994): 592-96.

cancer treatment," Dr. Foley says. "In a patient with severe chronic pain, you would choose a strong opioid from the beginning. But you can see from the numbers that that's not how it's done."¹⁴

Dr. Foley and other researchers estimated that about half of all Americans spent the last days, months, or years of their lives in pain, more than half of which could have been controlled but wasn't.¹⁵ Federal AHCPR cancer pain guidelines estimated that 90 percent of all pain can be effectively managed.¹⁶ The numbers varied depending on the study. Yet the sad fact was, in America, undertreated pain was endemic.¹⁷

The problem wasn't limited only to cancer or AIDS patients. Indeed, those with cancer had the best chance of having their pain addressed because cancer pain (and more recently AIDS pain) had been most intensively studied.¹⁸ The SUPPORT study of nearly 10,000 hospitalized American patients, reported in 1995 and discussed in earlier chapters, found that half of all

¹⁴ Dr. Kathleen Foley, speaking on a video uplink of a national Cancer Pain Video Conference, sponsored by the American Pain Society, April 21, 1994.

¹⁵ See the findings of the SUPPORT study, *JAMA* 274 (November 22-29, 1995): 1591-98, for patients with other illnesses besides cancer, including heart, liver, or respiratory diseases, or organ system failures. Also see David E. Joranson of the WHO Collaborating Center for Symptom Evaluation in Cancer Care at the University of Wisconsin, in an interview in *New York Times*, October 21, 1994, plus the research of his team, the pain teams at Memorial Sloan Kettering, at M. D. Anderson, and at many other cancer and pain research centers.

¹⁶ AHCPR, *Management of Cancer Pain*, 8.

¹⁷ AHCPR, *Management of Cancer Pain*, as well as a host of other references.

¹⁸ A third of all cancer patients have moderate to severe pain during the treatment phase of their illness, as do about 60 to 90 percent of those with advanced cancer. This is reported in Foley, "Supportive Care and the Quality of Life of the Cancer Patient," *Principles and Practice of Oncology*, 4th ed., ed. V. T. DeVita Jr. et. al. (Philadelphia: Principles and Lippincott, 1993), 2417-48, as well as in many other books and research papers. (An earlier version of this piece was written with E. Arbit, MD.)

patients with a variety of other illnesses—including heart, liver, lung or respiratory diseases, or organ system failures—spent the end of their lives in moderate or severe pain at least half of the time.¹⁹

Yet doctors feared using narcotic drugs like morphine, the most effective medications for treating severe, long-term pain; when they did prescribe opioids, they did not do so in high enough doses, which is often the only way these medications will work.

These studies, pain specialists like Dr. Foley and Cleeland said, showed that old ideas had caused doctors to wrongly believe that massive doses of narcotics would turn patients into addicts.²⁰ They claimed doctors wrongly feared that narcotics would so build up their patients' tolerance for the drugs that they would no longer release them from pain, that the drugs would accidentally cause patients to die of respiratory depression (which slows breathing down to nothing), or—plain and simple—would kill them from an overdose. And they went out on a mission to teach other doctors what they had learned in order to correct these beliefs.

Dr. Foley, Dr. Portenoy, Dr. Cleeland—all these pain specialists we have cited thus far—spent the 1990s and early 2000s galloping here and there trying to change perceptions and treatment of pain, trying to say that Just Say Yes to opioid drugs in order to treat severe pain was not only good medical practice but the thing that enabled patients with long-term chronic pain from a likely terminal illness to live longer and more functional lives.

¹⁹ Joanne Lynn, MD, et al., "Perceptions by Family Members of the Dying Experience of Older and Seriously Ill Patients," *AIM* 126 (January 15, 1997): 97-106. (This article is taken from a portion of the SUPPORT study.)

²⁰ This information is taken from the work of—and interviews with—numerous pain experts, including Dr. Foley and Dr. Portenoy, and other authors of the many pain management guidelines already mentioned, but it is also outlined at length in all the highly influential pain management guides, including that published by AHCP.

So great was our cultural fear of addiction, they said, that we had been blind to the virtues of these miracle pain medications: their ability to relieve severe pain and, when used wisely over long periods of time, to let millions²¹ of seriously ill patients who would otherwise be bedridden lead normal lives. In other cultures, they said, narcotics had been the treatment of choice for centuries to ease the terrible pain of the mortally ill and dying. Indeed, until the beginning of the twentieth century, they were here as well, but they have been the subject of a continued pendulum swing between good medical use and prohibition now for over a hundred years.

However, adding to American physicians' apprehension about using narcotics was a stringent and increasing pressure from government and law-enforcement agencies. Indeed, the legal scrutiny provoked by narcotics use made even suffering patients and their families fearful of using opioid drugs—and it left doctors terrified. The balance began to move back from more use to fear; federal guidelines on both medical use and law enforcement all began to tighten.

Now, in 2019, some twenty-five years later, we find the nation fully in the midst of a swing back from the gains these pain specialists made in the 1990s, a swing toward limiting opioids due to what is currently referred to as an “opioid epidemic” of overdosing and deaths. This will be discussed at length later, but suffice it to say that after my own extensive research I view these as political and enforcement concerns rather than simply medical issues. The problem revolves around a pill culture, one of diversion, and some few doctors overstressing correct prescribing practices, as well as waves of heroin and other black-market drugs coming into

²¹ According to an April 27, 2018 report from the National Cancer Institute, an estimated 1,735,350 new cases of cancer would be diagnosed in the United States in 2018, and 609,640 people will die from the disease. That doesn't include others already diagnosed, suffering, and being treated from this one disease.

public use. For me, the issue of undertreated pain for patients in need today still exceeds the need to curtail that treatment. Different controls on diversion need to be created.

Opioids indeed are the tools needed for pain in what is now long-term dying, but they also do pose a risk for diversion and misuse. If taken improperly, they can cause an unsuspecting user to overdose, and they can lead to addiction in populations so disposed either biochemically, socially, or culturally. They have also played into the growing emergence of the underground synthetic heroin trade and, more recently, of black-market synthetic fentanyl use. Pharmaceutical companies are also to blame for conducting overenthusiastic marketing campaigns that have sometimes belied true concerns.²² Political jockeying is causing law enforcement and drug monitoring organizations that seek to contain diversion to butt heads with the medical community, especially with pain specialists who see that the need for prescription opioid use for long-term pain management still exists.²³

Physicians vs. Law Enforcement

Consider what happened in 1987 to Ronald Blum, MD, a physician and research colleague of Dr. Foley—something still occurring to more doctors today.²⁴ Although there are

²² See especially, for a full discussion Beth Macy, *Dopesick* (New York: Little Brown and Co., 2018).

²³ Austin Frankt, "Painkiller Abuse, a Cyclical Challenge," *New York Times*, December 22, 2014; David W. Baker, MD, Executive Vice President, Division of Healthcare Quality Evaluations, *The Joint Commission's Pain Standards: Origins and Evolution*, (May 5, 2017); Centers for Disease Control: *Guideline for Prescribing Opioids for Chronic Pain*, U.S., 2016; Q and A with Russell Portenoy, MD, *Health News*, March 17, 2016, accessed April 20, 2019, <http://amp.timeinc.net/health/health/condition-article/0,,20189630,00.html>; Thomas Catan and Evan Perez, "A Pain-Drug Champion has Second Thoughts," *Wall Street Journal*, December 17, 2012; "ASPMN Backs Pain Champion: Russell Portenoy," *Pain Management Nursing*, January 24, 2013.

²⁴ Based on interviews with Dr. Blum, December 6, 1993, and John Eadie, Director of the Division of Public Health Protection of the New York State Department of Health, January 24, 1994. For background material, see Martha McKinney, PhD, and Lou Fintor, "News: How Physicians Handle Drug Investigations," *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* 83 (September 18, 1991): 1282-84.

physicians who run what law enforcement agencies call “pill mills,” meaning they just prescribe indiscriminately to line their own pockets (one group of doctors in 2018 is now facing charges in a \$464 million scheme in Michigan),²⁵ the arrests of some has exerted a chilling influence on prescribing among the rest.

In 1987, Dr. Blum was the deputy director of the Kaplan Cancer Center at New York University Hospital (he later became its director), a professor of oncology at NYU's medical school, and a highly regarded cancer specialist at Bellevue Hospital. What happened to him then is still what doctors fear today.

That year, Dr. Blum and his patients at Bellevue and NYU Medical Center and Dr. Foley's patients at Memorial Sloan Kettering were participating in one of the first national drug trials of MS-Contin, a sustained-release morphine tablet that later became a favored drug for severe cancer pain.

I was in the middle of office hours on a Friday morning at my NYU office when my nurse came in and said there were two people in the waiting room from the state Department of Health. I put my patient in the examining room and went out. They flashed their badges, showed their sidearms, and told me that I had the right to remain silent and to seek counsel.

When they read him his Miranda rights, he knew they meant business. The Department of Health officials asked to see Dr. Blum's patient records. "I said I wanted to call my office manager to get them," he says. "They said, 'Oh, your accomplice!' And they proceeded to get more abusive."

²⁵ Laura M. Holson, “Six Michigan Doctors Charged in \$464 Million Insurance Opioid Scheme,” *New York Times*, December 17, 2018.

According to officials at the New York State Department of Health's Bureau of Controlled Substances, which polices doctors, Dr. Blum was suspected of writing phony prescriptions and dealing drugs. The state's computers had flagged him because he was prescribing large quantities of high-dose narcotics.

The drug he was testing, MS-Contin, although it has been important in treating cancer pain, became a focus for law enforcement. In tablet form, it could be crushed and snorted or mixed with water and injected. In 1996, Purdue Pharma, the same pharmaceutical company that produced MS-Contin, then released Oxycontin, a synthetic form of morphine rather than the morphine-based opioid formulation, but it was soon discovered that it could also be abused. For one thing, Purdue Pharma did not disclose the crucial information that this synthetic drug substitute of morphine was two times more potent than natural morphine, which is what MS-Contin contained.²⁶

In 2010, Oxycontin was reformulated to make it harder to crush, and again, in 2015 another new formulation was released, called TarquiniqER, which combined the opioid antagonist naloxone that is activated if that pill is crushed. However, Andrew Kolodny, the codirector of Opioid Policy Research at the Heller School for Social Policy and Management at Brandeis University in Massachusetts, told *CNN* that same year. "When the pills are swallowed they are as addictive and dangerous as pure oxycodone."²⁷

²⁶ David Armstrong, "Sackler Embraced Plan to Conceal OxyContin's Strength from Doctors, Sealed Testimony Shows," *ProPublica*, (February 21, 2019).

²⁷ Quoted in Health24, "New formula Oxycontin Won't Give You a High If Crushed, Snorted or Injected," *health24.com*, July 10, 2015.

This ability for pills to be crushed and their potential addictive qualities were issues of concern when the drugs first received FDA approval, but Purdue Pharma reassured regulators by noting that the addiction rate in trials was only 1 percent. In fact, it was higher outside of a hospital context, and the drug was vilified after it became a street opioid of choice. Oxycontin in particular ended up having issues that have allegedly since contributed to the opioid epidemic, and for which the company was sued (and lost) in Virginia in 2007 for more than \$600 million.²⁸ The company is now being sued in other jurisdictions.²⁹

Although it seems that Purdue Pharma was remiss, there are other contributors besides Oxycontin to the current opioid crisis. A 2018 report from the CDC's Center for Health Care Statistics notes that while oxycodone—the compound in Oxycontin—was listed first in drug overdose data in 2011 (5,587 deaths), the top drugs used by 2016 were instead fentanyl (18,335 deaths) and heroin (15,961 deaths). The numbers of people who died from these drugs is far higher than those who took oxycodone before. In addition, cocaine ranked second or third through all the years of the study (11,316 deaths in 2016). The numbers for oxycodone (at 6,199) morphine (at 5,014), and hydrocodone (at 3,199) had stayed roughly stable.

Further, the fentanyl used did not match the much smaller amount prescribed, meaning national black-market labs or international imports are the drugs being abused. When the overdose deaths are separated into accidental overdoses and suicide intent, more interesting findings appear. Fentanyl, heroin, cocaine, and methamphetamine—manufactured in rural

²⁸ Macy, *Dopesick*, 84.

²⁹ Roni Caryn Rabin, "New York Sues Sackler Family Members and Drug Distributors," *New York Times*, March 28, 2019.

basements and garages all over America—are the top offenders. But for those who want to commit suicide, oxycodone, then antihistamine, then hydrocodone, and finally anti-anxiety medications, are the drugs of choice. All these are used by ill people, and the data does not say how ill they were in intending to take their own lives. Future researchers need to ask: Are we wrongly blaming prescription pain medications themselves?

Nonetheless, Dr. Blum was one of the physicians prescribing MS-Contin when Purdue Pharma was conducting its pre-market trials. He had to hire a criminal defense lawyer, and though he was able to prove his legitimate prescribing of narcotics for cancer pain, he still faced administrative charges on three counts: He'd failed to fill out the state's required triplicate prescription form properly; he hadn't kept every single one of his prescription books for the previous five years as required by the state; and he'd failed to report his cancer patients as habitual users or addicts, as was also required.

The state has since done away with its triplicate prescription requirement, using electronic prescriptions instead, the history of which must be maintained; but the chilling effect of the monitoring, many doctors say, remains the same. Dr. Blum's case was eventually dismissed, but it took eighteen months, cost him \$10,000 in legal fees, and intimidated doctors from coast to coast. It turned out that Dr. Blum had made some minor reporting mistakes, errors that any doctor could have made, but he was no drug dealer. If the charges had stuck, though, he could have been required to pay a large fine and/or go to jail and also lose his medical license.

“There is a big problem of drug abuse,” says Dr. Blum. “And there have been doctors legitimately convicted for prescribing narcotics, but then there are the rest of us.”³⁰

History of Drug Laws

A crucial 2014 article in the *New York Times*, “Painkiller Abuse, a Cyclical Challenge,” stated that: “Devising policy to manage the competing uses and risks of narcotic painkillers has been a century-long challenge, complicated by shifts in the government’s approach to drug regulation, the nation’s culture of illicit drug use and the role played by the pharmaceutical industry.”³¹

Federal drug control laws first went into effect at the beginning of the last century for political reasons having to do with the opium trade from Asia.³² These laws were an attempt to prevent the sale of opioids in every corner-store bromide—cough syrups, muscle cramps, baby calming drops—and through mail-order catalogs. They were also an attempt—on the part of missionaries—to lobby to protect the Philippine Islands (acquired after the Spanish Civil War) from the dangers of opium from China, and to curb doctors who ostensibly were dealing drugs.

³⁰ As of 1997, when Dr. Blum faced these possible charges, New York State law required that doctors list as an *addict or habitual user* anyone—including terminally ill patients—who used narcotics for more than three months. In addition, that patient's name, age, and the drug being prescribed must have been listed. When the forms aren't filled in properly, the state's computer automatically writes "21" in the age blank. "When you have a lot of twenty-one-year-old people, it's one of two things, both of which are wrong," Thomas Coffey, the director of the Bureau of Controlled Substances in New York's State Department of Health, explained to a reporter for the *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* in 1987. "One is a technical matter, one is a substantial matter. But the only way to determine that really is to try and find out from the doctor's office how old these patients are."

³¹ Frankt, “Painkiller Abuse,” *Times*.

³² This discussion of the early history of drug laws is based on a keynote address by C. Stratton Hill Jr., “A World View of Pain Management,” at A Total Quality Approach to Cancer Pain Management, a conference sponsored by Beth Israel Medical Center, New York, November 17, 1993.

Under political pressure from the United States, momentum was gathering internationally. In 1913, treaties under the auspices of the Hague Convention mandated an International Narcotics Control Board to restrict the amount of raw materials each nation might have and manufacture designated amounts of narcotics.

The federal Harrison Narcotic Act was passed in 1913, but it was vaguely worded and only lightly enforced until the 1930s. After that, new laws were added, and enforcement tightened—especially regarding doctors' prescribing practices—resulting in the almost universal perception that narcotics were bad.

That was the state of affairs until 1953, when Dr. Bonica—one of Dr. Foley's mentors and the original convener of the WHO pain relief group—lifted this veil slightly with the publication of his first crucial book.³³ *The Management of Pain*, a 1,500-page text that has since been translated into many languages, became the bible of pain diagnosis and therapy. It was the first time that cancer pain was brought into clear focus, likely because patients were living longer—and living longer with pain—yet laws regulating opioid use after that didn't get looser but rather tighter.

After that our laws were governed by a quirky set of federal and state legislation passed in the war-against-drugs fervor of the early 1970s, which put even more stringent restrictions in place for their legitimate use by patients.

³³ John Bonica, MD, *The Management of Pain* (Philadelphia: Lea and Febiget; 1953). See *Current and Emerging Issues in Cancer Pain: Research and Practice*, ed. C.R. Chapman, MD, and K.M. Foley, MD, (New York: Raven Press, 1993), vii, for a discussion of the critical role of Dr. Bonica's book.

The federal Controlled Substances Act (CSA) of 1970 established, among other regulatory mechanisms, a ranking system by which drugs were weighed—and monitored—according to their alleged relative dangers.³⁴ Drugs were set into specific categories, called schedules, which are still in use worldwide.

CSA explicitly states that there are valid medical reasons for using narcotics. But when the CSA bill was first introduced into Congress, the Department of Justice was to have been the sole regulatory agency for both illegal and medical uses of narcotics. Under attack from the medical community, this section of the law was changed. Federal regulation for medical purposes was put under the aegis of what is now the Department of Health and Human Services, while the Justice Department's Drug Enforcement Administration remained responsible for monitoring illegal—and nonmedical—drug use.

Critics now charge that not only does it seem that the two agencies are working at odds with each other, but that the structure of the way the Drug Enforcement Administration was originally set up doomed the agency from the beginning. “The agency was supposed to curb problematic drug use,” wrote Leo Beletsky, professor and faculty director of Northeastern University’s Health in Justice Action Lab and Jeremiah Goulka, a senior fellow at that lab, in the *New York Times*, “but failed to do so because its tactics were never informed by public health or addiction science.”³⁵

³⁴ The history of drug laws after 1970 is based on the work of David E. Joranson, “Federal and State Regulation of Opioids,” *JPSM* 5 (February 1990): 12-23.

³⁵ Leo Beletsky and Jeremiah Goulka, “The Federal Agency that Fuels the Opioid Crisis: The Drug Enforcement Administration has Proved Itself Incompetent for Decades,” *New York Times*, September 17, 2018.

Partly, that may be due to the awkward structure set up for thinking about drugs. Also created at the start were the laws that still exist today. The Federal Food, Drug and Cosmetic Act set drugs into categories for medical use and for surveillance purposes. This part of the law is administered by the Food and Drug Administration, under which many drugs were accepted as safe and effective for human use, including narcotics, when prescribed by a physician for specific medical purposes.

The regulatory categories were established on the safety and potential for abuse of certain drugs; in those categories, drugs were ranked in terms of five *schedules*—not surprisingly, called Schedules I through V—each with different regulations and different mechanisms for their monitoring.³⁶

All Schedule I drugs are considered by the FDA to have no medical use, a determinant that has caused intense recent controversy, particularly among some AIDS and cancer patients, and physicians who disagree. Notice that morphine or oxycodone or hydrocodone—pain medications used in treatment—are not on this list. But heroin, and psychedelic drugs—including marijuana, peyote (mescaline), psilocybin, and LSD—were deemed Schedule I drugs. Since enforcement agencies consider them to have the highest potential for dependency and for abuse, they have the most stringent monitoring requirements.³⁷

³⁶ Taken from regulations of the Controlled Substances Act of 1970.

³⁷ Although the law has essentially been the same—with minor adjustments—since 1970, with the legalization and approved medical use of marijuana in several states, and the possible use of LSD with terminal patients, critics as of 2018 maintain a new revision is needed.

In 1996 ballot initiatives, however, Arizona voters approved a measure that would allow physicians to prescribe any Schedule I drug for medical use; California voters approved the medical use of marijuana only. But the federal government vowed to penalize doctors who prescribed these drugs and to fight these state bills with federal legal clout. This battle is still ongoing even as more states legalize marijuana.

Additionally, new research, discussed in later chapters, using psychedelics in therapy in helping the dying prepare psychologically for death also raises questions about labeling these drugs as having no medical use and requiring the highest Schedule designation. Among those who care for the dying, their use is currently under debate.

Schedule II drugs are the narcotics that doctors may prescribe for moderate to severe pain, including opium derivatives such as morphine, Demerol, amphetamines, short-acting barbiturates such as Seconal, and codeine. A written prescription is required (now electronic prescribing has taken over), no refills are allowed, and telephone prescribing is prohibited. Schedule I and Schedule II drugs are both tracked by enforcement agencies.³⁸

Schedule III drugs are considered to have some potential for abuse, but they are deemed less likely to cause dependence and/or harm, and they, too, have medicinal use. Included here are medications such as codeine combinations and some appetite suppressants. As of 1996, although telephone prescribing was allowed, a pharmacist must convert it to written or electronic form; prescriptions must be rewritten every six months and refills are limited to five.

³⁸ As of 2010, electronic prescriptions are now needed instead of triplicates for all controlled substances on Schedules II - V. No prescriptions may be written for Schedule I drugs, although marijuana is under dispute. It has also been added as a Schedule III drug to cover use for medical purposes under state law in the six states in 2018 that allow such use: Colorado, Washington, California, Florida, Massachusetts, and Oregon.

Schedule IV drugs are those deemed even less likely to cause dependence or abuse. They include Darvon, benzodiazepines like Valium (although New York State also has stricter laws against these medications, which are the mainstays for treating anxiety in terminally ill patients) and certain hypnotics. Prescription requirements are the same as for Schedule III drugs.

Schedule V drugs are those with the lowest potential for abuse, including diarrhea medications like Lomotil and Imodium, and certain preparations—such as cough medications—that contain some codeine. Some require a doctor's prescription; others just require signing a pharmacy log.

While federal regulations established standards for what constitutes a legal prescription for drugs in Schedules II to V and set limits on numbers of refills—recognizing the medical value of these drugs and the flexibility doctors might need in treating patients—they did not limit the amount that a doctor could prescribe at one time. However, states and more recently government guidelines—as we shall see—would not be as lenient, nor would international regulation.

Federal law seemed to allow doctors to give patients as much as they might need, but international law—strengthened by the 1961 Single Convention on Narcotic Drugs and the 1971 Convention on Psychotropic Substances—tightened production limitations for these drugs.³⁹ If doctors prescribed too many narcotics, the country-by-country limits would end up reducing their used once each nation's quota had been met.

³⁹ David E. Joranson, "Guiding Principles of International, Federal and State Laws Pertaining to Medical Use and Diversion of Controlled Substances," paper, Pain Research Group, University of Wisconsin, Madison, WI, (1993).

There have been some efforts—particularly in 1990 by the WHO and by the UN's International Narcotics Control Board—to allow more opioids to be produced so there would be enough available for medical use, but even the amount that can even be produced has been tightly determined worldwide. Each country sets what it believes to be its quota of legitimate need and can then manufacture (or import) only that amount. The use of this limited supply is then carefully monitored and tightly controlled.

But in 1970, as federal lawmakers and agencies began to juggle how these laws would finally read and who would enforce them, the states jumped the gun and began passing drug laws of their own, creating a crazy quilt of laws that has become troublesome for both doctors and patients.⁴⁰

Many state laws were patterned after the initial federal bill that failed to adequately distinguish between drug abuse and legitimate medical use and created different enforcement mechanisms. Nearly all presented problems for patients who needed opioid drugs. In addition, as dying has dramatically lengthened in time, regulations did not always take account of the years people often spent in serious pain.

In 1990, attempting to rectify problems, the National Conference of Commissioners on Uniform State Laws—which prepares model laws consistent with state policies—devised the Uniform Controlled Substances Act. It wanted to create one drug law that states could pass to

⁴⁰ David Joranson, "Federal and State Regulation," 15-16; Robert T. Angarola, interview, January 20, 1994, and his work, including "Single-Copy Serialized Prescriptions: Old Regulation in New Clothing," *American Pain Society Bulletin* (November 1992), and a series of other articles in that journal on other dates; and "Regulatory Affairs and Government Regulations for Pain Management" (paper presented at a Memorial Sloan Kettering conference, Current Concepts in Acute, Chronic and Cancer Pain Management, December 8, 1993); David Joranson, interview, January 25, 1994; and John Eadie, interview, January 24, 1994, and June Dahl, PhD, interview, January 25, 1994.

make state-to-state regulation the same. The proposed model law recognized that using opioid medications for pain is part of normal medical treatment; it also suggested that terms such as addict or habitual user should not be applied to ill patients. But it was up to each state legislature to adopt this model law and make appropriate statewide legal and regulatory changes.

The New York State law under which Dr. Blum was charged was among the most restrictive in the nation. Like most other state laws at the time, it made no distinction between narcotics obtained for illicit or proper medical use, and it limited the number of doses that may be prescribed at any one time, which is not good news for patients who need more.

But in that state, as in just a handful of others at the time, doctors were required to use triplicate forms to prescribe all Schedule II drugs (although now they are electronically prescribed). And, as in no other state, even some other drugs—benzodiazepines, such as Valium, used to calm anxiety for seriously ill patients—required triplicates just as narcotics did. One copy went to the state, a second to the pharmacy, and the third had to be kept on file by the doctor for five years. The result of these regulations, many physicians said, was chilling, causing fear of regulatory agencies, and therefore reducing a physician's incentive to use the proper pain medications and additional necessary drugs. (This has now become electronically monitored but several lawsuits are now winding through different courts challenging concerns about doctor and patients' privacy.)⁴¹

⁴¹ Suzanne Adams-Ockrassa, "Oregon One of Many States Struggling with Patient Drug Privacy," *The Register-Guard*, February 4, 2019.

"To keep their licenses, many doctors just don't give any narcotics," said Dr. Arthur Kennish, the Mount Sinai Hospital cardiologist we followed on rounds in Chapter 4.⁴² "That's your livelihood, and anyone can complain about you. It's common knowledge that doctors don't give enough pain medications. And that's true because they live in fear....' So it's a really, really tough problem."

Triplicate forms, electronic prescribing, or not, almost all states have some surveillance mechanism in place to monitor doctors. Let one doctor in a community begin using higher doses of narcotics than other doctors in his or her town, and that doctor is bound to come to the attention of a law-enforcement official. David Joranson, PhD, of the University of Wisconsin's Pain Research Group, and June L. Dahl, PhD, director of the Wisconsin State Cancer Pain Initiative, led a massive effort against the prescription drug reporting laws.⁴³ They were joined by such patient-advocacy groups as Cancer Care. Opposing them were enforcement authorities who said that scrutiny was needed to keep doctors from writing phony prescriptions.

After officials in Texas tried to accuse doctors of diverting drugs to illegal users, that state passed a triplicate-prescription-form law.⁴⁴ How prevalent was this alleged diversion of drugs? When Dr. C. Stratton Hill Jr. (of M. D. Anderson and one of the world-renowned pain

⁴² Dr. Arthur Kennish, interview, January 1994.

⁴³ The Wisconsin State Cancer Pain Initiative (an educational and lobbying group that aims to improve the pain management of cancer patients) has since been copied by lobbying groups in other states, some of which—like New York—also include efforts to improve not only cancer but AIDS pain treatment. For information, write the Wisconsin Pain Initiative, 1300 University Avenue, Room 3675, Madison, WI 53706.

⁴⁴ C. Stratton Hill Jr., MD, interview and lecture in New York, November 17, 1993; and C. Stratton Hill, "The Intractable Treatment Act of Texas," *Texas Medicine* 88 (February 1992); "Influence of Regulatory Agencies on the Treatment of Pain and Standards of Medical Practice for the Use of Narcotics," *Pain Digest* (1991): 7-12; "Relationship Among Cultural, Educational, and Regulatory Agency Influences on Optimum Cancer Pain Treatment," *JPSM* 5 (February 1990): 37-45.

specialists who helped create the AHCPR guidelines) and other experts examined state records in the early 1990s, they discovered that a mere 0.08 percent of all drugs had been diverted.

State (and federal) tracking systems also monitor pharmacies, and this, too, can prevent patients from getting adequate pain relief. (Recall that Judith Hardin's mother, Adele, had to go to another city and call at least seven drugstores before she could find one that would fill a legitimate prescription for a cancer patient.) Some pharmacists are wary even of stocking opioids. A 1988 study of ninety-four New York City pharmacies found that 29 percent carried no morphine-like narcotics, 25 percent carried nothing stronger than a Percodan, and though 37 percent of them did have some narcotic substitute, only three pharmacies carried the first-choice drug—oral morphine.⁴⁵ National studies show similar numbers.⁴⁶

Ivan Jourdain, owner of one New York City pharmacy, lamented:

Stocking opioid drugs is very troublesome. God forbid you have a dishonest clerk or lose something, you're in big trouble. So we don't like to stock it, though we can order it for the following day. If we know the patient and the doctor, we will try to stock it, especially if we know the patient has cancer. But I don't think it's really hurting people, because there are so many other medications a doctor can use. Often a doctor will ask the pharmacist, 'What do you have in stock?' And will give the patient what's there."⁴⁷

But that may not be the medication most able to blunt severe pain. Again, the patient is the one who loses.

⁴⁵ Ronald M. Kanner, MD, and Russell K. Portenoy, MD, "Unavailability of Narcotic Analgesics for Ambulatory Cancer Patients in New York City," *JPSM* 1 (Spring 1986): 87-89.

⁴⁶ Dr. Ronald Kanner, interview, chairman of the neurology department, Long Island Jewish Hospital, New Hyde Park, New York, February 1994.

⁴⁷ Ivan Jourdain, interview, owner of Ivan's Pharmacy, New York City, February 1994.

The Rise of Better Pain Management—and of the Opioid Crisis

The net result of the early studies on the undertreatment of pain—and of the efforts of leading pain specialists like Dr. Russell Portenoy and Dr. Kathleen Foley to campaign and lecture about improving pain management—spawned the 1990s’ second big historical wave in this country toward more liberal opioid use, most especially for cancer and later AIDS patients. “Encouraged by these findings,” the *Times* reported, “doctors who once thought long-term use of narcotic painkillers was unsafe began to prescribe them in greater numbers.” In that same article the *Times* noted:

In 1996, The American Pain Society—of which Dr. Portenoy would later be president—termed pain the “fifth vital sign,” to be routinely measured in patients along with the four traditional ones: body temperature, blood pressure, heart rate and breathing rate. Measurement of pain—for instance with a self-reported zero-to-10 rating—was recognized as a prerequisite to taking it seriously and treating it. Model guidelines developed in 1998 and updated in 2004 were widely adopted by state medical boards and codified the use of opioids as standard pain treatment practice. For pain sufferers, these were welcome developments.⁴⁸

The pharmaceutical industry helped this along by aggressively marketing its opioid drugs, by financially supporting the American Academy of Pain Management and the American Pain Society, and by supporting pain management magazines.

It also paid doctors like Dr. Portenoy to give educational seminars, which later caused conflict of interest concerns.⁴⁹ The companies, for good measure, also developed antidotes like naloxone just in case of overdosing.⁵⁰ Then came trouble. *The Times* reported:

⁴⁸ Frankt, “Painkiller Abuse,” *Times*.

⁴⁹ Catan and Perez, “A Pain-Drug Champion,” *Wall Street Journal*.

⁵⁰ Frankt, “Painkiller Abuse,” *Times*.

About a decade ago, problems with narcotic painkillers began to surface. The *Times* reported in 2003 that, according to a government survey, more than 20 percent of 18-to-25-year-olds abused prescription pain medication, up from only 7 percent in 1992. A federal task force was formed to crack down on illegal sales of narcotics over the Internet. There were increasing reports of physicians prescribing narcotic painkillers in unusually large quantities; some were arrested after their patients diverted the painkillers to illegal drug markets. Some doctors reported that as many as 20 percent of their patients were involved in such diversion or addicted to opioids or other drugs. At the same time, studies found that as many as half of pain sufferers received insufficient treatment.⁵¹

Studies appeared showing that opioids caused more deaths nationally than any other drug, more than 16,000 in 2010 alone, according to that same 2014 article in the *Times*.⁵² (It did not include the breakdowns just listed by the Center for Health Statistics, though.) And books calling this an opioid crisis began to appear. *Dopesick*, one of the best known, lamented that teenagers were holding house parties—called “pharm parties” or “pharming”—in which they were passing around hats of random drugs to be swallowed as part of the party.⁵³

Overdoses began skyrocketing until a 2018 *Times* story, quoting a study by the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, reported that “drug overdoses killed more than 70,000 Americans in 2017, a record. Overdose deaths,” the article read, “are higher than deaths from HIV, car crashes or gun violence at their peaks.”⁵⁴

⁵¹ Frankt, “Painkiller Abuse,” *Times*.

⁵² Frankt, “Painkiller Abuse,” *Times*.

⁵³ Macy, *Dopesick*, 58.

⁵⁴ Josh Katz and Margot Sanger-Katz, “‘The Numbers Are So Staggering,’ Overdose Deaths Set a Record Last Year,” *New York Times*, November 29, 2018.

That article and the study it came from⁵⁵ also pointed to the geometric rise of the use of synthetic Fentanyl, as noted previously. It again said the prescribing of Fentanyl had stayed the same, but the use of illegally synthesized drugs compounded by “illicit manufacturers” had risen dramatically. Some said unregulated drugs were coming from China or Mexico; others said they came from illicit U.S. labs. And, as the Center for Health Statistics found, they were unable to isolate drug deaths that were unintentional from those that were suicides. Something clearly was wrong.

One astounding piece of information noted by journalist Beth Macy in her book *Dopesick* was this:

Almost to a person, the addicted twentysomethings I met had taken attention-deficit medication as children, prescribed pills that as they entered adolescence morphed from study aid to party aid. On college campuses, Ritalin and Adderall were not just a way to pull an all-nighter for the physics exam, never mind that they were prescribed to your roommate, not you; they also allowed a person to drink alcohol for hours on end without passing out. That made them a valuable currency, tradable for money and/or other drugs.

Between 1991 and 2010, the number of prescribed stimulants increased tenfold among all ages, with prescriptions for attention-deficit-disorder drugs tripling among school-age children between 1990 and 1995 alone.⁵⁶

Have we created a pill popping culture for children from very young ages? And, do those who now want to curtail opioid abuse, pointing to the year 1996 as ground zero, focus solely on Purdue Pharma’s introduction of Oxycontin that year as an easy scapegoat for a far larger problem?

⁵⁵ Holly Hedegaard, MD, MSPH et al, “Drugs Most Frequently Involved in Drug Overdose Deaths: United States, 2011-2016,” *National Vital Statistics Reports* 67, no. 12 (December 2018).

⁵⁶ Macy, *Dopesick*, 134.

Because Oxycontin—which contained oxycodone, the synthetic (and some say stronger) formulation of morphine—was sold then as a sustained release drug, each pill could contain a dose powerful enough to kill someone who was not accustomed to opioids (called in the lingo, “opioid naïve”) or to someone who found a way to circumvent the sustained release mechanism and ingest the whole pill at once. Tablets could contain doses up to 160 mg of oxycodone. Those intent on abuse of the drug merely had to suck off the outer coating, crush it to powder, and either snort it, or mix it with water and inject it.⁵⁷

But not only did Purdue Pharma underestimate the chance of addiction in its initial review before the Food and Drug Administration, it also did so in its marketing materials. It misstated the greater strength of oxycodone when compared with morphine, and it misstated how long the sustained release pills would work, leaving a gap with no drug for about four hours for each pill. During that time, withdrawal symptoms could set in, forcing those who were dependent or addicted to look for a short-range substitute. Avid sellers of black-market pills, other drugs, or heroin likely stepped in to fill the void.⁵⁸

The big lawsuit won against Purdue Pharma that netted more than \$600 million in Virginia was about Oxycontin’s fraudulent advertising and marketing. The company pleaded guilty, later changed the drug so it would turn into a gel not a powder when crushed, eliminated the upper level 160 mg dose, and set its largest dose pill at 80 mg. But the damage had already

⁵⁷ Macy, *Dopesick*, 63.

⁵⁸ Macy, *Dopesick*, 176.

been done. Thousands were already addicted, or dead, and treatment programs were in disarray; they could not begin fast enough.⁵⁹

Nearly as worrisome, the *Times* reported, “new studies showed that opioids may help only half of patients prescribed them, and many of those, only temporarily.”⁶⁰ More recent medical and law enforcement guidelines began to also suggest eliminating pain as the fifth vital sign. Some believed asking about pain might be an invitation for prescribing. They want to limit prescriptions and curb renewals, while those physicians treating seriously ill patients cried foul.⁶¹

In 2016, Dr. Portenoy, who had also been sued—unsuccessfully so far—for touting the benefits of opioid drugs, acknowledged that in the 1990s he had underestimated the propensity for their addictive properties. However, he was strong as ever about the drug’s necessary use in the care of ill patients. Responding to a reporter asking if he still believed opioids were underused in the treatment of chronic pain, he said: “Absolutely!”

I’ve seen this controversy in the U.S. going back and forth for about twenty-five years. This is a pendulum that swings back and forth depending on how frightened people are of addiction and abuse and depending on how much the advocacy community gets the word out about undertreatment.

There’s a whole political and social context here that is not based on any known science. And in the 2000s we seem to have the pendulum shifting toward more denial that the therapy can be useful, more reluctance to prescribe, more concern about regulation.... The real issue is, let’s stop arguing about should patients ever get opioids and start arguing about who should get them and how you prescribe in a way to optimize the outcomes.⁶²

⁵⁹ Macy, *Dopesick*, 212ff.

⁶⁰ Frankt, “Painkiller Abuse,” *Times*.

⁶¹ Baker, *The Joint Commission’s Pain Standards: Origins and Evolution*, May 5, 2017.

⁶² Health Editors, March 17, 2016, accessed April 20, 2019, www.amp.timeinc.net.

Frankt's article in the *Times* had a sensible—and also very sad—conclusion, with which Dr. Portenoy would likely agree. “History shows both that it’s possible to overprescribe and misuse powerful narcotics, and that it’s possible to undertreat pain and addiction to them. Balancing the competing needs and risks is a continuing struggle.”⁶³ This is the challenge going forward.

⁶³ Frankt, “Painkiller Abuse.”

Chapter 7
Cascading Pain:
Emotional Suffering

Introduction

Suffering does not only occur because of pain, but undertreated pain compounds it. Good palliative care includes good pain and other symptom management, not just at the very end of life but all along a disease process. In serious illness, these symptoms can include depression, shortness of breath, constipation, neuropathy—as Peter had—and a host of additional issues.

Since the 1990s, when I first began my research, great strides have been made in recognizing the importance of palliative care—separate from hospice care—not only with cancer but with at least twenty other illnesses. Further, the importance of palliative care over a long period of time is more recognized. This includes the time when someone is in a hospital, as well as the time they are outside, trying to live an ordinary life.

This chapter rests on both academic research and extensive interviews with palliative care specialists in pain and symptom management, including those in psychiatry and social work. References about this research and interviews are included in the footnotes.

In looking at this subject through the lens of Maslow's *hierarchy of needs*, good symptom management helps to establish and support an ill person's feeling of both safety and self-esteem. Patients need to be able to live well in order to travel the path of dying well, and living well, while declining means handling whatever prevents one from feeling the best he or she can. It also means having the confidence that people care enough to listen well and to try to address intimate troubling concerns.

Some of this chapter has been updated by an important 2018 report published in *Lancet*—the prestigious British medical journal—of the findings of an international commission that *Lancet* sponsored on necessary improvements worldwide for good palliative care and pain relief. This includes the need to balance fears of illegal opioid diversion with the critical and requisite need for good medical relief of serious pain.¹ The report cited the U.S. in particular as being among the world’s worst in terms of balance for patients in pain. It is the seriously ill patient, it said, who is left undertreated who suffers most in wrong-headed efforts to prevent diversion.

Written in 2019

*

*

*

More of Kathy Foley’s Pain Principles

When she wasn’t treating pain patients, Dr. Kathleen Foley (like Dr. Portenoy) spent much of the 1990s flying around the country to give lectures on the benefits of narcotics. But she also broadened her concern to the improved care of the dying. By 2019, she was chair of the Society of Memorial Sloan Kettering Center in Pain Research, where she was also an attending physician in neurology, as well as a professor of neurology, neuroscience, and clinical pharmacology at the adjoining Weill Medical College of Cornell University.

¹ Felicia Marie Knaul, et al., “Alleviating the Access Abyss in Palliative Care and Pain Relief—An Imperative of Universal Health Coverage: The *Lancet* Commission Report,” *Lancet* 391 (April 7, 2018), accessed April 20, 2019, www.thelancet.com.

But in 1995, when she was chief of neurology at Memorial Sloan Kettering Cancer Center, she had also become the director of the Soros Foundations' \$15 million education effort, the Project on Death in America, and Dr. Portenoy had joined her as co-chief of Memorial Sloan Kettering's newly created pain and palliative-care service. Pain and symptom control became her political mission, particularly as they relate to physician-assisted suicide.

Whether it's her Catholicism—as some of her detractors said—or her medical conviction, Foley had come to disagree vehemently with those attempting to legalize assisted suicide. But she was very concerned about how to respond to the frequent requests from her own patients for help in dying.

By 2019, The Project on Death in America had finished its important work on highlighting the need for better care of the dying, and Dr. Foley had become the medical director of a new Soros-funded effort to improve palliative care worldwide. She still disagreed with those attempting to legalize assisted suicide because she felt that good pain and symptom management could alleviate that need.

While dying patients might have multiple kinds of pain, they also have a host of other symptoms. In the 1990s, Memorial Sloan Kettering studies showed that terminal cancer patients had an average of thirteen different intolerable symptoms ranging from shortness of breath to fatigue to constipation to general weariness with life. AIDS patients averaged eighteen. The

plight of those with illnesses whose pain and other symptoms had not been as well addressed—diabetes, for example, or kidney, heart, or lung disease—was likely to be much worse.

Pain can greatly compound these other symptoms, causing an intense cycle of psychological distress, anxiety, and hopelessness. Underlying it is concern about existential suffering, or the loss of the *self*, that Eric Cassell spoke of back in Chapter 1. It is precisely the mounting psychological stress of these multiple problems, Dr. Foley says, that can put these patients at high risk for suicide.² Yet, in an age when most hospitals were still giving patients the antiquated shot of Demerol after surgery, Dr. Foley and other pain experts were warning of that drug's potential toxicity—particularly of Demerol's risk for causing psychosis at moderate doses and seizures in long-term use.

In heading off direct pleas for help in dying, Dr. Foley always responds with the swift treatment of pain. Here are her pain principles—spoken that day that Peter died, updated slightly where I have noted changes, but still in place today.

² Dr. Kathleen Foley, interviews, as well as her article, "The Relationship of Pain and Symptom Management to Patient Requests for Physician-Assisted Suicide," *JPSM* (July 6, 1991); and her paper, "Physician-Assisted Suicide," presented at a conference at Memorial Sloan Kettering on Current Concepts in Acute, Chronic and Cancer Pain Management, December 10, 1993.

*Morphine is the "gold standard" of effective treatment, primarily because it works but also because it is readily available. Also effective, depending on the reactions of the particular patient, are several other narcotics, including Dilaudid and methadone.

While pain medications were once given only when the patient was writhing in pain—and in one big shot, as with Demerol—narcotics should instead be given at regular intervals around the clock in order to prevent pain from recurring in the first place. Calibrated extra doses should be provided for patients to use themselves if they feel the need.

*Morphine and other narcotics might also be given via a variety of methods—oral suspensions, sustained-release capsules, intravenous drips, patient-controlled pumps, skin patches, and catheters implanted in specific areas such as the spine, the brain, or specific nerves or nerve pathways.

* Other medications mimic or improve on standard morphine in their ability to quell pain. Still others head off a variety of possible side effects of both illness and treatment, such as nausea, diarrhea, constipation, itching.

* Medications can be used in combination with narcotics for nerve pain. These include antidepressants, anticonvulsants, anti-arrhythmias, and local anesthetics in injectable preparations.

*Surgical techniques are available, including the use of a kind of microsurgery, with minute needles capable of stilling or killing very tiny, site-specific nerves.

*Proper pain treatment begins with mild analgesics—say, Tylenol—for minor pain. But for moderate to severe pain, doctors must quickly give narcotics, sometimes in doses that may seem terrifically high. Properly prescribed, these doses are as much as a person feels he or she requires to relieve pain, or until an intolerable side effect occurs. Then doctors must treat the side effect, and go up even higher on the doses of narcotics if they are still required.

The constant monitoring and changing dosages takes particular skill. Yet, if doctors follow these six rules below outlined by Dr. Foley,³ most patients whose pain is undertreated might find some relief.⁴

1. *Don't limit drugs for fear of an overdose.* If abusers so commonly overdose, why don't patients die when they are given high amounts of narcotics? In a way, the answer is simple: The patients are in pain; abusers aren't. They are looking for a high, an immediate rush that comes from one high-dose injection or pill. (And, if they have not been used to narcotics the way pain patients are, the great amount of opioid they might use can accidentally kill them.)

Proper treatment for pain is a steady dose of opioids, given around the clock, either orally, in a high-tech, continued-supply patch or pump, or in an IV drip. Tolerance to the drugs

³ I confirmed her pain management principles with several other pain specialists, including Dr. Russell Portenoy, Dr. Richard Patt, and Dr. Joanne Lynn.

⁴ These pain principles are outlined by Dr. Foley in lectures and books and are the core of the international WHO and federal AHCPR pain treatment guidelines.

builds up, and the body safely adjusts. (Abusers also use street drugs—not pure narcotics in regulated concentrations, so they have no way of knowing the drug's actual strength, what it's been mixed with, or how much they are getting.)

Doses of narcotic medications can be safely and quickly raised as needed to treat patients' pain. The risk of narcotics most Americans have heard about can happen, but they are rare when these drugs are prescribed and monitored by skilled medical professionals. Those who are still fearful of an accidental overdose should know that doctors normally get ample warning preceding respiratory depression (which shows up as a marked slowing down of breathing). If healthcare professionals are available, specific medications can be given that immediately reverse it. Problems generally arise only when doses are aggressively raised under poor or unskilled supervision.

2. When narcotics are used for pain control, there is little risk of addiction. While many drugs—steroids, say, or heart medications—can cause physical dependence, similar physical dependence can also occur with narcotics that are used for shorter periods of pain, after surgery for example. That's why doctors need to taper off slowly with all of them. According to Dr. Foley, psychological addiction is a completely different story. While this has recently been debated,⁵ she said addiction was unlikely unless the patient had psychologically addictive

⁵ David W. Baker, MD, MPH, *The Joint Commission's Pain Standards: Origins and Evolution*, (May 5, 2017); the Joint Commission, *New and Revised Pain Assessment and Management Standards for Accredited Hospitals*, (January 1, 2018).

tendencies to begin with. And remember, she pointed out, even addicts get terrible diseases, and they, too, are entitled to relief of pain. Those with a drug history may need far higher doses of narcotics than other patients to control their pain when they are ill, not less, she's learned. If they ask for more than they're getting, attention should be paid: They might actually need more medication.

3. *Believe the patient.* A person in pain, as we have seen, doesn't always scream, writhe, cry, or moan. Chronic (long-term) pain can show up as depression; it has gone on so long that life seems hardly worth living. Only those in acute pain (short-term, intense, recently acquired pain—say, the result of surgery) act the way most of us believe tormented people act. To find out how great someone's pain really is, a complete pain assessment is necessary.

To help physicians, patients must learn how to be more articulate about describing pain. (Is it dull? Burning? Stabbing?) Those differences indicate different sources of pain, which need to be differently treated. (Even if the source remains unknown, however, the pain should be treated.)

Assessment scales indicate intensity. There are several kinds of tests, but one popular one asks patients: "On a scale of one to ten, with ten being the most terrible pain you can imagine, where would you say your pain is?" If a patient says the pain is at the level of five or more, that's an indication to healthcare providers that the individual needs immediate help.

4. *Severe pain can occur for months or years before someone dies.* It is acceptable to use narcotics for all those months or years. Pain relief contributes to a human being's ability to lead a normal life. Aside from the agony it causes, undertreated pain can interfere both with quality of life and with a patient's ability even to try to fight off illness and heal.

Pain can occur at any stage of an illness. As people live longer with chronic illnesses and disease, they find themselves in severe pain for longer and longer periods. Pain control during these times can make all the difference between carrying on a normal life and being bedridden and in agony. (In 2019, the *Times* reported grave concerns from studies that found that when pain medication is unnecessarily curbed, patients in undertreated pain may actually take their own lives.)⁶ Yet many doctors hesitate to treat pain, if they treat it at all, until the final stages.

5. *A patient need not forgo morphine or another narcotic now in the hope that it will still be effective when the pain gets worse.* It will. Since there is no medical or legal ceiling on how much one can take, doses can keep being increased.

If someone regularly requires more and more pain medication, he or she might be gradually growing used to the amount of drugs the body is able to handle, but more likely the disease might be getting worse. Another assessment is needed to find out what additional

⁶ Maia Szalavitz, "When the Cure is Worse than the Disease," *New York Times*, February 9, 2019.

medications should be offered. Patients often need to have their narcotics given in several different ways to treat several different pain syndromes at the same time.

6. *Pain relief is always the objective when someone is dying, even if the high doses might have the unintended consequence of contributing to death.* Sometimes, doctors increase the dose of a narcotic to control the pain, and the patient gets sleepy. Sometimes, a sedating medicine is used specifically to induce unconsciousness because there is no other way to get symptom relief. As long as this is done openly (patients, if they are mentally aware, or caregivers are informed and give approval), experts say this can be appropriate therapy at the end of life.

This treatment is not only legal and ethical—even underscored by a 1997 decision of the U.S. Supreme Court, as we shall see later—but a well-established principle of good medicine, so long as a patient has let the doctors and family member know that he or she wants all the pain medication possible at the end, even if it could hasten death.

Most patients whose pain is managed in this way will find some relief. However, Dr. Foley said, one can't say *all* pain can be treated, because it can't.

I'm very sensitive about this issue, because if you make big promises about treating pain, and you don't deliver, it doesn't look good. So I won't say "All pain can be treated." People choose a certain level of pain or symptoms they are willing to live with or not. But we do know that when pain is intense, it's hard for them to focus on anything else. So first we focus on pain relief at bedrest, then sitting in a chair, then walking around.

Because there is often a power imbalance—the doctor holding more cards (and access to the medication) than the patient in pain—patients and families may need to become more assertive about their need for care.

Among the options she suggests are getting another doctor, requesting a consultation with a pain specialist or a hospital or nursing home ethics committee, being sure patients' beliefs on pain management are included in an advance directive, and getting a copy of the federal AHCPR's *Cancer Pain Guidelines* to study, and to show a possibly unknowing physician.

Happily for patients, *failure* to treat pain may eventually be considered malpractice. In 1990, a North Carolina jury awarded \$15 million to the family of a man who died in uncontrolled pain in a nursing home, where the head nurse refused to give this aged man with cancer the dose of narcotics he needed.⁷

"Patients have to understand that pain should be treated," Dr. Foley said.⁸ "They have a right. So they should say to their doctors: 'My pain should be treated.' The public needs to know you're not an addict if you need pain medications, and the family needs to back it. Actually, I'm impressed that the public knows it better than doctors do."

⁷ A summary of the case of the family of Henry James was provided by his attorney, Ron Manasco, of the law firm Henson and Fuerst, of Rocky Mount, N.C. Additional information came from an interview with Manasco on January 25, 1994.

⁸ Dr. Kathleen Foley, interview, December 8, 1993.

Notice that when Dr. Foley talks about a person receiving pain medication, she calls them a *patient*. This is very different from referring to them as addicts. And it is also a very different population from the one using these drugs via illegal diversion. They are ill people with prescribed medication, monitored and given in a sophisticated manner, using opioids for severe pain, not for pleasure.

However, bowing to the rise of the opioid epidemic in the United States, new pain management guidelines were published in 2018 by the hospital accreditation body that had originally published the 2001 guidelines based on Dr. Foley's recommendations above. This time the Commission was a little more cautious:

The draft [changes] recommend that pain assessment: include identification of psychosocial risk factors that may affect self-reporting of pain; involve patients to develop their treatment plan and set realistic expectations and measurable goals; focus reassessment on how pain impairs physical function (e.g., ability to turn over in bed after surgery); monitor opioid prescribing patterns; and promote access to nonpharmacologic pain treatment modalities. Changes to promote safe opioid use during and after hospitalization and to prevent diversion include: identify high risk patients; have equipment available to monitor high risk patients; facilitate clinician access to prescription drug monitoring program (PDMP) databases and encourage PDMP use prior to prescribing opioids [to see if the patient is simultaneously getting drugs from multiple physicians]; and educate patients and families regarding the safe use, storage, and disposal of opioids. Finally, The Joint Commission recommends that hospitals make efforts to identify patients addicted to opioids and to facilitate referral for treatment by informing clinicians about local addiction treatment programs.⁹

⁹ Baker, *Pain Standards*, 6.

These new standards were implemented in 2018, but note they are specifically meant for hospital patients post-surgery. They did not address the serious pain of cancer in other conditions, or the necessary long-term use that may be needed in long-term dying.

In 2016, the Centers for Disease Control (CDC) actually went further, introducing “guidelines outlining a maximum safe dosage and strongly urging doctors to avoid prescribing for chronic pain unless death is imminent,” according to a *New York Times* story. “The guidelines were supposed to be voluntary and apply only to chronic pain patients seeing general practitioners. Unfortunately, they have instead been widely seen by doctors as mandatory.”¹⁰ That 2019 *Times* article, called “When the Cure is Worse than the Disease,” by Maia Szalavitz, addiction specialist and author of *Unbroken Brain: A Revolutionary New Way of Understanding Addiction*,” continued:

As a result [of these new guidelines], thousands of pain medication recipients have had their doses reduced or eliminated. But this attempt to save people from addiction is leaving many patients in perpetual pain—and thus inadvertently ruining, or even ending, lives.

A Veterans Health Administration study found alarming rates of suicidal acts “following the discontinuation of opioid therapy.” Human Rights Watch recently released a report detailing the struggles of chronic pain patients in the United States to find relief and care as a result of government efforts to reduce prescriptions.

Prescribing outside the C.D.C. guidelines can lead to scrutiny by medical boards and even the Drug Enforcement Administration—and the result has been that many doctors have either quit prescribing entirely or tapered patients’ doses to fit the guidelines. According to a 2017 *Boston Globe* survey, nearly 70 percent of family and internal

¹⁰ Szalavitz, “Cure.”

medicine doctors nationwide reported having reduced their prescribing in the previous two years—and nearly 1 percent reported stopping prescribing pain medication entirely.¹¹

In addition, the article noted, other recent reports show that Medicare and Medicaid are also in the midst of trying to tighten their guidelines, putting caps on dosages doctors and pharmacies may prescribe and limits on drug refills that are causing patients in pain significant problems.

And private insurers are following suit.¹² Given some of the data we reviewed in the last chapter, it is worth asking if some of those intentional deaths were due to despair from the effort to curb pain medications.

Indeed, when Szalavitz's article was published, Marian Grant, a palliative care nurse in Reisterstown, Maryland, was one of many who wrote a letter to the editor:

Lost in all the concern about the opioid crisis is that these are medications approved by the Food and Drug Administration with clear indications for use. And it isn't just people with cancer or on hospice who need them. Many living with advanced illness have serious pain, and these drugs are the best we have to treat that.

Yet we don't have a good way to identify such patients so that they may be excluded from opioid restrictions. We have to develop such exclusions, and the national palliative care organizations I work with are advocating for that with policymakers in Washington.¹³

¹¹ Szalavitz, "Cure." (The Veteran's Administration report found that of 500 veterans forced to taper back their pain medication, 9 percent became suicidal and 2 percent actually acted on those thoughts.)

¹² Jan Hoffman, "Medicare is Cracking Down on Opioids. Doctors Fear Pain Patients Will Suffer," *New York Times Magazine*, March 27, 2018.

¹³ Marian Grant, "Medicare Opioid Restrictions: Many Would Suffer," *New York Times*, April 6, 2018.

Doctors are fighting back. As Szalavitz noted in her *Times* piece,¹⁴ an effort led by a group of over 300 medical professional, including three former U.S. drug “czars,” asked the CDC to make a “bold clarification” by stating that “its guidelines do not require that chronic pain patients who are dependent on opioids have their dosages tapered.” The article continued:

Another large group of physicians—including some strong supporters of the guidelines as written—recently published a journal article calling involuntary tapers a “large-scale humanitarian issue” and demanding that they be prohibited or at least minimized.¹⁵

Paradoxically, there is a growing medical consensus that patients who are addicted to their pain pills shouldn’t be forced to taper their dosages. The safest treatment for opioid addiction is maintenance with an appropriate opioid: For addiction, the opioids methadone and buprenorphine are the only treatments proved to cut the death rate from overdose by 50 percent or more.¹⁶

“We have less mercy for people who have chronic pain and are on chronic opioids,” the article quoted Dr. Stefan Kertesz, professor of medicine at the University of Alabama at Birmingham, as saying, “than we do for somebody who’s using heroin in the streets right now.”¹⁷

The Lancet Commission

In 2017, the prestigious British medical journal *Lancet* weighed in, publishing an important *Lancet Commission Report* on international recommendations for serious pain

¹⁴ Szalavitz, “Cure,” *Times*.

¹⁵ Beth D. Darnall, PhD, et al., “International Stakeholder Community of Pain Experts and Leaders Call for an Urgent Action on Forced Opioid Tapering,” *Pain Medicine* (November 29, 2018), accessed April 20, 2019, <https://doi.org/10.1093/pm/pny228>.

¹⁶ Szalavitz, “Cure,” *Times*.

¹⁷ Szalavitz, “Cure,” *Times*.

treatment and palliative care, including use in long-term illnesses. The Commission, consisting of twenty esteemed cancer and other medical specialists from around the globe—including Dr. Foley as one of the three chief writers of the final report—held that the need worldwide for excellent pain and symptom management was being threatened by a different public effort to ward off drug diversions.

The opioid epidemic in the United States was referenced, but the report claimed further that similarly wealthy nations have done a better job monitoring for drug diversion than Americans have, and with less negative impact on the care of the seriously ill and dying. The report had a number of suggestions, but it was particularly concerned that opioid drugs be available for those who are suffering in poorer nations.

The study had taken several years of international meetings and research, and its Executive Summary summed up what was a long and detailed report.

The global health community has the responsibility and the opportunity to close the access abyss in the relief of pain and other types of suffering at end-of-life and throughout the life course, caused by life-limiting and life-threatening health conditions. However, unlike many other essential health interventions already identified as priorities, the need for palliative care and pain relief has been largely ignored, even for the most vulnerable populations, including children with terminal illnesses and those living through humanitarian crises....¹⁸

Several barriers explain this neglect: the focus of existing measures of health outcomes—major drivers of policy and investment—on extending life and productivity with little weight given to health interventions that alleviate pain or increase dignity at the end of

¹⁸ “Lancet Commission Report,” 1391.

life; opiophobia, which refers to prejudice and misinformation about the appropriate medical use of opioids; the focus, in medicine, on cure and extending life and a concomitant neglect of caregiving and quality of life near death; limitations on patient advocacy due to the seriousness of illnesses; the focus on preventing non-medical use of internationally controlled substances without balancing the human right to access medicines to relieve pain; and the global neglect of non-communicable diseases, which account for much of the need for palliative care.¹⁹

In calling for a balance between public policy needs for controlling diversion and treating pain, the report further said: “Efforts to prevent non-medical use of internationally controlled substances, such as morphine and other opioid analgesics, have overshadowed and crippled access to opioids for palliative care.”

The report cited other countries, such as Austria, Germany, Switzerland, and the United Kingdom, that provide good palliative care but have created better mechanisms than Americans have to curtail diversion. It recommends that these countries now share their expertise.

In much of the history of medicine, the report also pointed out, “the palliation of suffering was the core of medicine and was practiced by all doctors, largely because so few effective interventions were available to cure patients.” Now that there are more cures, the *Lancet* physicians said, we cannot forget this basic mission. The relief of suffering is still an essential medical concern. At Memorial Sloan Kettering, where Dr. Foley still works, palliative care is viewed as central to good treatment.

¹⁹ “Lancet Commission Report,” 1391.

Believe the Patient

Clearly, one of the biggest problems for patients is the believability of their complaints about pain, for the experience of pain is highly subjective. It is no accident that Dr. John Bonica, the father of the international pain-management movement and one of Kathy Foley's mentors, suffered greatly himself, which is no doubt why he delved into this.

In December 1993, about a year before he died at the age of seventy-seven, Dr. Bonica came to New York to lecture at Memorial Sloan Kettering.²⁰ As usual, he was energetic and cheerful, but also as usual, he had to walk with the help of two silver canes, lumbering at each step. In his lifetime, Dr. Bonica had thirty-six operations for broken bones—many of which had never properly healed—yet he was proud of these injuries and proud as well of his cauliflower ears.

To make money when he was still in his teens—and chesty, bulky, and sturdy—young John became a wrestler, coming up from poor neighborhoods, much as Sly Stallone had done in *Rocky*. In high school, Bonica trained by running along deserted Brooklyn streets at five in the morning carrying sandbags on his shoulders. To put himself through medical school, and later, to

²⁰ Dr. John Bonica, interview, December 10, 1993. (The following discussion is based on this interview and subsequent biographical material he provided me).

support his beloved wife, Emma Louise, and their family, John wrestled professionally, using the name Johnny "Bull" Walker to hide his identity as a fledgling doctor.

In 1937, he became the Canadian light-heavyweight wrestling champ; in 1941, he was the world light-heavyweight champion. Those were the years before professional wrestling associations had strict rules on potentially damaging maneuvers. John Bonica's years of wrestling left him with what would become a professional legacy in a different way. With years of broken bones, maimed tissue, and destroyed cartilage, Dr. John Bonica always fought his own pain.

During World War II, he learned to fight the pain of others. Dr. Bonica was assigned to run the anesthesia department at Madigan General Hospital at Fort Lewis, in the state of Washington, which cared for wounded soldiers coming from the Pacific front. They were coming not only for surgery, but with injuries that were causing long-term pain. There, Dr. Bonica popularized a pioneering method for doing nerve blocks in specific regions of the body. Then, after Emma Louise had trouble with anesthesia while giving birth to their first child, he invented the modern epidural.

From his work grew the basic principles of modern pain treatment. Since he suffered himself, he also understood pain's emotional and psychological ramifications. At the University of Washington, he began the Multidisciplinary Pain Center, and in his classic teaching text, he advocated a team treatment approach. Essential to this team were the requisite neurologists and anesthesiologists, but also crucial were orthopedists (to deal with limb loss, limb pain, phantom

limb pain, or bone injuries), rehabilitation specialists, and of course, psychologists and psychiatrists to help patients cope with the emotional impact that injury, illness, and the very fact of pain itself might create.

While a revolution has occurred in the understanding and treatment of physical pain over the past decades, a similar revolution has occurred in the understanding and treatment of psychological pain. Dr. Bonica has been at the forefront of this revolution as well.

Today Dr. Bonica's team approach has been greatly expanded—particularly with the advent of newer pharmacological and surgical methods—and at Dr. Foley's neurology pain service at Memorial Sloan Kettering, this multidisciplinary approach to emotional and physical pain, has grown.

Good palliative care these days means good management, not only of physical pain but of psychological syndromes, emotional pain, and other disturbing—often disease-specific—symptoms. This is the approach that physicians skilled in palliative treatment use in caring for their terminally ill and dying patients.

It is 9:30 in the morning, on Thursday, January 6, 1994, shortly after Dr. Bonica left town. On the first floor of a wing at Memorial Sloan Kettering, in a room large enough to fit nearly a hundred folding chairs, doctors, nurses, and social workers file in for pain rounds.

Up in front of the room sits Kathy Foley, together with her other mentor Dr. Ray Houde, and Dr. Russell Portenoy, Nessa Coyle (the nurse who directs patient care for the Supportive Care Program, the pain- and symptom-management team for particularly difficult cases), Terry Altillio, ACSW (the team's social worker), and several oncologists and other cancer specialists. One of them, Dr. Beth Popp, is the physician whose leukemia patient is about to be wheeled in.

When the room is nearly full—not only with those nurses, social workers, and doctors, but also with the hospital's team of cancer-specific psychologists and psychiatrists—Dr. Popp goes out a door at the front and wheels in a small bundle of a patient in a wheelchair, from which dangles an IV bag actively dripping into this frail patient's arm.

The patient is Laura (not her real name), a twenty-nine-year-old woman, wrapped in a colorful American country quilt, with a turban encircling her head since chemotherapy has made her bald.²¹ When she is settled, Dr. Popp stands by her side and tells the assembled group her story. Laura looks occasionally from Dr. Popp to the audience, seeming very relaxed in front of this large group.

Laura has leukemia and has recently had a bone marrow transplant. Her prognosis isn't good. She is the mother of three children—a ten-year-old boy, and two little girls, aged two and three, and a single parent. Laura has support—her mother, friends, family, and her church—but

²¹ I had agreed with Memorial Sloan Kettering not to use the real names of any patient at the hospital.

she is experiencing a lot of anxiety about her illness and likely her death, and a large amount of bone pain.

Right now, however, says Dr. Popp, Laura's biggest problem is this: she knows she has a limited amount of time in which to live, and she wants to be able to spend that time with as little pain as possible, yet she also wants to be alert enough to try to lead a normal life at home with her kids.

Then Laura simply takes over. Speaking in a strong voice from beneath her turban and quilt, she tells the group that what's happening for her is that she is able to strike a livable balance taking Demerol.²² She isn't totally out of pain, but it gives her enough of an energized feeling so that she can get up out of bed and even give her children their baths or put them to bed. Yet the doctors want to take her Demerol away. Laura strongly objects. She says: "It makes me feel like a normal person. It lets me go through one day not thinking I have leukemia. When they told me they wanted to take me off, we had a battle."

Laura knows she's dying, but Demerol allows her to function—she can get up out of bed, she can sleep at night without taking sleeping pills, so why won't they let her keep it? Dr. Foley begins asking questions. She wonders why Laura can't take morphine, along with "uppers," which will stimulate her and allow her not to feel so sedated. She says it will be the same as

²² Demerol is no longer a pain medication of choice.

Demerol, but Laura doesn't want to do it. She said she knows her body, and this is the best she'll feel.

It seems that Laura has a past drug history, so Dr. Foley asks her to describe it. Laura says she took cocaine on weekends, but it made her feel paranoid and depressed. She drank beer with it and that made her throw up. Her church got her to go into rehab, and she stopped. Then she got leukemia.

At first, her doctors gave her Percocet, which also made her throw up. Morphine made her joints hurt and made her feel heavy. Demerol by IV was too strong, but acupuncture really worked. Still, after all this, she's adamant that oral Demerol is the best.

Then Laura's doctor speaks up. She doesn't want her on Demerol. Period. Laura's home-care nurse gets up to speak. She says Laura isn't alert, as she claims, but she sleeps most of the time. The home-care nurse blames Demerol, yet she admits Laura doesn't have a good chance to survive, and having the Demerol regularly reduces her anxiety.

Dr. Foley turns to Laura. "They are concerned," she tells her, before the assembled crowd, "that you might develop seizures on Demerol. They are concerned that you aren't energized but sleeping, and then when you wake up, you're hyperactive.

"An addiction expert here would tell us we're all enablers and to stop your drugs and tell you to get out of bed and that's that," she continues. "Well, we're not addiction experts, we don't

have a[n addiction] center here, and we have a person with a terrible illness. So what do we do?"

Dr. Houde stands up and looks at Dr. Foley, his prize student:

I don't think all addiction experts would agree. Look, she was using a spree drug. That's what cocaine is. And she responded well to treatment, to counseling, and to acupuncture. This woman—without having to say we'll take your drug away—can be helped to deal with this problem.... I'm sure that if she were on a drug rehab program and got methadone and was able to function at home, we'd have no problem. So why do we [have a problem] now?

The concern—Nessa Coyle and a staff therapist reiterate for everyone to hear—is whether to believe Laura that she's awake, not asleep. Is it the physician's responsibility, even right, to make this choice, they ask, or is it Laura's?

The concerns are whether by giving her *her* drug of choice they are enabling her addiction; whether *they* or *she* should be in control of her final days; and whether she remains awake or asleep, on their drug of choice or hers. The pain service staff hears that Laura *wants* to be awake, *wants* to have energy to be with her kids, and that she *feels better* with the risks of Demerol than taking morphine along with its potential requisite of uppers (for alertness) and downers (for sleep).

Laura responds: she is as concerned about addiction as they are. As soon as she realized she needed pain medication, she called her church, the one that sent her to rehab in the first place years ago, and they wanted her to go off drugs. She tried. But the pain was horrendous and she couldn't take care of her kids. Still, she wants to be baptized before she dies, and if she's on drugs the church says she can't. Morphine is considered a street drug in her neighborhood, and so is

Percocet and uppers and downers, whereas everyone knows that Demerol is *medicine* and that it's given in hospitals specifically for pain. And for her, the pain management and the reasoning seem to work just fine.

For now, the staff decides, Laura can keep her Demerol. In balance, it's the drug that will allow her—until she dies—to have a life. And that's what this team is all about.

Sloan Kettering is known worldwide for its aggressive, advanced cancer research and treatment, as well as for its vanguard attempts to care in a sophisticated way for life as a whole for dying patients. These patients need to handle—as Laura did—the emotional issues of their lengthy declines and decreased abilities.

They also need to cope with organic components of their illnesses, and with treatments and treatment decisions that can have a direct impact on their psychological states. This might include toxicity from drugs or failing organs, tumors pressing on certain areas of the brain, metabolic imbalances, or nutritional failures.

In focusing on these issues, those therapists, working here that day with physicians like Dr. Popp, Dr. Foley, and Dr. Houde, have created an entirely new field called psycho-oncology, launched in the 1980s by Memorial Sloan Kettering psychiatrist Jimmie Holland, MD.²³ This is the treatment of the psychiatric and psychological aspects of cancer, from the moment of first

²³ Jimmie Holland, MD, and Julia Howe Rowland, ed., *The Handbook of Psycho-oncology: Psychological Care of the Patient with Cancer* (New York: Oxford University Press, 1990).

diagnosis to the time when treatment options need to be decided upon, through the course of treatment itself until death. Cancer was the first disease to spawn an illness-specific field of psychological treatment, but this model has since been expanded for use with other afflictions such as AIDS.

Dr. Foley's patients are followed during their hospital stays, and some, after they go home, remain under the pain service's care through its specialized at-home Supportive Care Team. Under this program, patients with multiple, hard-to-control pain and/or symptoms can have the medical assistance of visiting home-care nurses and social workers, cancer specialists, and pain specialists.

They may also see psycho-oncologists like Dr. Holland, coeditor of the seminal *Handbook of Psycho-Oncology*, and her colleague, William Breitbart, MD. Together with a handful of other doctors, psychologists, and social workers, this Sloan Kettering group has garnered international recognition for creating this psychiatric field.

In addition to behavioral and talking therapies, psycho-oncologists have at their disposal a bevy of newer medications to manage the emotional issues of dying patients. They also have the medical expertise to match the treatment aimed at curing cancer patients with the psychological and symptomatic impact of their treatment and decline. Just as Laura's pain was managed by this team in a way that was uniquely right for her, the team has learned to manage other symptoms in their patients' dying processes.

On Tuesday morning, December 14, 1993, the Supportive Care Team, led by Dr. Kathleen Foley, is meeting in private—as it does every Tuesday—in a small library-conference room on the third floor of Sloan Kettering. Books and journals on pain and psychiatry line these walls. Sitting around a large table in the room's center are Dr. Foley, Dr. Portenoy, Nessa Coyle, and Terry Altillio. Joining them today are psycho-oncologists Dr. Holland and Dr. Breitbart, and several cancer specialists, nurses, medical residents, and interns. There are probably fifteen people in the room.

Many of this team's patients have left the hospital to spend their final days at home, while remaining under the aegis of Memorial Sloan Kettering. Patients can return to the hospital whenever they feel they need to, but the team will also see that they get high-intensity care right in their apartments or homes.

As the team members discuss their current cases one by one, it becomes clear how much expertise, empathy, and ingenuity palliative-medicine specialists must employ in their quest to give their patients good end-of-life care. They must deal with problems such as prior overtreatment, massive physical assaults on the body, and insufficient prior discussion of when enough is enough. There are always insurance costs and reimbursement issues, and treatment choices often depend largely on what is covered. And there is a crucial point when pain might not be manageable without seemingly unacceptable side effects such as confusion or profound sedation.

This is the point when patients sometimes bring up the request doctors dread—assistance in dying. "Patients often say, 'Well, if you can't cure me, kill me,'" Dr. Foley says. "Palliative care isn't in their repertoire." A visitor here today, Frits Van Dam, PhD, of the Netherlands Cancer Institute, is an expert on quality-of-life studies and was part of the WHO pain-management group. Assisted suicide wasn't then legal in the Netherlands but was condoned so long as doctors met certain set guidelines. Doctors there had been criticized by physicians in this country, however, as not providing good enough care, which some critics say leads patients to opt for assisted suicide. Dr. Van Dam scoffs at this, but he is here to watch what this team does, and likewise, they are questioning him about assisted suicide since the patients this team sees are similarly tough cases.²⁴

Because of the overwhelming number of symptoms many dying patients experience, *all* of their symptoms might not be able to be addressed. The team physicians try to pick the three that are most distressing to the patient and manage those because even partial relief gives patients hope.

Today they are talking about a woman with breast cancer that has aggressively metastasized into her brain. "Almost all her body parts have been assaulted," her physician tells the team. "She now has missing limbs and two mastectomies." Dr. Foley and Nessa Coyle think

²⁴ Frits Van Dam, PhD, interview, December 14, 1993.

she was extensively overtreated, but that seems to be what the woman wanted. Dr. Foley tells them:

She was a securities analyst and not able to say or hear when enough is enough, just: "What's next." Now she has, at most, two months. The radiation department wants to do palliative treatment to her head and back. I think it will destroy her to hear that nothing more can be done. She's in a lot of pain, but she won't admit it. She just keeps saying, "When's the next chemo?" But she has beautiful blond hair and to lose it now would be the assault she couldn't take.

Radiation to shrink her tumor temporarily might be a solution. But the woman highly values her beautiful hair; losing it would demolish her remaining self-esteem. She'd been bald through two prior chemotherapy treatments, and she doesn't want to go through that again. She wants to spend her final days with her newly grown locks of hair.

Dr. Breitbart, one of the psycho-oncologists, tells the team that he has seen this patient, that her pain and psychiatric symptoms are well-controlled with appropriate medications. Dr. Holland concurs, but the woman is also trying to prolong her life until her nineteen-year-old daughter can get through some important—and very difficult—final college exams.

"How long will it take for her hair to fall out if we start the radiation now?" Dr. Foley asks her cancer physician. "And how long does she need to survive?"

The decision to recommend radiation was made, but only after the team concluded that the woman would likely die *after* the daughter's final exams—but *before* she lost her beautiful hair.

Such careful monitoring of patients' disease processes and concerns is crucial to help people handle the despair that today's illnesses can bring on. These are the kinds of questions this team asks, addressing how medical advances can help patients meet their last goals, giving a new kind of hope by helping to orchestrate—in the patient's own terms—a psychologically dignified closure.

Even when a patient is truly incurable, these supportive-care specialists try to suggest treatment that will allow the patient to function at his or her highest possible level, rather than continuing to search for the perfect cure. These doctors well understand not only excruciating pain but the humiliation and distress that other symptoms cause and the despondency that comes with the near disintegration of the self. But this team understands the situation so well because at least one of them, Dr. Breitbart, has experienced first-hand how troublesome the *psychological* components of serious illness are.

Psychological Anguish

William Breitbart is a physician whose own battle with illness—like Dr. Bonica's—helped him forge a new way to treat people who are desperately ill.²⁵ Today, he is a world-

²⁵ This section is based on many interviews with Dr. William Breitbart, October 1993-June 1996, as well as lectures he gave at psychology conferences and in pain management rounds at Memorial Sloan Kettering, December 1993-January 1994; at Psycho-Oncology V: Psychosocial Factors in Cancer Risk and Survival, October 2-4, 1993 and "Concepts in Acute, Chronic and Cancer Pain Management," December 8-10, 1993, both conferences at Memorial Sloan Kettering; at the First National Conference on Clinical Hospice Care/Palliative Medicine, sponsored by the National Hospice Organization and the National Academy of Hospice Physicians, San Francisco, February 20-23, 1994; at a seminar of The Project on Death in America, January 12-13, 1995; and based on his work in numerous publications, including Holland and Rowland, ed., *The Handbook of Psycho-Oncology* (1990); Doyle, Hanks, and Macdonald, ed., *The Oxford Textbook of Palliative Medicine*, (1993), and many journal articles.

renowned psycho-oncologist and an expert on the psychology of sickness and dying. He wrote the sections on psychological pain and suffering for the *Oxford Textbook of Palliative Medicine* and the guidelines on the management of cancer pain issued by the AHCPR. He is the cochairman of the International Association for the Study of Pain's task force on AIDS pain and a research specialist on the reasons patients contemplate suicide.²⁶

It was his own life-threatening bout with cancer that propelled him into this new field. "My next-door neighbor, who was in medical school," he says, "was studying for her anatomy exam on the head and neck. She wanted to feel my face and neck to prepare for her exam. But when she got to my thyroid, she stopped. 'Bill,' she said, 'do you realize you have a lump?' It turned out I had cancer of the thyroid gland."

Dr. Breitbart, a tall, jovial, bearded, teddy bear of a guy, was treated successfully, but in the process, he went through hell.

When I went back to the doctor for my six-week checkup after surgery, he asked how I was. I told him, "This was very difficult." I had to repeat myself three times, because all the doctor would say was, "What's difficult? The scar has healed really well." So I realized he had no idea that I was talking about psychological difficulties. And that's when I decided to go into consultation-liaison psychiatry, which was a new field in the 1960s and 1970s, and to specialize in oncology.

²⁶ William Breitbart, MD, Barry D. Rosenfeld, PhD, and Steven Passik, PhD, "Interest in Physician-Assisted Suicide Among Ambulatory HIV-Infected Patients," *American Journal of Psychiatry* 153 (February 1996): 238-42.

The specialty of consultation-liaison psychiatry was created expressly to deal with the difficulties that modern treatment and chronic decline have created. Psycho-oncology is the subspecialty dealing with cancer. There are also a few consultation-liaison psychiatrists who specialize in the medical difficulties that afflict patients facing organ transplants, heart disease, multiple sclerosis, and other complex conditions.

In the late seventies, Dr. Breitbart came to Memorial Sloan Kettering specifically to work with Dr. Jimmie Holland, coeditor of the authoritative *Handbook of Psycho-Oncology*. Together with a few others, they pretty much defined the field.

Recent research in mind/body medicine shows that those who reduce stress and anxiety improve their disease-fighting abilities, increase their immunity, and in fact, live longer than those who don't reduce stress. But though physical pain is to be dreaded, it is psychological pain—the humiliation of lost control over bodily functions, the loss of independence and fear of being a burden, the despair when no improvement can be expected—that patients describe as their number one stressor—indeed their reason for asking for assistance in suicide.²⁷

Dr. Breitbart has studied such requests among both AIDS and cancer patients at Memorial Sloan Kettering. Terribly ill patients can suffer *fatigue* "in the form of exhaustion of

²⁷ This view is promulgated by researchers in psychoimmunology like Dr. Steven Locke, Professor of Psychiatry at Harvard Medical School (see "Immunity," a paper he gave at Healing: Beyond Suffering or Death, a conference in Montreal, June 21, 1993). On the other hand, Dr. Jimmie Holland of Memorial Sloan Kettering takes issue with this theory (see "Living with Cancer," *Scientific American* 275, (September 1996): 158-61.

physical, emotional, spiritual, financial, familial, communal, and other resources," he says. "To focus on pain only is a simplistic notion. Those who focused on physician-assisted suicide in our studies were distressed, depressed, anxious. Palliative care involves more than pain control. We have to deal with these psychological issues when we talk about physician-assisted suicide."

In fact, Dr. Breitbart—since he has looked specifically at the mounting despair that seriously ill patients face as they decline—understands more than most physicians the reasons for these requests. And he thinks—as many other physicians do—that these are not all irrational requests or the result of a kind of depression that might be curable. Still, he is also passionate about heading off patients' possible desire to ask for help in dying by providing adequate psychological and psychiatric care. Part of his passion to curb requests for assisted suicide comes directly from two elements of his personal family history.

"My grandpa, Zishe Breitbart, was a famous strongman, known all over Europe for punching nails through boards with his bare fists," Dr. Breitbart told me. "One day in 1929, a nail scratched his hand and he got a severe infection that spread all over his body and killed him. That was before antibiotics. He was dead within six months." From this, Bill Breitbart learned that physical prowess mattered little; there was nothing that could be done to save Zishe.

The second contributing element of his family history was that his parents were Holocaust survivors from Poland. "My parents came here in 1949," he says. "I was the firstborn

son, so there was lots of pressure to succeed and to be a doctor. My father became the general manager of Ratner's [the famed Jewish restaurant/delicatessen in New York]. I went to a yeshiva, then to Brooklyn College, and then to Albert Einstein Medical School." He came away not so much religious, but with a strong survivor's sense that a weight of traditional wisdom rested with him.

The story of Grandpa Zishe and his parents' stories of who lived and who died in concentration camps taught Bill Breitbart two important things: Life requires a good sense of humor. And, in both living and dying, well-being has more to do with emotional than with physical strength. Today, emotional strength is what Dr. Breitbart tries to impart to his patients.

From the moment someone learns he or she has cancer, a crisis looms. A woman, he says, who has found out she has, say, breast cancer, has difficult choices to make. Is it better to have a mastectomy? A lumpectomy? Radiation? Chemotherapy with Adriamycin? Chemotherapy before surgery? After surgery? And what about the special treatments and diets?

Patients need help in reducing the intense feelings of isolation that a terminal illness brings, help sorting through medical information applicable to their particular case, help understanding the impact of various treatments. Psycho-oncologists might help them ask: What does it mean to you to lose a testicle? A breast? A voice box (larynx)? What does it mean in terms of self-image? Assurance of a cure? Adjustments during and after treatment? How people

cope with difficult issues like this can greatly affect their treatment results, their state of mind, and their strength merely to endure.

In working with patients, a psycho-oncologist like Dr. Breitbart might employ the talking psychotherapy most Americans are familiar with. But also available today are new antidepressants and antipsychotic and antianxiety medications. As the disease process progresses, these physicians are trained to help sort out the psychological difficulties that may arise from the treatment or the disease, or both, and find new ways to treat them.

Most important, Dr. Breitbart draws on those new medications to treat the physical and emotional pain and depression that surround dying. The most prevalent cause of depression in dying patients, he says, is untreated pain, with organic causes and drug or toxic interactions coming next, but in the background is always the sadness that comes from the overwhelming loss of one's ability to function and the knowledge—whether conscious or not—of the imminent approach of death.

Dr. Breitbart estimates that 25 percent of cancer patients have severe depression, and by the disease's end stage, as many as 77 percent. But should the goal of treatment be to eradicate all depression, or is it at least in part a rational response to a terrible situation? Dr. Breitbart often refers to studies of physicians' attitudes on assisted suicide, one of which has found that

60 percent of physicians in a 1988 study in California said they "had been asked by patients to hasten death, and nearly all agreed that such requests could be considered 'rational'"²⁸

Along with his colleague Dr. Steven Passik, Dr. Breitbart wrote:

Those of us who provide clinical care for cancer patients with pain and advanced illness are sympathetic to the goals of symptom control and relief of suffering, but we are also obviously influenced by those who view suicide or active voluntary euthanasia as rational alternatives for those already dying and in distress. The danger lies in the premature assumption that suicidal ideation or a request to hasten death in the cancer patient represents a "rational act" that is unencumbered by psychiatric disturbance.²⁹

Dr. Breitbart refers in his work to the following criteria for evaluating the request for "rational suicide," which others who embrace this concept suggest. The person should have clear and unimpaired mental processes (unimpaired by depression or psychological illness or emotional distress); he or she should have a realistic assessment of the situation; and the motives for suicide are understandable to most uninvolved observers.

Still, to some who disagree—like Dr. Foley—there is no rational reason for suicide.³⁰

²⁸ William Breitbart, MD, and Steven Passik, PhD, "Psychiatric Aspects of Palliative Care," Derek Doyle et al., ed., *Oxford Textbook of Palliative Medicine* (New York: Oxford University Press, 1993), 617.

²⁹ William Breitbart and Steven Passik, "Psychiatric Aspects," 617.

³⁰ See in particular "Physician-Assisted Suicide," a paper presented at the conference, Concepts in Acute, Chronic and Cancer Pain Management.

Others, like Dr. Van Dam who disagree for different reasons feel that it is patronizing for physicians to assume they are able to make such determinations for someone else.³¹ (We will discuss this at length in Chapters 14 and 15.)

To still others—including psycho-oncologist Rachel Naomi Remen, MD,³² then the director of Commonweal Cancer Help Retreat in Bolinas, California, and currently a professor at the Osher Center of Integrative Medicine at the University of California, San Francisco—to medicate against the existential angst of life or to use medications in ways that prevent patients from addressing and wrestling with the deeper issues of life and death is not only clearly wrong, but it can prevent them from completing the psychological and spiritual work they need to do in the process of dying.³³

This view, of course, resembles that of Abraham Maslow and is clearly moving up the *hierarchy of needs* towards his concepts of both *self-actualization* and *self-transcendence*. Dr. Remen's view of the psychological work of dying is different from that of most physicians and psychiatrists, even from what is becoming known as mainstream psycho-oncology, which is more reliant on psychiatric drugs.

³¹ Dr. Frits Van Dam, interview, December 14, 1993.

³² Dr. Rachel Remen, MD, is the author of *Kitchen Table Wisdom: Stories that Heal* (New York: Riverhead Books, 2006); and *My Grandfather's Blessings: Stories of Strength, Refuge and Belonging* (New York: Riverhead Books, 2001). She is also the founder of a medical student curriculum called "The Healer's Art," used in medical schools.

³³ Rachel Naomi Remen, MD, interview, April 22, 1995.

Dr. Remen espouses what are essentially Swiss psychiatrist Carl Jung's ideas of the collective unconscious and of synchronistic events and symbolic language as the wisdom of the universe speaking. She sees death as a natural part of life but views the process of dying as *the* great opportunity for each of us to complete our life's journey.

Because most Americans die in hospitals, isolated in sterile, institutional environments, Dr. Remen says—echoing Abraham Maslow and Eric Cassell, whom we met in earlier chapters—we may lose touch with a more transcendent dimension to dying. And while we might be involved with care of a loved one at home, we are often so scared and overwhelmed with their physical needs and our own loss that a transcendent dimension is something we still might miss.

Yet, she says, these transcendent moments are crucial. In fact, they might well be *the* most crucial experiences of our lives, the critical psychospiritual work we each need to do to finish our lives well. Dr. Remen advocates helping people explore memories of transcendent moments throughout life to put them in touch with a sacredness they might experience as they die. That is how she trains physicians, that is how she works with patients.

To illustrate, she tells the story of a fellow physician's father's death. This man had been suffering from Alzheimer's disease and had been unable to speak at all for ten years. One Sunday, both his sons—then aged fifteen and seventeen—were staying with their father while their mother took a much-needed afternoon off.

Suddenly the old man had a heart attack. Kneeling near his dad, the fifteen-year-old, who was the future doctor, yelled to his older brother to call 911. But as the brother went to grab the phone, the father called out with a voice they hadn't heard for years. "No, son," he said. "Don't call 911. Tell your mother I am OK. Tell her I love her." With that, he died.

An autopsy was performed, and the man's brain was found to be almost totally destroyed by his disease. There was no physical explanation for his sudden ability to speak those words. "Now, I ask you," Dr. Remen says. "Who spoke? Awe is the only possible response to events like these. Not to acknowledge this kind of mystery is foolhardy. It might deny someone the full death they need to complete life whole." Doctors, families, and healthcare workers need to pay careful attention, she says.

Our wholeness emerges when we let go of the ways we have changed who we really are throughout life, when we truly remember ourselves. And often we remember ourselves in times of loss. That's when the authentic pattern of who we are emerge most clearly. [Yet] there is no right way to die, just as there is no right way to heal. Our deaths are as individual as our fingerprints. They have very deep meaning and arise from our own personal story. We die in our own way. But the way in which we die can show us the meaning in how we have lived and help us resolve the [riddles] of our lives.

For Dr. Remen, meaning is carried in the unconscious rather than in the conscious mind. Rather than use too many medications, she tries to help her patients connect with the wisdom of their own unconscious minds to recognize what is personally sacred to them in the dying process.

To do so, she uses stories like these as well as psychological techniques to elicit memories that might not be immediately on the surface—dream interpretation, poetry writing, artwork. "I ask patients and students to explore their own experiences of the sacred," she says. At death the teachings of those who are dying can also help those around them tie up the puzzles of their own lives, too, she says. The problem is, we must be ready to notice and hear.

To Dr. Breitbart, too, the aim of psycho-oncology is to help patients and their families better handle these issues. But as this field has grown, the fine lines between organic illness, justified despair, maladaptive psychological response—and indeed, even spiritual ecstasy—have created other controversies. Among them is debate over the meaning of what some, like

Dr. Breitbart, call *hallucinations* at the end of life, and what others, like Dr. Remen, might call *deathbed visions*.

According to Dr. Breitbart, some 25 to 40 percent of all cancer patients have delirium, which is marked by confusion and hallucinations; in the terminal stage, some 85 percent have these symptoms. An even higher percentage of AIDS patients have depression and delirium, too.³⁴ He explains:

There are different kinds of hallucinations that occur in delirium. The function of the brain is screwed up in some major way, like when you're watching cable TV and it goes whacko, scrambled. So something causes the brain to go off in a gross, major way. And just as you have problems getting a clear picture when the cable goes off, [these patients] have problems with attention, focusing, memory, language, remembering to do things—problems even with the sleep-wake cycle.³⁵

Most of the time delirium is treatable, but when the patient is actively dying, delirium is hard to reverse, he says, mainly because dying can't be reversed.

But while some delirium might be inspiring—many patients feel uplifted when they see, for example, angels or the coming of now-deceased relatives—hallucinations can also be terribly frightening, he says, filled with disconnected or terrifying images, or even sounds and smells.

What's the difference between a hallucination and a near-death experience, or dead relatives taking you to the afterworld? Well, I guess it's perspective. If you know there's an afterworld, well, I guess you'd be reassured. But since I don't know that there is, I'd

³⁴ William Breitbart, MD, et al., "A Double-Blind Trial of Haloperidol, Chlorpromazine, and Lorazepam in the Treatment of Delirium in Hospitalized AIDS Patients," *American Journal of Psychiatry* 153 (February 1996): 231-37.

³⁵ Dr. William Breitbart, interview, April 1995.

treat for hallucination.... There are mysterious things in life, and I have a non-mysterious explanation, so I am going to choose the known.

Dr. Breitbart and other psycho-oncologists with views like his may interpret pre-death restlessness (groaning, tossing) as severe anxiety needing treatment, and pre-death visions as hallucinations requiring psychiatric drugs rather than psychological or spiritual phenomena that naturally occur as someone dies. It's all a matter of perspective.

Some other psycho-oncologists—Dr. Remen, for example—look to these hallucinations for their psychological or spiritual content. Like psychoanalyst Carl Jung, she says she tries to incorporate the central idea of a collective unconscious, a larger human memory or universal wisdom that speaks through all of us and shows its face when we least expect it.

Sedatives and psychotropic drugs can quiet delirium or take visions or restlessness away, but the debate centers on whether these drugs should be used and when. Some people claim that they are calming to the patient and the family. Others say that they take away the patient's chance to resolve issues and to finish life psychologically and spiritually whole.

"We know from one study at Sloan Kettering that 85 percent of all cancer patients had terminal delirium. Not all had visual hallucinations," says Jon Levenson, MD, a psychiatrist at Columbia Presbyterian Medical Center in New York who specializes in the care of AIDS and cancer patients. (He has shared research projects and written articles with Dr. Breitbart.) "There

are times when the family can't tolerate what's happening. And the family members live on, so we try to look at the terminally ill patient as a system that includes the family."³⁶

The psychiatric view is that these hallucinations are caused by the breakdown of body organs or the side effects of drugs. Since many doctors believe that everything is over once the body shuts down, they feel that the psychological comfort of the family is more important than the journey the dying person is trying to make. Dr. Levenson continues:

The patient may develop delirium—which is common in the weeks before death. He or she may not recognize family members; the patient may be hallucinating, restless, agitated. It may be that these visual hallucinations are driven by the medical process. But they can still have meaning for an individual as he attempts to cope with these perceptual disturbances.

To Dr. Levenson and Dr. Breitbart, the kind of real horror that a few patients might experience at the very end of life and the need to give them aggressive and immediate relief might come first.

To Dr. Remen, however, and others who share her view, the dying person's personal journey is primary—more important than whatever fear hallucinations may induce in the family. So anything that can help both the patient and the family calm down—anything that will allow family members to sit quietly and be with the dying person, hold his hand, stroke his brow, and anything that can help, rather than hinder, him in making that journey better—will also aid the whole family.

³⁶ Jon Levenson, MD, interview, April 22, 1992.

Terminal Sedation

The disturbing truth—the stark truth that Sloan Kettering and other palliative-care doctors know all too well—is that even if they provide state-of-the-art narcotics treatment and treatment of all disturbing symptoms, and even if they prescribe extremely high doses of opiates, the torment of some of their patients will not be relieved unless these patients are anesthetized into unconsciousness.

Vittorio Ventafridda, MD, is an internationally known cancer specialist who served on the WHO pain committee and practices at the National Cancer Institute in Milan, Italy, a state-of-the-art pain-management center and the site of the WHO Collaborating Centre for Cancer Pain Relief. In 1990, he shocked pain specialists around the world by reporting in a prestigious medical journal, the *Journal of Palliative Care*, that more than 50 percent of his patients with advanced cancer experienced such unbearable suffering as death approached that they had to be sedated into unconsciousness.³⁷ Half of the "unbearable suffering" Dr. Ventafridda saw was caused by pain, the other half by shortness of breath.

Dr. Ventafridda reported that he had followed 120 of his terminal-cancer patients in their last weeks and days of life. Only 43 of them got adequate relief from narcotics alone; sixty-

³⁷ Vittorio Ventafridda, MD, et al., "Symptom Prevalence and Control During Cancer Patients' Last Days of Life," *Journal of Palliative Care* 63 (1990): 7-11.

three—more than half—needed total sedation to get relief. He said that patients in this last category died within a few days after being put into this state.

Some American hospitals—most of them national comprehensive cancer centers or particularly sophisticated hospices—also use this practice: a drug coma is induced to achieve complete control of unbearable suffering. Patients are given either narcotics, usually in combination with barbiturates, or an anesthetic (of the type used for patients undergoing surgery).

The doctors expect these patients to die. With the patients' and families' consent, food and water may also be withheld. (Such patients may not be able to tolerate food and water anyway. Dr. Ventafridda noted in his article that many of his patients also suffered from severe vomiting and nausea.) Death is caused either by the progression of the disease process, or for weak patients, by the withholding of artificial nutrition and hydration, or from pneumonia that sets in because of lack of physical movement and sedated breathing.

Physicians at state-of-the-art medical centers where this kind of sedation is offered—like Memorial Sloan Kettering and Fox Chase Cancer Center in Philadelphia—say that death usually occurs within, at most, ten days of the patient's sedation.³⁸

³⁸ Based on interviews with Dr. Foley, Dr. Portenoy, and Nessa Coyle, and others at Memorial Sloan Kettering, and with Dr. Michael Levy at Fox Chase Cancer Center.

Though doctors at these medical centers acknowledged using what is also referred to as "terminal sedation," or "sedation of the imminently dying," or "unconscious sedation," they disagreed about the number of patients who required it. Most thought that Dr. Ventafridda's 50 percent figure was too high.

At Memorial Sloan Kettering, Dr. Foley and Dr. Portenoy estimate that roughly 70 percent of the patients referred to their palliative-care team are helped with narcotics alone. Another 20 percent *might* get relief with a combination of treatments. Whether or not they do depends on what each patient considers to be an acceptable quality of life. That leaves some 5 to 10 percent who do not get adequate relief.

Dr. Portenoy says that at the end of life, these patients might be candidates for sedation to achieve control of suffering.

Under informed consent and medical self-determination, if it is offered, it is a patient's legal right to reject "terminal sedation" for symptom control at the end of life if it is offered, but it is not something patients can demand from a doctor. The possibility of sedation to treat intractable suffering at the end of life should be discussed with patients and families. Most patients and families do not reject it, if suffering is unrelieved and they are given the choice.

But this method was not then well-known and not extensively used in most American hospitals or hospices. And waiting days to die in an unconscious and sedated state—sometimes without receiving any nutrition or water—may not be a death everyone would choose.

While sedation to unconsciousness at the end of life may well sound like physician-assisted suicide, doctors, ethicists, and the courts have not considered it so. It is legal because our

laws permit physicians to end suffering, if the intention is to do this, even if the treatment aimed at pain relief might hasten death. This ethical reasoning rests on medicine's timeless potential for creating what is called the *double effect*, which in lay terms, is akin to saying "the operation was a success, but the patient died."

Some doctors consider terminal sedation appropriate—and legal—only for those who have physical pain or shortness of breath as they are actively dying.³⁹ Others add severe nausea to the list, and still others add delirium, even psycho-spiritual concerns, or any other uncontrollable or terrible symptom.⁴⁰

Still other healthcare professionals may feel uncomfortable about offering this approach if the suffering experienced by the dying patient is emotional or spiritual rather than physical. It is usually not considered at all for patients who are not at the terminal stage, even though they might find their symptoms unbearable. Nor has it been widely available—except, perhaps, on an underground basis—to patients with illnesses other than cancer.

³⁹ This difference in treatment, and therefore in equal protection under the law, is what prompted the federal United States Court of Appeals for the Second Circuit to decide on April 2, 1996, that all laws against assisted suicide are unconstitutional, ultimately sending the question of legalizing assisted suicide to the U.S. Supreme Court. See later chapters in this manuscript.

⁴⁰ Dr. Russell Portenoy, interview, November 1992; Paul Rousseau, "Terminal Sedation in the Care of Dying Patients," *Archives of Internal Medicine* 9 (September 1996): 1785ff.; N. Cherney and R. Portenoy, "Sedation in the Management of Refractory Symptoms— Guidelines for Evaluation and Treatment," *Journal of Palliative Care* 10 (1994): 31-38; Troug et al., "Barbiturates in the Care of the Terminally Ill," *NEJM* 327 (1992): 1678-82.

In less sophisticated medical centers, in places where old myths or outdated laws on the use of narcotics prevail, in the offices of physicians across the nation whose knowledge of pain and symptom management isn't up-to-date, the debilitating symptoms of chronic decline can and do remain ineffectively treated.

In addition, cancer is a special context because of the acceptance of pain control, Dr. Portenoy says. "Other patients with chronic pain due to other progressive medical illnesses probably fare much worse, for instance, patients with AIDS or hemophiliacs. It's very difficult. I think this is a problem that goes way beyond cancer."

However, just how difficult this can be—even for cancer patients—is evidenced by an important 1990 study of the final days of ninety cancer patients who had been referred to Memorial Sloan Kettering's Supportive Care Program.⁴¹ The study was conducted by Dr. Foley, Dr. Portenoy, Nessa Coyle, and another nurse, Jean Adlehardt, RN. Though not named in the study, Dr. Breitbart and other psychiatrists participated in treatment.

All these patients had been referred to this team because they were experiencing very difficult-to-control symptoms. All of them suffered from pain; two-thirds of them had more than one kind of pain. In addition, they had a range of other disturbing symptoms that included

⁴¹ Nessa Coyle, RN, et al., "Character of Terminal Illness in the Advanced Cancer Patient: Pain and Other Symptoms During the Last Four Weeks of Life," *JPSM* 5 (April 1990): 83-93.

fatigue, shortness of breath, anxiety, confusion, and general weakness. Many medications were used, including psychiatric medications and drugs for the range of their symptoms. A variety of narcotics was used for pain, depending on its effectiveness in a particular patient—including morphine, Dilaudid, methadone, and levorphanol—often given in several different ways at once. For purposes of the study, the researchers converted all drugs and dosages to morphine equivalents.

These highly sophisticated researchers and pain-control experts still found that eighteen of their ninety patients—20 percent—could get relief from their pain *only* if they lay completely still in bed. In fact, they found the following:

Our experience suggests that it is extremely important to set realistic goals for pain relief, lest unrealistic goals increase the level of frustration experienced by the patient, family, and staff. *For most patients, freedom from pain with activity is unrealistic* [italics are mine] and, indeed, it may be appropriate for some advanced cancer patients to remain in bed continuously if control of pain is not otherwise possible.

All eighteen of these immobilized, bedridden patients expressed thoughts of suicide to their doctors as a vague option "somewhere in the future." An additional four of the original ninety patients actually had made plans for suicide. And another four specifically requested euthanasia, or help in dying.

Severe pain was an issue for some; for others, it was depression, hopelessness, and profound fatigue with their present condition of life. A man with lung cancer had terrifying episodes of acute shortness of breath—a feeling of imminent suffocation. One woman wanted

help in dying when new metastases were found; another when additional paraplegia set in after her brain cancer had already "led to an inability to talk, hear, swallow, and walk."

"All patients who expressed the possibility of suicide had progressive disease, with accumulating debility," the researchers noted. "They had neither the hope of prolonged survival nor of return to normal function."

When their feelings were more fully explored, most likely by the staff psycho-oncologists, these patients also talked about fears of excruciating pain, becoming a burden on their family, losing the ability to think, being demeaned by the loss of bowel and bladder function, and becoming paraplegic.

Researchers deemed all four of the patients who had made real plans for suicide as clinically depressed. They said that two also had episodes of delirium. These *two actually went ahead and killed themselves*; it isn't clear whether they were at home or in the hospital at the time.

While it also isn't stated directly in this study, *promises* of sedation at the end—which is what my own interviews show happens on Memorial's pain service—likely helped three of the suicidal patients to go on.

But the fourth—the man with lung cancer—was so terrified by an episode of acute shortness of breath that he'd already had, and so afraid that it would recur again at the end that

while he agreed to postpone his suicide plans, he didn't find complete comfort in their promises. He said he just wanted to die, but his doctors encouraged him to go on.

In the end, he had an acute, terrifying episode of shortness of breath, a feeling of drowning in his own fluids as he died. His family believes that for him, suicide would have been a far better solution.

What does this mean? All the patients in this Sloan Kettering study were receiving the best palliative care there is, from arguably the best physicians in the world. They got medications addressing pain, shortness of breath, constipation, depression, and delirium. They had promises of unconscious sedation if they couldn't bear their agony any longer.

Yet, even with all that sophisticated help, eighteen patients (20 percent)—reduced to a life of pain that could be controlled only if they lay perfectly still in bed—talked of suicide, and an additional four patients had real plans.

Of these, two went through with their plans. And judging from the high levels of narcotics given to the other two in the twenty-four hours before they died, it seems likely that they were helped to easier deaths with sedation. As opposed to assistance in suicide, these researchers take comfort that such deaths are deemed legal and medically ethical since their intent was the relief of suffering. But it is clear from their numbers that 5 percent of the patients were either helped to their deaths or wished that they had been.

It is sobering to contemplate what the situation for tormented patients must be like in hospitals less skilled in palliative care than Memorial Sloan Kettering. And it is hard to imagine that patients in this condition might be able to find transcendence or even speak much about meaning at death in the way Dr. Remen described. Are these patients suffering so because they have been pushed with extended treatment beyond the point of enduring? Had they died earlier would their ending have been easier? These, of course, are questions for future investigations.

Dr. Foley's own conservative estimate that 5 percent of the patients she sees are in unassuageable pain may sound like relatively few. However, there are some 6,000 deaths in America every day. That means, if she's right, that 300 people a day, or 109,500 a year, die with unrelieved suffering.⁴²

The actual numbers are probably far higher: Dr. Foley's 5 percent refers only to the 5 percent of cancer patients she sees in her specialty practice, which is about 5 percent of the dying patients in her own hospital. Granted, her patients have difficult pain syndromes, but they are lucky enough to be in a sophisticated cancer pain center and to have treatment by physicians who are among the best pain experts in the world.

⁴² See reference to figures provided by a 1990 study of the American Hospital Association in Alan Meisel, "The Legal Consensus about Foregoing Life-Sustaining Treatment: Its Status and Its Prospects," *Kennedy Institute of Ethics Journal* 2 (1993): 309-45. See 335, especially n. 8.

Most dying cancer patients are not as lucky. Nor, as we have seen, are those who are dying of other illnesses. Dr. Foley's study shows that the patients most in need of help in dying are those with progressive, deteriorating illnesses for whom there was no hope of a cure. When such an illness becomes terminal is largely arbitrary because it's the progressive deterioration in the patient's quality of life that is at stake. The issue is who decides when enough is enough?

Most of the sophisticated research and treatment in palliative-care work addresses only what is considered the *terminal* phase of disease. Because cancer is the disease best studied, the terminal phase for it has been best demarcated. Still, even cancer specialists say the end is difficult to predict, and other illnesses are even harder.⁴³

A 1997 report in the *New York Times* on the famed SUPPORT study, codirected by Dr. Joanne Lynn, read:

Doctors had the hardest time predicting the life spans of dying patients with congestive heart failure, the most common cause of death in the United States. [In one part of the study], 28 percent of [these patients] who were expected to die in six months were still alive a year later. [And] among lung cancer patients ... 13 percent who were expected to die in six months were still alive a year later and a very few even lived for two years.

But for patients who were actually ready to die, Dr. Lynn discovered, doctors were overly optimistic. The *New York Times* story continued:

She and her colleagues looked at doctors' prognoses the day before patients' deaths. Almost never, she said, did the doctors believe there was no hope. Doctors gave patients with congestive heart failure a 50 percent chance, on average, of living another two

⁴³ Dr. Joanne Lynn, interview, April 1996.

months. As a group, on the day they died, the patients in the study were expected to have a 17 percent chance of living for two months and a 7 percent chance of living six months. A week earlier, they were thought to have a 35 percent chance of living six months and a 51 percent chance of living two months.⁴⁴

"It is not clear that society desires to categorize individuals who still have a '50-50' chance to live as 'terminally ill' and certainly not as imminently dying," Dr. Lynn said, "[but] what we forget in our myths and our stories is just how ambiguous these situations are."

During these prolonged periods before they are considered terminal, patients may experience anything from impaired sexual and physical functioning to foul odors to adhesions to fluid buildup to loss of a tongue to the prospect of drowning in their own fluids. They may have to deal with fear of recurrence, fear of the disease, fear of treatment itself, and the despair brought on by the recasting of their very selves from functioning and healthy to fragile, unsteady, and sick. It is not hard to recognize how desperate their situation is.

In the latter half of the 1990s, most Americans died after their doctors withheld or withdrew one or another kind of treatment—whether it was chemotherapy, a blood transfusion, a respirator, or something as simple as antibiotics.⁴⁵ Nontreatment, or "letting nature take its course," is still the modus operandi of end-of-life American medicine, generally after highly aggressive treatment has already taken place.

⁴⁴ Gina Kolata, "Living Wills Aside, Dying Cling to Hope," *New York Times*, January 15, 1997.

⁴⁵ Meisel, "The Legal Consensus," 335, n. 6 especially.

So long as a patient, or his or her proxy agrees, this is now considered ethical, legal, even good medical practice, but physician-assisted suicide is not (except for more recent changes in the laws in certain localities, which we will discuss in a minute), and straightforward euthanasia is still legally out of the question.

There is, certainly, a whiff of legal and verbal sophistry here, and that is the issue the U.S. Supreme Court considered in its 1997 landmark cases on legalizing assisted suicide.⁴⁶ Since then, eight states and the District of Columbia have changed their laws to legalize it and renamed it physician aid-in-dying.⁴⁷ (That will be discussed in Chapters 15 and 16.)

Aside from living in one of those eight localities, whether or not one can get help with legalized aid-in-dying in America today often depends on what disease one has. And then, "letting nature take its course," depending on the disease, may be a more or less harsh way to die. Since two landmark legal cases were decided—one in the 1970s and the other in the 1990s—those who have a feeding tube or a respirator can, if they so choose, have both of these turned off, with morphine to ease discomfort and fear at the end. (These will be discussed in the next two chapters.)

⁴⁶ In *Vacco v. Quill* and *Washington v. Glucksberg*, argued January 8, 1997.

⁴⁷ As of 2019, these states included Oregon, Washington, Montana, Vermont, California, Colorado, Hawaii, and New Jersey.

Those with cancer can hope for a doctor knowledgeable and sophisticated enough to provide whatever high doses of narcotics are necessary to ease suffering—with terminal sedation, if needed—even if the treatment hastens death. None of this is considered assisted suicide or euthanasia. But patients with other illnesses or symptoms may not find such legal or straightforward solutions.

Proponents of legalized assisted suicide argued in that 1997 Supreme Court case that because there are different rules for different illnesses, terminally ill people do not have equal protection under the law. Opponents charged that while the law should allow relief of suffering, it should not condone taking life. These are still concerns being argued.

Even more importantly, except where physician aid-in-dying is now legal, physicians and lawmakers have not seemed willing to let patients decide for themselves when their suffering is so great that they might prefer death. Instead, that right has been left to doctors to decide. And this, proponents also argued (and still argue as efforts to legalize aid-in-dying occurs in more states across the nation) is a violation of our right to die in the way that we wish.

Those who are religious argue that the choice of life or death is God's; yet, given the sophistication of medicine today, this is a choice that is often manmade. The issue of more aggressive help—of legalizing assisted suicide nationwide—is a current battleground in what has already been a nearly fifty-year struggle through courts, legislatures, and state ballot measures,

for Americans to take back from medicine control over their own bodies and their own deaths.

The next chapters will look at that fifty-year history.

PART III: CHANGING MORALITY AND LAW

Chapter 8

Tough Love:

The Legacy of Karen Ann Quinlan

Introduction

Actual decisions on ending life were not possible until recently. Now we have modern equipment to extend life, but that equipment did not exist until not-so-distant decades. The sad story of twenty-one-year-old Karen Ann Quinlan first brought the crucial new medical, ethical, and legal issues this new equipment raised into public awareness, highlighting the saga of how little someone could legally do when these extraordinary treatments were not wanted. And it helped change the law.

In 1975, Karen fell into a coma when she inadvertently mixed alcohol with Valium and Darvon, prescribed for her severe menstrual cramps. She remained on a feeding tube and a respirator, with no hope of recovery, until her family ultimately won a fierce court battle to have the respirator removed a year later. They deemed it unwanted treatment, but Karen did not immediately die.

As with prior chapters—the ones on Judith Hardin and Peter Ciccone—Karen's harrowing story was built on extensive interviews with her mother, her father, her doctors, and her lawyer, and from attendance at several medical and bioethics conferences that later occurred as a result of the Quinlan case. I also consulted the large body of medical and legal literature that has since emerged on the Quinlan case, and interviewed ethicists and attorneys of all persuasions. These included those who had vehemently opposed the removal of Karen's respirator, in particular conservative groups and the Catholic Church, and with those who argued for it. Karen had died by the time I met them all, so as with Judith Hardin, I never knew Karen herself.

After a New Jersey court approved the Quinlan's request to have the respirator turned off, Karen continued to live in the same comatose state, nourished by the feeding tube, for another nine years. At the time, there was nothing more anyone could legally do but wait. The laws were not yet ripe for a

lawsuit to remove her feeding tube—although they would be in a 1990 case we address in the next chapter—but the suffering the Quinlan family ended up going through because of that feeding tube was great.

It is hard to imagine what a good death might be when one is in a coma yet kept alive artificially. While these technological miracles might help in short-term recovery, it took years and major lawsuits, court battles, and protests at hospitals, nursing homes, and court houses for changed public law and medical practice to occur. Meanwhile, families—and possibly those comatose patients as well—suffered extensively during that protracted time. Karen’s case would end up being an historical landmark, one of the first cases that ultimately helped to change how Americans die.

Written in 2019

* * * * *

Karen Ann’s Story in New Jersey

About a week before she lost consciousness forever, Karen Ann Quinlan was sitting around with some friends, reading palms.¹ When they got to hers, they were shocked: Karen had

¹ Information about Karen Ann Quinlan's personal story was based on a number of sources. These include personal interviews with her parents, Julia and Joe Quinlan, in February 1995, and two conferences: “Managing Mortality: Ethics, Euthanasia, and the Termination of Medical Treatment” (December 3-5, 1992) Minneapolis, Minn.; and “A Twenty-Year Retrospective” (April 12, 1996) in Princeton, N.J., at which the Quinlans and others spoke. (Tapes are available of these respective conferences through TagTeam Film and Video, Inc. or Continuing Medical Education, at the University of Minnesota; and Martin’s Video, in May’s Landing, N.J.) This report also draws on accounts in *The Philadelphia Inquirer* and *New York Times*; also Joan Kron, “The Girl in the Coma,” *New York*, October 6, 1975: 32-5; Joan Kron, “Did the Girl in the Coma Want Death with Dignity,” *New York*, October 27, 1975): 60-62; Joseph and Julia Quinlan with Phyllis Batelle, *Karen Ann* (New York: Doubleday, 1977) and Paul Armstrong, interviewed by the author, February 14, 1995.

a lifeline so long that it went way across her hand and down her wrist. She was ecstatic—so happy that she drove straight over to show her mother. "Look, Ma," Julia Quinlan says Karen told her, waving her hand in the air. "Look how long my lifeline is. It's the longest of all my friends. You know what that means? I'm going to live forever."

Karen's excitement delighted her mother. Karen was normally a bubbly, outgoing person, but sometimes of late she'd seemed sad. Her aunt and a friend's father had recently died of cancer and another relative had died of a brain tumor. Julia remembers how upset Karen had been after she came home from sitting with her friend's family in the hospital waiting room, day after day. She'd watched them *all* suffer as her friend's father went through treatment after treatment. "Karen told me she would never want to suffer like that if she were so ill," Julia says. "She said, over and over, 'I'd never want to put my family through that.'"

At twenty-one, Karen was young to be thinking like this. But for some time she had been dwelling on a morbid fear: If she were ever in a hopeless condition, she'd said, she didn't want to be kept alive if that would just prolong her suffering. Luckily, as it turned out, she'd said this to many of the one hundred friends who'd come to her surprise birthday party the year before. They remembered and would later repeat at her trial what she had said.

In rural Landing, New Jersey, just off Lake Hopatcong, where Karen grew up, she was a born leader, a great athlete, usually optimistic. Not the kind to be overwhelmed by dark thoughts. But the summer before, she had begun reading books on reincarnation, clairvoyance, and ESP.

"Karen had ESP herself," Julia says. She told her ex-boyfriend and her best friend that she was having premonitions. Weird, mystical feelings. "I'm going to die young," she'd said. "But I'm going to go down in history."

That day, as Karen stared at her long lifeline, she must have wondered why, since she was to live forever, she had this foreboding that it wouldn't be long before she'd die—and why, if she hadn't done anything unusual, she would go down in history. Unfortunately, *both* of her predictions were accurate.

Karen Ann Quinlan did die young, and her name became a household word. In 1975, she fell into a coma; in 1976, a legal precedent was set when her family became the first in the country to win the right to refuse unwanted—and extraordinary—medical treatment. The Quinlans' travail was the nation's first public recognition that modern medicine's new power to prolong life had gone too far and that Americans needed some legal shelter from that power.

In fact, as few people remember, Karen Ann Quinlan didn't die after the Quinlans won their court battle; she died on June 11, 1985, over ten years after she first went into her coma. Yet the subsequent national focus on what kind of treatment a patient wants as he or she lies near death—and who has the right to decide that treatment—began with this one young woman and her family's New Jersey trial.

Roused by the life-in-death that Karen endured, state legislatures began passing laws that enable patients to say no to the kind of protracted treatment Karen had—treatment that merely extends the physical process of dying but makes what is left of life torturous.

Indeed, her case became the springboard for the growing body of end-of-life law that developed in this country over the past decades—for the wave of court cases after hers, and for the subsequent legislation that made advance directives, such as living wills and healthcare proxies, into state and federal law.

In 1991, five years after Karen finally died, the federal government enacted the Patient Self-Determination Act (PSDA), which requires that any medical center receiving federal funds must inform patients and their families about the legality of these advance directives, that they have the right by signing one of them (these documents differ state by state) to make the crucial decisions about their terminal care.

It is not widely understood that patients who are conscious and mentally competent have long had the right to decide on their own medical treatment, that court cases and common law have all supported a patient's right to make his or her own medical decisions, even if others disagree with those decisions and even if those decisions might ultimately result in death.

Until Karen's case, however, this right did not clearly extend to those who were no longer conscious or mentally competent, even if medical decisions that needed to be made were the kinds of decisions those who knew and loved the patient were sure she might have made if she

were still able to speak and decide for herself. Instead, as medicine has grown more complex, life, death, and treatment decisions have been generally left to doctors to decide.

Karen's case was a national watershed. It underscored the right patients have to make treatment decisions themselves. It clarified what happens when people are no longer competent and able to decide by extending that right even after consciousness has been lost.

This was a gigantic milestone. It gave us a framework to deal with issues that had long been in doctors' hands, dependent on the individual relationship between patient and physician.

Subsequently created state laws—reinforced in 1991 by the PSDA—further extended that right by designing legal documents as vehicles by which we could make our wishes known in advance (thus called advance directives) with living wills, or to designate a decision maker in advance who would either act as a substitute or a proxy for the patient, making such decisions on his or her behalf or in that patient's best interests.

Karen's story has since gone down in medical and legal history, the laws her misery spurred into passage saving many patients and their families from the unwanted imposition of medical treatment. These laws also allow us to have a legal vehicle stipulating treatment we might *want*—as well as not want—if that is what patients and their families might prefer instead.

And yet, as many patients and families have sadly learned—and as we will see in later chapters—even these legal precedents and laws might not be good enough. They still might not

ensure that patients and families have any real say over our chronic declines or any real clout in deciding how we spend our final days, or finally, how we die.

On Monday evening, April 14, 1975, Karen, her two roommates, and a girlfriend, Terry, went out to Falconer's, a local restaurant, to celebrate Terry's birthday. Karen was on a diet since she was planning a trip to Florida and wanted to look good in her bathing suit. She hadn't eaten much in the previous few days, and she ate hardly anything for dinner. But her roommates later told her mother, Julia, that Karen did have a few drinks. After dinner she began to seem strange, they said, and told them she wasn't feeling well. Around midnight, they drove her back home to their small rented house in Cranberry Lake near Lake Hopatcong, where her family still lived, and put her to bed.

About an hour later, one of the roommates checked on her, found she wasn't breathing, tried to give her mouth-to-mouth resuscitation, and called an ambulance. When paramedics arrived, Karen was given cardiopulmonary resuscitation. Then in the early hours of the morning of April 15, 1975, she was taken—already in a coma—to nearby Newton Memorial Hospital in suburban Morris County, New Jersey.

At two in the morning, Karen's parents, Joe and Julia Quinlan, were awakened by a phone call from an emergency room nurse. When they arrived at the hospital's intensive care unit (ICU), it seemed to them as if Karen were merely asleep—albeit with a series of tubes, including

one from a respirator already placed down her throat, hooking her up to life supports. She was in a coma from which she would never emerge.

Doctors in the emergency room worked on Karen and did test after test to determine what had caused her coma. The kind of treatment they gave her and her prognosis both depended on how it was caused, but physicians at Newton Memorial came up with nothing. After a few days, Paul McGee, MD, an ICU doctor there, called in a consultant, Robert Morse, MD, DO, a young neurologist and osteopath who had been in practice just six years but was well respected in that suburban New Jersey area.

"Every means was used to save her life," Julia says. "Nine days later, Karen was transferred to the ICU at Saint Clare's Hospital in Denville [a larger hospital, where Dr. Morse practiced]. Every available test was taken to determine the cause of her coma, but they were inconclusive or negative."

When Karen was transferred to Saint Clare's Hospital she was surrounded night and day by a bevy of healthcare workers. At first Dr. Morse had hopes that Karen would come out of the coma spontaneously. Arshad Javed, MD, a pulmonary internist and Dr. Morse's assistant, monitored her breathing on the respirator that was keeping her alive; she had IV bottles and a nasogastric feeding tube that wound through her nose to her stomach, and she was attached to a heart monitor. Nurses and doctors continually checked her vital signs.

When her body began slowly to curl inward, they sent physical therapists to work with her—stretching, massaging, even tying her limbs to boards and to the bed—to try to keep her limbs supple and straight for the day when she might revive. By the end of May 1975, Karen showed signs of severe brain damage and Dr. Morse finally told Joe and Julia that he'd classified her condition as a "persistent vegetative state" (PVS).

There are different kinds of comas—some are lighter, with a more positive prognosis than others. But the signs that Karen began showing were those of a coma so deep that the likelihood of recovery was bleak. "Karen's hands and feet were flexed; her knees and elbows were bending inward, becoming rigid and harder to move," Julia recalls. The doctors' prognosis was disheartening. Her coma was irreversible; there was no reasonable possibility of her emerging from a comatose condition to a cognitive, sapient state.

A high-protein liquid diet was pumped through the tube in her nose, a Foley catheter emptied her bladder, and intravenous fluids and antibiotics seeped into veins in her arms. A respirator helped her breathe through a tube inserted into a tracheostomy, a hole cut into her throat. Karen Ann would never again be the bubbly daughter that Julia and Joe Quinlan once knew.

Many people probably know that much of the story. At the time, newspaper reports attributed Karen's coma to drugs and alcohol at a wild party, rather than to a restaurant dinner with some friends. Her reputation was attacked because her two housemates, both high school

friends, were male. It was a rabidly antidrug time, a time of changing cultures, and Karen became an object lesson, a warning about the damage that alleged loose living or drug use could inflict. What most of us *don't* know is that the facts don't support this theory. There are two more likely explanations.

At the restaurant, Karen reportedly drank three gin and tonics. Though Valium was found in her purse, there were no illegal drugs in her blood or in her urine. "One lab found quinine, which used to be used to cut heroin, but it was from the tonic," says Julius Korein, MD, a coma specialist from New York University Medical Center, who examined her at the time. He says an empty bottle of Darvon was also in her purse, but blood tests were done too late to determine how much Darvon she'd taken.²

The tests did show aspirin and a barbiturate—both ingredients of Fiorinal, a common migraine medication that Karen might have been taking because of premenstrual syndrome. Although Dr. Korein testified at Karen's trial, he says he had only seen Karen's urine tests, not her blood tests at that time. He later learned these additional test results, which caused him to revise his opinion from what he'd already testified, and from what had been widely reported.

There was no evidence for heroin, cocaine, or any of that. There was no evidence of alcohol, but we do know she was drinking. In the *Physicians' Desk Reference* there are

² Dr. Julius Korein, interview, March 3, 1995.

big warnings not to drink with Darvon.³ So it was probably PMS, with her taking Darvon, Fiorinal, and Valium. That first night in the hospital, while she was in a coma, her period started. Darvon was used then for menstrual cramps, so you can assume that's what it was [for]. All that can cause a cardiac arrest and that led to a respiratory arrest.

Karen probably didn't realize the danger of mixing alcohol with these medications, most especially with Darvon. "This is not a rare occurrence," Dr. Korein says. "People have died from these Darvon-alcohol-Valium-barbiturate mixes. Darvon is not used commonly anymore, but at the time, Darvon was used commonly for pain, and these levels can be fatal."

Before Karen reached Newton Hospital, she'd had two episodes in which she'd stopped breathing for a total of fifteen minutes each before she was resuscitated with modern equipment that during the 1970s came into regular use in hospitals all over the nation. We now know that brain damage can occur after the brain has been deprived of oxygen for six minutes, but this wasn't clearly known back then. Dr. Korein surmises that lack of oxygen—the result of Karen's having no heartbeat and no breathing—caused brain damage.

But other reports indicate—even though Dr. Korein doubts them, based on the medical evidence he had—that her coma might also have been the result of an undetected injury to her brain. While Julia was stroking Karen's hair one day as she lay in her coma, she felt an egg-shaped bump on the back of her head. The New Jersey state attorney general would convene a

³ Warnings about mixing Darvon, whose generic name is propoxyphene hydrochloride, and alcohol appear in lay and physician desk references, as for example, Harold M. Silverman, Pharm. D., ed. *The Pill Book*, 7th Revised ed. (New York: Bantam Books, 1996), 956-57.

grand jury to investigate whether she had been the victim of an assault the night she went into her coma, but the investigation was later dropped, since no evidence for this was found.

Julia says that almost two weeks before she went into the coma, Karen had hit her head, hard, when she fell down some outdoor cement steps at her house. A clot could have formed in her head that ultimately put enough pressure on her brain to cause a coma—something that is now showing up as a culprit, as diagnosis improves, in traumatic brain injury (TBI) syndromes. And, in fact, this pressure could have been progressive and mimicked the pain of migraine.⁴

Karen was unfortunate enough to lapse into a coma during a window of time when technology could keep comatose patients alive, but when doctors did not yet have as sophisticated an understanding of TBI as they do now. CAT scans—which could have determined more reliably than the older electroencephalograms (a brain wave scan, called an EEG) what was wrong in Karen's brain—weren't in regular use until 1980. Only over the 1990s did MRIs, PET scans, and SPECT appear, all of which are commonly used today in diagnosing the causes of comas.

Doctors never figured out with absolute certainty what triggered Karen's coma, even though Dr. Korein conducted a brain autopsy using high-tech methods thirteen hours after she

⁴ This is based on communications and/or conversations with several doctors, including Russell K. Portenoy, MD, then of the neurology pain service, Memorial Sloan Kettering Cancer Center, May 20, 1997, and Joanne Lynn, MD, former staff director for medicine of the President's Commission for the Study of Ethical Problems in Medicine and Biomedical and Behavioral Research, May 14, 1997.

died, which was ten years after she went into her coma. All he could say with certainty, even after reviewing autopsy data as late as 1994—nine years after the autopsy itself—was that oxygen deprivation "was clearly the culprit, but what triggered it is still unknown."⁵

During the first month of her coma, as April turned into May, Karen began having cycles of waking and sleeping within her coma. If nurses and doctors checked her for pain stimuli when she was "awake," Karen would jump as if from great pain. When the respirator pushed air down her throat, she'd grimace and sweat. When it stopped for a moment, she'd moan, even scream. Tears would stream down her face. Her eyes would be open wide, staring, darting around the room, as if there were some agony only she could see. And she began pulling her tubes out—the Foley catheter collecting her urine, the feeding tube that had also been placed down her throat. But still she seemed to see nothing and recognize no one.

Her doctors said these signs did not really mean she could feel pain or know what she was doing. They said these were primitive reflex reactions; the fact that Karen remained what physicians termed "unresponsive," even during those times when she was clearly awake, made them realize how deep Karen's coma was—and how unlikely it was that she would ever revive. These were signs that Karen's brain damage was severe.

⁵ H. C. Kinney et al., "Neuropathological Findings in the Brain of Karen Ann Quinlan," *NEJM* 330 (May 26, 1994): 1469-75.

Meanwhile, she also continued a slow physical demise. By the end of May, her limbs were becoming rigid, crimping, contorting further into her chest. Her head started to flail sideways, back and forth, her neck craning backward as if her spine had broken. Soon, her body shrank smaller and smaller. Over the next few months, not even a year into her coma, her body slowly wound itself into a grotesquely distorted, three-foot-long, fetal ball.

Since then, medicine has improved its accuracy in prognoses for many conditions, head injury and coma among them. Medical practice has also begun to replace the technological imperative to do everything possible—just because there were things possible to do—with more sober assessment. In looking at a patient's total picture, doctors—and patients and families—have learned to assess the consequences of treatment and acknowledge that sometimes, some things are better left undone.

As a result, cardiopulmonary resuscitation is no longer used as aggressively as it was with Karen, not when it is clear that someone has been without oxygen for the length of time that she was. And faced now with the dilemma of whether someone has any chance of coming out of a coma, families would know the grim prospects for recovery with greater certainty when someone has entered a persistent vegetative state.

There is also more information about what a comatose person is experiencing. As more sophisticated neurological research has flourished, those who have recovered from coma have

sometimes reported that they could hear what was going on around them, even though they could not respond. This has led nurses to be trained to speak as if the person in the bed could hear.

Some healthcare professionals now suspect that those in comas can actually feel pain as well. This supposition is based on neonatal research, which discovered that infants (whose brains are as yet undeveloped) can experience pain.⁶ (For example, surgery is no longer performed on babies without using anesthesia, but it was as late as the late 1970s and early 1980s.) This new information on pain might necessitate a reassessment of how much pain a coma patient can feel, and the efficacy of allowing someone to endure such a long-term and possibly hopeless condition.

Yet, other physicians say that none of this is true for patients in persistent vegetative states. Dr. Joanne Lynn looked closely at the Quinlan case when, in the early 1980s, she served as staff medical director of a federal commission. She later told me:

The very definition of PVS precludes the diagnosis in any situation in which the patient might yet have any higher cortical function. They are “vegetative” only—able to breathe,

⁶ Astonishingly, one 1977 study found that "more than half the children undergoing major surgery in the study group—including limb amputations, excisions of cancerous neck masses and heart surgery—were not given any analgesics, and the rest received inadequate doses." Even studies as late as 1986 found that children received half to a third of the amount of analgesics that adults did (prorated to their weight) when their surgeries and ailments were matched. "Recent studies, using the assessment tools available to us," Ronald Melzack, MD, president of the International Association for the Study of Pain, wrote in 1988, "indicate that children experience the same qualities and intensities of pain felt by adults. But they are horribly undermedicated." Also see J. M. Erland and J. E. Anderson, "The Experience of Pain in Children," as reported in Ronald Melzack, MD, "The Tragedy of Needless Pain: A Call for Social Action," R. Cubne, G. F. Gebhart, and M. R. Bond, ed. *Proceeding of the 5th World Congress on Pain*, (New York: Elsevier science Publishers, 1988); N.L. Schechter., D.A. Allen, and K. J. Hanson, "The Status of Pediatric Pain Control: A Comparison of Hospital Analgesic Usage in Children and Adults," *Pediatrics* 77 (1986): 11-15.

maintain blood pressure, and other functions needed for mere existence, but have no thought or experience. Thus no pain. You could do an amputation or a surgery with only paralytic agents [to prevent reflexes] though few have noted that fact.

We know in a variety of indirect ways. No responses, no electrical responses on [an] EEG, no change in blood pressure or pulse with things that ordinarily would cause pain, and autopsy or imaging findings of extensive destruction of key parts of the brain with preservation of the brain stem.⁷

In 1992, Raj Narayan, MD, a neurologist at Baylor College of Medicine in Houston, explained in an article in the *New York Times* that when a person has been in any kind of coma for a month or so following a head injury "you can say with a high degree of certainty that this is likely to be permanent. After three months in a persistent vegetative state, the chance of regaining any function is vanishingly small."⁸ (Other neurologists say that to be safe, they might wait six months to a year before declaring such a person permanently unconscious.)

Those whose coma was caused by lack of oxygen or blood to the brain have a slightly more positive prognosis. Still, Dr. Narayan said, "Three months of a persistent vegetative state gives a good indication that the coma is permanent."

Ronald Cranford, MD, a neurologist at Hennepin County Medical Center in Minneapolis, Minnesota, and chairman of the ethics committee of the American Academy of Neurology, told

⁷ Dr. Joanne Lynn, commentary in personal correspondence. Former staff director for medicine of the President's Commission for the Study of Ethical Problems in Medicine and Biomedical and Behavioral Research (President's Commission), May 1997.

⁸ Gina Kolata, "Ethicists Debate New Definition of Death," *New York Times*, April 29, 1992.

the *Times*: "If a person is in a vegetative state for two to three years, it is absolutely unthinkable that they would start recovery at that point." He knew of *no* cases where that had happened.⁹

Karen Quinlan would have been handled very differently today. It still makes all the difference in the world whether the coma is caused by oxygen deprivation or trauma, but we know now that with oxygen deprivation, recovery after three months is practically zero. With trauma, the brain starts to recover later. It can get better after three to six months. But after a year, recovery is nonexistent. If there is any, the person is severely paralyzed.¹⁰

Sometimes hopeful families point to miracle recoveries, such as that of Gary Dockery, a Tennessee policeman who awoke in 1996 and began speaking after spending seven and a half years in what some understood as a coma.¹¹ Dockery was never in a *real* coma, medical experts say, but in what they call a "locked-in state." (Dockery has since died.) While it is admittedly rare even for someone in that state to regain consciousness, the likelihood of someone recovering from as deep a coma as Karen Quinlan was in is probably nil.

Twenty years after he first examined her, neurologist Dr. Julius Korein said that with a patient who is truly in a PVS, as Karen was, that

...after four or five months there may be a 1 percent chance, but there is essentially no recovery after that, assuming there was no error in the diagnosis. And [this] could go on for ten years. I think *all* treatment is extraordinary in a state like this. They should not

⁹ Kolata, "Ethicists Debate," *Times*.

¹⁰ Dr. Ronald Cranford, interview, July 26, 1996.

¹¹ See Ronald Smothers, "Injured in '88, Officer Awakes in '96," *New York Times*, January 16, 1996. Updated in "The Miracle That Faded Away," *People* magazine, December 30, 1996-January 6, 1997 double issue, 167. Dockery died April 15, 1997, as reported in *People*, April 28, 1997.

even be turned or given antibiotics. Just left alone, and in a week, they will expire. Giving *everything* is an abuse of medical technology.¹²

For the Quinlans, seeing Karen lying there, her body twisting up, permanently unreachable yet ostensibly still alive, was unspeakable.

Dr. Morse assured them that Karen couldn't feel pain "as we know it," but others who came to consult with him mused that if she could, her body was now becoming so gnarled that she would be in the most terrifying pain imaginable to a human being. Her physicians suggested she be permanently moved to a nursing home.

Slowly, wrenchingly, from mid-May through June, into July, after endless consultations with Dr. Morse and Dr. Javed, Julia—and then Joe—began talking with Father Thomas Trapasso, their parish priest, and with Father Paschal Caccavalle, the chaplain at Saint Clare's Hospital. The Quinlans were devout Roman Catholics. A statue of the Virgin Mother sat on their front lawn, and Julia worked as the secretary at Father Trapasso's church office. The Quinlans needed help with their emotional and spiritual pain and with prayer, and they also asked these priests for moral and spiritual guidance about Karen.

Both Father Trapasso and Father Caccavalle told the Quinlans the same thing: The Catholic Church has a long history of believing that while life should always be prolonged by

¹² Dr. Julius Korein, interview, March 3, 1995.

ordinary means, one is under no moral obligation to use *extraordinary means*.¹³ This theological position harks back to the sixteenth century—practically to the beginning of medicine as a science, when questions of ethics arose over amputations—and has been reaffirmed ever since.

One such reaffirmation came in 1957 during a speech by Pope Pius XII to a conference of anesthesiologists. In cases where there is no hope for recovery, the pope said, any extraordinary medical means to preserve life might be refused if these means might cause unbearable suffering, even if that refusal was sure to result in the patient's death.

In hopeless situations like Karen's, the priests told the Quinlans, a mechanical respirator was an extraordinary kind of care. They said that the Church would consider it morally acceptable for them to ask that it be disconnected.

As Joe and Julia recalled, in their 1977 book, *Karen Ann*, Father Trapasso told them:

Often a terminally ill patient, in pain or blessedly unconscious, has a disease that is being held back by a technology-designed dam. Nature is demanding death, and the dam is preventing it from happening. If you make the decision that there is no need to keep the dam in place and it is taken away, then the process of nature just occurs.

Now, this decision is not without its moral implications. You have to ask if, by keeping the dam in place, you are allowing this person to continue to live a human life. Or is the dam retained simply because of some kind of obligation to keep the purely biological

¹³ Richard Doerflinger, interview, February 21, 1996. (Information on the Church's theological position is from Doerflinger and Monsignor (formerly Father) Thomas Trapasso, at the conference, "Quinlan: A Twenty-Year Retrospective." Also see Reverend Kevin O'Rourke, "Pain Relief: The Perspective of Catholic Tradition," *Journal of Pain and Symptom Management*, (November 1992): 485-91; *Sacred Congregation for the Doctrine of the Faith, Declaration on Euthanasia* (Boston: Saint Paul Books and Media, May 5, 1980); Committee for Pro-Life Activities of the National Conference of Catholic Bishops, *Nutrition and Hydration: Moral and Pastoral Reflections* (Washington, D.C.: United States Catholic Conference, April 4, 1992).

organism functioning? If that is the case, then there is no longer respect for life, for the dignity of human life.¹⁴

The Quinlans reached their decision separately—tense, trying weeks apart. Julia came to it first. Then their other children—Mary Ellen, who was twenty at the time, then John, who was seventeen—and then Joe. But they all finally agreed: Karen's condition was hopeless, and though they weren't willing to ask that the doctors stop her feeding tube or her antibiotics, they would ask that Karen's respirator be turned off.

It was a box, Julia says, a machine sitting next to her by the bed, loud, noisy, so unnatural and harsh. "As a family, we were under tremendous stress," she says. "There were days when I couldn't mention Karen's name at the dinner table because our son, John, would leave the room." They wanted to let Karen find some peace, to do what was right for their daughter. But their stress was about to get worse.

Law, Right-to-Life, and the Church

On Wednesday, July 30, 1975, Father Caccavalle, the chaplain at Saint Clare's, called a meeting, with Father Trapasso's approval.¹⁵ According to Paul Armstrong, who would later

¹⁴ Quinlan, *Karen Ann*, 92.

¹⁵ Recollections of these conversations and the meeting between the Quinlans and Dr. Morse, in Quinlan et al., *Karen Ann*, 116 ff. The Quinlans say it was Wednesday, July 31, 1975, but that year July 31 fell on a Thursday, not a Wednesday, so it isn't clear whether the meeting took place on Wednesday or Thursday. I have therefore adjusted all dates by the day of the week rather than the calendar date since it is doubtful that a meeting with hospital administrators held later that week would have occurred on a Sunday.

become the Quinlans' attorney, Dr. Morse and Dr. Javed both suggested removing Karen's respirator. The Quinlans, with the support of Father Caccavalle, officially told them they agreed. Joe said he wanted Karen to be returned to her "natural state" and then let the Lord do with her as He would. He thought it was up to God. Dr. Morse, too, was Catholic. Julia remembers that when they told him their feelings, he said only, "I think you made the right decision."

"There was nothing in the world he could do for her," Julia and Joe remembered Dr. Morse had said, "except to sustain her physically. Her brain damage, he said, was extensive and irreversible." But the next morning, Dr. Morse phoned Joe Quinlan at his Warner-Lambert Pharmaceuticals office. He said he had been thinking about it and wanted to consult with a neurologist at Mount Sinai Medical Center in New York, who had been his professor.

On Friday, Dr. Morse called Joe again. He said he wasn't going to do it. He told Joe that he had a moral problem, that he didn't think there was sufficient moral or medical justification for such a step.

Saint Clare's was a Catholic institution; its board of directors was headed by a nun, Sister Mary Urban. It turned out that there were divisions at the hospital over theology. These divisions centered now on Karen and her respirator, but they foreshadowed the divisions that would become even more apparent all across the nation as modern medicine has altered the very definitions of life and of death.

Father Trapasso arranged a meeting with the hospital's administrators for Saturday. When he and the Quinlans arrived, Dr. Morse was there, and so was Theodore Einhorn, the hospital's attorney. He told the Quinlans straight out: He'd advised the hospital not to honor their wishes. He said further that because Karen was twenty-one, Joe Quinlan would have to go to court to be appointed her guardian. And, Einhorn said, he couldn't say for sure whether the hospital would honor their wishes even then.

The Quinlans were stunned. All along, Karen's doctors had consulted with them about Karen's care, asking them to sign whatever releases for treatment were needed. Now the Quinlans were told that what they had just asked for was very different; the treatments they'd approved were aimed at *preserving* life.

Other doctors at major teaching hospitals would later testify at the Quinlans' trial that removing a respirator was a common, if covert, practice when a patient's condition was as hopeless as Karen's was, but doctors and administrators at Saint Clare's Hospital had never confronted such a situation. The only other times a respirator had been removed at Saint Clare's was when the patient was clearly brain dead, meaning that the EEG showed that the patient had no brain waves.

To save Karen, paramedics and doctors had used what was then new high-tech, cardiopulmonary resuscitation equipment; to keep her alive they used feeding tubes and

respirators. This machinery was so successful that it spared Karen physically, but the condition she was in was entirely new for this small hospital. Karen wasn't dead, nor was she really alive.

Karen still had some brain-wave activity and what physicians call "primitive brain functions." She could grimace, turn, move; her heart, kidneys, and vital organs worked. Doctors said that meant that her brain stem was working, but not her higher brain, which is responsible for consciousness, speech, reasoning. Had extraordinary means not been used to resuscitate her, had the respirator and feeding tube not been in place, Karen would clearly be dead. But now, because of this miracle-working equipment, she was in a physical state totally different from any condition the physicians at Saint Clare's were used to dealing with.

In addition to their theological qualms, the doctors and hospital administrators had fears that disconnecting the respirator of a person who was *technically* alive might constitute homicide. Nor were they sure—even though her parents had approved all of Karen's medical treatment—that parents *could* decide that it was time to remove medical treatments and thereby deliberately risk letting her die. The Quinlans felt they had no other choice but to go to court.

Since Karen was twenty-one, and since she was between jobs and not in college, she was deemed an unemployed, emancipated adult. Medicaid covered her bills, and fortunately for her family, Karen's Medicaid status also made her eligible for legal aid.

After work the next Wednesday, August 6, Joe Quinlan drove to his local Legal Aid office in Dover, New Jersey, and that's where he met thirty-year-old Paul Armstrong, who later

became a professor at Rutgers Law School. By the end of their first meeting, Armstrong had realized the significance of the case that Joe Quinlan brought him.

Over the next few weeks, he spent hour after hour in law libraries. He found that while there was case law that established a patient's right to refuse medical treatment, these cases had been argued—and won—on religious grounds, generally by those who were Christian Scientists or Jehovah's Witnesses. And while there were doctors who had been found guilty of mistreating patients, those decisions were made solely on grounds of malpractice. Only the U.S. Supreme Court's decision—the *Roe v. Wade* case that in 1973 legalized abortion based on a woman's right to privacy over her own body—seemed relevant.

Then Armstrong visited Karen, and his heart was forever seared. He talked with Julia and the Quinlans' other two children, Mary Ellen and John, and he talked with his own wife, Maria. By the end of the month, he'd decided. Paul Armstrong quit his Legal Aid job to devote himself to the Quinlan case. He would take no fee, but it was a chance in a million—not only to help Karen, but to change U.S. constitutional law regarding the end of life.

On Friday, September 12, 1975, Armstrong filed papers at the Morris County Courthouse, the local court in suburban Morristown, New Jersey, asking that Joe Quinlan be named Karen's official guardian, with the intent of asking that all extraordinary means of medical treatment for her be stopped.

The next morning, when Julia Quinlan opened their front door to pick up the morning paper, the headline on the *Newark Star-Ledger* read: "Father Seeks the Legal Right to Let his Gravely Ill Daughter Die." And their now public tragedy began. "We were unobtrusive people, known only in our community and in our parish," Julia says, "but suddenly we had reporters from every country but Russia parked in our driveway and on our front lawn."

Pretrial hearings started on September 22, 1975, and on October 20—before Judge Robert Muir, Jr.—their trial officially began. By now, Paul Armstrong had been joined by a Notre Dame college friend, thirty-three-year-old James Crowley, an attorney with the Wall Street law firm of Shearman & Sterling, which had agreed to back the case for free.

Opposing them were powerful attorneys including Daniel Coburn, a Morristown lawyer representing Thomas Curtin, whom Judge Muir had named Karen's guardian ad litem; William Hyland, the New Jersey state attorney general, and two deputy attorneys general, David Baime and John DeCicco; Donald Collester, the Morris County prosecutor; Ralph Porzio for Drs. Morse and Javed; and Theodore Einhorn, for Saint Clare's Hospital.

While the hospital's attorney said he was seeking guidelines that would protect Saint Clare's and its physicians—giving them immunity from homicide charges should they have to remove life-sustaining equipment—attorneys for the doctors (who were concerned about upholding the traditions of medical practice) and the state argued straight out that disconnecting Karen's respirator indeed was homicide. But Karen's lawyers argued that she wasn't alive as most

people would define life. Physicians called to testify on Karen's condition described it like this: "If you took a child like this in the dark," one said, "and you put a flashlight in [the] back of the head, the light comes out the pupils. They have no brain." On some days Julia barely got out of the courtroom before she began sobbing.

Karen was the eldest of the Quinlan children and the only one who had been adopted. She was also the one closest to her father, but lawyers impugned the parents' motives, asking Joe Quinlan why he wanted to "terminate" his daughter, and implying that Joe and Julia's decision making might be poor.

That Karen had told so many people of her desire "not to suffer like that" turned out to be the crucial factor in their case. One by one, her family and her friends took the stand to testify that she had said to many people that she'd never want to be kept alive in the kind of condition she was now in.

The fact that patients have long had the right to decide their own medical treatment based on the notion of informed patient consent became the pivotal issue: Karen's wishes at the time when she was competent to have expressed them should now—through the words of her family and friends—substitute for her own words, her attorneys argued. The right to affirm one's own treatment choices when competent should, they said, extend equally when we are no longer consciously able to do so.

Meanwhile, the theological controversy over Karen's case had reached the Vatican. Joe and Julia later wrote in their book, *Karen Ann*:

On October 31 [1975], an official Vatican spokesman, Frederico Alessandrini, announced that the Vatican would take no official stand on the morality of disconnecting a respirator from Karen Ann Quinlan. "The Vatican cannot make pronouncements on individual cases of this nature," he said.

However, the morality of the case ... could be decided by the local ecclesiastical jurisdiction—which, in this case, would be ... The Most Reverend Lawrence B. Casey, Bishop of the Diocese of Paterson, New Jersey.¹⁶

Bishop Casey was terminally ill with cancer himself; he'd just suffered through two cancer surgeries that seemed unlikely to cure him.

"Despite his condition," *Karen Ann* read, "the seventy-year-old Bishop drafted, on November 1, a lengthy and eloquent statement affirming the moral correctness of the Quinlans' request to discontinue use of the respirator 'as an extraordinary means of sustaining the life of Karen Ann Quinlan.'" He said he did not consider this euthanasia.

Bishop Casey was weak, but so strongly did he feel about this issue that he got up from his hospital bed and donned his robes to read the opinion he had written: "The decision to request discontinuance of this treatment is, according to the teachings of the Catholic Church, a morally correct decision," he proclaimed.

¹⁶ Quinlan, *Karen Ann*, 225.

Judge Muir didn't agree that this theological position should have the force of law, however, and on November 10, 1975, he issued an opinion of his own: He did not believe there was a right to die. The respirator (the only piece of machinery the Quinlans really wanted to disconnect) would stay, and Joe Quinlan would no longer be Karen's official guardian. For one thing, the judge felt, this father was too emotionally involved. For another, even though Joe Quinlan was a religious person, what he wanted to do constituted homicide. Medical treatment was something only a doctor could decide.

Armstrong immediately appealed to the New Jersey Supreme Court.¹⁷ Seven justices, headed by Chief Justice Richard J. Hughes, a former governor of New Jersey, weighed the testimony that had been given in Judge Muir's court. The New Jersey Catholic Conference filed an amicus brief consisting of Bishop Casey's statement that it was theologically correct for the Quinlans to request that Karen's life support equipment be rejected.¹⁸ "The rights and duties of the family depend on the presumed will of the unconscious patient if he or she is of legal age," Bishop Casey had said, "and the family, too, is bound to use only ordinary [not extraordinary, as in this case] means."

¹⁷ Legal information on the Quinlan case comes from their attorney Paul Armstrong, and from the legal opinion handed down *In the Matter of Karen Quinlan, An Alleged Incompetent*, by New Jersey State Supreme Court Justice Robert Hughes, on March 31, 1976.

¹⁸ Bishop Casey's amicus brief is also contained in that opinion.

Judge Hughes, too, was Catholic, and in his opinion, he drew extensively from the theological evidence presented in order to understand the Quinlans' motivations. In his decision, he recognized the long legal right granted under U.S. law to act in a way that is consistent with—and guided by—one's own faith. This, in fact, is a protection guaranteed to Americans under First Amendment law, but Judge Hughes's court based its decision largely on an affirmation of our right to privacy and self-determination, even when incompetent.

On March 31, 1976, two days after Karen had turned twenty-two, the New Jersey Supreme Court unanimously reversed Judge Muir's opinion. Joe Quinlan would be Karen's guardian. Whatever he decided for his daughter would be acceptable—not unlawful, and not homicide. If the doctors thought her condition was truly hopeless, the hospital should convene an ethics committee. If the committee agreed that the prognosis was correct, Karen's medical equipment could be removed. If her own doctors did not want to do it, the Quinlans could find doctors who would.

This was an historic decision. A year after Karen went into her coma, the New Jersey State Supreme Court became the first in the nation to rule that doctors could remove all life-sustaining medical treatments.

Respirators, Feeding Tubes, and Extraordinary Treatment

The language of the court decision said that the Quinlans had the right to remove all the extraordinary treatments that were merely postponing Karen's death. Respirators were considered

extraordinary treatments, but there was confusion about whether artificial nutrition and hydration belonged in that category.

"Karen never had what's called a feeding tube, which is inserted surgically into the stomach," Joe Quinlan told me. "She was fed through a nasogastric tube [which goes down through her nose]. Since [we thought that] Karen was not uncomfortable, and it wasn't hurting her, we did not ask to have it removed."

No one thought that this mere "food deliverer" really mattered anyway, since everyone expected Karen to die shortly after she was taken off the respirator. And she might have. But over her family's protests, Dr. Morse refused to shut it off. He procrastinated. He went to Puerto Rico for two weeks. Then, when pushed, the doctor told the Quinlans he wanted to try to *wean* Karen from the respirator, to take her off slowly. Joe says Morse patted him on the shoulder and told him to have patience and to trust him.

On Mother's Day, in May 1976, Julia took her mother out for dinner. On the way home, they stopped at Saint Clare's to visit Karen. Julia found that not only had doctors *not* been seriously trying to wean Karen from the machine, but she had begun running a fever, and they had now put her on a body temperature control machine. No one had consulted the Quinlans; in fact, the hospital's staff members had stopped letting them look at Karen's chart or telling them what medications they were giving her. By then, Julia wrote, Karen had become a living skeleton, wasted from 120 to 68 pounds. Julia later wrote:

That night I thought my mother was going into shock, not because of the machine—because it was the first time she had seen Karen without the bedclothes covering her body.... Mama could see what I never thought she would have to see—Karen’s little figure, shrunken and twisted in a position that seems inhuman, with a blanket stuck between the legs so the bones don't cut into the flesh, and the gauze pads between her toes to keep them from bruising each other, and the bedsores that go so deep you can see the hipbone exposed. And my mother was just standing there, with her mouth open but not saying a word.... That night I knew we couldn't wait any longer.¹⁹

Julia set a time, and confronted Dr. Morse.

A federal commission that was later established to investigate end-of-life medical policies gave this astonished report on what happened:²⁰

When, some six weeks after the New Jersey Supreme Court opinion authorizing the discontinuance of the respirator for Karen Ann Quinlan, the family asked her attending physician, Dr. Robert J. Morse, why the respirator care was still being continued. Dr. Morse explained, “I have tried to explain to you, I am following medical protocol.” When asked how long he would keep her on the respirator if she could not successfully be weaned, Dr. Morse replied, “For as long as it takes. Forever.”²¹

The Quinlans discovered that it wasn't only Dr. Morse but the hospital administrators as well who refused to abide by the court's ruling.

On May 18, 1976, Joe, Julia, and Paul Armstrong asked for a meeting. This time, Sister Mary Urban, the president of Saint Clare's board of trustees, came. “Speaking on behalf of the Board of Trustees of Saint Clare's—twenty-one people, and I know how each of them feels about

¹⁹ Quinlan, *Karen Ann*, 285.

²⁰ *The President's Commission, Deciding to Forego Life Sustaining Treatment* (Washington, D.C. 1983): (footnote: 183), quoting testimony in Quinlan and Quinlan, *supra* note 1, at 287.

²¹ I tried to contact Dr. Morse to ask his side of this story and learned that he had died April 1, 1987. An amateur pilot, his small Cessna airplane crashed in the woods near Seneca Lake, in Morris County, New Jersey, killing him, at forty-seven, along with his fourteen-year-old son and two friends of his son, ages fourteen and seventeen.

this," Joe Quinlan later wrote that she told them, "I would like to say that we are a small community hospital, and we feel that it is morally incorrect."²²

Joe asked whether she'd seen the bishop's pronouncement. "I read Bishop Casey's statement," he says that she had said. "But there are other bishops in the Church who disagree with him.... You have to understand our position, Mr. Quinlan. In this hospital we don't kill people."

The fight had exhausted the family, Paul Armstrong says. They could have simply taken Karen to another hospital or fired Dr. Morse. In fact, at that point they threatened to. Armstrong had already gathered a team of doctors, led by a neurologist who would have supervised the respirator's removal. But instead, Julia and Joe wanted to reach a compromise. They agreed to let Dr. Morse try *seriously*—as he said he now would—to remove the respirator slowly.

From March 31, 1976, when the court's decision came down, until then, he had slowly, inch by inch, let Karen spend some time off her respirator. But he was weaning her in the way

²² Joe Quinlan wrote this in *Karen Ann*, 291. "On 29 April 1996, I called Sister Mary Urban, who was still at Saint Clare's, to arrange an interview. Over the phone she told me she had long been 'misinterpreted,' and she scheduled a time in which we could meet; she wanted to explain. But the next day, before the interview could take place, Larry Stern, the same public relations office who represented her and Saint Clare's in 1975, called to cancel it. "She called me in a panic," he said. 'She doesn't want to dredge it up again. She's in her eighties now and it's too painful. She has never talked to the press and she doesn't want to make any public statements.'"

When asked if she would disagree if quoted, Joe Quinlan said that Stern told him: "In this hospital we don't kill people. No. You have to do what you have to do." Dr. Arshad Javed was still a pulmonary specialist in New Jersey. When I called him for an interview, he had his assistant send back a fax asking, among other things, whether he would be compensated for his time and expertise. I have not compensated anyone for interviews in this research, so I did not go ahead with this one.

doctors would wean someone put on a respirator only temporarily—for instance, to get over a severe bout of pneumonia. Now he told them the truth: Whenever he had found that Karen wasn't able to breathe on her own without the respirator, he would neither take out the breathing tube nor turn the respirator off. Since they had started protesting, he had taken her off for some hours at a time. Now he upped those hours.

On May 22, the respirator was finally turned off, but Karen "miraculously"—still comatose—continued to breathe on her own. Doctors later surmised that she could breathe because swelling to the brain stem—which controls breathing—had only temporarily disabled her respiratory system until the swelling went down. But, they said, the injury to her higher-brain function was permanent. She would never come out of her coma.

"The doctor didn't want to remove [the respirator at all but] if he had done what the court said," Armstrong says, "Karen would have had a more peaceful death." Meaning, if Dr. Morse had removed the respirator abruptly, as the family expected him to, Karen would have died. Instead, after the careful, slow weaning process, she was merely at the beginning of her ordeal.

Karen had stayed at Saint Clare's Hospital for thirteen months. She was now transferred—comatose, feeding tube still in place—to the Morris View Nursing Home in rural Morris Plains, to a room painted sunny yellow. The Quinlans had a steel security door installed in front of her door to keep out streams of faith healers and gawkers. One tabloid allegedly had a standing *starting* offer of more than \$100,000 for a photo of Karen in her bed.

Sometimes she'd gag and have seizures. Sometimes she'd sweat, racked with fevers. They came from infections: from the urinary catheter, from the tube going into her stomach, from lying in bed, from pneumonias. She had wake and sleep cycles. Her eyes would stare; she'd often moan or grimace. Sometimes it seemed as if she could follow voices, looking right or left as people spoke. But Karen recognized no one, said nothing. Her body was now so horribly, torturously twisted that if, by some chance, she could feel anything, doctors continued to say that the pain would be intolerable.

"Karen was in limbo, and we were in limbo," Julia says. Each day, for all of the ten years, Julia visited her daughter after her work at the church. Joe would visit twice a day, morning and night. Mornings, he'd awaken at 5:30 A.M., drive forty minutes to see her, play her the radio, kiss her, talk to her. Then he'd go to his job at Warner-Lambert Pharmaceuticals. If Karen had a good day, Joe had a good day. But if she seemed miserable, it would ruin his day, too. She definitely had good days and bad days.

Sometimes she gagged on her liquid diet. She'd grimace and show discomfort at each sign of fever. She was no longer on antibiotics, though; doctors put only aspirin into her feeding tube when she got infections. At her bedside, the Quinlans would pray, asking God to perform a miracle or help Karen finally let go.

However, even if the law had allowed their daughter's feeding tube to be removed [and the New Jersey Supreme Court did not make this right explicit until 1985], the Quinlans wouldn't

have done it. And in fact, the matter was controversial: Whether it is moral to remove a feeding tube would trigger heated discussion within the Church throughout the 1980s.

In 1992, the Committee for Pro-Life Activities of the National Conference of Catholic Bishops finally issued its definitive paper, *Nutrition and Hydration: Moral and Pastoral Reflections*,²³ that stated that artificial nutrition and hydration can—like any other medical treatment—constitute extraordinary treatment if a person is in a condition that is either hopeless or causing intolerable suffering. By then, the Church had also begun to change its language; instead of talking in terms of *extraordinary treatments*, it now talked about deciding when *the burdens* of a treatment might outweigh its *benefits*.

When I interviewed him on this subject in February of 1996,²⁴ Richard Doerflinger, assistant director for policy development of the National Conference of Catholic Bishops' Secretariat for Pro-Life Activities, in Washington D.C., defined the Church's position in this way:

We all have an obligation to make reasonable efforts to preserve life and health, but no one is obliged to accept a treatment that would have more burdens than benefits. This includes pain, suffering, and expense, for patients as well as for families. You never take life, but we are not called on to preserve life by every means possible. There are limits beyond which people are not asked to go in preserving life over death.

²³ Conference of Catholic Bishops, *Nutrition and Hydration*.

²⁴ Richard Doerflinger, interview, February 21, 1996.

Decisions like this, he said, cannot be made by edict; individual situations must be mulled over one by one by one. Doerflinger believes these decisions must be shared by patients, their families, their doctors, and their God.

But the question of whose burden should be given the greatest weight—the patient's or the family's—remains complex, he said. That is a matter for prayer, a matter for each person and family member to search out in his or her own heart, to find a moral solution, to make his or her own peace with God about. Still, Doerflinger pointed out that the Church has become worried about terms like *quality of life*, which sound as if they might lead to judgments about when particular patients' lives are not worth preserving. Fear of such judgments has led some in the Church toward efforts to protect people who are physically or intellectually disabled or impaired, or who become so after some illness or accident.

"It's a matter of intent," Doerflinger said, distancing the official pro-life arm of the Church from more conservative groups like the National Right to Life Committee. "Withdrawal of treatment should not be to *cause* death, but to relieve excessive burden."

According to Church teachings, it is permissible to fail to treat, even though a patient may die as a result, so long as the intent is to help ease severe pain or suffering and not specifically to end life. In religious terms, that's a moral point at which prayer is needed. And defining that point has also been the intent of decades of medical ethics and end-of-life law.

During their legal struggle, public sympathy for the Quinlans was tremendous.

Responding to concern over Karen's case, Congress passed legislation, signed by President Jimmy Carter, for the landmark President's Commission for the Study of Ethical Problems in Medicine and Biomedical and Behavioral Research. Civil rights attorney Morris B. Abram, MA, JD, LLD, was appointed the commission's chairman. Dr. Joanne Lynn became the staff medical director.

The commission began its work in 1979. In a little more than three years, it made crucial recommendations in a series of ten reports on how law, medicine, and ethics should deal with what science had wrought, not only at the end of life but in medical research, in healthcare, and in genetic counseling. It began with the issues that Karen's case had raised.

As late as 1968, the definition of death was considered to be the cessation of heart, lung, and respiratory functions. That year, however, in light of medical and technological advances—including the emerging possibilities for organ transplants—an ad hoc Committee at Harvard University²⁵ suggested redefining death as the cessation of all brain functions. But this definition did not yet have any legal weight.

²⁵ See a thorough discussion in The President's Commission for the Study of Ethical Problems in Medicine and Biomedical and Behavioral Research, *Defining Death: Medical, Legal and Ethical Issues in the Determination of Death*, (Washington, D.C.: 1981), 24: ff.

In 1977, individual states began adopting statutes that supplemented cessation of heart, respiration, and lung functions—as recommended by the Harvard ad hoc committee—with whole-brain death as the legal definition of death.

In 1981, the President's commission proposed a uniform state law that would officially expand the medical and legal definition of death from only *the cessation of heartbeat and breathing*—which could now be maintained unnaturally with life-sustaining equipment—to *the cessation of whole-brain function* as the alternative (meaning a flat line on an EEG and the body's inability to carry on basic brain-stem functions, such as digestion). Even under this new standard, Karen, lying helpless and unresponsive in her bed, was officially alive since her brain stem still worked. But at least this new alternate definition acknowledged that medical technology had made the old definition of death outmoded.

Slowly, state by state, the commission's recommendations were adopted into law, until both the cessation of heart and lung functions or the cessation of whole-brain function became the two alternative national definitions of death. Aside from the plight that Karen and other long-term coma victims found themselves in, the change in definition was prompted also by the ethical and moral dilemmas that had suddenly arisen from medicine's ability to use the organs of dying people for transplants. (These organs had to somehow be kept "alive" long enough to be safely reused, even though their donors—in whose bodies they might still reside—were officially

"dead.") The invention of ever more sophisticated equipment that could measure brain function made such a change in definition possible.

There is vehement debate about whether even this most recent definition is good enough. Some experts believe that "death" should be narrowed from "brain death" to "death of higher brain functions." That is controversial, particularly for those groups concerned with the disabled, but the effort is largely because more is now known about the poor prognoses of those in long-term comas.

Between 1975, when Karen went into her coma, and 1981, when the President's Commission first reported, CAT scans, MRIs, and other sophisticated diagnostic tools let doctors determine which portion of the brain was damaged, make better distinctions between brain injuries caused by accidents or traumas and those caused solely by lack of oxygen, and develop more accurate predictions of patients' likelihood for recovery.

In 1983, the commission released its most important report, *Deciding to Forego Life-Sustaining Treatment*, based on its own extensive hearings. The report broke new policymaking ground by recommending that artificial nutrition and hydration, respirators, antibiotics, kidney dialysis, and blood transfusions *all* be considered medical treatments that could be removed (or refused) as long as the patient's condition was hopeless and the patient—or someone speaking on the patient's behalf if he or she could not speak up—had requested it. (Doctors had pointed out that when a feeding tube or an IV is removed, or when kidney dialysis is stopped, death is not, in

fact, horrible or painful. Indeed, if it is well managed, it can be far more peaceful than if those tubes were left in. The body slowly shuts down, putting itself into a natural, self-anesthetizing sleep.)

"The commission decided," Dr. Lynn says, "that artificial nutrition and hydration were the same as any other medical treatment."²⁶ Rather than view certain treatments as "extraordinary," it decided to weigh any medical treatment in terms of whether its continued benefit to the patient outweighed its burdens—the same position that the Roman Catholic Church was to take in 1992. When the burdens begin outweighing the benefits, Dr. Lynn says, the commission recommended that treatment should stop. It also recommended that only a patient—or someone close who is speaking for him or her—can really know when that point has been reached.

These recommendations helped doctors, patients, and families clarify the appropriateness of procedures like turning off a respirator—procedures that could have helped Dr. Morse help Karen die sooner. "Weaning a permanently unconscious patient from a respirator when death is an acceptable outcome [as in Karen's case]," the report read, "might well be done rather differently for patients for whom survival is of paramount importance."²⁷

²⁶ Dr. Joanne Lynn, private communication, 1996.

²⁷ The President's Commission for the Study of Ethical Problems, *Deciding to Forego*, (in footnotes), 191 referring also to the editorial by A. Grenvik, "Terminal Weaning: Discontinuance of Life Supporting Therapy in the Terminally Ill Patient," *Critical Care Medicine* (May 1983).

For instance, the commission report noted, patients who might be on a respirator only to get through a medical crisis—such as severe pneumonia—would be weaned from it slowly and carefully until they were able to breathe normally on their own. But for patients in irreversible comas like Karen's—patients who would never be able to return to a normal, conscious state—a respirator might be quickly removed. (Morphine can be used to calm any distress as death comes.) And when the patient died, her doctors need not fear legal reprisals. Dr. Morse withdrew Karen's respirator the way a doctor would wean a patient who would get well, who could be expected to return to a healthy state, instead of doing it in the manner that was appropriate for someone whose condition was as hopeless as hers was.

Courts considered the recommendations made in *Deciding to Forego Life-Sustaining Treatment* so significant that those ideas have been cited in court cases and used as the basis of legislation on advance directives ever since. Indeed, those recommendations are now part of the legal, medical, and ethical consensus under which doctors all around the country practice today.

But they weren't set anywhere into law until 1985, two years after the final President's Commission report appeared. That year, Paul Armstrong again went before the New Jersey Supreme Court to argue yet another landmark case. The family of a permanently comatose nursing-home patient, eighty-four-year-old Claire Conroy, wanted to remove her feeding tube. By then, attitudes had so changed that the President's Commission entered a brief recommending that the court approve removing the tube, as did the Catholic Conference. In January 1985, the

New Jersey court agreed. It decided there was no difference between ordinary and extraordinary medical treatments, *including* artificial nutrition and hydration. These, like any other medical treatment, could legally be removed.

Karen Ann's Death, Ten Years in a Coma

Just after the New Jersey Supreme Court ruling in the Conroy case, Karen's condition changed dramatically for the worse. During the ten years she was in a coma, she'd successfully battled infection after infection. And she did this without antibiotics, which the Quinlans had eventually decided should also be removed. But in the months after the court decision, her infections became more frequent, and things began to look bleak.

Karen got pneumonia. Then on June 9, 1985, she went into shock. Her family, Father Trapasso, and Paul Armstrong gathered at Morris View Nursing Home, inside her locked gate in her sunny yellow room, and prayed. On June 11, 1985, as Julia wept and held her, as Joe, Mary Ellen, and John all cried, thirty-one-year-old Karen Ann Quinlan gasped for air. And she finally died.

Karen had held on for a decade, until New Jersey's law on all end-of-life medical treatments had been completely changed. "After Karen, died, I realized her life had meaning far beyond what she or I could have imagined," Julia says. "She helped to break the lock of technology on the medical world. Before her case, people didn't know they had the right to refuse treatment. Now we all have the right to die in peace and dignity."

In 1980, using \$50,000 they had received from their book, *Karen Ann*, and from a made-for-TV movie based on that book, Julia and Joe established a hospice in Karen's name to provide the kind of humane care at the end of life that the Quinlans—and Karen—would have wanted.

About a decade later, Joe Quinlan became ill with bone cancer. In the fall of 1996, he was hospitalized for treatment for the last time, then discharged in October, and returned home to Wantage, New Jersey, where the Quinlans had since moved. Staff from the Karen Ann Quinlan Hospice of Hope helped care for Joe until December 7, 1996, when he died.

Joe was then seventy-one, and the hospice he and Julie had founded served about four hundred families in Sussex and Warren counties in northwestern New Jersey and Pike County in eastern Pennsylvania. He and Julia remained cochairmen of the hospice, actively guiding its growth for more than fifteen years.

"They believed in the right of people to die with dignity in their homes, surrounded by the people they loved," Pamela Olivo, acting executive director of the hospice, told the *New York Times*.²⁸ Paul Armstrong, the family's lawyer, described Joe as a man of "deep faith, quiet countenance, and principled courage."

By the time he was hospitalized, Joe signed a living will—largely the result of laws passed in response to Karen's case—making sure to stipulate that if he were in a situation that

²⁸ Joseph Quinlan's obituary. Robert Hanley, "Joseph Quinlan, 71, Sought Daughter's Right to Die," *New York Times*, December 11, 1996.

was hopeless, he definitely didn't want any life-sustaining equipment, including even a feeding tube. And he didn't have to, thanks to his own courage in fighting for Karen and his work in establishing the hospice where he himself died.

The Quinlans' heart-wrenching situation—and that of many other families like them—inspired several subsequent decades of court cases, as well as state, federal, and local laws attempting to protect others from what they went through. Yet, sadly, these laws are in such disarray today—so checkered about what they mean and when they apply, so underused or so poorly recognized—that patients and families can still find themselves impotent in the face of decisions about death.

Doctors don't always listen to patients' and families' wishes. End-of-life policies are implemented differently state by state, hospital by hospital, doctor by doctor, person by person. And because of the way medicine has changed both our living and our dying—and in so short a time—the kinds of decisions that need to be made aren't always addressed by the wording and format of the existing advance directives or laws.

The issue still is: Who has the right to decide the way we die? We ourselves? Our families? A church? The courts? Doctors? Hospital administrators? And how—and when—can those decisions best come into play? Where the power lies—and whether our wishes are therefore heeded—can still spell the difference between a good death and a prolonged end-of-life ordeal.

Chapter 9

Who Decides:

Law and Politics at the Edges of Life

Introduction

While the Quinlan case had to do with the refusal of a respirator as unwanted medical treatment, the case of Nancy Beth Cruzan became even more inflammatory. Even though New Jersey state law had changed in 1985 in allowing Claire Conroy's feeding tube to be disconnected, similar changes in national law had to wait several years for Nancy's case to be heard by the U.S. Supreme Court.

Nancy Cruzan was just twenty-five when she was in a car accident in 1983 in Missouri that ended up with her falling into a coma. As with Karen, Nancy's doctors called this a persistent vegetative state and said there was no coming back. However, unlike Karen, Nancy could breathe on her own without a respirator, but she needed a feeding tube to sustain her.

Her family wanted the tube removed after it became clear to them that this treatment was futile. But the same array of political and religious opponents as the Quinlans faced—only much stronger this time—argued that removing Nancy's feeding tube was essentially starving her to death. Her case went to the U.S. Supreme Court, then back to the state of Missouri, before the tube was removed in 1990. But it was finally removed in the midst of crowds of protesters encircling the hospital—even forceably trying to enter the very room—where Nancy lay dying.

Again, this chapter is reconstructed from multiple interviews on all sides of the medical, ethical, and political spectrum, and from interviews with her family's attorney; videotaped interviews with family members, from articles in lay and medical journals, and from legal transcripts and submitted material in the various trials asking to have the feeding tube removed. I also studied the extensive literature written about this case. I never met Nancy as she had already died.

In this chapter as well is the story of eighty-six-year-old Helga Wanglie, who was in a persistent vegetative state in Minnesota but whose family went to court to keep her intubated. This case is

reconstructed from medical interviews and leads into the final portion of the chapter on who really makes medical decisions, no matter what patients and families want.

Addressed here is the development of a body of end-of-life-care law and personal directives—for example, living wills, healthcare proxies and the like—and the extraordinary efforts family members must go to on behalf of their ill family member, whether it is to care for them, to do battle for them, to pay for them, or to whole-heartily hold, support, and love them.

In addition to the Quinlan case, the Cruzan case set a second historic precedent in the long end-of-life struggle to legally, morally, and ethically define what is considered excessive treatment. Here the Supreme Court weighed in that a feeding tube is not normal nutrition and can be refused, even if death ensues, and if there is evidence the patient would not have wanted it. To actually have the tube removed, though, the case went back to Missouri courts, where “clear and convincing” evidence was required that this is what Nancy would have wanted.

Written in 2019

* * * * *

Nancy’s Story in Missouri

On Monday, December 17, 1990, Joe Foreman stood at the blackboard of a Sunday school classroom in rural, southwestern Lawrence County, Missouri.¹ Foreman, a Presbyterian

¹ For accounts of the Cruzan protests, see the following articles: Paul Hendrickson, “In a Small Missouri Town, the Nancy Cruzan Vigil Ends. The Debate Doesn’t,” *Washington Post*, December 28, 1990; Pamela Warrick, “Protesters Plotted ‘Rescue’—and Then It Was Too Late,” *Los Angeles Times*, January 10, 1991.

minister from Atlanta, was a minister without an official parish, but he was also a founder of the militant antiabortion group Operation Rescue.

Nearby was the hospital where 33-year-old Nancy Beth Cruzan lay dying. With a fat piece of yellow chalk, Foreman drew diagrams of the hospital's entrances, hallways, and rooms, strategizing, with the Operation Rescue veterans—who kept arriving—a way to rescue Nancy.

Lester ("Joe") and Joyce Cruzan, Nancy's parents, and Chris, her elder sister, were camped out with her on a second-floor wing in a private hospice room of the Missouri Rehabilitation Center in the tiny town of Mount Vernon. Its population was a mere 3,400, so small that the first stoplights had been installed only the previous summer. But as the Cruzans took turns sitting with Nancy in her flower-wallpapered room, members of the national and international news media gathered outside her window. So did a highly vocal group of about a hundred right-to-life partisans, with Foreman as their leader.

A lot had changed in the fifteen years since Karen Ann Quinlan had gone into a coma similar to the one Nancy Cruzan was now in. The historic decision in the Quinlan case had shifted medical thinking and public opinion on end-of-life care and created important legal precedents. But that was only a local, New Jersey decision, not the law of the land. The spring before this crowd had gathered, Nancy Cruzan's case had been decided by the U.S. Supreme Court, the first end-of-life case to have reached that highest federal level.²

² Case law analysis and descriptions taken from Alan Meisel, JD, *The Right to Die* 2nd ed., Vol. 1 and Vol. 2 (New York: John Wiley & Sons, 1995); "Managing Mortality: Ethics, Euthanasia, and the Termination of Medical Treatment" conference sponsored by The Center for Biomedical Ethics, University of Minnesota, Minneapolis, Minn., December 3-5, 1992). Case histories in the conference brochure were prepared by The Society for the Right to Die (subsequently, Choice in Dying, and later, Compassion and Choices).

In the early hours of the morning on January 11, 1983,³ Nancy was driving home along Elm Road—an icy, two-lane country road southeast of Carthage—after working her late-night shift at the local cheese factory. Her old Nash Rambler must have gone out of control. State troopers found her lying face down—injured, unconscious, and not breathing—in a ditch on the side of the road, thrown about 35 feet from her overturned car.

The first trooper to arrive thought Nancy was dead, but the paramedics who arrived next used CPR, got her heart beating, and started her breathing. They took her by ambulance to Freeman Hospital in nearby Joplin, where—according to medical records cited in the Supreme Court decision—admitting physicians noted that she was unconscious, with a lacerated liver, and an attending neurosurgeon diagnosed her "as having sustained probable cerebral contusions compounded by significant ... lack of oxygen." Permanent brain damage, the court records note, generally results after six minutes without oxygen. Estimates were that Nancy had stopped breathing for some twelve to fourteen minutes.

Nancy was put on IVs. Several weeks later, on February 5, 1983, doctors surgically inserted a feeding tube (the procedure is called a gastrostomy) directly into her stomach through incisions in her abdominal wall. This was a far more sophisticated—and far more invasive—feeding tube than Karen Ann Quinlan had. Nancy's family had approved, wanting to do everything possible.

³ Synopsis of what happened to Nancy Cruzan is taken from *Nancy Beth Cruzan, by Her Parents and Co-Guardians, v. Director, Missouri Department of Health*, Sup. Ct. Case No. 88-1503 (June 25, 1990). The same story was told by the Cruzan family at the Managing Mortality conference, December 3, 1992. (See *Managing Mortality*, the conference report. Tapes are available through TagTeam Film & Video, Inc., 2525 Franklin Avenue E, Suite 203, Minneapolis, MN 55406.) Malcolm Gladwell, "Woman in Right-to-Die Case Succumbs; Cruzan Was in Coma for 8 Years; Court Ruling Allowed Tube Removal," *Washington Post*, December 27, 1990.

At first, there was hope. But, about three weeks later, when Nancy awoke from her sleep-state coma, doctors discovered that although she was physically awake, she was still cognitively unconscious and unaware. With that neurologically grim finding, her prognosis started to dim.

On October 19, 1983, after having been moved to two other hospitals for rehabilitation and even taken back home for a while, Nancy was transferred to the state-run Missouri Rehabilitation Center, a facility skilled in the long-term care of patients on feeding tubes and respirators. Nancy didn't need a respirator, but the feeding tube had to continue to pump artificial food and fluids directly into her stomach for her to survive. The formula needed to be experimented⁴ with to avoid gastrointestinal problems, and she required careful, highly skilled, daily monitoring. Done properly, doctors said, Nancy might live this way for another thirty years.

Like the Quinlans, the Cruzans—who were Methodists—hung on, praying for a miracle. But as Nancy's body bloated, as her eyes moved randomly around the room, open but not registering anything, as her limbs contorted and shriveled—as Karen's had—she also suffered seizures, bleeding gums, vomiting, and diarrhea. In October 1996 her sister Chris told me:

It took us three and a half years until we realized Nan's medical condition and how she wasn't going to get better. Dad did a lot of reading and diagnosed it himself at first. At the beginning the health care providers said, “Try to get her to respond. Do everything.” So we did. Until we realized she *wasn't* going to get better. Then it was a matter of whether we would go on with this, allowing medical technology to maintain her, or let her go. Nan was independent, a fighter. She would not have wanted to be maintained.⁵

⁴ U.S. Supreme Court, *Cruzan v. Director*. (See the opinion of Justices Brennan, Marshall, and Blackmun).

⁵ Chris Cruzan White, interview, October 5, 1996.

By the middle of 1986, the Cruzans were finally given words for what they saw: Nancy was in a permanent, persistent vegetative state and would never recover. Four years after the accident, her parents came to a joint and painful decision—they asked the Missouri Rehabilitation Center staff to unhook Nancy's feeding tube. The center refused, its staff fearful they might be liable for murder. On October 13, 1987, the Cruzans took their request to court.

According to Donald Lamkins, director of the rehabilitation center at the time, Nancy was on Medicaid.⁶ The reimbursement regulations had recently changed, forcing him to tell the Cruzans that Nancy would have to be transferred to a nursing home where there was less skilled care because she was not being actively treated.

Joe said, "No." He didn't think they'd take care of her as well as we would, which was probably true. I talked to Joe and Joyce several times and they were trying to figure out what to do.

At the time, two doctors in California were charged with murder for taking a feeding tube out. They weren't convicted in the end, but they were going through charges of murder. Well, I didn't want to stand trial for murder.

Lamkins was also a devout member of the Church of Christ and opposed to removal of the tube on religious grounds.

At the time, Missouri had no state law on the removal of feeding tubes. Like Karen, Nancy had told many relatives and friends that she would never have wanted to live if she "were a vegetable," but she had not put her wishes in writing.⁷

⁶ Donald Lamkins, interview, January 17, 1997.

⁷ U.S. Supreme Court, *Cruzan v. Director*; see footnotes 19 and 20 in the opinion of Justice Brennan, joined by Justices Marshall and Blackmun, describing conversations that Nancy had had with Athena Comer, her long-time friend, coworker, and a housemate for several months, after Comer's sister suddenly became ill and died during the night. "The Comer family had been told that if she had lived through the night, she would have been in a

The Cruzans contacted the American Civil Liberties Union (ACLU), which in turn referred them to William Colby, a young attorney working for a large Kansas City law firm and able to take on their case for free. Colby had at first argued with the nursing home that Nancy had constitutional rights to liberty and privacy, and the right—through her parents—to refuse unwanted medical treatment. When the rehabilitation center, including the physician directly caring for Nancy, still disagreed, Colby made the same argument in court.

The court appointed a guardian ad litem for Nancy to represent her interests separate from her parents and to assess her medical and family situation, talking with her family and her friends. The guardian agreed with her parents that Nancy would have wanted the tube removed, so on July 27, 1988, Jasper County Probate Judge Charles Teel granted permission.

However, the rehabilitation center staff stalled. According to Lamkins,

It was agreed before the trial started that whoever lost would appeal all the way to the state Supreme Court to make a really solid opinion. My personal opinion is that Joe got tied up in this thing. He liked the attention, but he also thought Nancy would want him to do this to help other people in her situation. By that time he'd met many others, and there was no law on this at all.

In fact, it was not Joe Cruzan but the state-appointed guardian ad litem who had said he would appeal to the state level—whoever won or lost—to clarify the law. "We had no desire to appeal after we won," Colby says, but the Missouri State Supreme Court "pulled up" the case from the

vegetative state. Nancy had lost a grandmother a few months before. Ms. Comer testified: 'Nancy said she would never want to live [in a vegetative state] because if she couldn't be normal or even, you know, like halfway, and do things for [her]self, because Nancy always did, that she didn't want to live . . . and we talked about it a lot.' "

That half-hour "serious" conversation took place about a year before Nancy's accident, and about six months after a similar conversation she'd had with Chris, after their niece was stillborn. Had she lived, doctors said she would have been badly damaged. Nancy told Chris, "Maybe it was part of a 'greater plan' that the baby had been stillborn and did not have to face 'the possible life of mere existence.' "

trial court, allowing it to skip one court level. On August 3, Missouri Attorney General William Webster filed notice that the state would oppose the Cruzans.

On November 16, the Missouri Supreme Court decided by a close vote of four to three to reverse the lower court's decision and barred removal of Nancy's feeding tube. It cited the state's overriding interest in the protection of life and set among the highest, most restrictive standards in the nation (only the state of New York had comparable rules), requiring "clear and convincing evidence" that refusal of medical treatment was what a patient who was not able to say herself would have wanted. The Cruzan family was devastated. It had been nearly six years since Nancy went into her irreversible coma.

Law, Right-to-Life, and the Catholic Church

Unbeknownst to them, when the Cruzans found themselves at odds with the staff at the Missouri Rehabilitation Center and then with the state, they would also become the focus of a far greater and more organized opposition than the Quinlans had ever faced.

Whereas the Quinlans' local bishop had come to the Quinlans' defense—New Jersey's Bishop Casey even filed amicus briefs on their behalf in court—by the time the Cruzans began their fight, the pro-life arm of the Catholic Church had become more forceful in its opposition to the removal of life support. The Cruzans were also opposed not just by the rehabilitation center and by the Missouri state health department—which ran it—but by a newly potent, highly organized, right-to-life campaign.

After the U.S. Supreme Court legalized abortion in 1973, the state committees that had been battling abortion on the grassroots level—many of them in connection with local churches and the pro-life arm of the states' Catholic conferences—joined on a national level to create the

National Right to Life Committee, Inc. Its first mission statement, published in 1973, included opposition not only to legalized abortion, but also to infanticide and euthanasia, which is what it considered the removal of a feeding tube to be.

Laura Echevarria, then the deputy press secretary of the National Right to Life Committee explained to me that,

There's a link between the two. Once you start discriminating against one human being—like an unborn child in the womb—you're open to discriminating against another. For the most part, society recognizes that a newborn is a human being, but because of the location, an unborn child isn't. Once you start doing that, with that kind of mindset, it leads to classifying people as not quite human. That can then include the disabled or the terminally ill.⁸

Many other groups proliferated in the pro-life movement, Operation Rescue among them. Less visible in the national media were the state-by-state political and legal campaigns, the best organized of which was at high tide in Missouri at the time of the Cruzan case.

Bill Webster, the Republican state attorney general,⁹ was the son of Missouri's undisputed kingmaker and power broker, Richard "Dick" Webster, whose ability to raise money on his son's behalf had set a new spending record in 1980 when young Bill was elected to the Missouri House of Representatives. Four years later, at age thirty-one, Bill Webster became the youngest attorney general in the United States and a leading voice in local conservative politics.

⁸ Laura Echevarria, interview, January 9, 1997. (This interview provides much of the background for the short history and political mission statement of the National Right to Life Committee, Inc., Suite 500, 419 Seventh Street N.W., Washington, DC 20004-2293. Although repeated requests were made, no press or background material was provided by the National Right to Life press office, no calls were returned, and no requested interviews arranged.)

⁹ The story of Attorney General William Webster is based on Christopher Clark and Chris Bentley, "Once a Dynasty," *Springfield News-Leader*, June 2, 1993.

During the Reagan years, conservative Republicans held most of the executive branch offices in Missouri, including the governorship, having taken it from the largely Democratic majority based in the big cities of Saint Louis and Kansas City. Bill Webster made aggressive use of his office to challenge liberal and pro-choice forces on many fronts—including school desegregation, abortion, and end-of-life law.

He reached his pinnacle in 1989 when, at the age of thirty-six, he argued and won the famous abortion case, *Webster v. Reproductive Health Services*, before the U.S. Supreme Court. It allowed states to impose restrictions on abortions, upholding a 1986 Missouri antiabortion statute, part of which prohibits use of public facilities and employees from performing abortions, but stopped just short of overturning *Roe v. Wade*. Webster's win over abortion advocates made him a rising star in the Republican national party, a position he clearly expected to consolidate in taking on the Cruzan case.

Another major player in both the Webster and Cruzan cases was attorney James Bopp Jr., general counsel of the National Right to Life Committee, Inc. and the founder in 1984 of the National Legal Center for the Medically Dependent and Disabled, with headquarters in Terre Haute, Indiana.¹⁰ The center received federal Legal Aid funds from its beginning until the mid-1990s, when they were lost to congressional budget cuts, and has been involved in every major end-of-life case since its founding.

¹⁰ The information on the National Legal Center for the Medically Dependent and Disabled, Inc. is from the organization's mission statement. The views and history of legal cases taken by the center are also based on an interview with Daniel Avila, its chief staff counsel, November 1996. James Bopp did not return my calls, nor, again, did officials of the National Right to Life Committee (other than to send some literature and to finally have the press secretary, Laura Echevarria, talk with me), although interviews were requested, among them with Wanda Franz, the president, and Burke J. Balch, director of the Committee's medical ethics department.

According to a 1996 mission statement, the center has aimed to "coordinate a nationwide campaign to thwart the legalization of assisted suicide and euthanasia [meaning withdrawal of life-sustaining treatment as well as any more active steps] through an aggressive and strategic plan involving litigation, legislative support, and the provision of technical support and resources." It prides itself on being "the only law firm that has been directly involved in the fight against assisted suicide, euthanasia, and similar efforts on a full-time, coordinated basis over the past decade."

While other groups representing the disabled claim that there is a cataclysmic difference between a disability and a persistent vegetative state, Bopp's group claimed that removing a feeding tube from a comatose woman such as Nancy was discrimination against the handicapped.¹¹

Many of the disabled fear government sanctions that would allow decreased treatment, especially based on criteria such as perceived "quality of life" and apparent "hopelessness" at what might or might not be the end of life.¹² Their fears grew more profound as issues of costs are raised in connection with the kind of higher-intensity care those who are disabled often require.

¹¹ Summary Report, "Managing Mortality," a conference sponsored by The Center for Biomedical Ethics, University of Minnesota, December 3-5, 1992, p. 9. A comment by Jan Lawrence, the sister of Sue Ann Lawrence, noted: "The Indiana chapter of the Association for Retarded Citizens had passed a resolution recognizing a clear distinction between a retarded citizen and a person in a PVS."

¹² Based on my own interviews with many disabled protesters representing a group called Not Dead Yet at the U.S. Supreme Court hearing on arguments to legalize assisted suicide, January 8, 1997 and on conversations during that same period on ERGO, the Hemlock Society's e-mail list in which Not Dead Yet members participated, and on an interview with Diane Coleman, the group's founder, March 28, 1997.

Pro-choice proponents pointed out not only Nancy's hopeless condition but also the fact that her care cost taxpayers \$130,000 a year.¹³ Nancy's condition was arguably not strictly terminal.¹⁴ The fact that she might not have wanted to live in the twilight zone in which she was living gave no comfort to those who are disabled and might not make a similar choice, and those who feared that the choice was being made for them.

On behalf of the National Right to Life Committee, Bopp had filed legal briefs in nearly all of the major antiabortion cases since 1979.¹⁵ These included cases for fathers' and husbands' rights to prevent women and teens from having abortions and cases against research involving the use of fetal tissue, even if that research might eventually be used to treat people suffering with progressive illnesses such as Parkinson's and Alzheimer's.

With Nancy Cruzan, this right-to-life campaign took a new and larger direction. As Nancy's case went from the lower trial court to Missouri State Supreme Court, Bopp's group and other attorneys and supporters of the National Right to Life Committee and the United States Catholic Conference filed numbers of amicus briefs opposing the Cruzans throughout their

¹³ Henry R. Glick, *The Right to Die* (New York: Columbia University Press, 1992), 2.

¹⁴ Nancy would have died without her feeding tube and the round-the-clock, high intensity care she was getting, but perhaps not if she received that care. Her attorney William Colby says, however: "Her condition was terminal in my opinion. I once asked for a show of hands from about three hundred doctors and nurses at a National Hospice Organization meeting on that question. It split about fifty-fifty."

¹⁵ The cases are listed in James Bopp's résumé, as provided by his law firm, Bopp, Coleson & Bostrom, of Terre Haute, Indiana. Also see the following references to these legal cases in: Aaron Epstein, "Justices to Review Abortion Limits, Basic Right Question Won't Be Addressed," *Detroit Free Press*, January 22, 1992; Christopher Scanlan, "Hopes for Fetal Tissue Wait, Abortion Foes Oppose Research on Its Healing Value," *Detroit Free Press*, October 7, 1991; Sara Ingram, "Abortion Foes Battle Right to Die," *Detroit Free Press*, August 12, 1991; Aaron Epstein and Jacquelynn Boyle, "High Court Ruling Lets Teen Obtain an Abortion," *Detroit Free Press*, May 19, 1989; Dolores Kong, "Ethics Arguments Disrupt Fetal Research," *Detroit Free Press*, (4 April 1989); Aaron Epstein, "High Court Snubs 'Father's Rights,' Justices Refuse to Hear Appeal on Abortion," *Detroit Free Press*, November 15, 1988.

struggle, some even attempting (unsuccessfully) to substitute their own members for Nancy's parents as her guardian.

The Cruzans found themselves in the midst of a nightmare, bereft at losing their daughter, yet having to fight bitterly even to allow her to die. Shocked and desperate after the Missouri Supreme Court overturned the lower court's ruling by just one vote, they finally appealed to the U.S. Supreme Court. On July 3, 1989, the same day the Supreme Court handed down its decision on *Webster v. Reproductive Health Services*, it also decided—against great odds—to hear the Cruzan case.¹⁶

In all, more than fifty briefs were filed.¹⁷ National Right to Life and the United States Catholic Conference were among the opponents. On the Cruzans' side, amicus briefs were filed by the ACLU, the Society for the Right to Die, the American Medical Association, the American Hospital Association, and other medical and religious groups.

"I feel like a spectator," Joe Cruzan despairingly told a TV reporter from *Frontline* at the time, "like I'm sitting up in the bleachers in the poorest seats and two other teams are playing on the field, playing with my football and there's not a darn thing I can do."¹⁸

On June 25, 1990, the U.S. Supreme Court issued its historic, first right-to-die decision when it decided on the Cruzans' case. While the decision was immediately claimed as a victory

¹⁶ William H. Colby, "The Lessons of the Cruzan Case," *The University of Kansas Law Review* (Spring 1991): 524.

¹⁷ Information provided by the press office of the US. Supreme Court and in correspondence with Colby, February 1997.

¹⁸ *Frontline* did three documentaries on the Cruzans that aired in July 1987, in March 1988, and in March 1991, all produced by Elisabeth Arledge.

by both sides, it was also a close vote (five to four), and it was limited in scope. The majority opinion, delivered by Chief Justice William H. Rehnquist, was joined by Justices Byron R. White, Sandra Day O'Connor, Antonin Scalia, and Anthony M. Kennedy, but O'Connor and Scalia also each filed concurring but different opinions of their own.

Justice William J. Brennan Jr. filed a dissenting opinion, joined by Justices Thurgood Marshall and Harry A. Blackmun who had written the historic *Roe v. Wade* decision. Justice John Paul Stevens III, who was also opposed, filed yet another dissenting opinion. All or any of these opinions could be drawn upon for legal precedent in future cases.

Contrary to popular impression, the court refused to rule on whether Nancy's feeding tube should be withdrawn; the majority opinion simply affirmed the right of a patient to refuse unwanted medical treatment, including life-sustaining equipment like a feeding tube, while not labeling it a "fundamental liberty." It also supported the strict ruling of the Missouri Supreme Court that required "clear and convincing evidence" that this is what Nancy herself would have wanted and said that Missouri could deny Nancy's parents or guardians the right to "substitute" their judgment for hers.

The dissenting opinions argued that refusal of such treatment was, indeed, a fundamental liberty, that the state of Missouri's ruling erred on the side of the "presumption of life," overriding whether the person living would have wanted such a life. They held that such a strict position did in fact deprive Nancy of exercising her rights and was therefore unconstitutional.

In effect, the majority decision simply threw the case back to the original Missouri state court to determine whether there was "clear and convincing evidence" that Nancy would want to refuse her feeding tube.

Five months later, three of Nancy's friends told Judge Teel's Jasper County Court about conversations in which she explicitly said she never would want to live "like a vegetable" on medical machines. By then, her own doctor from the Missouri Rehabilitation Center, James C. Davis, MD, who had opposed removing the tube three years before, testified that he thought it best to remove it now to end her "living hell." Nancy's court-appointed guardian ad litem agreed.

This time, the state did not argue, dropping out of the legal battle and, according to Lamkins, leaving the Missouri Rehabilitation Center without an attorney to represent it, much to his chagrin.

Bill Webster pulled some strings and got the state out of the case. He said the state no longer had any concern in it. I think he was afraid it would cost him votes since he was getting ready to run for governor. So when this went back to court, *nobody* represented us. The only attorneys in that court were Bill Colby, the Cruzans' attorney, and the guardian ad litem's. With those witnesses there wasn't even any cross examination. I was in court, but I didn't even get to speak. How did it happen? Politics was involved. That's the way it works.

About a dozen right-to-life protesters staged a sit-in in Webster's office during the week that Nancy lay dying.¹⁹ "We're going to basically beg Webster to intervene for this woman," Randall Terry, a founder of Operation Rescue, told reporters. "I am outraged that he has not intervened. I have to ask myself, 'Do we have just another political opportunist here or do we have a true pro-lifer?'"

In fact, the fortunes of Bill Webster had begun to turn sharply downward just before the Supreme Court's decision in the Cruzan case.²⁰ Dick Webster died suddenly in March 1990, just

¹⁹ This section, including the quotes from Randall Terry, is based on an unsigned UPI News Service story, dateline Mount Vernon, (December 21, 1990), available online through Dialog/Knowledge Index.

²⁰ U.S. Department of Justice, Western District of Missouri, Office of U.S. Attorney Marietta Parker, press release, (September 21, 1993); also from numerous articles in the *Springfield NewsLeader*

three months before the court delivered its opinion. The younger Webster did end up running for governor in 1992, but he was defeated amid a campaign rocked by public exposés and scandal. A year later, he pled guilty to two federal charges of corruption, one for conspiracy and the other for embezzlement of public resources, and was sentenced to two years in federal prison, stripped not only of his license to practice law but also, as a convicted felon, of his voting rights.

On Friday afternoon, December 14, 1990, Judge Teel approved removal of Nancy's tube. After a three-year battle, the Cruzans had finally won the sad and dubious right to watch their daughter die. Doctors said that without her feeding tube, it would take about two weeks. At 2:30 that afternoon, the rehabilitation center finally, if reluctantly, took it out. And, that's also when Rev. Joe Foreman—and others in this gathering right-to-life storm—heard the news.

That day, Joe and Anne Foreman and their five children were driving from Des Moines to Denver in the 1985 two-tone Chevy van where they mostly lived. They doubled back and arrived in Mount Vernon on Sunday, December 16.

Before dawn on Monday, according to the *Washington Post*, some fifteen to twenty others had joined them—coming in mini-vans with sleeping bags and tents and children in tow. By that afternoon, the group had not only transformed the Sunday school classroom into a war room, but they'd set up domestic headquarters at the Bel Aire Motel out on the main highway strip and organized a prayer vigil in front of the rehabilitation center. By afternoon, they were a hundred strong. That Monday, as well, right-to-life lawyers got to work, filing state and federal court injunctions with the state trial court, requesting that Nancy's feeding tube be reattached.

Two months before he came to Missouri, Joe Foreman had been in jail for five months for trying to close down an abortion clinic in Atlanta. But things had become so polarized by the

time the Foremans arrived in Mount Vernon that they'd stopped putting bumper stickers on their van because, as he told the *Washington Post*, "people tend to bash out your windows." Instead, they used a portable sign in their rear window that read *Abortion Kills Children*.

The Foremans now arrived with new signs saying things like: "How Would You Like to be Starved to Death?" And "While Amer Fills Their Guts on and Before Xmas, Nancy Lyes Starved and Dehydrated." They called this new campaign *antieuthanasia*. "The reason we hit this," Joe Foreman explained, "is because it's the next big step."

Wanda and Eugene Frye also arrived in Mount Vernon that Monday, coming by bus from Kansas City with abortion clinic arrest records of their own. Wanda was a licensed practical nurse. "We have a way of knowing when these things happen," she told me in 1997.²¹ "People who work in hospitals, doctors, nurses, they let us know. When we came down we had drawings of the place, blueprints of the hospital."

"We needed to find out just where Nancy was in the hospital," Foreman later told a reporter from the *Los Angeles Times*. "There were five or six scenarios. Somebody could go in and apply for a job. Or we could go in as gawking tourists and say something like, 'Is this the place they're gonna kill that girl?' Or we could go in as Christmas carolers. What we finally settled on was to have a couple go buy a poinsettia and take it in for the Cruzans."

Wanda told the group assembled at the church, however, that as soon as they found Nancy's room she could just push a feeding tube through her nose and into her stomach. That

²¹ Wanda Frye, interview, January 10, 1997.

way, they could start feeding the comatose woman themselves. "I've dropped quite a few tubes," she'd said, "and I've never run into one I couldn't do."

Others agreed that *this* was just the right plan. All they had to do was find the room, then the men would block the doors while Wanda got to work. "God willing," she said, "then I'll drop a tube down her."

There was only one problem: If Wanda was nervous, if she jiggled, Nancy might have serious complications; in fact, she might even choke. "We decided that if the family was there and created a fuss," she later said, "we were simply going to step out in the hall and pray silently and abandon the force-feeding."

The next day, Tuesday, December 18, they put Wanda's plan into action, skipping the poinsettia delivery. According to Nancy's sister, Chris, "they faxed the media and the hospital saying they were going to storm the hospital." Lamkins says reporters' calls alerted him. Either way, the police and state troopers were there, already prepared.

Around nine in the morning, Lamkins was looking out his office window when a bus pulled up outside the hospital. Foreman, the Fries, and some twenty-five others marched up to the hospital, through its back door, and up the stairwell to the second floor.

Wanda was wearing her nurse's uniform, with a stethoscope draped around her neck. The feeding tube peeked out of one of her pockets. Meanwhile, outside, amid the snow and cold, the prayer vigil heated up. Some protesters wore ski masks as they chanted loudly for feeding to resume for Nancy, "In the name of Jesus!"

The news media had gathered outside, and the *Frontline* reporters, the only ones inside with the Cruzans, had their cameras rolling. As the group ran up a back stairwell and neared Nancy's room at the end of a hallway, the state troopers stood guard at her door. Lamkins asked the protesters to leave, but they pushed past him. The hospital's chaplain stepped forward to meet them, suggesting they convene in the chapel. Realizing they'd never get into her room, some did move off to the chapel. But others used the tactics of civil disobedience—they dropped to the floor, took out Bibles and rosaries, and began to pray.

State troopers and sheriff's deputies lifted the protesters into wheelchairs, and rolled them out, into waiting hospital vans for the handicapped, and drove them to the local police station. When the police went to book them on charges of trespassing, they all said their names were Nancy Cruzan. "Nineteen Nancy Cruzans because if it's okay to starve Nancy, it's okay to starve any of us," Anne Foreman explained of those who were arrested. "[It's] because," Joe Foreman added, "Jesus said, 'I was hungry and you gave me food, I was thirsty and you gave me drink.'"

"It has to do with life," Wanda, who has a Downs Syndrome child, told me. "It doesn't matter whether you're talking about an unborn child or a person like Nancy. I believe that even people in that situation are valuable. When we take care of them, *we* become more compassionate caring for them."

Wanda said that while some protesters got out, she and several others were kept in jail for a week, ten of them in one area and more in another. "We weren't eating so I guess they got a little nervous. One woman was getting weak, so I guess we became a liability for them." Wanda says there was no bail or sentencing on the charges they faced of trespassing, but according to the Mount Vernon police, they all had to pay fines. The ones who got out went back to resume

their vigil; by that time the hospital had locked all but a few, well-guarded doors. The protesters who stayed were freed in a week, but by that time, Nancy had died.

From inside her room, the Cruzans could hear Wanda and the others in the hallway and stairwell outside, braying, "Help me, Jesus!" and exhorting them not to starve Nancy to death. "I would have thought the protests would have bothered them," said Colby, their attorney, "but they were in so much pain from what would cause us all pain, having a child die. Really, that was their focus."

"We were all in Nan's room," Chris later recalled. "I would be leaning against the door and then Dad would, and then we realized they didn't care about Nan. They'd protest when the cameras were on. And then they didn't."

When the protesters were arrested, the Cruzans could still hear the prayer vigil outside. By then, the protesters had pitched tents and were living in the grassy area in the center of the hospital's main circular driveway. Chris remembers it well.

It was December, cold. One day my dad went to a hardware store to buy a big thermos and brought them a pot of coffee. They didn't even know who he was. I thought the vast majority were there for publicity reasons. We're an ordinary, simple family, and we were doing the best that we could. We agreed the protesters were not going to turn our attention from where we wanted to be, and that was with Nancy.

While Lamkins and the hospital's staff had started the week opposed to what the Cruzans wanted to do with their daughter, by the end their sentiments had become more confused. "People inside felt they were under siege," Lamkins says. "But by this time the enemy had become the protesters and what they were doing."

Sheriff Doug Seneker headed up the security detail outside Nancy's door and later wheeled her body out to the waiting funeral home van. Of those last ten days, he said:

It was really agonizing. Most people around here thought that if she was going to be killed she should just be outright killed, but not slowly starved to death. You wouldn't do that to animals. [But] I've got six kids of my own and I would hate to have to be faced with a decision like Joe Cruzan had. He was an agonized man. I don't know what I would have done if it had been one of my kids in his kid's situation. Issues like these can't be seen in terms of black and white.²²

And that's also how Joe Cruzan saw it, he told reporters.

To some extent, I am antiabortion too, but there's absolutely no connection between Nancy's condition and the unborn babies [the protesters] talk about. Nancy had no potential; she was just existing ... I would have gladly traded places with any one of them protesting down there. But I wouldn't have been out trying to influence their decisions. I'd be home enjoying my daughter.

Nancy died at 2:55 in the morning, on December 26, 1990—eight days after the arrests, twelve days after the tube was removed, and eight years after she went into her coma.

"Her death was as peaceful as it could be," Joe later reported.²³ "We spent every minute of her last twelve days with her. In many ways, it was more peaceful [than her life on the feeding tube had been], because she'd been having secretions, which always kept her gagging and choking. When they stopped the hydration, [the secretions] dried up."

Advance Directives and Changes in the Law

When the New Jersey Supreme Court decided on Karen Ann Quinlan's case in 1976, it set in motion forces that have since shaped end-of-life politics, ethics, medical practice, and law in this country. By the time Nancy Cruzan died nearly a decade and a half later, not only were

²² Sheriff Seneker, interview, January 10, 1997.

²³ "Managing Mortality" conference.

right-to-life protesters trying to unravel these policies, but the protection that the courts had intended to give patients and families were at the epicenter of a swirling battle.

Consent has a long basis in common law—on protections against assault and battery—but it became incorporated into medical case law in 1914, with Judge Benjamin N. Cardozo's dictum in a New York lawsuit over unwanted surgery.²⁴ "Every human being of adult years and sound mind," Judge Cardozo wrote in the case of *Schloendorff v. Society of New York Hospital*, "has a right to determine what shall be done with his body."

That patients also have the right to give *informed* consent to all medical treatments, meaning they must be fully briefed about the intent of treatments, the alternatives, and the risks and the benefits ahead of time, understand them, and agree to them, was incorporated into medical case law in 1957.

In writing his historic decision in the Quinlan case, New Jersey's Chief Justice Robert Hughes established four additional legal precedents that have since influenced court decisions in thousands of end-of-life cases—including that of the U.S. Supreme Court in the Cruzan case.²⁵ They have also guided legislators in Congress and all fifty states in creating a new body of end-of-life law. The principles are as follows:

²⁴ Meisel, *Right*, Vol. 1, 57.

²⁵ The legal precedents are compiled from Meisel, *Right to Die*; talks presented at the Managing Mortality conference and *Case Histories*, prepared by Choice in Dying P.N.J. 1. *In the Matter of Karen Quinlan*, Case 7() N.J. 10, 355 A 2nd 647 before the New Jersey Supreme Court decided March 31, 1976; *Quinlan: A Twenty Year Retrospective* talks presented at conference in Princeton, N.J., April 12-13, 1996; also Paul Armstrong, interview, February 1995.

1. Patients have the right to refuse treatment—even if this refusal might lead to death—based on the common-law protections against assault and battery and on the implied constitutional right of privacy.

While privacy is not specifically mentioned in the Constitution, it has come to be defined as a *liberty* interest based on the Fourteenth Amendment, a post-Civil War amendment guaranteeing our right to equal protection and denying the government the right to deprive us of life, liberty, or property without due process of law. This right is in keeping with both the Declaration of Independence and the Bill of Rights. It was further protected in U.S. Supreme Court decisions, most notably with regard to bodily invasion in abortion cases like *Roe v. Wade*. This right was reaffirmed in a medical context with the Quinlan decision.

2. If patients are mentally unable to make treatment decisions, someone else may exercise their right for them. Specifically, Chief Justice Hughes held "that a decision by [the] daughter to permit a noncognitive, vegetative existence to terminate by natural forces was a valuable incident of her right to privacy which could be asserted on her behalf by her guardian."

3. Decisions that can lead to the death of a mentally incompetent patient are better made not by courts but by families, with the input of their doctors; *hospital ethics committees* should concur with doctors in order to be sure that diagnoses of terminal conditions or permanent vegetative state are correct, and to see that treatment is not only appropriate, but in keeping with what the family and the patient might want.

Upon the concurrence of guardian and family, should the attending physicians conclude there was no reasonable possibility of [the] daughter's ever emerging from her comatose condition to a cognitive, sapient state and that the life-support apparatus should be discontinued, physicians should consult with [the] hospital ethics committee and if [the]

committee should agree with physicians' prognosis, the life-support systems may be withdrawn.

That was what Chief Justice Hughes emphatically wrote.

4. Decisions about end-of-life care should take into consideration both the invasiveness of the treatment involved and the patient's likelihood of recovery. Justice Hughes concluded:

Patient's right to privacy was greater than the State's interest in the preservation and sanctity of human life, where [a] patient whose vital processes were maintained by mechanical respirator, would never resume cognitive life, and the bodily invasion, involving twenty-four-hour intensive nursing care, antibiotics, the assistance of a respirator, a catheter and a feeding tube was very great.

We think that the State's interest [against removal of treatment] weakens and the individual's right to privacy grows, as the degree of bodily invasion increases and the prognosis dims. Ultimately there comes a point at which the individual's rights overcome the State interest. It is for that reason that we believe Karen's choice, if she were competent to make it, would be vindicated by the law. Her prognosis is extremely poor—she will never resume cognitive life. And the bodily invasion is very great.²⁶

In 1976, these principles and precedents fell into an organizational and procedural vacuum. As we have seen, clear prognoses in cases of coma, particularly, were difficult to arrive at.

Justice Hughes had ruled that hospital ethics committees should be the key guarantors—by concurring with physicians—of proper prognoses.²⁷ But he based this opinion on a law review article that greatly overestimated their prevalence. In fact, few such committees existed at that time. And, perhaps most significantly, there were as yet no legal ways for the prior wishes of comatose patients to be registered, or for a family member or other guardian to implement a decision for a loved one.

²⁶ *In the Matter of Karen Quinlan*, N.J. Sup. Ct. (argued January 26, 1976, decided March 31, 1976).

²⁷ Meisel, *Right*, Vol. 1, 291-92.

The Quinlan decision thus set in motion the development of a whole new body of laws that subsequently led to the U.S. Supreme Court's Cruzan decision and helped form legislation that has collectively come to be called *advance directives*. Together these laws would outline—jurisdiction by jurisdiction—how patients' decisions on their end-of-life treatment and care might be made, who might make decisions should the patient not be able to make them, and how these decisions might be implemented.

The first model living will was proposed in 1967 by Chicago attorney Luis Kutner,²⁸ a member of what was then a tiny organization called the Euthanasia Society of America.²⁹ The society was established in 1938 with the goal of giving "incurable sufferers" the right to die when they chose. By 1967, its goal had shifted to "champion the rights of dying people to control decisions about their own medical care" through education, lobbying legislators, and by passing out model living wills.

Subsequent changes in medicine and the increased need for education and lobbying efforts caused the society to reorganize into separate organizations, neither of which took on the now inflammatory term *euthanasia* in its name. Concern for Dying became the educational arm, and the Society for the Right to Die took on political work. In 1991, these organizations were rejoined as Choice in Dying.

²⁸ This section on advance directives is based on information provided by Choice in Dying, particularly its publication, *Concern for Dying/Society for the Right to Die, 1990-1991 Annual Reports*, 3. Henry R. Glick, *The Right to Die* (New York: Columbia University Press, 1992). See also the history and literature provided by the Death with Dignity Education Center, San Mateo, CA.

²⁹ "Assisted Dying and the USA," The World Federation of Right to Die Societies, accessed May 9, 2019, www.worldrtd.net.

In 1968, the year after the society began passing out its sample living wills, a bill allowing patients to make clear their future wishes concerning life-sustaining equipment was introduced in the Florida state legislature by Walter F. Sackett, MD, a physician turned state legislator. It was defeated. In 1973 he tried again and was faced with intense opposition from the Florida Catholic Conference. The bill was defeated by a slim margin of six legislative votes—in the same year that *Roe v. Wade* was decided by the U.S. Supreme Court— which scared the Catholic opposition and galvanized anti-living will efforts.

In the early 1970s California attorney Barry Keene joined the nascent campaign. Keene had befriended a neighbor who couldn't get doctors to stop treating his wife as she lay dying of cancer, and in 1972 his own family faced the same situation with his mother-in-law.³⁰ She had actually signed a power of attorney that attempted to limit medical treatment, but Keene's family found there was no law requiring doctors to honor it.

When Keene was elected to the California state senate in 1974, one of the first things he did was propose a bill, called the Natural Death Act, to legalize living wills. It, too, was defeated.

Two years later, a few months after the New Jersey Supreme Court decided on the Quinlan case, Senator Keene introduced his bill again. It passed and was signed into law in September 1976. With the Natural Death Act, California became the first state to legalize a form of advance directive—a document for people to sign ahead of time stipulating how they want to

³⁰ Glick, *Right to Die*, 92-104, for a discussion of the California Natural Death Act.

be treated if they were terminally ill and could not express their own wishes. In 1977, forty-two other states considered similar bills, and seven of them also passed.

That same year, the National Conference of Catholic Bishops issued a statement to the state Catholic conferences opposing both the new living will bills and the laws creating a brain-based definition of death, which had begun to be passed state by state. (Brain death still did not address the condition of *partial* brain death that Karen Quinlan was in.)³¹

In its very division—Catholic against Catholic—the Quinlan case had foreshadowed a major new kind of battle. When the Supreme Court legalized abortion in 1973, conservative forces within the Catholic Church (particularly in the state committees), began actively organizing to reverse this decision. They were soon joined by conservative Protestants and Fundamentalists, and together they forged the growing right-to-life movement that opposed not only those who were pro-choice on abortion but also those who were pro-choice for the end of life.

The newly formed National Right to Life Committee continued antiabortion campaigns and began filing amicus briefs in end-of-life court cases, but state living will legislation also became a new legal battleground.

In 1978 these battles were taken up on the federal level as well. The National Conference of Commissioners on Uniform State Laws is a national body that seeks to coordinate and make

³¹ See a thorough discussion in the report by the President's Commission for the Study of Ethical Problems in Medicine and Biomedical and Behavioral Research, *Defining Death: Medical, Legal and Ethical Issues in the Determination of Death*, (Washington, D.C.: GPO, 1981), 24 ff.

similar the law in all fifty states. That year it adopted the uniform brain-death statute as a model bill for all states. In 1984 it also drafted a uniform living will law.

By then, the National Conference of Catholic Bishops had separated itself from the increasingly conservative National Right to Life Committee, withdrawing its total opposition to advance directives and drafting instead guidelines for a different kind of end-of-life law called *healthcare proxies* or *healthcare powers of attorneys*.³²

The National Conference of Catholic Bishops believed that living wills gave only the right to *refuse* treatment, but a healthcare proxy could also grant the right to decide *for treatment*. With these documents, one specifies a person ahead of time to make treatment decisions should an individual be incapable of making a decision. States that adopted this version of an advance directive differed on whether this decision was to be made strictly as the loved one *would have decided*, or whether it could be in the loved one's *best interests*.

By 1987, forty states had legalized an advance directive of some kind; by 1992, all fifty states had done so. But as battles raged in state after state, a national crazy quilt of end-of-life laws and court cases emerged.

Different state laws varied not only on whether they were living will or healthcare proxy laws, but *when they applied* (for example, some states allow them to cover only the terminally ill; some include those in persistent vegetative states; some exclude pregnant women), on *who could decide* for a patient not able to decide for himself or herself, and *how that decision might be made*.

³² Glick, *Right to Die*, 171 ff.

The result was one of three possible kinds of end-of-life laws—all of which apply only when a patient is no longer legally competent to make a decision. Two of the three require that a patient sign, *in advance* of a medical emergency, a document that will come into play at a time when he or she is not competent to make medical decisions.

With a *living will*, a person specifies in writing what kinds of treatment are wanted and not wanted. Advocates say this gives individuals the most autonomy—the most control over future treatment decisions. Those who see it as problematic say that one can't really spell out everything one will or won't need in advance, particularly as medicine continues to change so swiftly. Nor can one know in advance the particular medical situation one might be facing; a respirator, for example, might be needed to get over a rough case of pneumonia, but not if one has advanced lung cancer and recovery is hopeless.

A *durable power of attorney* or *healthcare proxy* both require that one designate some other named person to make these decisions should the patient not be able to make that decision. Advocates say this makes someone available to address the patient's *particular* medical circumstance at the time. Others still see problems, the largest one being that the law requires that a document be signed ahead of time. (There are also no uniform requirements that proxies are bound to follow the patients' wishes.)

The third kind of law—the *family consent (or surrogacy or succession) law*—requires *no* document to be signed prior to loss of competence. As of 1996, between twenty-four and thirty-six states (depending on how various state statutes are interpreted) and the District of Columbia have passed family succession laws; these states have simply set up a system whereby particular family members, in a designated order of succession, are to be the ones to make treatment

decisions for an incompetent patient. Such laws don't preclude living wills or healthcare proxies, but if such documents have not been signed, patients are still protected.

Those who favor succession laws argue that they allow family members to make decisions *for or against* specific treatments—and for *a specific condition* at the time these treatments might be needed. Since there is no need to prove what the patient would have wanted, the family is spared the grief of a possible legal struggle during the most traumatic period of their lives. Detractors caution that in dysfunctional families, or where a life partner (say, in same-sex couples) might not agree with the next of kin, patients might *also* want to sign an advance directive.

The organization Choice in Dying (subsequently, Compassion in Dying and, most recently, Compassion and Choices)—which has grown into a large, nationwide advocacy group—has been instrumental in campaigning for passage of all of these end-of-life laws and in sending out copies of living wills and healthcare proxies, state by state, to those in need. (The National Right to Life Committee now also gives out a *Will to Live*, so people might detail what treatments they *want* at the end of life.)

Despite this effort, by 1997 only 15 to 20 percent of all Americans had signed a living will or a healthcare proxy.³³ By 2017 a University of Pennsylvania study found that the number had only risen to a paltry 37 percent, likely subsequent to a 2016 Medicare revision that allowed doctors to be reimbursed for advance care planning.³⁴ “The fact that only a third of sick patients

³³ Information provided by Choice in Dying, and by Alan Meisel in private correspondence, Spring 1997.

³⁴ Carolyn Crist, “Over one-third of U.S. adults have advanced medical directives,” *Reuters* (July 5, 2017). The author was reporting on a study led by Dr. Katherine Courtright of the Fostering Improvement in End-of-Life Decision Science at the University of Pennsylvania in Philadelphia. The study “found that 36.7 percent of adults had

are expressing their end-of-life wishes means we're in trouble," Dr. Melissa Wachterman, of Harvard Medical School in Boston, told a Reuters reporter of the study. Dr. Wachterman was not part of this research team.

Arguably between just one half and two-thirds of the states have surrogacy laws that would cover a patient, allowing his or her family to just decide on treatment should no advance directive have been signed.³⁵ This lack places the presumption on the side of treatment, which some of the Supreme Court justices who dissented in the Cruzan decision felt created an unfair legal weight.

When asked, two years after Nancy died, whether he thought living wills were a good idea, Joe Cruzan wryly said he thought they were necessary—but ridiculous. "I think the presumption should be that most people *wouldn't* want to live in a vegetative state for thirty years and they'd want the whole thing stopped," he said. "The people who would want to spend their last thirty or forty years that way, *they're* the ones who should write down in an advanced directive that that's how they want to live." Fact is, he said, the way the living will laws are now written, someone as young as Nancy probably wouldn't have gotten around to signing one.

completed an advanced directive of some kind: 29 percent had living wills, 33 percent had health care powers of attorney and 32 percent had undefined advanced directives."

³⁵ The sad fact is that family members may disagree, as in the high-profile case of Terri Schiavo, who was in a persistent vegetative state. Because she did not have a living will, the case repeatedly went to court—ultimately to the U.S. Supreme Court, which refused to take the case—even until the day before she died in 2005. Her husband and her parents vehemently disagreed over whether she would have wanted to be kept alive on a feeding tube. (See summary in *Death with Dignity* publication at www.deathwithdignity.org.) The result was a seven-year stint in a vegetative state, until she died at age 41, after her husband had already asked the courts to remove the tube for seven years. It had been in place by then for eight years while the courts deliberated, and the family fought.

Despite the efforts of the National Conference of Commissioners on Uniform State Laws, laws still vary from state to state even though there have been some attempts at between-state reciprocity. So if you sign a living will in Georgia—where living wills are legal—and you become ill and incompetent in another state where they have not been given legal weight, it isn't clear whether your document can be implemented.³⁶

Like Missouri's at the time of the Cruzan case, as of 1997, New York law required family members to present "clear and convincing evidence" of what the patient would have wanted. "[It's] an unreal standard,"³⁷ said one critic who believes that all states should just enact surrogacy statutes. "People don't talk like that. They say to their relatives or friends, 'Hey, pull the plug if I'm gone,' but they don't normally go out to look for forms to sign that say, 'I want to refuse artificial nutrition and hydration.' That's what's meant by 'clear and convincing evidence.' [Signing documents] is not how we live, and so people don't understand these laws."

Meanwhile, as the legislatures have continued to pass living will-type laws, case law—decisions made by courts across the country—has also grown as well. And, it too has created a national legal crazy quilt of when and how these laws can be applied, meaning how—and by whom—decisions might be made at the end of life.

³⁶ Charles Sabatino, "Can My Advance Directives Travel Across State Lines? An Essay on Portability," *Bifocal A Journal of the ABA Commission on Law and Aging* 38, no. 1 (September -October 2016).

³⁷ Interview with Julie Chase Delio, November 1993. See also her discussion at the Managing Mortality conference. Case summary for this conference was prepared by Choice in Dying.

Between 1976 and 1989, lower trial courts ruled on thousands of cases on forgoing treatment.³⁸ The majority of them cited Quinlan as a precedent and decided in favor of the family, but their decisions are not binding outside their own county or state jurisdictions. By the beginning of 1997, about one hundred cases were decided by state appellate courts or federal district courts in only twenty-five states and the District of Columbia. Those decisions, too, apply only in jurisdictions in those particular states.

Thus many states and localities still had no applicable end-of-life case law, according to Alan Meisel, JD, of the University of Pittsburgh Law School. The sobering fact is that although the New Jersey Supreme Court set patient- and family-friendly legal precedents in 1976, legal policy and its application in medical centers across the country is chaotic.

Nancy Beth Cruzan's case was the only one that has ever been decided by the U.S. Supreme Court, which would give it national application. And while that case reaffirmed that feeding tubes were to be considered like any other medical treatment, the rest of that decision was, as we have seen, more restrictive and confusing than most people think.

Chafing at the end-of-life restrictions in his own state, Democratic Senator John Danforth of Missouri, then on the Senate Finance Committee, proposed the patient-friendly federal law, the Patient Self-Determination Act (PSDA), and helped shepherd it through Congress. It passed just after the Supreme Court's Cruzan decision in 1990 and went into effect in 1991.

³⁸ Alan Meisel, "The Legal Consensus about Forgoing Life-Sustaining Treatment: Its Status and Prospects," *Kennedy Institute of Ethics Journal* 2, no. 4 (1993): 313; and in personal correspondence with Alan Meisel.

The PSDA requires that all hospitals, nursing homes, and medical centers receiving federal funds—including Medicare and Medicaid funds—inform patients on admission that they have the legal right to make their wishes on care known to doctors and hospitals, according to the advance directive law of their particular state. But studies now show it isn't clear in the end that even all of these legal protections really matter.

Those who are among the minority of people who have signed an advance directive will no doubt be appalled to discover that patients who have signed such a document and those who have not end up being treated exactly the same way by their physicians.

The 1995 Study to Understand Prognoses and Preferences for Outcomes and Risks of Treatment (SUPPORT) of some 9,000 seriously ill patients at five major hospitals across America, described in prior chapters, confirmed what several earlier studies had found: There were no differences in health outcome or medical treatment between those who had signed advance directives and those who hadn't.³⁹

Says Dr. Joanne Lynn, the SUPPORT codirector, "Those who had living wills or healthcare proxies, or even do-not-resuscitate orders, were no more likely *not* to be resuscitated, no more likely *not* to have respirators or feeding tubes or antibiotics, than those who didn't." This was true even when patients had signed directives and discussed them with a nurse whose job it was to relay their wishes to their doctors, and even though the federal Patient Self-Determination Act had already gone into effect when this portion of the study began.

³⁹ Dr. Joanne Lynn, interviews May 1994-May 1997 and *JAMA* 274 (November 22 and 29, 1995): 1591-98.

Why would a doctor ignore an advance directive?⁴⁰ Some say that research shows that patients often change their minds at the end, or that families don't necessarily choose what a patient might have wanted. It may be that what appeared to be a low quality of life at the beginning of an illness becomes acceptable once someone has gotten to that point, that it is often impossible to define when care becomes truly futile, or that the dying merely want to cling to any shred of hope they can find.

Dr. Lynn says, however, that all these answers are just rationalizations after the fact. Because few patients sign advance directives, because they only address very specific circumstances at very specific times, and because doctors ignore them anyway, all these documents and laws have turned out to be a public-policy failure.

"Perhaps the entire direction we have been taking has been absolutely incorrect and misguided," she says. "We might have to do something completely new, move in a completely different direction in handling issues at the end of life."

Though she still thinks people should sign living wills just to be safe, Dr. Lynn, in fact, has made it a point *not* to have a living will herself. In an article she wrote entitled, "Why I Don't Have a Living Will," Dr. Lynn explained:

On its face value, a 'living will' purports to instruct caregivers to provide no life-sustaining treatment if the person signing it ever were on the verge of dying, with or without treatment, and were unable to make decision for himself or herself. On the one hand, this is hardly a surprising instruction.

However, many persons believe that they accomplish some very different ends by signing a living will. They believe they keep themselves from ever ending up like Nancy Cruzan or Karen Quinlan, or like a family member who had a particularly gruesome end of life in

⁴⁰ See a thorough discussion of SUPPORT in *Dying Well in the Hospital: The Lessons of SUPPORT*, Hastings Center Report, (November-December 1995); Kolata, "Living Wills Aside," *Times*. The studies cited here were also discussed in an interview by the author with Diane Meier, MD, December 1993.

an intensive care unit. That belief is wrong. The public use of the standard living will is largely premised on an implicit promise that the document cannot ensure. Standard form living wills *should* have virtually no impact upon the care of persistent vegetative state patients, persons receiving vigorous therapy for potentially reversible physiologic imbalance, or persons with no clearly progressive and irreversible course toward imminent death, for none of these people clearly meet the requirement of dying soon irrespective of treatment. When people feel, as they commonly seem to, that having signed a living will serves to ensure that they will avoid medical torment of all sorts, they are misconstruing the document.⁴¹

“The main argument,” she told me later, “is that I want my family to be able to live with their decisions *more* than I want my particular decision. I wanted to disallow anyone from reading my writings and deciding what I would have wanted. In fact I set up the standard for anyone who would overrule my family as being that of abuse.”⁴²

One technique that challengers have used to dispute end-of-life decisions has focused on who should be the proper guardian of an ill and legally incompetent patient. In general, these have been attacks by outsiders against the patient's family and its designated spokesperson.

Beginning with the Quinlan case, a string of cases were built on opponents trying to appoint some other person as guardian to make decisions that were different from what the patient's family wanted, arguing in court as they had in the Cruzan case that the family spokesperson was not a proper guardian because he or she did not have the best interests of the patient in mind.

⁴¹ Joanne Lynn, MD, "Why I Don't Have a Living Will," *Law, Medicine and Health Care*, 19, no. 12 (Spring/Summer 1991): 101-104.

⁴² Dr. Joanne Lynn, interview, May 1997.

By 1991 these attacks on family members had reached such heights of absurdity that the Indiana family of a forty-two-year-old comatose woman named Sue Ann Lawrence had to face a challenge in court from a former security guard at a massage parlor called Eve's Garden of Eden, who claimed that because he was disabled from a gunshot wound he was better able to know the patient's best interests even though he had never met her or her family.⁴³ The former bouncer lost his bid for guardianship, but not before James Bopp and other attorneys at the National Legal Center for the Medically Dependent and Disabled succeeded in having the feeding tube reattached that the Lawrence family already had won the right to remove. The Lawrences were still sitting their horrible vigil when Sue Ann died of complications from the reattached tube.

But the Indiana Supreme Court went ahead with an appeal decision anyway: It ruled by a vote of four to one that tube feeding was a medical treatment like any other and that it was therefore subject to the same grounds of privacy. Families did not need a court order, the judge stipulated, nor could outsiders like the bouncer qualify as "interested" parties. Still, the Lawrence family had to defend its decisions at one of life's most difficult times.

Julie Chase Delio, PhD, is another such family member whose experience is often cited. She had to face having her motives scrutinized and her family experience devalued when she fought in New York in 1987 to remove her comatose thirty-four-year-old husband Danny's

⁴³ The Lawrence family had requested a court order to remove Sue Ann Lawrence's feeding tube in March 1991; she had been brain damaged since an accident at the age of nine, and in a PVS for the prior three-and-a-half years. "We were afraid the judge was going to award Sue's guardianship to a former bouncer at a massage parlor," Jan Lawrence says, at the Managing Mortality conference, "Instead of a family who had nurtured a brain-damaged sibling and daughter for thirty-three years since a childhood injury—including her final three and a half years in a persistent vegetative state after a stroke." Tapes of this conference are available through TagTeam Film and Video, Inc., 2525 Franklin Avenue E, Suite 203, Minneapolis, MN 55406.

feeding tube. Danny had suffered permanent brain damage as the result of a tragic accident during routine and minor surgery.

"I remember the loneliness you feel," Julie says, "when you look at someone you love and realize they aren't going to make it, that treatment should end so you can let them peacefully die. And you wonder if anyone else realizes that. And then you feel like such a monster, wanting someone you love to die." Thankfully for Julie, Danny's mother agreed, and the State Court of Appeals finally granted her request, but not before a long and demeaning battle.

Julie had had to prove repeatedly that she wasn't Danny's enemy, that his death was not going to benefit her, that in order to protect Danny, the state or the doctors or the hospital didn't need to come between him and Julie and her mother-in-law. Julie told me that was the "sickest thing I ever saw anyone do to a person."

Being forced to plead for the death of my husband and having them dig into our finances (to see how I might have benefited), into our relationship, everything. I loved my husband. We had a wonderful relationship. He was my best friend. I give him all the credit for our winning this because it was his life force that kept me going when he couldn't anymore.

Julie was an assistant professor of medicine at SUNY Health Science Center in Brooklyn. Danny had had a doctorate in exercise physiology and before his surgery had worked in a hospital as well. She knew medicine, and she had medical clout. But even she had difficulty.

"Before this, there was a long legal history of seeing the family with conflicting interests, but it was usually over money," says Robert Burt, JD, an expert in end-of-life law at Yale University Law School, speaking on the legal assault on families in general. "One member might be the heir to a fortune."⁴⁴ Because it wasn't legally clear whether withdrawing treatment might

⁴⁴ Robert Burt, interview, January 1996.

constitute murder, those old laws of guardianship were painfully applied in these new circumstances.

It has not only been pro-life advocates who have used these tactics. Perhaps even more alarmingly, they are now being embraced in the context of talk about the "futility" of medical treatment, in arguments about medical cost cutting, and in growing pressure from health maintenance organizations and managed care.

Legal challenges may become as much of a problem for families who want to *continue* treatment as they have for families who want to *refuse* it. On December 14, 1989, eighty-six-year-old Helga Wanglie tripped over one of the scatter rugs in her Minnesota home, fell, and fractured her right hip. Her family took her to their local hospital, North Memorial, where she was treated and sent to a nearby nursing home for rehabilitation.⁴⁵

"On January 1, 1990," her daughter Ruth later recalled, "I thought she looked so bad that I mentioned it to one of the nurses." Helga was taken to Hennepin County Medical Center (HCMC) in Minneapolis, where she was found to have developed respiratory failure and was put on a respirator. She was conscious through all this and recognized her family.⁴⁶

On May 7, 1990, she was transferred to Bethesda Lutheran Hospital in Saint Paul, which specializes in caring for respirator-dependent patients, in order to try to wean her from the respirator. During one attempt she suffered cardiac and respiratory arrest. She was found in the

⁴⁵ Described by Ruth Wanglie at the Managing Mortality conference. Case summary prepared for this conference by Choice in Dying. Tapes available, TagTeam Film and Video.

⁴⁶ The following is all from Ruth Wanglie's talk at the Managing Mortality conference, on March 3, 1996.

middle of the night, not breathing, with her eyes staring fixed at the ceiling. No one really knew how long her heart had been stopped, but she was revived with the help of electric shock from CPR.

After that, Ruth said, "We wanted her back in HCMC because of its closeness—about five miles—to our home, but Dad also wanted to visit her much more than he had been able to in downtown Saint Paul." Helga arrived at HCMC on May 31, 1990, back on her respirator. Doctors diagnosed that she was in a persistent vegetative state as a result of the heart attack, respiratory failure, and oxygen loss, all of which had caused brain damage and a coma. At the Wanglies' insistence—her husband, Oliver, their son, and their daughter, Ruth—she was given tube feeding, and treated aggressively for recurrent lung infections.

"When there was no improvement made in June and July," Ruth said, physicians at HCMC told her family that Helga's coma was permanent and irreversible, her condition hopeless, and that they wanted to discontinue treatment. But the Wanglies disagreed, saying that Helga—the daughter of a Lutheran minister—would have wanted to keep on receiving treatment.

"All bills were covered by her own private insurance and Medicare," Ruth said. "We had one of the most expensive insurance policies out there. Most people wouldn't begin to pay the premiums we had chosen to do. My mother had very strong religious convictions. If anything happened to her she wanted everything done to preserve her life."

The medical staff so strongly disagreed that HCMC's ethics committee got involved. It advised the hospital staff to follow the wishes of the Wanglie family and try to resolve their differences with them. "We agreed to a 'do-not-resuscitate order,'" Ruth said. "We were kind of hoaxed, or forced into it by the ethics committee. I didn't really even want that, but we agreed."

After several more ethics committee meetings it became apparent that the views of Helga's family and doctors were greatly divergent.

By December 1990, it was clear that these differences could not be resolved. Oliver Wanglie wrote the hospital a letter. "My wife always stated to me that if anything happened to her so that she could not take care of herself, she did not want anything done to shorten or prematurely take her life," he'd said. But the hospital responded "that it did not believe it was obligated to provide 'inappropriate medical treatment that [could not] advance a patient's personal interest.'"

On February 8, 1991, the hospital filed papers in Hennepin County District Court requesting that a conservator (or guardian) be appointed other than Oliver Wanglie. Doctors charged that he did not understand that his comatose wife would never recover and that she should not continue to be kept alive on a respirator. The hospital did not ask directly that the court allow doctors to discontinue treatment over the objections of Helga's family, but requested that someone other than her husband be appointed in order to make exactly that decision.

Oliver had been married to Helga for fifty-three years. They shared strong religious beliefs, among them a belief in the right to life. "My mother felt that one should let God take His course, not let man determine these issues," Ruth said. "We all knew that she wouldn't last long but this had to be a test case. We felt there was no human compassion shown to the family in this trauma."

On July 1, the court ruled that Oliver Wanglie knew his wife's views better than anyone else and was therefore in the best position—far better than any stranger—to make decisions

about her care. Just three days later, Helga died of multiple organ-system failure despite her respirator and feeding tube. But the legal point had been made.

This was another landmark case, the first time that physicians tried to argue *against* continuing treatment over a family's wishes. A summary report of the case said:

The court noted that Mr. Wanglie had agreed with the physicians about every major treatment decision except for removal of the ventilation. HCMC did not contest that Oliver Wanglie was competent to be the guardian of Mrs. Wanglie's estate or with regard to matters other than her shelter, medical care, and religious requirements. On those three matters, the court found that HCMC stated that he was incompetent because the hospital and medical team did not agree with him.

In 1996, when I asked Ronald Cranford, MD, the assistant chief of neurology at HCMC, about the case, he said the staff felt "uncomfortable taking care of her."

We didn't necessarily want to stop treatment on her, we just didn't want to take care of her. We tried to transfer her—that was lost here—but we couldn't find anyone to take her. She was in a vegetative state, on a respirator, and [in her eighties]. We were getting dollar for dollar on her, so why not? Accept her care and the money, too. If we could have found someone [to take care of her], we would have worked with [them], but we couldn't. That's why we went to court."⁴⁷

Dr. Cranford said the basic issue is,

Why do we in medicine continue treatment on a patient when it is futile? That is not a fundamental goal of medicine.... I've seen patients who were dead look better than her. We gave her maximal treatment for a year. It was kind of eerie for the doctors to take care of her for that year. Is this the purpose of medicine? Taking care of patients at eighty-five who should be allowed to die naturally?

The fundamental question is who has the right to make our end-of-life decisions.

Says Arthur Caplan, PhD, director of the Center for Bioethics at the University of Pennsylvania Medical School:

⁴⁷ Dr. Ronald Cranford, interview, July 26, 1996.

Our society is basically putting the burden of proof on family members to prove they speak in the best interests of their loved ones, so we can certify them to act as guardians. The common thread among [these cases] is that our society doesn't recognize intimacy or acknowledge the experience of what it means to grow up with somebody, marry somebody, raise somebody to adulthood, birth somebody, in terms of who is most appropriate to make decisions. We ought to have a system that makes it very, very hard to devalue these experiences and to take away the presumption of [family] decision-making authority over medical decision making."⁴⁸

And after decades, families are still fighting over these issues daily.

Bioethics and Medicine

Justice Hughes's decision in the Quinlan case also spurred the development of the new institution of ethics committees, and, with them, the new academic field of bioethics. It gave patients and families a kind of ombudsman, and it significantly altered medical practice, especially the previously paternalistic and sacrosanct doctor-patient relationship.

In 1976, when Justice Hughes made his recommendations, not only did few ethics committees exist, but he did not envision the larger scope of such committees today. In 1983, the President's Commission for the Study of Ethical Problems in Medicine found that only 1 percent of all medical facilities in the nation even had such a committee. During the 1980s, many states passed laws mandating ethics committees, and in 1992, the Joint Commission on Accreditation of Healthcare Organizations (JCAHO; now just called The Joint Commission), the organization that grants accreditation to hospitals, nursing homes, and other medical facilities, made it a requirement that these facilities have "a forum to resolve ethical issues."⁴⁹ By 1993, the

⁴⁸ Arthur Caplan, PhD, Managing Mortality conference, and further explained in an interview, March 3, 1996.

⁴⁹ Judith Wilson Ross et al., *Health Care Ethics Committees: The Next Generation* (Chicago: American Hospital Association, 1993), ix.

American Hospital Association estimated that some 60 to 85 percent of our medical facilities had such committees.

The new discipline of bioethics had emerged in the early 1960s, the result of advances in technology—the possibilities of kidney dialysis and later of organ transplants, beginning with the heart. Growth of the field was also fueled by exposés on medical experimentation on unsuspecting patients, by a growing civil rights movement, by the debates over abortion, by medicine's ability to save newborns that might have questionable quality of life, and by genetic research. In 1969, the grandfather of the modern bioethics think tank, the Hastings Center, was established in Briarcliff Manor, New York; the Kennedy Institute at Georgetown University in Washington, D.C., the second giant in the field, began in 1971.

It was a 1962 article by journalist Shana Alexander in *Life* magazine that first brought the issues being debated behind closed doors into American homes. Alexander's article, "They Decide Who Lives, Who Dies,"⁵⁰ was about a committee in Seattle whose job was to select patients for kidney dialysis machines—which had just been made possible by the invention in 1961 of the arteriovenous shunt and cannula. In an influential Hastings Center Report, ethicist Ethicist Albert Jonson wrote of this:

It quickly became apparent that many more patients needed dialysis than could be accommodated. The solution was to ask a small group, composed mostly of non-physicians, to review the dossiers of all medically suitable candidates and sort out those who would receive the lifesaving technology. Thus, the committee was faced with the unenviable task of determining suitability on grounds other than medical. Should it be personality? finances? social acceptability? past or expected contribution? family dependents and support?⁵¹

⁵⁰ Shana Alexander, "They Decide Who Lives, Who Dies," *Life Magazine*, November 9, 1962.

⁵¹ Albert R. Jonson, ed., "Special Supplement: The Birth of Bioethics," *Hastings Center Report* 23, no. 6 (November-December 1993).

Medicine had reached the point when life could be extended; the question was, for whom?

During these years the view of the doctor as benign healer was also breaking down. New revelations about the underside of medical research suggested that patients might sometimes need protection from their own physicians. In his book, *Strangers at the Bedside*, David J. Rothman, PhD, director of the Center for the Study of Society and Medicine at the Columbia College of Physicians and Surgeons, traced the long history of medicine's dark side.

The dubious precedent was set in November 1789, when the English doctor Edward Jenner tested his smallpox vaccine on his one-year-old son.⁵² While the baby had no ill effects, the unknowing subjects of later medical experiments were not always so lucky. Many tests that formed the basis of modern medicine were performed on members of an underclass—children in orphanages, mentally challenged people, African Americans and other minorities, women, prisoners, students, and soldiers. Most had neither been told they were being used in experiments, nor had they given their consent.

In the United States, much of the later impetus for this skirting of ethical decency came during wartime, the result, Dr. Rothman wrote, of efforts to fight diseases that were threatening American soldiers. Among the first and most famous of such research projects was that led by army surgeon Walter Reed, MD, who went to Cuba during the Spanish-American War to study the cause of yellow fever.

⁵² This section is based on David J. Rothman, *Strangers at the Bedside* (New York: Basic Books, 1991).

At first Dr. Reed had mosquitoes bite members of his own research team, but when two of them died, he turned elsewhere, demonstrating the stereotypical arrogance of physicians that has since sparked the social perception of the need for new controls. “[We] decided not to tempt fate by trying any more [infections] on ourselves,” he wrote. “We felt we had been called upon to accomplish such work as did not justify our taking risks which then seemed really unnecessary.” Instead, he used American soldiers and Cuban workers, many of whom were barely told of any risks and who subsequently died.

Pressure for research and miracle cures reached a peak during World War II. In 1941, President Franklin D. Roosevelt created the Office of Scientific Research and Development (OSRD), with a branch for medical research, that gave \$25 million in government funds to 135 universities, hospitals, research institutes, and industrial firms for studies.

"Because it was wartime," Dr. Rothman wrote, "the agency underwrote protocols that [earlier or later, even] would have produced considerable protest." Typical were scenarios in which boys and girls aged thirteen to seventeen in the Ohio Soldiers and Sailors Orphanage, patients at the Dixon (Illinois) Institution for the Retarded, the New Jersey State Colony for the Feeble-Minded, and the primarily black poor at the Shreveport (Louisiana) Charity Hospital were given severe cases of dysentery through injection or otherwise, some in projects directly supervised by researchers from the U.S. Public Health Service. In Louisiana, among the 238 dysentery cases treated, six people died, including a twenty-month old baby.

The one really positive prize in all this wartime research was the development and subsequent production of penicillin. Penicillin was indeed a miracle drug, and it served to silence many potential critics of the experimenters' methods.

After World War II, when the concentration camps were opened at Dachau, Auschwitz, and Buchenwald, the atrocities performed in the name of medical experiments by Nazi physicians were laid bare to all the world's horror. These physicians came before the international Nuremberg Tribunals in 1945 and 1946, out of which were developed strict, international codes to regulate the use of human subjects for medical research. The first principle of the Nuremberg Code was that nothing should be done to human beings without their consent.

In 1966, Henry Beecher, MD, a distinguished faculty member at Harvard University Medical School, blew the whistle on a sorry list of peacetime research projects that violated this principle. He published an article in the prestigious *New England Journal of Medicine* that cited twenty-two mainstream research projects, all of them morally suspect.⁵³

They were all supported by federal grants and carried out at our best universities and medical centers, including Harvard Medical School, Memorial Sloan Kettering Cancer Center, Case Western Reserve, Georgetown and George Washington universities, and the University of California at Los Angeles (UCLA). In one of these studies, mentally retarded children were purposely given hepatitis in order to determine its length of contagion; in another, live cancer cells were injected into twenty-two elderly and senile patients.

Yet, it was a 1972 news report in both the *Washington Star* and the *New York Times* that finally caused public outrage.⁵⁴ This was a study already mentioned in an earlier chapter. "The

⁵³ Henry K. Beecher, "Ethics and Clinical Research," *NEJM* 274 (1966): 1354-60.

⁵⁴ "Syphilis Victims Got No Therapy," *New York Times*, July 26, 1972, as reported in Arthur L. Caplan, "Twenty Years After: The Legacy of the Tuskegee Syphilis Study/When Evil Intrudes," *Hastings Center Report*, (November-December 1992): 29-32.

experiment, called the Tuskegee Study, began in 1932 with about 600 black men, mostly poor and uneducated, from Tuskegee, Ala.," the *Times* reported, "an area that had the highest syphilis rate in the nation at the time."

From 1932 through 1972, when public disclosure forced the study to end, investigators from the U.S. Public Health Service had been studying—but never treating—these men in order to learn the long-term effects of secondary syphilis. The subjects had enrolled in the study having been promised that they would get free medical treatment. They showed up for medical examinations yearly, and submitted to tests that included spinal taps, which are painful.

In the beginning, most were given the standard heavy metals therapy used at the time; some were given placebos. But when penicillin became available—the most effective treatment for this disease—rather than receive it, all these men were aggressively denied it. The Public Health Service went so far as to contact their draft boards to prevent them from being drafted so that they might not, even inadvertently, ever be treated. The reason given was that this might be the last time researchers could ever know the long-term effects of syphilis!

The exposes led to a series of 1973 congressional hearings, chaired by Senator Edward Kennedy, that in turn led to the development of criteria to require informed consent from patients involved in medical research and to the establishment of local institutional review boards (IRBs)—committees of peers that would examine, approve, and monitor all research that involved human beings.

Institutional Review Boards are still required in all medical centers and research institutions where medical research that uses human beings is being done. These federal regulations brought in outsiders to oversee medical practice, setting the stage for the ethics

committees that soon would come. Among those who would sit on them both were philosophers, lawyers, and clergymen—the group of people that we have come to call today's bioethicists.

"Medical practice has become radically transformed, often obliterating the vital distinction between therapy and scientific research," Jay Katz, MD, an esteemed ethicist and physician at Yale University Law School, wrote in 1995. "Thus, the increasing use of human beings as means for the ends of others can undermine basic democratic values of citizens' rights to autonomy and self-determination."⁵⁵

Today, newer issues and revelations continue to fuel tension between patients and physicians—disclosures of radiation testing on U.S. citizens during the Cold War, for example, even within our most prestigious hospitals, or, partly because of Tuskegee, the extended distrust of physicians felt in the black community, particularly over issues relating to AIDS and taking organs for transplant.⁵⁶

However, rather than tighten controls, in November 1996, on the fiftieth anniversary of the Nuremberg Tribunals and Codes—and while physicians worldwide were in Germany

⁵⁵ Jay Katz, "Do We Need Another Advisory Commission On Human Experimentation?" *Hastings Center Report*, (January-February 1995): 29-31. See also Jay Katz, "Ethics and Clinical Research Revisited: A Tribute to Henry K. Beecher," *Hastings Center Report* (September-October 1993): 31-39.

⁵⁶ "The Advisory Committee on Human Radiation Experiments (ACHRE) was established by President Clinton in April 1995 in response to allegations of abuses of human subjects in government-sponsored research conducted during the Cold War. The suspect research included experiments in which hospital patients were injected with plutonium and uranium, institutionalized children were administered radioactive tracers, and prisoners were exposed to testicular irradiation. In addition to investigating the facts of these and other cases, ACHRE was charged with identifying appropriate standards by which to evaluate the ethics of these experiments." *JAMA*, News Release Packet (Chicago: AMA, November 20, 1996). In another of the Nuremberg-related articles in that issue, "ACHRE Reports the Findings on the Nuremberg Code's Influence on the Norms and Practices of U.S. Medical Researchers," according to a November 20, 1996 AMA press release.

marking this historic even—the Food and Drug Administration announced that it was lifting the five-decades U.S. ban that required patients' informed consent in medical experiments in specific circumstances.⁵⁷

"The patients must have a life-threatening condition, like a severe head injury," the *New York Times* reported, "and must be unable to say whether they want to be part of a study. They would be selected only if it was not feasible to obtain consent from a relative."⁵⁸ This would mean that in emergency situations—heart attacks, strokes, head injuries—experimental treatments might be used *or purposely withheld*, depending on whether a patient was assigned to an experimental group or to a control group.

The lifting of this ban has since provoked an ethical and legal furor within medical circles as the bedrock of informed patient consent is being seriously challenged in the name of medical progress.⁵⁹ Some doctors argued that these changes were required so that medical research,

⁵⁷ Gina Kolata, "Ban on Medical Experiments Without Consent Is Relaxed," *New York Times*, November 5, 1996. Also see "Trusting Science," *Hastings Center Report*, a special issue on Nuremberg and human radiation experiments, (September-October 1996); and "Special Communications," *JAMA* special section, (November 27, 1997).

⁵⁸ Kolata, "Ban," *Times*.

⁵⁹ "Trusting Science," *Hastings Center Report*, and "Special Communications," *JAMA*. In addition, James Lindemann Nelson, PhD, a bioethicist at the department of philosophy at the University of Tennessee and co-author (with Hilde Lindemann Nelson) of *The Patient in the Family* (New York: Routledge, 1995), notes in personal correspondence that under this new FDA ruling, "subjects can get randomly assigned to an experimental treatment or [get] nothing at all when the field is in a state known as equipoise—that is, [when] we don't know whether the experimental treatment is better than nothing (that's why the experiment is going on). I think it would be good for people to realize this more generally than they do. It removes at least a little bit of the cold-hearted image of people being denied care. (The randomization is not always between the experiment and nothing, of course; sometimes there is a standard treatment that the field is trying to improve, and the assignment is between experiment and standard.)"

particularly for head injury patients, could go forward, but others—including ethicists like Jay Katz—saw this change as egregious and horrifying.

"The new regulations send a dangerous message to the research community," Katz told the *New York Times*, speaking from Germany where he was participating in the Nuremberg anniversary discussions. "That message ... is that it is more important for research to proceed than it is for patients to have an opportunity to agree to be research subjects."⁶⁰

What we are seeing now is the patient caught in the vortex of a heated, bloody battle—troops with conflicting interests fighting over the body in the bed—not only for the way treatment occurs but for physical and political control in sickness and at the end of life. The question still remains—decades after Quinlan—who has the power to decide? Patients and families? Or medical institutions and physicians?

While medical science has since grown more clear on comas and persistent vegetative states—issues that end-of-life experts focused on during the 1970s and 1980s—continued medical success has caused newer conditions of chronic dying to be a far more common circumstance. These conditions include progressive degenerative illnesses such as Alzheimer's, Lou Gehrig's disease, and multiple sclerosis, as well as slow declines from cancer or heart disease—conditions that medicine is far less certain about in determining when treatment is hopeless, when the condition is truly terminal, and in what length of time.

In fact, now that we have this new body of end-of-life law, ethics, and practice, more Americans are finding that these laws do not address the issues raised by their particular

⁶⁰ Kolata, "Ban," *Times*.

conditions. Questions patients and families face today are not just about when a person is competent or on a machine from which one might be disconnected. They are about when to stop chemotherapy or dialysis or when to give ever higher doses of drugs that might create comfort but foreshorten life. These situations are not addressed by living wills, healthcare proxies, or surrogacy laws.

Medical progress has now made it difficult for anyone to die without a specific decisions being made to withhold or withdraw treatment. Indeed, the American Hospital Association estimates that 70 percent of the 6,000 or so daily deaths are "somehow timed or negotiated, with all concerned parties privately concurring on withdrawal of some death-delaying technology or not even starting it in the first place."⁶¹

Often the medical issues that enter into such a choice may indeed be difficult for a layperson to comprehend, and the burden of such a choice difficult for a family member to take on. There are also cultural and class differences that make such discussions difficult. And the language we have come to use in talking about the withdrawal of life-sustaining treatment isn't as sensitive or clear as it might be, particularly in a time of great family crisis.

Physicians today have come to use code words like *quality of life* or *futility of treatment*, but when one is talking about one's own mother or dying child, or when one is confronting death oneself, what do such terms really mean? For example, when a poor black family is told by a team of mostly white physicians that it is futile to treat their baby or that the quality of life

⁶¹ Alan Meisel, "The Legal Consensus," 334-35, footnote 6.

expected is poor, what they may be hearing is that no matter how sick their baby is, the deciding factor for the doctors is that the baby is black.

These days, the banner of costs is frequently being waved. States like Oregon considered implementing medical rationing, while health maintenance organizations are threatening all the gains made in patient autonomy and decision making with strict regulations on treatment, payment, even financial incentives for physicians to undertreat.

The bottom line is that many decades after the Quinlan and Cruzan cases, families and patients are still not the ones making most of these difficult decisions. Even though case after case has wound through state and federal courts, even though we now have new laws in all fifty states, even with the PSDA enacted by Congress—and even though these new laws all reaffirm a family’s right to speak for a loved one—whether treatment is given or withheld is still most often the decision of the treating physician.

Joe Cruzan’s Final Journey

In the summer of 1996, Joe Cruzan committed suicide. Some press reports speculated that he had decided at the end what he'd done for Nancy had been wrong but, as her sister Chris Cruzan told me shortly afterward, that's not how the family felt.⁶²

One of the things people don't realize is how long [Nancy's situation] took. I have two daughters; they were small children at the beginning and they were teenagers at the end. People's emotions are so complex. All of this with Nan had a tremendous impact on all of

⁶² Colby, the Cruzan’s attorney, takes issue with the word “speculated,” saying, “It was reported as fact, incorrectly, by a young *New York Times* reporter. Then it becomes citable.” Joe Cruzan never felt, he says, that what he'd done for Nancy was wrong, only that that is what she would have wanted.

our lives, but to pick out one thing and say this is the reason [he committed suicide] is hard."⁶³

[No one doubted that it was the combination of Nancy's death] and all we went through with the courts and the protests. Dad was always a person who would fix whatever was wrong, a simple man, an independent, stoic, strong-willed man. But those qualities that helped him keep going to do what he thought was best for Nan worked against him once she died. He kept his grief bottled up inside and, in the end, it just got to be too much for him.

I don't think he ever got over that initial loss of her in the accident. Then added to that, it was eight years from the initial loss to the funeral. Dad went into it at middle age and he came out of it facing retirement. So he came out without a whole lot left to give. It's sort of like a battery. Like there's only so much, and then it's used up.

Chris said, however, that of the basic decision to let Nancy die, Joe never had any second thoughts. "He didn't *ever* think that he'd made the wrong decision, but these things are not all black and white," she said. "There are grays. You miss a child when she's died. And you also want to do the right thing by what you think she would have wanted."

Bill Colby, the Cruzans' attorney, gave one of the eulogies at Joe's funeral.

The psychiatry books are filled with analyses which tell us that a parent who loses a child suffers the single greatest trauma a human being can experience. It is well documented that many parents never recover.

But there is no book to tell us the depth of wound suffered by a parent who loses a child to permanent coma, stays with that child night after night, year after year, and when recovery does not come, that parent must then fight a highly public battle to free that child from unwanted medical technology, with the ultimate outcome, seven [nearly eight] torturous years after the accident, of "winning" the right to allow that child to die.

Joe's clear focus never strayed from his family and doing what he knew was right for the daughter he loved. The one constant that stayed with Joe, and all of the family, throughout the public battle, was the firm conviction that they had charted the course in their case for Nancy that Nancy would choose for herself if she could. He counted the

⁶³ Chris Cruzan White, interview, October 5, 1996.

final authorization to set his daughter free from her medical prison as both his greatest and saddest accomplishment in life.⁶⁴

Nancy was buried several days after she finally died. On her gravestone, however, is a poignant inscription. "Nancy Beth Cruzan, most loved daughter, sister, aunt. Born July 20, 1957. Departed Jan. 11, 1983. At peace Dec. 26, 1990." At the top is script that begins with the zigs and zags of a brain-wave scan; the zigzags then form the words "thank you," and then they trail off, becoming a flat line.

⁶⁴ William H. Colby's eulogy at Joe Cruzan's funeral, printed in the *Webb City Sentinel*, (Kansas City: August 23, 1996); William Colby, interview, January 6, 1997.

PART IV: CHANGING THE CULTURE OF DYING

Chapter 10

Bearing the Burden:

Families in Distress

Introduction

Nancy Cruzan and Karen Ann Quinlan survived about a decade each in a persistent vegetative state, underscoring the fact—especially with the suicide of Joe Cruzan—that the impact of modern dying on families is enormous. Even without the excessive treatment they had, modern dying requires intensive family effort, not just for weeks or months but possibly for years. It takes its toll not just personally, but physically, emotionally, and financially. A family overcome with grief for their loved one is, as those families were, often in the position of having to argue with medical personnel over both life and death. This is today's harrowing dilemma, even when a patient has previously stated their wishes.

With dementia, the situation is even more complicated. Advance directives may not apply to such a condition, and even if they are signed, if a person is not terminally ill, battles are still ongoing about whether someone can direct an end to life just because they are in such a condition. Physically helping someone to die who can't end life by merely refusing or withdrawing treatment—the legal changes gained with the Quinlan and Cruzan cases—or with terminal sedation, is considered assisted suicide, currently illegal in all but eight current jurisdictions.

For this reason, the use of the name D. Hale Cobb III in this chapter is a pseudonym. I followed Hale and his family for several years while he was ill with Alzheimer's disease and until he finally died. I also changed identifying information as well as his physical location. Hale had signed advance directives, but his condition was not addressed by these documents. His family tried to help him die but failed. And their failure also shattered their family bonds.

The structure of families has changed, compounding modern dying, and will continue to change even further as our population ages. Once, elder family members died at younger ages than they do now,

and more children constituted the family make-up, providing more hands to care for an ill elder member. Now there are often two elderly generations for younger family members to care for. Even through the 1970s, fewer women worked outside the home than they now do, providing more available adults to provide homecare, and women were more likely to have more children.

In addition to longevity, increased rates of divorce and remarriage have forced younger, working adults to care for multiple sets of elderly family members, all while there are fewer younger adults to do this caring. In the past, stepfamilies were most often formed after one parent died, making for fewer elderly or ill aging adults. Now there are multiple families, reconstituted with remarriages, and often fewer hands to go around. All this, while dying has been prolonged.

There is a crisis of caring in the new world of dying, which is compounded even further by lack of healthcare or other insurance coverage for families to pay for homecare bills. Health coverage has been set up for acute care, but long-term dying and the homecare it requires has fallen through the cracks. Families are trying hard, but they are now experiencing distress.

My interview and research methods in this chapter are the same as they were with other patients and families. I could not interview Hale Cobb, as he had died before this research began, so I relied on extensive interviews with his family, his attorney, and his doctors between April 1992 and October 1996.

I also did my own independent research on Alzheimer's and dementia in particular, but also on the psychological, physical, emotional, and financial impact of these and other long-term illnesses on families as they bear the brunt of the care. Movements like hospice are emerging to lend some help with the strain but because of strict Medicare regulations—especially the lack of financial help with homecare—not all patients with all illnesses may be served, and all hospice programs require a primary caregiver at home. As the population ages further, family distress will likely only increase.

Written in 2019

*

*

*

Families Under Stress

The way families are organized today is totally new, and not just because we live in an age of high divorce, single parenting, or same-sex marriage. Twenty-first century medicine has reshaped our lives, shifting the likelihood of death from an event that may come at any time to one that occurs mainly in old age.¹ And that age is continually going up.

This shift has created new generations, giving American children not only the gift of living grandparents, but often, of living *great*-grandparents. It has also given those children's parents new generations to care for.

For those born in the mid-1990s, life expectancy has soared between seventy-six and seventy-nine years of age, depending on the study, and it isn't uncommon for people born early in the century to live well into their eighties and nineties.² Indeed, this older segment of the population—those golfing in Arizona or Florida or traveling the world with Road Scholar programs, as well as those who are poor and living tucked away in apartments or nursing homes—is the largest growing segment in the nation.

¹ Peter Uhlenberg, "Death and the Family," Arlene S. Skolnick and Jerome H. Skolnick, ed., *Families in Transition*, 6th ed. (Glenview, IL: Scott, Foresman, 1989); Andrew Cherlin, "The Trends: Marriage, Divorce, Remarriage," in *Families in Transition*; Tamara K. Hareven, "American Families in Transition: Historical Perspective on Change," in *Families in Transition*; Uhlenberg, "Population Aging and Social Policy," *Annual Review of Sociology* 18 (1992): 449-74.

² Kenneth D. Kochanek, M. and Bettie L. Hudson, "Advance Report of Final Mortality Statistics, 1992," *Monthly Vital Statistics Report* (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Division of Vital Statistics, National Center for Health Statistics March 22, 1995); Grace Donnell, "Here's Why Life Expectancy in the U.S. Dropped Again This Year," *Fortune Magazine* (February 9, 2018), quoting the CDC's National Center for Health Statistics said this number is now 78.7 years.

In 1900, only one household in sixteen included someone over sixty-four.³ By the mid-1990s, the figure was one household in four.⁴ More than half of all midlife adults (people between fifty-three and sixty-one years old) still have one or both parents alive, and nearly three quarters of them also have at least one child and one grandchild.⁵ Until the mid-twentieth century, most people did not live long enough to become the senior member of a four-generation family.

Nineteenth-century families were large, but households were filled with children—from four to eleven in a family—rather than grandparents.⁶ Most parents were young, in their twenties and early thirties. By the time they were in their thirties, their own parents were usually dead. In these large families, some of the youngsters were the biological children of the resident couple; others were stepchildren, the children of relatives or close friends who had died, apprentices, servants, or boarders.

In some ways, those families were not unlike separated or remarried families today, but they were reshaped by death, not divorce. While some may claim that divorce or single parenting are destabilizing the "traditional" family, the good news is that families today are perhaps far

³ Daniel Scott Smith, "Life Course, Norms and the Family System of Older Americans in 1900," *Journal of Family History* 4, no. 3 (Fall 1979): 2285-98.

⁴ U.S. Bureau of the Census, interview with statisticians in the Marriage and Family Statistics Department of the Population Division.

⁵ Gina Kolata, "Family Aid to Elderly Is Very Strong, Study Shows," *New York Times*, May 3, 1993. Data mentioned in article taken from National Institute of Child Health and Human Development, *National Survey of Families and Households*.

⁶ Jack Larkin, *The Reshaping of Everyday Life: 1790-1840* (New York: HarperCollins, 1988), 9-14.

more stable than ever before, largely because we are no longer as afflicted by early deaths and can count on multiple living generations.⁷

But the same medical advances that have given us this new, multi-generational stability have also created unprecedented burdens. Reproductive technology now allows us to postpone parenthood to an age when death was common at the turn of the century. And this new control of reproduction has allowed women—who have always been the primary caretakers—to work away from home. We've reduced the dependency of the young, but we have added a huge burden at the other end of life—with fewer people at home to give the kind of care that families have traditionally provided. Moreover, as the birth rate continues to drop, fewer children are available to care for these additional generations of the elderly.

Sons and daughters today are just as faithful caretakers of their frail, elderly parents as sons and daughters were in the past. In 1993, two major studies reported that the great majority of Americans are taking care of their own—in their homes and apartments, and in those of their loved ones, in every city and suburb and town across the country.⁸

A study by the National Institute on Aging surveyed nearly 13,000 Americans aged fifty-one to sixty-one and found that most were in very close contact with their aging parents.⁹ Some 85 percent of the elderly parents saw or spoke with their midlife adult offspring from two to

⁷ Cherlin, *Trends*.

⁸ Kolata, "Family Aid," *Times*.

⁹ Kolata, "Family Aid," *Times*. Reporting on Thomas F. Juster, "Survey Sketches New Portrait of Aging America: The Health and Retirement Survey," *National Institute on Aging, National Institutes of Health*, (Gaithersburg, MD: 1993).

seven times a week. The adult children did everything from providing financial help to cooking, shopping, taking them to doctors or other appointments, arranging caretaking, and caring for them themselves.

The second study, conducted for the American Association of Retired Persons, concluded that "the predominant pattern in the American public's behavior and feelings is that of very tight-knit and bonded family relationships."¹⁰

These families are also caring for elders, who require more intensive, sophisticated care than in the past. When people survive longer, they run a higher risk of Alzheimer's and other degenerative diseases. Indeed, Alzheimer's is the fourth leading cause of death, killing 100,000 people a year. Studies show that "more than 90 percent of Alzheimer's patients develop the disease after the age of 65," one 1995 report read, and "about half of everyone over the age of 85 is afflicted."¹¹

Americans have traded the stress of constant and capricious loss from death for the emotional and financial stress of long-term, high-intensity caring—yet another double-edged gift of medical miracles. We are given the option of "doing everything possible" for a loved one, yet to do so can have catastrophic family consequences, pushing some American families to the brink of collapse.

¹⁰ Kolata, "Family Aid," *Times*. The AARP study, which took place in 1993, was directed by Robert Harootyan; the National Center for Health Statistics performed a similar study that also confirmed these findings. Both studies are mentioned in the Kolata article.

¹¹ Associated Press, "Third Gene Tied to Early Onset Alzheimer's," *New York Times*, August 18, 1995. Dr. Joanne Lynn estimates that the number of people who die each year having Alzheimer's may be as high as one million, since it does not always show up on death certificates as the specific cause of death. Lynn, private correspondence with author, February 1997.

Hale Cobb's Story in Suburbia

In 1990, a man whom I will call D. Hale Cobb III died at the age of seventy-two of Alzheimer's disease.¹² Hale had been the chief financial officer of a large corporation, known around New York City for his hilarious sense of humor and his flaming red hair. But over the previous eight or nine years, Hale had slowly begun to lose his mind. During his final two years, he was unrecognizable as the man he had once been: wheelchair bound, incontinent, tending toward violent words and behavior, howling at lights and at the moon. He recognized only his wife, Sally, and then just intermittently. It was as if he'd been invaded by the Body Snatchers; he looked the same, but an alien had entered the family home.

Alzheimer's is a progressive neurological disorder that slowly disables the brain, first eroding memory, then slowly wiping out other brain and bodily functions until death occurs. It is incurable, and its timetable is both slow and unpredictable.

In 1976, shortly after Hale took early retirement from his corporate job, he'd had a severe gall bladder attack. A year later, he developed prostate cancer. Both times he'd had emergency surgery and both times he'd needed Sally to take care of him afterward. But in 1983 or 1984, there was something else, something subtle.

Hale's son and three daughters, and his stepson and two stepdaughters all noticed the change separately—it took two years before Sally could admit it. She made excuses, trying to convince herself that Hale was merely aging.

¹² This story is based on extensive interviews by author with several members of the family, April 1992-October 1996. The names, identifying characteristics, and many details of the story have been changed to protect the privacy of the Cobb family, at their request.

At that time, Hale was around sixty-five. Sally, his second wife, was in her early fifties, and they had been married fifteen years. Hale's first wife had died of cancer years before; Sally's first husband had died in a disastrous boating accident. Sally was still working in the public relations department of a museum, a job she loved.

"In retrospect," Sally says, "I think that's when he must have begun getting sick. He pressured me to stop working. He was already becoming forgetful, and he wanted me home more, he felt better with me around the house."

It was the little things at first. Hale misplaced his glasses. He lost his keys, his scarves, his umbrellas. He repeated himself, told the same jokes, asked the same questions over and over. He forgot phone numbers, addresses. He forgot words in the middle of sentences. Soon he began to lose socks or shirts he'd just taken out of drawers. Then he made lists to remember things, and he started to lose the lists.

By early 1986, it was hard even for Sally to toss off his memory loss as aging. He'd begun to lose things he'd spent his entire career carefully guarding—his appointment book, his checkbooks, his financial statements, his wallet, even some valuable bonds he'd just taken out of their safe deposit box. By the end of the year, he was forgetting to take turns on his regular routes. He drove down wrong streets, got on wrong trains. He became disoriented, lost his way home from the local store in their suburban Connecticut neighborhood.

Sally put off asking Hale not to drive for fear of hurting his manhood. But in late 1986, Sally discovered that he was paying their bills many times over; they were losing thousands of dollars each month. Sally began paying the bills herself. Then he got lost on their regular drive to their country home in Vermont. Finally, something happened that was hard to miss—Hale ran

over the neighbor's dog. Sally worked up the courage to take away his car keys and hide them, knowing he never would find them.

One spring night in 1987, Hale's granddaughter got married. It was a large, very elegant garden wedding held in a large home on the shore, with lawns that rolled down to the Long Island Sound. Many of Hale's former business associates were there. As they sat down to a formal dinner, at a table set with crystal and china under a white tent, Sally tried to pretend everything was okay as Hale began to drool and curse and make inhuman noises. He was unable to cut up his meat and began throwing his peas at the guests.

"After dinner," Sally says, "when he started ranting at a man who'd been his longest, closest friend, I realized completely how sick he was. We had had a lot of friends, but after that they started going away. I also realized that our youngest grandchildren stopped wanting to come to visit." They said they were scared. Sally was devastated.

Soon after that, Hale began having trouble walking and needed a cane. Then he began waving his cane at her and threatening violence. Sally knew she needed help, and she began to confront her situation.

Sally wanted to hire an experienced homecare nurse, but she soon discovered that their supplemental health insurance (a policy that at the time was actually the very best there was) and their Medicare coverage would reimburse the cost only if Hale needed *skilled nursing care*—help with such things as IVs or catheters—rather than *custodial care*, which is how they defined the day-to-day assistance Hale needed.

In August 1987, Sally hired round-the-clock nurses from a local registry and paid for them herself. "I had two people every day," she says. "One from 4 P.M. to midnight at \$140 a day (in 1987 dollars), and the other from 8 A.M. to 4 P.M., also for \$140, so it was \$280 every day. From August 4, when they started, to November 7, 1987, I spent \$17, 560." The Cobbs weren't poor, but when she got a financial consultant to help her sort out their expenses, Sally realized she couldn't afford a private nurse for very long. She looked around for a less expensive solution and settled on a live-in aide.

The first two aides, hired from home care agencies, were disasters. One was verbally abusive to both Sally and Hale, and Sally suspected the second one of stealing. The third, the one she finally hired, was the aunt of Sally's cleaning lady—a kindly woman with no citizenship papers, but a big and willing heart. Sally paid her room and board and \$300 for five days a week. On the weekends she hired a second aide for \$160 for each two-day shift.

Ironically, when Hale was in his prime, he'd considered himself wealthy and been proud of his financial success. He'd wanted to provide for Sally, to leave money to each of the children and grandchildren, to leave a small amount of money to the museum where Sally worked. And yet, even with their substantial investments, Sally would not be able to afford long-term care for any prolonged period. Her children also worried that the costs of Hale's care might be so great that Sally might use up their joint marital assets on Hale's care and then find herself with little to live on in her own final years.

They went to an attorney in what was then a new, specialized field called *elder law*, who told them that Medicaid—the federal medical funds set aside to cover indigent Americans—would cover Hale after he had "spent down" all but a designated amount of his savings (their

home was exempt). To retain any funds for Sally, however, they would have to legally divide their assets—half to Sally and half to Hale—no later than two years before Hale might need nursing home care. (This regulation was obviously designed to *prevent* people from going on Medicaid.) Failing that, Sally could divorce Hale and divide their assets that way.

Sally was horrified. Hers was a generation of women who stood by their men. She would never divorce Hale, but she was finally persuaded to divide their assets. The lawyer told her to spend money on Hale's care only from the share that was his. But she didn't always listen and spent hers too, feeling the need to protect him. In any case, Hale needed nursing home care before the two-year waiting period was up.

By New Years of 1989, Hale was having crisis after crisis. The prostate cancer returned. He began having kidney stone attacks, the beginnings of heart failure, pneumonia. Each time, the family doctor put him into the hospital and aggressively treated him. Not everything was covered by health insurance or Medicare. So, Sally paid. There were deductibles, medications, papers to fill out, insurance clerks to call. And call. And argue with. Sally grew more exhausted, and though she refused to talk about it, their sons and daughters began fearing that Hale would soon need a nursing home and that Sally's health might also give way.

By the spring of 1989, Hale began waving his cane not only at Sally but at their children and the older grandchildren, threatening violence, yelling obscenities, and throwing food at them. He smashed the downstairs TV. He tried to hit the aide and cursed at her. He tried to hit Sally. And she tried to deny it. She'd say, "He didn't mean it," or "He's sick." She tried to be brave. But to watch Hale was to wonder at what point a human body ceases to be truly human.

By summer, he could no longer walk even with the cane or with a walker and he couldn't get up or down the stairs. He would fall in a ball onto the floor, and just lie there, howling, in a rage. Sally was athletic. She rode horses three times a week and swam on the days in between, but she permanently injured her back trying to lift him. Day and night, he wandered around the house. He opened doors while she slept and wandered out. She stopped sleeping, afraid he'd get lost or fall in the nearby lake or get hit by horses along the horse trail near their house. Then he became incontinent.

He'd urinate or defecate wherever he went, whenever he felt the need. Sally didn't want to wound his pride by buying diapers. She and the aide decided they would take turns sleeping. They followed him around, brought him back, cleaned him up, cleaned the rug, wiped the floor. The doctor began to prescribe sedatives to quell his rage, but his cursing and violent threats continued. Sally was scared that anyone should find out about the abuse, although now only a handful of friends dared visit.

Still, each time Hale became physically ill his doctor called in specialist after specialist to treat him, just as he might have if Hale had had any real hope of being cured. Gastroenterologists, cardiologists, internists, surgeons, oncologists, urologists. These doctors said his prostate was fine, though it seemed as if they were treating him for cancer. No one ever mentioned the *C* word. Even more important, none of these doctors acknowledged the fundamental truth: Cancer or not, Hale Cobb had severe dementia.

Only that summer did *any* doctor admit that he probably had Alzheimer's. But the Cobbs' children knew all along. They also knew that Hale had always said that if he lost his mind, he

would never want to live. Even now, whenever he could manage a coherent sentence he would say, "I want to die," but his doctor only began to give him antidepressants.

As Hale's physical ailments became more frequent, his children began to ask his doctor: "What's the point of aggressively treating one illness after the next? What is he coming back to? If he's cured of this, won't he still be a man without a mind? Isn't pneumonia supposed to be an old man's best friend?"

Sally was more hesitant. She, too, knew that Hale never wanted to live like this, but she was of the generation that venerated doctors. She'd always thought that one should care for one's spouse as much as you possibly could. Yet Hale seemed to be suffering needlessly.

Hale's doctors weren't hesitant at all. Whenever his family asked them to stop aggressive treatment, to stop scheduling surgeries or heart problems or fighting pneumonia, the family doctor—and the specialists he brought in—accused them outright of wanting to murder him. One doctor finally asked his incredulous wife directly, "What? Are you trying to kill your husband?" Sally just cried.

Before Hale's first wife died, she had begged doctors to stop treating her cancer once she saw that the treatments were hopeless. After she died, Hale told anyone who would listen that he'd made a big mistake letting those useless treatments go on and said that if this kind of thing were to happen to him, please, just let him go. But Connecticut did not have a living will or healthcare proxy law until 1991. By that time, Hale had already died.

One night in the fall of 1989, Sally woke up terrified. Hale got out of bed and collapsed unconscious on the bedroom floor. There was blood on the floor around him. Frantically, she

called 911. The ambulance came for him. Once he was in the emergency room and admitted into the hospital, doctors went full tilt to save him. State and federal law required them to do so.

Sally hadn't known all that, but if she had it wouldn't have mattered anyway. As for most caregivers, her middle-of-the-night instinct was to call 911. She didn't realize that if she called, doctors would "do everything possible" to save him, even if "everything" wasn't really what she wanted them to do. And if she had realized, she would have called anyway. She could not have sat, watching Hale die on the floor.

This time Hale's sons and daughters made a special plea. Among them were a psychiatrist, a media executive, a college history professor, a special education teacher, a Wall Street analyst. They were PTA presidents and Ivy League graduates, professionals who were married to professionals; they were accustomed to making the system work for them. They asked the doctor not to give Hale antibiotics, not to do any surgery, not to give him fluids or blood. They wanted Hale just to have pain medications to keep him comfortable and let him go. But his family doctor and the specialists he enlisted refused.

These adult children insisted that if things kept on, Sally might be so worn down that she would be the first one to die. They saw Hale's medical treatment as no different from physical abuse. One son, speaking on behalf of Hale's family, threatened to sue the doctors and the hospital for physical and emotional assault and battery, but they backed down when they realized that Sally was too distraught to withstand a trial.

Demented as he was, Hale tried to pull out his own IV and catheter tubes. His children and stepchildren and their spouses all thought he was trying to make his wishes clear in whatever way he could. The hospital staff tied his arms to the bed. Finally, Hale was medically stabilized.

His doctor told Sally that it was time for a nursing home. Hale had always told everyone he never wanted to go to a nursing home, that he hoped he would die long before that.

Sally was torn. She wanted to take care of him, but she wasn't physically able to anymore. Hale had been a dignified man, and now everything about his condition was so undignified. It was as if the real Hale had died years before. The doctor gave Sally some Valium to calm her down. Then she said she'd look around.

It took time to find Hale a nursing home bed. Sally said that she'd consent to a home only if they could find a place nearby, so she could be with him every day. She didn't want him to go; she felt guilty, responsible, dutiful. Finally, she reasoned that he'd only be sleeping in the home; that *professionals* would be caring for him, and that she'd be with him all the time anyhow, just as before.

Meanwhile, the family was told that Hale had to leave the hospital. He had used up the Medicare days allotted for intestinal bleeding, which is what they determined he'd had. They did not say why he had this, only that there was nothing more they could do to treat him. Since he didn't yet have a nursing home room, he was taken by ambulance from the hospital back home and put to bed in his and Sally's room.

That's when all five of Hale and Sally's daughters and stepdaughters and one daughter-in-law decided to come—from Maryland, from New Hampshire, from Texas, from the suburbs of Chicago and New York. They came together as women—without their husbands and children—for the first time in many, many years.

They spent nearly a week spelling Sally in caring for Hale, sitting up late together in the living room, and spending long hours talking around the old, round kitchen table. The normal issues in their lives seemed to evaporate as they focused intently. They realized how very desperate Hale's situation was and the enormity of care that Sally had been trying to provide. Finally, a consensus among the daughters, at first emotional and unspoken, boiled to the surface. It was as if in this state—all female, all daughters, all unleashed from the moorings of what others might say is just or right—a higher sort of rightness took over.

The night before he was to go into the nursing home, Hale lay under a cream-colored down comforter in his and Sally's antique, four-poster bed, moaning in apparent pain. He recognized no one. The daughters called another doctor for advice, a friend of the family's who was a hospice physician. He had told them that in hospice it's common to increase the pain medication when it's clear that someone is ready to go (though he didn't say whether that meant "ready to die" or psychologically ready). They thought Hale was as ready as anyone, and they decided to help him.

They called Hale's own doctor and asked him for pain medication. He told them he would write a triplicate prescription for Demerol and they should come pick it up. "How many of these pills would be so much that it would kill him?" they asked. And the doctor told them how much was too much, so they'd "be sure not to exceed that dose."

Hale had always loved homemade applesauce. While one daughter went to the drugstore to fill the prescription, another stopped at a local gourmet shop and bought organic Granny Smith apples. The daughters and the stepdaughters and the daughter-in-law gathered downstairs in the kitchen. They peeled and cored the apples one by one, cut them into one-inch chunks, and boiled

the chunks with lemon juice, sugar, cinnamon, nutmeg, and a little vanilla. Then they dumped the entire bottle of Demerol onto the butcher block counter, mashed up the pills by grinding them between two spoons, scooped up the powder with a butter knife, and blended it in with the applesauce, stirring constantly.

They wanted to be sure the mixture wouldn't burn Hale's lips, so they waited until it cooled slightly. Then two daughters sat on either side of their father in the bed, and two stepsisters sat by his legs. One daughter and the daughter-in-law took turns stirring the pot down in the kitchen, as if to maintain its potency. They shifted positions; all of them switching off with each other. Hale's head rested on three pillows, his thin face surrounded by 330-thread count linens trimmed in delicate lace. They kissed and stroked and talked to him. His own daughters talked most—of their childhood, their mom, how much they loved him. All the women told him they loved him. He didn't know who they were, not even his own daughters, but he seemed comforted.

Then his daughters explained what they were about to do, and Hale began to open and close his mouth. There was something there inside his brain, but it was hard to tell what. Suddenly he whispered. "Go," he said, "I want to go." He opened his mouth like a baby wanting to be fed. Those were the last intelligible words he ever said.

One daughter, then another—daughters and stepdaughters and daughter-in-law—began spooning the drug-laced applesauce into his mouth. Sally stayed on the third floor, collapsed in sleep in one of the guest rooms, knowing, but not really wanting to know, what they were doing. Hale wasn't able to swallow very well by then, so the applesauce began dribbling out the corners of his mouth, down his cheeks and chin. They worried that he'd choke. They sat him up. They

wondered why they were worried, when what they wanted was to help him go. All five of them cried and cried.

They stayed up all night, and by morning, Hale was still breathing. As the nursing home attendants came in with their gurney and wheeled him off, they were consumed with a terrible feeling of defeat. They felt they'd let him down. Luckily for them, no one did any blood tests when, in late October 1989, D. Hale Cobb III was admitted.

That had been Hale's—and the family's—last best chance. Once Hale became a nursing home patient, he could no longer have his own family physician. When Hale entered the home, he was assigned one of their doctors. Sally was asked if she wanted a doctor who would "do everything possible" for him. She said yes.

She didn't understand medical euphemisms. The new physician was even more aggressive about prolonging treatment than their family physician had been. To Sally and the children, "doing everything possible" meant taking good care of Hale and keeping him free of pain or other uncomfortable symptoms. But after they realized that wasn't what the doctor intended—that he'd meant far more than that—they were not permitted to change physicians.

Hale stayed in that nursing home—an expensive private nursing home in an exclusive Connecticut neighborhood—for ten months. Medicare and the health insurance policy that Hale and Sally had both had a per diem coverage; even together that rate was far lower than what Sally had to pay.

Hale recognized no one. The only thing he could still do was sing old songs with Sally. She liked that, because it made her feel the warmth of still having a spouse she loved. They

would sit holding hands, as they sang. For some reason, the memory of old songs was the only part of Hale's brain still alive. The rest of the time he was nearly an animal.

He was often strapped to his bed or his chair. He was diapered. He cursed and yelled and wailed. He was more violent than ever. Each time he got ill, they'd rush him to the hospital to be treated. It was always the same thing: antibiotics, fluids, heart medications, whatever they needed to do to keep his body alive, despite what Hale's family might say. And then they'd return him to the home, always worse than when he left.

In September 1990, Sally's brother persuaded her to visit him and his family in Maine for a weekend. They'd tried to get her to visit for two years but she'd felt guilty about leaving. Hale had just been sent to the hospital for pneumonia, treated, and returned to the nursing home—this time nearly unconscious, almost totally unable to swallow, and with tubes coming out of veins in his legs and arms. This time, in her exhaustion, Sally said yes.

While she was in Maine, Hale's son came to see him, as he'd promised, so Hale wouldn't be alone while Sally was gone. Hale died during the night, after his son spent the day with him, holding his hand as he lay in bed. No one asked how Hale had died.

The morning of the funeral, as the children gathered around the kitchen table again—this time with Sally—they got into a big fight. Feelings that had been building all those years Hale was ill finally burst out. Hale's children accused Sally of holding on to him longer than she should have. Sally said she loved him; she hadn't known how to get the nursing home to stop treating him; she couldn't *not* rush him to the hospital whenever he got sick.

His children said they did not understand why Sally had a physician who was so aggressive about treating Hale as the nursing home's doctor was, nor why she couldn't just change doctors. They accused her of being selfish in wanting Hale to continue being treated.

Sally's own children were angered both by these attacks on their mother and by the physical and emotional toll the whole situation had taken on her.

And the financial burden had been staggering. By this time, Sally had spent what would have been Hale's entire share of their joint marital investments on his care, except for his portion of the house where she still lived. During his final year and a half, Sally had also spent \$100,000 of her own assets on his care. The nursing home alone cost \$72,000 a year, not including many doctor's bills, which somehow didn't seem to all be covered, nurse's aides and private nurses whenever he went into the hospital, since she felt the regular nursing staff needed help with the intensity his care required.

In the end, it wasn't clear what was or wasn't covered by Medicare or the private health insurer. The mountain of paperwork required for reimbursement simply overwhelmed Sally. She worked at it diligently, but she probably failed to claim some reimbursements that might have been covered; her health insurance would pay after Medicare covered a portion, and after the health insurance sent a check, she often would have to file multiple appeals. Weary and under stress, Sally filed claims; but she also just paid.

"I foolishly listened to Hale when he kept pushing me to stop working," she says, "and I lost a lot of money because of that. If I'd worked five years more I would have had a much better retirement package and I could have built up our savings even more." But by then, the Hale she had known was gone, and their investments were mostly used up. He'd wanted to leave his wife

and his children well off, but now his children would get nothing, and Sally was left with little more than their home when he died.

Instead of a legacy of wealth, Hale's long and frightful dying process left his family a legacy of sadness. The resentment Hale's children felt toward Sally for what they believed was her role in extending his life into indignities he'd never wanted created a permanent rift that has carried on to the grandchildren as well. Sally's children are equally as angry at Hale's children. They are all still polite to one another, but in the end, Sally was left grieving not only the loss of her husband but the loss of family closeness and of the solid financial base that she and Hale had spent a lifetime building. The way Hale died left his wife in financially reduced circumstances and ripped apart the family support she would need for her own aging.

The Rise of Support Groups

Even families like these, with the best intentions and the greatest resources, find themselves exhausted trying to tend to the rigorous needs of the dying. They need help in making good medical or care decisions, they need help interacting with physicians and sorting through their treatment options, and—when they do make tough decisions—they need the power to implement them.

Rather than helping families, both the medical and legal systems tend to construe family concerns as a conflict of interest with the care of the patient. Medical care is primarily patient centered, and should the family disagree with the treatment decisions that are made, the family is often suspected—sometimes even accused—of abuse.

Yet in looking at the Cobbs, it is not so clear who was the abused and who was the abuser. Hale and Sally were both abused by a medical system that refused to acknowledge the

impact of extended—and hopeless—care on both a terminally ill patient and his family. Was the family wrong in trying to help Hale hasten his death? But what, then, of the doctors who kept on treating, ever prolonging the inevitable, while Hale suffered, and his family did the caring?

Now that life can be almost mercilessly extended, we are finding that we have failed as a nation to assess adequately the goals of modern treatment—when treatment makes sense, when it undermines the well-being of both patient and family, and what happens then. There is no cultural agreement about when treatment should stop, and no good social provisions for long-term care.

At the very same time that Hale was in the nursing home, Jean Elbaum, who was comatose, was in a nursing home in another suburb nearby.¹³ For two years, Jean's husband, Murray, tried to have her life-sustaining equipment shut off. Since she had not put her wishes about medical treatment in writing, the nursing home refused to do as Murray asked. Finally, Murray won his case in court, the year before Hale died. But a second court ruled that he must pay the \$100,000 the nursing home charged during the time he had tried to force it to stop his wife's treatment.

Individual families are heroically caring for their own, but they need informed, sensitive help, as do the patients these families are caring for. The ethics of caring—the idea that everyone should focus on the comfort of the sick person—do not acknowledge family members' strong emotional bonds with one another, and how they might interpret what they need to do because of these bonds. Nor do they acknowledge the sacrifices that medical success demands.

¹³ Alan Meisel, *The Right to Die: 1994 Cumulative Supplement No. 2* (New York: John Wiley & Sons, 1994), vii ff.

Several decades ago—as illness began to be prolonged—the grassroots phenomenon of support organizations and self-help groups for patients and caregivers began to appear. The fact that these groups are mushrooming throughout America is itself a clue about the magnitude of difficulties that families and patients face with illnesses that entail long-term declines.

Today such groups have formed to deal with almost all the illnesses that Americans now die of. Patients and families across America can attend support groups for cancer, AIDS, Alzheimer's, Lou Gehrig's disease, multiple sclerosis, kidney, heart, and lung disease.¹⁴ They provide information on treatment and research; on how to communicate with physicians and caregivers; on what to expect and how to go through diagnostic and treatment procedures; and, they offer psychological, spiritual—even physical and financial support—as well as counseling and therapy on coping with illness, decline, and death, and on the extreme burdens of caretaking.

"We know from experience," says Diane Blum, M.S.W., executive director of Cancer Care, Inc., "that information is a powerful tool that can help people cope with a cancer diagnosis and improve the quality of care they receive."¹⁵ The important role these groups play cannot be overrated, given studies that now show just how terrible the impact of extended dying has been on American families.

Recall the SUPPORT study that examined the cases of some nine thousand people who came into emergency rooms throughout the country with five major illnesses, including heart,

¹⁴ Many of these groups are organizations with self-help components, such as Cancer Care; the Gay Men's Health Crisis in New York City; the National Multiple Sclerosis Society; the Well Spouse Foundation; the Alzheimer's Association; or the ALS Association.

¹⁵ Diane Blum, letter September 1996. see Blum et al., *A Helping Hand: The Resource Guide for People with Cancer* (New York: Cancer Care, 1996).

kidney, lung, cerebrovascular disease, and cancer.¹⁶ These patients (nearly five thousand of whom died) and their families were followed from the time they were admitted until they died, or until the six-month study period had ended.

Dr. Joanne Lynn, SUPPORT codirector, says that researchers learned that treatment decisions are in fact made not by the patient alone but by whole families, in consultation with their physicians. These decisions—and even those portions of treatment decision that the patient might make by himself or herself—are most often arrived at with the entire family's well-being in mind. They are not, as doctors and lawyers have long believed, simply patient centered.

Among the study's major findings was the enormous impact of illness on American families.¹⁷ Most important, researchers found that the consequence of serious illness and its medical treatment—the long-term care that may be needed after a patient is over an initial crisis—can have a major, and sometimes catastrophic, impact on the patient's entire family, even putting other family members dangerously at risk.

In looking at the impact of serious illness on 2,661 of the patients who survived long enough to return home, the SUPPORT study researchers found that for 55 percent—or more than half—the family unit as a whole experienced one or another very serious problem, or a whole complex of problems, as the result of that one member's illness. Three-quarters of all these

¹⁶ William Knaus, Joanne Lynn et al., "A Controlled Trial Improve Care for Seriously Ill Hospitalized Patients: Study to Understand Prognoses and Preferences for Outcomes and Risks of Treatment," *JAMA* 274, no. 20 (November 22 and 29, 1995): 1591-98.

¹⁷ Kenneth E. Covinsky, MD, et al., "The Impact of Serious Illness on Patients' Families," *JAMA* 272, no. 23 (December 21, 1994): 1839-44.

patients lived more than six months, so the time during which these problems occurred was considerable.

The serious adverse effects on the families included the following:

- In 34 percent of all the families studied, the patient was so impaired that he or she required a large amount of caregiving assistance from another family member.
- In 20 percent of all the families in the study, someone had to quit work or make a major life change to give the care needed.
- For 29 percent, a major source of family income was lost; in 31 percent of the study's families, most of the family savings were spent. (The study didn't address the debts that remained or whether families were forced, as some are, into bankruptcy.)
- For 17 percent of all the patient-families, the cost of the illness caused a major change in family plans, including moving to a less expensive home, delaying medical care for another family member, or altering someone's educational plans.
- For 12 percent, another family member became ill or unable to function normally because of the physical or emotional stress of one family member's illness.

The SUPPORT researchers point out that their data merely confirm other studies: One study of four hundred cancer patients found that 90 percent of them were dependent on another person for assistance with personal care, shopping, or transportation, and that their caregivers reported a similar loss in savings and having to go into debt.¹⁸

¹⁸ K. Siegel et al., "Caregiver Burden and Unmet Patient Needs," *Cancer* 68 (1991): 1131-40.

A second study, of heart bypass patients, found that a third of their spouses reported "severe anxiety" and nearly half said their financial situations were "highly inadequate."¹⁹ A third found that spouses of patients with Alzheimer's disease had poorer mental and physical health than the general population.²⁰

National attention has been focused on the lack of health insurance and the financial pressures that uncovered medical care inflicts on families. But 96 percent of the patients in the SUPPORT study *were* covered by health insurance or Medicare. Acute medical care was not what created financial burdens. Rather, what was devastating were the home-care costs—which were not covered by medical insurance—the financial, emotional, and physical costs of providing the additional care that seriously ill and dying patients required once they were out of the hospital.

In fact, when researchers looked further they found that while many patients might opt against choosing life-prolonging treatment so as not to burden their families, those patients and families who chose treatment aimed at “comfort care” rather than “life prolonging care” experienced the greatest economic hardship.²¹ Researchers attributed that to the relative lack of home-care coverage in our medical care system, which favors in-patient acute care.

¹⁹ M. Stanley and R. Frantz, "Adjustment Problems of Spouses of Patients Undergoing Coronary Bypass Graft Surgery During Early Convalescence," *Heart Lung* 17 (1988): 677-82.

²⁰ R. A. Pruncho and S. L. Potashnik, "Caregiving Spouses: Physical and Mental Health in Perspective," *Journal of American Geriatric Society* 37 (1989): 697-705.

²¹ Covinsky et al., "Is Economic Hardship on the Families of the Seriously Ill Associated with Patient and Surrogate Care Preferences?" *Archives of Internal Medicine* 12, (August 26, 1996): 1737-41.

Although families bear the impact of extended treatment most heavily, they have had to fight to influence treatment decisions. And instead of establishing support systems for beleaguered families, our society has brought forth phalanxes of lawyers, ethicists, physicians, and social commentators who threaten—as we have seen—to put limits on the kinds of medical choices families can and cannot make, and to monitor them if they suspect abuse of services or even of the patients themselves.

Interestingly, while some other researchers suggest that relatives may not be the best decision makers because they might have a financial interest in one decision or another,²² the SUPPORT study found that the possibility of economic hardship identically affected the preferences of the patients and the family surrogate and had nothing to do with any disagreements about the goals of care.²³

“Families are those who grieve for the patient’s suffering and death, who have a history of making decisions that account for the well-being of all concerned, and about whom the patient most likely would have had the most concern,” Dr. Lynn says. “Somehow to imagine that society could, or should, set up systems that remove the family from decision making is almost outrageous.”²⁴

²² E. J. Emanuel and L. L. Emanuel, "Proxy Decision Making for Incompetent Patients: An Ethical and Empirical Analysis, *JAMA*, (April 15, 1992): 2067-71; and A. E. Buchanan and D. W. Brock, *Deciding for Others* (New York: Cambridge University Press, 1989).

²³ Covinsky et al., "Economic Hardship."

²⁴ Lynn, "Living Will," 103.

Although some fraction of American families may be downright abusive, even healthy families aren't well served by the current, unrealistic medical model: "We must save the patient; it's not our concern whether the family has the resources to give him long-term care." *Patients' rights and legal protections*, Dr. Lynn concluded, are not the real concerns of healthy American families.

Among the more surprising findings she cites come from the work of her colleague David Reiss, MD, a psychiatrist at George Washington University Medical Center. In examining the long-term survival of kidney disease patients in a dialysis program, Dr. Reiss learned that those patients who came from the healthiest, most intact, best educated, most supportive families were the ones who survived the shortest length of time. In fact, strong family bonds almost predicted short survival.²⁵

Their shortened survival rates were the result of their noncompliance with their doctors—specifically, their refusal to keep to the diets prescribed. "As best as we could determine," Dr. Reiss and his colleagues wrote, "none of the deaths was an explicit suicide." Yet these patients were dying, and dying faster, because of something they themselves chose to do. Without stating it—perhaps even without realizing it—the ill person merely took matters into his or her own hands to preserve the health of the family unit.

²⁵ David Reiss, MD, Sandra Gonzales, PhD, and Norman Kramer, MD, "Family Process, Chronic Illness, and Death: On the Weakness of Strong Bonds," *Archives of General Psychiatry* 43 (August 1986): 795-804. Gonzales, Peter Steinglass, MD, and Reiss, "Putting the Illness in Its Place: Discussion Groups for Families with Chronic Medical Illnesses," *Family Process* 28 (March 1989): 69-87.

Intrigued by Dr. Reiss' findings, other researchers have since studied patients with ailments that require someone in the family to spend long periods in high-intensity caretaking. The healthiest coping mechanisms of families in the past may no longer work today, these researchers concluded. The crucial distinction is between short-term and long-term care. While nearly all families can spring into action for one member in crisis for a short period of time, most families find it difficult to concentrate all their physical and emotional resources—especially without supportive and financial long-term care assistance—on one person, month after month, year after year.

A growing number of medical researchers and counselors have now begun to create programs to help patients and their families differentiate between the demands of an acute phase of an illness—say, when a person has an immediate medical crisis that lands him or her in an emergency room or an intensive care unit—and the kind of care that's needed for coping over the long haul of a chronic disease or terminal decline. (It's the difference between the energy requirements of a sprint as opposed to a marathon.)

Partly from the knowledge culled from medical programs like Dr. Reiss's, partly from the extensive help provided over the last two decades by self-help groups like Cancer Care, and partly from the development of new medical fields such as family therapy or psycho-oncology, a new group of professionals has also begun to emerge with expertise on the psychosocial and family dynamics of illness and dying. They also now have more sophisticated knowledge about the psychological trajectories of disease-specific modern illnesses.

How Long Does Caring Go On?

Froma Walsh, PhD, is the codirector of the Center for Family Health at the University of Chicago, a joint faculty member at both the university's school of social work and its school of medicine, and the coeditor of *Living Beyond Loss: Death in the Family*.²⁶ She has found that there seem to be three different trajectories of illness today. These paths echo those already described earlier by Dr. Joanne Lynn and by the authors of the Institute of Medicine study. Each requires families to rally differently to incorporate one member's illness. As Dr. Walsh explains it:

The first is a steady downhill course that is only a matter of time from diagnosis to death. The main concern families have here is how to postpone death as long as possible. [In a way, this faster trajectory is easiest to handle.]

The second illness trajectory is a steady, chronic course that may not progress toward death quickly, like Alzheimer's, an illness that challenges the caregiver but is no more likely to cause death than something else that may happen to any other family member. Here the family is focused on taking care of the father, for instance, when the mother dies. They may be almost burned out from taking care of one family member, so they can't focus on another, because they have no energy left.

In this kind of trajectory, the family needs to learn how to put what Dr. Walsh calls "boundaries around the illness" to keep the health of the entire family intact.

That means that dialysis patients, for example, are encouraged to arrange for these treatments themselves—with a set schedule and reliable transportation—and their families are helped to continue their normal life, with the patient (and his or her care routine) incorporated

²⁶ Froma Walsh, PhD, and Monica McGoldrick, ed., *Living Beyond Loss: Death in the Family* (New York: W. W. Norton, 1991). The information contained here came from Dr. Walsh's book as well as a seminar she gave, "Helping Families with Loss," at the National Hospice Organization and the NHO Council of Hospice Professionals 15th Annual Symposium and Exhibition, Salt Lake City, October 13-16, 1993. Tape available from Teach 'em, 160 East Illinois Street, Chicago, IL 60611.

among the many dimensions of other family life. Indirectly, this also benefits patients because they are more able to live whatever time is left as *persons* rather than as only as *ill patients*, and they are less likely to be resented by other family members.

The third course of illness resembles a roller-coaster trajectory.

There are all these life-threatening episodes. The patient can die at any episode. That makes it hard, because often you can't be admitted into a hospice program because it's not clear whether the person will live or die. The family members feel high anxiety, and they worry. If they upset the patient, they could precipitate a crisis, or the person could die. So, they must live with the constant threat of loss, that at any moment this ill family member could die.

This is the one that seems to be hardest for families to handle.

Living with a mastectomy, a colostomy, a heart or a lung condition can bring new vulnerabilities, emotional explosions, and physical and sexual adjustments. Sleep disorders can affect not only couples but whole households. Ill children can create jealousies and tensions for healthy siblings. Trouble can appear in the form of depression, anger, substance abuse, or in resentments over rehabilitation. Most critically, the ill person is different from the way he or she was before, and it takes effort for both the patient and the family to readjust.

In these circumstances, tyranny, gender politics (since women are often the caregivers), abuse, or emotional scapegoating can emerge. People often think of caregivers tyrannizing patients, but more often it's the patient who becomes unreasonably demanding, producing a family cycle of anger and guilt.

As the illness goes on, dysfunction can increase exponentially. Sometimes, outrageous behavior may be a patient's desperate move to have some minor semblance of control in an out-of-control experience. Giving the patient any kind of control—even if it's over pain medications

or who can come into the room—can help reduce tyrannical behavior, since it's the feelings of total dependence that often increase patients' frustration and anger.

With violence and abusive behavior, however—and most particularly when it is the result of Alzheimer's or another form of dementia—boundaries need to be set to protect the rest of the family, and it is crucial to address the caretaker's needs as well.

To do so, Dr. Walsh says, may require reorganizing the family as a unit. Work may need to be shared in different ways; more people may need to contribute financially; someone new may have to learn to take over as parent. More home care might be needed, or help from a day-care center, nursing home, or rehabilitation center. The patient may be asked to do more for himself. Or he may need to enter a nursing home or a hospice program.

Illness trajectories can quickly change. Once patient and family have adjusted to one level of illness and disability, they often find that the illness changes drastically, seemingly overnight, or spirals quickly downward. Families are forced under these conditions to learn a new kind of flexibility, to move from learning to take an illness in stride, to making full use of the little time left, to preparing for imminent death. This, Dr. Walsh says, is tough.

Nothing is harder on families than death because it brings up feelings that are not all nice. Unless you can talk openly about this, it really shuts communication down. [Family members think] that they are not allowed to have days where they're frustrated or overwhelmed or angry about what this illness is doing to their life. And then [their anger or frustration is] compounded by guilt. After all, a parent or a partner or a child is dying, so what right do they have to these feelings? Sometimes there's a sense of, "Well, I'm not the dying person, so every [other problem] is kind of minimal, so I should be stoic and just accept it." Well, where feelings don't get expressed in a relationship or are taboo, they can come out in behaviors that are dysfunctional.

Families that can talk these normal feelings through can come out of the long illness and death of one of their members still healthy and intact.

The lack of available home care, lack of finances to cover it, the sorry state of nursing homes, and the relatively high cost of insurance for long-term care weigh heavily on families. For patients who qualify for it, hospice can be a miracle. But hospice isn't for everyone. Aside from the need for a primary caretaker to get onto a program and a six-month until death prognosis, there must be space in the home where a person may peacefully die, and the home must be stable enough to bring opiate drugs into it.

The sad secret that many don't want to admit is that care at home, wonderful as it can be in helping a patient to a good death, is hard on families. Home care may allow for those close, intimate, late-night times with the dying family member, for opportunities to resolve unfinished business, often with skilled counselors to help.

But there are also the difficult times: changing diapers, losing sleep or feeling intense anxiety because the patient is in pain or can't breathe, having strangers in the house—even giving up a certain amount of family and patient autonomy to them—having to remember to give many kinds of medications on a complicated schedule, doing sometimes gruesome tasks, or just plain exhaustion and fear. Lacking help to adjust, not having enough information on treatment decisions, and not knowing what to do when a new illness plateau arises can leave families and patients overwhelmed.

These are difficult decisions. If patient and family issues are addressed all along, if families know what to expect in an illness trajectory, if they have guidance in knowing what decisions might be required of them, help preparing ahead of time, and help during a long decline, a saner—and family-friendly—illness environment might appear.

"Healthy families aren't distinguished by an absence of problems," Dr. Walsh says. "It's how they mobilize with the problems. At the time of illness and loss there is a flexibility, a shifting of burdens and roles so that no one member is overly stressed."

Cultural Differences

America in the twenty-first century is a nation of blended, multicultural families or new "families of choice." Physicians and counselors are beginning to consider how new family structures might affect care of the dying. Most importantly: One shoe doesn't fit all.

Barbara Koenig, PhD, RN, is an anthropologist and bioethicist. She founded the Bioethics Research Programs at both Stanford and the Mayo Clinic, and is now a professor and director of the Institute for Health and Aging at the University of California in San Francisco. The rise of modern bioethics, with its emphasis on individual rights, she says, failed to take into consideration our nation's cultural diversity.

"We tend to be very individualistic, and there is the assumption that everyone wants to be very aggressive about making decisions, talking openly, planning, making wills, being sort of very hyper-rational about it," Dr. Koenig told a *New York Times* reporter.²⁷ "The bottom line is, the United States is aberrant in being so open about death."

American families in fact have widely differing views on such crucial issues as the nature of death, necessary rituals, expectations of an afterlife, whether folk medicines or faith healers need to be involved in the medical process, whether or not the patient should even be told of a

²⁷ Seth Mydans, "Should Dying Patients Be Told? Ethnic Pitfall is Found," *New York Times*, September 13, 1995.

poor prognosis, whether the patient or the family should be the primary decision maker, and who in the family should make decisions.²⁸

It should be no surprise that Mexican, Chinese, Irish, Italian, Lebanese, Japanese, Vietnamese, Haitian, Russian, Korean, and German-Jewish families do not function alike, either in sickness or in health, nor do people from within those cultures necessarily function similarly from one generation to next, particularly if one is the immigrant generation.

One study of eight hundred elderly patients at the University of Southern California found that Mexican and South Korean immigrants were far less willing to make medical care decisions than were either white or black Americans.²⁹ While 87 percent of whites and 89 percent of blacks felt a patient should be told they had metastatic cancer, only 65 percent of the Mexican-Americans and just 47 percent of the Korean-Americans did. And while 65 percent of white Americans thought a patient should decide about the use of life support equipment, only 28 percent of the Koreans did. (The majority thought the family should.)

Medical social workers have found that Haitian families believe that even talking about death brings on bad spirits.³⁰ Korean-Americans, Japanese-Americans, and Mexican-Americans give more weight to the decision making of the family than to the patient. Some ethnic groups,

²⁸ Monica McGoldrick et al., "Mourning Rituals," *Family Therapy Networker* 10, no. 6 (November-December 1986): 28-36. McGoldrick's article compares attitudes toward terminal illness and death among Irish, African-American, Puerto Rican, and Chinese families. See also Hanson, Jennie Chin, RN, "Cultural Aspects of Aging," a paper presented in Salt Lake at City, the National Hospice Organization's 15th Annual Symposium, October 13-16, 1993. Hanson's seminar includes a discussion about ethnic differences in long-term care. Tape available from Teach 'em.

²⁹ Mydans, "Should Dying Patients."

³⁰ David Brennan, MSW, "Families Under Stress: Hospice Care from a Family Systems Perspective," a workshop presented at the National Hospice Organization's First National Conference Clinical Hospice Care/Palliative Medicine, San Francisco, February 1994. Tape available through Teach 'em.

such as the Japanese, consider it cruel even to tell the patient that he or she is dying; the family must make the end-of-life choices. And many Asian cultures feel it is bad luck for people to die in the home.³¹

Professionals who deal with these issues—psychiatrists, psychologists, social workers, chaplains, hospice counselors, leaders of support groups, and so on—need to consider this large variance in the way that modern families are structured and how they make family decisions.

Programs that can facilitate culturally diverse medical decision making have begun to be implemented in many medical centers around the country. Among the most successful is an educational effort called Decisions Near the End of Life, which is led by Harvard-trained psychologist Mildred Solomon, EdD, and jointly run by the Educational Development Corporation, in Newton, Massachusetts, and the Hastings Center.

As of 1996, the Decisions staff was running programs at 175 hospitals and nursing homes nationwide, helping healthcare professionals think more deeply about the experience of dying and to develop culturally diverse ways to communicate with families who are undergoing a loss or are grieving, and guide these families to better decision making.³²

Dr. Solomon cites as an example a hospital that serves primarily a population of Cambodian immigrants who look to their own tribal leader for help and empowerment in

³¹ An informal talk given by Pat Bregant, the volunteer coordinator at Coming Home Hospice, San Francisco, 20 February 1994.

³² Mildred Solomon, Ed.D., interview by author, May 22, 1996. Solomon et al., "Moving Beyond the PSDA: Helping Hospitals and Nursing Homes Handle Tough Cases," *The Quality Letter/Perspective* (October 1992): 9-13.

medical decisions.³³ The problem was, the leader wasn't always there when crucial decisions needed to be made. Instead of fighting against this cultural belief, the hospital went to the tribal leader and asked him to empower bilingual Cambodians to work with the hospital staff and act as his on-site substitutes. Once he agreed, the care and decision making went more smoothly.

In another program in the Southwest, Native American medicine men and medicine women were enlisted to work in hospitals so that Native American cures could be utilized as an adjunct to Western medical treatment.³⁴

Families in which there is conflict—particularly over who has the right to decide on treatment—pose a special challenge. Culturally and racially mixed marriages—for example, divorce and remarriage, or same-sex relationships—can complicate families and may cause family strife to quickly become bitter and complex. "It's important in the dying process," says David Brennan, PhD., MSW, a bereavement counselor, "to try to reduce these conflicts [and to include in the dying process] the communities that people are now knitting together."³⁵

Brennan, who worked at The Hospice at Mission Hill in Boston (which largely served an AIDS clientele and has now closed), and Tom Grothe, NP, MFT, who was a nurse at Coming Home Hospice in the primarily gay Castro district of San Francisco, dealt daily with AIDS during the 1980s and 1990s. These hospices saw gay families, poor families, Hispanic and black

³³ Solomon, "Autonomy: Refusing, Accepting, and Demanding Treatment," part of a panel presentation at Quinlan: A Twenty-year Retrospective conference, Princeton, N.J., April 12-13, 1996.

³⁴ Pilar Baca-Assay, RN, letter to author, February 1990.

³⁵ Brennan, "Families Under Stress."

families, birth families, families by marriage, and families of choice. All these families—and the patients themselves—were dealing with what therapists who see them now call multiple grief.

During the height of the HIV epidemic of early decades, AIDS communities dealt not just with individual loss but with multiple losses—one death on top of the next, friend after friend, sometimes at the rate of five or more a week. Grothe is now working with the Coalition for Compassionate Care of California, and with Kaiser Permanente on palliative care. He says each person he saw in Coming Home Hospice back then may have known a hundred or more people who have already died.³⁶

Indeed, the extent of pain and disruption that the AIDS communities—gay and straight, mainstream and minority—experienced is preceded only by periods in history where there have been wars or vast epidemics. Grothe said that San Francisco gays, for example, lost their entire sense of community to AIDS—along with their artists, their spokespersons, their singers, their dancers, their caregivers, and their lovers.

Brennan is now at the University of Toronto as an associate professor, and Ontario HIV Treatment Network Applied HIV Research Chair in gay and bisexual mens health. In the Boston community, he saw multiple fathers and mothers with AIDS in minority families die, leaving children—some of whom have AIDS—to be cared for solely by aging grandmothers or aunts.

³⁶ Tom Grothe, RN, interview, February 22, 1994. (It was Grothe who first alerted me to—and fully explained the grave significance of—the presence of multiple loss and its consequent effect on grief and the grieving and dying process in the AIDS community).

In communities like these, people suffer from deaths still not mourned as they themselves are dying, approaching each new death—including their own—with fresh visual memories of those who have only recently died. They are dealing with a kind of multiple grief that is rarely seen outside of wartime or catastrophe. It's a grief that permits little time for sadness or mourning, a grief that causes numbness from which it is hard to recover and is carried to the funeral of every friend or lover who succumbs.

Those who worked with the gay community then found that multiple losses were too much to handle by working each grief through, as one might when deaths come one at a time, some years apart. Instead, mass rituals, like memorial services, were used to mark a whole community's grief to shape this grief so it could be vented in very particular times in particular ways so that it didn't paralyze people every day, day after day, year after year.

Just as therapists in the gay community learned how to help its members cope with frequent loss, therapists like Froma Walsh and Mildred Solomon are helping blended, multicultural, multigenerational American families of all kinds. In the process, they are helping these families not only to shape their ways of coping with modern dying, but to build better memories of death for the generations to come. In so doing, they are creating an entirely new culture of caring and dying. Hospice, in general, is now among the trailblazing vanguard.

Chapter 11

Hospice:

The Birth of the Modern Art of Dying

Introduction

This chapter examines hospice care in help with living while dying, especially the development of a set of psychological and spiritual beliefs in preparing for death. Hospice has its own language for psychological changes that occur in the dying process and is in the midst of forming its own transcendent version of the ancient art of dying.

Many of these ideas combine traditional Judeo-Christian beliefs with the literature on near-death experiences, vision quests, and Eastern religions, such as Buddhism. Between them all, a new hospice-based spirituality and language may be developing.

From 1982 to 1997, I followed Sister Loretta, the chaplain at Cabrini Hospice in New York City, and interviewed her either in person or on the phone multiple times. She was the first of many other hospice personnel to introduce me to this language and to help me understand it. After that, I spent time at various hospices and read the emerging literature.

A hospice program generally provides just home care, but Cabrini was special in that it had an inpatient unit at Cabrini Hospital to use in emergencies that could include immediate symptom or pain control, and respite care for a weary caretaker. Palliative care programs have since emerged in many hospitals to give this kind of care as well for those not in hospice care.

Notice that much of what is described closely resembles Maslow's *hierarchy of needs*—the kind of basic care that is required for a person to feel safe, then the moving through the higher needs of becoming more expansive and moving into a kind of transcendence before death.

All research in this chapter is via interviews with hospice spokespeople, physicians, Buddhist teachers, Jewish and Catholic leaders, or near-death experience experts, including Dr. Elisabeth Kubler-

Ross, and from my own reading of a large range of literature. In addition, I attended or listened to tapes of hospice, Buddhist, Christian, and near-death experience conferences on dying from 1993 and onward. Please see the footnotes for specific references.

Written in 2019

*

*

*

Sister Loretta's Teachings

One night at the inpatient unit of Cabrini Hospice in Manhattan, Sister Loretta Palamara walked into a room to sit with a patient. "Joseph was actively dying," she later told me. "A young doctor—a new resident—was standing near him. Joseph had signed papers requesting no treatment. The young doctor didn't know what to do, since medically he'd done everything he *could* do."¹ Sister Loretta pulled a chair up next to Joseph's bed.

I began stroking his arm and talking to him gently. Then the doctor saw a pack of cigarettes on the TV and asked if he could take one. They were Joseph's. He wouldn't be needing them anymore, so I told him okay, I didn't think he'd mind.

The doctor went out into the hall, smoking and pacing. He kept looking back in. Then he came back and sat there as I sang softly to Joseph and told him, "Look for your parents. They're going to show you new playgrounds." Boy, was I nervous. I'd never had a doctor watch me before. But I kept on.

¹ Sister Loretta Palamara, interviews by the author, April 1992. Additional interviews with Sister Loretta took place both in person and by phone over the period from 1982 to 1997, during which time she was interviewed by the author on numerous subjects related to dying.

All of a sudden, Joseph smiled, tried to sit up, and held out his arms. “Sister,” he said, “I see them!” I asked who. “My parents,” he told me. “And they're just as beautiful as you said.” And right after that, he died.

Just then, the doctor's beeper went off and he started to run out of the room. Sister Loretta asked if he wanted the cigarettes, and he called back that he didn't smoke.

She sat with Joseph about ten minutes longer, still stroking him. Then she went to find the young doctor. "I wondered how he was, because he seemed so nervous. 'I know you've seen death before,'" she told him.

"'Sister,' he said, 'I've seen deaths, but only in emergency situations. It's always been so frenetic and violent. Never so peaceful like that. You know, if people have to die, everyone should be able to die like that.'"

In hospice circles, Sister Loretta—a nun of the Mother Cabrini Order and Cabrini Hospice's spiritual counselor—is known to be particularly gifted at helping people die peaceful deaths. She estimates that she's been with more than one thousand people as they have died.

When she told me about Joseph, I had just begun to spend a month following her on her rounds at Cabrini Hospice, nearly camping out at her hospice, trying to learn what she does. It was she who first introduced me to Peter Ciccone, who was an inpatient at Cabrini Hospice at the time, and it was she who tried to help me understand what was happening to him in those months as he slowly grew paralyzed with the AIDS virus, and when he finally died.

Sister Loretta tries to talk with each patient in his or her own symbolic or spiritual language, I found, to communicate so that anyone—no matter what his or her religious or

spiritual conviction—can hear the metaphoric language of transcendence that seems to occur near death.

One reason she may be so good at what she does might be because she grew up in Hollywood, one of two child-actress twins whose mother was also a screen actress, and she learned to communicate—body and soul—in big-screen, living color. Though she weighs close to three hundred pounds, she is not averse to dressing up in a clown outfit, planting kisses on cheeks, or sharing candy hearts with a dying patient. Anything to help them smile and feel loved.

But there is also another reason behind Sister Loretta's commitment. When she was twenty-five, she nearly died when she was hit by lightning as she was trying to close a window for an elderly nun in her convent. The lightning bolt seriously damaged her metabolism—which is why she is now so large (she gained a hundred pounds in a single year).

In 1969, eleven years later, when she was thirty-six, she almost died again from an embolism that doctors said was caused by complications from the continued weight gain and from the lightning. Lying in her hospital bed, she had a classic near-death experience, feeling herself traveling through a tunnel, experiencing a deep sense of absolute peace, seeing a bright light emanating an intense kind of love, and finding the elderly nun—who had since died—coming to greet her, telling her to go back, she had a mission to do, and that it wasn't yet her time.

Only later did Sister Loretta realize that her mission must be to work with the dying. She is now dangerously rotund and has to walk very slowly, stopping to catch her breath every few

steps.² She is always on the brink of ill health, but she uses these experiences as her guide, as her way of understanding that heightened kind of sensory feeling that seems to occur as people near the end of life, and in being able to communicate in that symbolic language of death and dying.

In helping people die, Sister Loretta says that intimacy and touch are what counts, even if offering that means becoming as exposed and raw as all of us eventually become in the process of dying. In the end, love is what matters—a heart connection so real that no one feels afraid to delve into emotional business left unresolved, to share a very basic human connection of spirit, or feels alone as one dies. Sharing that experience is a need—and giving it is a skill—that the mainstream medical establishment hasn't adequately acknowledged.

Audrey's Story in New York

It is April 23, 1992. At Cabrini's inpatient unit, fifty-nine-year-old Audrey Hill is "actively dying."³ She has lost sixty pounds and is as thin as a starved prisoner of war. Cheeks caved in. Eyes bulging. Great gaps in her mouth where caps have fallen off her teeth. Lips pursed. When I walk into her room, she is lying in bed, clutching a soft stuffed rabbit.

This is my first day trailing Sister Loretta. When she introduces me, Audrey looks up from her pillow, and smiles with incredibly warm eyes. She sticks out her hand and says, graciously, "Hello, I'm Audrey." Her breathing stops often, for great lengths of time, making it

² Sister Loretta died of a brain hemorrhage on February 25, 1997.

³ This section is based on many talks and interviews with Audrey and with her son, Jonathan Hill, April-June 1992, when Audrey died, and with Jonathan again in October 1996.

seem as if there will be no more breaths. Then, casually, she takes another. Sister Loretta pulls up a chair for me to sit beside Audrey and leaves me to stay alone with her in her room.

Audrey's eyes keep rolling up in her head. Sometimes she stares at nothing. Then she comes "back." And smiles at me. She says that when she's "away" it's "like sleeping." It's easy to fall in love with Audrey. She is grateful for very small things—sips of water from a cup held by more steady hands, a pillow fluffed, someone to hold her hand—so full of compassion and humor. When she comes back after one of her lapses, she strokes my hands, as if to calm me, and says, "Tell me about your loves." Audrey seems to spread love all over the room.

I later learn that this intimate, intense kind of love—a love that feels as personal as staring into someone's eyes at the heights of passion, a love that includes forgiveness as much as immense compassion and giving—is the kind of feeling expressed by many people near death, even those who weren't nearly so loving beforehand. It's as if something inexplicable happens to transform them. Their bodies might be fading, but at the same time, there is an elusive coming alive from within, a heightened intensity of life and of spirit that seems to bloom even within the physical process of dying. It is this spirit that hospice aims to encourage.

Audrey tells me she knows she is going to die soon. Yes, she's afraid of being abandoned, but she's also afraid of burdening her children. Tears slip quietly from the corners of her eyes. "You think about things you could have done," she says, "things you might have wanted to do or say, but then you realize you've run out of time."

Audrey didn't die that April day, but in June 1992, two months later. Her story, the story that brought her to Cabrini, illustrates what makes hospice so special and what can make dying a time of psychological and spiritual growth in the very midst of sadness and loss.

Before she became ill, Audrey's twenty-nine-year-old son, Jonathan, later tells me, she had been "a moderate success by anyone's standards." Essentially, she was a workaholic, a career woman, raising two children, now adults, working eighteen-hour days as the founding president of a corporate travel company. Her husband had died of cancer ten years earlier. She herself was diagnosed with inoperable cervical cancer in January 1991, a year before this. By February she was given only forty days to live (a very unusual time frame!).

Audrey's chances of survival were small, so she made the crucial decision that she'd rather have help with her pain than prolong her illness with torturous treatments. She called Cabrini Hospice nearly right away. Jonathan got a larger apartment so she could move in with him, and Cabrini sent home-care aides, nurses, a doctor, pain medications, a hospital bed. But it also sent social workers, music and art therapists, and teams of volunteers. Audrey didn't die, as doctors expected.

"She's said that except for the fact that she's dying, this has been the most terrific time of her life," Jonathan says. With her pain controlled, she was able to continue working until June 1991. After she stopped, she began cooking, doing needlepoint, learning to play the guitar from the music therapist—things she had never had time for. She also held late-night salons with her friends, having philosophical discussions on dying, reading and discussing, among other things, the books of Elisabeth Kubler-Ross. But her health steadily declined; she had a stroke, she broke her hip, she entered a roller-coaster time of last breaths and revivals.

Audrey became incontinent at the beginning of April 1992, and her pain grew more severe. She'd come into the inpatient unit for a urinary catheter and a readjustment in pain

medications. It seemed the end was near. On the day I met her, she'd had a serious decline. Yet something—no one could figure out what—was making her hang on.

When someone as sick as Audrey resists death, Sister Loretta later tells me, it's often because of some unfinished business. The dying person might be waiting for something—say, the birth of a grandchild or to see the wedding gown of a child about to be married, or to hear something as simple as a last "I love you" or "I forgive you" or "I'm sorry."

Sister Loretta views her job as helping patients by figuring out what's keeping them and helping them to resolve whatever that is, helping them to tie up, so to speak, the various strings of their lives. "Usually, if you find the right thing, people will go on the spot," she says. "You have to stay open to find out what that thing is. If you're filled with judgments, you won't find anything. But if your heart is open, you will."

By the time she died, Audrey was back home, spending her days in a hospital bed in her son's living room. Each day, while Jonathan went to work, her twenty-six-year-old daughter, Margaret, and Margaret's two children came over. Friends came by, and in the evenings, there would be the salon. Audrey lay in the center of it, beaming.

Then something began to change. She started sleeping more. When she awoke, she'd say she was getting ready to go on a journey, packing her bags, getting her ticket, things she knew she needed from the travel business. Sister Loretta encouraged Audrey's children to respond to her in the same metaphors, to speak of helping her to pack and to travel. Then Audrey said the words that revealed what had been keeping her from dying: She told everyone she was waiting for her dead husband to come and get her.

Soon, Audrey began to smile in her sleep. She held Jonathan's hand. She told Margaret and her grandchildren she loved them. She'd listen to music and talk to friends, but she was waiting. Listening. Looking at the ceiling or the wall. Then one day she announced that her husband had come, that he was here, now, in the living room with her. She grew enormously calm. She began talking to him as if he were sitting on the couch, standing near. Her four-year-old grandchild came in and pronounced the room filled with people—ghosts that no one else could see. Audrey just smiled.

A few mornings later, while Jonathan was at work and Margaret hadn't yet arrived, while Audrey and a friend were watching a movie on TV, Audrey just quietly died. The friend stood up to change the channel, and when he looked back, Audrey had gone.

Sister Loretta says that Audrey, like many dying patients, had chosen a time when it was easier to leave than if her whole family was standing by. "I feel like I'm a midwife, like I'm pushing new life," she said. "But instead of saying, 'Push, push, push,' I'm always saying, 'Go toward the light. Look for your relatives and friends.'" And that's probably just what Audrey did.

Cicely Saunders and Elisabeth Kubler-Ross

In America, hospice has pioneered a new approach to dying.⁴ The "hospice philosophy," as its adherents call it, focuses on this sort of psychological care, rather than solely on medical

⁴ Information in this section comes from National Hospice Organization's (NHO) First Conference on Clinical Hospice Care/Palliative Medicine, San Francisco, February 20-23, 1994; NHO's 16th Annual Symposium and Exhibition, Washington, D.C., October 18-22, 1994; NHO's 15th Annual Symposium and Exhibition, Salt Lake City, October 13-16, 1993; NHO's *Standards of a Hospice Program of Care*, (Arlington, VA.: NHO, 1993); Stoddard, *The Hospice Movement*; and interviews with Jay Mahoney, NHO president, interviews by author, February 1994; October 1995; and in personal correspondence February 1997.

treatment. Yes, hospice practices palliative medicine, but it also attempts to help patients and families bring emotional closure to life, and to consider how a transition might best be made from this life to whatever might (or might not) lie next.

Since 1974, when hospice began in this country, it has brought Americans back to a familiarity with dying that once was there when death occurred mainly at home. With it has come a renewed intimacy with the psychological and spiritual aspects of dying and a knowledge of how to make peace both with life and with death.

The hospice philosophy has also begun feeding back into medical institutions, in the same way that the home-birthing process fed back into obstetrics decades ago. And, as with birth, new kinds of midwives have since appeared—therapists, social workers, psychologists, doulas—who are influencing even more traditional hospital care.

The modern hospice movement, as we saw in Chapter 1, began because of the zeal of an Englishwoman named Cicely Saunders, a nursing student during World War II who saw much suffering and death. She realized that what mattered most at the end of life was pain control, dignity in dying, and help addressing the psychological and spiritual pain of death itself. By the time she returned from the war, Saunders understood what she wanted to do with that knowledge.

Also, Dame Cicely Saunders, "Managing Terminal Illness: An Update," a paper presented at the Ninth Annual Conference of the International Hospice Institute, London, July 15, 1993. (A tape of the conference is available through Rollin' Recordings, 208 River Ranch Road, Boerne, TX 78006.)

And Saunders and Mary Baines, *Living With Dying: The Management of Terminal Disease* (Oxford, UK.: Oxford University Press, 1989); Saunders, "Foreword," *Oxford Textbook of Palliative Medicine* (New York: Oxford Medical Publications, 1993), v-viii.

First she got a degree in social work; next she got a degree in medicine. Then she began working in hospices around London, which at the time were places where nuns took care of the dying—rather like the refuges run by Mother Teresa in India. Dr. Saunders wanted to combine the idea of caregiving with the best of modern medicine, and particularly with the best pain medication she could find. She discovered a blend of heroin or morphine, cocaine, alcohol, and anti-nausea medication—named the Brompton Cocktail after the British hospital that created it—and pioneered giving pain medication in steady doses around the clock, so pain never had a chance to peak.

In 1967, Dr. Saunders began her own hospice in a suburban section of London. She called it Saint Christopher's and housed it in a sprawling old home surrounded by gardens and stone walls. It had a chapel, a child-care center, a room for afternoon tea, a bar for night discussions, and space where dying patients could spend time with their families and friends.

The first goal for staff at Saint Christopher's was to be sure patients got their pain or other uncomfortable symptoms, under control. Then they went on to their next mission—to help the terminally ill do what Dr. Saunders considers to be their own, "real" work of dying. That, Dr. Saunders says in her lectures, means coming to terms with "who you are, what the world is about, and what your place in it somehow is—the search for meaning." She believes a good hospice provides an environment where people can discover that wider view of life—through art, music, love, relationships, family, beauty, or religion.

During these same years, Elisabeth Kubler-Ross, MD, a Swiss-trained physician, had begun what would become her famous Death and Dying Seminar at the University of Colorado's

medical school.⁵ She would ask dying patients to come to a meeting with her medical students to describe what they were experiencing emotionally and to talk about what physicians might do to improve medical treatment and care for the dying. In essence, she asked the dying to teach her students.

Later, she brought her work to Billings Hospital, associated with the University of Chicago's medical school, and developed insights that would forever change our psychological thinking about death.

In 1969, Dr. Kubler-Ross's book *On Death and Dying* catapulted the previously taboo subject of death into modern public debate. From studying her own dying patients, she posited that from the time people receive a diagnosis of a terminal illness until they die, patients go through five emotional stages: denial, anger, bargaining, depression, and acceptance. Each stage involves specific emotional tasks. Dr. Kubler-Ross also believed that helping someone through the passage from health to illness to death is an art that can be learned. Teaching that became her life's work.⁶

⁵ Kübler-Ross, interview in Head Water, Virginia, May 1993; lecture in Head Water, May 1993; lecture in New York City, October 1993.

See also Kübler-Ross's seminal books, most notably *On Death and Dying* (New York: Macmillan, 1969); *Questions and Answers on Death and Dying* (New York: Macmillan, 1974); *Death: The Final Stage of Growth* (New York: Simon & Schuster, 1975); *Living with Death and Dying* (New York: Macmillan, 1981); *On Children and Death* (New York: Macmillan, 1983); *AIDS: The Ultimate Challenge* (New York: Macmillan, 1987); *On Life After Death* (Berkeley, CA: Celestial Arts, 1991), a collection of lectures given throughout the 1970s and 1980s; and her biography: Derek Gill, *Quest: The Life of Elisabeth Kubler-Ross* (New York: Ballantine, 1982); and her autobiography, *The Wheel of Life* (New York: Scribner, 1997).

⁶ I attended the Life, Death and Transition Workshop at the Elisabeth Kübler-Ross Center, Head Waters, Va., May 24-28, 1993; Kübler-Ross interviewed by author while at the workshop.

Since Kubler-Ross's first book was published, several generations of counselors have relied on her system of stages in work with the dying, but many have misinterpreted what she wrote, expecting these stages to come in lockstep sequence. Instead, Dr. Kubler-Ross saw them as fluid, back-and-forth swings. In what order people pass through these stages, she believed, is up to them, nor do they necessarily have to go through all of them. Nor does one lead inevitably to the next.

However, starting with her 1974 book, *Death: The Final Stage of Growth*, Kubler-Ross also began to suggest something more. What she saw earlier as five stages might be jointly called *resistance*. After that, although there may be some overlap with the final stage of acceptance, she suggested two additional phases in dying that she did not clearly spell out: a stage of life review, known as *finishing old business*, and a stage that might best be described as discovering total truth, or *transcendence*. In many ways, this work is much like that of Abraham Maslow's *hierarchy of needs*, as we reinterpreted it in Chapter 1, but it is not as clearly defined as her earlier stages.

According to her later work, finishing old business is learning to finally drop one's emotional baggage of jealousies or resentments and make an intimate, heart-to-heart connection through love. It is from this bond of open heartedness, she suggests, that transcendence, or psychospiritual transformation, can emerge, becoming a kind of love that is not just one-on-one, but universal, encompassing the vastness of life and humankind.

Kubler-Ross doesn't describe how this transformation might occur, but many hospice workers like Sister Loretta have become as comfortable with such ephemeral goals in their work with the dying as they are with their basic mission to ease physical and psychological suffering.

Florence Wald: Hospice in America

The first hospice in America drew on the pioneering thinking of Cicely Saunders and Elisabeth Kubler-Ross and came about through the work of Florence Wald, MN.⁷ In the mid-1960s, Wald was dean at Yale University's school of nursing, part of the high-tech Yale-New Haven Medical Center.

Wald had watched as medicine moved from a focus on people, as she put it, to a focus on their diseases. This was of particular concern to her because of her responsibility to train future generations of nurses. It disturbed her deeply that neither death nor the impact of treatment on patients and families was even talked about. "Communication was lacking between caregivers and patients," she says, "and the way decisions were made excluded patients."

Wald sought new solutions in the work of Drs. Saunders and Kubler-Ross; she asked them both to speak at Yale. Then in 1968, she took her entire family to London and spent a month of her summer vacation at Saint Christopher's nursing the dying—something she hadn't done in years.

Back in New Haven, she couldn't stop talking about this wonderful work, sharing her enthusiasm with friends and colleagues, even when she'd meet them on the street. Among those she happened to run into were two doctors and a minister who were as concerned as she was about aggressive medical treatment. They began meeting at her kitchen table in Connecticut and others soon joined them. So it was that in Branford, Connecticut, in 1974, the first American

⁷ Florence Wald, interview, September 1995; Florence Wald, "Finding a Way to Give Hospice Care," Inge B. Corless, RN, PhD, et al., ed., *Death, Dying and Bereavement: Theoretical Perspectives and Other Ways of Knowing* (Sudbury, MA: Jones and Bartlett Publishers, 1994), 31-47.

hospice was born. Wald resigned as dean of the school of nursing to focus solely on forming this hospice and, ultimately, reshaping the care of the dying.

The Connecticut Hospice began by offering home care. Eventually, Wald and her cofounders also built an inpatient residence, but as the hospice movement has grown in America, it has commonly emphasized—as Wald's hospice does—care and medical support in patients' homes rather than in residential facilities. Here, as abroad, hospice care always tries to put the focus on humane dying. The secret is assuaging pain so that the patient's real work—the psychological and spiritual work of dying—can go on.

Whereas Dr. Saunders relied heavily on the Church of England, hospice in America became infused with a larger, more diverse spirituality. Good hospices here seem to be able to assist in life closure no matter what the religion (or lack of religion) of the dying patient. Using whatever belief system the dying person might have, good hospices seem to be able to pay attention to the mind, the body, the family, and—just as significantly—the spirit.

The Hospice Philosophy

In addition to regular medical charts, Sister Loretta keeps note cards on all the patients, jotting down names of their immediate families, what religion they are (if any), what these dying people consider important in life—music, art, special events—and the names of those close to them who have already died. That's how she knew that Joseph's parents had died when he was a child and that Audrey's husband had died before her. All this plays a part in helping the person die well, she says, since for all of us, death occurs within the context of our total lives.

Audrey and Joseph had both "chosen" a time to die, she believes, when it was easier to leave than if their whole families had been standing around. But there is work to be done in order to provide an environment in which the dying might have so calm a departure. That work has now become part of hospice lore.

Hospice workers often talk about "finishing old business," which is helping patients face their own psychological baggage (those things left undone or unsaid) and releasing them from its burden. Discovering what is keeping someone from going often takes psychological probing, some luck, and a lot of skill.

"Sometimes I'm flabbergasted to discover what it is that keeps people from going on," Sister Loretta says.⁸ Once, some years back, a Jewish patient at Cabrini went into a coma on Yom Kippur and hung on by a thread for ten days before she died. Her children hovered around her. Around midnight one night, when they were exhausted and punch-drunk, Lisa (not her real name), a daughter in her early thirties, came out of her mother's room and told Sister Loretta that she'd run away from home when she was in her late teens, and for eight years no one had known where she was. Even though she'd come back and taken care of her mother for the past three years, she wondered if those lost years had anything to do with her mother's not wanting to let go.

Sister Loretta says she took her by the shoulders and said, "Did you ever apologize for not telling anyone where you were?"

She said, "Well, I came back and took care of her!" And I said, "Did you say you were sorry?" She hadn't. So she went back into the room and stood by her mother's bed and

⁸ Sister Loretta Palamara, interviews, April and May 1992.

said, “You know, Ma, you were so difficult, and the more you were, I was, and we tried to hurt each other, and I couldn't stand it anymore, so I ran away. But as I grew up I realized how hard this was on you. And it was hard on me, too. I never apologized, but Ma, I'm sorry.”

Then Lisa came out of the room and told Sister Loretta she'd never felt so free in all her life; she felt as if bricks had come off her shoulders one by one. An hour later, her mother died.

The mother had hung on to give Lisa a last gift. Perhaps she waited to die so that, in that period of Jewish atonement, Lisa could say what she needed to say to lighten her grief later, set her free from unnecessary guilt. Or maybe she simply needed that acknowledgment to know that things were right between them.

True, Lisa's mother was in a coma, but Sister Loretta believes that patients in an end-of-life coma have the capacity to hear and respond in this way. One comatose woman hung on, she says, until amends were made—at her bedside and over a period of many days—between her daughter and the estranged, formerly alcoholic father who had abandoned her.

Another time, Vinnie (also not his real name), an alcoholic gambler who was Catholic, kept hanging on and not dying, gasping for air for ten days. Then his cousin Tony came in and told me that Vinnie's nickname was Stash, because he gambled so much he hid money all over the place. Once he even went to the track straight from a bed at Sloan Kettering. I realized he was hanging on because he didn't know where to go. So I leaned over—I could feel his stubble on my face—and I said, “I know you've gotten some mud on your face, but don't forget that there's a heavenly father up there and he loves all his children and is able to forgive.”

Just after that, the cousins came in and started telling jokes about his days as a bartender—how much fun he was. Sister Loretta sat next to him, stroking his arm and listening, telling him it was okay to go. And he died in the middle of their stories.

The recognition that a dying person needs to finish old business has since spread from the hospice setting to therapists, social workers, nurses, and counselors working with patients in

a variety of medical environments. Like hospice workers, these caregivers have come to see that even children will hang on until they've tied up loose ends, or even until parents give them permission to die. But sometimes they hang on so long that it's sheer torture for everyone.

Children and Death

Penelope Buschman, MSW, is a clinical specialist for child and adolescent psychiatric nursing at Columbia Presbyterian Medical Center in New York City. She says that children need to have the information on dying that they are asking for so they have time to make the plans they want to make.⁹

I had a little eleven-year-old girl with a brain tumor who asked the night nurse at two o'clock in the morning to call her family. She had made out her will, and she wanted to talk to each member, her siblings and her parents, going over what things she wanted to give each of them. She died the next day. She had certain work she had to complete, and she knew the time frame involved. Fortunately, she was listened to. I think children do have a sense that they are dying, so honoring their requests is very important.

Another little girl, Elizabeth, who was also eleven, had become almost mute. She said, "I want to be able to tell my mother how lonely and scared I am. I know I'm going to die, and I want to talk about it. She keeps wanting to cheer me up and say I'm not going to die." I told the mother, "Elizabeth wants you to just listen to her and not respond by covering it over, because she has some very important things to say." So the mother just listened and held her child, and Elizabeth died soon afterward."

If the child is having difficulty letting go, Buschman, like Sister Loretta, tries to find the problem. When children hang on, she says, sometimes it's because they are worried about what will happen to their parents without them. They feel protective—especially children of single parents or those in difficult stepfamilies. They need to be told the parent will be okay, that it's all right for them to go.

⁹ Penelope Buschman, interview, April 1992.

Genevieve Foley, RN, and Stephanie Vitalano, RN, psychiatric nursing specialists at Memorial Sloan Kettering Cancer Center's pediatric unit, do similar work. Because parents often have so difficult a time with the death of a child, they say, children tend to be closer to their nurses than adult patients are, and when they grow nearer to death, they often want to spend only short reprieves at home and to die in the hospital with their nurses.¹⁰ They feel safer; further the amount of time these children spend in treatment, and the nurses and doctors they spend that time with, competes—in their short lives—with the time they've spent with their families.

Often, kids find it easier to talk about dying with their healthcare workers than with their parents, because they can get straighter answers. But it is also because counselors and therapists have acquired new skills—music and art therapy, guided imagery, play therapy—that makes them more able to give their patients support. That's what happened with eight-year-old Sarah, Vitalano says.

She'd been sick with leukemia for three years and had spent a good majority of it hospitalized. She was here for six months straight, so she was very attached to us. Her mother didn't spend so much time here. Sarah knew her mother denied that she was dying, so she tried to protect her. We talked about it through storytelling. We talked with her bear.

She and Sarah would pass the bear back and forth and talk about what was happening to it as they each acted things out. "I had the bear driving and hitting a brick wall. I then passed the bear to her and asked her, 'So what happened to the bear?'" Vitalano says. "Sarah just said, 'The end.' That was it. She felt very protected, though, and felt that Jesus was taking care of her."

¹⁰ Genevieve Foley and Stephanie Vitalano, interviews, April 1992.

Sarah's mother had been a single parent, and Sarah was her only child. "There was a new stepfather," Vitalano says, "but Sarah wanted to be here in the hospital. She felt safer because there were more people to take care of her. When she actually died, her mother wasn't here. She was at church." That story seems to be fairly typical—a mother having so hard a time that she can't be there, the child growing close to the staff, taking care of her own need for comfort but also protecting her grieving mother's inability to cope.

Diane Haug, MA, a former therapist in a children's cancer center in Texas, has noted that even when parents are willing to be there at the last moment, children sometimes seem to find it easier to keep them out.

Children have the potential of moving through their dying process with unbelievable grace and equanimity, but one thing they do need is one person who can help them move through this without the attachments a parent would have in longing for things to be different.¹¹ It can be the cleaning lady—and often it is—who can be there with them and is not resisting what is happening to them and their experiences. Kids want to talk to someone, and unfortunately, it can't always be their parent.

A child's death is outside the natural order of events, the most painful kind of loss—so terrible a loss that without meaning to, a parent can hold a child back.

Young children are usually unafraid of dying, but if the mother hasn't resolved her own unfinished business with that child, her guilt later can be overwhelming. Therapists, like Vitalano, try to help parents work through their emotional pain beforehand. The signs that death is approaching are usually ample, if the parent is helped to recognize them.

About four to six weeks before they are dying, people start divvying up their possessions. Sarah gave me a picture of her. It said, "I love you. Sarah." She'd been very possessive, and that changed. She also became gentler. Before, if you called on the

¹¹ Diane Haug, interview, February 1995.

phone late, she'd give you a lashing. Then she began to be more forgiving. We'd play, go to the chapel so she could play the piano. And she began writing little letters to Jesus. She hadn't done that or been religious before. She wasn't asking him to help, just telling him she loved him.

She really protected her mom and gathered other people she needed around her. In that period, at the very end, her mother began visiting her more because it was easier, because Sarah was so loving at that time.

Soon Sarah also began talking of seeing her father, who'd died three years earlier. She hadn't talked about him before, but now she would say she saw him. It gave her—and her mother—comfort and relief.

"In the last few days before they die, or when they rally and have a really good period of quality time, say, about a week with their family before they die," Vitalano says, "most every child talks about seeing someone waiting for them when they die. And then, they die. "

Adolescents and young adults seem to have a harder time than younger kids. Children don't really understand death until they are around five because they don't yet understand time or permanence—the permanent quality of death as opposed to, say, just sleeping.

Children between about five and thirteen have a better understanding of the permanence of death, but less fear than they will have later. Perhaps it is because their identity is not yet fully formed. Teenagers both understand the permanence of death, grasp what that means for their future, and are more firmly rooted in who they are. They fear leaving. They fight harder, struggle more, and then, when it's clear they are dying, they want it to be over more quickly.

"One fourteen-year-old," Sloan Kettering's Genevieve Foley says of a patient of hers, "said, 'If I'm going to die, tell me, because I have things I have to do.' We did, finally, and he said, 'Thank you. I know. That must have been hard for you.' And then he called in his brothers

and sisters and it was like he was making up his will. He divided his possessions and he died totally at peace." The sibling bond is generally strong, and children of all ages need to be included in saying good-bye to the dying family member.

Near the end, children might have anxiety, though—fear of dying in their sleep, fears of leaving their families. They might need to be held, sung to, stroked. Young children, kids under the age of six or seven, aren't able to be as direct as someone eleven or older would. Just as Sarah was able to work through fears of dying by playing with Stephanie Vitalano and her teddy bear, therapists like Diane Haug use drawings, artwork, poems, dreams, and storytelling.

Jennifer was a four-year-old who was dying of an abdominal tumor. Her belly was filled with this tumor. In the last three months of her life, her artwork shifted significantly. This is all symbolic language. I asked her to draw her family. On one side she drew her family and on the other side of the page was her body. Raining down on her family was just a cloudburst of tears but raining down on the side of the page over her body were halos of light and rainbows. That's the kind of imagery younger children can really share with their artwork. They know a lot more than you'd expect.

To respond, Haug doesn't try to push them. She says she just repeats back what she's seen: "Oh, I see tears above your family; I see rainbows around you." And if you get it wrong, children will be sure you get it right and that you understand, not directly, but within the framework of their symbolism, within what is developmentally appropriate for their age. They might say they see themselves as angels, or that Grandma is there beside them."

The Rise of Humanistic Psychology

Kubler-Ross's stage theory of preparation for death was eagerly embraced partly because the public had already absorbed one of the key ideas of post-Freudian psychology: Life is a continuous process of psychological growth. But the seeds had also been planted in psychological theory for her notion of transcendence at death.

Throughout the 1950s and 1960s, giants in the emerging field of humanistic psychology—Carl Jung, Gordon Allport, Carl Rogers, Rollo May, Erik Erikson, Abraham Maslow—argued not only that human beings are essentially good (differing somewhat from Freud's view), but that we are propelled forward by a desire to grow and to know.¹² They suggested that the human life cycle is a kind of urge toward heightened health, the kind of mega-health that was variously called by this new, humanistic wave of psychologists as *peak experience* or *self-actualization*.

It was during the late 1950s and early 1960s that Dr. Erik Erikson proposed his now famous theory of the human life cycle as an eight-stage task theory of growth. These stages begin with the first—*trust v. mistrust*—in which, to remain healthy, the infant must successfully resolve the tension among learning to trust himself, his caretakers, and his environment. Erikson's last stage, however, determines successful life closure; here the tension must be resolved between *ego integrity v. despair*. At the end, we must learn how to make sense of the whole of our lives and of the legacy that we have left that might survive beyond our physical beings.

¹² Some examples of the writings of these theorists can be found in the following books: Carl G. Jung, *Modern Man in Search of a Soul* (New York: Harcourt, 1933); Carl Jung, *Psychological Reflections* (New York: Pantheon Books, 1953); Carl Jung, *The Undiscovered Self* (London: Kegan Paul, 1958); Carl Jung, *Memories, Dreams and Reflections* (New York: Pantheon Books, 1963); Gordon W. Allport, *Pattern and Growth in Personality* (New York: Holt, Rinehart and Winston, 1961); Gordon Allport, *Becoming: Basic Considerations for a Psychology of Personality* (New Haven: Yale University Press, 1955); Carl Rogers, *On Becoming a Person* (Boston: Houghton Mifflin, 1961); Rollo May, *Existence* (New York: Basic Books, 1958); Rollo May, *Existential Psychology* (New York: Random House, 1961). Erik Erikson, *Childhood and Society* (New York: W. W. Norton, 1950); Erik Erikson, "Identity and the Life Cycle," *Psychological Issues* 1, monograph 1 (1959); Abraham Maslow, *Toward a Psychology of Being* (New York: Van Nostrand Reinhold, 1968).

At our best, Dr. Maslow said, we might have peak experiences that border on ecstasy or mysticism. More significantly, these experiences might occur as we near death. Underlying all of life might in fact be an urge toward transcendent growth in which we might discover a connection to a larger, more cosmic awareness or intelligence.

In 1963, Robert Butler, MD, director of the International Leadership Center on Longevity and Society at Mount Sinai School of Medicine in New York and former director of the National Institute on Aging, wrote that he saw in his geriatric patients an urge toward a process that he called life review, a taking stock and reintegrating.¹³ Dr. Butler proposed that this life-review process actually be used as a therapeutic tool to bring about life closure. That tool has since been taken up by the developing hospice movement and is used in nursing homes and by psychologists and social workers nationwide.

In 1996, in a chapter on "Life Review" for the *Encyclopedia of Gerontology*, Dr. Butler included that transcendent dimension of the spirit that Dr. Kubler-Ross, Dr. Saunders, and other hospice workers had found.¹⁴ He even suggested that memory itself—in the process of life review—might be an important trigger for biochemical and neurological changes in the brain, changes that might lead at the end of life to ecstatic and mystical experience.

¹³ Robert N. Butler, "The Life Review: An Interpretation of Reminiscence in the Aged," *Psychiatry* 26 (1963): 65-76; "Twenty-five Years of the Life Review: Theoretical and Practical Consideration," Robert Disch, ed., *Journal of Gerontological Social Work* 12, no. 3/4 (1988); *Why Survive? Being Old in America* (New York: Harper & Row, 1975); with Myrna Lewis and Trey Sunderland, *Aging and Mental Health*, 4th ed. (New York: Maxwell Macmillan, 1991).

¹⁴ In 1996, in a chapter: Robert N. Butler, "Life Review," *Encyclopedia of Gerontology*, vol. 1; also a paper presented at the Conference on Dying and the Inner Life, sponsored by The Fetzer Institute, The Nathan Cummings Foundation, and The Project on Death in America, May 31-June 2, 1996, 235

And, in fact, that is just how some hospice physicians have begun to work.¹⁵ Ira Byock, MD, a former hospice physician and now chief medical officer of the Providence St. Joseph Health Institute for Human Caring in Torrance, Calif., is the author of the book *Dying Well*. He is also a past president of the Academy of Hospice and Palliative Medicine and was the director of the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation's \$12 million program, "Promoting Excellence in End of Life Care." Byock advocates using the process of life review in a direct effort to elicit that transcendent dimension with his dying patients.

Like many other physicians in their mid-forties, Dr. Byock is a child of his time. He grew up in college on the developmental psychology of Dr. Erikson and the transpersonal psychology of Maslow. He went to medical school at the University of Colorado Medical School in Denver, taking the death and dying seminar that was still given there even though its founder, Dr. Elisabeth Kubler-Ross, had left.

But he was also influenced by another stream of American psychological thought with origins in the East. Dr. Byock attended Naropa Institute in Boulder, Colorado, a college then run

¹⁵ Ira Byock, *Dying Well* (New York: Putnam, 1997). Byock, interviews by author, February 1994, January 1995, October 1995. "Beyond Symptom Management: Growth at the End of Life," paper presented at the National Hospice Organization's First Conference on Clinical Hospice Care, February 1994; and at the International Hospice Institute, London, July 1993; "Medical, Palliative Care and Hospice Issues," from symposium of The Project on Death in America, January 1995; "The Hospice Clinician's Response to Euthanasia/Assisted Suicide," an address at the meeting of the Academy of Hospice Physicians, February 1994. (Tapes of some of these speeches are available through Teach 'em, 160 East Illinois street, Chicago, IL 60611; and Rollin' Recordings, 208 River Ranch Road, Boerne, TX 78006.)

by the late Tibetan Buddhist teacher Chogyam Trungpa Rinpoche,¹⁶ at which many teachers from Christian, Buddhist, Hindu, and other Eastern traditions also taught.¹⁷

And he drew on the psychospiritual approach of medical philosopher Eric Cassell, MD, author of *The Nature of Suffering* and a professor of internal medicine at Cornell University Medical College in New York. "Suffering occurs not merely in the presence of great pain, but also when the intactness of the person is threatened or sundered," Dr. Cassell wrote, "and remains until the threat is gone or the intactness can be restored."¹⁸

If a person's sense of self can be reorganized around something else—something larger—suffering can cease, even in the midst of pain or the progressive losses endured as we decline in chronic illness. It can also cease as we learn to view life as larger than our mere bodily selves, when we can see ourselves in a timeless, transcendent dimension, as a life of the spirit.

This is the kind of talk that a newer group of physicians like Dr. Byock now use.

Synthesizing the ideas and methods of all the specialists he studied with, Dr. Byock has created a

¹⁶ The late Eleventh Venerable Chögyam Trungpa, Rinpoche was a lineage holder of the Kagyu and Nyingma traditions of Tibetan Buddhism, and Supreme Abbot of the Surmang Monasteries in Eastern Tibet until the Chinese takeover in 1959. See Chapter 12. Beginning in 1970, he established Vajradhatu International and Shambhala International, Buddhist organizations that include Naropa Institute, Boulder, retreat centers in Colorado and Vermont, and meditation centers in cities throughout North America and Europe. He was the author of *Meditation in Action* (Berkeley, CA: Shambhala Publications, 1969) and *Cutting Through Spiritual Materialism* (Berkeley, CA: Shambhala Publications, 1973), and he wrote the commentary for *The Tibetan Book of the Dead* (Berkeley, CA: Shambhala Publications, 1975) and *Shambhala: The Sacred Path of the Warrior* (Boulder, CO: Shambhala Publications, 1984). (Tapes are available through Kalapa Recordings, 1084 Tower Road, Halifax, NS, Canada B3H 2Y5.)

¹⁷ Those at Naropa Institute include Ram Dass (Richard Alpert, PhD), Stephen and Ondrea Levine, Rabbi Zalman Schachter-Shalomi, Brother David Stendl-Rast, Tibetan Buddhist teachers from the Kagyu, Nyingma, Sakya, and Galupa schools, and teachers from Vietnamese and Japanese traditions.

¹⁸ Cassell, *Suffering*.

systematic way of his own to help patients *grow at the end of life* by tapping into their memory banks of stories.

By recording these stories, by eliciting from them the wisdom generated by the experience of their own lives, and by giving patients a sense of their own transcendent dimension by making them aware of having a past, a present, and a possible future—a legacy of a life story to leave for their loved-ones—he is trying to give his dying patients a sense of an emerging soul that can survive beyond. Dr. Byock talks about this sense as spirit, and he considers it a mark of his own success if his patients can die *well*, in their own unique ways, if not in their bodies then in their minds.

In his lectures, Dr. Byock calls his system “Beyond Symptom Control: Growth at the End of Life,” saying he is trying to utilize these memories to elicit a feeling of ecstasy and wonder. As we near death, our multiple spheres of personhood come apart, he says. We are no longer who we thought we were but a collection of parts—body parts barely functioning, floating memories, not the personality we were nor the professional, the doer, or the actor. We are all of them, and we are also something more.

The Path Toward Death

Among the major findings of the SUPPORT study of hospitalized patients in America is how different the progress of death is from one illness and one patient to the next, and how

varied and inexact are doctors' abilities to predict when an illness is terminal, with what degree of certainty, and in what length of time.¹⁹

People with congestive heart failure, for example—the most common cause of death in America—may live a severely impaired existence even for one and two years at the end stage of their illnesses, but they often live longer than their doctors expect.

Congestive heart patients often have crisis after crisis, each controlled by emergency modern treatments and medications, but getting progressively weaker all the time.²⁰ Yet, during that time they could die at any moment; medical management of fluid buildup in the lungs means that death from congestive heart failure now comes from arrhythmia, instantaneous and unpredictable electrical misfirings in the heart.

The SUPPORT study indicated that, on the other hand, people with multiple organ system failure tend to die sooner than their doctors expect. The illness-to-death trajectory of those with chronic obstructive lung disease, cirrhosis, or coma in the SUPPORT study were also all different from one another, and they did not match what their doctors' prognoses.

These findings led these researchers to suggest that it is really quite difficult to assume—as many in the hospice community and among the lay public do—there is a time for cure, and

¹⁹ Joanne Lynn, MD, et al., "Defining the 'Terminally Ill': Insights from SUPPORT," *Duquesne Law Review* 35 (1996): 311-36; Joanne Lynn, MD, et al., "Prognoses of Seriously Ill Hospitalized Patients on the Days Before Death: Implications for Patient Care and Public Policy," *New Horizons* 5, no. 1 (1997): 56-61.

²⁰ Barbara Karnes, RN, interview, May 15, 1997. ("Death is death, no matter what the disease," Karnes says. "It depends on how much medication you're pumping them with. The description I give is how death looks. But AIDS does look different. It has a roller-coaster effect in which patients go through a crisis and come back, but with a little less strength each time. One time they just die, but to the relatives it seems unexpected. It is harder on the grieving process, but it is just different.")

then a time when patients may be classified as dying. Whether or not their doctors were right, were deluding themselves, or being overly aggressive in their treatment, most patients in this study died while their doctors still thought they might recover—which meant that many patients would never have been referred to hospice, even on the very day they died. The researchers wrote:

This finding implies that in the face of serious illnesses it may almost always be necessary to develop parallel streams of plans, one [plan] which facilitates discussion about death and optimal support of the patient and family through death and bereavement; and a second [plan] which provides maximal efforts to restore physiologic balance.... The common teaching that one can find a time to shift from aggressive treatment to death-accepting care may be misleading: both may have to exist simultaneously.

Cancer was the one illness where researchers found a major exception. Perhaps because it has been best studied, or perhaps because its end stage is most predictable and most clearly defined, physicians could tell with better certainty when a patient was terminal and roughly—though not with the high degree of accuracy many laypeople expect—how long a patient had to live.

Rather than seeing cancer as an aberration, researchers suggested that it might soon become possible to conduct similar end-of-life studies for the range of other illnesses of which Americans now die. Two decades of referrals by doctors of cancer patients to hospice has allowed hospice workers to develop certain highly astute predictive skills in the absence of aggressive end-stage treatment. As I followed Sister Loretta on her rounds, she showed me the signs that said the end was near: problems with swallowing, breathing changes, skin mottling, body temperature changes, blood pooling in the back, a slight forward jut of the jaw.

Many healthcare workers say they find it helps to tell patients and families as much as possible about the process of their disease. Should a family opt to have the patient die at home,

they need to know what to expect physically, what they should do or not do in responding to various symptoms of dying, when to call 911, what the legal responsibilities of these help agencies are when someone calls, and when not to call 911 but to call hospice instead. Such information is provided in booklets supplied by most local hospices or from the National Hospice Organization.

Says Barbara Karnes, RN, a former hospice director from Stilwell, Kansas,

[In the days] when Grandma died at home, we learned how to die, and we learned how to grieve.²¹ Today Grandma lives in a senior citizen high-rise and when she gets sick she goes to a hospital and from there to a nursing home, and then, lo and behold, she's dead. And we didn't learn how to die and we didn't learn how to grieve. So we approach the most normal and natural experience of our lives totally unprepared.

There are really just two ways to die, gradual and fast. Fast is getting hit by a truck, having a heart attack, or suicide. It's harder on the survivors than on the person who's died. We're left with lots of unfinished business, with questions and no answers. Grief from past deaths further complicates our grieving. But gradual death, if we take the opportunity, gives us the chance to try a say a proper good-bye. Gradual death also happens in two ways: In old age, when our bodies just wear out. And through disease, which is a way the spirit decides to get out of this body.

Karnes lectures on the dying process at national hospice conferences and has written her own booklet, *Gone From My Sight: The Dying Experience*. "The three things I look for when I first go in to see patients to see whether they are dying," she says, "are whether they are eating less, sleeping more, and withdrawing."

²¹ Barbara Karnes, "The Dynamics of Dying: What Is It Like to Die?" a workshop at the National Hospice Organization's 15th Annual Symposium, Salt Lake City, October 13-16, 1993. (Tape is available through Teach 'em, 160 East Illinois Street, Chicago, IL 60611.) See also *Gone from Sight: The Dying Experience* (pamphlet; P.O. Box 335, Stilwell, KS 66085). Other booklets with similar information are available through NHO and individual hospices. Karnes, interview by author, January 23, 1997.

Two to four months before people die, she says, their eating habits change. They might first stop eating meat, then chicken, and then fish. "It's not that they don't *want* it," Karnes explains, "they *can't*." Those are the words the dying use: *I can't*.

After that, it's fruit and vegetables, even ice cream, and then liquids. "The one thing it's hardest for families to understand is that it's okay not to eat," Karnes says. "It's part of the dying process. It's not starvation. The person died of cancer, or whatever, and not eating is part of the process." The problem in families is that food is used as an expression of love and caring.

The bottom line is that we eat to live, and if the body is preparing to die, it doesn't want the food, it doesn't want the grounding or the energy that food brings. It's preparing to shut down. If a person hasn't entered the dying process, he or she feels hungry, so the person may need a gastrostomy or a feeding tube. If they have entered the dying process, they aren't hungry. They don't want food, so don't push it.

Forcing a person who is dying to eat can cause severe complications, such as aspiration pneumonia—when food or liquid a person is unable to handle simply goes down the wrong pipe. Even a standard IV can cause ill effects. When a person's kidneys can no longer adequately process fluids, the excess fluid collects throughout the body, and it can cause highly uncomfortable congestion from fluid buildup in the lungs. Cutting down on IVs also allows doctors to reduce the uncomfortable accompanying need for oral and respiratory suctioning.

People fear their family member will be dehydrated. They *will* be dehydrated, but those who want artificial hydration or nutrition don't realize its down side. "When we pump in that fluid and their kidneys aren't working properly we may see water coming out of their skin. Well, it's like a sponge. If it can't get rid of the water it oozes out," Karnes graphically explains. "That's how a person's body feels if you're pumping in the water and they're not peeing it out."

Dehydration, in fact, is the body's natural way of shutting down; the electrolyte imbalance that builds up allows dying patients to just drift off into a painless sleep rather than to fight for breath as the lungs fill with fluids. "The body's normal and natural way to die," Karnes says, "is by starvation and dehydration. It's the body's way of anesthetizing itself."

The issue of whether to give artificial nutrition and hydration is controversial, dependent on each family's cultural values and each patient's needs. But, in fact, Karnes's descriptions are confirmed by research reports published by the federal Agency for Health Care Policy and Research. Unless there are extenuating circumstances—say, the family is profoundly committed to their loved one's having such interventions—these reports suggest it is more comfortable near the end for the person dying to go *without* having artificial fluids.

Two to four months before death, sleeping patterns also begin to change. "First patients will take an afternoon nap," Karnes says, "then a morning nap, too, then they're asleep more than they're awake, and their world and reality change. Their dream world becomes more their world than their waking world."

Indeed, this may be why we are beginning to hear more reports of dreamlike visions among the dying, or visitations from dead relatives. Yet, if family members don't understand this special time, they may feel tremendous fear and concern and even try to persuade the dying that they are wrong.

Now, a person is asleep more than awake. This world is not their world, and they will begin to talk about things that don't really make any sense to this world, because everything to them is a dream. If pain isn't an issue, you can go in, wake them up, talk to them. When you leave they'll go back to sleep and not really know if they dreamt your visit or if you were really there. This is also a time that a person says, "You know, I had the nicest talk with Mom last night. She came and sat on my bed and we had so much fun." And Mom has been dead for ten years.

Like a growing number of others who work with the dying, Karnes believes that these visionary relatives or friends help patients move from this world to the next, that we don't die alone.

In my own experience with dying people, I have noticed a strange distinction at this point. Those who have visions and who are not yet actively dying—say, visions from a reaction to a drug like Demerol—people their visions as much with those who are still alive as with those who are dead. But when their visions are peopled entirely with those who are dead, they are very likely on their way.

Karnes describes this state of consciousness as if it were a double vision, a double exposure on a film, since both worlds seem to be there for the person simultaneously, and it's hard for them to know which is which, who is in which world. If family members panic in response, they will either cause fear or simply make the dying refuse to talk about what they are experiencing. "The language of the dying is symbolic," she says. "If you listen, they tell you what the other world is like because they are a window into that other world."

Two to three months before death, people start to withdraw from the world, to want to see fewer and fewer people, to go completely inside themselves. "They are taking all their memories and packing their bags," Karnes says, "taking these bags of memories with them." About one to three weeks before death occurs, the labor of dying—like the labor of childbirth—actually begins. This, Karnes says (using an image made popular by Dr. Elisabeth Kubler-Ross), is like a caterpillar trying to get out of the cocoon, to fly free from the body like a butterfly.

Three things determine how difficult our labor of dying will be, much as they do when women give birth: how much our pain is controlled, how much fear we have, and how much unfinished business we are troubled by. Karnes describes it like this:

The key thing that tells me that [the] labor [of death] has begun is that people start sleeping with their eyes and their mouth partly open. It takes energy to keep your eyes and mouth shut and a person is losing energy. The other thing you'll see is random hand movements, picking at the air or their sheets, or taking off their clothes. They are often restless and agitated. They are getting ready for a trip.

And then, you start to have breathing changes, puffing, or start-and-stop breathing. About one to three weeks before death, nothing seems to work right. They may be hot or cold. Or part of their body is hot, and another is cold.

What's happening is that the metabolism is failing to work, and the body's inner thermostat is going haywire. People may not be able to swallow anymore. They begin to say how tired they are, how utterly, totally tired, so tired they can't even move their legs or their arms. Their bodies are just slowly shutting down. "This is how people die," Karnes says. "It's all normal and it neutralizes the fear to know ahead of time what's going to happen."

About a day or so before the end, aside from these breathing changes, the skin starts to look mottled. The blood pressure is dropping and circulation is being cut back so the body can concentrate on getting blood to the brain and the vital organs. Blood also begins to pool in back and is visible as blotches when a person is turned over.

Shortly before death, the body's natural anesthetic kicks in. Breathing has already begun to slow, and the dying person has grown sleepier and sleepier. By now, Karnes says, maybe hours to minutes before the end, most people begin not to respond to the world around them. They are quiet and still, as if asleep but with their eyes partially open. Breathing slows even

more. They might look at those who are nearby and seem to be seeing right through them. Or, they might begin staring at empty places in the room and reaching out to unseen others.

Just at the end, breathing changes so that the jaw juts forward just slightly. As Karnes describes it, the dying seem to be breathing like fish. And then there is a slight change of facial muscles. And they are gone. The strange thing, though, is that there still might be another breath or two, the body finally, giving out. Letting go.

By all reports, the last sense to go is hearing. Through all this process, lightly touching, stroking, soft light, soft music, and soft words can help a person relax and move through this experience. And the words most useful then are: *I love you. I understand you have to go.*

"When a person is really scared and restless," Karnes says, "it helps to hold her hand and talk her through." That's what Karnes did with one of her first patients.

I walked in and realized Bonnie was dying. She wasn't responsive, but she was very agitated. I thought she was scared, so I took her hand. I sat down next to her bed and talked to her softly. "Bonnie, you're dying," I said. "This is what it's like to die. I want you to relax. I want you to be like a log that floats downstream. I want you to go with whatever comes. Just let go. Let go of all your insecurities, your mistakes, your fears. I want you to take only the good thoughts with you. Remember that you are a beautiful child of God and that you've always done the best you could. I think we're far harder on ourselves than God would ever be. Take only the good with you, Bonnie, and relax. You can get out of your body just as easily as you can get out of a pair of shoes. But if you're afraid, if you don't know what to do, then stop a minute, say, 'Help me. I don't know what to do.' And there will be a spiritual presence there to help you. Go with that presence, Bonnie, you're doing such a good job."

And Bonnie, she says, grew quiet and died. Bonnie would have died whether Karnes was there or not, since death is just as natural a process as giving birth, and neither can be easily stopped once it is in progress. But, like most hospice workers, Karnes feels that such guidance eases the passage.

Today, many hospice patients will hear some variant on the phrases Sister Loretta uses: "Go toward the light, look for your relatives and friends." Karnes may have talked to Bonnie about God, but she tailors her guidance to the individual. "It depends on their belief system," she explains. "The key is relaxation. I've walked people through a mall with a light at the end because these were people who liked to shop."

Near Death Experience and Deathbed Visions

Talk about "the light" has become so ingrained in hospice lore that it's hard to remember how relatively recent it is. In the past, people might have mentioned Heaven or God, but no one ever talked about "the light." In fact, it emerged during the 1960s and 1970s, in conjunction with major changes in medicine.

Between 1959 and 1960, psychologists Karlis Osis, PhD, and Erlendur Haraldsson, PhD, began to compile the observations of 640 doctors and nurses of what occurred as some 35,540 of their patients died. From 1961 to 1964, they collected a second set of responses from more than 1,000 healthcare workers—reporting on some 50,000 patient deaths—in New York, New Jersey, Connecticut, Rhode Island, and Pennsylvania. Between 1972 and 1973 they also did a smaller study in India to compare patients dying in each of these two cultures.

Their studies of dying patients were then compiled in their important book, *At the Hour of Death*.²² Drs. Osis and Haraldsson reported that for a significant portion of these patients,

²² Karlis Osis, PhD, and Erlendur Haraldsson, PhD, *At the Hour of Death* (Mamaroneck, NY: Hastings House Publishers, 1977). Introduction by Kübler-Ross.

there was a rise in mood and a noticeable feeling of peace prior to death. In addition, a second significant portion had one or another kind of vision.

Some 84 percent had visions of dead relatives who had a close relationship to the patient (23 percent said it was their mother; 18 percent said it was a spouse), and most patients reported that this vision was "coming to take them away."

The rest reported apparitions of various kinds. Patients labeled them anything from angels to beings of light or some form of spirit guide. "On the whole," the authors wrote, "Christians tended to [see] angels, Jesus, or the Virgin Mary, whereas Hindus would usually see Yama (the god of death), one of his messengers, Krishna, or some other deity."

Dr. Osis estimates that in total, probably a third of all the patients had what these two researchers ended up calling "deathbed visions." He suggests one use caution in interpreting these numbers, however, since not everyone was conscious at the end, and in fact, he doesn't really know what percentage of all the patients the healthcare workers in his study reported on were even conscious or not.

Drs. Osis and Haraldsson were far more interested in the fact that reports of these visions appeared at all, under what circumstances they appeared, and in their content. The real issue is that the existence of these visions *had to be shared* with a healthcare worker even to make it into the study, and at the time—as opposed to now, when such visions are daily tabloid fare—visions at death were rarely discussed, and particularly not with doctors or nurses.

Researchers found that patients with slow, chronic diseases such as cancer more often tended to report seeing visions than those with faster-killing diseases, such as heart attacks.

Those who knew their physicians better and longer tended to report these visions more frequently, probably because, the authors surmised, they had more time to learn to trust their doctors and nurses with stories of such unusual occurrences. Taking medications or not seemed not to matter, which led these doctors to conclude that these visions were a separate phenomenon from possible drug side effects.

Looking back on his research almost twenty years after his book first appeared, Dr. Osis told me:

If you believe in an afterlife, it's probably a quite difficult moment to get from one world to another, so the relatives come to help. In my old age, when death is a much more immediate possibility, I think I have made up my mind that there is something after death. Now the nature of this, I'm not sure, but it is archetypal, maybe a being of light, but the splendor that will come with dying I think will be great.²³

After studying similar events at the edges of life, Dr. Osis is not the only researcher to hold such thoughts.

In 1975, Raymond Moody Jr., MD, a psychiatrist, published *Life After Life*. The book was a series of stories about people who had been clinically dead—say, because of a heart attack or an accident—and had been revived. These people reported with wonder that while they were "dead," they'd had strange experiences. Dr. Moody was the first to label such accounts "near-death experiences" (or NDEs).

²³ Dr. Karlis Osis, interview, February 26, 1995.

Moody's book,²⁴ which became a huge bestseller, was embraced not only by the popular press but also by cardiologists and paramedics who had brought patients back from the brink of cardiac arrests with modern resuscitation equipment as well as emergency or operating room medical personnel and nurses.²⁵ It was also picked up by hospice workers, some of whom began to recognize these experiences as descriptive of what some of their dying patients hinted at as they teetered between life and death.

The people Dr. Moody wrote about in *Life After Life* recounted joyous meetings with dead relatives or spirits who came to guide them. They told of a sensation of traveling at what felt like the speed of light, covering vast distances inside a dark tunnel that was so huge it seemed as if they were inside a tornado. They talked of seeing their whole lives portrayed before them at high speed, a kind of fast-forward life review. And nearly everyone said they'd encountered an intensely brilliant, magnificent, immensely powerful and loving light.

One man who'd had an NDE explained to me:

The light immediately communicated with me—by telepathy—but instantly and clearly. The first thing I was told was “Relax, everything is okay.” Now I've been told in other situations—“relax, it's okay”—when it isn't. But in this situation, it's the most comfortable feeling you could ever imagine.

For the first time in my life I felt absolute, unconditional love. It can't be compared to the love of your wife, or the love of your children, or a very intense sexual experience. It couldn't even begin to compare to all of them combined. If you could imagine what pure

²⁴ Raymond A. Moody Jr., MD, interview, November 18, 1993; Raymond Moody, *Life After Life* (New York: Bantam Books, 1975); Raymond Moody, *Reflections on Life After Life* (New York: Bantam Books, 1978); Raymond Moody *The Light Beyond* (New York: Bantam Books, 1988).

²⁵ Michael Sabom, MD, *Recollections of Death: A Medical Investigation of the Near-Death Experience* (New York: Harper & Row, 1981).

love could be, that's the feeling you get from this pure white light. It's extremely emotional and so beautiful. I also realized this light had total knowledge.

I had always wanted to know, when a person dies is there an afterlife? A heaven, if you will. A god. Well, there is absolutely no question in my mind now that the light is the answer. Upon entering the light—you might not refer to it as the light—but it is total, pure energy, total knowledge, total pure love. Everything about it is the afterlife.²⁶

Moody's and others' accounts of NDEs were experienced by a range of Americans—from housewives to plumbers to businessmen to Vietnam vets. Even children—untutored in the popular accounts and naive about the negative reactions that such stories might provoke—reported similarly exhilarating events.²⁷ Most astonishing was that even though not every account contained *all* these ingredients, the accounts were remarkably the same, whether one heard the tale from the smallest child or the oldest adult, whether from Americans or from people around the world.²⁸ For children and adults alike, these experiences seemed to eliminate forever any fear they might have had about dying.

While NDEs might resonate with traditional religious teachings, they are hardly describing the heaven or god that most religions envision. Still, George Gallup Jr., of the Gallup organization, estimated in his 1982 book *Adventures in Immortality*, that 15 percent of Americans had come close to death, and 34 percent of those reported having NDEs, or about 8

²⁶ Tom Sawyer, interview, December 1994; Sidney Saylor Farr, *What Tom Sawyer Learned from Dying* (Charlottesville, VA: Hampton Roads Publishing Co., 1993.)

²⁷ Diane M. Komp, MD, interview, May 1992. Diane M. Komp, MD, *A Window to Heaven: When Children see Life in Death* (Grand Rapids, MI: Zondervan Publishing House, 1992); Melvin Morse, MD, with Paul Perry, *Closer to the Light: Learning from the Near-Death Experiences of Children* (New York: Ivy Books, 1990).

²⁸ Kenneth Ring, PhD, *Life at Death: A Scientific Investigation of the Near-Death Experience* (New York: William Morrow, 1980); *Heading Toward Omega: In Search of the Meaning of the Near-Death Experience* (New York: Morrow, 1984); Kenneth Ring, *The Omega Project* (New York: Morrow, 1992); P. M. H. Atwater, *Coming Back to Life* (New York: Ballantine Books, 1988); Barbara Harris and Lionel C. Bascom, *Full Circle* (New York: Pocket Books, 1990); Morse with Perry, *Transformed by the Light* (New York: Ivy Books, 1992).

million people.²⁹ By 1993, the Gallup organization reported in its *Religion in America* survey that 12 percent of Americans had had a near-death experience, or roughly 13 million people, enough to populate a city.³⁰

By the late 1980s, stories of NDEs had become staples of tabloids and talk shows. By 1990, the International Association of Near-Death Studies (IANDS) formed, an organization of those who had had NDEs or were interested in research on the phenomenon.³¹ That organization began to publish a *Journal of Near-Death Studies* and set up a network for local and regional conferences and NDE support groups. By the early 1990s, personal NDE stories were regularly appearing on bestseller lists.³² Ironically, the high-tech emergency room, operating room, and the CPR "crash cart" may have created what has become our most ubiquitous modern day mystical experience.

Psychologist Kenneth Ring, PhD, is a University of Connecticut professor and author of *Heading Toward Omega*, a later report on NDE research.

The most common words used to describe it is an overwhelming, absolute peace. One woman said, "If you could take the thousand best things that ever happened to you in your life and multiply them by a million, then maybe, with the emphasis on the word maybe, you could get close to this."

Another man wrote, "*PEACE!!*" But to give you an idea of what this peace was, he said, "You'd have to write each letter a mile high in soft, glowing colors." So, the

²⁹ George Gallup Jr., *Adventures in Immortality* (New York: McGraw-Hill, 1982).

³⁰ Robert Bezilla, ed., *Religion in America* (Princeton, NJ: The Princeton Religion Research Center, 1993).

³¹ The International Association of Near Death Studies' address is P.O. Box 502, East Windsor Hill, CT 06028; *Journal of Near-Death Studies* can be obtained from Human Sciences Press, 233 Spring Street, New York, NY 10013.

³² Morse with Perry, *Closer to the Light*; Betty J. Eadie, with Curtis Taylor, *Embraced by the Light*, Foreword by Dr. Melvin Morse (Placerville, CA: Gold Leaf Press, 1992); Dannion Brinkley with Perry, *Saved by the Light*, Introduction by Dr. Raymond A. Moody (New York: Villard Books, 1994).

quality of peace that attends the experience of dying is beyond imagination for anyone who hasn't had this experience.

Almost invariably, not only have they come to believe, but they know with a deep inner certitude that there is some form of conscious existence after what we still here call death.

What we have in the contemporary NDE is a modern version, cloaked in the symbols of our own time, of the ancient mystery teachings concerning life, death, and regeneration.³³

Near-death experiences, coupled with the symbolic and uncanny experiences hospice workers and families see with patients dying quiet deaths at home, have given Americans a modern spiritual vision, providing hope to those who are terminally ill—whether or not they are religious—that something magical can happen at death.

Maslow and the Peak Experience

Though NDE stories are no doubt comforting to those who believe in them, convincing many even of the factual existence of an afterlife, some physicians, psychologists, and social scientists who have studied them remain convinced only that peak experiences occur near death. They view these experiences purely as phenomena of brain chemistry or physiology.

These peak experiences, they say, can be elicited throughout our lives by many other kinds of intense events³⁴—among them drug-induced psychedelic experiences, profound

³³ Dr. Kenneth Ring, interview, April 23, 1993; by phone at other times during 1993-1995; at lectures March 2, 1993 and April 2, 1995; Betty Eadie, interviews, June 1993, October 1993, and April 1995. These words were also used to describe NDEs by participants at "The Near-Death Experience: Gateway to Learning," The International Association for Near-Death Studies North American (IANDS) Conference, in Saint Louis, Missouri, June 1993, and an NDE support group at the University of Connecticut, May 1993.

³⁴ Maslow, *Religions, Values and Peak Experiences*.

religious experiences, certain yoga or meditation practices, and intense physical or psychological trauma.³⁵

Medical and psychiatric researchers offer an assortment of physiological reasons why NDEs might occur.³⁶ Some say that in crisis or during trauma, endorphins are released, numbing all pain and giving a feeling of great euphoria. Others say that when particular brain centers are stimulated, a whole array of experiences are triggered—including depersonalization; involuntary memory recall; intense emotions, like euphoria; auditory, visual, or kinetic hallucinations; and even out-of-body sensations. Some researchers locate this trigger in the brain in the right temporal lobe. Others say that the visual sensation of the tunnel and the light come as a result of the excited, random firings of the optic nerve or something else occurring in the visual cortex.

Metabolic or electrolyte imbalances or oxygen deprivation can also cause hallucinations, as can various kinds of medications—although, it should be noted again, not all those who have had NDEs were taking medication.

³⁵ Ring, interview by author, April 23, 1993.

³⁶ This issue has been debated at length in many articles in *the Journal of Near-Death Studies*, including a special issue on the neurobiological model, with articles by the following: Juan C. Saavedra-Aguilar, MD, and Juan S. Bomez-Jeria, MD, "A Neurobiological Model for Near-Death Experiences," *JNDS* 7, no. 4 (1989): 205-22; and Juan C. Saavedra-Aguilar, MD, and Juan S. Bomez-Jeria, MD, "Responses to Commentaries on 'A Neurobiological Model': 265-72; Russell Noyes, MD, "Comments on 'A Neurobiological Model for Near Death Experiences'" *JNDS* 7, no. 4 (1989): 249-50; Daniel B. Carr, MD "Comments on" *JNDS* 7, no. 4 (1989): 251-54. Also, Glen O. Gabbard, MD, and Stuart W. Twemlow, MD, "Do Near- Death Experiences' Occur Only Near Death?—Revisited," *JNDS* 10, no. 1 (1991): 41-47; and "Explanatory Hypotheses for Near-Death Experiences," *Revision* 4, no. 2 (1981): 68-71. Articles in other journals include: Noyes, "Attitude Change Following Near-Death Experiences," *Psychiatry* 43, no. 3 (1980): 234-41; Bruce Greyson, MD, "Varieties of Near-Death Experience," *Psychiatry: Interpersonal & Biological Processes* 56, no. 4 (1993): 390-99; and Ian Stevenson, MD, et al., "Are Persons Reporting 'Near-Death Experiences' Really Near Death? A Study of Medical Records," *Omega: Journal of Death & Dying* 20, no. 1 (1989-1990): 45-54.

Daniel Dennett, PhD, director of the Center for Cognitive Studies at Tufts University and author of *Consciousness Explained*,³⁷ says these experiences we call NDEs can all be explained by the physical effects of the dying brain—that they are the brain's biochemical way of dealing with traumatic stress.³⁸

The remarkable thing is that neither scientific study nor skepticism matter at all to those who have had an NDE—or to those who are terminally ill or dying. What they—and their doctors—say for sure is that something mystical can occur at death. These stories are bringing hope to the terminally ill.

Indeed, so many hospice patients seem to have these kinds of experiences that NDEs and deathbed visions have now been more officially incorporated into hospice work, into the hospice philosophy, and into work with the dying even in mainstream medical institutions.³⁹

Pamela Kircher, MD, at the time a hospice doctor at the Texas Medical Center in Houston, took an informal survey at a 1992 meeting of the National Hospice Organization,

³⁷ Daniel Dennett, PhD, *Consciousness Explained* (Boston: Little, Brown, 1991); Daniel Dennett, PhD, *Content and Consciousness* (New York: Routledge, 1986); Daniel Dennett, PhD, "Time and the Observer: The Where and When of Consciousness in the Brain," *Behavioral & Brain Sciences* 15, no. 2 (1992): 183-247; Marilyn Webb, "The Art of Dying," *New York*, November 23, 1992, 50.

³⁸ Susan Blackmore, *Dying to Live* (Amherst, NY: Prometheus Books, 1993). (Blackmore, a senior lecturer in psychology at the University of the West of England, takes a very close look at all these scientific explanations. One would expect her to find merit in at least one of them, since she is also a fellow of the Committee for the Scientific Investigation of Claims of the Paranormal and one of the world's leading experts on near-death experiences, yet she finds holes in all of them.)

³⁹ Mary D. McEvoy, "The Near-Death Experience: Implications for Nursing Education," *Loss, Grief & Care* 4, no. 1-2 (1990): 51-55. (She suggests nurses talk with dying patients about NDEs.) Linda Barnett, "Hospice Nurses' Knowledge and Attitudes Toward the Near-Death Experience," *JNDS* 9, no. 4 (1991):225-32. (Reports that of sixty hospice nurses surveyed, 63 percent had worked with an NDE patient, 52 percent were knowledgeable about the NDE, and all the nurses had a positive attitude toward near-death phenomena and toward caring for NDE patients. This researcher recommended including NDEs as part of nursing education.)

giving the one hundred hospice nurses, doctors, social workers, and administrators who came to a workshop she gave on NDEs a questionnaire to fill out.⁴⁰

Seventy-three percent of them responded. Of these, 73 percent had had a patient *tell them* about having had what seemed to them like an NDE or vision; 75 percent felt that hospice patients frequently have such experiences; and 77 percent thought these visions were helpful to patients in the last days of their lives. Further, 60 percent thought these were not a form of hallucination but an actual experience, and that medications did not increase the probability of their occurrence.

In 1989, Maggie Callanan, RN, then a hospice nurse in the Washington, D.C., area, attended the first annual IANDS national convention. She was struck by the similarities between NDE stories and some of the observations she had made of dying patients.

After the conference, Callanan went home and talked with her friend and fellow nurse Patricia Kelley. They decided to go through all their patient records and notes one by one. From this material came their book *Final Gifts*, which gives caregivers and families a better understanding of the symbolic language used by dying patients.⁴¹

Callanan and Kelley coined the term "nearing-death awareness," observing that their patients lived in two different worlds at the same time. They seemed to be getting ready—as

⁴⁰ Pamela Kircher, MD, "Near-Death Experience and Hospice Work," paper presented at the annual IANDS Conference, in Saint Louis, Missouri, June 27, 1993.

⁴¹ Maggie Callanan and Patricia Kelley, *Final Gifts* (New York: Poseidon Press, 1992). Information in this section is based on Callanan, "Final Gifts," the keynote address at the IANDS Conference, Saint Louis, Missouri, June 25, 1993, and on an interview by author, June 1992.

Audrey Hill was—to travel from this world to another, and they seemed to be communicating two kinds of messages. One, it seemed as if they could choose (within a certain time frame) when it was that they would actually die. And two, they let their family members know through the metaphors of travel, such as Audrey used, that their relatives were waiting, that they were getting their tickets or packing their bags.

If patients were afraid, Callanan and Kelley found, they could be calmed when others entered into their conversational framework, using the same metaphors that the dying were attempting to speak. If a dying person says he "can't find the map," these nurses wrote, those close to him might respond: "I know you'll find the map yourself when you're ready."

"I personally have come to see their confusion as *my* problem," Callanan concludes. "Get into the metaphor with them, [but be] honest. If someone says, 'Do you see that angel sitting at the foot of my bed?' I will say, 'No, to be truthful I don't, but I can see that *you* do, and that it brings you great joy, so I'm very glad for you.' How do you help the dying? Open your hearts to the possibility that [they] are true prophets."

Chapter 12

New American Sacred:

The Return of Prepared Dying

Introduction

With this chapter, I began to look at various ways that spiritual teachers were beginning to teach a modern art of dying, ways they might be incorporating transcendence—as Maslow describes it—into the experience of death. In thinking of this journey as my own “varieties of sacred experiences,” I returned to participant observation, starting at the large, traditional, and significant Tibetan Buddhist funeral of Buddhist teacher Chogyam Trungpa, Rinpoche.

Then I began by conducting extensive interviews and reading literature by Buddhist writers and scholars. I also had close knowledge of the death of poet Allen Ginsberg, who used Tibetan Buddhist teachings in preparing for his own death, and I was present at his Buddhist funeral.

Then I branched out, still with interviews and participant observation, by attending or listening to tapes of New Age conferences with Ram Dass, Naomi Remen, MD, and Stephen and Ondrea Levine. And I read a large range of literature on new spiritual ideas influencing those who are dying.

I interviewed Dr. Remen, Stephen Levine, and similar humanistic physicians and therapists at length. I also interviewed Rick Strassman, MD, Charles S. Grob, MD, Stanislav Grof, MD, and Joan Halifax, all physicians or psychologists who are researching the use of LSD and other psychedelic drugs with dying patients to try to prepare them psychologically for dying and death. They use these experiences as a way to talk about visions, emotions, and mirages that might appear at that time, and to help the dying by reducing fear and attempting to guide them—and to learn from—such an encounter.

Lastly, I was privy to accounts of the fatal accident, dying and death, and the funeral of the Catholic parish priest, Father Tom Sheedy, who died in October 1993 while I was visiting in Pass Christian, Mississippi. His story is fleshed out with interviews from October through December 1993 with several other priests and a nun, who were with him while he died, as well as his doctor, Larry Killebrew,

MD, his family members, and some of his African-American parishioners. I was interested in how a very religious Catholic priest would use those religious teachings in dying, how he would communicate his dying experience to others around him, and how his journey might be similar or not to that described by the spiritually less orthodox.

Written in 2019

*

*

*

Chogyam Trungpa, Rinpoche, and Buddhism

It's the morning of May 26, 1987, at Karme Choling Buddhist Meditation Center in Barnet, Vermont.¹ The rain is falling erratically—sometimes heavily, sometimes gently—but it doesn't daunt the people walking slowly through the woods behind the main house, up the hill, along a muddy dirt road to the meadow.

On the left, just where the trees end, as the meadow opens up and the dirt road continues over a tiny rise, is a site littered with construction equipment—trucks, wheelbarrows, and cement mixers, all incongruous in these woods. If you go up the road slightly and look over the rise, you can see what the equipment was used for. Across the meadow is a giant cement structure resembling a small nuclear power plant, with a rounded steeple at the top, its center open to view through windowless holes on all four sides.

¹ The account of the cremation of Venerable Chögyam Trungpa, Rinpoche, is from my own observations and interviews. See also, Gregory Jaynes, "In Vermont: A Spiritual Leader's Farewell," *Time*, June 22, 1987, 10; Rick Fields, "The Vidyadhara Trungpa Rinpoche Dies Nova Scotia; Cremation Rites Held at Karme Choling," *Vajradhatu Sun*, Special Issue, June/July 1987; Ari Goldman, various articles in *New York Times*; local Vermont newspapers.

This *purkhong*—or fire pit—has been built for the cremation of the Venerable Chogyam Trungpa, Rinpoche, an abbot in the Kagyu order, one of the four ancient schools of Tibetan Buddhism. Officially, he was the Eleventh Trungpa Rinpoche, since according to Buddhist teachings, abbots and high lamas are reincarnated again and again.²

Buddhism holds that it is partly the way in which one prepares for dying that determines enlightenment—a concept like "the light" that to Christians might be understood as finding God—and the way one is reborn. Some of these teachings on the art of dying are contained in the classic text the *Tibetan Book of the Dead*. Chogyam Trungpa, Rinpoche was a master teacher of this book and these teachings.

Rinpoche is a Tibetan honorific, like *Reverend* or *Rabbi*, and means "precious one." This Rinpoche was also a *tulku*, akin to a saint, and had—as is traditional in Tibetan Buddhism—already been reincarnated ten times, going back to 900 A.D. In this lifetime, and in each but the first three of his lifetimes before, Trungpa Rinpoche was the supreme abbot (like a Catholic cardinal) of the many monasteries in the eastern part of Tibet, known as Kham.

Those in the Trungpa line were all expert in the *Tibetan Book of the Dead*. As Trungpa explained in the preface to the English edition of this text:

I received this transmission at the age of eight. [I] was trained in this teaching by my tutors, who also guided me in dealing with dying people. Consequently, I visited dying or dead people about four times a week from that time onwards. Such continual contact with the process of death, particularly watching one's close friends and relatives, is considered extremely important for students in this tradition, so that the notion of impermanence becomes a living experience rather than a philosophical view."³

² Chögyam Trungpa, Rinpoche, *Born in Tibet* (Boston: Shambhala Publications, 1986).

³ Francesca Fremantle and Chögyam Trungpa, trans., *The Tibetan Book of the Dead: The Great Liberation through Hearing in the Bardo* (Berkeley, CA: Shambhala Publications, 1975): xii.

And indeed, experiencing impermanence was how he lived his life.

In 1959, when the Chinese invaded Tibet and began destroying its monasteries, the Eleventh Trungpa Rinpoche disguised himself and escaped on horseback.⁴ With a small party of monks and attendants, he rode over the Himalayas, entered India on foot, and from there eventually brought these teachings to the West. In 1970, he founded Karne Choling—where we are now—the first of some fifty meditation centers he built throughout North America and Europe.

Over the next twenty-five years, these centers attracted many of the best and the brightest—poets including Allen Ginsberg (who took Trungpa Rinpoche as his spiritual teacher), novelist William Burroughs, musician John Cage, performer Meredith Monk, New Age spiritual teacher Ram Dass (a.k.a. Richard Alpert, PhD, former Harvard psychology professor), and hospice doctor Ira Byock.

On that May morning in 1987, some three thousand of these Westerners slogged up the wet hill toward Trungpa Rinpoche's cremation site. Over the rise, inside the *purkhong*, wood was already stacked several stories high. Encircling the *purkhong* were tents strung with hundreds of colorful Tibetan prayer flags—blues, yellows, oranges, reds. Inside the tents stood row after row of chairs for the visiting dignitaries.

⁴ Chögyam Trungpa, *Tibetan*, 143ff; Rick Fields, *How the Swans Came to the Lake: A Narrative History of Buddhism in America* (Boulder: Shambhala Publications, 1981). (Fields describes the progress of Buddhism in the West.)

His Holiness the late Dilgo Khyentse, Rinpoche, head of the Nyingma school, the oldest of the four ancient schools of Tibetan Buddhism, had come from Nepal to preside. A near battalion of maroon-and-gold robed monks came as well, representing all four schools. They'd traveled from monasteries in India, Bhutan, Sikkim, and Nepal.

In the West, Chogyam Trungpa, Rinpoche was controversial.⁵ He came from the *crazy wisdom* Buddhist tradition of "mad" yogis who for centuries have believed that it is exactly those times when the ego is least in control that the most can be learned about consciousness and mind. In keeping with the reputations of his forebears, he was known for his brilliance and outrageousness, his profligate drinking, and his active sex life. He had just recently died in Halifax, Nova Scotia, at the age of forty-seven of liver disease and complications of a stroke.⁶

In international Buddhist circles, however, Rinpoche was regarded as a particularly great and enlightened teacher. Grand and extensive rituals unique to teachers of his high rank—based on instructions given by Khyentse Rinpoche before he traveled to Vermont from Nepal—were followed in preparing his body after death.

Trungpa Rinpoche's corpse was placed sitting up in meditation posture on a raised, ornate shrine, and for the next few days, hundreds of mourners filed by to meditate with him. After a week, he was moved from Halifax to Vermont. Lamas expert in the practices surrounding dying

⁵ Georg Feuerstein, *The Shock Tactics and Radical Teachings of Crazy-Wise Adepts, Holy Fools and Rascal Gurus* (New York: Paragon House, 1991); Jaynes, "In Vermont."

⁶ Mitchell Levy, MD, interview, February 1995; Michael Baime, MD, interview, July 1996. (Dr. Levy specializes in critical care medicine at Brown University Hospital. Dr. Baime is chief, division of general internal medicine, University of Pennsylvania Graduate Hospital. Both doctors were Rinpoche's personal physicians.)

came from the East to chant and pray, and to show his closest students how to pack and repack his body in special salts, mummifying it in the ancient way.

Specific ceremonies were held during each of the forty-nine days after death, and during that time, Rinpoche sat encased in these salts inside a huge ornate box in the center of Karme Choling's main meditation hall. Those who meditated there described his energy as seeming to fill the entire space, but the day of the cremation was the most powerful of all.

By noon, those thousands gathered in the upper meadow included reporters from the *New York Times* and *Time*, and a photographer from *Life*. I was among them. Some stood on the grass, fifty deep; others sat on the chairs in the tents. It was a festive occasion. Since Buddhism views death as an opportunity for enlightenment, that's exactly what was expected of a teacher who was apparently enlightened already. Yet no one—at least none of the Westerners—knew exactly what would happen.

A lone bagpipe sounded down at the main house, signaling the start of the funeral procession. The crowd hushed. From the moment the bagpipe wailed, the rain slowed. Led by the bagpipe player, the procession wound slowly up the narrow, muddy road. As the bagpipe moved closer to the top, the rain gradually stopped altogether, becoming a thick, low-lying fog. By the time the procession reached the top of the rise, the sun had begun to shine through the fog.

As the procession made its way through the parting crowd, Rinpoche's now mummified body could be seen sitting in meditation posture inside an ornate, small, opened box that was painted gold and lined in silks. The box was carried—like a hand-held rickshaw, resting on two

long poles—on the shoulders of pallbearers. Their teacher was dressed in his most elaborate gold robes, a ritual crown anointing his head.

At the *purkhong*, pallbearers hoisted him up through the center, seating him in the open portion of the steeple. By now the sun was shining brightly, the sky clear and totally blue behind him. From the meadow, Rinpoche could be seen through the openings, sitting tall, framed by the sky on all four sides.

Monks began to blow traditional Tibetan horns and to ring prayer bells, as one monk rose from his chair—traditionally one who had no connection with the teacher who had died—walked toward the *purkhong* and lit a flame. As the wood caught, Khyentse Rinpoche began to chant, some fifty monks and hundreds of American Buddhists joining him.

Soon flames leaped up toward Trungpa Rinpoche and completely enveloped him, dancing off his body, shooting from his head, gobbling up his crown. Black smoke swirled up into the blue sky, concentrated in one long line. Like a dark rope dangling between pyre and sky, the smoke seemed to join the heaven and the earth.

Suddenly three black birds gathered overhead, and slowly, quietly, began circling that rope of smoke. As they circled, a huge rainbow appeared—not stretching from one end of the mountains to the other, but a circular rainbow, a halo that completely surrounded the sun, wider and with more bands of color than most people had ever seen. As the fire died down, a dramatic succession of rainbows began to dot the sky.

The mourners stopped talking and stared, awestruck. It is said in the Buddhist scriptures that these are exactly the signs that appear when great teachers die. Some texts even describe this

phenomenon of having mastered the art of dying as becoming *a rainbow body*. But this was Vermont in 1987, and though these Americans considered themselves Buddhists, they were not prepared for ancient signs and symbols.

After the fire and the smoke died down—and the rainbow had disappeared, and the birds flown off—it began to drizzle again. Slowly, people filed down the mountain. Going up, they had laughed and talked, but going down there was silence. This was a crowd that was shaken. On this mountain meadow signs had appeared that were as auspicious to Buddhists as the Star of Bethlehem has been to Christians or the burning bush to Jews.

Could some consciousness have left Trungpa's body and joined with the consciousness of the universe? That could be what Abraham Maslow might have said.

The Art of Dying

All of the world's cultures and great religions have considered dying well an art to be learned, an art essential to a good passage into some next life.⁷ In fact, nearly every culture before our own secular age has had instructions on an art of dying.

Judaism's mystical teachings on dying and the journey of the soul after death are contained in the esoteric texts of the *Kabbala* and the *Zohar*. The shamanistic traditions of Native American, African, Aborigine, and Latin cultures are passed down in oral traditions.

⁷ The following discussion is drawn from these resources: Stanislav Grof, MD, and Joan Halifax, PhD, *The Human Encounter with Death* (New York: E. P. Dutton, 1977); Aries, *Western Attitudes*; Aries, *At the Hour*; Carol Zaleski, PhD, *Otherworld Journeys* (New York: Oxford University Press, 1987). See also, Vicki Goldberg, "Looking Straight into the Eyes of the Dying," *New York Times*, March 31, 1996.

Asian and Middle Eastern cultures all had sacred rituals and teachings on dying, such as the *Tibetan and Egyptian Book(s) of the Dead*.

Modern scholars like Stanislav Grof, MD, a psychoanalyst, and Joan Halifax, PhD, a medical and cultural anthropologist, coauthors of the book *The Human Encounter with Death*; and Carol Zaleski, PhD, a professor of religion at Smith College and author of *Otherworld Journeys*, say that the chief purpose of all these religious texts and rituals was to help people consummate a life well lived with a death that was transcendent. And transcendence has to do with a mystical sense of consciousness.

During the Middle Ages, as we saw in Chapter 1, when the plague swept Western Europe, sacred Christian teachings on dying (called, as a body, *Ars moriendi*, or "the art of dying") began to appear, spreading the previously secret exhortations of the clergy to the populace during a time of tremendous need. These were stories and pictures of the visions of notable saints to be shared with people as they died—or, if these saints had survived near-death ordeals, or visionary accounts of the transformative ways their ordeal had affected them.

The teachings of *Ars moriendi* were intended to be used as instructions about repentance, the afterlife, the war for the soul between heaven and hell, and about how the dying person could use prayer and gain forgiveness. Dying well meant both lessons on what to do on one's deathbed and instructions on handling an afterlife.

To prepare, most religions have used rituals or ceremonies that had ecstatic components to help believers achieve the kind of change in consciousness it was always thought that human beings would experience at death. Philosopher William James has described some of these

components in his classic *The Varieties of Religious Experience*.⁸ Among the many paths to these visions in this life are Catholic vespers, and intense singing, prayer and meditation; Muslim Sufis, with their whirling dervish dance practices; and Central and Native American shamans, who use guided dreaming, peyote ceremonies or the taking of other psychoactive chemicals and plants, and hold sweat lodges to induce visions.

The long, dark, isolated retreats of Hindu yogis or Buddhist monks, or the ancient Egyptian practice of temporarily entombing priests alive to produce states of near asphyxiation, all provoke what can only be described as classic near-death experiences. The adept are supposed to return from these experiences to share the knowledge learned and the visions seen.

Not only was this knowledge essential for the transition into an afterlife, but it affected the quality of the passage itself. Preparing for death nearly always included hearing vision stories, or "practicing" this altered state of consciousness ahead of time by inducing nonordinary, ecstatic states similar to those anticipated at death.

Over the past century, however, as death came under the province of science and medicine, as the power of the more mystical branches of traditional religions has begun to wane, as American religions have grown more concerned with secular matters, these lessons on dying well have drifted into obscurity.

⁸ William James, *The Varieties of Religious Experience* (New York: Macmillan, 1961). See particularly the chapter "Mysticism," 299-336. See also, John White, ed., *The Highest State of Consciousness* (New York: Anchor/Doubleday, 1972).

Of course, orthodox traditions continue to exist. When the Grand Rebbe Menachem Mendel Schneerson lay dying at the age of ninety-two of complications of a stroke, the Lubavitcher followers of this Hasidic Jewish leader davened and prayed continually as he spent four months in Beth Israel Hospital in New York on life supports.⁹ When Cardinal Joseph Bernardin of Chicago was dying of pancreatic cancer, he said that he'd learned once again to trust in God through prayer.¹⁰

While Gallup surveys report that a high percentage of Americans believe in heaven and consider themselves religious, many baby boomers have tended to lose this connection with mystical Judeo-Christian traditions, either because they moved away from their childhood faiths or because the mainstems of these religions themselves had lost their traditionally mystical base in efforts at reform or Americanization. Yet, as the dying process has grown more prolonged, this secular generation is looking for new answers in its own way.¹¹

For a growing number of Americans, Trungpa Rinpoche's death underscored exactly what he and other Tibetan Buddhist teachers had taught them—that Buddhist teachings can lend

⁹ Joshua Johnson, "After Procedure, Faithful Foresee Rebbe's Recovery," *Newsday*, June 12, 1994; Paul Moses and Juan Forero, "End of the Lineage: Lubavitchers Keep Waiting for 'Moshiach,'" *Newsday*, June 13, 1994; Russ Buettner et al., "Menachem Mendel Schneerson, 1902-1994: Lubavitch Rebbe Dies; Revered Hasidic Leader Spread Faith Around the Globe," *Newsday*, June 13, 1994.

¹⁰ Cardinal Joseph Bernardin, *The Gift of Peace* (Chicago: Loyola Press, 1997); excerpts in *Newsweek*, November 25, 1996.

¹¹ Also, according to the Gallup surveys, Americans' conception of heaven has changed over the years. For a more thorough discussion, see Robert Bezilla, ed., *Religion in America: 1992 to 1993, 25th Anniversary Edition* (Princeton, NJ: The Princeton Religion Research Center, 1993); George Gallup Jr. and Sarah Jones, *100 Questions Research Center, Religion in America* (Princeton, NJ: Princeton Religion and Answers: search Center, 1989).

powerful help in getting ready to die. And, indeed, Allen Ginsberg used these teachings when he himself died in the spring of 1997.¹²

Among the numerous teachers who had begun to teach Buddhism to Westerners were Tibetans such as Geluk Rinpoche and Dilgo Khyentse, Rinpoche; as well as Sogyal Rinpoche; Chagdud Tulku, Rinpoche; Americans who were ordained as Buddhists, for example, Columbia University professor Robert Thurman; and the Dalai Lama himself.¹³ While many of their teachings on Buddhism remain rather esoteric, Sogyal Rinpoche's book, *The Tibetan Book of Living and Dying*, published by HarperSanFrancisco in 1992, became so popular that by 1996 it had sold over a quarter of a million copies and was on national bestseller lists.¹⁴

Tibetan Buddhism is a religion with a complex philosophy on how to live life, how to prepare for death, and since it embraces reincarnation, how to make one's way after death in a greater realm of the spirits so that one might have an auspicious rebirth. The classic *Tibetan*

¹² On Friday, April 4, 1997, on the morning of the tenth anniversary of his teacher Trungpa Rinpoche's death, Allen Ginsberg, who was suffering from liver cancer, had a stroke and slipped into a coma. He died two hours after midnight. During the weeks before he died, Ginsberg practiced the meditation he'd been taught, under the daily tutelage of Geluk Rinpoche, the Tibetan Buddhist who'd become his teacher after Trungpa died. American Buddhists meditated at his side, taking shifts round the clock; Geluk Rinpoche and other Buddhists were there when he died. His funeral, which I attended, was held Monday, April 7, in the shrine room of the Shambhala Center, which was founded by Trungpa Rinpoche.

¹³ Chögyam Trungpa, Rinpoche, *Born in Tibet* (Boston: Shambhala, 1985); *Cutting Through*, "Introduction," *Tibetan Book*, Shambhala; Dilgo Khyentse, Rinpoche (Boston: Shambhala Publications, 1992); Chagdud Tulku, Rinpoche, *Lord of the Dance: The Autobiography of a Tibetan Lama* (Junction City, CA: Padma Publishing, 1992), *Life in Relation to Death* (Junction City, CA: Padma Publishing, 1987); Sogyal Rinpoche *The Tibetan Book of Living and Dying* (San Francisco: HarperSanFrancisco, 1992); Dalai Lama, *A Flash of Lightning in the Dark of Night* (Boston: Shambhala Publications, 1994); Dalai Lama, *Essential Teachings* (Berkeley: North Atlantic Books, 1995); Dalai Lama, *Way to Freedom* (San Francisco: HarperSanFrancisco, 1994); Robert A. F. Thurman, "Introduction," *The Tibetan Book of the Dead* (New York: Bantam Books, 1994). Much of their teaching is also available on tapes from Sounds True Recordings, 735 Walnut Street, Boulder, CO 80302, or from The New York Open Center and Tibet House, Art of Dying Conferences, 1995 and 1997, in New York.

¹⁴ Information on book sales provided by HarperSanFrancisco.

Book of the Dead is an enormously elaborate set of instructions to be learned ahead of time and to be read to someone after he or she has died. It contains detailed descriptions of various visionary realms that appear as the spirit leaves the body and passes through an in-between time (known as the *bardo*) from death to rebirth.

The text itself is a guidebook on how to choose a correct path through these realms. While the beginning stages sound much like modern descriptions of near-death experiences, the later horrors that can arise—if one makes unfortunate choices or allows spirits' tricks to lure the unknowing down a wrong path—are much like old descriptions of purgatory.

Although the *Tibetan Book of the Dead* is perhaps the best known of Buddhist texts, it is not what Buddhist teachers generally taught to their Western students. Used most often were the kinds of meditation practices that Sogyal Rinpoche describes. *The Tibetan Book of Living and Dying* outlines the Buddhist psychological path, giving instructions on how to handle one's mind and emotions through daily meditation practices and to use these practices as preparation for both life and death. But Sogyal Rinpoche and other teachers also give often-secret practices for controlling bodily energy so that one can move this energy out of the body at will, directing how consciousness leaves the body even at the moment of death.

Rather than remaining a dusty body of strange sounding, esoteric instructions, many of these ancient Buddhist teachings have turned out to be as applicable to death today as they were in the ninth century and earlier, when many of these texts were apparently first written. That is why they are experiencing a growing popularity, albeit a popularity domesticated specifically for Americans.

Chogyam Trungpa's heir, Osel Tendzin, was an American from Passaic, New Jersey, who was born Thomas Rich and given his Buddhist name when he was enthroned as Trungpa's Vajra Regent. Tendzin was a controversial teacher himself who died of AIDS in 1990.¹⁵ Before he died, however, he helped many of his students with specific instructions on dying, as he himself had been taught by Trungpa.

He told these to Judith Harden, whom we met in Chapter 3 as she was dying of breast cancer, when he wrote her the letter that Moh Harden shared with me.

You and I and all of us have traveled this path before, and we will travel it again. Sometimes we live a long time, and sometimes a short time. It's what we do with our time now that's important. [Consider every moment to be meditation practice, and especially] those moments of panic and impending death.

When you begin to feel the panic, dive into it with full awareness [and] allow the thoughts to flow freely, disregarding whether they are positive or negative. When the mind begins to settle, see how everything is based on accepting and rejecting, good and bad, pleasure and pain. And also see how awareness transcends all of these. Continue to do this whenever panic strikes. This is the best preparation you can make for death.¹⁶

Buddhist teachings are founded on the concept of impermanence, that the only thing in life that is certain is change, and that death is merely the greatest change of all. In meditation practices, one can observe this minutely by seeing that one's thoughts and daily concerns change, even moment by moment.

But one also begins to perceive a continuum of consciousness behind all that change, the consciousness that lies behind the one we are generally aware of. Some might call it "The

¹⁵ Associated Press, "Vajra Regent Osel Tendzin, 47; Former Leader of Buddhist Sect," *Boston Globe*, August 28, 1990; "Osel Tendzin; 1st Westerner to Head Tibet Buddhist Sect," *Los Angeles Times*, August 27, 1990.

¹⁶ Osel Tendzin, private letter to Judith Hardin, December 23, 1989. Shared with author by her husband, Moh Hardin.

Watcher" or "The Witness." It's the part of us that stays up all night, that knows in the morning whether or not we have dreamed, and what the dream was about. Buddhists might call it "big mind." (Christians might call it the mind of God within each of us.) This is the awareness, they say, that will survive death. (Some might call it the soul, as we discussed in an earlier chapter.) This is the consciousness Tendzin was trying to tell his students to pay attention to.

There are two aspects in preparing in advance to manage this consciousness at the moment of death. First is to recognize and grow comfortable with it beforehand to allow a glimpse of what will endure after death. Second is to create a powerful, imaginary image—vivid, dream-like, seemingly real—and try as much as possible to merge one's mind with this image. It could be a vision or feeling of God. It could be of a saint. Or, in Buddhism, it could be an image of a great Buddhist teacher. In a way, this is an organized lesson on how to create a powerful dream, hallucination, or a vision—much like those who have near-death experiences report—and then to practice a way to walk directly into it.

There are many meditation instructions for this that these different Buddhist teachers teach, but Tendzin told Judith Hardin to use an advanced meditation practice called Vajrayogini, after the name of the deity in the visualization involved in the particular practice she was already doing. There are painted pictures of her—and of other Buddhist deities—on Tibetan thangkas sold worldwide, but this image was part of a visual meditation that Trungpa Rinpoche had taught her before he had died. Now Tendzin told her to practice it as much as she could.

Vajrayogini practice requires specific instruction from a teacher, since there are secret aspects to it. Basically, though, one imagines a deity named Vajrayogini, a passionate, fiery red female goddess with long, brown hair flowing upward. She is pictured in Buddhist thangkas, or

deity paintings, standing in a dancer's pose, with a crown of five dried skulls on her head, her left leg bent, and her right leg folded with its toe pointed toward her left knee.

After beginning a simple meditation in which Judith was to notice her thoughts and settle her mind, she was to picture Vajrayogini, and then begin to try to feel her enormous energy, feel her power, her intensity, her compassion, her love, her confidence, her blessings. It was an empty, dream image, very spacious and colorful, but a *being* at the same time. She was to try to merge her mind with the image of this *being*, become her, and later in the practice, to dissolve her mind into space as this image later dissolved in her thoughts, becoming like a rainbow light.

Osel Tendzin once described the effects of the practice like this: crystal-like. Sparkling. Groundless. Energy. Like fire. Vast. This is like the mind of the Buddha, "The Watcher."¹⁷ This was the same, powerful feeling that he said Judith would feel at death. If she practiced it daily, then it would come as no surprise as she died.

"Consider [this mind of the Buddha] as inseparable from your mind and experience that in the form of warm, bright light," Osel Tendzin wrote Judith. "And consider [Vajrayogini] to be inseparable from your body, so that in your waking hours you develop a strong identification with [her] power, which can be liberating at the moment of death."¹⁸ As she practiced, she was trying to form a habit so strong that she'd instinctively know what to do as she was dying. Out. Out. Out. With each breath, she'd let her mind float out into a greater sense of space.

¹⁷ Material drawn from a teaching session in Ojai, CA, August 1990.

¹⁸ From the letter Tendzin wrote to Judith Hardin.

It was to help her practice her own ability to push her mind out of her body, up through her head, first into a powerful dreamlike visualization, then to trust that it was okay to dissolve her mind with that visualization, out, out into space. And that's what it would be like to die.

In a simplistic way, it is like Lamaze breathing for childbirth. Meditation would help during the dying process, and at the moment of death it would give her something to focus on in order to move her consciousness out of her failing body and into whatever lay next.

Through an ancient Eastern tradition brought to the West and repackaged for a new and secular generation, Tendzin's teaching was similar to what devout Jews learn through davening and praying and devout Christians learn through a lifetime of prayer or Holy Communion—to merge one's mind with God, or the blood and body of Christ, and at death, to receive blessings and grace.

But there is something more. Newer generations of Americans are also drawing on their own experiences in a search for spiritual guidance at death. In the process they are reexamining transcendent moments of all sorts. For them, this can, of course, mean meditation and prayer, but it might also include music, art, dance, diet, intensive psychotherapies, dream work, hypnosis, even psychedelics or hallucinogenic drugs. And it shows up in the great recent interest in mindfulness.

Dream Work, Psychotherapy, and Hallucinogenic Drugs

It is April Fool's Day, 1995. In the grand ballroom of the Crown Plaza Hotel in New York City, Rachel Naomi Remen, MD, whom we met in the earlier chapter on emotional pain, is addressing an audience of nearly one thousand people who have come to a conference called

"The Art of Dying."¹⁹ There are doctors, nurses, psychologists, social workers, hospice medical workers, and volunteers. There are caretakers of those who are dying of many different diseases. There is a sampling of American Buddhists and Hindus, as well as Catholic priests and nuns, Christian ministers, and Jewish rabbis. And there are dying patients themselves. In a word, this audience is a cross-section of American period.

"I have come to deliver a simple message," Dr. Remen chides good-naturedly. "You don't have to be a Tibetan Buddhist to die well." And yes, she says, one can't help but notice a sense of mystery surrounding death, most especially as dying moves once again into family homes.

In recent years, except for hospice, people rarely saw death unless they were physicians, Dr. Remen says, and even many doctors haven't experienced death at the moment it occurs. They are there before death. Or after, to sign a death certificate. But the moment of death is a stunning time. You are in the room with someone. And then suddenly you are alone. There's a feeling of awe and reverence you may never otherwise experience. The modern dying process, she says, is bringing mystery alive again in people's lives.

Dr. Remen is a psycho-oncologist. She trained at Stanford Medical Center and Cornell Medical School as a pediatrician. She is now a professor at the Osher Center of Integrative Medicine at the University of California, San Francisco, but at the time of this conference she was the cofounder and medical director of the Cancer Help Program at Commonweal Institute in

¹⁹ The following discussion is based on Rachel Naomi Remen, MD, "Living Well and Dying Well," lectures presented at Art of Dying Conferences, New York City, April 1, 1995 and March 21, 1997; interviews by author, April 22, 1995 and March 31, 1997; *On Healing* (Bolinas, CA: Institute for the Study of Health and Illness, 1993), a collection of her lectures and papers (provided by her offices at Commonweal and the Institute for the Study of Health and Illness); Rachel Naomi Remen, MD, *Kitchen Table Wisdom* (New York: Riverhead Books, 1996).

Bolinas, Calif., and the founder of the Institute for the Study of Health and Illness. She trains other physicians to care compassionately for people facing life-threatening illnesses.

Dr. Remen takes the psychological work already begun by hospice a step further. She not only sees death as a natural part of life, but she views the very process of dying as the great opportunity for each of us to make our life journey whole.

Because most Americans die in hospitals, isolated in sterile, institutional environments, Dr. Remen says—echoing Abraham Maslow and Eric Cassell, whom we met in earlier chapters—we may lose touch with a more transcendent dimensions of dying. And while we might be involved with the care of a loved one at home, we are often so scared and overwhelmed by their physical needs and by their loss that we, too, might fail to notice this spiritual dimension.

Yet, she says, these transcendent moments themselves are crucial. In fact, they might well be *the* most crucial experiences of our lives, the critical psycho-spiritual work we each need to do *in order* to finish our lives well. She views her job as helping people explore their own memories of transcendent moments throughout life so that they might consciously use these memories to put them in touch with what they might experienced as they die. She also trains physicians to be aware of life's sacred dimensions in order to better help their patients. That is what she is here at this Art of Dying conference to impart today.

She starts with the story we heard earlier of the death of a man who had Alzheimer's disease and had been unable to speak for ten years. Suddenly he had a heart attack. Kneeling near his dad, his fifteen-year-old, yelled to his older brother to call 911. Instead, the father shocked them by calling out: "No, son. Don't call 911. Tell your mother I am OK. Tell her I love

her." And, with that, he died. "We die in our own way," Dr. Remen says. "But the way we die can show us meaning in how we have lived."

For Dr. Remen, meaning is carried in the unconscious rather than in the conscious mind. She helps her patients connect with the wisdom of their own life's meaning through stories like this one, and by using psychological techniques to elicit the wisdom of the unconscious mind—dreams, memories, poetry writing, artwork.

I ask patients and students to explore their own experiences of the sacred. What would you call a sacred moment in your life? What allowed you to have that experience? What are your experiences with death? What are your strategies for dealing with loss? What are your inner experiences? Your dreams? What are your regrets in life? What are the things you can't forgive yourself for? Who are the people you haven't forgiven? These are the things that hold you back.

We talk about unfinished business, [but we also talk about] dreams and experiences. The closer death gets, the more the mystery shows itself. When people die they experience this mystery in a very personal way, in the same way that we each have unique fingerprints on the tips of our hands. As they get closer to dying they see this mystery as a wholeness they might not ever have seen before. You create opportunities for the deepest self to speak from the entire environment.

Although Dr. Remen has not studied Carl Jung's work, she seems at times to echo his notion of a collective unconscious. She maintains that there is a larger human memory or universal wisdom that speaks through all of us and shows itself when we least expect it.

At death, the teachings of those who are dying can also help those around them tie up the puzzles of their own lives, if they are ready to listen or notice. That lesson was brought home to her personally when her own mother died. "When she was eight-four years old, my mother had open heart surgery," Dr. Remen says. In her book, *Kitchen Table Wisdom*, she describes how difficult this surgery was, how her mother lay unconscious for a week, breathing with the help of a respirator. Finally, she regained consciousness, but she did not recognize Dr. Remen—her

only child—and began hallucinating. The nurses called it “intensive care psychosis” and said it was often an affliction of the hospitalized elderly.

After her surgery my mother saw birds in her hospital room that weren't there. And she started talking about things in her childhood, about her own mother, who was full of *chesed*, a Hebrew word that translates as loving-kindness. I was named after her, Rachel, but until then, I'd always used my middle name, Naomi.

The nurses started correcting my mother when she talked about the birds, but I didn't. One day I came in and began to sit in a chair and my mother told me, “Don't sit there. I have a visitor.” So, I pulled in another chair. Mom turned to the first chair with great tenderness and said, “Rachel, I'd like you to meet Rachel.”

My mother told her mother that she'd named me Rachel—after her—but she apologized about calling me Naomi, telling her my father wished it. That name was after his father, Nathan. She also told her mother about my childhood, her pride in the person I'd become, and they talked about people I'd never met—my great-grandfather David and his brothers, my grand uncles, who were handsome men and great horsemen. Finally, she closed her eyes and said, “I'm glad you are both here now. One of you will take me home.”

The nurses were upset that Dr. Remen hadn't told her mother no one was there. “But who's to say there wasn't?” she says.

Her mother died shortly afterward. Dr. Remen was late getting to the hospital that day because she'd stopped to buy irises, her mother's favorite flower, but all she could find was a small bunch of iris buds, tied together with string. Her mother was dead by the time she got to the hospital, and Dr. Remen left the flowers on her bed. They lay next to her mother, from the hospital to the funeral parlor, three thousand miles away.

“By the funeral, they had been out of water for four days and had traveled from California to New York,” Dr. Remen says, “but when I arrived, the irises were in full bloom, still tied in their string, lying on the top of my mother's casket, infused with some incredible purple light.” Dr. Remen now goes by the name Rachel.

The dying process, she has come to believe, can teach us to open to the mystery of life.

I've shown up and had someone say, "My husband is talking to someone who isn't there. He's hallucinating." Well, what if it's not a hallucination? I might first ask how the experience affects the person who's having it. If the response is awe, I'd say it's mystery. We make everything into pathology. If my mother was afraid of her vision, she might have needed medication, but that vision made her death sacred for her and for me.

One of the great arts dying people have is the ability to shift reality enough to make us realize that there may be more to life and to survival than the mind thinks. This is the kind of mystery that becomes commonplace if one is ready and looking, and it can affect even the timing of when and how we die. The task of dying is different for all of us but in the process, we may learn to view life as a journey of the soul, she says, and dying itself is an opportunity to complete that journey well.

"Life is a spiritual path and death may be the experience of the soul that integrates and clarifies it," Dr. Remen says. The way we die has the potential for tying up the wisdom teachings of each of our own lives, and the knowledge we were supposed to receive in this lifetime. The preparation for dying comes in relaxing enough so that these wisdom teachings can arise.

Modern pharmacology's ability to synthesize psychoactive drugs has made the psychedelic experience—one that can encourage memories to arise as well as induce and mimic an ecstatic, mystical state—a common and widespread phenomenon for many Americans, and especially for the generation that is now encountering death. Now, some are beginning to regard these drug experiences as a way to prepare for the shift in consciousness that may occur in dying.

For many, the first glimpses of the transcendent power of dreams or controlled images arose with psychedelic drugs. And so, many therapists and physician-researchers are now beginning to consider using these drugs as a means for helping patients prepare for death. In a way, it is utilizing what baby boomers have already learned about merging with dream images or

using controlled hallucinations, taking that to a next step for use in a far more disciplined and traditionally organized way.

Such preparatory, visionary experiences were once practiced only by Native American or Aborigine shamans or medicine men, within sacred ceremonies, and by non-Western cultures that incorporated as part of their social milieu the non-ordinary states of mind that psychotropic plants can create.

The modern synthesis of plant medicines into psilocybin or LSD (lysergic acid diethylamide), however, removed the religious moorings from these experiences, opening them to potential abuse as party drugs. At the same time, it introduced vast numbers of people to altered states of mind that previously had been known only through religious rites and visions.

During late 1995 and 1996, those who could sign onto the Internet could read the daily logs of 1960s acid guru, Timothy Leary, PhD. In the 1990s, Leary was detailing his experience in a diary he kept on his home page as he died of prostate cancer. Sounding much like our earlier discussion of Dr. Abraham Maslow's descriptions of peak experiences,²⁰ Leary said that death was the ultimate altered state of consciousness of life. His way to get ready was to use his standard candy store of drugs to prepare his mind.

"Between April 14 and April 21," according to the *New York Times*, and to Leary's diary, "his 'average daily input of neuroactive drugs' included fifty cigarettes, a joint of

²⁰ Maslow, *Religions, Values, and Peak-Experiences*.

marijuana, two lines of cocaine, twelve balloons of nitrous oxide, 0.45 of a cubic centimeter of ketamine and assorted other intoxicants."²¹

He died ecstatic, at home in his bed, just after midnight on May 31, 1996. The night before, the *New York Times* reported: "Tim told us, 'Don't let it be sad. Buy wine. Put soup on the stove.' Tim loved life." His last words were: "Why not? Why not? Why not?"²² And that was the story of his life.

Leary's method was based in research that began when his acid days first started. In the early 1960s, he and Richard Alpert, PhD (who changed his name to Ram Dass, the name given to him by his Hindu teacher, the late Neem Karoli Baba) were both psychology professors at Harvard.²³

They began experimenting with LSD to understand the mystical/ecstatic potential of the human brain, and to study how these mind-altering drugs changed consciousness. (Both were later fired by Harvard for sharing their stash of psychedelics—which they had a research grant to use—with undergraduates.) On their research team were writer Aldous Huxley, the famed

²¹ Edward Rothstein, "On the Web, Tuning in to Timothy Leary's Last Trip, Live from His Deathbed," *New York Times*, April 29, 1996. Laura Mansnerus, "At Death's Door, the Message Is Tune In, Turn On, Drop In," *New York Times*, November 26, 1995, and Mansnerus, "Timothy Leary, Pied Piper of Psychedelic 60s, Dies at 75," *New York Times*, June 1, 1996.

²²Mansnerus, "At Death's Door," *Times*.

²³ Ram Dass, "Work with the Dying," paper presented Kalamazoo, MI, May 31-June 2, 1996. (Paper adapted from forthcoming book on consciousness and aging. Ram Dass says Aldous Huxley was "one of our group" at Harvard. Huxley is known for having explored psychotropic plants and psychedelic drugs for their mind-altering capacities); Aldous Huxley, *The Doors of Perception* (New York: Harper & Row, 1954), and Aldous Huxley, *Island* (New York: Harper & Row, 1962).

author of *Doors of Perception*, and Eric Kast, MD, who did some of the early work using LSD with the dying.

At same time, psychoanalyst Stanislav Grof, MD,²⁴ medical and cultural anthropologist Joan Halifax, PhD,²⁵ (an expert on shamans), and other clinicians and researchers, began to use LSD in counseling dying patients at the Maryland Psychiatric Research Institute in Spring Grove. They, too, were influenced by Huxley.

In his seminal novel *Island*, Huxley had written about mescaline (peyote)—another psychedelic—and described it as *moksha*, a Hindu term for enlightenment. When his wife, Maria, died of cancer in 1955, Huxley gave it to her, and said that it—and hypnosis—had helped her get into deep trance states as she was in the process of dying. Near the end, it helped her move more easily, he'd said, into a mystical state of consciousness that became death.

He kept telling her to go toward the light and the drugs helped her do that more easily. After Maria's death, Huxley began experimenting with LSD himself and found he could elicit the same state, apart from the dying process. Later, when he was dying in 1963, he asked his latest wife, Laura, to give him mescaline so that he could also merge with that light.

Huxley was introduced to this idea through the work of Albert Hofmann, PhD, a Swiss chemist working at Sandoz pharmaceutical labs, who had inadvertently synthesized LSD while looking for a medication to improve blood circulation in the brain. Soon he realized that its

²⁴ Stanislav Grof, MD, *The Holotropic Mind: The Three Levels of Human Consciousness and How They Shape Our Lives* (San Francisco: HarperSanFrancisco, 1993).

²⁵ Stanislav Grof, MD, and Joan Halifax, PhD, *The Human Encounter with Death* (New York: E. P. Dutton, 1977).

mind-altering properties were like those caused by the kind of plants used worldwide by shamans in religious and healing rituals.²⁶

Like narcotics, hallucinogenic drugs have gotten a bad reputation. They are potent—and therefore they have been deemed illegal by federal agencies, which may have overreacted in claiming that they have no medical use. In 1996 referendums in California and Arizona—which many saw just as referendums on the medical use of marijuana—voters in Arizona in fact passed a bill that would allow LSD (and all Schedule I drugs, including heroin and marijuana) to be used for medical purposes. Like opioids, psychedelics can be (and have been) used responsibly in medical environments.

Stanislav Grof, Joan Halifax, and LSD

Among the most interesting work has been the use of LSD with the terminally ill in the early work of Grof and Halifax.²⁷ During the 1970s, with the FDA's research approval, they were using LSD in therapy sessions to treat alcoholics when a woman named Gloria, who was a part of their research team, found she had advanced breast cancer. She was so anxious and depressed about her poor prognosis that she asked whether she could try therapy sessions using LSD. The team agreed.

²⁶ Bernard Gavzer, "Warning: Don't Be Casual About LSD," *Parade*, (August 21, 1994). Additional background material for this discussion is from Rick Strassman, MD, (psychiatry faculty, University of New Mexico Medical School, Albuquerque), private correspondence and grant proposals; Charles S. Grob, MD, (psychiatry faculty, UCLA Medical School and Harbor-UCLA Medical Center); Rick Doblin (president of the Multidisciplinary Association for Psychedelic Studies, Charlotte, N.C.); Ethan A. Nadelmann (director of the Lindesmith Center), Drug Policy Seminars, sponsored by the Open Society Institute, Spring 1995..

²⁷ Grof and Halifax, "Human Encounter," lecture at Naropa Institute, August 1974. (Tape of lecture is available through Kalapa Recordings, Halifax, Nova Scotia; Information about Naropa is available from Naropa University, 2130 Arapahoe Avenue, Boulder, CO 80203.)

These sessions usually lasted from six to eight hours—the length of time the drug is active in the body—with two or more therapists working in tandem with the patient the entire time, attending to what came up for that patient from her subconscious and helping her work it through. Since the drug was pure—not a street drug formulation—toxic residues were nil, so legendary "bad trips" were avoided.

Referencing their book, *The Human Encounter with Death*, in a 1994 lecture, Grof and Halifax quoted what Gloria had said:

Mainly I remember two experiences. I was alone in a timeless world with no boundaries. There was no atmosphere; there was no color, no imagery, but there may have been light.

Life reduced itself over and over and over again to the least common denominator. I cannot remember the logic of the experience, but I became poignantly aware that the core of life is love. At this moment I felt that I was reaching out to the world—to all people—but especially to those closest to me.²⁸

As she came out of the experience, Gloria said she never felt such joy and incredible love for her coresearchers, her parents, her husband, and her family. Her depression and fatigue lifted. She felt at peace, and she died that way five weeks later.

The Spring Grove team began to focus almost exclusively on LSD therapy with terminal cancer patients, trying to work in ways similar to how many counselors use near-death experience narratives with dying patients, helping them quell fears of dying and taste the sort of experience that might accompany death. Their work was also similar to that of shamans and

²⁸ Grof and Halifax, talk at Naropa Institute, Boulder CO, summer 1974. Also see Stanislav Grof, MD, and Joan Halifax, PhD, *The Human Encounter With Death* (New York: E.P. Dutton, 1977), 450.

medicine men (and women), who use peyote rituals, vision quests, and sweat lodges as guides toward their own deaths.

By the end of the 1970s, the political climate had changed so that the FDA did not renew the Spring Grove group's research authorization to use LSD. At that point, however, the team had already worked with more than two hundred patients and had built an impressive body of research on the psychology of dying.

After that, psychedelic work with the dying nearly stopped. Since the early 2000s, however, some researchers began resurrecting it once again, this time using not only LSD but also shorter-acting hallucinogenic drugs, such as psilocybin, ibogaine, DMT (N,N-dimethyltryptamine), ecstasy (3,4-methylenedioxymethamphetamine, or MDMA), and ketamine, which might be easier on dying patients.²⁹

Among the front-runners in this research were Rick Strassman, MD, associate professor of psychiatry at the University of New Mexico Medical School in Albuquerque; and Charles S. Grob, MD, associate professor of psychiatry at the medical school at the University of California in Los Angeles (UCLA), and director of childhood and adolescent psychiatry at Harbor-UCLA Medical Center. For an updated summary of their most recent work—and that of others—see Michael Pollan's 2018 book, *How to Change Your Mind*.³⁰

²⁹ Strassman, Grob, and Doblin, interviews by author, The Lindesmith Center's Drug Policy Seminars; Charles Tart, PhD (formerly on faculty of University of California, Irvine), interview June 1993.

³⁰ Lauren Slater, "How Psychedelic Drugs Can Help Patients Face Death," *New York Times Magazine*, April 20, 2012; Mandy Oaklander, "This Will Change Your Mind About Psychedelic Drugs," *Time*, May 16, 2018; and Michael Pollan, *How to Change Your Mind: What the New Science of Psychedelics Teaches Us About Consciousness, Dying, Addiction, Depression, and Transcendence*, (New York: Penguin Press, 2018).

Rick Doblin, president of the Multidisciplinary Association for Psychedelic Studies, based in Charlotte, North Carolina, and Ethan A. Nadelmann and his Lindesmith Center in New York, a think tank on drug policy, also report on an upsurge of interest elsewhere.

While some of this research is aimed both at boosting the failing immune system by decreasing psychological stress and pain, particularly with terminal cancer and AIDS patients, it also aimed at helping those who are dying more easily—and quickly—open up emotionally, resolve personal and family issues, and experience ahead of time the kind of transcendence they might face at death.

Researchers say that ecstasy is a drug that, if properly used, can enhance openness, intimacy, and empathy. In research trials, it seems to be helpful as an adjunct in speeding up the process of finishing old business with family members. Psilocybin, on the other hand, can create visionary, cosmic-consciousness feelings. Both drugs seem to have the potential to replicate a near-death experience.

One of Dr. Grof's and Dr. Halifax's patients, a twenty-nine-year-old African American man named Dean, was dying of kidney cancer.³¹ In the course of many therapy sessions, LSD was used during three sessions. During those times, Dean had experiences of the light, of a life review, of euphoria, and of the merging of his consciousness with a more universal consciousness.

³¹ Grof and Halifax, talk at Naropa Institute, summer 1974. (Tape is available from Kalapa Recordings, Halifax, Nova Scotia.)

Shortly before he died, Dean got uremic poisoning and was in and out of a coma. "I was saying to him come out of the darkness into the light, don't be afraid, go into the light," Dr. Halifax says. Dean didn't die right then. When he became more lucid, he reported that as he was fading deeper and deeper into his coma, he experienced exactly what Dr. Halifax had been describing. He also said that it was no different from what he'd already experienced in the LSD sessions.

"He did see the light and he went toward it," Dr. Halifax says. "He also said there was a moving picture on the wall across from his bed and he saw all the faces of people he'd killed in the war, plus all those he'd beat up on as a child. When he came back, he said, 'I won't have to go through that again.' And he died an extremely peaceful death a month later."

Dr. Grof has since created a kind of hyperventilation breathing resembling yoga breathing techniques—which he labels *Holotropic Breathwork*—in lieu of psychedelics. He also uses music, yoga exercises, expressive painting, and dancing, and makes use of music, past-life regression, and deep therapeutic states.³²

Dr. Halifax uses various forms of meditative contemplation, most of them based on Buddhism, and runs a center called Upaya in Santa Fe where she works with the dying.³³ Through a project called "Being With Dying," she trains people to work with the terminally ill;

³² Dr. Stanislav Grof, interview, February 1995; also, in lectures and workshops in New York and Montreal, 1993. See also, *The Holotropic Mind*.

³³ Dr. Halifax interview by author, January 1995; also a presentation on the panel "Spiritual Issues," at a conference sponsored by the Project on Death in America, January 13, 1995. Also Dr. Halifax's lectures at conferences: Buddhism in America, Boston, January 17-19, 1997; Art of Dying Conference 2, New York City, March 21-23, 1997.

she also helps caregivers with stress and in managing their own spiritual and psychological issues related to a loved one who is dying.

The LSD project took my breath away. I began to understand dying as one of the three most intimate events of our lives—sex and birth being the other two. Now I continue the work without using LSD as an adjunct. The dying process is developmental. It is the last stage of our life. It involves a transformation of the mind, an altered state of consciousness.

Both she and Grof still counsel the dying by preparing consciousness for death ahead of time, but they also see it as a continuum of how other world-cultures have behaved.

In commenting further, Grof says:

Other cultures had the idea that death is not the end of consciousness. It goes on. And they had maps of these states and support systems. They had experiential training for dying, rites of passage that provided death experiences, whether with psychedelics, dancing, or drumming. People had death, rebirth experiences, a chance to prepare for death all their lives. So now we have lost this. And we have a materialistic science that says there is no consciousness that lives on.³⁴

Holotropic Breathwork can be used in lieu of psychedelics, he says, because it "[can] take people into similar places." Ideally, however, he would like to have a range of psychological tools to draw on—with psychedelics as part of it—so that the kind of therapy and preparation for dying could be matched to a patient's need, depending on the particular patient—his or her strength, experience, and physical condition.

Dr. Grof says that if you have an opportunity to practice nonordinary states, it takes away the fear of death.

[But] we have a culture that is not only unused to mystical experiences, it denigrates them; in fact, it even confuses them with psychoses. We have a Bible in every hotel room, yet all the experiences described in the Bible would be seen today as psychotic, pathological. We don't have a mainstream religion where people could have a powerful

³⁴ Grof, interview, 1995.

religious experience. There were mystical traditions in every religion, and now we are talking about using them again in preparation for death.³⁵

And, obviously, Grof isn't the only one.

Ram Dass and Hinduism

It should be no surprise that the early 1960s explorers of psychedelic drugs eventually turned to Eastern religions. While psychedelics could offer glimpses of the sacred, they offered no path to remain in touch with it. Meditative and prayer traditions, on the other hand, can offer a steady contact with the sacred that all prayer traditions have provided throughout time. They also provide developmental paths—appealing to Western psychologists—to move through.

Many of those doing trailblazing work in both areas lectured at or attended Chogyam Trungpa, Rinpoche's Naropa Institute, cross-fertilizing thinking from one to the other. Beginning during Naropa's first summer in 1974, not only was Trungpa there, but so were Dr. Grof and Dr. Halifax, as well as Ram Dass and his colleagues Stephen and Ondrea Levine. Subsequently, Ram Dass and the Levines became among the most influential thinkers in altering the American culture of dying.

After he was fired from Harvard, Ram Dass took his personal studies elsewhere.³⁶ Aldous Huxley had shown him a copy of the *Tibetan Book of the Dead*. Realizing the similarities between the drug experience and the after-death experience described in this text,

³⁵ Grof, interview, 1995.

³⁶ Ram Dass, "Work With the Dying," paper.

he went to the East, looking for a teacher.³⁷ He traveled to India in 1967 and ended up studying with the late Neem Karoli Baba (also called Maharaji), whom some considered a Hindu Indian saint.

By the time he returned, Ram Dass had learned enough of Buddhism to realize that the state of mind he'd discovered on psychedelic drugs was similar to the descriptions of the stages the mind-spirit would encounter after death that were found in the *Tibetan Book of the Dead*. He and Leary (and another researcher, Ralph Metzner) wrote the book, *The Psychedelic Experience*, based on that text to describe the travels of the conscious mind while on drugs.³⁸ Ram Dass also wrote *Be Here Now*—which was perhaps *the* seminal spiritual book of the 1970s—as well as others.³⁹

What isn't as well known is that in the late 1960s, Ram Dass came back from India not only having found a Hindu guru but also having learned from him how to work with the dying. He has since spent the past decades using what he learned, sitting with the dying, watching, helping, learning. Employing a variety of meditative, breathing, and psychedelic methods, Ram Dass has run workshops, set up hospices and homes, and counseled those who are dying of cancer and AIDS.

³⁷ Ram Dass, *The Only Dance There Is* (New York: Anchor/Doubleday, 1970); Ram Dass and Stephen Levine, *Grist for the Mill* (Santa Cruz, CA: Unity Press, 1977).

³⁸ Ram Dass and Timothy Leary et al., *The Psychedelic Experience*, (New York: Citadel Press, 1976).

³⁹ Ram Dass, *Be Here Now* (New York: Crown 1971); *The Only Dance.*; and *Grist* (*Grist* contains "Dying: An Opportunity for Awakening.")

In 1976, he founded the Hanuman Foundation Dying Project. With Stephen and Ondrea Levine as codirectors, he began giving workshops in Santa Fe and in the San Francisco Bay area to help those who were dying make a more spiritual journey of their deaths.

Two age-old premises grounded their work, premises that by now are familiar in this manuscript: Death is not an end but a transition; and we can learn to make that transition well. They, too, aimed to use altered states of consciousness *ahead of time* so that the dying person might more easily—and quickly—resolve personal, emotional, and family issues and might grow comfortable with transcendent feelings. Much of their work—which uses meditation—also aims to reduce panic and fear and prepare the patient for what he or she might feel at the moment of death.

To Ram Dass, dying is an opportunity to open to the intuitive qualities of the human mind—to what he calls the soul—and to use these qualities to connect with what Carl Jung called the collective unconscious.

On a spring day in 1992, I went to hear him lecture at a conference in New York called "Conscious Aging." To me, Ram Dass looks like what in fact he is: a retired professor living in California.⁴⁰ He no longer sports the long beard and white robes of the 1970s. His short white hair reveals a bald spot, he is clean-shaven except for a small mustache, and he is dressed in a salmon-colored V-neck sweater over a button-down shirt, with greenish-khaki pants and penny loafers.

⁴⁰ "Work with the Dying," a talk presented this time at Dying and the Dying/Conscious Aging, conference sponsored by Omega Institute, May 1, 1992 (available through sounds True Conference Recordings, 735 Walnut Street, Boulder, CO 80302).

"I am one of the few people who gets thrilled to be with people dying," he tells his audience, which consists largely of more than a thousand psychotherapists. "It's such a grace for me because I know I am going to be in the presence of truth." That's because the dying, he says, exude an intense feeling of love; he learned how to recognize that space, he says, from psychedelic drugs.

Most of our images of love have to do with romantic love. We give lip service to the fact that there is another love that's not interpersonal. We call it God's love. Or whatever. But to be with someone who is dying is to feel it. Sitting with someone who is dying is so intimate a human contact that we are floating. That's how grief gets transformed into a living, loving space. And it transforms the pain.

To help someone get ready, to be with him as he dies, he says, is to learn to be able to switch channels, as if on a TV, to tune in to a vaster space. He first got a glimpse of how to do it back in 1963.

I was helping my stepmother die at sixty-nine. She'd developed cancer. We were good buddies. My father was eighteen years older than she was, so I went to the doctors with her, got the reports and all. She was a tough, poker-playing, willful New Englander with a stiff upper lip. My job wasn't to say, "Hey, Phyllis, you should open to this." So, I was just with her. We lay on the bed, talked, and I would hold her. But the pain of the cancer ate away her will.

Four days before she died, he says, she gave up. "Now we see giving up as bad, losing the will to live. We keep encouraging people to keep fighting, denying death. I saw my mother dying, completely surrounded by deception. People would say, 'You look great' and leave the room and say she won't last the night. She was alone with the denial."

With his stepmother, it was far more truthful and real.

When Phyllis surrendered it was like watching the egg breaking. When she gave up it was like some being emerged that she'd been her whole life. It was so amazingly strong. She went into another plane where she was just "being" with me. And dying was just happening.

At some point she said, "Richard, sit me up." She took three slow, deep breaths and she left. I now read Buddhist texts, and the way in which conscious lamas leave their bodies is they sit up, take three breaths, and leave their bodies. Now who was she? How did she know?

In setting up the Dying Project, he wanted to train people to work with the consciousness of dying. "People come who want to do spiritual work, to use their death as a vehicle for their own awakening," Ram Dass says. "The more you are aware of life the more you see the release at the moment of death as taking off a tight shoe. It's an opening, an expanding, a speeding up of awareness, and a slowing down of bodily process. It takes preparing."

Most of us operate daily on just two *channels*—the physiological ("I'm fat, young, old") and the psychosocial ("I'm powerful, neurotic, a lover/mother/daughter"). "Channels one and two only let us see death as fear," he says. "They don't let us see death as change, without fear. But if we can change the channels, we might find we can connect, soul to soul. The intimacy of just being there, openhearted, with someone who is dying allows a shared consciousness that is so great that one can't help understanding the message of the human spirit, which is love." In helping people prepare, the main thing that he tries to communicate is that we are *not* our bodies. Who we *really* are, our spirit, might move—whole and complete—into a different plane.

In March 1997 Ram Dass suffered a severe cerebral hemorrhage in the left side of his brain. Those around him said "it's extraordinary that he survived." By April it had become clear that his right side was paralyzed. He was beginning to learn how to talk again, and he could recognize those around him. Stephen Levine says he told them he was "coming back." Doctors said recovery might take more than a year. Stephen Levine wondered what Ram Dass really

meant by coming back, but in 2000, he probably surprised all of them when he published yet another book, *Still Here: Embracing Aging, Changing, and Dying*.⁴¹

Stephen and Ondrea Levine, Conscious Dying

Stephen Levine wrote more than six books—some with his wife Ondrea—on the specific philosophy and techniques they both use to aid the dying.⁴² This meditative style has since found its way into mainstream medicine in work with ill patients in hospitals, into nationally distributed guides (including audio guides) for the management of pain in cancer and AIDS patients, and into the literature and workshops of established self-help groups such as Cancer Care.

The hospices and hospitals that use meditative techniques like Stephen's also use them as adjuncts for their pain patients. The benefits they focus on are relaxation and reduced panic and fear, both of which can break pain cycles in which psychological distress compounds physical pain.

Stephen first met Ram Dass in the late 1960s, when Levine was the editor of the *San Francisco Oracle*, a popular underground paper during the Haight-Ashbury days. He had a familiarity with drugs himself; he was a recovered heroin addict who had turned to Buddhism.

⁴¹ Ram Dass, *Still Here: Embracing Aging, Changing, and Dying* (New York: Riverhead Books, 2000).

⁴² Stephen Levine and Ondrea Levine, *A Gradual Awakening* (New York: Anchor/Doubleday, 1979); Stephen Levine, *Who Dies?: An Investigation of Conscious Living and Conscious Dying* (1982); Stephen Levine, *Meetings at the Edge* (1984); Stephen Levine, *Healing into Life and Death* (1987); Stephen Levine, *Guided Meditations, Explorations and Healings* (1991); Stephen Levine, *A Year to Live* (New York: Bell Tower, 1997). (Guided meditation and workshop tapes are available through Warm Rock Tapes, P.O. Box 108, Chamisal, NM 87521.) Discussion in this section based on Stephen Levine, interview by author, May 1992, March 22 and April 11, 1997; and Ondrea Levine, interview by author, October 15 and 24, 1993 and March 22, 1997; and attendance at Conscious Living/Conscious Dying Workshop, October 21-23, 1993.

It was in 1964 when I stopped smack. I had dabbled with Buddhism before drugs—since 1957, when I was nineteen—but that day I was in my car and I literally pulled over to the curb because I suddenly realized I wanted God more than the shot I was on my way to get. The smack was part of my spiritual search, but it didn't work. I've been clean now for nearly thirty-five years.

The teachers he found were in the Theravadin tradition, which comes out of Burma, Cambodia, and Thailand.

By 1975, he and Ram Dass were teaching spiritual workshops together, to one of which came Dr. Elisabeth Kubler-Ross. At that time, Dr. Kubler-Ross's center, Shanti Nilaya, was located in California. She invited Levine to be a meditation teacher in her workshops with the terminally ill.

Melding what they'd both learned about dying from Kubler-Ross with their training in Eastern spiritual traditions, Levine and Ram Dass began to map out a path for *conscious dying*. Their work has since helped shape an entire next generation of midwives to sit with the dying.

In 1976, at his first workshop with her, Elisabeth took Stephen (as both of them like to be called) on a lunchtime jaunt—to see a woman who was dying in a local hospital. As he stood in the doorway, terrifically pleased that he'd get to watch what she did, Elisabeth pulled up a chair close to the bed and told him that's where he should sit. Stephen was terrified. Meditation techniques aside, this was the first time he'd practiced his methods with someone who was actually dying. Instead of letting him watch her, Elisabeth turned and told him this chair was for him and sat at the foot of the bed.

Gathering in his terror, he decided to just sit and be silent. Then the room slowly grew calmer. The woman, he says, began to show him what was needed, giving him the space and time to just be. Soon he focused his mind on a place near his heart, that place we all feel when

tears are about to come, and he found himself breathing from that spot, breathing in her pain, and breathing out toward her from that spot. Soon, from the silence and from the heartfelt pain they both shared, an intimacy grew between them of softness, of sadness, of deeply felt connection and compassion.

"This was a woman who had one of the first bone marrow transplants," Levine said, "and in those days they bored a hole in the bone rather than injecting it into the blood. She didn't want it a second time and died the morning they were going to do it again."

In late 1976, humbled by this and similar experiences, Levine—with his wife, Ondrea, and several others—helped Ram Dass start the Dying Project and the first Dying Center in Santa Fe. Among the most important things he learned was that sense of heartfelt quiet and compassion first taught by that one dying patient. Love, Levine says, echoing Ram Dass, is all that matters at death, but he has since expanded on his first lesson, creating guided meditation techniques to help patients cope with pain; to help caregivers reach that shared, heartfelt intimacy; and to help the dying move psychologically through death.

From 1979 to 1982, the Levines also ran a free phone line that they maintained twenty-four hours a day to talk to the dying and help them through death with a growing body of guided meditations. Since those years, their books and workshops have given counsel to thousands of patients and caretakers nationwide about how to use meditative techniques to manage pain and guided imagery to quell fear in the active transition to death.

In October 1993, I went to the Boston Marriott Hotel, on the Cambridge side of the Charles River—in the very shadow of Harvard, where Ram Dass used to teach—to attend one of Stephen and Ondrea Levine's "Conscious Living/Conscious Dying" workshops. Over five

hundred people—including the terminally ill and their caretakers, as well as doctors, nurses and therapists—filled the grand ballroom, at \$140 each for the weekend. (In 1997, they were still doing these same workshops, as well as a new one, based on Stephen’s latest book, called *A Year to Live*. He died in 2016.)

Onstage, Ondrea—intense and waiflike, with long, dark hair—sits in meditation posture in a straight-backed chair, eyes closed, silent. Stephen, scraggly-bearded, sits in a chair beside her, speaking for both of them. He says Ondrea is demonstrating *being*, which is how we can best be with the dying. He says she is trying to breathe through her heart, feeling the pain in the audience, and trying to send back love. Totally present. When she has something to say (and that something is usually important, I learn), she will come out of her meditation and say it.

Stephen speaks now:

People always have Column A, which is reasons to live, and Column B, which is reasons to get out. We're so tired and so used to common, ordinary, everyday grief [that] we ostracize our pain. At the moment we most need compassion for ourselves, the mind responds by anger at our pain. It's a distancing experience that won't help you heal.... It's tragic that so many people on their deathbeds are so willing to die. It's because they haven't paid attention to their lives.

A terminal diagnosis, he says, is an opportunity to learn to pay attention; pain can be a way to practice forgiveness and mercy toward ourselves.

Stephen believes we suffer because we try to push away what is going on, and by doing so, pain only looms larger. Dying, in fact, *is* a process of progressive loss, but rather than meet it with self-pity—"Oh, I can't play the violin anymore," "I can't walk," "I'm no longer able to control my bladder"—Levine suggests learning to *open* to what's going on, and in the process, learning to feel the human connection within ourselves and with everyone around us. Even though he is a recovered addict himself, he *never* suggests that anyone forgo opioids like

morphine, but he does tell those in pain to learn to use meditation to *soften around it*, to use the pain as a way to wake up psychologically.

"Death isn't the enemy," Levine says. "For individuals in terrible pain it is merciful. If you didn't have death as your security, who would leave their house? *Anything* could happen, and then you'd have to live with it for five hundred years." Getting out of a body that is in pain or can no longer function is not only a merciful gift but a shared, human condition. Recognition of this fact is the quickest way to make a heart connection.

We sit there, as he tells us what to do, those of us who can, in our straight-backed chairs, eyes closed, looking just as Ondrea does: Quiet our minds.... Pay attention to our breathing.... Breathe in ... breathe out ... breathe in ... breathe out.... Imagine when we breathe in that we are taking in dark, damp, blackness. As we breathe out, we are sending out light, clarity, goodness.... Breathe in ... breathe out.... Think of someone we love who is ill. As we breathe in, draw in their fear, their uncertainty, their pain, as that blackness. Imagine that it is coming from a point in their heart.... As we breathe out, send back, to that point in their heart, our light, our clarity, our strength, our fearlessness.... Breathe in ... breathe out.

We do this for ten minutes maybe, and then we go back to just a quiet mind. I find when I open my eyes my mind is still, but there is a deep, vulnerable, very open feeling in my heart. (Months later, when I am sitting with a dying person, doing this quietly to myself, sending out thoughts of light and life, I find that he is indeed calm and relaxed himself.)

"One of the worst abuses we can do to other human beings," Stephen says, next morning, "is make them feel they need *you* to discover their true natures. It's a damnable lie." Instead, he

says, it's better if they have tools they can use for themselves, because we might not be there to help if they suddenly find themselves alone in the midst of active dying.

Now he tells us to lie on the floor, each of us with a partner. One of us is the *breather*, the person who is lying on the floor, and the other is trying to tune into that person's pattern of breathing, trying to match his or her breathing with that other person. At the end of each outbreath, the person matching his breathing to the other, says "Ahhhhhh." Stephen says this exercise is called the "Ahhhhh breath."

"You can use this Ahhhhh breathing to slow down someone's breathing," he says, "so if they are having an anxiety attack, going *Ah/ah/ah/ah/ah/ah*, it can calm them. Start with them, with their rhythm, but then begin to slow them down once you're tuned in."

By the time Holly, my partner, and I finished breathing, I realized I had rarely felt so alive. That, Stephen says, is "being present" to what we will probably feel at death.

He also says that dying feels like a process of melting, a very American metaphor for the physical process of death described in ancient Buddhist teachings. First comes the *physical* melting, as the body slowly loses its ability to move, digest, regulate temperature, even breathe, he says. Then there might be that initial moment of pain or panic or fear. But *after* that moment comes a *psychological* melting, a feeling nearly like falling—or walking—*into our own dreams*. And in that process, as we begin to feel lighter and lighter, comes a final, incredible feeling of joy and peace.

Father Tom Sheedy and Catholicism

This kind of thinking fits well with orthodox Western religion, but I did not understand just *how* well until my husband's uncle, an elderly, devout Irish priest, died. Father Tom Sheedy, a kindly parish priest, took lifelong comfort in the rituals of Catholicism, and he used those rituals to help him spiritually as he died.

On Sunday evening, October 3, 1993, Father Tom, age eighty-eight, was sitting at home in the study of the rectory he shared with Father Vincent Keenan, age sixty-nine, in Pass Christian, Mississippi, at Our Mother of Mercy Catholic Church.⁴³ They were watching the last game of the baseball season, each in his own reclining chair. Father Tom was a Mets fan, born and raised in Yonkers, New York, and the Mets were playing the Florida Marlins, so he could see it on local TV.

When he was in his twenties, Tom Sheedy was an accountant on Wall Street. Each day he took the train downtown from Yonkers, where he lived with his family. On the North Hudson line, he had to pass through Harlem day after day. Poor as the Sheedys were, he realized that life for those who were black and living in Harlem was far worse.

Tom Sheedy was as Irish as they come. His mother, Bridget, still spoke with a brogue. His father, Patrick, would send him to the corner bar to bring home milk bottles filled with beer. But when the stock market crashed in 1929, he decided that some things in life were more

⁴³ The story of Father Tom's death is based on interviews by the author with Father Vincent Keenan and Sister Martina Fox, October 1993; Father Tommy Conway, interview October 1993 and December 1994; and Larry Killebrew, MD, interview December 1, 1993. Further material drawn from personal observation, interviews with family members and many of Father Tom's parishioners, and on his official church biography.

important than his job. He saw life in Harlem getting worse, so Tom Sheedy did an unusual thing for the time—he *quit* Wall Street and decided to enter the priesthood. He wanted to become a member of the Josephite Order, which was founded in England and dedicated to helping poor blacks.

After he was ordained in Baltimore in 1941, Father Tom was sent to small black parishes throughout the South: Okeechobee, Tampa, Pascagoula, Memphis, Biloxi, Gulfport, Napoleonville, and New Orleans. He saw the rise of integration, the sit-ins, voter registration, but politics wasn't his thing. God was. Father Tom was a spiritual man, and no matter who was around, he would say Mass each day. In fact, he'd go into a church three times daily to sing vespers, even if he had to sing by himself.

At the all-black Our Mother of Mercy Catholic Church, in Pass Christian, Father Tom was officially in semiretirement. Father Keenan was the head priest, but actually, *he* was the one who wanted to retire. Yet that night, as they watched the game, Father Tom started to worry. In three weeks he would be eighty-nine and his driver's license was about to expire. Because of his age, he'd need to have an eye test to renew it, and he was afraid he wouldn't pass. There was a hole in his vision, a dot of nothingness in the middle of his left eye. Doctors had given him medicine, which he sometimes forgot to take; they said the dot was a blood clot ready to burst. So, he worried. He needed to drive to get around.

Father Tom couldn't help noticing, caring, getting involved. He baptized the babies, married the young and the old, presided over funerals, talked with anyone having problems. He gave money to anyone who needed it, heard problems of divorce, of drugs, of sadness and illness

and death. And he could do the best imitations of Jimmy Durante and Al Jolson east of the Mississippi—and probably also west.

"He was a showman, and he'd entertain all the priests and nuns when we met," said Father Keenan, "and he made the parishioners everywhere laugh." They loved him at Our Mother of Mercy, a white priest in an all-black church. And they also loved him down the block and around the corner, in Saint Paul's Catholic Church, the mostly white church in town.

But things weren't all well with Southern churches. Father Keenan said they had to send for priests and nuns to come to Mississippi from Ireland—rather like coming to do missionary work. That's because the order of Josephites was dying out. "No one wants to be a priest anymore. There are only thirty-five Josephites left under sixty-five years of age in the entire Western Hemisphere," he said. To help Fathers Keenan and Sheedy, the order had assigned them Sister Martina Fox, an Irish nun. A sprightly, cheerful person, each morning, afternoon, and evening, she would be there to say prayers with Father Tom.

On Tuesday morning, two days after that Mets game when he worried about his vision, Father Tom went to visit the residents of the Miramar Nursing Home, something he did twice a week. This is part of the reason he had to drive. To get there, Father Tom had to back out of the rectory driveway, go past the railroad tracks, turn right down the hill, stop at busy Route 90, hang a right onto the highway without the benefit of any traffic light, and drive about two miles to the nursing home.

Route 90 runs along the Mississippi Gulf, the main scenic highway to New Orleans. Until the 1980s, it was long and lazy, winding past miles of verandahs with ceiling fans on their

porches. But during the late 1980s, gambling casinos came to the Gulf, and with them high-speed traffic.

Once a week, when he was at the nursing home, the nurses would force Father Tom to hold out his arm so they could check his blood pressure. Too high and they'd chide him, make him take his medicine. They told him to mind that hole in his bad eye. That day his pressure was okay, but they told him they worried, too, about the high-speed drivers.

When he got home for lunch, Father Keenan and Sister Martina had a surprise. The day before had been Father Keenan's day off. He went to New Orleans, and on the way back he stopped at the supermarket, saw a great ham roast, bone and all, and bought it. Father Tom loved ham roasts. And he also bought Father Tom some ice cream, his favorite—vanilla. Father Keenan decided to roast the ham for Tuesday lunch, invite Sister Martina, and celebrate Father Tom's birthday—even though it was three weeks early. "Who knows," Father Keenan told him. "On your birthday I might not be here."

So that Tuesday, when Father Tom walked in from the Miramar Nursing home, Father Keenan and Sister Martina sang "Happy Birthday," sat down to lunch on ham, and even had him blow out the candles on a ball of ice cream in a dish. The fact is, he didn't have ice cream much anymore, didn't eat as much as he had altogether, because he always felt full, but never much talked about it. He'd say he was on a diet, but it would turn out eating hurt a painful spot in his stomach.

That night, Father Keenan had on a sitcom. Halfway through, Father Tom got bored, so he went into their living room, and sat in the recliner while he listened to the news on CNN. Then he went to bed.

Father Tom's room was right next to Father Keenan's. They shared a bath, the sink filled with tiny pieces of used-up soap all lumped together in hopes of making one bar to save money. The parish was poor, and they didn't want to be a burden. Already this year Father Tom had had to buy a new hatchback Toyota Tercel to get around because his old car had broken down.

In his room, stacked on the floor, were several years' worth of church journals, most arguing the pros and cons of life-sustaining medical treatment. Father Tom had been one of seven children. Two of his siblings were still alive well into their nineties, but his sister Peggy had been in a Yonkers nursing home on a feeding tube, in a coma since she'd had a stroke six years ago.

Each year he went north to visit the family, and each year he wondered when she would die. Each time he visited, Peggy was curled tighter into the fetal position, growing skinnier. He'd wanted the tube removed—especially after the church decided it was okay—but he couldn't bring himself to be the one to say it.

Wednesday was his day off. As usual, he was going to visit a priest friend at a parish in Biloxi, but this day a woman at the Miramar Nursing Home was celebrating her ninetieth birthday. Father Tom went to her party a little before noon, then he drove home, had ham leftovers, and set off for Biloxi. He hated wearing his seat belt. It pressed on his stomach just where it had begun to feel a little sore. So he decided to skip the belt.

Just after 1:00 P.M., Father Tom drove out of the rectory driveway, past the railroad tracks, down the hill to Route 90, and stopped, since there is no traffic light. To get to Biloxi he had to turn left, crossing the two-lane highway going in the direction of New Orleans, onto the

two-lane highway going down the Gulf coast to Biloxi. Cars were speeding, entering, leaving, rushing, turning, since it was still lunchtime.

Father Tom began to turn left. He never even saw the brown Chevrolet that came up on him at high speed, just in the spot in his vision where he had that large dot. It hit him broadside on his door. The man from Frankye's Wrecker, who later pried him loose, said it dented his car from the beginning of the drivers' side door back to the rear, sending the metal door eighteen inches in on Father Tom. A seventeen-year-old girl was driving. She belonged to a parish in neighboring Bay Saint Louis.

The ambulance came. Someone went to get Sister Martina. She followed Father Tom's ambulance in her car to Memorial Hospital in Gulfport. Shortly after they reached the hospital, Father Tommy Conway, a young Irish priest, arrived from Gulfport, and Father Keenan came.

By then Father Tom was conscious. The doctors asked his name, his age. Sister Martina started answering for him, but he kept correcting her. Since they'd already celebrated his birthday, she said he was eighty-nine, but he said no, he wasn't eighty-nine *yet*. He was still eighty-eight. Father Tommy helped him get on a gown. A few minutes later, he asked Sister Martina where his pants were. She told him he didn't need them, but he persisted. He said his money was in his left pocket, and she should get it to keep it safe. Then he went to X ray.

They said he had some broken ribs, his pelvis was shattered, his bladder, a kidney, and one lung had been punctured. They also said he had blood in his urine, and he was bleeding internally. They found a massive tumor in his abdomen, right where it hurt when he put on his seat belt, and another one in his kidney. (On his death certificate it would say he had kidney

cancer.) Then Father Tom started sweating profusely, got extremely white, and felt chilled. He turned pale and became unconscious; it seemed as if he was going to die right then.

But then he came back. Father Tom was lying in bed, covered, when he turned to Sister Martina and first said it: "If I'm not going to make it, make sure they just let me go." He was thinking about his sister Peggy. He told her—and the doctors—he didn't want to be put on any machines. He said it again and again, any time anyone came to ask him. No respirator, no nothing. Sister Martina nodded. When Father Keenan came, he told him, too. He made them both agree, and they did. And they told that to the doctors, many of whom were in Father Tommy Conway's parish, and so they listened. They also didn't take him to surgery, since he was in shock and was unlikely to come out of it. Father Keenan called Father Tom's family.

Sister Martina asked if he were in any pain. "Oh boy," he said, and pointed to his chest. So they gave him a shot of Demerol. Later on, the pain came back, so they gave him another. Around 2:00 A.M., Father Tom went to sleep and never really regained consciousness. But before he drifted away, just after he came out of x-ray, something extraordinary started to happen.

When Father Tommy Conway arrived, he asked Father Tom if he wanted to be anointed; he did and received the last rites. Then, as if by instinct, Sister Martina began praying with him. She told him she'd say the prayers out loud and that he could follow along, but that he shouldn't talk. He asked if she meant he should say them in his mind, and she said yes.

So she started saying all the prayers she could remember. She thought of vespers and began singing them, the prayers Father Tom had said every day. She read out loud from her prayer book.

"I tried to keep his mind turned toward God," Sister Martina said, "to open communication between him and the Lord. This was a man who'd prayed daily three times a day plus services most of his life, so it wasn't really hard."

Doctors and nurses gave them privacy. When the nurses asked if she'd like to play music, she said all he'd ever done in his life was watch TV and pray, so she didn't want to clutter his mind—maybe the music she chose might distract him. She said the Psalms, she tried to sing the melodies, she thought of every prayer she'd ever known since her convent days. And she sat in a chair by his bed all night, covered over—praying—with two blankets on top of her.

At one point, Sister Martina said, Father Tom got scared. So she told him God had a room for him, "a mansion in heaven." Father Tom opened his eyes, smiled. He asked her, "How do you know?" They laughed; he stopped being scared. Mostly, he moved his lips silently when he could. And he listened. And prayed in his mind. The doctors would check every now and then and ask again if they were sure they didn't want anything done. And Father Tom, Sister Martina, Father Tommy, and Father Keenan would tell them no. When Sister Martina grew sleepy, Father Tommy took over. He, too, said prayers, and he told Father Tom it was okay to let go.

Around 5:00 P.M. the next day, Father Tommy noticed Father Tom's breathing had grown very shallow. His urine bag was empty, indicating his kidneys had failed. Soon he took a long time between breaths. And then there were no more breaths at all. "It was very peaceful," Father Tommy said. "His eyes had been half open all day, so I closed them with my two fingers."

"This is how people die in Ireland," Sister Martina later said. "No machines. Surrounded by families and people saying prayers. But here [in America, it is] very unique. The way he died

was extremely peaceful. The doctors and nurses didn't rush around trying to treat him, and they consciously controlled his pain."

When Father Tom died his face was astonishing, so peaceful, with a big, warm smile. On Wednesday evening, October 13, black parishioners gathered at Our Mother of Mercy. Father Tom's body was lying up front, still smiling. Some said he seemed as if he were surrounded by an army of giant angels. Gospel singers sang "Amazing Grace" and "Danny Boy." And seventy priests, who'd come from all over the South, and all the parishioners filed by.

On Thursday, they held the funeral mass at the mostly white Saint Paul's around the corner, this one bigger and packed full. More priests came. The mayor of Pass Christian. Black and white people together. They sang "When the Saints Come Marching In," they sang "A-Men." The local archbishop spoke. Nearly a hundred priests, from all different orders, gave Communion. Father Tom's casket was now closed. The angels seemed to have gone. Father Tom, some said, was already with God.

They carried his casket into a waiting hearse and the black parishioners and the hundred priests and the white parishioners from Saint Paul's, and the mayor and the Irish missionary priests and nuns walked following the hearse, past the poor houses of Pass Christian, past the white clapboard Our Mother of Mercy, across the railroad tracks, singing "When the Saints Go Marching In." There, they buried Father Tom in the church's graveyard. A year later, the parishioners would buy a stone that said, *Here lie priests from the Josephite Order*. And there would be room for all four of them in that Mississippi area.

Later on, Larry Killebrew, MD, his medical team leader, explained what had happened while Father Tom was at the hospital and while he lay dying.

The most interesting thing about Father Sheedy's death was that when he first came in, he was struggling, and his blood pressure was dropping. But when Father Tommy and Sister Martina came in and started saying prayers with him, his blood pressure stabilized, and his heart rate went right down.

He was fully conscious and told us that he'd had a sister on life support for some time and he made it very clear he didn't want any intubation, no ventilator, or anything. He wasn't a real good surgical candidate because there was a lot of bleeding. We tried to get him stabilized. Maybe times have changed. Maybe it's me. But the farther you get away from academia and more into the trenches, the more you see how to do what you *should* do rather than what you *could* do.

Father Tom died a good death. He was also lucky. He had the power to take charge of his own death, the people willing to help him, and the psychological and spiritual skill to know how.

Father Tom died in his own way, going directly toward his own view of God.

Chapter 13

Wisdom's Portraits:

Four Midwives at Death's Door

Introduction

It's hard to know who will do all the caring long-term illness and dying now require, or what exactly they will do. Will there be a new profession created? Will nurses, social workers, chaplains, or other caregivers be trained? And how can our healthcare system be adjusted to pay for it?

Using Abraham Maslow's *hierarchy of needs* as a lattice-work, attention needs to be paid to the lower, basic needs of providing a safe environment for chronic decline, and to the more spiritual need for helping someone through the two higher needs—self-actualization and self-transcendence—so that a transformational death might occur.

This chapter features four “midwives” to those who are dying, each of them using a different spiritual or psychological form of helping someone through the dying process. I call them midwives since what they do is akin to midwifery at birth. In fact, birthing terms, such as “doula,” seem to now also apply to help in dying.

Dr. Elisabeth Kubler-Ross uses imagery to move toward transcendence, and knowledge of what she believes is an afterlife, encouraging drawings in particular. Therese Schroeder-Sheker, who calls herself a music thanatologist, uses harp music compositions specifically designed to encourage psychological movement through dying to death. Ma Jaya Sati Bhagavati, a teacher of Hinduism, uses oral, guided meditation, while Dr. Bal Mount, a Canadian physician who developed the field of palliative medicine, uses what he has learned in managing both physical and emotional symptoms of dying.

This chapter relies on participant observation and in-depth interviews, from 1993 through 1997, with each of these four significant, prepared-dying teachers. That last date is when I last visited Kubler-Ross in Arizona, to talk with her one-on-one just before she died. Some of these techniques may sound

controversial, but they all hark back to earlier modes of prepared dying, many of which we looked at in Chapter 1.

I first spent nearly a week with Dr. Kubler-Ross at a workshop on grief and dying at her center in Head Waters, Virginia. Then I visited Ma Jaya Bhagavati at Kashi Ranch, her center in Sebastian, Florida, between Orlando and Palm Beach, for the same amount of time, going with her as she visited the dying at local hospitals and nursing homes and giving instructions to larger groups on handling one's own mind at death.

Although Therese Schroeder-Sheker was then the director of the Chalice of Repose in Missoula, Montana, I talked to her extensively during a several-day conference in New York on the "Art of Dying," where I also attended her workshops, and later at a conference in Montreal. Canadian palliative care specialist Dr. Balfour Mount, who ran that conference, also showed me his world-renowned, Palliative Care Unit at Royal Victoria Hospital in Montreal, Canada, taking me with him on his patient rounds.

I took notes constantly, I interviewed these teachers and others around them, and I studied their methods and their written and audiotaped work. I decided to present these teachers as I saw them in their own environments. That way, it is easier to feel their gigantic presence.

Written in 2019

*

*

*

*

Dr. Elisabeth Kubler-Ross: Imagery in Head Waters, Virginia

Dr. Elisabeth Kubler-Ross is sitting on a log outside the door to the main kitchen at her *Elisabeth Kubler-Ross Center*, chain-smoking, brown- and-gray-streaked hair bobbing as she talks, telling me about her first lessons in death.¹

Elisabeth was born on July 8, 1926, in Zurich, Switzerland, one of triplet girls. Her parents thought they were being fair, taking turns caring for them each, but they actually couldn't tell two of these daughters apart. The one sister who looked different always ended up on their mother's lap, the other—the one who looked identical to Elisabeth—on their father's. Elisabeth was the odd sister out, so she befriended the family rabbits. The only problem was, every once in a while, her father told her to take one to the butcher to prepare for Sunday family dinner.

One rabbit, Blackie, was Elisabeth's favorite. She saved it to the last, but one Sunday her father told her it was time. Tears streaking her face, she cradled this rabbit all the way to the butcher's. But the worst was yet to come. Afterward, he handed her back the meat wrapped in paper. "What a shame," he told her. "This rabbit was pregnant. If you'd waited just a few more days, you would have had a lovely new batch of babies."

Elisabeth puffs hard on her cigarettes as she tells the story, some sixty years after it occurred. She was devastated. It took her until her early twenties to understand both the pain of death, and the transcendence of what can only be described as the circle of life.

¹ Life, Death and Transition Workshop, at the Elisabeth Kübler-Ross Center, Head Waters, Va., May 24-28, 1993; Kübler-Ross interviewed by author while attending workshop. See also, Derek Gill, *Quest: The Life of Elisabeth Kubler-Ross* (New York: Ballantine Books, 1980).

Elisabeth had experienced illness and more death early, setting her quickly on what became her life mission. At five she was hospitalized with pneumonia and not expected to live, but the little girl in the bed next to her died instead. A short time later, a beloved neighbor died, but not before she was called to his side, so he could tell her good-bye.

At thirteen, her identical triplet became ill with what probably was polio, causing her to be crippled and frail for much of her life. Elisabeth vowed to become a physician. That same year, World War II broke out with the news—which Elisabeth heard over the family's new radio—that Germany had invaded Poland. She swore that when the war ended, she would use whatever medical or other skills she then had and go to help the people of Poland.

She was nineteen when the war ended and had become an independent, rebellious adult, rejecting her father's plan for a traditionally feminine, comfortable life. By then she'd already gotten a job in a local hospital as a laboratory assistant and, nearly alone, had organized a medical relief program at her hospital for the teeming refugees coming over the Swiss border to escape the Germans. After the war ended, she joined the International Voluntary Service for Peace to help rebuild war-torn Europe and to try to keep her vow to go to Poland.

Packing syringes, some medical supplies, and a few clothes in a backpack, Elisabeth hitchhiked across Europe to those places that the Voluntary Service sent her. She worked as a cook for the Voluntary Service in towns its crews were helping to rebuild, and she ran medical clinics in refugee camps. Finally, she was sent to Poland.

Elisabeth was among the first people to see inside Maidanek, a German concentration camp in Poland, "one of the worst concentration camps," she tells me, "where nearly a million children died." There she wandered around, trance-like, nearly by herself. In one abandoned

railway car she saw so many shoes—once worn by both adults and children—that they had become matted together by fungus. Another railway car was nearly filled with human hair.

Her mission may have begun to unfold when she made her way into the crumbling barracks. There, next to little bunk beds, she found hundreds and hundreds of butterflies scratched on the walls by tiny fingernails besides messages of love to mommies and daddies. She says she wondered for a long time what those butterflies meant.

Elisabeth went back home, got a medical degree, married Manny Ross, an American physician, and moved to the United States with him. Serendipity put her into a psychiatric residency, and she eventually became known for her work with the dying at Billings Hospital in Chicago.

After years of treating dying patients, she finally understood the butterflies: At death, she says, there is a metamorphosis of the human spirit, much like a butterfly breaking free of its cocoon. Our great task is to understand this transition well enough to lend a loving hand.

It was the end of May 1993, and I had waited two years to attend a session of Kubler-Ross's five-day, internationally renowned "Life, Death and Transition" workshop. There were long waiting lists. When she lectured, two or three thousand people showed up, and it was hard to get anywhere near her. She'd already suffered two strokes and wasn't always leading these intensive workshops herself anymore. Nor, when she was, were they always at her center, in rural Virginia, where she now lived. I wanted to come to this center, with Elisabeth.

She had been blunt about the conditions under which I could attend. I had to pay, like everyone else, \$350 for the entire five-day week, room and board included. And I would have to

come not as a reporter, but as myself. She was sure I'd had losses and deaths in my past, she said, and I should plan to think about them. After the workshop, I could write about my own experience, or about her, the workshop, and the Center, but not about anyone else.

I headed out of New York City one Sunday morning, going south down the New Jersey Turnpike, turning west at the Pennsylvania Turnpike, then south again, on through Harrisonburg, over the majestic, bluish green Shenandoah Mountains. On Route 250, I finally drive through the tiny town of Head Waters, with its one general store, one church, and one phone booth. Then I turn right, along nearly deserted Route 614, for 7.2 miles, nearly to the West Virginia border.

There, by a small dirt drive to the left, is a pockmarked wooden sign that reads *The Elisabeth Kubler-Ross Center*. The next drive over is the adjacent Healing Waters Farm, where Elisabeth lives in a rustic log cabin, amid the notes and letters of a lifetime of her work, where she grows vegetables, and where her sheep, cattle, and ten pet llamas roam. For ten years, in this rustic conference center on a 260-acre farm that Elisabeth bought from Raymond Moody—the father of the near-death experience—she has trained healthcare workers in the dying process and helped the terminally ill and their families prepare.

Up ahead, I can see the main building. It is clad with vertical wood siding, cedar perhaps, and constructed in an octagonal shape. A large wooden porch encircles the front of the building, and big white French doors mark the main entry.

There is no staff there when I arrive, only a sign to "help yourself" to chicken soup and cheese sandwiches, and another to please conserve electricity. I later learned there isn't much staff at all. A third note tells me to head upstairs.

The windows on the second floor overlooking the front porch are those of the women's dormitory. Twenty neatly made bunk beds encircle a huge round room, their feet pointing toward the center. I choose a bottom bunk bed near a window. The sun lights up this dorm, coming from different window angles sunrise to dusk.

This conference center is beautiful, with a quality of primordial peace, yet it is startlingly rustic and austere. I'm shocked every time I put my used food tray—breakfast, lunch, and dinner—into the cafeteria-style, chrome slot off the dining room, and look through. There is the world-famous Elisabeth Kubler-Ross, scraping the old food off my dishes, piling the plates and silverware and glasses into a dishwashing machine.

Elisabeth runs this center nearly alone, just as she did in her European camps for refugees after the war. She especially loves to bake and makes great desserts, mostly shortcake and different kinds of pies—rhubarb, apple, strawberry. She uses recipes her mother gave her when she was a child. Her mother also taught her to knit, and she is always knitting—scarves, little booties, sweaters, blankets—things she will sell at auctions or in her little store here at the Center.

A workshop staff of five therapists ("trainers") soon arrives, but the only full-time person besides Elisabeth herself is her assistant, Debbie—a combination secretary, cook, laundress, and all-around helper. Keeping staff light allows Elisabeth to give financial aid to those who are terminally ill and can't otherwise afford to come.

When I walk through the main building, one of the first things I see is a striking sculpture, *Angel of Death*, by Melinda White, a Vermont artist. It takes up the rear of the dining room. Lying on what is obviously her deathbed is a figure of papier-mâché, human-size,

skeletal—probably old, but it's hard to tell—covered by a burlap blanket. Leaning over her right shoulder, looking into her face, is a human-sized angel with big wings.

Looking at the dying figure from her left side—the side opposite the angel—I see that her face is contorted in what could be agony. But looking at her from the right, on the side of the angel, I see her looking up with a blissful smile, her eyes riveted on the angel's face. From this angle, death looks majestic and joyful. The most important thing Elisabeth will teach us is about angles: If we can shift our angles at death, she will say, slightly alter and expand our view, we will better learn to see the unimaginable mysteries that lie at the edges of life. The workshop is scheduled to begin at 10:30 the next morning.

Elisabeth Kubler-Ross was arguably the first of a growing cadre of professionals who might be called modern midwives to the dying. These are the psychiatrists, physicians, psychologists, social workers, therapists, religious advisers, and nurses who help the dying through the psychospiritual passage of twenty-first century death.

Some are affiliated with hospitals or hospices. Some are leaders in the network of disease-specific self-help and support groups—organizations like Cancer Care and SHARE (a national support network for people with cancer). Some are members of associations formed for people with every condition from Lou Gehrig's disease to multiple sclerosis to heart, lung, kidney, or Alzheimer's disease, as well as groups like the Gay Men's Health Crisis and God's Love We Deliver, both in New York, and Shanti and the Living/Dying Project, in California that succor AIDS patients.

These modern-day "midwives" help patients and families through the whole course of an illness, from diagnosis through treatment through decline to death, and even afterward, helping

surviving family members with their bereavement. But this isn't exactly a profession one can plan for. Many of these are people who—like Elisabeth herself—were in some way *called*.

On Monday morning, the first day of my workshop, twenty-five people (plus the trainers and Elisabeth herself) gather in a large upstairs meeting room. They are teachers, housewives, executives, therapists, nurses, gymnasts, plumbers, politicians. They have come from as far away as Hawaii and Switzerland.

Some in our group have terminal illnesses, but only one is clearly near death—a young woman in her mid-twenties who is dying of a hereditary degenerative disease. She has come with a private nurse, and even with her electric wheelchair she can barely move around. And yet she's warm and engaging and tries to participate in everything, even when she's clearly struggling to stay awake. Several of the attendees have recently helped someone they loved through the dying process. Others have lost a loved one long ago and are still grieving. I soon discover that I am, without knowing it, still in mourning myself, the victim of unresolved grief from deaths gone bad long ago.

We start each session by singing from a song booklet on which Elisabeth has written, "Nothing creates greater positive energy faster than singing! Here are some of my favorite songs." They are old camp-meeting songs: "Michael, Row the Boat Ashore," "Danny Boy," "Amazing Grace," "This Little Light of Mine," "You Are My Sunshine," "He's Got the Whole World in His Hands," "Rise and Shine." They are cheerful, powerful songs. We grow close.

"It isn't an accident we're here," a trainer named Sheila tells us at the start. We introduce ourselves. This day, Elisabeth says, is "Baloney Day," the day we *say* why we're here; she says we'll find out the *real* reason later. To help us find out, we are to draw a picture. Crayons are

popped on tables in the cafeteria. We're to take some drawing paper, choose any colors we want, and go to it. It's been years since most of the people in this room drew anything.

I draw two stick figures, me in colors I later learn are depressed, and my husband, I think, in happy yellows and oranges. I am just starting this research and—no surprise to anyone but me—I happen to put a thought bubble over my head containing a book with two blank open pages. I later discover that this might actually be two coffins—my husband's and mine—and what *really* might be going on is my own fear of dying. Or it could be memories of my long-deceased father and sister; those memories I learn, have continued to affect me.

She asked me—as she asks everyone—to bring photos, diaries, letters, memorabilia about people we loved. I dug through old boxes and stuffed a suitcase pocket with pictures of my sister and father, and letters each of them had written to me. I hadn't thought of those letters in years.

That first evening, the trainers go over our drawings. Like dreams, they say, drawings are a window into our unconscious, our souls. They can tell us—and those trying to help us—not only how we are coping with dying, but what our illness feels like to us, even whether our subconscious believes that the particular medical treatments planned for us by our physicians will have success in producing a cure.

We look at our drawings—at the emotional feeling, at color, shape, positioning on the paper, what is put in, and what is left out. Elisabeth divides drawings into four quadrants. The *past* is in the lower left, the *near future* in the lower right, the *present* in the upper right, and the *far future* in the upper left. In my drawing, that's where my blank book is. The unconscious, Elisabeth says, knows more about us than we think, and we can see what it knows by putting it on paper. The closer we get to dying, the clearer the subconscious imagery in the drawing

becomes. A child with leukemia, she says, drew a purple balloon going up into the sky in the top left quadrant, and she knew that he knew—though maybe not consciously—that he would die.

A man who was a Quaker refused to have chemotherapy for his cancer. When Dr. Kubler-Ross questioned him, he told her that his doctor had said that chemo would kill the cancer cells, and he took seriously the commandment "Thou Shalt Not Kill." She asked him to consider whether there was a way to just get the cancer cells to *leave*, rather than killing them. The man soon came back with a drawing of dozens of tiny little gnomes, each carrying off a cancer cell. He then agreed to treatment. Since he viewed his cancer this way, she knew it would go into remission. And it did.

On day two, after we sing, Elisabeth introduces another quadrant theory, this one related to personality development. As babies, she explains, we relate primarily through our physical quadrant, focusing on getting around, learning about life here on earth, learning where to pee, and so on. At six months we begin opening up what she calls our *emotional* quadrant. By age six, if all goes well, we start to explore our *intellectual* quadrant. Then as we grow older, a *spiritual*, or *intuitive*, quadrant opens up, which is the most important, the whole point of our being on earth. This quadrant grows larger and wiser as we age and as we grow nearer to death.

By the time we die, she says, we are functioning almost entirely from that intuitive, spiritual quadrant; this is the quadrant that teaches us what life as human beings is all about and that allows us to move into what she calls the next realm, the quadrant from which mystery can occur. The approach of death inevitably makes the spiritual quadrant take over, even if you're very young. That is why, she says, dying people—even small, dying children—are so intuitive, so in touch not only with their own unconscious but with a seeming pipeline into some higher

consciousness. It's why the dying often seem so enormously wise. She was the first to suggest that dying patients inevitably communicate from this quadrant, and that we can glimpse it—and help them—if we understand their symbolic language.

Critics say that Kubler-Ross has grown stranger as she has grown older; they are dismayed by her lack of scientific method, by her talk of "the light" and near-death experience, by her insistence that she "knows" there is someplace we go when we die. This view is based, she says, on reports of patients who have recounted events seen from a point outside of their bodies in that time when they have "died," and that they can even accurately describe medical procedures done to them during that time when they had no prior medical experience.

In fact, Elisabeth has always talked like this. She says that over the years, more than 20,000 patients have told her about having near-death experiences, many with out-of-body components. Moreover, she says, nearly as many of their relatives or close friends had simultaneous ESP or dream experiences about them at the very time they died.

By expanding on her quadrant theory and by using her stories of near-death experiences and dying, Elisabeth is able to explain—even to very young children—what death is like. In doing so, she eases her listeners' fear. She does it now for us, on day two. "The language of the dying patient," she says, "is the language of the spiritual quadrant."

We are in the large room above the dining room and the *Angel of Death* sculpture. This room is lined with Elisabeth's favorite toys. She uses them to help people get in touch with their unconscious, and she uses them—as she does now—to demonstrate her theories of death.

My favorite is a stuffed red caterpillar. It's a weird, foot-long thing with a zipper on its belly. Elisabeth holds it. She says that our spirit is like this caterpillar. She passes it around, so we can feel it. That's who we are in normal, healthy, human form—a caterpillar, she says. When we are sick, we become cocoons and start cooking, preparing for our transformations. Metamorphosis is happening, a metamorphosis of the human spirit. When we die, our transition is complete.

She takes back the caterpillar, zips open its belly, and turns the toy inside out. It instantly becomes a huge, gorgeous, colorful butterfly. What happens at death, Elisabeth says, is a release, a transition, a transformation of the spirit. We instantly fly free, a butterfly of the spirit.

"Anyone who has had a genuine near-death experience is not afraid to die," Elisabeth says. "What they come back to say is that life is about learning unconditional love." The rest of her workshop is about resolving unresolved emotions in each of our own lives—emotions, she says, that prevent unconditional love. These emotions have to do with loss and grief. Finishing *this* old business will help us both to live well and to die well in the future.

There are single-bed mattresses stacked up against the wall, and now we use them, each of us working with a trainer in front of the whole group. The singing, the drawing—something—has made it intimate enough here for people to get up one by one and work out loud on their most private stories. We are trying to get at primordial emotions here: at pain, sorrow, grief, anger. Almost everyone seems to have anger—rage, in fact—blocking this ability to love. Almost everyone ends up working with this anger, taking great stacks of the Harrisonburg, Pennsylvania, and Staunton, Virginia, phone books, the fattest ones around here, and beating them to shreds with cut-down black rubber hoses.

As we move around the group, taking turns, one story seems to weave into another: mothers who have lost children, children who have lost mothers, husbands who have lost wives, wives who have lost husbands. We are dealing with those who have already gone and with the pain of going ourselves.

We scream—coached by trainers—at photos of people who have hurt us. We tell them how we feel. We tell them we love them. We hold dolls or pillows representing lost loves. We hit the telephone books with the black hoses, getting at ever-deeper rage. We hold on to pillows and sob.

Elisabeth says that for those who are dying or coping with grief, tools like these for finishing old business will allow us to move more quickly toward forgiveness, toward unconditional love for those around us, toward the deeper love of "the light." She is giving us the tools for an easier dying.

I am the last one to go. I sit on the mattress, put a pillow in front of me, and spread out my little pictures. I had thought I wanted to talk to my father, to tell him how angry he made me that he'd died. But I realize I want to talk to my sister instead. I clear all the other pictures away. I tell her I never knew she was dying, how lonely it must have been, how no one ever talked to her about it, and how mad she made me when she'd tease me, knowing that I was not allowed to fight back, how shocked I was that she was gone, how I never knew how she died, how I wondered if she were in pain. Was it terrible? How sorry I was. And I missed her. I missed not having someone to share growing up with.

And then I realize I am shaking. I am angry at her, too, for dying, angry that my life had been so changed by her death. I take the phone books from Harrisonburg and a black piece of

hose and start beating them. I go through three books, sobbing all the while. I had no idea these feelings were in me, no idea I could do such a thing, especially in front of a group. When I am calm, I hold the pillow, first with the photo on it, and tell my sister I love her and miss her. Then I remove the photo and cradle the pillow as the raw, wounded child I was. The trainers coach me through all of this, and now they tell me that I should hold that child as long as I need to, that it is someone worthy of love.

Part of me thinks all this is stupid. But then there is that other part. And that part feels the way we all feel when we are children and cry longer and harder than we'd ever imagine we could cry, and then afterward, as we are gulping to catch our breaths, there is that cleansed feeling, and somehow, being drained, maybe, there is a lightness. Somehow, it feels finished. Cathartic.

I realize I am still angry at my father for not telling me my sister was dying, though, and for dying himself, but I also realize that—trite as *this* sounds—he did the best he could. I feel all this deep inside my body, not only intellectually. I also realize that he wasn't a giant of a person, and he was only forty-six when he died.

Now, after beating those phone books, I somehow feel flooded with love—for my daughter, my husband, my mother, my stepchildren, my friends, the people still alive whom I love. I feel I could forgive my father. But mostly, I feel a certain communion I'd never had with my sister.

That night, we have what Elisabeth calls a pine cone ceremony. She has told us to look during the day for a pine cone that feels like us and bring it to the ceremony, that there will be a fire and we are to think of what we would like to leave at the center emotionally—something we don't need any more—and invest the pine cone with it, then throw it into the fire. Get rid of it. I'd

be lying if I didn't say there was a part of me that was cynical—all that hippie-dippy stuff, I thought.

But during the day, I discover on the ground a very deformed, mutilated pine cone, small, missing some of its little flares, a bit misshapen and shriveled. I can't say why, but it reminds me of myself, and this is the part—that view of myself—that I want to leave at the center. I feel as if something happened on the mattress that might now allow me to leave a shriveled view of myself right there in that ceremonial fire. None of this, I should say, was really all that conscious.

At the ceremony, I find myself seated next to the woman who is dying. I like her, and she likes me. We have become friends. As Elisabeth lights the fire in the huge central fireplace and everyone starts to sing, a man comes in who hadn't been at our workshop; the young woman tells me it is her friend Steve. She says he'd spent a lot of time with Elisabeth and often comes to help at her workshops. She says he recently had a second kidney transplant. She asks if I mind if he sits with us. Of course, I don't, and she motions for him to sit between us.

As I sit there, deformed pine cone in hand, I ask Steve about his kidney transplant. He tells me he needed a second one because his first one, done twenty-seven years ago, had failed. That first one had been donated by his father, who had recently died—but not because he was missing his other kidney. Steve wants to be here tonight to think about how grateful he is and how much he loved his dad.

I asked why he needed the first transplant. And Steve tells me this: When he was a child he'd gotten strep throat. Somehow, they didn't give him antibiotics, and it went into his kidneys. He got nephrosis. Most of the other kids ended up dying if they had nephrosis, but he was one of

the first people to try dialysis, and then one of the first to have a kidney transplant. He must have seen my astonished face because he listens intently as I tell him that my sister had had nephrosis, that she had gotten it exactly as he had, but that she was one of those kids who had died. Steve looks at me and says:

I want you to know one thing. She had a very gentle, easy death. From watching what happened to the others, from being in beds next to them when they died, from having my own kidneys fail, what happens is that the toxins slowly build up. And you get sleepier and sleepier. And then you just drift off, asleep, and go into a coma. While you are asleep, the body shuts down and you die, probably of cardiac arrest. I was brought back, but I know myself, from having gone through it, from lying next to those who weren't brought back, it was a very easy death. I want you to know she didn't suffer. There wasn't any pain. She wouldn't have felt anything. She just drifted off and went to sleep.

I start to cry. Just slightly. I realize that that is exactly what I wanted to know. I feel a huge wave of relief. Some of my sadness must have come from guilt, some from fear. But some had also come from not knowing.

And then it is my turn. While we had been whispering, others had gone before me, telling their stories, and throwing their pine cones into the fire. So now I stand up, pine cone in hand, in front of the big brick fireplace in the dining room, with the fire roaring crisply behind me, and look around at those people I'd spent the week with. I feel like I love them more than anyone. I look at Elisabeth, that wiry, chain-smoking, short, blunt little woman who can tell immediately, and instantly lets you know it, when you are being a *phony boloney*. I feel so much love for her.

I say: "I am throwing this *deformed* pine cone into the fire." I say: "I am leaving behind the guilt I felt about these deaths, the anger, the sense that I had been maimed." I say: "I feel I've been given a great gift being here. I have been given the gift of my life." Before I start to cry again, I turn and throw my pine cone into the fire.

That night, the last night we are together, we all sing one last time. Steve plays a terrific guitar, so we sound better than ever. And then we have an auction, Elisabeth's standard end-of-workshop event, to raise money for the center. She and her assistant Debbie trot things up from her little shop on the floor below—the scarves and booties she has knitted, some posters and T-shirts, and some surprise gifts that are wrapped.

Things are held up and sold. Then Elisabeth holds one poster high. It is a picture drawn by a little boy shortly before he died, a huge, colorful drawing, and she explains:

People who are dying use their own language. They are our teachers. And the best teachers in the world are dying children. They will teach you everything you need to know about dying. They use two languages: The symbolic verbal and the symbolic nonverbal. It's just the way Jesus used parables. Why? Because very few people were ready to hear his teachings. Yet they had ears to hear and eyes to see.

The same is true for dying children. They know adults are phony baloneys about dying. They say, "Eat your chicken soup and you'll get well," but they know from their spiritual quadrant they are dying. Nurses and doctors run away. But maybe a cleaning person or an orderly comes in. A child can smell who can hear. And that person sits on the bed and says, "You're trying to tell me something." And the child gives twenty different stories until the person gets it. They just need one human being who can hear: "I'm dying, and I know it." That's the symbolic verbal.

She holds this poster up high, a child's symbolic nonverbal drawing about dying. Across the top this child wrote: "To Mommy, From Cory," but mostly, the letters are in the top left quadrant, the one that is the *far future*.

Also, in that quadrant is a huge, medieval kind of castle, made of squares of orange and red and yellow, with five pointy turrets, some with blue, black, and purple squares, some with orange and yellow. Next to the castle, kind of on the side, but right in the center of the picture, is a tinier castle, all in red, only I didn't notice it at first.

A rainbow road marches straight up to the castle gate, straight from the *past* to the *far future*, covering the whole left side of the page. On the right, the *present* and *near future*, are stars, suns, oranges and yellows and reds, some of them with big faces smiling. This picture looks very happy. "I asked Cory what this castle was," Elisabeth says, "and he told me, 'It's God's summer castle.' Then he asked, 'What happened to Quasar?' I asked who Quasar was, and he told me it was his dog who'd died two weeks before that."

In the weeks before Cory died he'd often call Elisabeth on the phone. One day he asked whether dogs go to the same place as people when they die, whether dogs have souls. "I said I didn't know," Elisabeth says, understanding that he was asking if Quasar would be there when he died. "But," she continued, "say to God you *need* to see Quasar and if you tell him, he'll be there." She also says she told Cory that she didn't really know how, but if he wished hard, he would find anything he would really need. Then she'd crossed her fingers, hoping that what she'd said was really true, that she wasn't just being an old, adult phony boloney.

Just ten minutes before he died, Cory became very excited and asked his mother to call Elisabeth again. She'd put the phone by his ear. "Elisabeth," Cory had told her, ecstatic. "He's there."

"Who?" she asked, forgetting.

And Cory said: "Quasar, stupid! I even saw him wiggle his tail."

After Cory died, Elisabeth happened to pull out his drawing. When she looked closely, she saw the little red castle in the middle, right next to the big one. "If I'd known," she says, "I

would have seen that tiny little dog castle on the side." She would have known for sure that Cory knew he'd see Quasar when he died, and she didn't need to really cross her fingers.

I decide I need a copy of Cory's castle—to remind me that larger things than we know might occur at death—and I buy it. Elisabeth signs it: "Love, Elisabeth K. Ross."

I suddenly feel flooded with happiness. I decide I want to give more to the center, so I spontaneously bid on one of the wrapped surprise gifts, getting a small box for \$50. Then, I'm furious when I open it. Inside is a cheap, crummy, fake pearl necklace I think I'll never wear. I'm mad I spent \$50, and I immediately mope inside in disappointment, forgetting all those forgiving, loving, wonderful feelings.

But as I am leaving, the ill young woman maneuvers her electric wheelchair to come up beside me. "You know," she whispers, "I bet you opened that box and thought, 'Damn, a crummy little fake pearl necklace. Just what I don't need.' But I thought I'd tell you: That necklace is the only gift Steve brought with him. It may not be what you'd wear, but it came straight from his store." And she smiles. I look at it. I look at her. I kiss her. I put it on. I realize that, in fact, I got exactly the gift I needed. That message I got from Steve about my sister—her kidneys, her death—and now this necklace, feel to me like real gifts, from some larger view of life than I had ever been able to see.

Around noon, on Thursday, October 6, 1994, a year later, someone set fire to Elisabeth's log cabin while she was away.² It burned to the ground with all her belongings—the manuscripts

² Carlos Santos, "Highland Fire Leaves Author Saddened and Angry; Kübler-Ross Lost House, Art and Manuscripts," *Richmond Times-Dispatch*, October 13, 1994; Santos, "Fire and Theft at Farm Probed," *Richmond Times-Dispatch*, October 11, 1994; Associated Press, "Arson Suspected in Fire at Home of 'Death and Dying' Author," *Richmond Times-Dispatch*, October 8, 1994.

of all nineteen of her books, countless art objects she had collected, including gold and silver thimbles for sewing, antique Christmas ornaments, and unanswered letters from nearly a quarter of a million people asking her questions about dying.

Officials who investigated said that most likely the cabin was destroyed by a fire set by arsonists. The same day, one of her ten pet llamas was killed by a high-powered rifle as it grazed in her field.

The trouble had started soon after Elisabeth bought the farm in 1984, when her neighbors learned that she planned to use it to care for between twenty and forty infants with AIDS. In a town of 2,800, some 2,000 people signed a petition against her. Some began shooting rifle bullets into her windows; those bullets were the cause of the pockmarks on the wood sign at the turnoff to the farm.

After the town stopped Elisabeth from getting the permits for the AIDS babies, she'd decided to use the building she'd already constructed as the dormitory and conference center. And among those who came were people with AIDS. Elisabeth made a point of not asking the health status of those who came to her workshops, since sanitary precautions were in place, but some of the townspeople were so afraid of AIDS that they wanted to shut the center down entirely.

Elisabeth had suffered two strokes. Her husband had already died. In 1995, a year after her home was destroyed, Elisabeth had a third stroke, and at the age of sixty-eight, she left her Virginia center and moved to Arizona to be near one of her two grown children.³

That August I called the center to see how I could get in touch with her. The answering machine gave me this message: "The Elisabeth Kubler-Ross Center is closed," a woman's voice (but not Elisabeth's) said. "There will be no more of Elisabeth's workshops. There will be a final newsletter mailed out in late July. If you would like a copy and are not already on the mailing list, please leave your name and address. Thank you for your loyal support of Elisabeth, her work, and her center. May God bless you."

By spring 1997, Elisabeth was living with a part-time housekeeper in Scottsdale, Arizona, in a small house surrounded by a cactus garden.⁴ Her son lived nearby. I flew out to visit and arrived when she was alone, moving that day between what she called her "potty" and her reclining chair. Right now, she told me sardonically, she was just awaiting death.

In fact, it would be seven more years before Elisabeth died, but not before she'd published two more books: her memoir, *The Wheel of Life* and the *Cocoon and the Butterfly*, her prediction—from the thousands of near-death experience stories she'd heard—about what exactly happens when we die.

³ According to one of her "trainers," David Mullins, the Elisabeth Kübler-Ross Center was closed, the organization "dead," and Elisabeth had officially retired.

⁴ See also Leslie Bennetts, "Elisabeth Kübler-Ross' Final Passage," *Vanity Fair*, June 1997.

Ma Jaya Sati Bhagavati: Guided Meditation in Sebastian, Florida

You hear her shriek in Brooklynese before she comes in—a loud, shrill, street shriek.⁵ "Heeeey! You're all here! I hope it's worth it!" It's *darshan* (the Hindu word for public teachings from a guru) every night where Ma Jaya Bhagavati lives, in Sebastian, between Orlando and Palm Beach in central Florida, and the room is filled with people sitting on the floor. Those who live there call it Kashi Ashram, but everyone else calls it the Ranch. It is now 1995, about the time that Elisabeth had her third stroke, and I traveled to Florida to meet Ma Jaya Bhagavati, a very different kind of teacher.

Some of those here have been with Ma for seventeen years; they cleared her land and planted the lush flowers and the trees chosen for their fragrance. Others are children who've grown up on the Ranch or who go to the private school the Ranch runs. Still others have come to see this teacher for a day, for a week—as novelist Paul Monette⁶ did in the time before he died—or come regularly, one day almost every week—as Kimberly Bergalis did for two years before she died.⁷

⁵ Author visited Ma at Kashi Ranch in March 1995 and interviewed her then, and by phone in January 1996. Background also comes from Ma's forthcoming autobiography, which she shared with the author in manuscript form.

⁶ Paul Monette, *Borrowed Time* (New York: Avon Books, 1990); Monette, *Afterlife* (New York: Crown, 1990); Monette, *Halfway Home* (New York: Avon, 1992), and Monette, *Becoming a Man* (San Diego: Harcourt Brace, 1992). On Monette's relationship with Ma, see Monette, "My Priests," *Last Watch of the Night* (San Diego: Harcourt Brace, 1994), and the eulogy Ma gave at his memorial service in February 1995, shared with author in private correspondence.

⁷ Anna and Harry Bergalis, interview, March 1995. The Bergalises, Kimberly's parents, furnished me with a copy of sections of her diary.

Americans who remember Kimberly think of her public advocacy. Only twenty-three when she died of AIDS, which was allegedly given to her by her Florida dentist, David Acer, DDS, she testified before Congress nearly on her deathbed, hoping to bring HIV testing to the medical community. Fewer people are aware of Kimberly's private journey toward death, with Ma as her guide. Ma has helped so many other AIDS patients die that the pond on her ranch is muddy with their ashes.

Ma was born Joyce Green to an Orthodox Jewish family in Brooklyn and grew up hanging out with the homeless people who lived under the boardwalk, near the amusement park in Coney Island. The state of her health seemed precarious, which began the long story about how she'd become a spiritual teacher in Florida.

According to Ma, there was something wrong with her pituitary gland. Although it has since healed, she claims she has actually died seven times, and once she woke up in the morgue in Bellevue Hospital in New York with a tag on her toe. During at least three of these episodes, she seems to have had what sounds like a near-death experience.

Ma was a housewife, married into an Italian family in Brooklyn, when she first discovered the spiritual. She wanted to lose weight, and a friend told her that yoga would be good. So she went to a yoga class and there she was given a mantra. The teacher told her to say her mantra each day, but she figured she'd lose weight faster if she said it all night, too. So, after her first yoga class, she spent the night in her bathtub, repeating her mantra again and again. In the morning, she had a vision—she saw Christ in the hallway. Her husband told her that if she wanted to see Christ, he'd take her to church. But she told him, "Why go to church when I can see Christ right here in the hall?"

A few nights later, she sat in the bathtub and did her mantra again. By morning, she says, an old Indian man was sitting in her bathroom wearing what she thought was a diaper. She says he turned out to be Nityananda, a great Hindu teacher, and later she also saw Neem Karoli Baba, Ram Dass's teacher. She also claims she saw Swami Muktananda in her backyard. Ma says these teachers have stayed with her and taught her a spiritual path, but a tempest has gathered around her.⁸ Some of her students say that Ma does not always tell the whole truth.

I came to Florida after hearing about Ma from an old college friend. At the time, he was one of Ma's chief advisers. He has since left her community, disillusioned. Ma is controversial. Like my friend, others of her students have left—including Ram Dass—but the controversy seems to stem not so much from the fact that she is enormously psychic, which it seems that she is, but how she uses that ability. Despite these controversies and defections, no one disagrees that Ma seems to spread magic. Nor does anyone dispute that she's intense, passionate, compassionate, dedicated, and profoundly skilled in helping the terminally ill die.

After she had her bathtub vision, Joyce (the name *Ma* would come later) studied with spiritual teachers in New York. (No surprise, her marriage also broke up.) In 1977, she went to India to study with Hindu teachers. One of those teachers gave her her Hindu name, and another—a woman named Hilda who taught for some time in New York City before she, too, died—told her to go to Florida. At the time, that state had one of the highest incidence of AIDS, ranking third after New York and California; Ma always intended to work with the dying.

⁸ Ram Dass, "The Mellow Drama," *Grist for the Mill* (Santa Cruz, CA: Unity Press, 1977): 72; Jenny Vogt, "Guru Ma: Sainly or Sinister?" *Palm Beach Post* (March 21, 1992). Interviews by author with several former students who want to maintain their anonymity also were used in this discussion.

These days, she travels her eighty-one-acre Florida ranch in a golf cart. At the ranch's center is the pond that Ma has named Ganga, after the Ganges river in India where the ashes of the dead are put. "This is my Ganga," she says. "The ashes of my dead are here."

In Ma's house, hundreds of photos line her walls. They are white, black, gay, straight, young, old—many near small boxes she says contain some of their ashes. She says prayers for them all.

Encircling the pond are six shrines—a Jewish shrine, a Buddhist Temple, three Hindu temples, and a Christ Garden, where Kimberly Bergalis prayed. Elsewhere there is also a garden and shrine for Mary, and many outbuildings where people live, work, and go to school.

On this spring night, we all leave our shoes outside the main building near Kashi House, where Ma lives; we await her arrival, meditating. Then that shriek, and in comes a veritable cross between a drag queen and Auntie Mame—Ma dressed tonight in a long beige vest over a T-shirt and leggings. She walks with a swagger up to her raised sofa, tattoos peeking out one long sleeve, bangle bracelets clashing like cymbals.

Sometimes she wears a sari. Sometimes she dresses in long, flowing black. A diamond pierces her nose. Seven or so earrings pierce each ear; two of them hold big diamonds, others hold long, dangling gold pieces. A gold necklace—reminding her of a particularly close student who'd died of AIDS—that says "Brooklyn" (his name) rings her neck, as does another necklace with a *phurba*, a Tibetan religious piece used to gather wrathful energy for healing.

Just this week she has had her black hair cropped "by Julia Roberts's hairdresser," she says proudly. With her tanned skin, she looks a lot like Joan Baez—same age, too; Ma is in her

mid-fifties. She has three lipstick-red stripes over her third eye (the spot between her eyebrows said to open to spiritual energy). She keeps up a jangle of remarkable chatter—especially remarkable because it was so wide-ranging and informed, and she'd left school when she was fifteen. Her smile and her humor are infectious. It's easy to love her.

Before she starts her talk, the youngest children go up to kiss her. Some have been adopted by the people here tonight; some are AIDS babies. Then she puts on her glasses—black, with rhinestone trim, so she looks rather like Elvis in his Las Vegas days. "This whole evening," she says, looking around the room, "is once again about how to die."

It's a Thursday, so Ma has already been on her rounds since ten in the morning. I have spent this entire day following her. She sets off with an entourage, after she has worked out on her outdoor deck on her exercise equipment and done aerobics to Susan Powter's videotape. Around ten, we leave the Ranch in the Ma Mobile, a deluxe, one-bedroom RV van. We are headed to see the terminally ill—to county homes where the maimed and the dying are warehoused, to nursing homes, rehabilitation centers, homes for AIDS babies, and AIDS victims—black and Hispanic and white, gay and straight.

To Ma, there are no "throwaway people," as she says. She aims to take care of the downtrodden, people that most mainstream support groups or religious organizations or hospices or hospitals would rather forget—prostitutes, gamblers, drunks, the poverty stricken who wind up inside the county homes. She also cares for regular folks—the old yentas from Brooklyn, sent by their children to the poorest nursing homes, Miami matrons, old men, gay men, druggies, tiny AIDS babies, some of them cringing in terrible, untreated pain.

The van is stacked with goodies for the staff and patients at all these places—brownies, cookies, chunks of cheese, oranges, apples, bananas, and grapes. Hundreds of little plates of food, made at the ashram over the past several days. When Ma comes to these homes with her food and her entourage, she trails behind her a trove of sassy, slightly off-color jokes. She's an energy vortex, wearing *Red* perfume. "A lot of my people are blind, so they know me that way," she says—spreading humor and laughter in these houses of death. Ma saw her own mother die of cancer in a Brooklyn poorhouse. To her, death is normal; it's how the dying are cared for that is barbaric.

At Hope House, which is a suburban-style residential home for AIDS patients, John—who, in black tie, went as a part of Ma's entourage to an AIDS fund-raising party hosted by Marla Trump at Mar-A-Lago—tells Ma that the Hope House residents have decided to plant a memorial garden out back. "Each plant," he says, showing her several, "will be a memorial to every resident who lives here, a living testament to the dead."

At the Palm Beach County Home, next, they stand outside the building and near their rooms, waiting for the Ma Trolley to bring food from room to room. There is Vinnie, who was paralyzed from the waist down in a car crash and can only lie flat on his stomach on a gurney. Ma tells him he can have anything he wants but a woman. Vinnie laughs and says that a woman is all he wants.

In another room, music is playing, and she gets the disabled residents to lift themselves out of their wheelchairs with their hands, shaking and yelling "Boogie Down!" She feeds a large black man named Fred, who was paralyzed from the neck down when he tried to break up a fight between two brothers and got kneed in the back by one of them, breaking his spine. And she is

alert to the pain of Laura, whose boyfriend shot her in the head and left her for dead. Laura is in a wheelchair, trying to come back. She tells Ma that she feels life in her paralyzed arm; she wants Ma to feel it and heal her.

Ma is street folks, and so are the people in these homes. Few will ever leave. Yet they smile when they see Ma. People young and old, conscious, subsisting on loneliness and feeding tubes. We go to a group home for AIDS babies, and there in a stroller sits two-year-old Travis, whose mother has just abandoned him. He has neuropathic pain so severe he only sits and stares, yet the home is not able to get him any morphine. Ma just gently picks him up and holds him; he nestles quietly into her breast.

For those who are conscious, Ma gives them spark. But when they look as if they are near the end, Ma looks into their eyes. She tells them to look into hers, if they can. She says she breathes in their pain. She looks deep into their eyes ... intimately ... intensely. Then she touches them on their third eye and on the top of their head, to open them, she says, "and to get them ready for death." She does this with a man named Hermie, who, as she walks in, is curled up in a fetal position, actually seeming to be having a stroke before our eyes, with no one in attendance, and she does it with the babies in the AIDS nursery. Each of the patients seems to take it in completely and grow calm.

I work with the prostitutes and the junkies, so if they ask about God, I'll talk about death in that way. Or I'll talk about love to someone who doesn't understand that well. Because death is love. But, if they ask, I'll also explain the dying process. I explain how the soul rises out of the top of the head. I explain, "Go into the brightest light you can find and merge with it, and then the soul is released. It's the higher mind." And I teach them detachment, to focus on this core mind. Nityananda [one of her teachers] called it the heart space over the head. I've seen that space become so bright in the dying process that I, who teach them, am in awe.

(She is saying that the core mind-space is the space at the top of your head that the soul exits from.) She wants to give a simple message: There is life until the end, and in death there still is hope. But it helps to learn how to get ready.

Tonight in her *darshans*, she is introducing us to the state of mind we will experience as we die. "I am going to bring you into a meditation and have you understand the very essence of death, as I have done so many times," she tells us. "I want to explain the process. If you understand about death as children—and I'm talking to my children's section over there—you will not fear death as you grow old." These children with AIDS—and those who just live at the Ranch—can live life more fully, she says, if her *darshans* can eliminate their fear of death.

She starts slowly, as the group—maybe a hundred of us—sit quietly on cushions on the floor and listen, eyes closed:

Sit up straight and close your eyes. Picture yourself however you want to be at your death or when [the body is disposed of], whether it is under the ground, whether it is on a funeral pyre. But first, go back to an hour before death. This is a wondrous moment. You are making yourself acquainted with the great essence, with what is.

An hour before death you are aware. Perhaps you are very old, perhaps you are very young, but you are aware. There's a final moment, the upward wind of life, the caressing of God's breath inside of you; the Buddha essence begins to rise from the feet, so you feel your feet getting cooler, cooler. Your knees becoming cooler, cooler. Your thighs, your pelvic area, your hips.

Your heart is beginning to beat fast in anticipation of the moment when it will not be. Each beat feels like a thunderous sound. If you are prepared, the sound will bring you bliss. If you are prepared, the sound will bring you joy. *Boom. Boom. Boom ... Boom ... Boom. Boom ... Boom Boom.* It is irregular. You can hear voices. Where are they coming from? They are the ones you love. They calm you, for they too, have been trained in death.

Begin to rise up. Up, up, up, up, out of the heart space, into the throat. You try to speak; your tongue turns up—a great moment of joy. "I am okay," you want to say. "I am fine. I am with God. I am with the Buddha. I am with Padmasambhava. I am with Shiva. I am with Kali." [These are Buddhist and Hindu names for the divine.]

The breath is leaving the throat area. You do not gag, for you are relaxed. You are joyful. I will take you into death now. Sit straight.

There are a few minutes left. You want to whisper, "I love you," or "All is forgiven." You can't; there is no more voice. Your eyes turn up. First, there is darkness, wondrous, wondrous, sweet-scented lotus darkness. You wonder, "Am I dead?" But no, there is slight sound. It is your loved ones. You go further, deeper. You reach the top of the head. There is no gravity now. There is no body. Remember, you must rest in the very essence of your true mind. All thoughts cease."

I am sitting beside Ma tonight, eyes closed, trying this myself as she talks.

At this point, she leans over and touches the spot where my third eye is supposed to be and a point at the top of my head, which is called the *bhramarandra* in Buddhism. As she does, all of my consciousness focuses there, in those spots. And there is a kind of sensation of light and a very great lightness of mind and a calm.

You feel, a slight wind. It is the breath. "Am I dead?" You are so excited. You breathe in. Gently now, breathe in. You breathe out. You hold the breath out—hold the breath out, and what a shock, you breathe in again. But you don't breathe in as deep, and you breathe out. Hold the breath out—and you breathe in again. You can almost feel yourself rising, rising, rising. It's a different type of excitement—and you breathe out—and you breathe out and your mind breathes out for you. And when the breath wants to come in now, at this moment, let it; otherwise, pay no attention.

"Am I dead?" and the light draws you into it. All the rainbow colors—it is so vivid, so clear—you are light, you are the rainbow. "Am I dead?" and in that moment there is a holy being. Perhaps the Buddha, perhaps the Christ, perhaps Mother Kali, perhaps Hanuman. "Am I dead?" And the holy being turns to you with the brightness of a billion suns and takes your hand.

You are dead. You are ecstatic. There are a few threads attached to the body. Those around the body begin to rub the body with oil and place flowers, and after a while the threads are cut. "I am dead!" [Long pause ...]

There is no breath. There is only lightness. There is no fear. There is only joy. "I am dead. It is over." And there is the holy being. It is the Buddha. It is Christ. It is Shiva. Take me. And you recognize your own, and you become your own. And you are taken to the funeral, the funeral pyre, the coffin, the tomb. There is my old cloth. There is my old me, and you watch the pyre being lit, and you are no more.

Oh, but you are. Oh, but you are. You are free of pain. You are free of envy and jealousy. You are free—way over the head now, concentrate way over the head—way over the

head, and be in the silence of remembrance. Feel, see, be the light as the [funeral pyre] fire consumes your body. As the flesh melts, the bones melt, the marrow melts, and the ash mixes with the ash of the wood. You are free.

Gently be reborn into this body for this moment. Breathe into your heart. Keep your eyes closed and exhale gently. Breathe into your heart and exhale gently. Open your eyes.

Were you ever dead before? Will you be dead again? Of course. Will you be reborn again? Most of you claim you will. Will you ever serve again? Again, again, again. I use the word *again, again, again*. You have been there. We all have.

Why not, my children, get it right? Why not walk with death every second so you never forget how to live? Why not be prepared so you never forget how to die? Death lives here at Kashi Ashram; so does birth; so does life. Befriend death and you befriend yourself.⁹

I leave the next day, honestly, feeling far lighter than I did when I first came.

Therese Schroeder-Sheker: Music in Missoula, Montana

Therese Schroeder-Sheker, founder and director of the Chalice of Repose, is ethereal-looking, even today in her mid-forties.¹⁰ Her long brown hair streaked with gray envelopes her face, falling way down her back, gray wisps framing her in a whitish light, especially as she leans over, playing her harp. Her smile is soft, her voice lyrical.

At that time, in 1995, she was also the academic dean of the School of Music-Thanatology at Saint Patrick's Hospital in Missoula, Montana, a job she held from 1992 to 2002. Today the Chalice of Repose has branches in Colorado, Oregon, Maine, New York, and

⁹ Ma died in April 2012 at Kashi Ashram at the age of 71 of pancreatic cancer. Kashi still has extensive yoga, spiritual retreats, and meditation programs. Her books include: Ma Jaya Sati Bhagavati, *The 11 Karmic Spaces: Choosing Freedom from the Patterns that Bind You* (Sebastian, Florida: Kashi Publishing, November 11, 2011); Ma Jaya Sati Bhagavati, *Deep and Simple Wisdom: Spiritual Teachings of Ma Jaya Sati Bhagavati* (Sebastian, Florida: Kashi Publishing, October 23, 2017); Ma Jaya Sati Bhagavati, *First Breath, Last Breath: Practices to Quiet the Mind and Open the Heart* (Sebastian, Florida: Kashi Publishing, January 1, 2017); Ma Jaya Sati Bhagavati, *The River*, Roseland (Florida: Ganga Press, January 1, 1994), and others currently unavailable.

¹⁰ This section is based on interviews with Schroeder-Sheker, professor of music thanatology and academic dean of the Chalice of Repose, in May 1994 and April 1995, on presentations at Art of Dying Conferences, on April 3, 1995 and on March 23, 1997; and from material furnished by Schroeder-Sheker and the Chalice of Repose staff.

elsewhere, its harpists playing for the dying in hospitals, hospices, and nursing homes all over the country.

I talked to her by phone before I ever met her. A year later, I attended her music thanatology workshops at “Art of Dying” conferences in New York City in 1995 and 1997.

Therese had studied medieval music in college. At the time, she got a job as a nurse's aide in a geriatric home near Denver. It was on her very first day that she got a lesson on dying and death.

They took all the nurses' aides and taught them the same thing, and this is what I learned. “When *they* die”—that’s how the staff called people there—“*they* will urinate and defecate all over the place.” My job was to clean it up as quickly as possible, get the body into the body bag, and *ziiippppp!* it up as soon as possible, because the empty bed costs money. So, you have to get them out of the bed and clean it up as soon as possible. Death is a fiscal problem.

Dying people, it seemed to Therese, were being treated like inmates or animals.

After a few deaths, she wanted to quit. She was most upset at herself, for she, too, had started to look at dying patients as problems. Still, almost right away, she began making friends with some patients at the home, and that is what temporarily held her.

One night, a woman she was especially close to called her to her bed. “Dearie,” she said, “will you come back and spend time with me this evening?” She wanted Therese to say the rosary with her.

Therese said she had to study for a course at school. But the woman persisted. “That's okay, dearie,” she told Therese, “but if you don't come to say it with me tonight, I probably won't be here tomorrow.” Therese stopped. She realized that the woman was telling her she was going to die. That night she returned, and she and her patient shared stories about their lives and said

the rosary. Then Therese went home. When she got to work the next morning, the woman's bed was empty.

She was devastated. After work, she went to talk to a friend, a priest. Once again, she wanted to quit. She was afraid she'd turn into a hard-boiled nursing-home worker. The priest looked at her hard.

"Go back and protect them," he told her. "Be there for them in a new way." Therese had never been religious. Her mother was Irish and a dreamer. Her father was a skeptical scientist. Some of the residents of the home were Jewish; others were not. "Can you empty your heart, so you can be with them?" Therese said the priest asked her. "Can you read them from the Torah or find a text from the Gospels? Just don't ring the buzzer so quickly [for the nursing staff to come in] after they die." So, she went back to work. That's when a patient she calls David showed her something new.

He was an emphysema patient—an old buzzard who would throw bodily fluids and lumpy things at us [she is too modest to use the words *urine* and *feces*] and grab body parts. One day, I went in and I heard a death rattle. David was drowning in his fluids. At the time, many of my friends were pregnant with their first babies. I'd learned a lot about midwifery, and I'd heard about the gravity position. So, I went in, closed the door, and touched him. I realized that suddenly everything had changed with him. I started singing Gregorian chant. And then I got in bed with him and held him in the midwifery position.

Therese sat behind him, straight up in the bed, her butt where the pillow would be, cradling David against her from behind, her head and heart lined up with his. He was sitting up slightly, which made his breathing easier, leaning his head against her, her legs crossed, Indian style, underneath his back and waist.

She sang softly while she held him and rocked him gently, making her way through the entire *Mass of the Angels*, the *Adore te devote* of Thomas Aquinas, the *Ubi Caritas*, the *Salve Regina*, and the *Mass of the Blessed Virgin Mary* before he died.

Although his lungs were really disintegrating, his breathing took on a new form. He'd been thrashing and struggling, and I realized that his thrashing had turned to peace and his breathing had synchronized with the music. And he died peacefully. I felt him go from warm to cold. And I went home and knew something very important had happened in my life. That was twenty-three years ago. The women around me covered for me that day, but things have changed and are very different today.

Where she works now, she no longer has to conceal what she is doing.

Therese eventually quit the geriatric home, went back to her music, and became a concert harpist. One day she happened to hear Frederick Paxton, a professor of medieval music at Connecticut College, talk about the death rituals of the Cluny monks, an eleventh-century French order. They were skilled in palliative care several hundred years before hospice began. In addition to their special potions and herbs, they used music to assist what they called "a blessed death." Paxton was talking about their music, called "infirmarium music," and their rituals, called the "Cluniac customaries." Therese knew that she was hearing about her future life's work.

Later, she and Paxton sorted through the Cluny manuscripts, translating and scoring the music for modern times. In the process, Therese came to the realization that the Cluny monks altered the music in accordance with the person's illness, synchronizing the music to the dying person's breath (this was one aspect of what she came to call "prescriptive music"). By doing so, they not only helped calm the patient but tried to lead the soul out of the body, hoping it would follow the musical notes upward toward God. This, Therese realized, was what she wanted to do.

"There had been a Western tradition of death preparation," Therese says. "People don't understand yet that there were parallel tracks for conscious dying in the Western monastic world and in the Buddhist tradition." Therese took on, as her life's work, the reintroduction of prescriptive music into a Western medical setting.

In the early 1990s, Lawrence L. White Jr., president of Saint Patrick's Hospital, helped to bring her to Missoula to help dying patients. In 1992—working by then with hospice, at Missoula's two hospitals and through the University of Montana—Therese founded the Chalice of Repose's clinical practice and school. This is both a degree program in special clinical training using music thanatology—offered through the medical school—and a clinical care team that does its unique brand of spiritual/clinical work wherever patients die.

In the spring of 1994, the Chalice of Repose graduated its first class of eighteen students, trained by an interdisciplinary faculty of thirty people from the medical sciences, the arts, and the humanities, as well as by Paxton and Schroeder-Sheker. The newsletter of Saint Patrick Hospital, where the program is housed, dubbed it "the world's only course in musical sacramental midwifery." Though some healthcare workers look askance at their methods, the first Chalice workers are known in Montana for their clinical responsiveness as well as for their otherworldly work.

Each Chalice of Repose worker has a beeper and a small harp. When a beeper signals them, they grab their harps and go off in teams of two to play prescriptive music at the bedsides of the dying—in Missoula's hospitals, in a nursing home, in a hospice patient's home, or in a hospital burn or intensive-care unit. Their presence, they have found, is particularly soothing when a respirator or other piece of life-support equipment is shut off; their music fills the room

as the noisy machine suddenly becomes silent. Just as Therese first did years ago with David, Chalice workers surround the dying patient with the Cluny monks' music, synchronized to calm the person's breath. They now use other music as well.

People know when they are dying. When Cluniac monks or nuns knew that their time was near, they directed their monastic dying. It was the dying person's privilege and responsibility to say: "The time is near" and to ask for forgiveness. And in the Cluniac infirmaries, from the time a person would say, "My time has come," he was attended by two people day and night who sang to him until [he died]. It had to do with unconditional commitment to the relief of pain. They had their pharmaceuticals [grown in the monastery's garden] and used them and music to relieve pain.

There is a big difference between music for the living and the dying. Prescriptive music can have many applications. When we use it with the dying it has to do with helping people unbind from the body, so we provide a lot of music outside of time—Gregorian chant, Hebrew cantation [Chalice workers don't use only Christian music]. We have certain music that can heat or cool metabolic or respiratory systems. It has to do with inhalations and exhalations, so we focus on the respiratory system of the dying person. We start a new phrase of music only with their inhalation and connect to that.

Therese explained that the music was composed specifically to help the patient's mind and breath out of the body, to help the soul leave the body behind.

She will also talk to the patients and family members ahead of time, taking a kind of musical history of each patient, trying to learn what music was important to him or her at various times in the person's life, in order to use that music during the period prior to active dying to elicit old memories and work them through.

"We use the music to reconnect them with that part of their lives from which they have been disconnected," Therese says, "to help them reconnect and finish business, giving them and their family members permission to let go and die in peace."

Dr. Balfour Mount: Palliative Care in Montreal, Canada

Therese learned to use this music as a form of palliative care, which has its pharmaceuticals, too, as we have seen. But palliative care also has a different, more modern history and a different, modern kind of music as well. Dr. Balfour Mount is credited with developing the palliative care system we now have in the West. In Canada, however, where he works, palliative begins as a partner to curative care at the beginning of an illness, all during treatment, rather than a system reserved just for hospice and the end of life. His view is that serious symptoms need to be addressed all along.

On Father's Day in Montreal, in 1993, we are sitting in a sun-drenched room as he explains this to me as we listen to a panoply of music.¹¹ In one corner, a young French volunteer named Caroline, with a voice as pure as that of Judy Collins, strums a guitar, singing lyrical songs—"Kynbaya," "Puff the Magic Dragon," "Suzanne" (the Leonard Cohen song), "Where Have all the Flowers Gone," and songs in French, since this is a bilingual country.

Families sit in small clusters throughout the rest of the room. Nurses have wheeled in hospital beds and recliners. A man who seems to be in a coma in one bed is connected to an IV line. A woman who is parchment thin, fades in and out of sleep. A man sitting on a recliner gently holds his wife's hand. A woman with a turban hiding her wispy bald head cradles her

¹¹ This scene was viewed by author on visit to the Palliative Care Unit, Royal Victoria Hospital, Montreal, June 1993; Dr. Balfour Mount and Yvonne Corbeil, his assistant director of palliative care medicine, interviews by author, June 18, 1993; also many tapes, written material, and transcripts of lectures provided by them of nine years of international congresses on the care of the terminally ill. See also Mount, *Sightings: Reflection on Dying* (Downers Grove, IL: InterVarsity Press, 1983); "Death and Dying: Attitudes in a Teaching Hospital," *Urology* IV, no. 6 (December 1974): 27-33; Mount and Ina Ajemian, ed., *The R.V.H. Manual on Palliative/Hospice Care* (Salem, New Hampshire: The Ayer Co., 1982).

grandchild on her lap. These people are all dying. But for now, they are each the nucleus of their own family unit, all enjoying these tunes.

During one song, a daughter takes tissues from the hand of her dying father to wipe her own eyes; a mother goes to bring her dying child some vanilla ice cream. They are an audience of love, sharing what may be their last, most magnificent concert together, feeling the warmth of a song and a summer day.

This is the day room in the Palliative Care Unit at the Royal Victoria Hospital, part of prestigious McGill University. It is the way it is because of one man, Balfour Mount, MD, its founder and director, a handsome, soft-spoken man in his mid-fifties. He views dying the way Dr. Joanne Lynn does. It is living regular life while ill.

Dr. Mount is a man who seems inspired when he talks, humbled, made raw, on a mission. And indeed, he is. He is also one of the most respected physicians in palliative-care medicine, a field he helped create nearly twenty years before. Today, Dr. Mount's way of incorporating palliative care into the Canadian medical mainstream has become a beacon for physicians worldwide who are concerned with improving care of the dying. Dr. Kathy Foley, at Memorial Sloan Kettering, is in the midst of trying to do just this in her mission to improve palliative care in the States.

Mount was born into a family of medical high achievers. His father was a distinguished Canadian neurosurgeon, his mother was a nurse, and his older brother was also a physician. Mount was likewise destined. He went to medical school at Queens University, then to McGill as a medical intern.

While he was there two things happened: First, he decided to specialize in cancer, specifically in urology. Second, he found out he had testicular cancer—exactly the specialty he'd intended—which at the time had a survival rate of just 30 percent. "My chances looked slim," Dr. Mount says. "Then I went to Memorial Sloan Kettering for surgery."

Not only did doctors there save his life, but they later trained him to become a surgical oncologist specializing in urology. When he returned to McGill, he immediately gathered acclaim as a surgeon, and he also became among the first oncologists there to use advanced chemotherapy techniques to cure cancer.

The problem was, now that his patients were living longer, he realized—having been a seriously ill patient himself—how lacking the medical system was in caring for the terminally ill, and how utterly ill-equipped it was to provide quality care for the dying. He started looking for solutions by examining the problems, beginning at his own hospital, the Royal Vic.

"In 1973 we did a study, looking at attitudes toward death among doctors here," he says. "By the end of that summer I was convinced there was a very serious healthcare problem at this institution, and this is a good one. We found that dying patients and families had unmet psychosocial and physical needs, that their pain was unmet by the healthcare system. The dying are alien to our Western healthcare system, which is set up to cure. They make healthcare workers feel like failures."

To find some answers, he decided to go to London to talk with Cicely Saunders about hospice, and he came back impressed and inspired. But he also realized that since most people die in hospitals, the freestanding hospice program that Saunders ran was not what he had in mind. Nor were the at-home hospice programs developing in the States. He wanted a plan for his

hospital, yet he wanted to make the hospice philosophy work within an acute-care hospital setting nationwide in Canada. He wanted palliative care in place without patients have to forego curative treatment.

Mount asked his hospital to give him two years to set up a pilot program. "My reputation was based on great success with radical surgical procedures and oncology. I was the first to use cisplatin [a chemotherapy drug] here, so I had clout," he says. He proposed to add a palliative-care unit to the hospital, as well as home-care and a follow-up bereavement component for families. By 1974 he had established such a program at the Royal Vic, thereby making it the first teaching hospital in the world with its own hospice and palliative-care unit.

But Bal Mount wasn't content to just focus on pain or relief of symptoms; he wanted to add a spiritual dimension to treatment within a modern hospital complex, which would mean retraining medical personnel in how to care for the person who was dying. If doctors see their mandate as *fighting disease* rather than *relieving suffering*, they will always fail, he believed, but if they see it in a broader sense, with a mandate of *healing*, they will have a different kind of success. This kind of success meant creating a period of dying in which the dying person could rise to his greatest heights, whatever that was for each person, and come to the end of life perfectly well. (For our purposes, his view was the same view as Abraham Maslow, Eric Cassell, Rachel Remen, and eventually, Elisabeth Kubler-Ross, with whom he had also worked.)

By 1974, Mount had persuaded the hospital to begin. In his plan, as soon as a patient was diagnosed with a serious illness, palliative care would be integrated into physicians' plans for treatment. Care would proceed along two tracks—successful cure and a plan for a peaceful death. As death came closer, palliative care would increase, while aggressive treatment might

slowly decrease. The goal was not necessarily *fighting disease*, rather, it would be *relief of suffering*, but the key element was the relief of suffering *however the patient defined it*.

If you see it in the broader sense, our mandate is *healing*, but healing doesn't necessarily have to do with just the physical body. If one has a broader idea of what healing and wellness are, all kinds of people die as well-people.

The health-care system fails to meet patient needs out of extraordinary demands. Health care has come to be seen as fighting disease. It's hard for a world-class cardiology surgeon, for example, to stay world-class, not [to mention asking him] also to be a psychologist and a priest. But someone has to do that and that is the challenge.

Proving this became Bal Mount's medical mission. He set out to train a new kind of physician.

The person most responsible for teaching him this vivid lesson about what he had to do in life was a young man in his twenties named Chip, whose photo Mount keeps near his desk. Chip appeared soon after the Royal Vic's program began. He was from a wealthy Canadian family; he was handsome, athletic, absolutely destined for great success. Until he got cancer.

"I thought I'd cured him, but he finally died of his disease," Dr. Mount says. "He was an extraordinary physical specimen, but that part of him just fell apart, yet he just grew in terms of his understanding of spirituality. Before he died, he said: 'This past year has been the most important year of my life.'"

This kind of wellness and dignity has to do with the health of the body, the mind, and the spirit, and with the interaction among them. At death, Dr. Mount says—sounding familiar now—people have a need for a transcendent dimension, a need to connect with something larger than themselves.

Body, mind, and spirit each contribute to our sense of ourselves, and as caregivers we have to be able to be comfortable with and speak the language of each of them. In the early twentieth century it was sex that was repressed. Freud had to open that. In the closing years of the twentieth century it's time to reexamine the spiritual dimension of personhood.

The mind has a major role in defining the person and in defining levels of pain. I would submit that we diagnose ills of the body with some skill that we diagnose ills of the mind with less skill, and we diagnose ills of the spirit with little or no skill at all, and that we often ignore the impact of each of these on the others.

The spirit is the essential self, the part of Chip that could grow while the body and mind were crumbling. It is the part of us that is concerned with values, faith, meaning, the part that Dr. Elisabeth Kubler-Ross says just expands exponentially as we near death.

"Whole-person care," Dr. Mount says, (which are his words for the total care of body, mind, and spirit) is what's required to treat the dying. "It has to do with examining ourselves as family, caregivers, loved ones, and friends." Dr. Mount discovered medicine's mind-body dimension early, by paying attention to his own patients.

There was one particular patient. I did a radical cystectomy [removal of the bladder] a day or two earlier on him. That day I was in the operating room. I hadn't seen him since I took out his bladder and rearranged his body. I just didn't have the time. As I passed his room I was flying. And our eyes met. First, I felt terribly guilty, knowing I hadn't seen him and how much he probably wanted to talk. But I also realized that had he been in palliative care, I *would* have seen him, because his needs would have been different. When he was in that bed I thought of his electrolyte balance and metastases, not him, his state of mind.

Dr. Mount kept his post as professor of surgery at McGill University's medical school, but he also began to write about treatment for patients like this, about palliative care for surgery and cancer patients, and about wellness. He began to make films of his dying patients in their last months and days to show the life that blossomed from within when there was no other hope but death.

He started to teach what he was learning from his own dying patients: He organized what became an annual international congress on the care of the terminally ill; he invited physicians from all over the world to spend a week or more in training at his palliative-care unit; and he

began a division for palliative-care medicine within the medical school itself. He wanted to teach new standards of care for the terminally ill that made centers that helped them through the final stages of life "monuments not to the incurability of some diseases but to the dignity of man."

Whole-Person Care, he teaches, includes learning how a patient defines personhood, who that person really is. That means taking the time to talk with him or her. It means establishing an honest, level playing field for communication so that the doctor and patient are in a two-human-being relationship that can examine ultimate questions of life.

Whole-person care also means setting diagnostic and therapeutic goals in terms of the *patient*, not the disease, he says, and focusing on the function the person has in terms of decreasing resources, not on length of life. It means increasing a person's coping ability by decreasing uncertainty, by granting respect, by letting people know what is likely to happen as their illness progresses, so that emotionally they can prepare.

It means helping them do so by controlling their pain and other symptoms, by helping them assess the meaning of their illness for them as human beings, and helping them resolve difficult issues—for instance, "Who is going to take care of my handicapped daughter?"

It also means exploring what other family members bring to the experience: What death means to them, what *this* patient's death means, and what their emotional abilities and resources are in the process of physically caring for someone dying.

For doctors or nurses, it means assessing and using sources of meaning *for that person* by being human themselves, by taking the time to find out who the patient is, what he's

accomplished in life, what meaning life still has for him, what legacy he leaves, and how he can find a context for deeper meaning.

Whole-person care means helping dying patients look for a new kind of hope—hope in the absence of pain, hope in good symptom control, hope for someone to be there when she dies, hope for days like that day at the Sunday concert.

And it also means helping the dying person set certain long- and short-term goals that provide her or him with a way through, that allow a way for a patient to heal her spirit and move from self-centeredness to a focus outside the self, whether through art, music, religion, meditation, poetry, children, or gardens.

"Whole-person care," Dr. Mount says, "has to do with examining ourselves as family, caregivers, loved ones, and friends. Only if we are consciously on the path ourselves, looking at our own woundedness and loss, can we meaningfully share the burdens of our fellow travelers and assist them on their way."

As of 2019, legalized aid-in-dying had been enacted in Canada, as had palliative care throughout the Canadian healthcare system. Dr. Mount was still actively working and teaching at McGill, still on the cutting edge of needed changes in hospital practice and of public demand for more end-of-life help.

However, on the university's website, he is quoted presciently as saying: "The suffering of people at the end of life has been enough to legalize euthanasia and physician-assisted suicide but interestingly, not enough to mandate excellence in palliative care.... This is an ongoing need and, in my view, a tragedy."

PART V: ONGOING LEGAL AND MORAL BATTLES

Chapter 14

Dr. Kevorkian's Challenge:

Two ALS Deaths in Michigan

Introduction

All this study of hospice and prepared dying leads one to question why anyone would seek out Dr. Jack Kevorkian or another means of aid-in-dying to end their lives. If dying can be well managed, then are problems with it just a lapse in an otherwise well-oiled system?

In this chapter, I was lucky enough to have a direct comparison of these concerns by following two patients—Tom Hyde and Glenn Leung—who were the same age. Both had Lou Gehrig's disease, amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS), and both were cared for by the same suburban Michigan hospice, right in Dr. Jack Kevorkian's neighborhood.

As a disease, ALS is a very difficult illness to die from. Tom chose aid-in-dying, intentionally ending his life. Glenn stuck with hospice care. By many accounts, however, Tom had the better death. He eventually asked Dr. Kevorkian to help him die, while Glenn thought about it, and instead believed the hospice's assurances that its staff could help him until the end. I leave that to the reader to decide.

I never knew Tom Hyde, who died before I met his family, but I spent considerable time with those around him, including his doctors and his hospice caretakers. I did in-depth interviews with all of them, from November 1993 to September 1994, and especially with his caretaker and significant-other, Heidi Fernandez. I also interviewed Tom's mother, Sylvia Shadrick, and later watched the televised trial of Dr. Kevorkian when he was charged—and acquitted—in Tom's death.

The story of Glenn Leung is also based on extensive interviews with him, in person and on the phone, with his sister and primary caretaker, Sharon Siens Tse, and with hospice workers, including social workers, psychologists, volunteers, and physicians from the same Hospice of Southeastern

Michigan. Many of them had had both Tom and Glenn as patients. These interviews and visits occurred from November 1993 through January 1995. I still keep touch with Sharon.

During this period of time and beyond, I also did lengthy interviews with the families of many of Dr. Kevorkian's other patients, as well as with a number of ethicists and physicians concerned with Dr. Kevorkian's work.

Like the Quinlan and Cruzan cases, Dr. Kevorkian was likely responsible for provoking a third landmark case that changed the law in how we die, although he wasn't a primary participant. That case—actually two cases heard together by the U.S. Supreme Court—was brought by Choice in Dying, now Compassion and Choices, in regard to that organization's efforts to legalize in the states of New York and Washington what was then called assisted suicide.

The decisions in those cases, one from each state, will be discussed in depth in the following chapter. Ultimately, the high court returned the issue of legalization back to the states. Since then, eight states and Washington D.C.—but not those states from which the cases arose—have legalized what is now called aid-in-dying, and the issue is still in the national news.

As before, I took notes, read files, visited Glenn and his family in person and on the phone, visited and talked by phone with Tom's family after his death, and interviewed many others about their family members' experience with Dr. Kevorkian. I also read the extensive literature for and against assisted suicide.

Written in 2019

* * * *

Tom Hyde's Story in Novi, Michigan

When they met in 1988, Heidi Fernandez told me, she thought Tom Hyde was one of the sexiest men alive.¹ Six feet tall, with a lean, muscular body, he was a landscape designer by trade, a man who could shinny up trees and entertain friends by doing inverted headstands on the arms of chairs. The sexual magnetism between them was so strong that they'd pull over to the side of the road around Farmington Hills, Michigan, roll up the top of her white IROC convertible, and steam up the windows.

By 1991, Heidi and Tom had moved in together. Neither of them particularly wanted to get married, but they were both hungry for family. Heidi had lost both her mother and father; Tom had lost his father, and though he had a son from an earlier marriage, he was divorced and his former wife had custody of their son. So as Heidi remembers, when she became pregnant, "Tom was just ecstatic." Heidi was thirty-four and Tom had just turned twenty-nine.

But in February 1992, when Heidi was about five months into the pregnancy, something odd started happening to Tom. As they lay in bed, a muscle in his chest, his shoulder, his right arm, would start to ripple. "We laughed about it," Heidi said. "But now I know it was probably the beginning of his disease."

On Mother's Day, May 10, Heidi gave birth to Carmen Denise Fernandez-Hyde. While she was still in the hospital, two more puzzling things happened to Tom. Carmen was born premature, so her room wasn't quite ready. As he tried to hoist himself through the attic hole in

¹ The story of Tom Hyde's death is based on numerous interviews with Heidi Fernandez, on the phone and in person, beginning in November 1993 through September 1994; on her testimony and that of Sean Hyde and others during Dr. Kevorkian's May 1994; on an interview with Sylvia Shadrick, Tom's mother, in June 1994; and on the video made on July 1, 1993, in which Tom asks Dr. Kevorkian for help in dying. An early version of this story first appeared in *Glamour Magazine*, September 1994.

their baby's room to get down Carmen's crib, his right arm buckled, and he dropped from the ceiling opening down onto the floor.

More troubling, the day after Carmen's birth, Tom showed up drunk at the hospital—at least Heidi assumed that was why he was slurring his speech. Tom swore he wasn't drunk. On his way there, he said, he'd stopped at their favorite take-out place to get her some food, and the restaurant owners gave him a margarita to celebrate his new fatherhood. "Heidi," he told her, "I only had one drink, and I didn't even finish it."

A week later, Tom returned home from work early. Heidi was on maternity leave from her computer graphics job. "We were totally taken with being new parents," she recalled. "It was a beautiful day. [When] I saw Tom coming up the walk, I thought, 'Oh he's coming to check up on me, to see whether I'm taking care of Carmen okay.' But something about it seemed strange. I said, 'Tom, what are you doing here?' And he suddenly just started sobbing."

Tom said he'd dropped his hammer at work. He literally couldn't hold on to it; his hands had lost their strength. As he cried, he told Heidi he'd been falling down. There were times over the past few months when he'd fallen off his motorcycle because his leg wouldn't hold up the bike, when he'd fallen down a flight of stairs or toppled off boards at work. His speech was often slurred, as it had been that day in the hospital when she'd thought he was drunk. When he dropped the hammer, he'd finally admitted to himself that something was seriously wrong.

"We didn't have our own family doctor because neither of us ever got sick," Heidi said, "so I called my sister to ask for the name of a doctor her husband had seen." About 11:30 in the morning on the day of his appointment, Tom called Heidi from the doctor's office to say he was being sent to nearby Bottsford Hospital for a CAT scan. That was the beginning of months of

fear and uncertainty. Tom was tested for head injury, stroke, pesticide poisoning, Lyme disease, multiple sclerosis, anything that would explain what was happening. "We prayed it would be Lyme disease," Heidi said. "I don't mean to say that Lyme disease isn't bad, but it's something that's treatable."

May turned into June turned into July. The tests continued. As Carmen began to smile, wave her arms, hold up her head, Heidi said Tom grew weaker and weaker.

By July, his chest muscles, his biceps were always rippling even when he wasn't moving. They had rippled once in a while but now it never stopped. We tried to make jokes. Tom's leg would jump up and down and I would sit on it, bouncing. Then his whole body started getting stiff and I'd accuse him of being a clod. He'd walk across the room and shake and drop his coffee and I'd say, "Don't stain the carpet!" I'm so ashamed for saying that now.

On August 6, Tom took Carmen to a babysitter's and drove to an appointment at the Michigan Institute for Neurological Disorders.

Heidi had gone back at the computer store, and he called her just before lunch.

His voice sounded awful, but he said we'd talk when I got home. I told him, "No, come down here and let's go out to eat." When he drove up, I went outside to the parking lot. He was sitting in our Toyota pickup, hunched over the steering wheel, his head on his arms.... He said, "They told me I have amyotrophic lateral sclerosis." I didn't know what it was, but I heard "sclerosis," and thought, "That's not good." Then he told me what it meant.

Heidi could barely repeat what he'd said. "'Babe," he'd sobbed, "'they say I'm going to die.'"

Tom's illness is also known as Lou Gehrig's disease, after the baseball immortal who was felled by it. Its cause is still unknown, but its deadly progress is not. Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS) is a neurological illness that slowly eats away nerves and atrophies muscles. Its victims eventually become completely paralyzed and cannot swallow or breathe. Nature, in her cruelty, has decreed that through all this the sufferer's mind remains completely clear.

That day they thought they'd learned the very worst. But what neither of them knew then was that just eleven months later, Tom's body would have deteriorated so badly that he would fear living more than dying, and that he would beg the notorious retired Michigan pathologist Jack Kevorkian, MD, to help him die.

On August 4, 1993, thirty-year-old Tom Hyde became Dr. Kevorkian's seventeenth and youngest patient, the first after a new law banning assisted suicide officially went into effect, the first for which Kevorkian would go on trial.

In November 1993, during the pretrial hearing in Tom's case, I went to Michigan to meet the man called Dr. Death. I also wanted to learn why someone would be so desperate that he or she would seek his help, desperate enough to want to die in the back of a rusty van with a makeshift machine.

In that Detroit courtroom when I first met Dr. Kevorkian, I also met Heidi Fernandez and Carmen and many family members of other patients Kevorkian had helped, all of them wearing buttons that read *I Back Jack*.

During the following year, I talked with Heidi extensively on the phone and visited her and Carmen at their apartment in suburban Novi, Michigan. I also talked subsequently with the families of six of Dr. Kevorkian's other patients.²

² Interviews with: Cheryl Gale (about her husband Hugh Gale) November 1994; Sharon Welsh (about her best friend, Sherry Miller), November 1994; Ron Adkins (about his wife, Janet Adkins) August 23, 24, and 25, 1996; Carol Loving (about her son Nicholas) August 22, 23, 24, 25, 1996; Carol Poenisch, August 23, 24, 25, 1996 and January 8, 1997, and Connie Frederick August 25, 1996 (about their mother, Merian Frederick); and Dave Ball, August 23, 24, 25, 1996, and Judy Brown, September 1996 (about their father, Stanley Ball). In addition, I talked Dawn Haselhuhn, founder of a support group called Friends of Dr. Kevorkian, November 6, 1993.

In addition, I visited hospitals and hospices in the Detroit area; interviewed physicians, psychologists, social workers, and nurses; and attended public hearings of the Michigan State Commission on Death and Dying set up by the legislature to determine the state's long-term stance on assisted suicide and evaluate the law under which Dr. Kevorkian was now being tried.³

I was interested in the medical and legal environment in which these assisted suicides were occurring, how the cases arose, how the professionals in that community felt about them, and what impact they were having on subsequent medical practice.

In November 1993, I also met thirty-two-year-old Glenn Leung and his family. Glen was also coping with ALS. He and Tom had the same medical doctors during their illness and the same hospice doctors—even the same hospice aides—as the end approached. Both were cared for at home by a young working woman with a small child. Both lived in the suburbs of Detroit near Jack Kevorkian.

Tom ended up calling Dr. Kevorkian and got his help. Glenn carefully considered it, and then changed his mind. Why, I wondered, would one person want help in dying and another be willing to go to the end of the same terrible illness? What are the personal and medical issues that weigh on such a decision? What kind of care or lack of care can affect such a decision one

³ Interviews with: Sherry Roggow, staff member, Michigan State Commission on Death and Dying, November 1, 1993; Alvin Bowles, MD, chairman of the ethics committee, Detroit Medical Center, and J. Edson Pontes, MD, professor and chairman of the urology department, Wayne State University School of Medicine and at the Detroit Medical Center, November 1, 1993; John Finn, MD, in interdisciplinary hospice rounds at the Detroit Medical Center, November 1 and 2, 1993, and in interviews November 18 and 30, 1993, and February 22, 1997; Lawrence Crane, MD, clinical director of the AIDS program, Detroit center, November 3, 1993; John D. O'Hair, Wayne County prosecutor and chair of the Michigan State Commission, and Eric Cholack, assistant prosecuting attorney, Wayne County, and staff members for the Commission, November 8, 1993; and Father James L. Meyer, director, department of pastoral care, Hutzel Hospital, Detroit Medical Center, November 3, 1993.

way or another? Is a request for death the result of depression or a rational choice? How do family dynamics come into play? What made the difference in the decisions of Glenn Leung and Tom Hyde?

Dr. Jack Kevorkian in Royal Oak, Michigan

Jack Kevorkian catapulted into the news during the summer of 1989 as the doctor who had invented a suicide machine.⁴ The media portrayed him as a crazy scientist, a skinny, graying, bespectacled man posed with a curiously medieval-looking contraption on which hung three upside-down bottles with dangling tubes.

By June 1990, when Dr. Kevorkian helped his first patient die—a fifty-four-year-old Portland music teacher and Alzheimer's victim named Janet Adkins—Dr. Death had become a household name. Since that time, law enforcement agencies tried to jail him, professional medical associations denounced him, and lawmakers attempted to stop him with legislation. And yet, a near-avalanche of terminally ill patients and their families embraced him not as a villain but as a hero.

Not since Karen Ann Quinlan first appeared in the news had the grim reality of modern dying been made so visible. Dr. Kevorkian and Janet Adkins were launched center stage in a changing world consciousness, placed squarely in the middle of a shifting medical and legal

⁴ The information on Jack Kevorkian, MD, is based on the following: interviews with Janet Good, founder of the Michigan Hemlock Society and long-time assistant to Dr. Kevorkian, November 6, 1993 and August 22-25, 1996; Michael Betzold, *Appointment with Doctor Death* (Troy, Michigan: Momentum Books, 1993); more than one hundred articles from the *Detroit Free Press*, *New York Times*, *Newsweek*, *Time*, and *People* from September 1989 to May 1997; Jack Kevorkian, MD, *Prescription Medicine* (Buffalo: Prometheus Books, 1991); articles written by Dr. Kevorkian for European medical journals; on an interview with Dr. Kevorkian, November 1993; on press conferences attended by author in Detroit, November 1993; on televised press conferences and interviews, November 1993 through February 1997. I also visited Royal Oak, where he then lived, in November 1993, to describe the community and interview shopkeepers about his lifestyle.

map. Assisted suicide had become the great emotional and ethical divide by the start of the twenty-first century, a flash word for either fury or relief, but destined to be the most controversial pro-choice v. pro-life issue for decades to come.

By 2019, Dr. Kevorkian, who died at age eighty-three, had already been dead for eight years. He had also spent eight years in jail, of the ten to twenty-five-year sentence he eventually received in 1999. As noted already, eight states and the District of Columbia had already legalized the practice, and yet the fights about legalizing assisted suicide—now renamed aid-in-dying—were still going on.⁵

Jack Kevorkian, sixty-two when Janet Adkins died, was born on May 28, 1928, in nearby Pontiac, Michigan, one of three children of Armenian immigrants living in what then was a busy industrial town. Jack, the middle child and the only son, apparently was brilliant in school, skipping sixth grade and getting both his bachelor's and medical degrees from the University of Michigan in just seven years. Later he trained as a pathologist, a specialist who analyzes tissue cultures.

Kevorkian was thirty-three when his father died of a heart attack. Several years later his mother died of bone cancer. She was constantly in pain, but only later did he learn her pain was so great that his sisters, Flora Holzheimer and Margo Janus, secretly asked her doctor to help her die. The doctor had refused. By the time they told their brother, Kevorkian had already become interested in assisted suicide.

⁵ “Compassionate Dying for All: A Vision to Transform End-of-Life Care in America,” *Compassion and Choices* (Portland, OR: Compassion and Choices, 2019).

That passion had its start when, as a medical intern, he was confronted with suffering so unthinkable that he could never forget it. As he later wrote:

The patient was a helplessly immobile woman of middle age, her entire body jaundiced to an intense yellow-brown, skin stretched paper-thin over a fluid-filled abdomen swollen to four or five times normal size. The rest of her was an emaciated skeleton: sagging, discolored skin covered her bones like a cheap, wrinkled frock.

The poor wretch stared up at me with yellow eyeballs sunken in their withering sockets. Her yellow teeth were ringed by chapping and parched lips to form an involuntary, almost sardonic “smile” of death. It seemed as though she was pleading for help and death at the same time. Out of sheer empathy alone I could have helped her die with satisfaction. From that moment on, I was sure that doctor-assisted euthanasia and suicide are and always were ethical, no matter what anyone says or thinks.⁶

Although Dr. Kevorkian had a long career in pathology labs in Michigan and later in hospitals in California, that image always stuck with him.

Kevorkian was forever doing research on the side, intent on understanding the physiology of dying. He wanted to find a way to know the exact time of death by examining physical reflexes in the eyes (so doctors would know the exact time when organs could best be taken for transplant); he wanted to experiment with direct blood transfusions from cadavers to learn how to save lives on battlefields; and he was fixated on achieving legal changes allowing criminals on death row to choose death by anesthesia so that they, too, could donate their organs for transplants.

He was also always committed to finding ways to help hopelessly ill people have some choice about dying pain-free deaths. "They say," he told me that first day I met him in November 1993 at the Detroit courtroom hearing for Tom Hyde's trial, "that *virtually all* deaths can be pain-free, but that doesn't mean *all*. What about the rest of us?"

⁶ Kevorkian, *Prescription*, 188.

By 1986, he had retired, moved back to Michigan near his sister Margo, and began living on a pension, and later on Social Security. That year he heard that assisted suicide and euthanasia were practiced in the Netherlands; they weren't legal there, but, oddly, officially condoned by both the government and the Dutch Medical Society under certain strict conditions.

The next summer he went to Holland, returning enthusiastic to try what the Dutch were doing. He began to look for a way to operate openly at the edge of the law. While *euthanasia*—meant direct help, by giving a lethal injection, for example—might carry charges of murder, *assisted suicide*—which is helping someone else by prescribing or making available lethal medications they take on their own—probably would not. At that time, thirty-two states had laws that banned assisted suicide; the others (including Michigan) had no laws that specifically addressed it.

Kevorkian also found that a grassroots movement for assisted suicide had begun in the United States. It was led by Derek Humphry, a former *Los Angeles Times* reporter who cofounded the Hemlock Society in 1980, a group that advocates the right of terminally ill patients to choose the time and manner of their own deaths. Humphry would later publish *Final Exit*, the 1991 bestseller that gives detailed instructions of “self-liberation.” At the end of 1987 and the beginning of 1988, Humphry was organizing a campaign to legalize euthanasia and assisted suicide by putting referendums on state election ballots, beginning with California.

Dr. Kevorkian offered Humphry his services, telling him he'd open a California clinic where terminally ill patients might come for assistance in dying.⁷ Humphry declined his offer, saying he preferred to try to change the law rather than to break it.

The 1988 California campaign failed to get enough signatures to put a referendum on the ballot, but by that time Dr. Kevorkian had already begun working on an idea for a suicide machine, sitting in his second-floor apartment and lab, at 223 South Main Street, above suburban restaurants and shops in Royal Oak. The lab overlooked the parking lot where he usually parked his rusty white 1968 Volkswagen van. Across that lot was the Royal Oak Police Station, where later he was to be taken quite often.

Press reports portray his lifestyle as stoic, underscored by his single mattress on the floor and his Salvation Army furniture. He is notoriously thrifty, but things are not all as they appear. When he moved back from California—where he'd worked before he retired—the mover lost a shipment of his *real* furniture, including his harpsichord and his organ.

Dr. Kevorkian never married, which he calls "the biggest mistake of my life." He has a warm, zany sense of humor, exemplified by a diet book with limericks he once wrote. He has painted a large collection of abstract, sometimes macabre oils, many of which have been shown in art galleries. He is an accomplished classical musician (a CD of him performing his own music was released in May 1997)⁸ who plays keyboard and flute, and he is interested in film.

⁷ Derek Humphry, interview, February 1997.

⁸ *A Very Still Life*, on the Lucid Label from Resist Records.

(One reason he'd gone to work in California was to try to make a full-length Hollywood film based on Handel's *Messiah*.)

By March 1989, he'd developed a regular routine in which he rode Margo's bike to read in the Royal Oak Library. That month he came across an article in the *New England Journal of Medicine* that elated him, "The Physician's Responsibility to Hopelessly Ill Patients," coauthored by twelve distinguished physicians from institutions like Harvard and the Mayo Clinic.⁹ The article focused on end-of-life care for dying patients, reiterating the need to control terminal symptoms and pain, and the legality of withholding and withdrawing burdensome treatment. Then it said something more: All but two of these doctors agreed that "it is not immoral for a physician to assist in the rational suicide of a terminally ill person." It was the signal Dr. Kevorkian had been looking for.

That summer, a thirty-eight-year-old man named David Rivlin, a quadriplegic who had severed his spine in a surfing accident when he was nineteen, engaged an attorney to go to court for him to request the right to be disconnected from his life supports.¹⁰ On July 20, his request was granted. Rivlin lived in a nursing home in Farmington Hills, breathing with the help of a respirator. Dr. Kevorkian set to work.

Sitting at his kitchen table, he sketched a design for a suicide machine that Rivlin could operate with his clenched teeth. Rivlin would insert an IV in a vein and start an intravenous drip of saline solution. Then Rivlin would activate a device—making it assisted suicide rather than

⁹ Sidney H. Wanzer, MD, et al., "The Physician's Responsibility Toward Hopelessly Ill Patients: A Second Look," *NEJM* 320, no. 13 (March 30, 1989): 844-49.

¹⁰ Dr. John Finn, interview, February 1994.

euthanasia—that would start a second solution flowing. Kevorkian planned to use thiopental, an anesthesia that causes unconsciousness in seconds. A minute after the patient hit the switch, a timer would automatically start a third solution flowing, a mix of potassium chloride and succinylcholine, causing nearly instant but painless death from a heart attack.

Dr. Kevorkian found parts for his machine at local hardware stores, medical supply stores, garage sales, and flea markets. He tried a motor from an electric toy car, another from an old clock, electrical switches, and standard tubes and vials. When he finished building that first suicide machine, he went to see Rivlin, but Rivlin rejected his help.

Instead, Rivlin decided to be moved from the nursing home to a friend's house, where Dr. John Finn, the medical director of the Hospice of Southeastern Michigan, supervised his death. "I could be with him and his family," he later told me. "I didn't give him doses that would kill him. I just gave him morphine and Valium, so he would be unconscious and not gasp [when the respirator was turned off]." Art Humphrey, a Detroit television reporter, later confirmed that Rivlin's death came quickly and peacefully.¹¹

What Finn did for David Rivlin is considered legal and ethical by the American Medical Association, by the courts, and by medical ethicists. But not all physicians feel comfortable doing so when the patient is conscious and makes such a request but—like Rivlin—is not terminally ill. Still, the courts have granted patients the right to refuse unwanted treatment, and Dr. Finn agreed to help.

¹¹ Art Humphrey, "A Time to Care," TV special on *WDIV* (Detroit, October 1989).

Kevorkian, however, was left with his machine. He tried to place an ad in the *Oakland County Medical Society Bulletin* in search of terminally ill patients, but it was rejected. An acquaintance wrote an article about him in a local weekly paper, and then a local TV station put him and his machine on the air. He started getting calls from everywhere—victims of multiple sclerosis, cancer, Alzheimer's. National and international newspapers, wire services, radio shows picked up the story. And so did Ron and Janet Adkins, a well-to-do couple in their fifties who lived in Portland, Oregon.

Ron Adkins ran his own investment firm;¹² Janet taught English at a community college and piano lessons at home. They'd been married for thirty-three years and had three sons in their late twenties. Janet was a bright, funny, intelligent woman who read philosophy and politics, and knew the literature of death and dying. She'd read the books of Elisabeth Kubler-Ross. She believed in reincarnation. They were members of the Unitarian Church and of the Hemlock Society, the organization cofounded by Derek Humphry.

Janet and Ron had met while she was still in high school; they played music together in the same band. Music had been her life, but sometime in 1986, Janet began to falter while sight-reading piano music. Now when she and Ron played after dinner—she on the piano, he on the flute—she found she couldn't keep up. At first, she thought she needed new glasses. Then she learned the truth.

¹² Ron Adkins, interview by author, August 23, 24, and 25, 1996. Adkins, informal talk, Managing Mortality Conference in Minneapolis, December 3-5, 1992. Also, numerous articles in *New York Times*, *Detroit Free Press*, and *People*, June 1990 to March 1997.

On June 12, 1989, doctors told her she had Alzheimer's disease. Ron later told me exactly what her doctors had said to both of them:

Right then, they laid it out how it would progress. "Eventually Ron will pick out your clothes, eventually Ron will bathe you, eventually Ron will put on your diapers." It was devastating. We went out and walked along the river. Beyond the tears, there was no question what she was going to do. Years before we had decided that if we ever became terminally ill, we had a right to decide if we wanted to *exit* [Humphry's term for *rational* suicide] while our dignity was still intact. Also, within the Unitarian faith, there is no problem with this.... Her mind was her most important item, and here it was going to be taken away.

Janet wanted to think about how she would die while she was still coherent enough to make a plan and she talked her plans over with Ron.

She thought about jumping out of our tenth-floor apartment building or jumping into the river. Then we thought of pills, but we had no means. We tried to find a doctor who would give us some, but they all said no. She just thought it was so unfair, as did I, to be led by medicine men to the door of death, and then they abandon you. You're on your own. Get yourself a gun and shoot yourself.

In September 1989, as Janet thumbed through a copy of *Newsweek* magazine, she read about Dr. Kevorkian and his suicide machine, and she asked Ron to call him.

He got in touch with him through the Michigan chapter of the Hemlock Society. Janet, who'd read about assisted suicide in the Netherlands, was comforted to hear that Dr. Kevorkian was going to do it with the same kind of drugs, that a doctor would be there, and that she wouldn't have to do it alone. Dr. Kevorkian also conducted himself very professionally, Ron said. He asked for Janet's medical records, he consulted with her physicians, he talked with Ron and Janet several times.

Then they heard of an experimental drug program for Alzheimer's at the University of Washington; Ron, the couple's sons, and Dr. Kevorkian encouraged Janet to try it. And

beginning in January of 1990, she did. Within three months, it was clear the program wasn't working.

Janet, who was then fifty-four, knew what would come next. Her regular doctors concurred; her mind would steadily and surely deteriorate until there was little left. Janet did not want to go to the end of this disease. But all end-of-life law stipulated—and Dr. Kevorkian stuck by it—that she must make her choices clear while she was still considered "legally competent." If anything, she had to err on the side of getting his help too early, before it was too late.

In early April, the Adkins called Dr. Kevorkian and set a date. Janet wanted time to tie up loose ends. She asked the family therapist who had been working with them all year to spend the weekend with her, Ron, her mother, and their sons, helping them come to some family closure. Janet's plans were never a secret.

On Thursday, May 31, they met with their minister to finalize her memorial service. On Friday, June 1, she, Ron, and her best friend, Carroll Rehmke, flew to Detroit, checked into a hotel, and met with Dr. Kevorkian and his two sisters, Flora and Margo. Then they spent the weekend as tourists, shopping, going out to eat, going to a concert.

On Monday morning, June 4, 1990, Janet said good-bye to a tearful Ron and Carroll (Dr. Kevorkian didn't want them to go to avoid the risk of their prosecution), got into a car with Flora and Margo, and drove to meet Dr. Kevorkian at Groveland Oaks County Park, a wooded public campsite. There she became his first patient, dying in the back of his van.

Much has been made of this van, but it wasn't Dr. Kevorkian's first choice. He'd wanted help in dying—he called it *medicide*—to be medically dignified. At first, he tried to find a

doctor's office to use, but once he said what he planned, everyone he asked declined. Then he tried rented space, dentists' offices, hotels. He even tried to rent an ambulance. After that, he tried friends' homes, but once he told people what was planned, they declined. A few days before Janet's death he was still searching for a place, frantic. Janet got on the phone and told him the van was fine.

At the campsite that Dr. Kevorkian finally used (he needed electricity for that first machine), Janet lay down inside the van on a bed made with clean sheets and a pillow, hidden behind windows draped with curtains that Dr. Kevorkian had sewn. At first, he had trouble finding her veins, then he broke one of the bottles with the drugs and had to go home for more. Finally, Janet activated his makeshift machine and died. As a believer in reincarnation, she felt sure she'd be around again. "Thank you, thank you" she said as she hit the switch.¹³ Dr. Kevorkian told her: "Have a nice trip."

With that, Janet Adkins, Jack Kevorkian, and assisted suicide were catapulted into national and international notoriety. (Ron Adkins said none of them had expected that this would occur.) Michigan authorities, not knowing what else to charge him with, charged Kevorkian with murder. A judge declined to hear the case for lack of evidence of murder, as did judges presented with similar charges in the next fifteen patients that Dr. Kevorkian helped.

After Janet Adkins's death, Michigan authorities confiscated Dr. Kevorkian's suicide machine. On February 5, 1991, a Michigan judge returned the machine to his attorney but barred him from using it, from obtaining drugs needed for the procedure, and from helping others

¹³ Kevorkian, *Prescription*, 230.

commit suicide. He went back to his lab and designed another, this one able to function without electricity and using a different, faster-acting combination of drugs.

But he also worried about terminally ill patients who might also have fragile veins. Sitting in his apartment, now drinking out of coffee mugs bearing the logos of local TV channels and left behind or given as gifts by news crews, Dr. Kevorkian designed a different, second device, this one utilizing carbon monoxide. Medical tubing would bring the gas from a canister to a surgical mask that could be put over the nose and mouth. Near the mask, the hosing could be blocked by a paper clip. From the clip hung a string. When patients were ready, they simply had to pull that string, releasing the flow of gas. Unconsciousness would come swiftly; death would be painless within five minutes.

On October 23, 1991, Kevorkian defied the court order and used both machines for the first time, assisting in a double suicide in a cabin in rural Bald Mountain State Park. That day, he helped fifty-eight-year-old Marjorie Wantz, who suffered severe pelvic pain that doctors—including Dr. John Finn—had been unable to diagnose or treat, and forty-three-year-old Sherry Miller, a divorced mother who'd hopelessly deteriorated from multiple sclerosis. Sherry was the first to use Dr. Kevorkian's new carbon monoxide device since he had trouble putting an IV needle into her fragile veins.

In a swift emergency move, the state Board of Medicine voted unanimously on November 20, 1991, to suspend Dr. Kevorkian's medical license in Michigan, an action considered after Adkins's death but tabled because of the court order. This meant Dr. Kevorkian could no longer get the necessary drugs for his first machines. Since no license is needed to buy carbon monoxide gas, this device now became his method of choice.

To stop Dr. Kevorkian, the Michigan State Legislature passed an emergency bill in fall 1992 temporarily banning assisted suicide for fifteen months while a newly-created Commission on Death and Dying studied the issue. They also made it a felony punishable by four years in jail and a fine of up to \$2,000.¹⁴ On December 15, Governor John Engler signed it into law, scheduled to go into effect on March 30, 1993, but Dr. Kevorkian only quickened the pace of his assisted deaths. Distraught lawmakers pushed up the effective date of the new law to February 25, 1993.

In fact, legal maneuvering delayed its implementation until late spring; during that time Kevorkian's medical license was also revoked in California. Legal efforts against him—and against assisted suicide—neither started nor ended there. But they came to a head when Tom Hyde died.

Tom Hyde Wants to Die

One night, a few weeks after Heidi and Tom learned he had ALS, they were lying in bed on their screened porch, watching fireflies. Heidi remembered that night well.

I said, "Did you know this was serious?" And he said, "Yeah." So I said, "Why didn't you tell me?" And he said, "I tried, but you didn't want to believe it." And I didn't. Oh God, if you could know how I did not want this to be a bad thing. I made excuses. The rippling was because he was working too hard; same with the falling. I'd make excuses because I didn't want to think anything bad was happening to him. But he knew.¹⁵

¹⁴ Associated Press, "Doctor Assists 2 More Suicides in Michigan," *New York Times*, December 16, 1992; also see, among other articles in *New York Times* and *Detroit Free Press*, David Zeman, "Kevorkian Jurors Face Intense Grilling Trial, Weeding Out Process Begins Today," *Detroit Free Press* (April 19, 1994), which contains a chronology of charges against Kevorkian.

¹⁵ Heidi Fernandez, interview, 1993.

Heidi tried to keep going by imagining that if she just found the one doctor who could help him, if she just got him the best medical care, if she took him to the best specialists, if she paid all his bills because Tom had no health insurance, well, maybe, just maybe, he wouldn't die. She kept copies of his medical records, read studies on ALS at libraries, nearly *willed* his disease away. But ALS is incurable.

By mid-September 1992, Tom had to stop working. He became Mr. Mom, staying home with Carmen, and he loved it. Sometimes they played outside. When the sun was warm, he'd take off his shirt and Carmen would cling with her little fingers to the hairs on Tom's chest, sleeping, snuggling, growing.

By the end of September, Tom needed a cane to walk. His arm muscles shrank, his chest grew hollow. He went to Florida, where his family now lived, to tell his mom, stepfather, two brothers, and a sister about his illness. While he was there, he grew so weak that he could no longer support himself with a cane; he fell down the patio steps. In October, Tom, Heidi, and Carmen moved to an apartment for the handicapped in the suburb of Novi. One consolation: Tom was closer to his thirteen-year-old son, Joe, who would sometimes visit.

At Christmas, Heidi and Carmen went to Florida with Tom and met his family for the first time. Before they left Michigan, he and Heidi talked about getting married. But the next month Tom was to begin receiving disability payments from Social Security, and his caseworker told them that if they married, his benefits would be drastically cut. Heidi's salary would have to be factored in. They decided not to marry, but Tom gave Heidi an engagement ring. In Florida, Tom's mother and his twenty-two-year-old brother, Sean, were shocked at how much Tom had deteriorated between the two visits.

In January, Medicaid began to pay Tom's bills. His decline grew more rapid, but Heidi thought she may have discovered a miracle. Doctors at an ALS clinic, led by Dr. Daniel Newman at Henry Ford Hospital in Detroit, were beginning trials of an experimental drug. "Tom always knew he was going to die," Heidi said, "but I never gave up hope. He agreed to go there for me, but he made me promise that if I saw them poking and prodding him like a guinea pig more than he was able to stand, I'd stop."

That month, Heidi also wanted to make day care arrangements for Carmen, but Tom kept telling her he was fine; he wasn't ready to give Carmen up.

Tom did not want to give in to this disease. But he would be terrified each night when he went to sleep, wondering what bodily thing he wouldn't be able to do when he woke up the next day. Overnight he went from being able to move his hands to waking up and finding them clenched and unable to move. That's how fast this disease moved.

Then one day in February 1993, the same month the new law criminalizing assisted suicide was to go into effect, Tom was forced to face reality. He called Heidi at work, hysterical, saying he'd dropped Carmen's bottle; his hand couldn't hold it. He couldn't change her diaper. He felt she wasn't even safe in his arms. That day was when life, for Tom Hyde, came unraveled.

Heidi found day care for Carmen, and from then on, Tom had to stay home alone. He went from a cane to a walker to a reclining chair in the living room; then he began using an electric scooter. He developed trouble eating and swallowing. There would be scenes: Tom would take maybe an hour to eat. His food would get cold, and he'd ask Heidi to heat it up again. He'd yell. Once, in his frustration, he threw the food on the floor. He'd choke; she'd have to use the Heimlich maneuver. He'd choke on his own saliva. He began needing help with bodily functions since he couldn't get to the bathroom in time, and he couldn't get his pants down. The pain from the constant muscle spasms grew terrible.

ALS doesn't kill all the nerves and muscles at once. Usually the first to go are the neural pathways that send messages between the brain and the muscles, but they slowly shut down, bit by bit. That means the muscles don't lock and unlock smoothly, so they cramp and spasm with excruciating pain. At first the nerves serving large muscle groups die—arms, legs, mouth, tongue. Next are those that control swallowing, breathing. As each of these neural pathways shuts down, there is pain.

His doctors gave him medicine—minimal doses of the muscle relaxants Valium and Lioresal—but since the side effects of these medicines (and of anything stronger, say, morphine) could interfere with his respiration, and since with this disease, respiration becomes a problem, doctors refused to give him anything more for fear the medicine would kill him. But Tom was terrorized by the pain.

At Henry Ford Hospital, doctors in the experimental ALS program did test after test, trying to determine whether to accept Tom for their drug trial. In mid-March, Tom's brother Sean came up from Florida to help. On May 4, 1993, Heidi came home from working after picking up Carmen at day care and found Tom lying on the floor with Sean sitting helplessly nearby. Sean said Tom had had a terrible episode of breathing trouble. Phlegm had lodged in his windpipe and he couldn't cough it out; his chest muscles didn't work. He'd fallen on the floor gasping. Heidi called the hospital, and Tom was admitted.

He was released the next day, but as Heidi wheeled him out, a doctor took them aside.¹⁶ He explained that ALS was beginning to affect the muscles surrounding Tom's lungs, so he was

¹⁶ The name of this doctor was not provided, nor did Heidi recall his name. When asked later about this incident by a researcher at *Glamour* (where a version of this story was first printed), Dr. Daniel Newman said it

no longer eligible for their experimental program. The only thing they could recommend was hospice. For Heidi, those words were the end of all hope. Tom had, at most, just six months to live.

"Tom didn't want hospice," Heidi said. "He was so independent. It was hard enough for him to let me help him. Tom was very proud. He couldn't bear being dependent, and he didn't want strangers taking care of him in his own house."

But the final straw for Tom was watching Heidi and Carmen bending under the increasing burden of his illness. In early June 1993, Heidi wrenched her back while she was trying to pick him up in the shower, so she had to go on disability herself. Tom began having more terrifying breathing episodes. He would gasp for air and fall over, terrified; Heidi could no longer lift him. She'd put pillows around him on the floor, trying to keep him comfortable until help came. Tom would become hysterical, and Carmen, seeing her father try to crawl, seeing him lying helpless, moaning and gasping for air, would become hysterical, too. Tom told Heidi he didn't want hospice care. He wanted to die.

First, Tom asked his good friend Wayne, a fishing and hunting buddy, to take a gun and shoot him. Wayne refused. Then Tom gave Heidi's friend Sandi a list of lethal drugs and asked her to try to find them. She refused. Then he asked Heidi to help him die. "I love you," she told him. "Does it make any sense that I'd want to help you do that?" They fought and fought, but she kept on refusing.

was not he who had said this to Heidi and Tom, but another physician at his clinic. He had been out of town at the time it occurred, he said, and did not know they had been given this information

In the beginning of May, Tom's stepfather had died in Florida after a long illness. In mid-June, Tom persuaded his brother Sean to drive him down there in the hope that there might be enough morphine left in the house from his stepfather's hospice care for him to kill himself. By then, Tom was so angry at Heidi for refusing to help that his farewell words were "Fuck you!"

When he got to Florida, he found no morphine. Inconsolable, he called Heidi back in Michigan to beg her to find the address of Dr. Jack Kevorkian. Of course, he'd seen him on their local news. "This was the last thing I wanted to do," Heidi said. "Both my parents were dead. Tom was the love of my life. But I told him I would do whatever would make him happy." She found Dr. Kevorkian's number and address in the phone book.

On June 22, 1993, with Sean watching and his mother nearby, Tom spent several hours typing Dr. Kevorkian a letter from Florida, slowly, laboriously, with the little muscle control he had left.

Dear Dr. Kevorkian,

I open this letter by applauding you and the outstanding work you have been doing.... I am a thirty-year-old male diagnosed with ALS, Lou Gehrig's disease.... My wife has reached, or nearly so, her emotional, physical, and financial limits with working full-time, being my caretaker, and dealing with a toddler.... I am no longer ambulatory, speech is all but unintelligible, respiratory muscles weakening dramatically, eating and swallowing difficult, and aspiration is imminent. I will not be catheterized or diapered, and if the progress continues at this rate this will soon be necessary.

The degradation has gone far enough. There is no quality to my life. I frighten my daughter. I see fear and pity in my son's eyes. They don't need to be exposed to that, especially my boy. He will remember. I've made my peace and I just wish to die with the little dignity I have left, with as little mess as possible.... We lack knowledge, access to equipment and pharmaceuticals.... Can you please help me with this, or at least counsel me in this matter? Time has now become an issue. I greatly appreciate all consideration in this matter.

Cordially, Thomas W. Hyde

Tom's mother mailed the letter, and Tom flew home. Heidi had told him her condition was that she get hospice to help, and Tom reluctantly agreed. Nine days after Tom typed his letter, Dr. Kevorkian called. That night he came over with his sister, Margo, and his assistant, Neal Nicol. Carmen was already asleep. Margo explained that for legal reasons she would like to videotape Tom requesting Dr. Kevorkian's help.

On camera, Tom spoke slowly, barely audibly. Most of the time he needed Heidi to translate, and he nodded to show he agreed with what she was saying.

"Tell us what you want," Dr. Kevorkian said. Haltingly, Tom replied: "I ... want ... to end ... this. I ... want to ... die."

Heidi read him the legal agreement that Dr. Kevorkian gave them. It stated that it was Tom's wish to die and that no one had coerced him. He nodded and immediately signed. Heidi sat next to him, alternately translating for him and crying, wiping her own eyes, then handing him pieces of tissues and paper towel for his. Neal told them that the doctor's services were free. At the end of the tape, Tom and Heidi fell into each other's arms, sobbing. Later, Heidi told me:

That night Tom looked at me and said, "Let's get drunk." After he got sick [with ALS] he didn't drink because liquor made him weaker, but that night he wanted to. He was like a new man when Jack said he'd help him. So I brought out some rum, and I just ended up sitting on his lap as we drove up and down the sidewalk on his electric scooter, having a great old time. We didn't know Jack Kevorkian before that day, but he was like a god to us.

Kevorkian had told Tom and Heidi to enjoy life, and when things got too rough, to call him.

Meanwhile, they had become clients of the Hospice of Southeastern Michigan where Dr. John Finn was the medical director—the largest hospice in the Detroit area, with one of the most skilled staffs in the nation. A volunteer came in the mornings to give Tom his bath—the hardest

part for Heidi since she'd hurt her back. "Hospice called all the emergency people—911 and the police," Heidi said, "to say that if he died they'd take care of it. He got 'do not resuscitate' forms signed, and they said that if he fell, they'd come to help him off the floor."

Soon he was falling a lot. And one day, when no one was in the house, Tom had a bowel movement outside before he could get to the bathroom. When Heidi came home, she discovered he'd been trying to wash down his legs in the backyard with a hose. After that, Tom said he was ready.

They set a date with Dr. Kevorkian for August 16, about a month away. Heidi and Tom decided to get married on August 8. They bought wedding bands. Then Tom grew sicker. Doctors were saying he might need to be put on a respirator or a feeding tube imminently. He refused. But his greatest fear at that point was that Heidi would wake up or come home to find him dead. "He was convinced I wouldn't be able to handle it," Heidi said, "Or having Carmen see him dead. He was so afraid for her to have to see him suffer. So even after Jack had set the date, Tom asked him to move it up."

The revised date was August 2. Then Tom realized his Social Security check wouldn't come until August 3. He tried to arrange for Heidi to sign it instead of him, but the paperwork couldn't be done in time. He panicked. Heidi told him she didn't care about the \$500, but Tom did. He nagged and nagged Heidi to call Dr. Kevorkian again to arrange a delay.

On July 31, Margo called to see if Dr. Kevorkian could change the date to August 3, and Heidi mentioned Tom's concern. Margo checked with the doctor and got back to them: "He doesn't want you to lose that money, so he'll do it instead on August 4." That meant there were just three days to go. Heidi and Tom told their families and close friends.

She wanted to get married right away, but Tom hesitated, worried that she'd become responsible for some IRS bills he owed. So there was no wedding—but by the time he died, he'd given her both an engagement ring and a wedding band.

On August 3, the Social Security check arrived. Heidi, Carmen, and Tom piled into the car and deposited the check in the bank. Later they drove with Tom's sister, who'd come up from Florida, and his friend Wayne's family to spend the day the day in the woods around Proud Lake.

Tom wanted his favorite dinner that night—sloppy joes. It took him about an hour and a half to eat. "Then we went to bed," Heidi told me. "We put Carmen's crib in our room, but Tom said, 'I want the baby with us.'" Heidi put Carmen between them, and Tom kissed her and just looked at her for an hour or so.

Finally, after midnight, Heidi put the sleeping baby back in her crib. Then Tom and Heidi made love. This had been possible for them all along, despite Tom's physical deterioration. It was one normal thread in their relationship, one of their last ways of communicating, Heidi said.

People think ALS is a devastating disease, but we could still have sex, and we did that night before he died. That was one muscle that still worked, but it's very different having sex with someone who you know is going to die the next day. Then we hung onto each other. When he died, I lost the person I'd most clung on to in all the world.

On Wednesday, August 4, 1993, Heidi got up at a quarter to five. Neal Nichol and Dr. Kevorkian's sister Margo were coming at 6:30.

Tom wanted coffee. I don't know what I was thinking, but I made so much I had to put it in pots and pans all over the apartment. I only have a four-cup coffee maker. Then I got him up at 5:30, got him dressed, put him in his walker, and went back to the kitchen. When I looked back he wasn't there. I found him leaning over Carmen's crib, looking down at her, crying.

When Neal and Margo arrived, Heidi put Tom in his wheelchair and wheeled him out to Neal's waiting car; Dr. Kevorkian was meeting them elsewhere.

Heidi had wanted to be with Tom when he died, but under Michigan's assisted suicide ban, anyone present at the event would be liable to prosecution. Tom was wearing Heidi's favorite gray sweat pants and T-shirt; he'd asked if he could wear her clothes, so he could feel that she was near. Heidi did the same, putting on Tom's khaki shorts, his socks, and his favorite shirt.

We said a hundred times, "I love you, I love you," looking into each other's eyes. I put him in the car, steadying him, lifting him up, putting his hands up on the door so he could hold on. It was so normal, everything we always did. I was thinking he's just going on a vacation. Then I gave him two Valiums in an empty film container and water in Carmen's Ninja Turtle squirt bottle to relax him when he got there. And they drove away. When I couldn't hear the car anymore, I went back inside.

Neal drove Tom to meet Dr. Kevorkian in Royal Oak, where they moved Tom to the bed in back of the doctor's van. Dr. Kevorkian claimed at his trial that the suicide took place in the parking lot behind his apartment, in full view of the police station. But earlier, his lawyer told the press that it had been on Belle Isle, a beautiful, wooded Detroit park where Dr. Kevorkian eventually turned himself in to the police.

Dr. Kevorkian testified that this is how Tom died: With one finger on his left hand, he pulled a string attached to a paper clip that was connected to a canister of lethal carbon monoxide. As he pulled the string, gas flowed through a tube into a mask that covered his face.

Margo had stayed with Heidi, who remembered those moments in vivid detail.

Carmen woke up at 8:30 and I called my sister to ask her to come get her. Then Jack called at 9:08 and said, "Hello, this is Dr. Kevorkian. Everything's gone fine. Can I talk to Margo?" Margo took Carmen and held her while she talked to Jack. I remember I ran into the bathroom and just screamed. I just fell on the floor and howled. I didn't even

recognize my own voice. Just after that a swarm of reporters showed up, with microphones and cameras, with TV cameras pushing into my windows.

Later that day, Heidi went to the coroner's office to identify Tom's body. She wore his baseball cap and his sunglasses, just to make him feel close. Instead of seeing Tom's body, she was shown a black-and-white image of it on a TV monitor. She said he looked as if he were asleep, with a kind of smile on his face. Afterward she stood beside Dr. Kevorkian, at his request, at a press conference. Once she got home again, she didn't go out for five days. During that time, she read and reread a letter Tom had given her just before he left.

I want you to know how much I appreciate everything you have done for me and for us. All the hard work and heartache. I'd have never made it this far without you, my babe. I love you two more than anything. Please love and care for our precious little girl with everything you have, for both of us. I'll love you forever. Be happy for me. I am....

She thought at the time it would be the end, but in fact, it was just the beginning of something more.

The Hospice of Southeastern Michigan

When Tom died, hospice staff members were in the middle of planning his scheduled August 8 wedding: rings, minister, music, flowers. Some were so taken aback by his death that they felt betrayed. Others said they might have made a similar decision themselves. But Tom was the third of their patients to end life with the help of Dr. Kevorkian, and morale was beginning to fray.

"I have to practice with Dr. Kevorkian in my backyard," said Dr. Finn, the hospice's medical director. "I hate coming home each night to turn on the TV and maybe find he has killed another of my patients."¹⁷

Dr. Finn supervises the care of some seven thousand patients a year. He is among the most forward-thinking, sophisticated pain specialists within national hospice circles. In 1994, Dr. Finn was appointed the educational director of the Academy of Hospice Physicians (now renamed the American Academy of Hospice and Palliative Medicine).

His skill is motivated partly by his own personal tragedies. Both his parents died in unremitting pain. He had also faced the nearly unthinkable death of his two-year-old daughter, Rebecca. Her appendix had burst, and she had swiftly developed peritonitis. She was placed on a respirator but went into shock, suffered brain damage, and was clinically dead. Dr. Finn himself turned off her respirator and cradled her in his arms as she drew her last breaths.

Dr. Finn was an oncologist, but after Rebecca died he decided that field was "too aggressive" and chose hospice medicine instead. He went to London to study with physicians working with Dr. Cecily Saunders at Saint Christopher's Hospice and came back ahead of most other American physicians in his understanding of terminal treatment.

He also began to think it might be time to prepare for the legalization of assisted suicide; he knew that while sophisticated palliative care can manage a peaceful death for most patients, it can't for some small percentage of them. In that, he also saw an expanded role for hospice. He

¹⁷ Dr. John Finn, testimony at Michigan Commission on Death and Dying, public hearings, November 8, 1993; interviews by author, November 1993 and February 22, 1994.

felt that hospice should take the lead in developing expertise in handling terminal diseases in addition to cancer—the primary focus of hospice at that time. Heart disease, lung disease, AIDS, muscular dystrophy, ALS, Alzheimer's all require disease-specific symptom and pain management over months, or even years, before death.

Other Michigan doctors were also beginning to change their thinking.¹⁸ As they cared for their dying patients, they could hardly ignore Dr. Kevorkian's challenging presence. The month before Tom Hyde died, members of the Michigan State Medical Society voted to revise their position on assisted suicide. In doing so, they broke ranks with their parent body, the American Medical Association, which remains firmly opposed to assisted suicide. Michigan's new no-position position created a furor within the AMA, becoming a chapter essentially admitting that the best of American end-of-life medical care might not be good enough. (The chapter reversed its position in the spring of 1997.)

"The bottom line we get out of the public reaction to Kevorkian is that the issue is control," said Howard Brody, MD, the Michigan medical society's spokesperson. "'Will my doctor allow me a reasonable amount of control over my dying, or do I feel that the only way I get control is to find Dr. Kevorkian and get hooked up to his machine?'"

Dr. Brody was also appointed head of the Michigan Commission on Death and Dying, set up by the legislature when the state's 1993 law went into effect, representing the entire range of

¹⁸ Other Michigan doctors: Dr. Howard Brody, interview, October 20, 1993. In this interview, Dr. Brody provided a history of the issue of assisted dying as it was addressed by the Society from December 1990 onward. See also Diane Gianelli, "Michigan 'Neutral' on Suicide," *American Medical News* 36, no. 20 (May 24, 1993): 2; and Howard Brody, MD, "Assisted Death: A Compassionate Response to a Medical Failure," *NEJM* 327, no. 19 (November 5, 1992): 1384-88.

public opinion in Michigan and intended to advise the legislature on whether that law criminalizing assisted suicide should become permanent. After more than a year of research and public hearings, a majority of the commission members voted that assisted suicide should be made legal.¹⁹

At the Hospice of Southeastern Michigan, staff opinion remained divided. Joan Hull, PhD, the staff psychologist and a religious Catholic, wrote up an emergency suicide protocol that stipulated what staff members should do if a patient asked for help in dying or, worse, if a patient was found trying to contact Dr. Kevorkian.²⁰ She also compiled a sheet to be distributed to such patients describing Dr. Kevorkian and his techniques. Among other things were warnings that Dr. Kevorkian was not a physician licensed to practice in Michigan, that the police and press would be involved, and that carbon monoxide poisoning is "probably not painless." The sheet suggested discussing assisted suicide with hospice staff members. Assisting in a suicide wasn't something they did, of course, but the hospice saw this as a flag that a patient needed more psychological or physical care.

Other hospice staff members focused on Dr. Hull's broader intention—to open up discussion with patients and to assess them for depression or inadequate symptom control. They wanted to let patients know that in appropriate cases, terminal sedation to unconsciousness, using narcotics, barbiturates, even anesthesia, is ethical, legal, and possible. The hospice had begun to

¹⁹ Michigan Commission on Death and Dying, public hearings, November 8, 1993; "Final Report," *Lansing, Michigan, Legislative Service Bureau, Commission on Death and Dying*, (April 12, 1994).

²⁰ Dr. Joan Hull, interviews, October 30, November 1, 3, and 17, 1993. (Author accompanied Dr. Hull on her daily rounds; protocols are under the hospice's letterhead.)

create model care programs for patients with diseases other than cancer, those in difficult circumstances like Tom's.

"When you're confronted with death," said Carolyn Fitzpatrick-Cassin, the president and CEO of the Hospice of Southeastern Michigan, "the issues become far more complex. What is quality of life if you're no longer an active professional? What is suffering? What is debilitation you can live with and can't live with? What can we do to help you and what is it that medicine can't yet provide?"²¹

The patient in most distress is not the end-stage terminal patient, Cassin has found, but the one who is chronically ill—the one with MS, ALS, Parkinson's, or Alzheimer's disease—the illnesses of decline.

We think we're able to have success with almost all kinds of physical pain in almost every disease category by the use of narcotics and a variety of medications used in a different way than they were originally intended. We can control almost all physical pain—if that's the issue for someone—if we use terminal sedation, and we estimate it will [apply] to only one percent of patients who are very much in the last few hours or days of life.

But physical pain is not by itself generally the primary reason people ask for help in dying, Cassin said.

The other kind of pain, that is harder to get at, I would put in the category of suffering—despair, hopelessness, anticipatory grieving, loss of control, not having control over one's life anymore, and an altruistic concern about sparing their loved ones. And some people's lives have just lost meaning at this point because they've said their good-byes and have the feeling of wanting this to be over. That's what hospice does best.

The medical community [as a whole] will over time learn to control physical pain, but the suffering, the social and family support, the psychosocial suffering is the big gap in the health-care system, and it is where we need to place our energy. These are the people

²¹ Carolyn Fitzpatrick-Cassin, interview, October 1994

who seek assisted suicide. So what percent of those people can't we help? We don't have good data on this.

Unfortunately, these are just the kinds of patients that federal healthcare policies have tried to keep hospices from treating; regulatory fraud enforcement programs (like Medicare's Operation Restore Trust) have tried to get money back from hospices for patients surviving longer than six months.²²

For patients with chronic, Cassin said, eventually terminal illnesses, there are few good long-term care alternatives.

Chronic disease patients want hospice because they think we can help but we can't. We can only take those with six months to live and when we get there we have to discharge them because they aren't going to die, for example, a post-polio patient we're discharging now. This is a person who has talked with Dr. Kevorkian and if I were in that situation I would too. It's hard for people to get through years, but months is easier. We think hospice should be the place to care for anyone who is terminally ill.

The vast size of Cassin's hospice allows her to juggle some funds—partly with the help of payments from patients who are not on Medicare or Medicaid, which means she can care for some patients for longer periods of time—and her hospice's particular expertise allows good control of pain and good palliative and supportive care. But still, she's seen this desire for help in dying among some patients.

Cassin recalled in particular one seventy-year-old woman, Marguerite Tate, who had ALS and was among the first patients to prompt this hospice to create different programs for people with different illnesses. On December 15, 1992, Tate became Dr. Kevorkian's seventh

²² Beverly Beyette, "What If I Don't Die in 6 Months?" *Los Angeles Times*, April 4, 1997; Robert Rosenblatt, "U.S. to Bolster Health Care Fraud Attack," *Los Angeles Times*, March 15, 1997.

patient. Like Janet Adkins, she was an accomplished musician and lived in despair at the end of her life and the physical losses she continued to suffer.

Tate was wheelchair bound by the time she died, unable to move well or speak; once a pianist, she now communicated by tapping letters with one or two fingers on a keyboard designed for the severely disabled. She had begged Kevorkian to help her and even went with him on TV appearances, Cassin said, to explain why.

She was on our hospice program for eight months, and she told us when she came on that she wanted control at the end of her life. I feel confident that, in the end, she made the right decision for her by going with Dr. Kevorkian. How painful it was for her to lose those things in life that had meaning for her, that had made life worth living, that allowed her to function. We did help her, but for her, she had had enough. It drew for me this picture that there are some times when we *can't* help. This was a dignified, wonderful lady. I could understand her choice.

For hospice people, especially those opposed to assisted suicide, this must have been hard for them to hear.

Glenn Leung's Story in Royal Oak, Michigan

When Marguerite died, Cassin and Dr. Finn began to step up their efforts to create programs for patients who were at high risk for suicide, patients with illnesses other than end-stage cancer. With Tom's death, the hospice strengthened these efforts even further.

Glenn Leung—the thirty-two-year-old ALS patient I was introduced to when I first went to Michigan and met Heidi and Carmen—became one of the first patients to receive their newly designed, high-intensity kind of care, with aggressive attempts at symptom management and with the goal of creating an alternative for patients who might otherwise look for help from Dr. Kevorkian.

Glenn Leung was half Irish and half Chinese.²³ He could eat with chopsticks before he learned to handle a fork or a knife, but in 1990, Glenn suddenly began dropping things, too. For him it began with food.

Earlier that year he had taken a leave from law school and moved from Michigan—where he'd grown up, gone to college, and now law school—to Atlanta. His parents had divorced and two of his close friends had died. He still had lots of friends in Michigan, but he wanted to be near his sister, Sharon, and her husband, Pat, who'd gotten him a job at the Ritz Carlton Hotel. But soon he was also dropping things at work. Glasses. Dishes. Whole trays.

Like Tom, Glenn at first thought these were accidents, but about six months later, he got scared. Baseball was Glenn's first love. "I was getting ready for my regular softball game. I put my mitt on my left hand to warm up by smacking the ball in it and I couldn't hold it," he told me. "At the time, I was frightened. But I had no idea what it was, the magnitude of it. So I went to the doctor, and he sent me to a neurologist."

Finally, on April 4, 1991, after months of testing, a specialist at Emory University Hospital told Glenn he had ALS, that he would die like his baseball hero Lou Gehrig.

I walked out onto the campus. At that time of year it's spring in Atlanta. All the flowers, the grass, the dogwood. It may sound like a cliché, but I noticed every single color. It was all like crystal, crystal clear. I didn't have many physical problems yet. But I'd asked the doctor how long I had to live. And though the doctor wouldn't come right out and tell me, he said he thought I'd have about four years. Then there would be a total system failure.

I just broke down and cried. In the weeks afterward, I began having problems with my legs. One day I was crossing a busy street. A car was coming at a good clip and I couldn't

²³ The story of Glenn Leung is based on interviews, both in person and by phone, with him, his sister, Sharon, and with Dave Turner, volunteer coordinator for the Hospice of southeastern Michigan (HSEM); Dr. John Finn, the hospice's medical director, November 1993 and February 22, 1994; Judy Kelterborn, MSW, Glenn's hospice social worker; Joan Hull, PhD, his psychologist and director, behavioral medicine, HSEM October 1-3 and November 17, 1993; and Carolyn Fitzpatrick-Cassin, the hospice's president and CEO, November 24 and 26, 1993. These interviews and visits began in November 1993 and lasted through January 1995.

move fast enough to get out of the way. The car didn't hit me, but it did hit emotionally how bad it was getting.

Glenn knew he needed help.

By then, Sharon and Pat had moved back to Michigan, and Sharon had just given birth to their daughter, Emelia. Shortly after that, her marriage broke up. Sharon, who worked for the Bose Corporation, had a small home of her own, with her office upstairs. It was a little white clapboard house with blue shutters in the Detroit suburb of Royal Oak, where Jack Kevorkian lived.

That spring, Glenn came to celebrate Emelia's first birthday, and they went to a Chinese restaurant. It was when Glenn made a mess of the rice Sharon knew something was wrong. "When he drove me back to my house he said, 'Pinch that flesh between my thumb and forefinger.' All the muscle was gone. I just felt my fingers and skin," Sharon said. "I think I had some concept it would be massive, but you don't realize all at once how much support you might need." From the start, though, it was understood that he would move in with her. He went back to Atlanta, packed up, drove back in his car, and moved into a second bedroom in Sharon's house on Cherry Street.

Glenn saw the same doctors Tom did—Louis Rentz, DO, at the Michigan Institute for Neurological Disorders, and Daniel Newman, MD, at the ALS clinic at Henry Ford Hospital in Detroit. "In August 1991, when I first came to live with Sharon," Glenn said, "I could walk freely, use the bathroom without assistance, I was social, going to sports events with friends. But by the beginning of 1992, I couldn't get out of bed by myself, and I needed help getting dressed and with feeding."

Sharon would sit both Glenn and Emelia at the table, feeding one, then the other. Then in May 1992, she called the Hospice of Southeastern Michigan (since renamed the Hospice of Michigan) for help. Once he joined hospice, its medical director, Dr. Finn, came to see him, as did psychologist Dr. Hull, social worker Judy Kelterborn, MSW, volunteer coordinator Dave Turner, and a battalion of nurses, aides, and volunteers. Along with them came a hospital bed, a reclining chair, and special equipment. Sharon and Glenn lost their privacy to well-meaning strangers. Glenn was appreciative, but he was soon confined, tethered like a Siamese twin to his Sony four-foot-screen color TV screen.

"I started to realize," Glenn told me later, "that I wasn't just sick, but slowly dying. I'd practice, pretending I was on my last few breaths. I hoped it would lessen my anxiety, but practicing it made me realize the actual event will be different. I also learned that until I actually get to a physical change there's no real way to visualize it or know how I'll feel then, even though it's been explained to me."

Visualizing his death filled him with sadness and fear. As his body shut down, bit by bit, his mind went on overdrive. Friends started mattering to him more. Glenn began appreciating how loving and kind people were, even strangers.

I started to realize what was important in life, and though I couldn't change my own life, I started trying to communicate to people. I wanted to say how much of a miracle the human mind is, and that the human body is a miraculous machine in itself. Now my mind is as sharp as it's ever been, but it's harder and harder to share, harder to communicate all the time. The real Glenn Leung gets harder to share, and further and further inside.

He felt he was in a rush for time.

By November 1993, when I first met him, Glenn was spending most of his days in the recliner, like an immobile piece of furniture in front of the TV. He could move only a few

fingers. And when he spoke, he had to struggle ... to ... say ... each ... word. Saliva drooled down his chin. He couldn't control his tongue or use his hands to wipe his mouth, and it was difficult for him to swallow. He was reduced to a diet of pureed meat and vegetables and mashed potatoes. He needed total care.

But he could still finger the remote control for the TV. He watched endless sports—football, baseball, E-Span. Exercise programs fascinated him. Muscles he had never noticed before seemed to lurch out from the screen—hands do so much, he thought, feet, legs, fingers; he even started to notice what people could do with their faces and tongues.

Glenn particularly noticed the women in the aerobics classes. He still felt sexual desire, but there was nothing he could do about it, even for himself. "I think of sex every day," he said, "but I'm not married and I don't have a girlfriend." Having sexual urges with no way to relieve them made him anxious and sad.

Volunteers and aides from the hospice learned how to feed him. They also learned how to help Glenn get to the shower, sit him on a stool while they bathed him, help him hold up his body enough to be soaped, and hold the urinal as he peed. He had to learn how to accept such intimate care.

"I had a hard time getting over a feeling of hopelessness," Glenn would later tell me. "When you're healthy, even on your worst day, when you go to sleep and wake up there's some new hope that maybe tomorrow or next month or next year, things will be better. But now I realized every day was the best I will ever be."

Soon he was a prisoner to whatever TV channel was on, since he could no longer even use the remote to channel surf. He studied the TV program guides each night so that Sharon could set the TV channel for the following day. He learned to plan naps around the programs he didn't want to see, but he was always awake for the news. And in Detroit, Dr. Kevorkian was often the lead story on the TV news.

On December 15, 1992, there had been another double suicide: sixty-seven-year-old Marcella Lawrence, who'd had intense pain from heart disease, emphysema, and arthritis in her back, and Marguerite Tate—Cassin's hospice patient whom Glenn also knew—both died inhaling carbon monoxide at Tate's house. That very day, just hours after those deaths, Michigan's Governor Engler signed into law the legislature's bill banning assisted suicide. "I want to sign it today," he angrily told reporters, "to protest what Dr. Kevorkian has done."²⁴

As Glenn watched the news, as he saw bodies being wheeled out of homes and secluded cabins and unloaded from Dr. Kevorkian's ubiquitous white van, he also saw images of politicians, critics, theologians, all furious, saying there would soon be a law to stop Jack Kevorkian. Seeing those bodies didn't make Glenn panic. But listening to the politicians began to terrify him. He wanted to be sure, if he needed to, that he'd be among the few that Dr. Kevorkian could help.

In February, when the new law was to go into effect, Glenn started planning his funeral, picking his pallbearers, thinking night and day of Jack Kevorkian. He asked Sharon to find him.

²⁴ Associated Press, "Doctor Assists 2 More Suicides in Michigan," *New York Times*, December 16, 1992.

He didn't know that Dr. Kevorkian's number was right there in the Royal Oak phone book, but he did know that he lived just blocks away.

Sharon was frightened and never tried to find Kevorkian. Instead, she called Glenn's doctors: Dr. Rentz, at the Institute of Neurological Disorders, and Dr. Finn, at hospice. They both came to talk with Glenn and changed his mind about assisted suicide.

Dr. Rentz told me there is a big difference between dying naturally and taking your own life, and he explained that any life, as long as you can find some meaning, is better than death. When he told me that I felt it was true because I could still watch TV or movies or do a lot of things that many people could never do. I realized that even though I'm very sick now and declining, I'm still able to get some enjoyment.

What the doctors said seemed to calm Glenn. And apparently, it was comforting to Sharon as well.

That he was losing control of each part of his body, of everything in his life, was hard for him, but when Dr. Rentz said Glenn could still control things by choosing not to eat or have a feeding tube, that is a natural way of not keeping things going, a way of keeping control. Neither of us had thought of that before. We realized Glenn didn't need carbon monoxide. He could just have a choice at that point.

Dr. Finn also assured Glenn that when the time came, he could go into the hospital and have as much sedation as he needed. He said he would use narcotics, barbiturates, put Glenn in a coma, without food and water, and "let nature take its course." Dr. Finn was talking about unconscious, terminal sedation. These promises made Glenn relax. Yet for various reasons—some having to do with Glenn, some with his doctors, some with a lack of communication—that's not how it worked out.

Dr. Rentz's words stuck in his mind: "Suicide was tantamount to giving up," and "Every moment of this life is so much better than having no life at all." Those around Glenn described him with words like *courageous* and *brave*. Glenn began to view this disease as intense,

terrifying, a sports rookie version, maybe, of *Glenn's Excellent Adventure*. He didn't quite say it, but he intended to become the Clint Eastwood of ALS.

"I've been very consistent about no other aggressive means to prolong my life, no feeding tubes, no respirator," Glenn said. "Sharon has a durable power of attorney." But in fact, beyond this position, Glenn had no bottom line—no agreed-upon point where he would take Dr. Finn's offer of help. Nor did he know how he would make such a decision.

Glenn was on Valium by the summer of 1993, something for muscle spasms, and antibiotics when he needed them, lowering the possibility that he might die of infection before the disease ran its course. Hospice brought a commode, a Hoya lift to move him out of bed, plastic urinals. Glenn could do less and less. His muscles didn't move, but he could still feel every little sensation. Itches. Pain. Discomfort. He couldn't do anything about them, though, and he was less and less able to speak, to tell his aides how to move him or when the way he was moved caused him pain. His inability to speak made him terrified of being moved the wrong way, of being powerless to let him or her know. Glenn felt he was encased in a casket of flesh.

Dr. Hull began to introduce spiritual concerns into their talks, but when she did, Glenn just stopped wanting to see her. He thought what she was saying about religion and God was baloney. He was distraught, though, since he had less and less function every day. Hospice workers and visitors came, but there were gaps of one, two, or three hours when Glenn was alone. In August, after Tom died, Tom's aide, Kelvin, came to work on weekends with Glenn. She had mixed feelings.

I knew I needed their help, but at first, you're afraid because you feel kind of weak yourself, and then you're embarrassed. Glenn resists things until the bitter end, and sometimes I get scared. But when we get to a point, we try to cross it together. I say, "I

can't do this anymore, and what do you think?" He tries to stretch things out because he doesn't want to recognize he's lost another thing, but I have to try to be clear what I can and can't do and try to talk with him.

Glenn was so opposed to being bedridden that hospice made an exception from their usual practice by assigning him two aides at a time. Together they could lift him, and with the Hoya lift, he could continue to get out of bed.

In November 1993, Glenn was still easy to be around. Friends came to visit, his smirky attitude making him likable, the fact that he joked, even though he could hardly speak, that he still thought of himself as a guy's guy—watching the games while wearing a Detroit Redwings T-shirt, though a *Field of Dreams* afghan covered his legs. He and Dave Turner, the volunteer coordinator, were the same age, thirty-three, and they talked a similar "guy" language. "Hey Dave," Glenn would quip. "You'd better get to my funeral early because it will be packed. They'll be so many babes there, you won't be able to find a seat."

By December, Glenn could speak only a few words, with great pauses in between, working his mouth as best he could. It was so hard to understand him that he needed Sharon or Dave to translate, especially when we talked on the phone. Practically the only thing Glenn could move were his eyelids and his mouth, but his mouth didn't stop much at all. "Since I speak so slowly now," he said, "I find I'm thinking slowly. I don't want people to think I'm losing my mind, 'cause I'm not. So every once in a while, when I realize my mind's going slow and I just tell myself: 'Hey, move it!'"

By the end of December, since he was paralyzed from his neck down, Glenn could eat only liquids and purees, and a froth of mucus formed whenever he tried to breathe or speak. He couldn't hold up his head and needed a towel behind his neck, folded twice, to help him breathe.

His wire-rimmed glasses slipped over his eyes, so he needed someone to adjust them. With a neck collar on, he couldn't talk. All this positioning was important, since he had to sit as he was placed until someone showed up later to move him.

By the beginning of January 1994, Glenn was focused almost exclusively on getting through his daily routine, the physical functions of keeping his body alive. I went to Michigan at the end of the month. Glenn was nearly impossible to understand. Sharon told me she'd learned to read what he wanted by his eyes. They'd long ago crossed some border of intimacy as brother and sister. When Glenn had to pee, others left the room. Sharon had to adjust Glenn's body exactly right, scoot to the edge of the chair, knees up, legs apart. Then she had to put his penis into the urinal and hold it between his legs. Since the muscles that expel urine were also affected, she might stand and wait, holding it, for nearly twenty minutes. He concentrated hard. She concentrated hard. It took maybe half an hour. She wanted him to get a catheter put in, but he refused.

By spring, Sharon was running out of steam. She told me in one of my regular phone calls that she'd read books about dying. She decided maybe Glenn needed closure, so she told him he'd given her and Emelia a real gift, a legacy, that he'd been brave and courageous, that it was okay to go, that she'd be okay. She started to cry. She really meant it. She also loved Glenn and didn't want him to leave her, either. No matter; Glenn said he wasn't ready to go anywhere.

Judy Kelterborn, the hospice social worker, had long been the person campaigning for hospice to skirt the normal rules and add more aides for Glenn's care schedule.²⁵ Her grown son

²⁵ Judy Kelterborn, interview, January 1995.

had drowned, and Glenn reminded her of him. "Glenn was a phenomenal person," she later told me. "His philosophy after he got sick was that if he could change things, he would go back and be kinder to people and smell the flowers. He was so kind, he'd say thank you for taking the time to come to meet me. It was horrible watching this wonderful person just close up because of his physical condition." She wanted Glenn to stay alive as long as he could and began to get mad at Sharon. Sharon told me she was "maxed out," but Judy said Sharon was "selfish."

By July 1994, stress was causing Glenn's hospice aides and volunteers to quit or ask to be reassigned, leaving Sharon frequently on her own. She was exhausted.

One of Glenn's big fears was when he'd be trapped inside himself and now he is. He can't do anything. I'd always said, "Whatever you want to do," but now I feel mean. I just feel, "Look, I can't do this anymore." Glenn has made his own decisions, but he's done it in a vacuum. We have hard choices. If the help doesn't show up, it all falls on me. I can't do it. I just can't. Then in the next breath I feel so guilty, because in the beginning I said, "I'm here for you." Now this is our whole life. It's gone on longer than anyone imagined.

Sharon was only twenty-nine years old. Emelia needed her. Her pressures at work had increased. She rarely went out.

Hospice staff members suggested giving Glenn a little morphine at night, just .25 mg., enough to let him and Sharon get some sleep. Otherwise, he was awake a lot, calling her, asking her to reposition his shoulder, his leg, his arm. He refused, thinking the morphine meant the beginning of the end.

Glenn also refused a feeding tube, even though he was constantly choking, groaning. "He doesn't want to go violently," Sharon said. "In his disease, the only way that will happen is if he chokes to death. Well, he keeps pushing himself to eat, so it's up to him. He's the only one to decide not to eat anymore, or to have a tube."

Over the summer, Sharon tried to tell him what she read in Sherwin Nuland's bestseller, *How We Die*. If he stopped eating, he would go in his sleep; he would simply be weaker and weaker, it wouldn't be violent, choking or gasping for air. He could also die of pneumonia. If his urine was dark, maybe his kidneys were beginning to shut down. An aide told him that was a warning sign, so he got scared. Glenn didn't want to die.

He asked Sharon where the food and liquids go if they aren't going out. "Well, I said for one thing you aren't taking in much liquids, and for another, it could go elsewhere and back up." She started checking his arms and legs. They didn't look swollen. "But of course, they are raised," Sharon fretted, "so maybe it's going into his lungs. Maybe he'll get pneumonia."

Hospice suggested that he go into a nursing home for a five-day respite program so that Sharon could regroup. Glenn said he wouldn't go. He didn't want to be in a nursing home. He didn't want to be with old people. He didn't want to be with young people with AIDS. He wanted to stay home.

Sharon was desperate. She wanted to do what Glenn wanted, but she also worried about Emelia needing her. She tried to persuade Glenn to get a catheter. He finally agreed to go to a nursing home for five days, came back with a catheter, and said it was absolutely terrible being there. Mostly, they couldn't understand him. He wanted to keep the catheter.

By now, Glenn seemed to be holding on by sheer willpower. Even his translator Dave Turner was frustrated. He told me in mid-August:

I went on vacation three weeks ago and said good-bye. "Well, if you're not here when I get back," I said, "I'll see you on a baseball diamond somewhere else sometime. I'll be in center field." Glenn smiled and said he'd be in left field. But as far as hospice workers are concerned, Glenn is already in left field. He's struggling to hold on to life more than anyone we've ever seen.

Dave was at Glenn's house from 1:30 until 4:00 in the afternoon, most of that time trying to feed him.

You know how it feels when you get something down the wrong pipe? Well, that's how it is for Glenn with every mouthful. He can't get his tongue to work like we do, so he can't get the food to go in the right place, so he chokes with every bite. And it also runs out his mouth all over his face. It's terrifying to feed him and it's very hard on the volunteers, physically and emotionally, because with your left hand you have to hold his head in just the right place, because he can't hold up his head. Then you have to spoon it in with your right hand. And then it runs all over his face, so you have to wipe him and then he starts to choke, and you feel at each spoonful this could be it and you've made him die. I've told him how hard it is on us, but he still insists on being fed. I don't even think he's a candidate for a feeding tube anymore because I'm not sure his body could stand it.

Sharon was amazing, he said. She just kept trying to help him.

Dave thought that if Glenn believed in an afterlife, if he didn't feel that death was the end, he wouldn't be struggling so. The people who have the hardest time dying, he told Glenn—those who struggle to stay alive the most—are those who don't believe in an afterlife. Glenn didn't respond to this but he began to ask Sharon to put on the video of the movie *Field of Dreams*, time after time after time.

What Ray Kinsella, the movie's corn-growing, baseball-loving hero, learns is that Heaven is a place where dreams come true. It's the dream that counts, like a dream of playing ball with the greatest ballplayers of all time. And in this afterworld, all those players—even Lou Gehrig—would be young and whole again. Perhaps death and the afterlife would feel to Glenn like melting from the ball-playing field into the surrounding field of corn and dreams, just as it was in that film.

By the end of August 1994, as Glenn watched those baseball greats playing ball in an all-star afterlife, his neck was constantly falling. While he was eating, the volunteers had to keep

pushing his head up. He was too weak to pull up on a straw. Sharon said squirting liquified food down his throat with a syringe worked better, but Glenn had so much phlegm and mucus that he was drowning in it. Since he couldn't speak, he was limited to facial expressions. He worried he wouldn't be seen as intelligent anymore. Sharon said she didn't know how much longer he'd be able to eat. He could barely take his pills.

One night, Sharon woke in a terrified sweat from a horrible dream—that Glenn died and there was some legal question about whether he was dead or not. "I was fighting with the funeral parlor and everyone, saying, 'No, he's still alive.' He was in the casket. All embalmed even. And he was trying to get up, to get out, to talk to me. I said, 'No he's still alive.' And they said, 'No he's dead. That's it.'" Sharon said her dream is the way Glenn now lived day to day.

Finally, Sharon called Dr. Newman for an evaluation. No ALS specialist had seen Glenn for more than a year because he couldn't get to their offices—too hard to have an ambulance come to take him—and they hadn't come for house calls. Even the hospice doctors rarely came anymore.

Dr. Newman suggested to Glenn that he get a feeding tube, a new, skinny little one that goes through the nose, to the stomach. It was too late for him to get one inserted surgically through the stomach; he couldn't survive the anesthesia. It's normally a simple procedure, but because Glenn had waited so long, he had to be taken into the hospital. Glenn agreed. Hospice agreed, even though it flew in the face of their treatment and reimbursement guidelines. Sharon agreed. Dr. Newman said it would reduce feeding time from three hours to twenty minutes through the tube.

But on assessing Glenn, Dr. Newman found something more: He'd begun falling asleep during the day. He had some confusion. His eyes were glazing over. He had trouble holding complex thoughts. Sharon had thought he was just stubborn, but Dr. Newman said that these were the signs of carbon dioxide buildup, signs in ALS patients that the respiratory system is failing, that the end is near.

The past three weekends in a row Glenn had had visitors, close friends and relatives. He'd said good-bye, and he'd asked some of them to be pallbearers. On Wednesday, September 7, 1994, Dr. Newman put the tube in place, but then Glenn got an infection and antibiotics didn't work. On Sunday, September 11, 1994, Dr. John Finn called me to say that Glenn had died.

On the following Tuesday, Sharon called. Saturday night, a hospice volunteer had come to put him to bed and Sharon had gone in to say good night. The volunteer later told her Glenn had tried to tell her something, but she couldn't understand.

Sharon's best friend had come over early that next morning.

We were sitting having coffee, trying to decide whether we should do the errands we were going to do first, or whether I should wake Glenn up and get him fed and ready. Then Emelia woke up, and I decided to get Glenn ready and then go. So I went inside, and I knew as soon as I saw him. His eyes were open, staring at the TV. He was cold, but then he was cold a lot anyway. But I remembered my dream. I didn't want him to think I'd abandoned him if he weren't dead. So I got the stethoscope and listened to see if I could hear his heart. And then I knew he was dead.

Glenn had died with his eyes open, during the night, either sleeping or watching TV, maybe *Field of Dreams*. Maybe he just melted with the ballplayers out into that field of corn. In a weird way, whatever it was, Sharon thought the timing of his death was well planned, that he was the one who planned it. Glenn was really impressive, she said.

I do think he did a lot of letting go. He knew I was going to have to go out of town [in a few weeks] on business trips, he didn't want to go to that nursing home, he knew that my

mom was going to have to have a hysterectomy that week and I was going to have to deal with that. It was a sunny day; he knew I hated gloomy days. And he knew my friend was going to be here with me.

Who knows? Maybe that just seemed like a good time to go.

Dave Turner was late to the funeral on Friday. Glenn had been right. He had to stand in back because there were so many "babes" there he couldn't find a seat. Glenn was buried wearing his Redwings T-shirt and his *Field of Dreams* afghan wrapped about the casket. It's the Chinese tradition to send souls off with things they might need in the next life. His family burned incense to help take his spirit up, gave out candy, because a funeral is considered bad luck and candy sweetens it, and handed out quarters rolled up in paper to buy more candy. His friends threw in some cold beers, a little money, some food, a few baseballs, and some dirt from Detroit's Tigers stadium.

After Glenn died, the hospice had a debriefing for those who'd taken care of Glenn because they were all so upset. "I think as an organization," Judy Kelterborn said, "we're going to look very hard at ALS patients because their needs are very great, and they last a long time, especially young patients. With Glenn it was two and a half years. Death takes a long time."

In Glenn's case, she felt hospice might have set more limits on what they could or couldn't do.

We could've put that feeding tube in six months ago and saved a lot of problems for the staff and for Glenn, but he kept refusing it. The refusal was the macho man. "I'll keep eating until I can't and then I'll die," but by the time he did have it put in, it was too late. Because he couldn't swallow, they had to have a big procedure done at Henry Ford Hospital, which cost thousands of dollars.

But the bottom line for many of the hospice workers was the belief that it was hard for Glenn because he "rejected spiritual care," as Judy put it, "and he didn't believe in God."

Ironically, on the other hand, they thought Tom Hyde had made some kind of peace with death. Judy said:

With Tom, it was sensational. All Dr. Kevorkian's deaths are. But Tom didn't have the problems accepting death that Glenn did. Maybe Glenn just didn't want to die. He was always afraid. I never could crack that. We're all afraid of death in this country. We think it's the worst thing that can happen to us, but how do we know? People who have a spiritual base, whatever that is, can accept that this is the way things go. It doesn't matter how it's done, but what matters is whether they accept death or not.

To Sharon, it had little to do with spirituality.

One often wonders: Why does one person want to go on and not another? I think it's the person himself and what enjoyment he gets out of life. What help do you have? What was your role before? Were you a breadwinner? The support? Tom Hyde couldn't pick up his daughter or help Heidi. Tom loved taking care of Carmen. Glenn's self-worth diminished when his communication began going.

It's when the things by which one values oneself are gone, she decided, that life may no longer be worth living.

Assisted Suicide on Trial

Heidi Fernandez calls herself and Carmen the youngest "survivors," the term sometimes used by the family and friends of the people whose suicides Dr. Kevorkian made possible. (Dr. Kevorkian gave the early "survivors" gold charms engraved with a number indicating their loved one's place in the chain of those he had helped. Heidi's is number seventeen.)

By the summer of 1997, tallies of his acknowledged deaths ranged from forty-nine to fifty-five. For families, the grieving process after the death was compounded and protracted by the focus of the media, the police, local prosecutors, the courts, and the local medical examiner who tended to dispute after autopsies the diagnoses of the people who had died.

According to the patients themselves, their families, and most of their own physicians, eighteen of these patients had suffered from cancer, eleven from MS, eight from ALS, two from

lung diseases; one each had AIDS, heart disease, chronic fatigue syndrome, Crohn's disease, and quadriplegia. Three had miscellaneous intense pain and two had other neurological or spinal diseases. Many of them also had multiple other problems.²⁶

Janet Good, a close associate of Kevorkian who helped to screen his patients, told me that there were many other assisted suicides, deaths that had been more private and remained uncounted. Hundreds more had filed requests with Kevorkian but had not been accepted.

After August 4, 1993, when Tom Hyde died, Dr. Kevorkian was charged with a felony under the new Michigan law banning assisted suicide. Heidi sat in the courtroom, front row center, throughout the trial. Despite Dr. Kevorkian's clear admission that he had helped Tom Hyde die, on May 2 jurors returned a verdict of "not guilty." They were regular people—including a postal worker, a nurse, a clerk, a minister—who understood perfectly the tragedy that had befallen Tom and Carmen and Heidi. Many of them later said that it was Heidi's moving testimony, combined with Tom's video, that led them to this decision.

"Dr. Kevorkian was the only person to help Tom," she told the jury, "the only person who *could* help him. We had seen so many doctors... I had dragged him all over town to see so many people to help stop his suffering and no one could help him. And I couldn't help him." She broke down and sobbed on the stand. After the trial she said it to me again: "No one helped Tom but Jack Kevorkian."

²⁶ See "The Kevorkian File," accessed April 20, <http://www.FinalExit.org/Kevorkian.html> or <http://www.efn.org/ergo/Kevorkian.html> for a complete list of patients and their illnesses as of May 1997 (compiled by DeathNet, run by John Hofsess, and by ERGO, run by Derek Humphry). Also see "The Suicide Machine," *Detroit Free Press*, for a listing through March 1997, and more extensive biographies, June 1, 1997.

Less than a year later, the Michigan State Commission on Death and Dying recommended that the temporary ban be allowed to sunset when its period was up. Two years after Tom's trial, the law would be ruled unconstitutional by Michigan's Supreme Court because it had been written to stop just one person, Dr. Jack Kevorkian.

In the late winter and spring of 1996, Dr. Kevorkian was tried twice for a total of four other assisted suicides.²⁷ In these trials, the charge was murder. And despite Dr. Kevorkian's free admission of his role in these deaths; despite his antics, like coming to court in costumes or in a mock gallows, his courting of the press, his boisterous outcries; despite mounting public concern that he may not have adequately evaluated the cases medically or screened them for depression or family abuse, both juries once again found him not guilty.

A year later, in January 1997, the U.S. Supreme Court heard a case that challenged the constitutionality of laws against assisted suicide. The case was complicated—you will read about it in the next chapter—and by June 1997, the Court had decided that legalization was up to each state to decide.

By April 13, 1999, however, Dr. Kevorkian had pushed Michigan law too far.²⁸ Rather than use a suicide machine to assist in a death, he publicly injected a Michigan man who had ALS with a lethal medication and caused him to die. A videotape of him doing so was aired on CBS's *60 Minutes* on September 17, 1998.²⁹ Because Kevorkian had directly injected the man,

²⁷ Dr. Kevorkian's jury trials, in addition to the one for the death of Tom Hyde, includes those for Sherry Miller and Marjorie Wantz, and Dr. Ali Khalili and Merian Frederick, both in the spring of 1996.

²⁸ Caryn James, "Critic's Notebook: '60 Minutes,' Kevorkian and a Death for the Cameras," *New York Times*, November 23, 1998.

²⁹ Felicity Barringer, "CBS to Show Kevorkian Video of Man's Death," *New York Times*, November 20, 1998.

what he had done was considered euthanasia rather than assisted suicide. For this, a Michigan court found him guilty of second-degree murder.³⁰

Dr. Kevorkian ended up serving eight of those years in jail and was released on parole on June 1, 2007,³¹ promising not to engage in someone's death again. He died in a Royal Oak hospital on June 3, 2011, eight days after his eighty-third birthday. Since the Supreme Court's 1997 decision, as of 2019 physician-assisted suicide has been legalized—either by a state ballot initiative vote, a state legislature vote, or a state court decision—in the District of Columbia and in eight states. Michigan is not one of those states.³²

³⁰ Dirk Johnson, "Kevorkian Sentenced to 10 to 25 Years in Prison," *New York Times*, April 14, 1999.

³¹ MSNBC News Service, "Kevorkian Released from Prison after 8 Years," June 1, 2007.

³² Oregon in 1997, Washington in 2008, Montana in 2009, Vermont in 2013, California in 2015, Colorado in 2016, Washington, D.C. in 2017, and Hawaii in 2018, according to Deathwithdignity.org. In 2019, New Jersey also made aid-in-dying legal. Taylor Romine, *CNN*, April 15, 2019, accessed April 25, 2019, www.amp.cnn.com.

Chapter 15

Aid-in-Dying:

The Search for the Least Bad Death

Introduction

On January 8, 1997, the case to legalize assisted suicide was heard by the U.S. Supreme Court. The Regional Federal Appeals Courts overseeing two states, Washington and New York, had ruled that their state laws banning assisted suicide were unconstitutional. Those opposed to these decisions had appealed even further, and the Court decided to hear both these appeals at the same time.

This chapter is my eyewitness account of that U.S. Supreme Court hearing, but it also contains multiple interviews with an array of physicians, attorneys, and other experts and spokespersons, both for and against legalization, as well as an extensive review of the legal and ethical arguments. Like the Quinlan and Cruzan cases, this was also an historic, landmark decision that affected end-of-life decision making.

In this chapter—and in the Court hearing—assisted suicide is also compared with terminal sedation, in which a doctor can sedate someone—and withhold food and water—until death. This method is compared with the plastic bag technique of Derek Humphry, with the legalization of assisted suicide/Aid-in-Dying (in which a patient decides to end life oneself and a doctor merely helps provide medication), and what occurs when an organ donor must be kept alive long enough to donate a viable organ.

As we have already seen, medical advances have now extended life long enough that when and how death occurs can be made by decision rather than by chance. Again, the sticky question is who decides? And how? Importantly, how does this translate into federal law?

Written in 2019

* * * *

Inside the U.S. Supreme Court

The repeating patterns of rosettes that decorate the ceiling of the main courtroom in the U.S. Supreme Court building in Washington, D.C. are painted deep turquoise and brick red—colors those who have renovated an old house might use—and the background is painted in cream. These are the tints on the historic paint charts in any local paint store. Yet on closer examination, these hues seem vaguely different from those on the charts.¹

I am staring at these colors today, January 8, 1997, because they are all I can see. Reporters are jammed some hundred and fifty strong into a side corridor of that courtroom, perched on tight rows of skinny, straight-backed chairs, ensconced behind huge arches hung with long maroon velvet drapes, tied back with silken ropes of okra yellow. High brass gates between the arches also block our view. These gates are adorned with pineapple patterns, those colonial symbols of generosity seen on the posts of antique beds.

By the summer of 1997, the nine justices of the U.S. Supreme Court will have decided on whether laws in two states that ban assisted suicide—and by extension, laws in the other states as well—are unconstitutional. Opposing attorneys in the two cases, which will be argued before the Court today, will be heard in tandem since the cases have been joined together by this Court.²

Both cases are on appeal from two different regional Federal appeals courts—the West Coast's Ninth Circuit Court, which decided March 6, 1996, on a suit first brought in the state of

¹ All descriptions pertaining to the U.S. Supreme Court's oral arguments on assisted suicide, January 8, 1997, are from personal observations and interviews by the author, except where otherwise noted.

² Washington et al., Petitioners v. Harold Glucksberg et al., No. 96-110, and Dennis C. Vacco, Attorney General of New York et al., v. Timothy E. Quill et al., No. 95-1858. Transcripts of the proceedings may be obtained through Alderson Reporting Company, 1111 Fourteenth Street N.W., Washington, DC 20005-5650.

Washington, and the East Coast's Second Circuit Court, which ruled on April 2, 1996, on a case from New York.³ These cases had been appealed to the nation's highest court after those two lower courts had ruled that their state laws criminalizing physician-assisted suicide were unconstitutional.

Since appeals courts' rulings apply to all states within their jurisdictions, had these rulings remained unchallenged they would have effectively legalized assisted suicide in twelve states, nearly a quarter of the nation. Today, attorneys representing Washington and New York—joined in amicus briefs by lawmakers from other states and by an unusual appeal by the U.S. Solicitor General, the attorney from the Justice Department representing the Clinton administration—are asking the Supreme Court to reverse these rulings.⁴

Amicus briefs opposing legalization were also filed by virtually the entire medical establishment, as well as by various church and right to life organizations.⁵ Briefs supporting

³ United States Court of Appeals for the Ninth Circuit, deciding on *Compassion in Dying, a Washington nonprofit corporation; Jane Roe; John Doe; James Poe; Harold Glucksberg, MD, Plaintiffs-Appellees, v. State of Washington; Christine Gregoire, Attorney General of Washington, Defendants-Appellant*, Nov 94-35534; and United States Court of Appeals for the Second Circuit, deciding on *Timothy E. Quill, MD; Samuel C. Klagsbrun, MD; and Howard A. Grossman, MD, Plaintiffs-Appellants, v. Dennis C. Vacco, Attorney General of the State of New York; George E. Pataki, Governor Of the State of New York; Robert M. Morgenthau, District Attorney of New York County, Defendants-Appellees*, No. 95-7028.

⁴ Walter Dellinger, acting solicitor General et al., No. 96-110, In the Supreme Court of the United States, October Term, 1996, *Washington et al., Petitioners v. Harold Glucksburg et al., Respondents, On Writ of Certiorari to the United States Court of Appeals for the Ninth Circuit, Brief for the United States as Amicus Curiae Supporting Petitioners*; *ibid.*, No. 95-1858, In the Supreme Court of the United States, October Term, 1996, *Vacco et al., Petitioners v. Quill et al., Respondents, On Writ of Certiorari to the United States Court of Appeals for the Second Circuit, Brief for the United States as Amicus Curiae Supporting Petitioners. Supporting Petitioners*. Also see Linda Greenhouse, "Administration Asks Justices to Rule Against Assisted Suicide," *New York Times*, November 13, 1996.

⁵ A partial list opposing legalization of assisted suicide includes briefs filed by the American Medical Association together with the American Nurses Association, the American Psychiatric Association et al.; the American Geriatrics Society; the American Hospital Association; the United States Catholic Conference with the Catholic Conferences of New York, Washington, Oregon, Michigan, and California and the Christian Life

legalization were filed by a large assortment of pro-choice and grassroots groups, as well as lawmakers from various states, and healthcare groups breaking rank with their own organizations.⁶ Each side also had its own group of supportive bioethicists, law professors, and family members filing briefs.⁷

If I crane my neck and sit at the edge of my chair, I can see three of the famed Supreme Court justices—Anthony Kennedy, Clarence Thomas, and Stephen Breyer—but I can hear all nine of them very well. I can also see that the courtroom is packed, many of these people feeling as lucky as I do to be able to get in.

Commission of the Southern Baptist Convention, the National Association of Evangelicals, the Lutheran Church—Missouri Synod, Wisconsin Evangelical Lutheran Synod—Lutherans for Life, the Evangelical Covenant Church, and the American Muslim Council; Not Dead Yet and American Disabled for Attendant Programs Today, the National Legal Center for the Medically Dependent and Disabled, Inc. et al.; Christian Legal Society, Christian Medical and Dental Society, Christian Pharmacists Fellowship International, Nurses Christian Fellowship, and Fellowship of Christian Physicians; National Association of Pro-life Nurses, National Association of Directors of Nursing Administration in Long Term Care et al.; American Suicide Foundation; the National Spinal Cord Injury Association; the Union of Orthodox Jewish Congregations of America and the Rabbinical Council of America; the American Association of Homes and Services for the Aging; the National Hospice Organization; the Project on Death in America; and the National Committee for the Right to Life.

⁶ A partial list of those in support include the American Civil Liberties Union, the American Civil Liberties Union of Washington, the National Gray Panthers Project Fund, the Japanese American Citizen League, Humanists of Washington, the Hemlock Society, the Euthanasia Research and Guidance Organization, AIDS Action Council, Norwest AIDS Foundation, Seattle AIDS Support Groups, Local 6 of the Service Employees International Union, Temple De Hirsch Sinai, the Older Women's League; the American Medical Student Association and a Coalition of Distinguished Medical Professionals; a Group of Law Professors; Americans for Death with Dignity and the Death With Dignity Education Center; the American College of Legal Medicine; Bioethicists; Center for Reproductive Law and Policy; Coalition of Hospice Professionals; the Gay Men's Health Crisis and Lambda Defense and Education Fund et al.; National Women's Health Network and Northwest Women's Law Center; Washington State Psychological Association; the American Counseling Association; the Association for Gay, Lesbian, and Bisexual Issues in Counseling; and a Coalition of Mental Health Professionals; and State Legislators in Support.

⁷ A hundred pro and con amicus briefs were filed in all—forty-eight for *Vacco v. Quill* and fifty-two for *Washington v. Glucksburg*—which would have been the Supreme Court's all-time record had these not been two separate cases. As it was, that record was set by the 1989 antiabortion case from Missouri in *Webster v. Reproductive Health Services*, which seventy-seven briefs were filed.

This issue is extremely controversial. Since Supreme Court hearings are not televised, there has been competitive jockeying to get in for weeks before this day. Most of the five hundred-odd seats were assigned to physicians or attorneys concerned with end-of-life issues, but others were given to some reporters like me, as well as the first fifty people willing to brave cold temperatures and stand (or lie) beneath the steps outside in a long and straggly line.

Shortly after midnight the night before, on a freezing January morning, stragglers lugging sleeping bags and blankets and thermoses of hot coffee had begun to line up beneath the main steps of the Supreme Court building in Washington, D.C. They were like supplicants waiting to pay homage at the base of a sacred temple, hoping for a chance to get in, to have a chance at those few seats. All night they arrived in cars, buses, and vans for the handicapped, from as far as the West Coast and as near as a block away.

By dawn, the line swung down the sidewalk, with newcomers stomping their feet, or sitting bundled in wheelchairs, or standing beside their guide dogs in the cold, knowing—but staying anyway—that they were probably too late to get in. At 10 a.m., the oral arguments would begin, with just the first lucky fifty going in, and the rest staying to merge with the still-growing crowds outside.

Compassion in Dying

Like the Cruzan case seven years before it and *Roe v. Wade* seventeen years before that, this Supreme Court decision is destined to be historic. Dr. Jack Kevorkian is probably best known for bringing assisted suicide to the attention of the American public, but neither of these cases involved him. Both cases were brought by a Seattle-based, grassroots organization called

Compassion in Dying, some of whose members are closely affiliated with Derek Humphry and the Hemlock Society.⁸

Humphry, a former *Los Angeles Times* reporter, cofounded the Hemlock Society in 1980. It advocated the right of terminally ill patients to choose the time and manner their own deaths. Humphry would later write the bestseller *Final Exit*, which gives detailed instructions on how such patients might actually take their lives. Starting in California in 1988, he had also begun to organize a campaign to legalize assisted suicide by putting referendums on state election ballots.

That year, Humphry's group failed to get enough signatures for a referendum on the California ballot, in part because they were underfunded. But after *Final Exit* became a bestseller, Humphry used the money he made on book sales to help finance more state ballot measures. His supporters began with the state of Washington in 1991. This time they gathered enough signatures to place a "death with dignity" referendum on the ballot.

Polls of state voters just prior to the 1991 Washington vote showed a majority in favor of the ballot measure, but in the last days before the election, opponents poured money into the campaign and helped to defeat it by a slim margin of 54 to 46 percent.⁹

The close tally made it clear that this was not an issue of mere curiosity, but one with deep public support. Some proponents of the measure attributed its loss to negative public

⁸ Much of the material that follows is based on interviews with the principal players in the Compassion cases, including Barbara Coombs Lee, executive director (January 7, March 27, and April 1, 1997); Faye Girsh, executive director of the Hemlock Society (January 7, 1997); Compassion's attorney Kathryn Tucker (January 8 and March 28, 1997); Charlotte Ross, executive director of the Death with Dignity Education Center (January 7 and 8, 1997); and Derek Humphry (several interviews and/or personal communications, July 31, 1996 to April 1997).

⁹ Derek Humphry, *Dying with Dignity* (New York: Carol Publishing Group, 1992), 39-45.

reaction to Dr. Kevorkian's double assisted suicide on Bald Mountain on October 23, just a few days before the vote. Others attributed it partly to the measure's wording, which would have legalized both assisted suicide and euthanasia, and partly to its lack of strong protective legislation.

Afterward, some of the referendum's key proponents regrouped. By April 1993, they had launched a counseling organization called Compassion in Dying, under the direction of Unitarian minister Reverend Ralph Mero. On its board and advisory committee were well-respected Seattle-area medical professionals, hospice and long-term care specialists, ethicists, AIDS support group leaders, and even the former president of the Washington State Medical Association.

"The organization came from people who had worked very hard to pass a law to legalize physician-assisted suicide in 1991," its executive director Barbara Coombs Lee told me. "They decided to help dying people with these decisions—to prepare them [if they then met the criteria], to help them find doctors and drugs, and to be with them as they died. This went right up to the edge of the law." That is likely why they also decided to challenge the law instead.

Compassion in Dying (now called Compassion and Choices) advocates the right of terminally ill patients to ask doctors for—and for doctors to be able to legally prescribe—the medications, such as the barbiturate sleeping pill Seconal, that patients might take in lethal doses if their suffering is so great they no longer want to live.¹⁰

¹⁰ Information from a press packet of background information was provided by Compassion in Dying. It included Robert A. Free et al., "Terminal Patients Turn to Family When Living Becomes Unbearable," *The Seattle Times*, January 12, 1997; William Carlsen, "Seattle Group Gives Assisted Suicide Momentum in Courts," *San Francisco Chronicle*, June 3, 1996; and David Friedman, "One Last Choice," *Vogue*, February 1997. Interviews by author with

Organized as a medical service staffed by doctors, hospice nurses, social workers, ministers, and volunteers, working as a team—with patients' own doctors, if they were so inclined—it planned to help terminally ill patients who requested assistance in suicide. It would not help with euthanasia.¹¹

Patients who contacted the organization were sent a packet that included strict guidelines on whom it would help. They had to meet three key criteria: 1) they had been given a medical prognosis of under six months to live; 2) they were experiencing unbearable suffering that could be relieved no other way; and 3) they were not victims of clinically treatable depression.

To determine eligibility based on these criteria, Compassion in Dying's healthcare workers would assess patients' needs and provide referrals or care if pain or symptoms were not well enough addressed or if family support systems needed bolstering. They would confirm that patients were terminally ill, that their suffering was truly untreatable, and that their request for help was really voluntary. Then, if the patient qualified, assistance in dying would be offered.

The organization would not provide prescriptions, but if the patient's own doctor did not provide them, it would make referrals to doctors who would. It also believed that people should not have to be alone when they took the drugs, so it provided volunteers and counseled family members to be with the dying—an act that put them at legal risk.

Barbara Coombs Lee, its executive director were also held on January 7, March 27, and April 1, 1997. Also see "New Group Offers to Help the Ill Commit Suicide," *New York Times*, June 13, 1993.

¹¹ The material that follows is from the Compassion press packet and interviews with Barbara Coombs Lee (April 1, 1997) and Kathryn Tucker (March 28, 1997).

"When I got back from maternity leave—in the summer of 1993—after they began," says the organization's feisty, thirty-something attorney, Kathryn Tucker, a partner at the prestigious Seattle law firm of Perkins Coie, "I read their material and told them they should be aware of some of the statutes in Washington that make assisted suicide a crime." To protect themselves from prosecution, they decided to take on the law.

Beginning in 1994, Tucker and other Compassion in Dying attorneys filed suit in Washington and in New York, arguing that just as women have the right to make decisions about their bodies in having abortions, terminally ill patients have the right to decide how much pain and suffering they are willing to endure and to choose when and how they want to die.¹²

They also charged that current end-of-life law created unequal circumstances for patients with different symptoms or illnesses. Patients who need feeding tubes or respirators to survive can legally ask their doctors to shut off their life-support equipment. When doing so, doctors can sedate patients heavily, often to unconsciousness, and withhold food and water, so that patients do not suffer as they die.

Other patients who are in great pain or are suffering from severe breathlessness, nausea, or delirium may also be provided with complete sedation, using barbiturates and anesthesia—and

¹² *Compassion in Dying, a Washington nonprofit corporation; Jane Roe, John Doe, James Poe, Harold Glucksberg, MD, Abigail Halperin, MD, Thomas Preston, MD, and Peter Shalit, MD, PhD v. The State of Washington and Christine Gregoire, Attorney General of Washington*, No. C94-119, filed in United States District Court, Western District of Washington at Seattle, January 24, 1994; *Timothy E. Quill, MD, Samuel C. Klagsbrun, MD, Howard A. Grossman, MD, Jane Doe, George A. Kingsley, and William A. Barth v. G. Oliver Koppell, Attorney General of the State of New York*, No. 94 Civ. 5321, filed in Southern District of New York United States District Court, July 20, 1994.

also withholding food and water—until they, too, die. As we have already seen, this is known as terminal sedation.

The legal rationales behind both these end-of-life scenarios is the right of patients to refuse unwanted medical treatment, and the principle of the double effect: So long as the intent is to relieve pain or suffering, the intervention is considered legal, even if the unintended side effect is to hasten death.

However, Compassion in Dying attorneys argued, those terminally ill patients who are not in physical pain (nor experiencing severe symptoms such as nausea, breathlessness, or delirium), those who do not want to endure days of terminal sedation as they slowly die, and those who have no life-support equipment to shut off but are suffering nevertheless cannot legally get assistance in their deaths.

In filing the lawsuits, Compassion in Dying was joined by four physicians in Washington and three in New York, and by three terminally ill patients in each state, all three of whom have since died. The patients charged that the state laws prevented their choosing the timing and manner of their own deaths with assisted suicide; the doctors said these laws interfered with good medical practice by preventing proper and humane care for a certain small group of patients whose suffering could not be relieved in any other way.

One pivotal issue in both suits was the claim that assistance in dying has long been a hidden medical practice—the practice of doctors who give patients with whom they have close

relationships legal prescriptions for barbiturates and/or narcotics like morphine, knowing a patient might also use them to end his or her life.¹³

Assisted suicide might have continued on a “don’t ask, don’t tell” basis, but Compassion in Dying and these doctors and patients wanted to make it more public for four major reasons: Not all patients have close relationships with doctors who are willing to put themselves at legal risk to provide such prescriptions; a secret practice is hard to monitor or regulate, leading to heightened fears of abuse; what is essentially back-alley assisted suicide—like back-alley abortion—could also cause far worse difficulties for patients who botch the job; and, since this is

¹³ One pivotal issue: Among the more recent and significant such studies are Anthony L. Back, MD et al., "Physician-Assisted Suicide and Euthanasia in Washington state," *JAMA* 275 (March 27, 1996); L. R. Slome et al., "Physician-Assisted Suicide and Patients with Human Immunodeficiency Virus Disease," *NEJM* 336 (February 6, 1997): 417-21.

This latter, a study of San Francisco Bay Area physicians who treat AIDS patients, found that more than half (53 percent) have assisted a terminally ill patient to end his or her life. The figure marks the highest prevalence of physician-assisted suicide in a published report to date. Another important finding of the study was the response to a hypothetical case vignette in which approximately half of the physicians (48 percent) said they are now willing to assist a terminally ill patient in ending his or her life, in contrast to a 1990 study which found that 28 percent would be likely to lend assistance.

Physician-assisted suicide, in both the 1990 and the current study, was defined as a physician providing or a sufficient dose of narcotics to enable a patient to kill himself or herself. Respondents were to assume that the patient was a mentally competent, severely ill individual facing imminent death. Such a situation is in contrast to active euthanasia (administering a lethal injection) or passive euthanasia (withdrawing life support in response to a patient's advance directive), which were not investigated in these studies.

By 1997, a network of medical ethics committees in the San Francisco area had "issued a formal protocol for the practice of 'hastened death,' to be published in the June 1997 issue of *The Western Journal of Medicine*, and while it is not the first set of guidelines to be published, it marks the first time any community has reached a consensus." Sheryl Gay Stolberg, "Considering the Unthinkable: Protocol for Assisted Suicide," *New York Times*, June 11, 1997.

See also Margaret A. Drickamer, MD, et al., "Practical Issues in physician-Assisted Suicide," *AIM* 126 (January 15, 1997): 146-51; Sheryl Stolberg, "Ending Life on Their Own Terms," *Los Angeles Times*, October 1, 1996; Daniel Golden, "A Time to Die: Increasingly the Terminally Ill Are Turning to Suicide Out of Horror," *Boston Globe*, October 7, 1990; Dick Lehr, "Death and the Doctor's Hand," *Boston Globe*, April 25-27, 1993; Carla Kerr, interview, March 24, 1997; "The Decision about How": Decision of the U.S. Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals, see "Section IV. Is There a Liberty Interest?" Part F. "Liberty Interest Under Casey," paragraph 4.

an illegal practice, these patients must either die alone or put their doctors, friends, or family members at risk.

Compassion in Dying's attorneys always had more in mind than just a challenge to Washington state law. They wanted to change the law of the land. "The classic textbook way to bring a suit to the Supreme Court is to have two different cases decided in different ways," says Carla Kerr, the lead attorney on the New York case and a thirty-something partner in Hughes, Hubbard and Reed, a prestigious New York law firm headed by Kathryn Tucker's father, Robert Sisk. "Then the high court has to settle the dispute. Mine was the case that was supposed to lose."

Lower courts ruled against in both states, but much to everyone's surprise, they won in their respective appeals courts. Both courts based their decisions on rights granted by the Fourteenth Amendment to the Constitution, which stipulates that no state may "deprive any person of life, liberty, or property without due process of law, nor deny to any person ... the equal protection of the laws."

The fundamental challenge had been posed: Do laws against assisted suicide violate our constitutional rights? But the rulings did not agree on *which* rights were involved. On March 6, 1996, the U.S. Court of Appeals for the Ninth Circuit Court, deciding in the Washington case, held that laws against assisted suicide violated a constitutional *liberty* (or privacy) interest, based on the *due process* clause. In his opinion, Circuit Judge Stephen Reinhardt likened the right to assisted suicide to that of abortion, quoting the Supreme Court's decision in *Planned Parenthood v. Casey*. "The decision about how and when to die," he wrote, "is one of 'the most intimate and

personal choices a person may make in a lifetime,’ a choice ‘central to personal dignity and autonomy.’”

In explaining why laws that interfered with this decision infringed on privacy, he continued:

A competent terminally ill adult, having already lived nearly the full measure of his life, has a strong liberty interest in choosing a dignified and humane death rather than being reduced at the end of his existence to a childlike state of helplessness, diapered, sedated, incontinent. How a person dies not only determines the nature of the final period of his existence, but in many cases, the enduring memories held by those who love him.¹⁴

On April 2, 1996, the U.S. Court of Appeals for the Second Circuit Court decided in the New York case on different grounds: Laws banning assisted suicide violated the Constitution’s *equal protection* guarantee by granting different rights to patients depending on the illness and symptoms they were suffering.¹⁵

For this reason, the court held, help in dying is not equally applied, and any law against it is unconstitutional.

Not only were these decisions now being challenged in the Supreme Court, but the court was being asked to resolve these competing opinions. In the face of the dilemmas about life and death created by modern medicine, what guidance could be provided by an antique document composed nearly 150 years before antibiotics and more than 200 years before artificial life supports, chemotherapy, or organ transplants: Can it be adapted to contemporary realities and still remain true to its principles?

¹⁴ Circuit Judge Stephen Reinhardt, paragraph 4.

¹⁵ See “Discussion” section, Part III, on “Equal Protection,” in the decision of *the U.S. Court of Appeals for the Second Circuit*.

Assisted Suicide

As I sit in my narrow corridor on the outer rim of the Supreme Court chambers, not only do I feel lucky to be there, but staring at the court room's ornate ceiling, I grow confused. I start musing, thinking that while the colors on that ceiling are *like* those on the historic paint charts, they are not *exactly* identical to any of them. This is an historic building, constructed more than a century ago. Historic preservationists, I realize, would not have gone to a local paint store, nor bought the paints most Americans use in renovating old homes. They might have taken color scrapings from beneath the layers of paint and matched these tiny chips with new paint by computer color analysis.

But then, I wonder: Did they use paints with modern compounds? Latex? Alkaloids? Oils? Or were they *strict* preservationists, preferring to use the milk-based paints of colonial times, their stains colored by chimney soot or red clay? Milk-based paint, while not as durable as the newer compounds, are the kind of paints used when the Declaration of Independence, the Bill of Rights, and the Constitution were first drafted—documents whose principles this Court, meeting in a building constructed shortly after those documents were signed, is here today to protect.

That's when I understood the similarities between the oral arguments and what I'd thought were my seemingly irrelevant thoughts. The preservationists who chose the paints for the ceiling faced the same task as those justices sitting on the Court bench today. Should they stick strictly with the way things were in the past? Before chemotherapy, or dialysis, or organ transplants, way before even the advent of antibiotics? Or should they use the same ideas, but

update them with modern chemicals, a modern palette providing modern solutions for modern times?

Assisted suicide is controversial, with efforts at legalization creating a national furor on end-of-life care. But that is largely because medicine has so profoundly altered modern dying that it is difficult to even know what exactly is being addressed.

Opponents to legalization, arguing today, say that the state has a higher calling—the ultimate preservation of life. They say that allowing doctors to help patients die is different from withdrawing treatment or terminal sedation, and that it is opening up a slippery slope in which it will be difficult to prevent abuse or to know where to draw the line on who is terminally ill. Those in favor deny this and claim that in order for a patient to even attempt a cure during the lengthy process of dying, there must come a point at which they should have the choice to let go, to say enough is enough. The schism Americans feel about aid-in-dying run deep because we live in so changed a time.

To my left in the in the back row where I sat was a reporter for the *Detroit Free Press*, one of the papers in a city where news of Dr. Kevorkian is almost daily fare.¹⁶ He told me reporters there were tired of covering stories of bodies being wheeled out of cabins or dropped off at hospitals, and welcomed the open debate about legalization.

To my right sat NBC reporter Betty Rollin, author of *Last Wish*, the 1985 book in which she described how she'd helped her dying mother commit suicide. I had never forgotten its first

¹⁶ Aaron Epstein, "A Setback for Assisted Suicides? Justices Hammer Backers with Tough Questions," *Detroit Free Press*, January 9, 1997.

paragraph. “Two hours before my mother killed herself,” Rollin began, “I noticed she had put on makeup. This shocked me, but it shouldn’t have. Whatever the occasion, my mother liked to look her best. That was her way. Just as it was her way to die as she did—not when death summoned her, but when she summoned death.”¹⁷

Now Rollin, who had also battled her own breast cancer, leaned over to me and whispered that she was amazed to have lived long enough to be here today, to see the legalization of assisted suicide reach the Supreme Court.

As we had entered the courtroom, marshals of the court handed us a Supreme Court brochure detailing the court’s general procedures and outlining court etiquette at oral arguments.¹⁸ It also contained numbered photos of the nine justices, the number corresponding to a small chart indicating their seating position on the bench, from one to nine. Since so few of us could see the bench, the court marshals stood in front of us and held up the appropriate number of fingers to indicate which justice was speaking at any given time. We became a sea of bobbing heads, looking from our notebooks to the marshals’ fingers to the numbered chart.

On this Wednesday morning, as is the case with most oral arguments, precisely an hour is to be given to each of the Compassion in Dying cases—Washington first, New York second. Attorneys for each side are allowed just a half-hour to make their case, including addressing the many questions fired at them by the justices from the bench. Attorneys can share their time with others on their same side of the arguments, but a white warning light goes off at the lectern in

¹⁷ Betty Rollin, *Last Wish* (New York: Simon & Schuster, 1985), 5.

¹⁸ Supreme Court of the United States, *Visitor’s Guide to Oral Arguments*.

front of them when five minutes remain of the whole half-hour slot. Time's up when the light turns to red. This court believes in precision. Yet it also parleys in affairs of the heart.

In their dissenting opinion in the 1990 Cruzan case, Justices William Brennan, Thurgood Marshall, and Harry Blackmun, all of whom have now either retired or died, wrote one of the most moving statements in all of constitutional law: "Dying is personal and it is profound," they said. "For many, the thought of an ignoble end, steeped in decay, is abhorrent. A quiet, proud death, bodily integrity intact, is a matter of extreme consequence."¹⁹

Over the past decade, new faces have appeared on this bench, representing new and changing times—Ruth Bader Ginsburg, Sandra Day O'Connor (who today spoke quite a lot), and Clarence Thomas (who spoke not at all) among them. As a young woman, Ginsburg had often done her homework beside her dying mother's bed. O'Connor had had a mastectomy in battling breast cancer. Other justices have lost wives or family members to drawn-out, often painful illnesses, or suffered medical emergencies of their own.²⁰

Washington v. Glucksberg

At 10:00 a.m. on the dot, a marshal of the court shouts the traditional Supreme Court opening call: "Oyez! Oyez! Oyez!"²¹ He orders us to rise as the nine justices enter in a whoosh

¹⁹ Supreme Court of the United States, Nancy Beth Cruzan, by her parents and co-guardians, *Lester L. Cruzan et ux., Petitioners v. Director, Missouri Department of Health et al.*, Nov 88-1503, Section II A., paragraph 3 of the dissenting opinions of Justices William Brennan, Thurgood Marshall, and Harry Blackmun.

²⁰ Personal information about the Supreme Court Justices provided upon request by the press office of the U.S. Supreme Court.

²¹ The traditional Supreme Court Historical Society, *The Supreme Court of the United States*, 14.

of long black robes through three separate, velvet-draped doors from behind their long, raised, mahogany legal bench, each taking an appointed high-backed, black leather seat.

Chief Justice William Rehnquist, age seventy, enters from the door in the center with Justices John Paul Stevens and Sandra Day O'Connor—the ones with second and third ranking seniority. Ruth Bader Ginsburg, David Souter, and Antonin Scalia come in through the door on the left, behind where they sit. Anthony Kennedy, Clarence Thomas, and Stephen Breyer come in and sit on the right. In minutes, the arguing attorneys are sworn in as members of the Supreme Court Bar.

10:02 a.m.: William C. Williams, Washington's senior assistant attorney general, taking the place of his boss, attorney general Christine Gregoire (she thought he'd be better in oral arguments), stands at the lectern before them.²² Williams says he is here to defend his state's legislative policy prohibiting assisted suicide. He says that for centuries, medical practice and social policy have been organized around certain lines, with no precedent for assisted suicide.

Almost immediately, Justice Ginsburg interrupts him. In the Cruzan decision, she says, the court recognized a liberty interest in the refusal of treatment, yet it allowed Missouri to impose legislative restrictions to regulate it. She wants to know what the state's interests are here. Should the court decide that dying patients have a constitutional right to assisted suicide, what state interests need protecting?

²² The following is from my own reporting and from *Official Transcript, Proceedings Before the Supreme Court of the United States, Vacco v. Quill, 8 January 1997*, Alderson Reporting Company, 1111 Fourteenth Street N.W., Washington, DC 20005-5650.

Williams stammers, then collects himself. These interests, Williams tells Ginsburg—a Clinton appointee who is passionate about the rights of women and children—are to protect life (including the prevention of suicide), to prevent patient abuse, and to regulate the medical profession.

“Precisely because physicians have the capacity to injure or perhaps cause the death of their patients,” he says, “the state has an important interest in maintaining a clear line between physicians as healers and curers and physicians as instruments of death of their patients.”

Justice Souter, who was close to his aging mother before she died, latches onto this issue of abuse. As he understands it, he says, the risk “is that the practice of assistance is going to sort of gravitate down to those who are not terminally ill—to those, in fact, who have not made a truly voluntary or knowing choice. And ultimately, it’s going to gravitate out of physician-assisted suicide into euthanasia.

“One of the difficulties that I have,” he tells Williams, “is that I’m not sure how I should weight or value that risk or those risks. What the argument raises is plausible. I mean, it’s easy to see. But I don’t know how realistic it is.” He says he wants help.

Williams tells Souter he will hear one good example of such blurring later, in the case from New York, and then goes on to defend the state’s right to enact protective laws. Even if this court recognizes a liberty interest in allowing assisted suicide for the dying, he says, state legislatures should be allowed to set guidelines on its use or to prohibit it entirely. Or, he concedes, they might simply decide to authorize it.

Williams steps down. He says he wants to save time for later to rebut his opponent, Kathryn Tucker. For now, he'll also share his time with Walter Dellinger, the U.S. acting Solicitor General from the Justice Department, who takes his place at the lectern.

While Williams claims there is no liberty interest at stake here, Dellinger says there is—but not in assisted suicide. He says those who are terminally ill should have a constitutionally protected right to avoid unwanted pain and suffering. Since the state is charged with the preservation of life, he says, laws against assisted suicide should be upheld, but the dying also have the right to have their pain and suffering aggressively treated. Those who are in pain are not in a position to decide on assisted suicide, he says, and points out that the medical profession is struggling to improve the treatment of pain and depression.

The justices see this as a conundrum, Breyer in particular. Justice Stephen Breyer, a former Harvard Law School professor, is a trustee of the Dana Farber Cancer Institute in Boston, where his wife, Joanna, has been a clinical psychologist for ten years. She specializes in pediatric oncology, working with children who are dying of leukemia. Breyer was one of the speakers at the Sixth Annual Race for the Cure, a marathon run in Washington in June 1995 of pink-capped breast cancer survivors and their supporters.²³

Breyer tells Dellinger that the briefs submitted by the medical organizations in these cases show that “only between 1 and 2 percent of possibly all people need die in pain, but 25

²³ Lloyd Grove, "The Courtship of Joanna Breyer," *Washington Post*, July 11, 1994; John Manaso, "26,000 Join to Run for our Lives," *Washington Post*, June 18, 1995; Malcolm Gladwell, "Judge Breyer's Life Fashioned Like His Courthouse," *Washington Post*, June 26, 1994.

percent or more do die in pain.” Whatever the medical profession’s intentions are, he asks, what are these people supposed to do about their suffering?

“The fact that 25 percent unnecessarily die in pain,” Dellinger says, “shows the task awaiting the medical profession, but it’s not a task that calls for the cheap and easy expedient of lethal medication.” Dellinger asserts that legalizing assisted suicide will mitigate against the development of proper pain management and palliative care. Then his time is up.

Now Kathryn Tucker, Compassion in Dying’s tiny, thirty-something attorney, stands before the bench like a veritable David in the face of many Goliaths. Tucker is a runner and has the lithe, confident stance assumed by women who work out. She tells the court that terminally ill people definitely do have a liberty interest, and it’s in choosing a “humane and dignified death.” At stake, she says, are issues of choice in being free of unwanted pain and suffering, individual autonomy, and bodily integrity.

The justices leap on her like lions after an antelope. Choice is not the issue for such patients, one justice tells her; rather, the problem is that these patients want a physician to help them out.

“That is correct, Your Honor,” Tucker says, “and the reason why we are focused on that is because these dying patients want a peaceful death, they want a humane death, and they want a dignified death. And, in order to access that kind of death they need the assistance of their physician. The physician is the gatekeeper for the medications that can bring that that peaceful end to the suffering that for these patients is intolerable.”

And now the gate for questions is also open. “Why is it limited to those on the threshold of death?” says Justice Scalia, known for his aggressive conservatism, high moral tone, and fierce wit.²⁴ “Why not those in longer-term pain?” She tries to speak, and he interrupts her. “Why shouldn’t I have the right to suicide?” Scalia, a Reagan appointee, believes the Constitution should be interpreted literally and that individual rights must be cautiously bestowed.

“Justice Scalia,” she says, “we do draw the line at a patient who is confronting death. That individual has a very different choice than the one you posit. This individual does not have a choice between living and dying. This dying patient whose dying process has begun and is under way, this individual has only the choice of how to die. Will that death be brutal, will that death be peaceful?”

“I hate to tell you,” he tells her, “but the dying process of all of us has begun and is under way. It’s just a matter of time. And it seems to me that the patient who has ten years of agony to look forward to has a more appealing case than the patient who is at the threshold of death.”

Justice Ginsburg takes issue with the way terminal illness is defined. How clear is it when a person really is terminal? And, “what about the person who is in such agony that that person is not able to assist in her own suicide, so she needs the doctor or nurse to administer the lethal dose?” she asks. “Isn’t that person in a more sympathetic situation than the one you’re

²⁴ Joan Biskupic, “Nothing Subtle About Scalia,” *Washington Post*, February 18, 1997; Joan Biskupic, “Scalia Makes the case for Christianity,” *Washington Post*, April 10, 1996.

describing?” Ginsburg is talking about assisted suicide slipping into euthanasia. Tucker tells her assisted suicide is where she draws the line, and that it has to be voluntary and self-administered.

Ginsburg persists. Could not the state legislatures determine this rather than the court? Why does it have to be a constitutional right? And on what basis can the Constitution differentiate the rights of the patient who can take medication herself and the one who cannot?

Tucker says she wants to balance state interests and individual rights, but Scalia is already interrupting: Why differentiate the person in physical pain from the one whose pain is emotional and feels that life is no longer worth living? Why should the government make a judgment that physical pain is worse than emotional suffering? How can one differentiate emotional illness or instability—where we focus on suicide prevention—from the suffering of those who are dying?

And almost before she can answer him—“mental competency,” she says, “is a bright line and the decision as to whether the patient is mentally competent is a clinician’s judgment”—Souter and Ginsburg are on her again. Why, if assisted suicide is to be a person’s right, should the government or a clinician be involved anyway? Both Rehnquist, a Nixon appointee, and O’Connor, appointed by Reagan, tell her they fear that if the right to assisted suicide is recognized for the terminally ill who are in pain, courts and legislatures will spend years afterward coping with challenges to push that legal line one way or another, just as they have with abortion.

Williams, who still has his time for rebuttal, then tries to tell the justices the results of the one study in America on assisted suicide—the Compassion in Dying study that coupled assistance in suicide with palliative care measures—but he is cut off. “The one historical thing

that I can't get total out of my mind," says Justice Stevens, "is I'm not aware of any doctor ever being convicted of committing this particular offense. Is that right?" Williams says that it is.

"And it's hard," Stevens continues, "to believe it has never been committed." Williams agrees, but he says it's clear it is still a crime. He argues that even if assisted suicide is already an underground practice, it remains somewhat controlled by its criminal status. Making it legal, he says, might make the potential for abuse far worse. Plus, the medical community is well on the way to improved palliative care, he says. Legalizing assisted suicide might cut such efforts short. It's 11:04 and time is up.

Vacco v. Quill

At 11:05 arguments on the New York case begin.²⁵ Since the Second Circuit Court of Appeals did not recognize a liberty interest in dying but instead saw the need for equal protection for different categories of dying patients, equality—not liberty—will be the focus of this debate.

"Patients who withdraw from life support are not similarly situated to terminally ill people who are seeking physician-assisted suicide," New York's Attorney General Dennis Vacco starts out by telling the court. Ginsburg cuts directly to the core.

Why, she asks, does he think the "terminally ill person who says, 'no more life supports, I want to die,' and the person who wants a pill that will achieve the same ends" are in different situations? Are the categories really so neat? "We're told in this wealth of briefs," she says,

²⁵ The following is based on my own reporting and from *Official Transcript, Proceedings Before the Supreme Court of the United States, Vacco et al. v. Quill et al.*, Alderson Reporting Company.

“there are things in between that go on, like sedation for pain ... [and] increasing the morphine is not rationally distinguishable from giving a person a pill.”

Vacco says his opponents have misstated the facts, that sedation is for the “imminently dying,” those in “the last hours of death,” and that it is “for the purpose of treating four distinct symptoms: nausea, shortness of breath, delirium, and excruciating pain....”

Rehnquist stops him sharply. “Is that really a correct use of the word ‘sedation’?” he asks. “It seems to me you’re talking about analgesics, painkillers, whereas sedation is just to kind of make you feel better, not mind things so much, isn’t it?” He wants to know if “it’s properly called sedation—or, perhaps, something else.”

Ginsburg doesn’t mince words. She says it has also been called a barbiturate coma and it is not just in the last hour or hours of life. “You render a person unconscious, you withdraw nutrition and water, and it goes on for days and days and the person finally shrivels up and dies, and that, we are told, is permissible and goes on in hospitals in New York.” This point will later be crucial in the Court’s decisions.

Vacco tries to press on.

[T]he suggestion that the death is brought on by virtue of a coma coupled with the termination of nutrition and hydration is simply wrong. Most medical professionals will agree that the death from the underlying illness or, if the drugs are going to suppress respiration so critically, that the death will come from those two reasons long before it comes from starvation as a result of the withdrawal of nutrition and hydration.

Ginsburg disagrees. She says the briefs say this “treatment, or whatever you want to call it, that inevitably will lead to death, will do so in a matter of days, not hours. And how is that rationally distinguishable from a pill that will work”

“Justice Ginsburg,” he interrupts, “it’s rationally distinguishable because it is consistent with medical practice!”

Souter expands on Vacco’s point.

I take it you mean that once you accept the right of a patient to withdraw all life support, including hydration and feeding, then the only way to prevent excruciating pain as the person nears death is with these extraordinarily high dosages of painkiller that induce coma. So that your justification for the painkiller and the coma is essentially your justification for preventing excruciating pain, which is caused by a decision which the individual has a right to make. Is that your argument?

Vacco says that it is.

“So it’s not merely that the doctors have been doing this,” Souter continues. “The argument is that it’s justifiable essentially on the grounds that the right to withdraw life support is recognized and the right to ameliorate pain is recognized.”

Again, Vacco agrees, and says:

And indeed, the subsequent administration of the palliative care drugs is consistent with the long-standing notion of the double effect, that the drugs in that instance are not being administered for the purpose of causing the death, they are administered in the context of the post-refusal or post-withdrawal of treatment [in the] palliative care of the patient. And that is distinguishable from the act of purposely and intentionally providing a drug to kill the patient.

“Letting patients die” as opposed to “killing them” is where New York has chosen to draw its legal line, Vacco says. Ginsburg tells him that other states or legislatures or nations might decide—have decided—to draw it elsewhere in an equally rational or irrational way. And why, Justice Stevens wonders, is there any less risk of abuse involved in pulling a plug than there is in physician-assisted suicide?

Ginsburg brings up a different risk: that patients will suffer unnecessarily if the law “makes doctors fearful of putting people out of pain because they don’t know whether that’s

going to constitute physician-assisted suicide or accepted relief of pain.” She wants Vacco—and later Dellinger, who shares his time—to address the essential issue of whether this isn’t one big sham of “winks and nods” because, she says, “physician-assisted suicide goes on for anybody who is sophisticated enough to want it.” And, their time up, they just deny that it really does.

Arguing on behalf of Compassion in Dying is Laurence Tribe—a constitutional law expert from Harvard University who regularly appears before this high court—who simply mocks what he describes as a naively irrational, too-neat distinction that does not address how many Americans actually die.

Take Jane Doe, the seventy-six-year-old plaintiff in the New York case. Cancer had wrapped around her esophagus, choking her so that she couldn’t eat, couldn’t swallow, and could barely breathe. After a long and difficult degenerative process, she needed a surgically implanted feeding tube to survive.

“As she neared death,” Tribe says, “she was the recipient of all sorts of medical interventions that she could have said no to. Some of them really weren’t lifesaving; they just prevented even greater torment, agony, disintegration.” She could have told doctors to remove the feeding tube, even if the sole purpose in doing so was to die, but she was not legally allowed to have her physician give her medication to take her own life.

“Jane Doe didn’t want the surgical removal of the tube,” Tribe says, “because that would have left her starving and dehydrated—not just in discomfort but ... in agony for a couple of weeks and she didn’t want to be turned into a zombie, she wouldn’t have accepted terminal sedation.” Yet, she had this right under New York State law. Is this suicide or not? And who monitors this for abuse? And what safeguards are there?

How great, really, is the difference between sedation and assisted suicide? Tribe asks. Is it, in fact, *the technology* that makes the difference in what a dying patient can choose? Why couldn't one just as easily describe a decision to remove life supports as suicide as one could in the decision to take Seconal? Since there are no guidelines for any of it, Tribe maintains, it is all potentially subject to abuse.

“If anyone thinks about what happens in the hospital wards when terminal sedation is given, when the morphine drip is increased, when the person is asleep, and it's said that they wanted the respirator disconnected but there are no required witnesses, that's pretty scary,” Tribe points out.

The New York state legislature—which initially outlawed all physician-assisted suicide, not by identifying physicians, but by just saying if A helps B commit suicide, it's a crime—now confronts a rather different regime. It's a regime that says near the end of life, whether or not the intent of somebody is deliberately to die, if certain techniques are used—a combination of morphine and barbiturates, a surgical removal of something implanted—we don't call that suicide. And actually we don't regulate it very much. [But] if the patient is prescribed, at the patient's request, a lethal drug, we make that absolutely forbidden.

“This is a dangerous authority that you would be giving to the medical profession,” Justice Ginsburg tells him.

Tribe replies: “They already have it, unfortunately.”

Time's up at 12:06 p.m. We all rise, and the justices leave in another whoosh of black robes, out through the marble columns and maroon velvet drapes and the three doors behind them. We are told they will deliberate in two days, but we won't hear the decision until the end of the term. It comes down on June 26, 1997, a little more than six months later.

Managed Deaths

Today, the modus operandi for medical care at the end of life is to manipulate treatment toward a managed death; what might fairly be called “assisted dying” is, in fact, the way nearly all of us are going to die.

As was noted in an earlier chapter, in 1990 the American Hospital Association²⁶ estimated that 70 percent of the 6,000 or so daily deaths in this country are “somehow timed or negotiated, with all concerned parties privately concurring on withdrawal of some death-delaying technology or not even starting it in the first place.” A 1997 California study put this number as high as 90 percent.²⁷

This means that withholding, withdrawing, or refusing treatment is the way most Americans now die, “letting nature take its course” usually *after* it becomes apparent that further medical interventions would only prolong dying.²⁸

Definitions are important here, so let’s repeat them again: In *physician-assisted suicide*, a doctor makes available the means of suicide, for example, by providing a prescription for lethal

²⁶ The note that the American Hospital Association estimates that 70 percent of the 6,000 or so daily deaths in America occur as a result of withholding or withdrawing treatment is included in the amicus brief of the American Hospital Association filed in the case of Nancy Cruzan, September 1, 1989.

²⁷ T. J. Prendergast and J. M. Luce, "Increasing Incidence of Withholding and Withdrawal of Life Support from the Critically Ill," *American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine* 155 (January 1997): 15-20.

²⁸ Alan Meisel, "The Legal Consensus about Forgoing Life-Sustaining Treatment: Its Status and Its Prospects," *Kennedy Institute of Ethics Journal* 2, no. 4 (1993):309-45. (See reference to figures provided by a 1990 study of the American Hospital Association, in footnote 8, p. 335.)

drugs. The patient must take this medication himself; to do so, he must either be able to swallow or have some other means (say, a feeding tube) to ingest it.

In *euthanasia*, on the other hand, a doctor takes some action to intentionally kill a patient, for example, by giving a lethal injection, as might be done in a legal execution, or when a veterinarian puts a pet to sleep.

Relatives of friends of the dying may also offer to assist in suicide or euthanasia. While this, too, is illegal, courts have been notoriously lenient in cases of so-called “mercy killing.”

And yet, none of these labels applies—according to the medical profession and the courts—when a life-sustaining treatment is either withheld or withdrawn, or when narcotic or other medication for pain or shortness of breath is increased so much that the unintended side effect is death. Intention is key here so far as medicine and the law are concerned. But intention is often subjective and unspoken.

“It’s called passive euthanasia,” Norman Fost, director of the Program in Medical Ethics at the University of Wisconsin, told the *New York Times*. “You can ask who’s involved and is it really consensual, but there is no question that these are planned deaths. We know who is dying. Patients aren’t just found dead in their beds.”²⁹

As Dr. Joanne Lynn was referred to by the *Times* in that same article, “her typical case might be an old man, fragile and with multiple medical problems. She will finally discharge him from the hospital and send him home to his family, knowing that the decision to send him home

²⁹ Gina Kolata, "'Passive Euthanasia' in Hospitals Is the Norm, Doctors Say," *New York Times*, June 1997.

is a decision to let death come soon. If he develops a fever, there is no reason even to take his temperature, she said. ‘The agreement is that he will not come back into the hospital for almost anything.’

“Dr. Lynn added, ‘Many of the decisions may be ambiguously articulated. They may be as much as a nod, something brought up in conversation, ‘How do you feel about staying here?’”

However openly or ambiguously it is phrased, the decision to die is made. It might be a decision for an ill, hospitalized, young cancer patient not to have that last round of chemotherapy when her cancer has failed to respond to earlier treatments and has already spread from her breast to her lungs and her bones.

It might be a decision not to use antibiotics to treat pneumonia in a frail elderly woman who has suffered a paralyzing, brain-damaging stroke. Or to reduce heart medications for a man with congestive heart failure who suddenly develops kidney impairment, a bowel obstruction, or other organ failures. Together with a signed “do not resuscitate” order, it is clear to all medical personnel that the patient is being managed toward death.

More obviously, the decision to die might take the form of a choice to remove a respirator or a feeding tube, or even an IV if fluids are causing congestion in the lungs. It might involve giving high doses of narcotics or barbiturates to manage suffering after removal, or to provide terminal sedation for unbearable symptoms.

Perhaps the most extraordinary instance of a modern managed death is in organ transplants, in which death may be engineered to occur on the operating table to allow for speedy

harvesting of healthy organs.³⁰ Transplantation creates a particularly gray area because organs must be maintained within a biologically living body as long as possible in order to remain viable. This raises uncomfortable new questions: If the organ is “living” when doctors remove it for transplant, is it the physicians who actually cause the death of the person? And, if an organ can be taken within only two minutes after the person’s heart has stopped, what are we to make of the fact that, if survival was the motive, CPR might be successful during those two minutes?

Compounding this issue, medications may be given to dying patients designated as organ donors that can hasten death, with the intent to keep the organs healthy. One drug blocks the body’s ability to release adrenaline and can harm certain seriously ill patients’ ability to rally the body and fight back. Another drug prevents blood clotting and can be harmful to brain-damaged patients with internal bleeding.

In more ordinary situations, the decision to let a patient die is often not made by any one person—not even the patient. It arises out of a social framework surrounding that patient within a medical-care environment. “Sometimes,” Dr. Lynn told me, “it’s not even a decision made by anyone but by the force of the clinical situation—it doesn’t matter much in terms of survival whether and when we decide to go on treating.”

³⁰ The following discussion is based on: Linda L. Emanuel, "Reexamining Death: The Asymptotic Model and a Bounded Zone Definition," *Hastings Center Report*, (July-August 1995): 27-35; Robert D. Troug, "Is It Time to Abandon Brain Death?" *Hastings Center Report*, (January-February 1997: 27-37; Robert Cooke, "Organ-Donor Injections Disputed," *Medical News*, April 12, 1997; Reuters, "Transplant Organs Said Removed Before Donors Die," April 10, 1997; CBS, *60 Minutes*, April 13, 1997; press release, "Response to CBS *60 Minutes* Story on Non-Heartbeating Donor Protocols," United Network for Organ Sharing news release, (April 9, 1997); Charles Siebert, "Miracle in a Picnic Cooler," *New York Times Magazine*, April 13, 1997.

All these medical decisions are considered ethical, legal, even good medical practice.³¹ But significantly, it is the doctor—not the patient or the family—who defines the treatment options that lead to these decisions and who is in control of implementing them.

In fact, it seems as if Americans are arguing about two forms of assisted dying—one controlled by doctors (in the best of circumstances, with patient consultation and consent), and the other controlled by patients, asking their doctors for help at a time when they (and not necessarily their doctors) decide it is time.

This fine line has more than a whiff of legal and verbal sophistry about it. The moral line being mapped out by the medical profession is “letting die” as opposed to “making die,” but patients and families may see little difference. In hospital beds and corridors, in doctors’ offices and in nursing homes, they find themselves forced into careful negotiations with their doctors at the end of a loved one’s life. Sometimes these negotiations feel patronizing or humiliating to patients and families. They know that the doctors have the means—as the gatekeepers to drugs—to smooth the passage to death. But those means remain painfully out of reach.

The schisms Americans feel about all of this run deep. Not only is it difficult in many cases even to know what options exist, but it is hard to define the proper role for doctors, what is morally right, where personal choice lies, and how to weigh long-held precepts of family morality.

³¹ The American Medical Association's Council on Ethical and Judicial Affairs, "Decisions Near the End of Life," *JAMA* 267 (April 22-29, 1992): 2229-33.

In the face of this lack of clarity, we are seeing a tidal wave of public opinion wanting to take back control at the end of life from physicians, and of well-meaning physicians both scrambling to do better and to prevent having to give up control.

Various polls have shown that anywhere from 50 to 75 percent of the American public favor legalization of assisted suicide.³² Nearly all the major medical organizations in this country

³² An April 9-10, 1996 Gallup poll showed 75 percent of Americans favored "a law which would allow doctors to end a patient's life by some painless means if the patient and his family request it. A Gallup poll asking the same question on April 25-28, 1996, showed 68 percent in favor. This had increased from 65 percent in favor in 1990 and 53 percent in favor in 1973. (Information provided by the Gallup Organization).

Judy Foreman, "Choosing a Good Death," *Boston Globe*, June 23, 1996; Richard A. Knox, "Poll: Americans Favor Mercy Killing," *Boston Globe*, November 3, 1999; (a Boston Globe/Harvard poll found that 64 percent of a national sample of 1,311 adults approved assisted suicide and euthanasia for terminally ill patients who requested it); a Gallup poll April 25-28, 1996 put public support for doctor-assisted suicide at 68 percent.

Robert J. Blendon, et al., "Should Physicians Aid Their Patients in Dying? The Public Perspective," *JAMA* 267 (May 20, 1992): 2658-62, found that polls show that in a breakdown of respondents by religion, Catholics are most supportive of euthanasia. One poll "shows that 72% of Catholics polled agree that physicians should be allowed by law to end patients' lives if patients and their families request it. In comparison, 68% of Jews and 59% of Protestants (including fundamentalists and 54% of born-again Christians) support legalizing euthanasia.

"Furthermore, the depth of an individual's religious beliefs, or religiosity, appears to affect support for euthanasia among Protestants but not among Catholics. Only 57% of very and somewhat religious Protestants support allowing euthanasia, while 84% of 'not very' and 'not at all' religious Protestants favor such legislation. Among Catholics, however, support for allowing euthanasia remained relatively constant at 71% to 72% across the religiosity spectrum."

oppose it.³³ When polled in private, however, individual physicians' responses are much closer to those of the general public.³⁴

In fact, a grassroots movement around assisted suicide has indeed come of age. Crowds may not be shouting from the windows—as in the movie *Network*—but the message is the same: “We’re mad as hell and we’re not going to take it anymore!”

Derek Humphry

It took an Englishman named Derek Humphry to first bring assisted suicide to America’s attention.³⁵ In the early 1970s, Humphry was a successful reporter for the *London Times*, married for nearly two decades to Jean, the mother of their three grown sons. Then they discovered that Jean had breast cancer, and she began chemotherapy.

By 1975 the cancer had spread to her bones. As Humphry describes it, she made him promise that if she needed him to, he would help her die. She asked him to get a doctor to

³³ Major medical organizations filing amicus briefs in the cases before the Supreme Court opposing legalization of physician-assisted suicide included the American Medical Association, the American Hospital Association, the American Psychiatric Association, the American Nurses Association, the American Academy of Pain Management, the American Academy of Pain Medicine, the American Academy of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation, the American Academy of Hospice and Palliative Medicine, the National Hospice Organization, and at least twenty-three state-affiliated medical associations or societies.

³⁴ Susan Okie, "Country's Doctors Remain Divided over Physician-Assisted Suicide," *Washington Post*, January 8, 1997, put physician support at 60 %. Back et al., "Physician-Assisted Suicide " *JAMA* 275 (March 27, 1996): 919-25; Slome et al., "Physician-Assisted Suicide and Patients " *NEJM* 336 (February 6, 1997): 417-21.

³⁵ Derek Humphry, this section is based on periodic interviews, July 31, 1996 to April 1997; on "Playboy Interview: Derek Humphry," *Playboy*, August 1992; Derek Humphry, *Lawful Exit* (Junction City, OR: Norris Lane Press, 1993); Humphry, *Death With Dignity* (New York: Carol Publishing, 1992); Humphry, *Final Exit* (Eugene, OR: The Hemlock Society, 1991); and Derek Humphry with Ann Wickett, (Eugene, OR: The Hemlock Society, 1990).

prescribe some lethal drugs and have them ready in case things got too bad. Only after he'd agreed did she consent to another round of chemotherapy.

Soon Jean was completely confined to bed. When she moved, her pain was excruciating. If she leaned forward, her ribs would snap. Humphry got together a strong mix of Seconal and codeine, while Jean lived on pain medication. Then one morning they both knew it was time.

Humphry mixed the drugs in a big mug of coffee with a "lashing of sugar," and put the brew on the bedside to let it cool. After they'd talked awhile, Jean picked up the mug, drank it down, and fell asleep.

Humphry sat with her. About twenty minutes later Jean vomited and Derek panicked. He wasn't sure enough of the drugs had stayed down. He wondered what he'd do if she awoke. He thought if she didn't die, she might come back in worse shape than before. He thought about putting a pillow over her head. He willed Jean not to wake up. He sat and watched. About 1:50 in the afternoon, her breathing slowed, and Jean died.

Three years later, Humphrey published this story in his 1978 book, *Jean's Way*.³⁶ By 1980, he'd remarried and moved to Los Angeles to work at the *Los Angeles Times*. That year, he and his second wife, Ann, started the Hemlock Society. A lay organization that soon had chapters nationwide, its mission was to give information to terminally ill people who wanted to know how to die.³⁷

³⁶ Derek Humphry and Ann Wickett, *Jean's Way* (New York: Quartet Books, 1978).

³⁷ The national organization of the Hemlock Society merged in 2007 with Compassion in Dying to become Compassion & Choices, although some individual independent chapters still remain.

Humphry and his organization might have remained relatively unknown, but in March 1991, he self-published *Final Exit: The Practicalities of Self-Deliverance and Assisted Suicide for the Dying*.³⁸ It was a medical how-to, parts of which had been a Hemlock Society handout. Clearly, the country was ready. *Final Exit* blasted onto the *New York Times* bestseller list and stayed there for eighteen weeks.

Final Exit detailed specific drugs, dosages, and exact techniques that would cause death in the quickest, most painless ways. A patient just needed a doctor's prescription; the problem was, it wasn't legal for physicians to give one.

Another problem was the uncertainty of do-it-yourself suicide. Dosages can be inexact, which was the very reason for the book in the first place, and whatever a patient takes, it might not all stay down. Humphry's book underscored the need for a fail-safe. He suggested that in addition to drugs, patients should be ready to put a plastic bag over their heads, and he described just how to tie the bottom. "The fundamental reason why most patients do not choose to do it themselves," Humphry later wrote, "is that they fear a botched attempt."

Although the official suicide rate remained constant, the year after *Final Exit* was published, deaths by asphyxiation with plastic bag rose in New York City alone from eight to

³⁸ See for commentary "Final Exit," *Time*, (August 19, 1991). A collection of some of the material in *Final Exit* was contained in *Let Me Die Before I Wake: Hemlock's Book of Self-Deliverance for the Dying*, published by the Hemlock Society and distributed by Grove Press; republished by Dell, (1992). *Final Exit: The Practicalities of Self-Deliverance and Assisted Suicide for the Dying* was first published by the Hemlock Society, (March 1991) and became number one on the *New York Times* bestseller list shortly afterward. It was bought by Dell and republished, (September 1992). It has been translated into twelve languages and is on sale worldwide. Dell published an updated edition, (1997).

thirty-three.³⁹ Nationally, plastic bag asphyxiations rose from 334 to 437, an increase of 30.8 percent.

For Humphry, *Final Exit* represented only an interim solution. Rather than have deaths like Jean's be surreptitious, illegal, and uncertain affairs, Humphry wanted doctors to be able to help those who were terminally ill die easier, well-planned deaths if they so chose.

Beginning with the failed attempt to put assisted suicide (and euthanasia) on the 1988 California ballot, Humphry became a key player in a series of state ballot drives. After *Final Exit* was published, he used the profits to help finance new initiatives—in Washington in 1991, in California in 1992, and in Oregon in 1994.⁴⁰

When the ballot measures in Washington⁴¹ and California⁴² were both defeated by the identical margin of 54 to 46 percent, proponents went back to the drawing boards, writing new ballot measures that focused on assisted suicide only instead of the ones voted on that had

³⁹ Elisabeth Rosenthal, "Study Finds Suicides Follow a Book," *New York Times*, November 6, 1993.

⁴⁰ Humphry told me: "I started up all the groups in [California, Washington, and Oregon], which within a couple of years began initiative drives—California [in] 1988 and 1992, Washington [in] 1991, and Oregon [in] 1994. Of course, I didn't run the political campaigns but either through Hemlock or my own individual efforts at fundraising, I got them supplied with the bulk of their money. I recently got from Hemlock's treasurers these figures for political expenditures by the organization since 1988:

"California, 1988, \$210,000; Washington, 1991, \$300,000; California, 1992, \$100,000; Oregon, 1994, \$205,000; total \$815,000. I can assure you this was all done within the tax-code laws because the IRS audited Hemlock thoroughly from 1980 to 1992. Note, these figures are money given by Hemlock Society directly to its political arm." Personal correspondence, December 29, 1996. Also see Humphry, *Death with Dignity*, for a full description of these ballot initiatives.

⁴¹ "On November 5, 1991," read an article in *JAMA*, "voters in Washington State defeated an initiative to legalize physician aid-in-dying by a relatively narrow margin of 54% to 46%. The question failed by fewer than 100,000 votes out of 1.3 million votes cast and would have been the first law of its kind in the United States if it had passed." See also Blendon et al., "Should Physicians Aid Their Patients in Dying?" *JAMA* 267 (May 20, 1992): 2658-62.

⁴² Derek Humphry, *Lawful Exit*, for his analysis of the two California and the Washington campaigns, 93109.

included euthanasia. They also added specific guidelines as safeguards against possible patient abuse.

In 1994, Oregon voters approved just such a measure—called the Death With Dignity Act—by 51 to 49 percent.⁴³ The ballot measure legalized assisted suicide for Oregon residents who: 1) were told by their doctor they had an incurable and irreversible disease that would, within reasonable medical judgment, produce death within six months; 2) had this medical prognosis confirmed; 3) seemed to have no evidence of clinical depression or untreated pain or other symptoms; and 4) made both an oral and a written request for help in dying. The written request must have been witnessed by at least two other individuals to ensure that it was voluntary. A fifteen-day waiting period was written in.

In approving this measure, Oregon became the first state to legalize assisted suicide. Before the law could go into effect, however, it was blocked by legal appeals led by James Bob and Bopp's Indiana-based National Legal Center for the Medically Dependent and Disabled, and the Catholic Church.

⁴³ Early returns set the vote at 52 to 48 percent: Associated Press, "Voters in Oregon Allow Doctors to Help the Terminally Ill Die," *New York Times*, November 11, 1994; Associated Press, "Here are the Latest, Unofficial Returns for the Ballot Measure in Oregon that Would Bar Prosecution of Doctors Who Help Dying Patients Commit Suicide," (November 9, 1994) (99 percent of the vote, or 2,283 to 2,300 precincts, were in, with 492,085 votes approving the bill, and 453,054 Voting against it); Mark O'Keefe, "Euthanasia Debate Not Just in Oregon," *The Oregonian*, August 4, 1995; O'Keefe, "Assisted-Suicide Measure Survives Heavy Opposition," *Oregonian*, November 10, 1994, a summary of Washington, California, and Oregon votes can be found in this article.

A poll in March 1997 found 61 percent of the voters supported it, "Surveys: More Favor Assisted-Suicide Law," *The Oregonian*, March 1997. But lawmakers were about to send it back for a November re-vote, "Foes of Assisted Suicide Lobby Senators," *The Eugene Register-Guard*, May 29, 1997. Later figures, counting absentee ballots and untallied precincts, set the vote at 51 to 49 percent, "Foes," *The Eugene Register-Guard*; personal communication from Derek Humphry on June 3, 1997.

The U.S. Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals turned down their appeal to reverse the vote, but when it went back to the Oregon legislature for implementation, state lawmakers refused to put the ballot measure into law. Instead, the legislature sent it back to the voters for a revote in the November 1997 election. It would then ultimately be approved, after the Supreme Court had decided the prior June in the Washington and New York cases.

Dr. Timothy Quill and Other Doctors

At the time of the 1988 California signature drive, a Hemlock Society poll of doctors in that state found that 57 percent had been asked for assistance in dying by their terminally ill patients.⁴⁴ Nearly all these doctors made the surprising statement—given the AMA’s blanket disapproval—that they thought these requests *rational*, given the patients’ condition. In fact, 76 percent of the California doctors polled thought patients should have the option of physician-assisted suicide, 23 percent said they had helped someone die at least once in their practice (81 percent more than once), and 51 percent said they would practice physician-assisted suicide if it were legal.

The year 1988 also saw the publication of a provocative article called “It’s Over, Debbie,” in the *Journal of the American Medical Association (JAMA)*.⁴⁵ It was purportedly a first-person account by a young gynecology hospital resident of being awakened during the night by a nurse calling to say a patient was having trouble getting some rest. When the sleepy resident

⁴⁴ Diane Meier, MD, “Doctors’ Attitudes and Experiences with Physician-Assisted Suicide,” shared with me in galley form, refers to *A 1987 Survey of California Physicians Regarding Voluntary Euthanasia for the Terminally Ill*, The National Hemlock Society, (February 17, 1988). For a copy of this paper, contact Dr. Meier, Department of Geriatrics and Adult Development, Mount Sinai Medical center, Fifth Avenue and 101st Street, New York, NY.

⁴⁵ Name withheld by request, “Over, Debbie,” *JAMA* 259 (January 8, 1988): 272.

arrived, he (or she) found a twenty-year-old, dubbed “Debbie,” in the end stage of ovarian cancer, vomiting, in terrible pain, with severe, labored breathing and shortness of breath. She had wasted to 80 pounds, hadn’t responded to chemotherapy, and was being given only “supportive care.” She hadn’t slept or eaten in two days and allegedly said: “Let’s get this over with.”

Without any discussion with her or with her mother, who was also in her hospital room, the resident filled a syringe with 20 mg. of morphine and injected Debbie. Within seconds her breathing slowed to normal while her mother stroked her hair. “I waited for the inevitable next effect of depressing the respiratory drive,” the doctor wrote. “With clocklike certainty, within four minutes the breathing rate slowed even more, then became irregular, then ceased. The [mother] stood erect and seemed relieved. It’s over, Debbie.”

Even though the girl only weighed 80 pounds at the time she died, some pain experts later said that 20 mg. of morphine wasn’t enough to kill a dying cancer patient, especially one on long-term narcotics for pain.⁴⁶ This led to the questions about the article’s authenticity; *JAMA*’s editors backed it, however, claiming it raised issues that needed to be aired.

Indeed, within four months the article had elicited more than 150 letters and set off great controversy.⁴⁷ Most of the early letters were from doctors—three-quarters objecting to what the young gynecologist had done, and two-thirds lambasting *JAMA* for publishing it. But later letters from the public were very different. They suggested, *JAMA* editor George D. Lundberg, MD

⁴⁶ See the letter of Kenneth L. Vaux, PhD, in *JAMA* 259 (January 8, 1988): 2141; Kathleen M. Foley, MD, “Physician-Assisted Suicide,” a paper presented at Current Concepts in Acute, Chronic and Cancer Pain Management, a conference at Memorial Sloan Kettering, December 10, 1993, in conference papers, 644.

⁴⁷ “Letters,” 2094-98 and “Commentaries,” *JAMA* 259 (January 8, 1988): 2139-45. Public responses also printed in *JAMA* (August 12, 1988).

wrote, "that many of our patients would want active euthanasia if needed, and they would want it performed by doctors."⁴⁸

By 1989, twelve prominent physicians wrote a *New England Journal of Medicine* (*NEJM*) article—the very article that had elated Dr. Kevorkian when he read it in the Royal Oak library—arguing for more aggressive measures to help the dying. “The concept of a good death does not mean simply the withholding of technological treatments that serve only to prolong the act of dying,” they wrote. “It also requires the art of deliberately creating a medical environment that allows a peaceful death.”⁴⁹

In 1991, the debate escalated to a boiling point over another article in the *NEJM*, this one by Timothy Quill, MD, a faculty member and primary-care physician at the University of Rochester School of Medicine.⁵⁰ Dr. Quill, trained as both an internist and a psychiatrist, is an unassuming man who for eight years was a hospice medical director. In his article, “Death and Dignity: A Case of Individualized Decision Making,” Dr. Quill described his part in the death of Patricia Diane Trumbull, a longtime patient of his who was dying of leukemia. He recounted how Diane, as she liked to be called, had decided to refuse a bone marrow transplant—which

⁴⁸ *JAMA* 259 (April 8, 1988): 21-43.

⁴⁹ Sidney H. Wanzer, MD, et al., "The Physician's Responsibility toward Hopelessly Ill Patients: A Second Look," *NEJM* 320 (March 30, 1989): 844-49.

⁵⁰ Timothy Quill, MD, "Sounding Board: Death and Dignity; A Case of Individualized Decision Making," *NEJM* 324 (March 7, 1991): 691-94. Also see Quill, *Death and Dignity* (New York: Norton & Co., 1993); and *A Midwife through the Dying Process* (Baltimore: The Johns Hopkins University Press, 1996). Dr. Quill, many interviews and personal communications, January 24, 1994-May 1997.

would have been painful and possibly would have given her a one in four chance of survival—preferring instead to remain at home with her family, with the help of a hospice.

Diane feared a terrible end, and for her own peace of mind, asked Dr. Quill for a prescription for Seconal. These were barbiturate sleeping pills that any doctor might prescribe, but Quill knew—they had discussed it—that she might eventually use them to take her own life. In June 1990, Diane took the pills and died with her family’s full knowledge, but to protect them—and Dr. Quill—from prosecution, she ended up dying alone.

Some doctors critical of Dr. Quill said that he hadn’t adequately assessed Diane for depression, that he might not have controlled her pain or other symptoms well enough, that he should have been more aggressive about her care.⁵¹ But surprisingly, a good many other doctors, as well as major professional medical organizations, law enforcement bodies, and the general public lent him immediate support.⁵²

After the article appeared, state law enforcement authorities and professional licensing bodies investigated Dr. Quill, but they declined to chastise him. A grand jury refused to indict him.⁵³ The state’s Board for Professional Medical Conduct backed him, declaring “it would not be consistent with good medical practice for a physician to refuse to treat terminally ill patients

⁵¹ Dr. Kathleen Foley, book review given to me in draft by Dr. Foley; and Foley, "Physician-Assisted Suicide," a paper presented at Current Concepts, (December 10, 1993): 644.

⁵² Timothy E. Quill, MD, Christine K. Cassel, MD, and Diane E. Meier, MD, "Care of the Hopelessly Ill: Proposed Clinical Criteria for Physician-Assisted Suicide," *NEJM* 327 (November 5, 1992): 1380-84. Dr. Cassel and Dr. Meier are greatly respected in the medical profession and the piece published in *NEJM* had a large impact in that it was much referred to at medical meetings and widely quoted.

⁵³ Associated Press, "No Case in Tranquilizer Suicide," *New York Times*, April 13, 1991; Lawrence Altman, Jury Declines to Indict a Doctor Who said He Aided in a Suicide," *New York Times*, July 27, 1991.

for anxiety, insomnia, or pain because the physician suspects the patient might use the medication to end his or her life.”⁵⁴ And John R. Ball, MD, executive vice president of the American College of Physicians, an organization of the nation’s 70,000 internists, wrote to say its ethics committee believed Quill “acted ethically and humanely and in the highest traditions of our profession.”⁵⁵

Afterward, Dr. Quill charged that many other doctors secretly do what he had done.⁵⁶ “The more fundamental issue is abandonment,” he said. “You need to have someone see the process through.” His one regret was that because law criminalizes the practice, he’d abandoned Diane by letting her die alone.⁵⁷ Not only was Dr. Quill never found guilty of wrongdoing, but no doctor in the history of American law has yet been found guilty for doing what he had done.⁵⁸

It was probably the AIDS epidemic—combined with take-charge baby boomers coming of age—that pushed a good number of physicians over the legal edge.

⁵⁴ The organization wrote a statement of findings, dated August 16, 1991, on “the matter of Dr. Timothy Quill.”

⁵⁵ John R. Ball, M.D, executive director of the American College of Physicians, sent a letter to this effect to the Monroe County Grand Jury, dated July 11, 1991.

⁵⁶ Timothy Quill, MD, et al., “Care of the Hopelessly Ill,” *NEJM* 327 (November 5, 1992): 1380-84; Timothy Quill, MD, “The Care of last Resort,” *New York Times*, July 1994.

⁵⁷ Dr. Timothy Quill, interview, January 24, 1994.

⁵⁸ Oral arguments before the Supreme Court, January 8, 1997; a Sebring, Florida, physician was tried for murder in June 1997 in the death of a terminally ill lung cancer patient. United Press International, “Florida: Jury set for MD Murder Trial,” May 28, 1997, but was acquitted by a 12-member jury later that month, ironically on the same day the Supreme Court handed down its decisions on the Washington and New York case.

Among the six patients who were plaintiffs in the assisted suicide cases before the Supreme Court, three had AIDS, two had cancer, and the last had lung disease.⁵⁹ Two of the physicians cared primarily for AIDS patients and two more saw AIDS patients as part of their practice.⁶⁰ Within the AIDS community, assistance in dying, the sharing of lethal recipes, and the bequeathing after death of leftover drugs had become a near-commonplace practice by the mid-1990s.⁶¹ A February 1997 report in *NEJM* found that more than half of the San Francisco Bay Area physicians treating AIDS patients had helped at least one patient commit suicide.⁶²

A 1994 study of physicians in the state of Washington, published in *JAMA* in 1996, found physicians saying they had complied with one-fourth of all patient requests for direct aid-in-dying.⁶³ Of 156 patients who asked for assisted suicide, 38 (24 percent) received medications

⁵⁹ In the New York case, George Kingsley and William Barth; in the Washington case, John Doe.

⁶⁰ In the New York case, Dr. Howard Grossman (Dr. Samuel Klagsbrun also sees AIDS patients as part of his practice); in the Washington case, Dr. Peter Shalit (Dr. Abigail Halperin sees AIDS patients as part of her practice).

⁶¹ Dick Lehr, "Death and the Doctor's Hand," *Boston Globe*, April 25-27, 1993.

⁶² Slome et al., "Physician-Assisted Suicide," *NEJM* 336 (February 6, 1997); 417-21.

⁶³ Back et al., "Physician-Assisted Suicide and Euthanasia in Washington State," *JAMA* 275 (March 27, 1996): 919-25. "The patient concerns most often perceived by physicians," the study read, "were worries about loss of control, being a burden, being dependent on others for personal care, and loss of dignity. Physicians provided assistance more often to patients with physical symptoms. Physicians infrequently sought advice from colleagues."

Researchers concluded: "Patients' requests for physician-assisted suicide and euthanasia are not rare. As perceived by physicians, the most common patient concerns at the time these requests are made are nonphysical. Physicians occasionally provide these practices, even though they are currently illegal in Washington State. Physicians do not consult colleagues often about these requests. These findings raise the question of how to ensure quality in the evaluation of patient requests for physician-assisted death."

A partial history of how doctors came to be the gatekeepers for drugs is in David E. Joranson, *Guiding Principles of International, Federal and State Medical Use and Diversion of Controlled Substances*, available through Joranson,

from their doctors and died. Patients with AIDS, cancer, and neurological diseases were most likely to ask.

Two different 1996 studies published in *NEJM* found that 60 percent of Oregon physicians believed that physician-assisted suicide should be legal.⁶⁴

By the time they filed their lawsuits, Compassion in Dying (CID) was able to recruit a roster of distinguished physicians in support of their cases. In addition to Dr. Quill, the New York case included Samuel Klagsbrun, MD, a psychiatrist who treated both AIDS and cancer patients, the executive medical director of the Four Winds Hospital in Katonah, New York, and an internationally known hospice consultant; and Howard Grossman, MD, an internist and attending physician at Saint Luke's/Roosevelt Hospital and Saint Vincent's Hospital in New York City, who mainly treated AIDS patients.

The Washington suit was joined by Thomas Preston, MD, chief of cardiology at Pacific Medical Center and faculty member at the University of Washington; Harold Glucksberg, MD, an oncologist, also at Pacific Medical Center; Abigail Halperin, MD, a specialist in family medicine and medical director of the Providence Uptown Medical Center in Seattle, where she often saw AIDS patients; and Peter Shalit, MD, PhD, an AIDS specialist.

Associate Director for Policy Studies, Pain Research Group, Madison, University of Wisconsin-Madison Medical School, 610 Walnut Street, Madison WI 53705.

⁶⁴ M.A. Lee, et al., "Legalizing Assisted Suicide—Views of Physicians in Oregon," *NEJM* 334 (February 1, 1996): 310-15.

While opponents of assisted suicide argued that proper pain management and the treatment of depression would eliminate a need for assisted suicide, these physicians maintained that even the best of palliative care might not be good enough for a small group of patients.

“If people think they can guarantee a pain-free death they live on another planet,” Dr. Quill told me. “Complicated deaths are not atypical. It’s not easy to control pain. It’s a trade-off, with various symptoms and side effects. It’s all relative, balancing uncomfortable symptoms versus pain.”⁶⁵

Dr. Klagsbrun challenged the notion that treatment for depression would eliminate patients’ desire for assisted suicide. He distinguished between clinical—and therefore treatable—depression and what he considered a rational desire to end hopeless and intolerable suffering in the face of life with no other options.

“The best answer for the dying is superb hospice care,” he said. “But I moved to the point of wanting to decriminalize assisted suicide when a small number of patients whom I placed in excellent situations still felt, ‘I want out.’” He said the mere knowledge that a doctor will help when it is time can not only lift depression for some patients but give them a sense of control and security that can prolong life.⁶⁶

⁶⁵ Dr. Timothy Quill, interview, January 25, 1994.

⁶⁶ Dr. Samuel Klagsbrun, interview, March 28, 1997. It is also important to note again that clinical depression is undertreated in the dying. Studies Memorial Sloan Kettering by William Breitbart, MD, and others, particularly with AIDS patients, show that the strongest predictor of interest in assisted suicide is depression. Breitbart et al., "Interest in Physician-Assisted Suicide among Ambulatory HIV-Infected Patients," *American Journal of Psychiatry* 153 (February 1996): 238-42; Jane Brody, "Depression May Lead Dying Patients to Seek Suicide," *New York Times*, June 18, 1997.

“Not Dead Yet” and Other Protesters

Outside, beneath the Supreme Court steps during the oral arguments on January 8, were nearly a hundred vocal activists involved in a group called Not Dead Yet. Some were in wheelchairs, some were missing limbs, some were suffering from MS or cerebral palsy, some on respirators or feeding tubes, and some were blind activists led by their guide dogs. They held makeshift signs and chanted loudly: "We're not dead yet! We want to live!"

Stephen Lanker, RN, a former nurse from Indiana who is wheelchair-bound as a result of MS, later tells me, "If this law is made, it will start off with physician-assisted suicide for the terminally ill, but it will spread. If they give us things to lead a productive life we don't want to die, we want to live. But insurance companies don't want to pay for what we need." ⁶⁷

“This country is very prejudiced toward those with disabilities,” says Diane Coleman, founder of the group. “The medical community isn’t trained in disabilities. The healthcare system, especially with the growth of managed care, isn’t set up to care for those who need expensive long-term care. What ‘death with dignity’ really means is dying without being disabled.” She questions how voluntary a choice to die really will be. ⁶⁸

Not all groups representing the disabled agree with them, but it is true that care of the disabled is expensive. ⁶⁹ In addition to the disabled, many other people worry that in an age of

⁶⁷ Stephen Lenker, interview, (January 8, 1997).

⁶⁸ Diane Coleman, interview, March 28, 1997.

⁶⁹ Andrew Batavia, interview, January 8, 1997, a Miami attorney representing other disabled people who filed a Supreme Court brief in favor of legalized doctor-assisted suicide.

healthcare cost containment, it will be more expedient for physicians and families to pressure patients to die than make the effort to care for them.

Already, America is a nation with a two-tier system of healthcare, one for the rich and the other for the poor. Given the sorry track record of medical care for the poor, and tragic experiments like the Tuskegee syphilis study, (which we talked about in an earlier chapter) it is not surprising that many—particularly those who are poor or minorities—fear abuse at the hands of physicians.⁷⁰

These fears show up in polls on assisted suicide. One telephone poll, conducted in 1996 by the *Washington Post*, found that 51 percent of the total number of people polled thought assisted suicide should be legalized.⁷¹ However, 55 percent of those who were white thought so, as opposed to 20 percent of those who were black. And while 58 percent of those with incomes over \$75,000 said it should be legal, only 37 percent of those with incomes under \$15,000 did.

Men and women also responded differently: 54 percent of the men felt it should be legalized, but only 47 percent of the women did. There were similar breakdowns by age: 52 percent of those between 18 and 29 years of age thought assisted suicide should be legalized, as opposed to 35 percent of those who were over 70 years old.

⁷⁰ The infamous Tuskegee Syphilis Study, jointly run by the U.S. Department of Public Health and Tuskegee University, monitored the course of untreated syphilis in poor, African American, Alabama male sharecroppers from 1932 to 1972. Some 600 men were involved in the study, 399 of whom had syphilis before the study started and 201 who did not. The men were told the government would pay for their health care, meals, and burial expenses, but not the object of the study. The men were left untreated even after 1947, when penicillin was found to be a successful cure for the disease. See Allan M. Brandt, "Racism and Research: The Case of the Tuskegee Syphilis Study," *The Hastings Center Report* 8, no. 6 (December 1978): 21-9. The study has become a landmark for unethical experimentation in medicine.

⁷¹ David Rosenbaum, "Americans Want a Right to Die. Or So They Think," *New York Times*, June 8, 1997.

In short, those who feel relatively powerful within our society are far more comfortable with the notion of assisted suicide than are more vulnerable groups.

Doctors, too, worry that in a managed-care environment they might be required to help patients die. “The ban on physician-assisted suicide,” the AMA’s amicus brief in these Supreme Court cases states, “helps ensure that patients will never lose the trust that must exist for the relationships between healthcare professionals and patients to flourish.”

“All doctors help patients die,” says Dr. Joanne Lynn, who joined in a brief filed by the American Geriatric Society opposing legalization of assisted suicide. “The question is do they do it in a way that breaks the law?” While she admits seeing the need for aggressive help for a few patients whose level of suffering cannot be relieved by any other means, she says that the benefit of legalization for the few is outweighed by a greater risk of abuse for the many.

Dr. Lynn says the idea of autonomous decision making by a patient at the end of life implies that the person can think clearly, which for someone who is dying and frail is no more possible than for a woman in the midst of a long and tough labor. The overwhelming emotional and physical experience raises for her the question of what *voluntary* means in such a situation. She told me:

Fragile, old, and dying people want to please their families and doctors, not to be a burden, and they don’t know what to do at the end, especially amid the choices of modern medicine. They can easily be swayed by children who might say, “How?” when these old people say they want to die, rather than, “How can I help you, Mom? I love you, and I want you to live.”⁷²

⁷² Dr. Joanne Lynn, interview, April 8, 1997.

Dr. Lynn also raises the question of what would happen if physician-assisted suicide didn't work.

She imagines a hospital or a nursing home, with a frail elderly person, usually a woman. A barbiturate like Seconal is not the best medication to take life, she says. The lethal dosage varies with the individual; the patient may vomit—or be unable to swallow at all. Lethal injections are in fact swifter, surer, and more humane, but of course these would be classified as euthanasia under current definitions of assisted suicide.

So what happens, Dr. Lynn asks, if the pills she is supposed to give the patient don't work? Will she be forced to break the law by giving a lethal injection anyway? Will she have to resort to placing pillows over the patients' heads? Will she then be open to charges of malpractice if her patient doesn't die, or worse, if the failed attempt causes brain damage? Furthermore, she says, why should she have to do this just because she is a physician? Why not someone else?

That sense of control seems to depend on who you are. In a word, it always requires trust, which is what federal law is made to guide.

The Supreme Court Decides

On June 26, 1997, six months after the January oral arguments, the Supreme Court announced its unanimous decision that assisted suicide was not a Constitutional right, that the laws that criminalized it in Washington and New York violated neither Americans' liberty interests nor the equal protection clause. It reversed the lower courts' decisions, reinforcing those states' legal bans, but it threw final decisions back to the states. And yet, it also—and brilliantly so—did something more: It essentially legalized terminal sedation.

The main opinion in the Washington case, written by Chief Justice Rehnquist, cited Western civilization's long-standing opposition to both suicide and assisting in suicides. The opinion also cited the fear of patient abuse and the possibility that assisted suicide would blur into euthanasia.

In the New York case, the court upheld the distinctions between "letting a patient die" and "making that patient die"—the legal line the state had drawn between withdrawal of treatment and assisted suicide.

These decisions, however, in no way shut the door to legalization. Both specifically returned the issue to the states for further action. They also left open the possibility that the Supreme Court would be willing to hear future cases involving assisted suicide.

"Throughout the nation," Rehnquist wrote in the Washington case, "Americans are engaged in an earnest and profound debate about the morality, legality, and practicality of physician-assisted suicide. Our holding permits this debate to continue, as it should in a democratic society."⁷³

In the New York case he also clarified a key point.

A physician who withdraws, or honors a patient's refusal to begin, life sustaining medical treatment purposefully intends, or may so intend, only to respect his patient's wishes and "to cease doing useless and futile or degrading things to the patient when [the patient] no longer stands to benefit from them".... The same is true when a doctor provides aggressive palliative care; in some cases, painkilling drugs may hasten a patient's death, but the physician's purpose and intent is, or may be, only to ease his pain. A doctor who assists a suicide, however, "must necessarily and indubitably, intend primarily that the patient be made dead."

⁷³ See Supreme Court of the United States, *Washington, et al., Petitioners v Harold Glucksberg et al.*, No 96-110. (www.lawschool.cornell.edu)

The Court, in essence, ruled that terminal sedation, an act already done by physicians but ostensibly just with a “wink and a nod”—as Justice Ginsburg noted—was hereby deemed legal. Helping someone die in this way was not considered assisting in a suicide but only in *intending* to help them have a peaceful death. It was the intent that mattered.

Underscoring the legality of this practice was a huge step in end-of-life law, and yet it went by with little notice. What had been an under-the-radar practice was given the legal stamp of approval by this Court.

And though the basic decisions were unanimous, individual opinions of interpretation on specific aspects of the cases were also written by five of the other judges, all of which could also be cited as precedents in the future. The decision written by Justice Sandra Day O’Connor, with the concurrence of Justices Ginsberg and Breyer, underscored the key thought in this decision.

“The parties and *amici* agree,” Justice O’Connor wrote, “that in these States a patient who is suffering from a terminal illness and who experiences great pain has no legal barriers to obtaining medication, from qualified physicians, to alleviate that suffering, even to the point of causing unconsciousness and death.” This, too, essentially legalized terminal sedation and underscored the fact that while there may not be a generalized right to assisted suicide, individual dying patients do have the right to have their pain and terrible symptoms well controlled.

Justice Breyer rejected the way Rehnquist had formulated the liberty interest the court considered. Rather than see it as a “right to commit suicide with another’s assistance,” he found that there may be a right to a humane and dignified death, a “right to die with dignity. But irrespective of the exact words used, at its core would lie personal control over the manner of

death, professional medical assistance, and the avoidance of unnecessary and severe physical suffering combined.”

State laws that impede proper pain management, he maintained, may have to be changed.

Stevens went further, suggesting that a blanket statement against assisted suicide as a Constitutional right did not mean it might not be a right “as an aspect of individual freedom.”

Encouraging the development and ensuring the availability of adequate pain treatment is of utmost importance; palliative care, however, cannot alleviate all pain and suffering.... An individual adequately informed of the care alternatives thus might make a rational choice for assisted suicide. For such an individual, the State’s interest in preventing potential abuse and mistake is only minimally impacted.

He also pointed out that even without assisted suicide, doctors are increasingly complicit with death.

Because physicians are already involved in making decisions that hasten the death of terminally ill patients—through termination of life support, withholding of medical treatment and terminal sedation—there is in fact significant tension between the traditional view of the physician’s role and the actual practice in a growing number of cases.

Thus, the Supreme Court’s decision did not end the dispute, but rather issued a starting shot in what has become—and will likely continue to be—a long state-by-state battle in legislatures and the courts.

Even as the decision was announced, organizers were gearing up for the November 1997 revote on Oregon’s Death with Dignity Act. Since then, assisted suicide—often renamed aid-in-dying—has been legalized in that state, as we have seen, and in those additional six states plus the District of Columbia.

Perhaps even more important is the intense public scrutiny stimulated by these Supreme Court cases, by the subsequent state votes to legalize assisted suicide, and by the open

acknowledgement on all sides that modern medicine has created a national crisis in end-of-life care. To address it requires major changes in our medical system, in our healthcare financing, in our personal priorities, and in our cultural idea of what makes a good death. Some of these changes are already under way.

PART VI: FUTURE VISIONS

Chapter 16

Conclusion:

A Twenty-First Century Art of Dying

Introduction

After the Supreme Court decision, eight states and the District of Columbia have since legalized aid-in-dying. Studies in these locales now show that the prime reasons for the requests have less to do with pain than with the existential distress and suffering of dying. This could be construed as the inability to find meaning in life during that long time of illness and decline that leads to the inevitability of death.

Returning to the thinking outlined in Chapter 1, we posited that the modern art of dying might be tied to the hierarchy of needs developed by psychologist Abraham Maslow. That supposition was based on the data collected during my research and observations for this work.

In the end, we go back to that thesis here, examining it in more detail and suggesting individual, medical, spiritual, financial, and social changes that need to be made to manifest it.

Written 2019

*

*

*

Legalization of Aid-in-Dying and its Aftermath

In 1997, Oregon became the first state to legalize aid-in-dying—in that case by a November ballot initiative—but the structure of how this would be administered in practice was subsequently followed in the many localities that came next.

In 2008, the state of Washington passed a ballot measure approving aid-in-dying, as did Montana in 2009, and Colorado in 2016. In 2013, Vermont legalized aid-in-dying through legislation, as did California in 2015, the District of Columbia in 2017, Hawaii in 2018, and New Jersey in 2019. Other states are currently considering similar statutes.¹

Briefly, in all these places, a person who is over eighteen years old and a legal resident of that locality can request that a physician provide medication to be ingested to end life, so long as the person is terminally ill with a six months to death prognosis, that he or she is mentally competent (meaning they are capable of making and communicating their healthcare decisions), can self-administer and ingest the medications, and that two physicians determine that these criteria have been met. Two different requests must be made for the medication to be prescribed.²

Oregon has now passed the twenty-year mark with some important results that seem to be repeated elsewhere. Roughly 66 percent of those who requested help in dying actually ended up using the medication,³ largely because having the medication seems to provide a fail-safe. Retired Army staff sergeant Matt Fairchild put it this way: “Knowing I still have the option of

¹ Kim Callinan, *Compassionate Dying for All: A Vision to Transform End-of-Life Care in America* (Portland, OR: Compassion and Choices Action Network, 2018).

² Death With Dignity, *How Death With Dignity Laws Work* (Portland, OR: Death With Dignity, 2019), accessed April 20, 2019, www.deathwithdignity.org.

³ Public Health Division, Center for Health Statistics, *Oregon Death with Dignity Act: 2018 Summary*, (Portland/Salem, OR: Oregon Health Authority, Public Health Division, February 15, 2019): 3, accessed April 20, 2019, DWDA.INFO@state.org/dwd.

medical aid-in-dying if my suffering becomes intolerable brings me comfort because I will not have to endure a needlessly agonizing death.”⁴

But even so, the numbers of people making such requests are not large. According to data published by the Oregon Health Authority, the state’s monitoring organization:

In 2018, 249 people received prescriptions under the [Death with Dignity Act] DWDA. As of January 22, 2019, 168 people had died in 2018 from ingesting the prescribed medications, including eleven who had received the prescriptions in previous years. Characteristics of DWDA patients were similar to those in previous years: most patients were aged 65 or older (79.2 percent), and most had cancer (62.5 percent).⁵

Since the Oregon law was implemented in 1998, 2,217 people received prescriptions and 1,459 (or 65.8 percent) died from ingesting them.

“During 2018, the estimate rate of DWDA deaths was 45.9 per 10,000 deaths,”⁶ or .5 percent of total Oregon deaths that year. Data was not available for the total number of deaths in Oregon over that twenty-year period in order to note a percent of the whole.

Of the 186 DWDA deaths during 2018, most patients (79.2 percent) were aged 65 years or older. The median age at death was 74 years. As in previous years, decedents were commonly white (97.0 percent) and well educated (47.3 percent had at least a baccalaureate degree).

Patients’ underlying illnesses were similar to those of previous years. Most patients had cancer (62.5 percent), followed by neurological disease (14.9 percent) [most of which included patients with ALS] and heart/circulatory disease (9.5 percent.) Most patients (87.5 percent) died at home, and most (90.5 percent) were enrolled in hospice care.⁷

⁴ Callinan, *Compassionate Dying*.

⁵ *Oregon 2018 Summary*, 3.

⁶ *Oregon 2018 Summary*, 5

⁷ *Oregon 2018 Summary*, 6.

In addition, most of these patients had health insurance and were married,⁸ meaning their family lives and financial ability to pay for medical treatment were relatively intact. And while AIDS had mattered at the start of the law's enactment, it ended up representing just .9 percent of cases overall, or thirteen of the total 1,459 cases in those twenty years, and none in 2018.⁹ Other illnesses had become more cumbersome.

Most interesting were the reasons for the aid-in-dying requests. The three most frequent end-of-life concerns for all the years of the DWDA law were loss of autonomy (95.5 percent), decreasing ability to participate in activities that made life enjoyable (94.6 percent), and loss of dignity (87.4 percent). Down at the bottom of a list of seven reported concerns, 29.8 percent reported pain, and 4.7 percent mentioned the financial implications of treatment.¹⁰

This information compares reasonably well with what happened in the Memorial Sloan Kettering study, reported in Chapter 7, of aggressive pain and symptom management with terminal cancer patients.¹¹ Of the ninety cancer patients included in a study of those with difficult to control symptoms at the end of their lives—with the best minds in palliative care treating them—twenty percent expressed thoughts of suicide to their doctors. Some five percent were actually either helped to their deaths, took their own lives, or said they wished they had done so.

⁸ *Oregon 2018 Summary*, 8.

⁹ *Oregon 2018 Summary*, 11.

¹⁰ *Oregon 2018 Summary*, 12.

¹¹ Nessa Coyle, RN, et al., "Character of Terminal Illness in the Advanced Cancer Patient: Pain and Other Symptoms During the Last Four Weeks of Life," *JPSM* 5 (April 1990): 83 ff.

It is hard to make specific comparisons between these two studies without knowing how the numbers at Memorial Sloan Kettering compare with the total number of New York State deaths that year, but it is clear that a small portion of deaths in both New York and Oregon resulted in intolerable suffering for patients at the end of their lives, no matter how good their palliative care.

The reasons given for requests for aid-in-dying in both the Oregon reports and in the Memorial Sloan Kettering study were essentially the same: the suffering was more existential than physical, having to do—as Eric Cassell was quoted as saying in earlier chapters—with the loss of a sense of *self*.

Cassell wrote that while doctors have learned to treat the physical body and the disease, they have fared less well with the person behind that illness. That, he claimed, is a far larger concern, especially when a lethal illness continues for an extended period of time and when there is no real hope for improvement.

Suffering occurs when an impending destruction of the person is perceived; it continues until the threat of disintegration has passed or until the integrity of the person can be restored in some other manner. It follows, then, that although it often occurs in the presence of acute pain, shortness of breath or other bodily symptoms, suffering extends beyond the physical. Most generally, suffering can be defined as the state of severe distress associated with events that threaten the *intactness* [italics mine] of person.¹²

Further, he maintained that suffering not only occurs from illness, but can occur from treatment itself.

To continue to treat an illness without understanding the person's overall sense of self and their own life-goals without a discussion of how extended treatments might bring extraordinary changes to everyday life and whether they are acceptable, or without adequate

¹² Cassell, *Suffering*, 33.

recognition of what kind of life that person deems worth living—even in giving them an explanation of the trajectory of their illness and the resultant impact of treatment—is, he argued, no longer considered appropriate care.

The fact that priests of the past, who were skilled in existential suffering, have been replaced at the bedside by doctors who are not is part of the problem. As Cassell wrote:

The mandate for the existence of a profession of medicine in society is its obligation to relieve the suffering caused by human sickness.... It has been clear that where the primary concern of physicians is the diagnosis and treatment of disease, they may fail to prevent or treat suffering adequately or even inadvertently cause it as a result of treatment. In part this is because physicians have basic concepts about sickness and the nature of sick persons that are inadequate to the causes of suffering, and in part because doctors are not trained to the belief that one of their primary tasks is the relief of [existential] suffering¹³

Medical care, tuned to the specific needs of a particular patient with a particular disease in particular circumstances, requires that physicians acquire a high degree of knowledge about all three.... Ultimately, to know whether a patient is suffering, you must ask the patient.¹⁴

Doctors have not been trained to have such conversations with patients, nor is the reimbursement funding available for it, but that does not mean things can't change.

In his incisive book, *Being Mortal*, Atul Gawande, MD, addresses this by suggesting that physicians begin by asking patients specifically about their treatment goals in deciding what steps to take in their care. Sounding much like Cassell, he wrote:

Our most cruel failure in how we treat the sick and aged is the failure to recognize that they have priorities beyond merely being safe and living longer; that the chance to shape one's story is essential to sustaining meaning in life; that we have the opportunity to refashion our institutions, our culture, and our conversations in ways that transform the possibilities for the last chapters of everyone's lives.

¹³ Cassell, *Suffering*, 64.

¹⁴ Cassell, *Suffering*, 244.

Inevitably, the question arises of how far those possibilities should extend at the very end—whether the logic of sustaining people’s autonomy and control requires helping them to accelerate their own demise when they wish to....

We clearly already recognize some form of this when we allow people to refuse food or water or medications and treatment, even when the momentum of medicine fights against it.... All proponents [of aid-in-dying] seek is the ability for suffering people to obtain a prescription for ... medications, only this time to let them hasten the timing of their own death. We are running up against the difficulty of maintaining a coherent philosophical distinction between giving people the right to stop external or artificial processes that prolong their lives and giving them the right to stop the natural, internal processes that do so.

At root, the debate is about what mistakes we fear most—the mistake of prolonging suffering or the mistake of shortening valued life.... But for the terminally ill who face suffering that we know will increase, only the stonehearted can be unsympathetic.¹⁵

Dr. Gawande has specific suggestions on how to make decisions about moving ahead or limiting treatment of an otherwise potentially terminal process. Before treating, he wrote, physicians need to ask questions that may simply sound like this: “I need to understand how much you’re willing to go through to have a shot at being alive and what level of being alive is tolerable to you.”

This is the gift modern medicine has given us, the ability to walk the all-too-familiar path at the end of what Gawande called “One Damn Thing After Another.” To do this well, patients need to know the probable trajectory of their illness, so a physician can help them navigate it in order to help them avoid what they might fear most, or to reach what might have become crucial personal goals. Gawande wrote:

We’ve been wrong about what our job is in medicine. We think our job is to ensure health and survival. But really it is larger than that. It is to enable well-being. And well-being is about the reasons one wishes to be alive. Those reasons matter not just at the end of life, or when debility comes, but all along the way.

¹⁵ Atul Gawande, *Being Mortal: Medicine and What Matters in the End* (New York: Picador, 2014), 243.

Whenever serious sickness or injury strikes, and your body or mind breaks down, the vital question are the same: What is your understanding of the situation and its potential outcomes: What are your fears and what are your hopes? What are the trade-offs you are willing to make and not willing to make: And what is the course of action that best serves this understanding?

The field of palliative care emerged over recent decades to bring this kind of thinking to the care of dying patients. And the specialty is advancing, bringing the same approach to other seriously ill patients, whether dying or not.¹⁶

In addition, Dr. Gawande said the tradeoff—the Faustian bargain, if you will—of giving up curative treatment in exchange for comfort care, as hospice is now structured, is untenable. Palliative care must be coupled with extended treatment all along. Also untenable is the warehousing of the ill in sterile hospitals or nursing homes. To do any of this removes not only a sense of *self* but a sense of meaning in life. Without meaning, there can be little sense in going on.

A concomitant social problem is the rise of the primacy of autonomy over community in care in the past century, with its emphasis on “doing for oneself,” or on not presenting oneself as frail, but those may be chicken and egg issues. The community support structures are just not there that are required for dignity with frailty, especially with frailty that is long-term or that results from long-term treatment. The warehousing destroys the sense of meaning at the end, contributing to both the loss of that sense of self and to existential despair. We may need to rethink all this from the very beginning now that aging and dying have all changed.

One of the greatest works on existential suffering in recent times was first penned in 1959 by Viktor Frankl, a psychiatrist and concentration camp survivor. In his book, *Man’s Search for Meaning*, he posits that the search for meaning is *the* primary motivation in life. “This meaning

¹⁶ Gawande, *Being Mortal*, 259.

is unique and specific in that it must and can be fulfilled by him alone: only then does it achieve a significance which will satisfy his own *will* to meaning.”¹⁷

Frankl cited a French survey that found that 89 percent of people polled said that “man needs ‘something’ for the sake of which to live. Moreover, 61 percent conceded that there was something, or someone, in their own lives for whose sake they were even ready to die.”¹⁸ The study was repeated later by the National Institute of Mental Health among 7,948 American students. “Asked what they considered ‘very important’ to them now, 16 percent of the students checked ‘making a lot of money’; 78 percent said their first goal was ‘finding a purpose and meaning to my life.’”¹⁹

This same desire for meaning lasts through life and doesn’t disappear in the long processes of illness and dying. And yet, medicalized and institutionalized care has often traded extra years for those years to be spent lacking meaning. Giving meaning to something can be as simple as revamping nursing home care to include animals, plants, gardens, and children. Or developing support for life projects that otherwise would remain undone. In a few words, it means having personal commitment, or agency.

Frankl used the same language that psychologist Abraham Maslow also used in talking about how individual meaning might be developed where there may have been little before, and

¹⁷ Viktor E. Frankl, *Man’s Search for Meaning* (Boston: Beacon Press, 2006), 99.

¹⁸ Frankl, *Meaning*, 99.

¹⁹ Frankl, *Meaning*, 100.

—as Maslow also did in his later years—he placed personal meaning in the context of a larger social world. Frankl wrote:

By declaring that man is responsible and must actualize the potential meaning of his life, I wish to stress that the true meaning of life is to be discovered in the world rather than within man or his own psyche, as though it were a closed system. I have termed this constitutive characteristic “the self-transcendence of human existence.” It denotes the fact that being human always points, and is directed, to something or someone, other than oneself—be it a meaning to fulfill or another human being to encounter. The more one forgets himself—by giving himself to a cause to serve or another person to love—the more human he is and the more he actualizes himself. What is called self-actualization is not an attainable aim at all, for the simple reason that the more one would strive for it, the more he would miss it. In other words, self-actualization is possible only as a side-effect of self-transcendence.²⁰

We will see how Maslow addressed this in a few minutes, but for now it is worth noting that Frankl developed a psychological system for doing so that he called logotherapy.

Frankl believed that meaning in life can occur in three different ways: by engaging in work or doing a deed of importance to a person, by experiencing something or encountering someone we love, or by the attitude we take in facing unavoidable suffering (although he is careful to say that suffering is not necessary to find meaning). “Even the helpless victim of a hopeless situation, facing a fate he cannot change,” he wrote, “may rise above himself, may grow beyond himself, and by so doing change himself. He may turn a personal tragedy into a triumph.”²¹

We all know of such examples: those who became paraplegic and still wrote books, war amputees who became marathoners with prosthetic limbs, people like Stephen Hawking, Helen Keller, or Christopher Reeve. But more to the point, this sense of meaning might be developed

²⁰ Frankl, *Meaning*, 110.

²¹ Frankl, *Meaning*, 146.

by applying Maslow’s hierarchy of needs, as discussed in Chapter 1, to those who are ill or dying and the people who care for them, a path that is likely the modern art of dying.

Meaning in Death and Dying in Maslow’s Hierarchy of Needs

Since this chapter is a conclusion based on my research, this section refers back to Chapter 1—called *The Art of Dying*—in which I laid out an abbreviated form of these conclusions. I let readers know that I had based my research in Grounded Theory, as first described by Glaser and Strauss.²² In this system, there is no hypothesis that needs to be confirmed in research; there is just the development of theory after the fact of data collection. In that chapter, I first laid out my findings and will repeat more here and then expand on them, giving some practical suggestions and important areas needing more research.

In Chapter 1, the *Art of Dying*, I proposed a sixth phase of dying “the good death,” following the five historical phases first outlined by Phillipe Aries. This new sixth phase, which I called *the transcendent death*, rested on psychologist Abraham Maslow’s theory positing a *hierarchy of needs* representing human growth.

We took that theory and applied it to the trajectory of illness and dying as it has been reshaped from roughly the 1970s until today, trying to bring into focus what that modern art of dying might be. After examining all we have seen in this manuscript, Maslow’s theory still applies but some important changes need to be made socially, culturally, and physically along the way for a good death to manifest in modern dying. Here we will examine those changes—as

²² Glaser and Strauss, *Grounded Theory*.

applied to each of Maslow's needs hierarchy—one by one. We will also suggest related areas where further study and creative thinking are desperately required.

To review, Maslow posited that there is a hierarchy of biological human needs or motivations, which has been represented as an upright triangle with lateral levels. The base is wide and narrow, and the triangle comes to a point at the top. He saw these motivation levels as steps toward becoming fully, existentially human—steps toward giving deep meaning to both one's life and one's death.

In Maslow's initial framework there were just five phases in layers to the top, but in his final telling there were six, although this was not spelled out in great detail before he suddenly died in June of 1970. He called the bottom four levels *deficiency needs* (which are *physiological*, *safety/security*, *love/belonging*, and *self-esteem*), meaning they are basic necessities for the final two to manifest (*self-actualization* and *self-transcendence*). These he called growth, or *being needs*, as opposed to the lower ones. The bottom ones are requirements, in whole or in part, for the higher ones to self-manifest. Unless these basic needs are met, and likely not even in the order listed, he posited that those higher, transcendent needs would have trouble appearing.

In my reading of this, I suggested that in applying these needs to illness and dying, all of the basic needs have to be met at the same time rather than in an order and that an interplay is necessary between all of them. One need can build on the other, but they all have to exist during the lengthy time that people today are in decline. Without them, or at least a good part of them, dying a good death may be far more difficult. As I now discuss each of these, I am going to reprise what I already outlined in Chapter 1, giving additional comments here on what improvements may be necessary to meet these needs.

At the start, I have found in my research that these are not individual needs, nor am I sure that Maslow even meant them that way. They are social needs, with the individual at the center of a circle of caring. Those on the body of the circle are helpers to the person in the center—the one who is ill or dying—but the fact is, it does “take a village,” a family, or at least just one tired caregiver, to die well.

Level 1: Physiological Needs

Maslow included *physiological* needs as his bedrock, those of human survival: food, water, sleep, clothing, shelter, breathing, and so on. Without these people cannot live, which is why they are placed at the base of his triangular hierarchy. These needs come first, and if not satisfied, their importance supersedes all others.

Each person we followed had to have all these basic needs provided for them, and since most of those I saw were either at home or in a hospice or other facility during the later stages of their illness, the keepers of that environment were the responsible parties. If one uses Phillippe Aries’s terminology, the bedchamber of the person dying needs to be constructed and maintained, but for those ill and dying today, it must be maintained far longer.

As a patient weakens, someone needs to bring food, cook, do laundry; pay for rent, electricity, and heat; deal with medical bills and appointments; keep the air flowing and the bedchamber clean. Modern institutions have best addressed this level of need with facilities like hospitals and nursing homes, but as we have seen, their coldness, by-the-book, delivery is often less welcoming than anyone needs. Hospice care at home tends to address this, but that requires at least one dedicated caregiver.

However, as families have changed, that is generally a person who is simultaneously working full time, raising children, and/or being elderly or sick oneself. Hired caregivers might well be needed, but financial considerations weigh in, as does the lack of a trained body of available staff. And it is hard for an ill person to find a way to have money without help.

Poverty and need play off each other here. Basic to this level of the hierarchy is the financial availability of paying for a caring environment while a person declines, for building a cocoon in which to grow frail. Institutions may provide brick and mortar, but their staffing and emotional distance takes a toll on the dying. Brick and mortar require someone to pay the bills.

More research and experimentation is needed to develop better caring models. Dr. Gawande suggests experimental nursing homes that are built on a small-home model with children and animals integrated into the whole, or community collectives that can enable people to stay home and have the services they need, but more research is needed to come up with good models, and more resources are required to fund them.

Funding is a major issue as those who are poor will obviously be the ones to suffer most from the lack of a physical or emotionally-supportive environment at this point in life. How can society pay for a good environment for the frail? For a cohort of trained people to provide adequate caregiving? And what about the fact that the aging population is now larger than the younger generation that has traditionally cared for them? Who will do that caregiving?

Several avenues are worth pursuing: 1) the healthcare financing system needs to change to provide better coverage for long-term, at-home care; 2) financial coverage for a family caregiver to take time off from work needs more—and better—study and expansion; 3) assisted-living facilities are too expensive for most people; more thought needs to go into covering these

costs; 4) bartering, with many more creative options—say, having younger people get free room and board by working in small group homes that provide extended care; 5) setting up community hotlines for supporting frailty at home with handymen, drivers, urgent medical call-lines, and so on.

Most of all, much of today's at-home care is performed by ill-paid and untrained immigrants. The current drive against immigration is limiting a very necessary resource, the lack of training for at-home caregivers is woeful, and the payment provided is dismal. A whole area of research and restructuring is needed to provide the trained staffing, money, and access to people coming into this country who might want to help with this work. In many ways, it is a benefit to have access to immigrants, many of whom come from just the kind of cultures where family caregiving is prized.

Level 2: Safety and Security

Maslow's second level in his hierarchy of needs, as you may recall, is for *safety*, later expanded to *safety and security*. Obviously, the Level 1 needs play directly into these needs. Without an adequate cocoon to grow frail in, safety and security might be jeopardized. I am going to repeat here what I had already discovered in my research and wrote about in Chapter 1, largely to underscore how important is this need.

When a caregiver is stretched too far by limited funds and too much work for too few people, it is easy to lose one's patience or temper with someone who is ill—easy to overlook the need for safety accoutrements: wheelchairs, walkers, grab bars, slippery floors, throw rugs, or loose electrical wires. Among the services needed are people to come into a home and assess its

safety. Medicare does pay for a lot of this, but someone professional needs to do such an assessment.

And then there is family violence as a result of frustration, and economic collapse, unemployment, and other collateral issues that might threaten human security. The family is stressed and help is needed, usually financial and caregiving assistance. And then there is that essential need for adequate health insurance to cover endless medical bills, a political football in this day and age. Without coverage, any medical disaster can become a true-life emergency.

Remember that while Judith Hardin was dying all those months and years, her husband Moh could not work because he was caring for her. They also needed her parents' financial support. Peter Ciccone and Ron Burris needed disability assistance and Medicaid, but Ron also needed far more caregiving support.

Tom Hyde and Glenn Leung were both lucky enough to have a female partner, but both were also strapped since that partner also had a small child to care for, a job they needed to keep, and their money was very limited. Luckily, they both had hospice, with professional caregivers who came part of the time, but the only additional help they had was also from disability insurance and Medicaid, and hardly enough.

They also needed the array of sophisticated equipment that hospice brought: special lifts, chairs, equipment to type or communicate, feeding equipment and so on; but remember, the hospice that cared for Glenn Leung was a special, large hospice focusing on a high-intensity care project to ward off the need for patients to use Dr. Kevorkian, a neighborhood fixture.

I have no idea how Nancy Cruzan and Karen Ann Quinlan's families paid for all that nursing home care that in the end, they didn't even want. I assume Medicaid picked up the extended tab, but the side costs must have been considerable.

Hale Cobb had retirement funds, but he also had an aging wife who had to pay for caregivers from their own joint private funds, and to care for him by herself as well. She eventually had to quit her job, foregoing a larger pension, but even with their slowly diminishing funds, their financial arrangement became difficult. For his and her safety, he needed nursing home care, which used up a considerable portion of their joint funds, and the money set aside for her end-of-life care.

But *safety* also means addressing the course of an illness in order for anyone to feel secure. Sorting out the current laws, enforcement, and availability of pain medication is a top priority. Far more study is needed on revamping the entire system of opioid use and possible abuse. Are pharmaceutical manufacturers producing drugs that are safe to use? Under what conditions should they be used and how should they be marketed? Is the Food and Drug Administration adequately monitoring drug introduction? Are the enforcement agencies properly balancing the need for opioid use with possible abuse? Are prescribing guidelines hurting patients in need and how can they be fixed? Is proper attention being paid to the need to taper off these drugs and to the need to treat drug dependency? Are there an adequate number of treatment centers available to counteract addiction and do we need more study on how to treat addiction in general? Far more work is needed in the area of pain management and drug enforcement.

This same conversation needs to apply to the treatment of other serious symptoms, although drug enforcement may be less of an issue than is proper training of medical personnel.

Any opioid needs to be taken with something to counteract constipation, for example. Morphine can help shortness of breath. Antipsychotic medications can help with terrifying hallucinations. Better treatment and better education are needed for medical personnel, but also for families, caregivers, and for patients. Who will do this training and how?

Psychological safety also requires an adequate treatment plan, with the goals in mind not just of the illness but of the person being treated. The conversations suggested by Dr. Cassell and Dr. Gawande are key for the medical community to learn how patients want their final years addressed. This means they have to understand the probable course of their illness and what treatment interventions might mean for them. The decisions on how to live their lives, on what balance is necessary between illness progression and treatment options, needs to be individualized. Doctors need training in this area, or medically trained social workers need to be utilized so that these conversations can proceed.

Another area where patient and family *safety and security* may be lacking is in cross-cultural and cross-ethnic milieus. Different mores exist regarding end-of-life treatment and care, and if patients are to feel secure these need to be addressed. Social workers in particular need training to intercede between patients, families, caregivers, and physicians so that at the same time that language translation issues arise, cultural issues may be addressed as well. But more needs to be done as the cultural mix in America continues to change, as does training in the spirituality and consciousness regarding these different cultural norms. Studies and training are underway, but more is needed, especially as new immigration trends populate our already massive melting pot.

Patients with dementia are a special case, with caregivers needing far more sophisticated help to monitor people's wandering, sleeplessness, potential for violence, and the loneliness one feels of finding a loved one slipping away but still being physically there.

In addition, living wills and healthcare proxy direction needs study as it is one thing to have these documents put into hospital use and law, and another to be able to have the knowledge and document-availability to act on them. Dementia is rarely addressed in these documents and it needs to be. The question is how? Are training courses needed for family proxies and those who are ill? How can they be implemented? A signed, open-ended document gives little decision guidelines.

And then there are the laws legalizing aid-in-dying. Feeling safe may mean these laws need to be passed in all our fifty states. In that way, those who are ill may feel safe enough to continue burdensome treatments so long as there is an out at the end when a point might come that living further is intolerable. The option to stop at that point must be there. And again, for dementia patients, how can these laws be written so that patients can make requests ahead of time, before the time when they are no longer cognizant of their condition, but if they were, they would want to die? How can decisions be made then, and when is then? And who decides?

Level 3: Love and Belonging

Maslow's third level of needs is *love and belonging*, meaning the person dying needs to feel a sense of love, of having someone who cares about him or her, having a community of friends or family to feel an integral part of, a sense of intimacy, acceptance—no matter one's physical condition and comfort.

But there is also a growing sense that incorporating an ill or aging person back into a family structure might benefit the social group as a whole, allowing them all to experience the kind of bonding that can only be compared to bringing a new child into the family fold. Judith Hardin had all of these, which is partly what made her dying so special and what made her children feel that intense love that surrounded their home during that time.

It is lonely to be ill, to grow fragile, and to die; this third level of need is to find a way to counter that profound feeling of aloneness, to rely on intimacy. It is necessary for someone to feel valued as he or she declines or becomes disabled or frail. It is also necessary to give a primary caregiver time off so he or she can regroup. Caregiver burnout means love lost. But caregiving is not easy, nor is it easy being a patient.

Peter Ciccone had his partner, Ron Burris, to take care of him, but beyond Ron, Peter worried about having family or friends around. He was incontinent, he feared he smelled, he wasn't able to bathe well enough, he had lost his good looks and the body he had been so proud of—he even needed Ron to disimpact his bowels. Hale Cobb's uncontrolled aggression scared his grandchildren away. Julia Quinlan feared having her mother see Karen Ann's shriveled, misshapen body. Even Cecily, Judith's Hardin's young daughter, feared her hug because she was missing one breast. Bodies change in big and small ways. While Peter feared incontinence, the cancer patient Dr. Kathy Foley was counseling in Chapter 7 feared losing her gorgeous hair.

Various sociological studies are pertinent to this stage, including those by Erving Goffman that address stigma and presentation of self;²³ those by Sudnow,²⁴ and Glaser and Strauss²⁵ that address social death (meaning they have become a nonperson even while still alive); and those by Elizabeth Hallam, Jenny Hockey, and Glennys Howarth addressing bodily change and social identity.²⁶ All too often, those who are dying—and especially dementia patients, the very old, those who are in some way deformed, and those on equipment such as respirators—may experience insecurity caused by the way they look, even social death, long before they have physically died.

We are a body-loving culture, championing the young and the beautiful, falsely equating love with beauty. Aging and deformity barely fit. As those who are ill deal with decline, they may worry about becoming unlovable and unloved. Hallam, Hockey, and Howarth wrote:

To be terminally ill yet not extinguished is a fate dreaded by many and epitomized most poignantly in the individual with advanced Alzheimer's disease. Their relatives may grieve their loss, or social death, years before their bodies are eventually disposed of. Jonathan Miller, President of the Alzheimer's Disease Society [in Great Britain], depicts Alzheimer's as a living death: "when I talk to public meetings about it, I talk about it as an uncollected corpse, there is this terrible thing which is walking around, which the undertaker has cruelly forgotten to collect. Oh, I'm frightened of it. Yes, I am frightened."²⁷

²³ Erving Goffman, *Stigma: Notes on the Management of Spoiled Identity* (New York: A Touchstone Book, 1986), and Erving Goffman, *The Presentation of Self in Everyday Life* (New York: Anchor Books, 1959).

²⁴ Sudnow, *Passing On*.

²⁵ Glaser and Strauss, *Awareness of Dying and Time for Dying*.

²⁶ Elizabeth Hallam, Jenny Hockey, and Glennys Howarth, *Beyond the Body: Death and Social Identity* (London: Routledge, 1999).

²⁷ Hallem et al., *Beyond the Body*, 3. (Miller quote is from an interview in R. Dinnage, ed., *The Ruffian on the Stairs* (Harmondsworth: Penguin, 1990).

In discussing all this, Hallam et al. point significantly to ageism, as the outer body and youthful physical activity become the standard social view against which older and ill bodies are measured against. Physical discomforts might be controlled if we have the will to do so—medicine exists for incontinence, for example—but ageism is insidious.

On the one hand, stereotypical and stigmatizing images of older people proliferate within an ageist, youth-oriented society. These suggest the occurrence of a series of pre-mortal death states. On the other hand, testimonies to an internally generated sense of self belie the negativity of such appearances. What we seem to have, therefore, is a problematic juxtaposition of theories of old age. In the former, marginalized older people undergo a “social death,” which denies the possibility of any form of social participation; in the latter, the metaphor of a “mask of ageing” highlights older people’s subject sense of self which remains vividly, albeit painfully, alive.²⁸

That “mask of ageing” they refer to is the declining shape of the outer body, but they argue that that mask belies what is really going on, which is great psychological development inside, that trait that life-course development expert Erik Erikson so rightly noted as “wisdom.”²⁹ Ageism causes us “healthies” to either not see that or to refuse to look at growth beyond the physically aging body.

In thinking about this, it is time to return to the distinctions, the separations, that Plato and Aristotle made about body and soul. To begin, let me say that in all my reporting I only saw the poor image of ageing grey people lined up uselessly in wheelchairs along corridors in badly run nursing homes. I did not spend much time there; that is another study. Not one of the people I spent time with through hospices or in their own homes, surrounded by loved ones, showed any reduced vitality of the spirit, despite whatever physical griefs befell them. Even those who

²⁸ Hallam et al., *Beyond the Body*, 47.

²⁹ Erik H. Erikson and Joan M. Erikson, *The Life Cycle Completed* (New York: W.W. Norton and Company, 1998) and Erik H. Erikson, *Identity and the Life Cycle* (New York: W.W. Norton and Company, 1994).

wanted to die understood their situation well and also had the gumption of spirit to want to reject the further deterioration.

What I did experience was an astonishing unfolding of love. Judith's family had never felt so surrounded by love, ever. Meeting Audrey Hill, described in Chapter 11, I was immediately blasted with intense love coming from her. Even being with Peter Ciccone as he suffered—as described in Chapter 5—was to experience love that was pure altruism. He wanted to create meaning in his dying by sharing his story so that others could learn that pain needs to be better managed. The reason I felt that doing this work was the greatest gift of my life was that it allowed me to experience, when being around those who were dying, a kind of enormous love I had never known. The body may be dying, but the soul—for lack of a better word—was gathering exquisite strength. These are people who may be dying, but they are able to *give* love to those around them.

Let's make a possible projection: When Aristotle and Plato both speak of the separation of the body from the soul at death, could it be that the soul gets ready to push out at death before that, within the very process of illness and dying itself? And could it be that because we have now created a far longer time in which the dying process occurs that this is manifested in the growing sense of love all during the time of that process? Because we have been used to focusing on the body, we see decay; but if we could manage the dying process far better, we might see the growth of majesty, the growth of the soul getting ready to move outward.

Level 4: Esteem

Maslow's fourth level is still a *deficiency* need. *Esteem* is normally thought of as the desire for both self-esteem and respect, but Maslow thinks of it as larger than that. It is an extension of the need to be valued by others and to have a sense of pride or fulfillment about one's own life, about loving oneself, without the huge sense of ego normally involved. It is an internal sense of comfort with one's own life. While Maslow classified this as a *deficiency need*, I see it as a transitional need, a building stone toward a higher level of human growth that he called *being* needs, that begin to allow someone dying to experience transcendence.

Let's posit that the expanding sense of love when mirrored by those around the person who is ill is experienced by all of them as a buoying of self-esteem, a feeling of being seen and recognized and valued on the inside. Look at Judith Hardin, for example. Her self-esteem rose with each physical decline, likely as she gathered strength, realized the full extent of what was happening, made realistic plans, and cherished her family's concern more than ever. For her family's part, they realized time was short and valued her even more.

Judith grew surer of herself, more determined and in charge, more generous, yet more vulnerable at the same time. She also moved into the driver's seat with her own illness, with caring for her family, and with her own passion for spiritual growth. She lived with those she loved, was well cared for, and cared emotionally for them. Indeed, her sense of psychological warriorship blossomed further the closer she moved toward the end. Those around her were awed by her strength and took that as an example for themselves, in turn making her feel accomplished in the life she had led. Just as her family had supported her in home births, her

husband, her parents, her friends, and her children all supported her now in home dying. It may sound Hallmark-y hokey, but what grew around them was love.

It is said that life is a narrative and death the completion of a story. Physicians like Dr. Ira Byock suggest storytelling as a way for the narrative of someone's life to be valued and told.³⁰ That is the outside of the story, a container, if you will. The inside is the growing body of internal wisdom and caring that goes with it. All of which bleeds naturally into Maslow's higher-level needs/motivations, those *being needs*: the need/desire for spiritual and emotional growth that he deems full humanness.

Maslow sees all these needs—both the lower and higher ones—as biologically based, consistent with human growth from the beginning to end of life. Perhaps these can be classified as inner growth, coexistent with the outer, physical growth we can touch and see. He views these needs as intrinsic to what it means to be truly human, to biological human destiny, as “becoming,” much as a cocoon becomes a caterpillar, which then becomes a butterfly. By using the term “needs” he means the urge or need to become. “Man,” he wrote, “has a future within him.”³¹

Level 5: Self-Actualization

All this bleeds naturally into Maslow's higher-level needs/motivations, those he called *being needs*, involving emotional and spiritual growth. As opposed to *deficiency needs*, which require additional help to achieve, *being needs* just *are*. They fully manifest as is. Someone has

³⁰ Ira Byock, MD, *Dying Well* (New York: Putnam, 1997).

³¹ Maslow, *Being*, 23.

become what Maslow deemed “full humanness.” This, too, is biologically based, intrinsic to what it means to be truly human and what we might ultimately be able to be.

Maslow called the first higher level *self-actualization*, although he later thought full humanness a better term and tried to refine it after worrying it may have been misunderstood. It is the sense of Life with a big “L,” functioning within the larger social world as well as within the cosmos of the universe, feeling one’s full potential, caring about others, and understanding that this state can, at times, produce even ecstasy.³² Of the term *self-actualization*, he wrote:

Besides being clumsy from a literary point of view, this term has proven to have the unforeseen shortcomings of appearing a) to imply selfishness rather than altruism, b) to slur the aspect of duty and of dedication to life tasks, c) to neglect the ties to other people and to society, and the dependence of individual fulfillment upon a “good society,” to neglect the demand-character of non-human reality, and its intrinsic fascination and interest, e) to neglect egolessness and self-transcendence, and f) to stress, by implication, activity rather than passivity of receptivity. This has turned out to be so in spite of my careful efforts to describe the empirical *fact* [italics are his] that self-actualizing people are altruistic, dedicated, self-transcending, social, etc.³³

“The word ‘self’ seems to put people off,” he wrote, “and my redefinitions and empirical description are often helpless before the powerful linguistic habit of identifying ‘self’ with ‘selfish’ and with pure autonomy.”³⁴

However, in changing this definition he also seems to have moved even higher into the territory he later called *self-transcendence*. The difference between the two is one of degree, I think, moving from the ecstasy, altruism, and love of self-actualization into the cosmic experience, even mysticism of self-transcendence. But we will get to that later, as Judith Hardin

³² Maslow, *Motivation and Personality*.

³³ Maslow, *Being*, 5.

³⁴ Maslow, *Being*, 5.

and Audrey Hill and several others manifested both, as a sliding scale, so to speak, of experiential growth and degree.

Let me say at the start, it is hard to know what Karen Quinlan, Nancy Cruzan, or Hale Cobb were experiencing—or could experience—all along their paths toward dying, but it is clear that the closer Judith moved toward dying the more completely herself she became, matching her outrageous personality with her flaming red hair. She slept more, but she also focused on her Buddhist meditation practices. She tried various healing systems, she stopped when she was ready to change directions. She wasn't afraid to talk about death or even to joke—maybe believe—that she might be able after dying to make pictures on the wall behind her bed actually move. That's who she was.

With Audrey Hill and others—especially people that Dr. Rachel Remen recounted—other realities occurred, which some psychiatrists call hallucinations but others, like Dr. Remen, call visitations, or unknown mysticism.

Maslow never really described *self-actualization* very well; he just described its attributes. In a way, trying to understand what he really meant was similar to the old story of blind people trying to describe an elephant “seen” from different vantage points: one described a trunk, another a leg, and so on.

To define it myself, I will use the words I first used in describing Judith Hardin and her family from Chapter 3 of this manuscript, beginning with the first few sentences: “Except for the fact that his mother died, the summer he was ten was the best summer of Justin Hardin’s life. At least that’s how he tells it now that he’s fourteen.”

Time had slowed down. He and his mom could lie beneath their skylights watching the clouds and the stars, imagining the galaxies beyond. In the days, they would lie outside on the hammock, reading books or telling each other stories.

Now, even four years later, Justin still thinks of that time as totally magical.... The thing Justin remembers most about Judith's dying is the love that filled the house. It was euphoric and absolute. When he talks one hears one of those few people who have been completely and unconditionally loved by their mothers, even if for a brief period of time. There is a calmness, a certain wisdom, a feeling of confidence, a tinge of humility mixed with good-natured humor. Never had Justin felt so utterly surrounded by such intense, immensely accepting love. Nor had his father or sister.³⁵

This state of mind went on for most of that summer, but Judith became totally herself—a point when it seems she might have most glaringly become what Maslow had in mind—the night of her birthday party when she turned thirty-six.

Remember: Moh and Connie were cooking at the other end of the room as Alex, a Native American friend, began telling Judith that the traditional ceremonies the Native American elders had done with her had helped him after he'd almost died in a car accident. He told Judith that she must not want to live or those healing ceremonies—the ones that Sam MovesCamp and Rudy RunsAbove had led that she participated in—would have worked.

That was when Moh heard Judith announce her acceptance of her own death. Her voice was loud and clear—not shrill, but powerful. She didn't have much strength by then. She needed help getting in and out of her chair. But she sat straight and looked incredibly strong. Somehow, the intensity in her voice made everyone stop speaking so they could hear her. She looked Alex directly in the eyes.

“Alex, I'm at a place in my life where I am facing my death,” Judith said. “I didn't choose to be here. I am not here because I gave up. This is not bad. I do not feel bad about myself; it just is what is. When I die, it is not a defeat. Believe me. I have tried everything, and right now, I am facing my death.

“Someday, you'll be here. I don't care how many spirits you have out there, how many ceremonies you do, and how much you pray, you are going to die. Sam is going to die; all

³⁵ Webb, *The Good Death*, 2.

of your medicine men have died or are going to die. The Indian way has helped me very much, but a real warrior sees that death is not giving up. A real warrior knows that someday we are all going to die.” At that moment, Judith became a warrior herself.³⁶

Maslow uses words for *self-actualization*, but they are not nearly as strong as what Judith said.

They are lists of things: superior perception of reality; increased acceptance of self, of others and of nature; increased spontaneity; increase in problem-centering; increased detachment and desire for privacy; increased autonomy; greater freshness of appreciation, and richness of emotional reaction; higher frequency of peak experiences; increased identification with the human species; improved interpersonal relations; more democratic character structure; greatly increased creativeness; certain changes in the value system.³⁷

What Maslow does describe well, however, are those peak experiences that can occur in *self-actualization*. Essentially, he describes these as states of ecstasy, orgasmic states if they were sexual.

In all the common peak-experiences which I have studied there is a very characteristic disorientation in time and space. It would be accurate to say that in these moments the person is outside of time and space subjectively. In the creative furor, the poet or artist becomes oblivious of his surroundings, and of the passage of time. It is impossible for him when he wakes up to judge how much time has passed. Frequently he has to shake his head as if emerging from a daze to rediscover where he is. But more than this is the frequent report, especially by lovers, of the complete loss of extension in time. Not only does time pass in their ecstasies with a frightening rapidity so that a day may pass as if it were a minute but also a minute so intensively lived may feel like a day or a year. It is as if they had, in a way, some place in another world in which time simultaneously stood still and moved with great rapidity. For our ordinary categories, this is of course a paradox and a contradiction. And yet this is what is reported and it is therefore a fact that we must take account of.³⁸

³⁶ Webb, *Good Death*, 22.

³⁷ Maslow, *Being*, 29.

³⁸ Maslow, *Being*, 68.

Maslow thought that peak experiences in those experiencing *self-actualization* were fleeting, transitory, they came and went. They expanded perception and cognition and joy, but then things were back to normal.

That is likely why he came to see later in his life that there might be a higher stage, one he named *self-transcendence*. In this state, peak experiences might become continuous, altering consciousness in general. He called these plateau experiences. But even later, he began considering—although he did not say this specifically—that this stage might be a precursor to an even greater transformation of consciousness at death.

He began to speak about consciousness, cosmic consciousness, unitive experiences, mysticism, and religion in a way that resembled a secular version of the kinds of deathbed experiences that Aries spoke of in the *Ars moriendi*. Quoted earlier in the manuscript in Chapter 1, Maslow wrote:

The very beginning, the intrinsic core, the essence, the universal nucleus of every known high religion (unless Confucianism is also called a religion) has been the private, lonely, personal illumination, revelation, or ecstasy of some acutely sensitive prophet or seer.... But it has recently begun to appear that these “revelations” or mystical illuminations can be subsumed under the head of the “peak-experiences” or “ecstasies” or “transcendent” experiences which are now being eagerly investigated by many psychologists. That is to say, it is very likely indeed almost certain, that these older reports, phrased in terms of supernatural revelations, were, in fact, perfectly natural, human peak-experiences of the kind that can easily be examined today, which, however, were phrased in terms of whatever conceptual, cultural, and linguistic framework the particular seer had available in his time.³⁹

Maslow labeled all these experiences as “core religious experiences,” common to all religions and to the very secular “peak experiences.” He then went on to call these “transcendent

³⁹ Maslow, *Religions*, 19.

experiences” and claimed that any of us are biologically capable of having them, or recognizing that we do have them, and of having them as we near dying. The only blockage, he wrote, is fear of so expansive a mind or experiences, fear that we may leave the realm called “sane.” It is this state that he called *self-transcendence*, the one he deemed the highest level of human growth.

Level 6: Self-Transcendence

Before Audrey Hill died, as described in Chapter 11, her children, Jonathan and Margaret, told me it felt as though she was essentially living in a two-world state, which is likely what Maslow meant.

By the time she died, Audrey was back home, spending her days in a hospital bed in her son’s living room.... Friends came by, and in the evenings there would be the salon. Audrey lay in the center of it, beaming.

Then something began to change. She started sleeping more. When she awoke, she’d say she was getting ready to go on a journey, packing her bags getting her ticket, things she knew she needed from [being in] the travel business.... Then Audrey said the words that revealed what had been keeping her from dying: She told everyone she was waiting for her dead husband to come and get her.

Soon, Audrey began to smile in her sleep. She held Jonathan’s hand. She told Margaret and her grandchildren she loved them. She’d listen to music and talk to friends, but she was waiting. Listening. Looking at the ceiling or the wall. Then one day she announced that her husband had come, that he was here, now, in the living room with her. She grew enormously calm. She began talking to him as if he were sitting on the couch, standing near. Her four-year-old grandchild came in and pronounced the room filled with people—ghosts that no one else could see. Audrey just smiled.⁴⁰

Dr. Remen told a similar story about her mother in Chapter 12.

A psycho-oncologist by training, Dr. Remen wrote in her book, *Kitchen Table Wisdom*, that when her eighty-four-year-old mother had had open heart surgery she lay unconscious for a

⁴⁰ Webb, *Good Death*, 223.

week afterward, breathing with the help of a respirator. When she finally regained consciousness, she did not recognize Dr. Remen at first, her only child, but then things took a different tack.

After her surgery, my mother saw birds in her hospital room, birds that weren't there. And she started talking about things in her childhood, about her own mother, who was full of *che-sed*, a Hebrew word that translates as loving-kindness. I was named after her, Rachel, but until then, I'd always used my middle name, [Naomi].

The nurses started correcting my mother when she talked about the birds, but I didn't. One day I came in and began to sit in a chair and my mother told me, "Don't sit there. I have a visitor." So I pulled in another chair. Mom turned to the first chair with great tenderness and said, "Rachel, I'd like you to meet Rachel."

My birth name is Rachel Naomi. My mother told her mother she'd named me Rachel—after her—but she apologized about calling me Naomi, telling her my father had wished it. That name was after his father, Nathan. She also told her mother about my childhood, her pride in the person I'd become, and they talked about people I'd never met—my great-grandfather David and his brothers, my granduncles, who were handsome men and great horsemen. Finally, she closed her eyes and said, "I'm glad you are both here now. One of you will take me home."⁴¹

Her mother died shortly afterward. These are the kinds of stories I believe Dr. Maslow meant in speaking of the level of *self-transcendence*, a sense of continued, plateaued, peak experiences, of consciousness being in two worlds at the same time.

Having peak or plateau experiences, Maslow felt, is an extremely lonely experience, as it was for all the great mystics of history, and only those with the confidence to trust in this experience can appreciate it. Thus, he implied, it is only the self-actualizers, those who have nothing to lose by being truly themselves, who can value it. These are the people who can transcend not only themselves but the translucent experiences of both life and death. Moreover, this experience is personal.

From the point of view of the peak-experiencer, each person has his own private religion, which he develops out of his own private revelations in which are revealed to him his

⁴¹ Webb, *Good Death*, 264.

own private myths and symbols, rituals and ceremonials, which may be of the profoundest meaning to him personally and yet completely idiosyncratic, i.e., of no meaning to anyone else. But to say it even more simply, each “peaker” discovers, develops, and retains his own religion. In addition, what seems to be emerging from this new source of data is that this essential core-religious experience may be embedded either in a theistic, supernatural context or in non-theistic context.⁴²

Maslow might have been suggesting that the mystical experiences that Aries described at death were actually peak experiences, normal biological responses to what happens to consciousness as we die, that those experiences at any historical moment might have merely been using the then-current cultural symbolism to describe what was occurring.

Although the experiences Aries described were couched in terms of religion, Maslow proposed that they were really peak/plateau experiences that moved to a greater intensity, or a more continuous plateau, as people moved closer to death.

In the peak-experience, such emotions as wonder, awe, reverence, humility, surrender, and even worship before the greatness of the experience are often reported. This may go so far as to involve thoughts of death in a peculiar way. Peak-experiences can be so wonderful that they can parallel the experience of dying, that is of an eager and happy dying. It is a kind of reconciliation and acceptance of death. Scientists have never considered as a scientific problem the question of the “good death;” but here in these experiences we discover a parallel to what has been considered to be the religious attitude toward death, i.e., humility or dignity before it, willingness to accept it, possibly even a happiness with it....⁴³

Perhaps I should add here the paradoxical result—for some—[that knowing all this] death may lose its dread aspect. Ecstasy is somehow close to death-experience, at least in the simple, empirical sense that death is often mentioned during reports of peaks, *sweet* [italics his] death that is. After the acme, only less is possible. In any case, I have occasionally been told, “I felt that I could willingly die” or, “No one can ever again tell me death is bad,” etc. Experience a kind of “sweet death” may remove its frightening aspect. This observation should, of course, be studied far more carefully than I have been able to do.⁴⁴

⁴² Maslow, *Religions*, 28.

⁴³ Maslow, *Religions*, 65.

⁴⁴ Maslow, *Religions*, 76.

I have tried to set all this within a theoretical framework that starts with Abraham Maslow's *hierarchy of needs* and then applied it to the dying process, as he described in his later addition to this hierarchy, the transcendental dimension.

However, there is also commentary in my own manuscript suggesting that helping a loved one to have a good death also makes those who share the process of dying experience a sense of mysticism themselves. Remember Judith's family feeling enormous love, time slowed down, great beauty in the world around them. Or Rachel Remen meeting her mother's mother. Or Audrey's children feeling their father's presence again.

It also helps those left behind feel good about the help they gave, and that can result in a far less complicated grieving process, one that can have an impact for generations. Although each path is, of course, personal, it is time to map out what a modern art of dying might be, and what must change for it to manifest.

A Modern Art of Dying

Beginning with Maslow's levels, much has already been said. The ill person needs to have his or her basic physiological, safety, and security needs met, which means family/friends, caregiver, medical, and financial support. Much additional research is needed on how caregiving for the huge cohort of the aged can possibly be provided by the small cohort of the younger, how this cohort will be paid and trained, and what physical structures can be invented that are better suited for long-term aging than are current hospitals, nursing homes, or hospice rules.

Healthcare financial restructuring is needed on a large scale in order to pay for long-term illness and dying. This means revamping not only the Affordable Care Act but Medicare,

Medicaid, and private insurers that currently do not cover long-term care. It also means creating mechanisms to help families survive, financially and otherwise, and to care for the poor, especially women, since they outlive men by years and are often left as widows, impoverished and alone.

Regarding medical needs, physicians and social workers need to be trained to have those tough conversations about what treatment means for functionality of body and for quality of life for each individual. More conversations need to address continued treatment, how difficult symptoms should be handled, when treatment should stop, and how the dying process might be eased, whether through aid-in-dying or via tapering down so that stressful symptoms are well controlled.

In this way, preservation of a patient's and family's decision-making ability should be paramount, with whatever documents signed available to medical personnel rather than sitting in admissions' offices file cabinets or stuffed in some drawer at home. But this also must be seen in the context of more research, training, and sensitivity to both cross-cultural and cross-ethnic cultures that may have different mores about treatment and what family members need to know.

In terms of the levels of *love* and *esteem*, emotional support is needed, not only for patients but for families, as they are doing much of the caring and coping. Study and change are already underway, but social workers, spiritual caregivers, and healthcare aides need additional training. Caregiving is a long haul and respite is also needed, with homes away from home available for support members to avoid caregiver burnout.

While there are currently programs for family caregiving release from work, these are short-term, while illness and dying are long-term. Just as maternity leave needs study, so does

end-of-life caring, in particular how someone can provide care for a lengthy time and not forego career advancement or be handicapped financially for taking time off. Is there a way for unemployment insurance to cover family leave rather than making it available only while searching for another job? Is there a way for family caregivers to be paid? Insurance coverage? Government program coverage? Employer coverage? This all needs study.

Aid-in-dying laws need to be passed in all fifty states to enable physicians to give help when symptoms and life in general becomes more than an ill person can bear. Doctors—and caregivers—need to be trained in this to be able to do it well and to ensure that patients are not abandoned to excessive suffering in the end. More study is needed on access to better drugs. On a frightening note, in the Oregon report, one patient did not die as a result of the medication given, but lost consciousness and regained it several days later. The report also said one particular medication used at first has since been made unavailable in America. The certainty of the success of the drugs being used needs clarification.

In addition, drug laws and enforcement need to be improved so that patients who need pain and other medications are not deprived, so that doctors are not wrongly accused, and so that drug stores can have these readily available. This requires a whole rethinking on diversion, including how tapering off medications occurs, how treatment and addiction are handled, and how enforcement officials can better understand patient needs.

Self-esteem cannot exist if a person is in pain, nor can it exist if a community views pain medications as illegal, or necessary drug use as addiction. Patients in pain need their pain controlled. But at issue here, again, are community and cross-cultural differences about the

understanding and use of narcotics. More research, sensitivity, and training are required here as well.

Also requiring rethinking is medication and physical support for embarrassing disabilities. Preserving a person's function even in decline should be paramount at that latter stage of life. Some strides have obviously been made in the development of medications, but more is required for coping with demeaning symptoms—for example, incontinence, colostomy bags, safety at home, public access (even something simple like elevators at subway stations), and so on. Disability need not hinder self-esteem more than it does already.

And then there are the higher levels, where much research is already ongoing and much more is still needed. In Chapter 12 we began discussing the work of Dr. Stanislav Grof and others who have been doing research using psychedelic substances—in particular, LSD and psilocybin—in therapy with dying patients. In part, this began when LSD was found to be superior to both Dilaudid and Demerol in treating pain, and that it also eased anxiety and depression about illness and death.⁴⁵ But Dr. Grof and his researchers soon discovered that LSD could also successfully acclimate the dying to the states of mind they might experience at death.

It soon became obvious that when psychotherapy was combined with administration of psychedelics, [with] all our patients ... to our surprise and often with intellectual consternation, we witnessed phenomena that had been described through millennia in many ancient and preindustrial cultures of the world in the context of shamanic procedures, various mystical traditions, temple mysteries and rites of passage. The most common and important of these phenomena were experiences of death and rebirth, often followed by feelings of cosmic unity. This profound encounter with one's own impermanence and mortality was very complex and had biological, emotional, intellectual, philosophical, and spiritual dimensions....

⁴⁵ Stanislav Grof, MD, *The Ultimate Journey: Consciousness and the Mystery of Death* (Santa Cruz, CA: The Multidisciplinary Association for Psychedelic Studies, 2006), 205 ff.

Many individuals who experienced psychospiritual death and rebirth independently reported that their attitude toward dying and the concept of death underwent dramatic changes. Fear of their own physiological demise diminished, they became open to the possibility of consciousness existing after clinical death, and they tended to view the process of dying as an adventure in consciousness rather than the ultimate biological disaster and personal defeat.⁴⁶

Dr. Grof had begun this work treating dying cancer patients in Prague, but in 1965 he was recruited to come to Johns Hopkins University to continue this work. As it turned out, political considerations in a time of “Just Say No” to drugs forced the program into a separate facility, the Spring Grove State Hospital in Baltimore, but Grof also remained on the faculty at Johns Hopkins.

In 1970 the Controlled Substances Act was passed, the one we mentioned earlier that made opioids and similar drugs part of a monitored drug schedule. Psychedelics became a Schedule I drug, and all research using these drugs was ended, except for Grof’s research with dying patients at Spring Grove. That continued through the end of that decade. After that, however, all research and treatment came to an above-ground halt (some very few secret studies allegedly continued) until the 1990s.

During those twenty “prohibition” years, Grof developed a system of deep and rapid breathing, which he called Holotropic Breathwork, to help his patients access the consciousness he had previously achieved prescribing psychedelic drugs. Meanwhile, other cultural influences were also building toward a similar end: serious meditation, sacred rituals, music, body work, sensory deprivation, intense prayer, fasting, extreme sports, and so on. And, investigative research was occurring on deathbed visions, near-death-experiences and the like. Indeed, much

⁴⁶ Grof, *Ultimate Journey*, 207.

of this work elicited exactly what Maslow had called “peak experiences” and that term was actually used; a scale of the intensity of the “peak” was even developed.

Journalist Michael Pollan chronicles the renewed start today of the use of psychedelics in his book, *How to Change Your Mind*, a beginning with dying patients that has once again proved successful. He dates that beginning to 2006, when an important academic paper, “Psilocybin Can Occasion Mystical-Type Experiences Having Substantial and Sustained Personal Meaning and Spiritual Significance,” was published in the peer-reviewed journal, *Psychopharmacology*. It took a while for this new work at Johns Hopkins to be noticed, as Pollan wrote.

In the spring of 2010, a front-page story appeared in the *New York Times* headlined “Hallucinogens Have Doctors Tuning In Again.” It reported that researchers had been giving large doses of psilocybin—the active compound in magic mushrooms—to terminal cancer patients as a way to help them deal with their “existential distress” at the approach of death.

These experiments ... were taking place simultaneously at Johns Hopkins, UCLA, and New York University.... [M]any of the volunteers reported that over the course of a single guided psychedelic “journey” they reconceived how they viewed their cancer and the prospect of dying. Several of them said they had lost their fear of death completely. The reasons offered for this transformation were intriguing but also somewhat elusive. “Individuals transcend their primary identification with their bodies and experience ego-free states,” one of the researchers was quoted as saying. They “return with a new perspective and profound acceptance.”⁴⁷

Pollan subsequently interviewed many such patients, and he gave examples of their many experiences in his book.

Over the years, the number of dying patients who have had therapeutic sessions with psychedelic drugs now number in the thousands. As Grof described it, there is an hours-long pre-interview prior to the session, then two therapists stay with the patient during the entire six or so

⁴⁷ Michael Pollan, *How to Change Your Mind: What the New Science of Psychedelics Teaches Us About Consciousness, Dying, Addiction, Depression, and Transcendence* (New York: Penguin Press, 2018), 7.

hours that the drug is given the next day, and then there is follow-up debriefing the day after that. The patient lies in a specially prepared room, given eyeshades to wear and headphones to hear individually prepared music, anything from Bach to Indian drumming. The therapists are there for support.

We mentioned a breast cancer patient named Gloria back in Chapter 12 who was an early patient of Grof's at Spring Grove. Her description of her own "journey," quoted here in part, is typical in its mystical dimension.

Mainly I remember two experiences. I was alone in a timeless world with no boundaries. There was no atmosphere; there was no color, no imagery, but there may have been light. Suddenly I recognized that I was a moment in time, created by those before me and in turn the creator of others. This was my moment, and my major function had been completed. By being born, I had given meaning to my parents' existence.

Again in the void, alone without the time-space boundaries. Life reduced itself over and over again to the least common denominator. I cannot remember the logic of the experience, but I became poignantly aware that the core of life is love. At this moment I felt that I was reaching out to the world—to all people—but especially to those closest to me. I wept long for the wasted years, the search for identity in false places, the neglected opportunities, the emotional energy lost in basically meaningless pursuits.

Many times, after respites, I went back, but always to variations on the same themes. The music carried and sustained me.... When I finally was given a nectarine [to eat] it was the epitome of sublime, succulent flavor.

As I began to emerge, I was taken to a fresh windswept world. [The therapists] welcomed me, and I felt not only joy for myself, but for having been able to use the experience these people who cared for me wanted me to have. I felt very close to a large group of people. Later, as members of my family came, there was a closeness that seemed new. That night, at home, my parents came, too. All noticed a change in me. I was radiant, and I seemed at peace, they said. I felt that way too. What has changed for me? I am living now and being. I can take it as it comes. Some of my physical symptoms are gone—the excessive fatigue, some of the pains. I still get irritated occasionally and yell, I am still me, but more at peace.⁴⁸

⁴⁸ Grof, *Ultimate Journey*, 211.

Gloria's fear of dying had eased. Five weeks afterward, she had to be hospitalized with fluid filling her abdomen. She died quietly three days later.

While psychedelic therapy sessions are not the final answer for an art of modern dying—nor would they even be suggested for everyone—they can open the door to examining experiences that can mimic what might be the state of consciousness at death. The largest take-away from this is that there is a clearly mystical dimension, even a sacred one, that can be accessed in numerous ways to help those who are dying get acclimated. Obviously, much more research is needed in this area.

A second area where more research is needed—and is already going on—is in consciousness in general. Newer scientific theories suggest that consciousness, whatever it is, is not located primarily in the brain but in the larger cosmos, a kind of field theory, if you will, that views the brain as a receiver of outside information rather than a producer of mental events. Those who propose this theory base it on research in quantum physics. I don't know enough about this other than to say it involves wave-particle and string theory—far more than my brain can handle, even after some preliminary study, but definitely worthy of more investigation.

Does consciousness at death just shift to another plane? Does mass become energy? Where does this energy go? These are far more complicated questions than I am equipped to handle, but research has already begun on these issues.⁴⁹

⁴⁹ Bruce Rosenblum and Fred Kuttner, *Quantum Enigma: Physics Encounters Consciousness*, 2nd ed. (Oxford, England: Oxford University Press, 2011).

A third theory, suggested in Michael Pollan's book, is located in a specific part of the brain that he refers to as the default mode network, an area scientists have just focused on in this decade. When subjects were studied using fMRIs either while meditating or using psychedelic drugs, a quieting of this network was noted. Pollan wrote:

It appears that when activity in the default mode network falls off precipitously, the ego temporarily vanishes, and the usual boundaries we experience between self and world, subject and object, all melt away.

The sense of merging into some larger totality is of course one of the hallmarks of the mystical experience; our sense of individuality and separateness hinges on a bounded self and a clear demarcation between subject and other.⁵⁰

Pollan said that at first scientists thought they might be seeing the quieting of this mode because of restricted blood flow to that area, or by stimulation to the serotonin receptors in the cortex, but further studies showed increases in blood flow and oxygen consumption in several other brain regions. It is too early to say what causes experiences of oneness and ecstasy at all, but it is clear that neuroscientists are continuing to look.

For Maslow's part, he always said it was all biological. What we are left with now in terms of the higher levels of Maslow's hierarchy of growth are only more questions. How can consciousness in life merge with whatever consciousness may or may not exist at death? Can we use this material even further in preparation for a good death? And, essentially, do we already have a path toward a modern art of dying?

Maslow had no need of drugs and thought growth toward *self-actualization* and peak experiences, which is what this is, a natural, fully human process if we let it be. Perhaps these experiences do actually happen to many more of us than he'd originally thought, but we block

⁵⁰ Pollan, *Change Your Mind*, 305.

them out of fear, fear we are going insane, fear we might upset our family members, fear of having no idea what is happening or what to do with these strange events. Maslow wrote:

Practically everything that happens in the peak-experiences, naturalistic though they are, could be listed under the headings of religious happenings, or indeed have been in the past considered to be only religious experiences.

For instance, it is quite characteristic in peak-experiences that the whole universe is perceived as an integrated and unified whole. This is not as simple a happening as one might imagine from the bare words themselves. To have a clear perception (rather than a purely abstract and verbal philosophical acceptance) that the universe is all of a piece and that one has his place in it—one is part of it, one belongs in it—can be so profound and shaking an experience that it can change the person's character and his Weltanschauung forever after.⁵¹

Getting used to that experience ahead of time, supporting it while it occurs, finding widespread ways to lead up to a change in consciousness as death comes near, could certainly be of help as we die. Those are next areas for important research.

⁵¹ Maslow, *Religions*, 59.

Chapter 17

Epilogue:

The Good Death of Jack Sheedy

Introduction

When my father-in-law, Jack Sheedy, was dying, our family used what I learned in this work as a specific guideline in helping him handle his death. He was ninety-six and had prostate cancer that had already spread to his kidneys when we discovered it.

We limited treatment but controlled pain, called in hospice, helped him get palliative care, and loved him. In the end, because it became too difficult for his ninety-four-year-old wife to help care for him at home, he went to Calvary Hospital in the Bronx, in New York, which was then one of the few palliative care hospitals in America. They let him drink vodka and read his *New York Times*, have a private room that was always filled with family, decorate it as he liked, and let him flirt with all the nurses. He liked that all of this was for free, without realizing it was Medicare that thankfully paid. In the end, we all felt that indeed, he had what we would call a good death. I am grateful to be able to share his story.

2019

*

*

*

The Story of Jack Sheedy in Fire Island

Gramps was eighty-nine when I met him, my neighbor at a summer house I'd rented on rural Fire Island. The house belonged to his son, John, my future husband, though I didn't know that at the time. Outside the front door was a little patch of dirt I thought would make a good garden. I wanted to put in a few tomatoes, a little spinach, some herbs. But as I began to dig,

Gramps came out and said: “Don’t plant a garden there!” Being merely a weekend gardener, I’d failed to notice that the spot was full of poison ivy.

I never met anyone as old as Jack, his real name, and still that spry. Each morning he’d walk a mile on the beach, often with Honey Bear, John’s dog. He’d eat eggs only on Tuesdays and Saturdays; he had meat only on Thursdays. Jack was tanned and ruddy. Usually he wore a white Irish fisherman’s sweater, shorts, and a baseball cap.

His younger brother was eighty-eight-year-old Father Tom, the priest whom we met in Chapter 12 who’d died in a Gulfport, Mississippi, hospital from injuries suffered in a car accident. His older sister Peggy, whom Father Tom had worried about because she was comatose and on a feeding tube in a nursing home, died at ninety-five. This was a family that was long-lived.

Gramps was a legend on Fire Island, where just a few diehards stay year-round. The island is a small strip of sand, technically a barrier reef, off the coast of Long Island. Only a few cars are allowed off-season, and none at all except utility trucks and emergency vehicles from Memorial Day through Labor Day. The only way to get around is on foot, dragging things through the sand in one of the island’s trademark little red wagons. Where Gramps lived for six months a year was a mile from the closest ferry dock, straight west over deep sand.

Each year, as he had for twenty-seven years, Gramps came out in April, when it was still cold, from his apartment in Bronxville. Few stores were open yet, so he had to lug his own food in canvas L. L. Bean bags piled into his wagon. He stayed at the house until mid-November. The house was unheated, but he was used to staying warm near the fireplace. He had some tiny space heaters, but he didn’t like to spend money on electricity. (Gramps was a notorious penny-

pincher.) He also kept a woodpile out back, pieces of wood or old junk piled high. You never knew, he said, when an old screen door would come in handy, or a board to fix a table that broke. He retrieved old sheets from the garbage, just in case someone broke a leg and needed to tear them in pieces for a splint.

Since the walk to the grocery store was long, Gramps tucked tiny pieces of cheese or leftovers throughout his refrigerator, wrapped in foil that he pressed down and reused, over and over. He also fished a lot. He fished from the shore when the bluefish were running. Sometimes a fisherman heading out to the bay would take him along on a boat to fish for sea bass and blues. He walked barefoot in the Great South Bay, wiggling his heel in hopes of finding clams, and he always found them. He spoke little, noticed all.

Most of all, Gramps had a magnificent garden. People came from all over Fire Island to see it. Each fall he'd cover the spot with seaweed. He'd compost all year and transform a fifteen-by twenty-five-foot spot of sandy desert into a lush plot of land that grew the largest tomatoes, lettuce, peppers, rhubarb, and zucchini, and the healthiest herbs on the island. Stuffed among his rain forest of greens grew secret medicinal plants. When Gramps was ill, he'd make his way out there and chew a little comfrey or whatever else he needed to fix what ailed him.

Gramps's philosophy was use it or lose it. He did the *New York Times* crossword puzzle daily and always finished. No one ever beat him at pinochle. He said you had to do that to keep your mind active, and no doubt about it, his mind was alert until the very end. He said the hardest part of getting old was remembering all those birthdays—the children, the grandchildren, the great-grandchildren, the one great-great grandson. It was also expensive, since he had to buy thirty-six birthday cards, and he put a \$5 check in each one.

By the time I met Gramps he had been married nearly seventy-five years. No one knew what had gone wrong, but it was clear that their relationship was difficult and full of tension. Gramps and Marie had a schedule. Each month he'd walk to town, take the ferry and then the train back from Fire Island to Bronxville to give her cash to pay the rent. He would always pay in cash, a habit left over from the Depression.

In November, long after John or his kids had stopped coming, John would go out to Fire Island to take Gramps home. He and Marie would live together in their apartment for a few weeks, but by the end of the month, Marie would go to their daughter's in Westport to help her set up for Thanksgiving. Christmas was important to this family, and it would always be back at their house. Then Gramps came to visit John for a week in January. Easter would be back in Westport. And then he'd go back to Fire Island.

But Christmas was also important to Gramps for another reason. Early December is when the seed catalogues came. He would go over them with John and place their orders. The seed packets would start arriving at John's house in the mail while Gramps stayed with him in the city in January. When they came, Gramps would finger the little envelopes, put them in rows in a box. In April, he was like a little kid discovering spring anew, when he'd get John to trudge through the sand to Fire Island to open the house again, taking his seeds and his lists and his thirty-six birthday cards with him. They'd spend that first weekend digging the garden, playing pinochle, and planting the first seeds of the year.

Getting Sick

A year after John and I married, Easter was at our house. That year, just after Christmas, Honey Bear died after being sick for many months. Gramps was now ninety-six, and when he

arrived he looked pale; he said he had a pain in his side and hadn't been able to keep anything down for three days. He hadn't called anyone or gone to a doctor. John took him to Marie's doctor in Bronxville. From there he was sent to get an x-ray. They said he had a "blockage" and admitted him to Lawrence Hospital in Bronxville. They found that Gramps had advanced prostate cancer.

They said his enlarged prostate was blocking his urinary tract, and they wanted to do exploratory surgery to see whether there were any kidney stones or other blockages. Gramps was given light anesthesia. When he came back to his room, he told us he knew it was bad. Staff gave him Demerol for his pain. I was concerned that Demerol can be toxic for elderly patients, particularly those with kidney problems, but the hospital gave it to him anyway because they said it was hospital policy. Gramps promptly had seizure after seizure—as we said he might—and hallucinated for the next thirty-six hours. He thought there were rats in the room; he thought he was eating and used a pretend spoon to feed himself, over and over; he talked about his relationship with his mother; he said he was getting his ticket out of his drawer to take a boat trip.

We stayed with him, talked to him, and held his hand, partly to calm him and partly because I'd learned from Sister Loretta to pay attention to the content of his visions. It was a bad sign, we thought, when he began talking about getting ready for a journey and about the long-dead relatives who were coming to see him.

But Gramps also began talking about old memories, about things he'd done as a child, about old girlfriends from the time he was in his teens, about things he remembered doing and people he'd met on Fire Island. (It was a good sign that not *all* of these people were dead.) In

fact, Gramps talked more now than he'd talked in his whole life. When we asked him how likely he was to take his journey, he said the chances were fifty-fifty. We knew he was talking about whether he would live or die, and that even he wasn't really sure.

This was a man who was nearly a hundred, who was born in the last century, who had only been in a hospital once—in 1941, when he had his appendix removed, before his present doctor was born. Even if he had not been mentally confused, he would not have understood well enough any of his modern medical choices.

Yet, knowing Gramps, and having talked with him about both Peggy and Father Tom, we did make some basic decisions we never went back on. In the exploratory surgery doctors found cancer not only in his prostate but also in his kidney. Other tests showed he'd had kidney failure, and that the cancer had probably already spread to his bones.

We realized that at ninety-six, with cancer that had already metastasized, Gramps was likely to die. There wasn't much we could do to avoid it. We decided that our goal was for Gramps to have a good and peaceful death rather than to prolong his life with aggressive treatment such as chemotherapy or surgery. With this decision, we were trading weeks, maybe months, but months spent with the pain and discomfort of treatment as opposed to months spent in peace and, if he had any, well-controlled pain. We also decided that Gramps would be better off dying earlier of kidney or heart failure than later of bone cancer, since those were deaths that were likely to be gentle and pain free, and bone cancer definitely was not.

Since the cancer was so advanced and he was frail, the first good decision we made was to decline aggressive treatment. We all decided as a family not to have chemotherapy; the chances seemed low of arresting prostate cancer that had already spread to the bones, and the

difficult side effects of chemotherapy were not ones Gramps could either tolerate or want to cope with in the final phase of his life. His doctors agreed.

But they did not agree when we declined surgery—after talking it over with Gramps as much as he was able—to remove his testicles. After consulting with specialists ourselves, and after doing a search of the Internet’s computerized medical libraries, we discovered two drugs said to have the same effect as the surgery: They would stop the growth of the offending male hormone, a hormone that would have continued to spread this cancer. When we asked his doctor about them, he told us that in older patients, compliance with taking the drugs is a problem. Dumbfounded, we told him we would give to pills to Gramps ourselves and take him to get his shots.

Hospice at Home

In the end, the prostate never did shrink sufficiently. He had to keep in a catheter, which carried a risk of infection, but there’s no way to know whether surgery would have shrunk the cancer either, or whether Gramps would have survived or tolerated it. We tended to doubt it.

The second good decision we made was to get hospice care. After all those years with time apart, Marie wanted Gramps home. She wanted to take care of him, and he wanted to be with her. On his primary-care doctor’s suggestion, we enrolled Gramps in a local hospice program. From then on, a hospice aide came to help Marie at home for four hours a day: a nurse came three times a week. John’s eldest sister came up from North Carolina and stayed for a few months, helping Marie take care of him. John and his other two sisters ran errands. We took turns so that someone was there every day. And it worked—as long as Gramps could still get around with the help of a walker.

That's how it was for another five months, with Marie making his favorite foods, talking with him and holding his hand at home. During this time Marie and Jack fell in love again. They listened to old songs, they talked about old times. "My mother is incredibly caring," John found himself telling me. "This togetherness they have is important not only for them but for all of us witnessing it."

But Jack still lost his temper sometimes, just as he must have when he and Marie moved apart. He yelled at her, furious at his disease. She was hurt, they stopped speaking. But the children came and helped them talk out their troubles. In the end they resolved many of them. Jack stopped being mean; Marie overlooked it if he was.

That summer, John planted the garden, and whenever he visited, Gramps would ask what each of the plants looked like, what color and shape they were, how high, how close to the others. Finally, he started to share his gardening secrets, making John write them down in a book. John followed his instructions, pinching back plants when he said, watering just when he said, giving extra mulch or fertilizer. Gramps made John take pictures so he could better tell him what to do. The garden grew lush and huge. We brought Gramps a basil and a tomato plant, each in a pot, and he took care of those himself on the windowsill in his apartment. And as he talked, he made peace with them all, with John, with his daughters, with Marie.

At the end of September, Gramps stopped eating. Marie thought it was her cooking, but it wasn't. One daughter refused to believe he was dying and kept trying to feed him, telling him he needed to eat so he could get well. The daughters fought. Gramps just slept in his chair all day, because he was weak and because when he tried to move, he fell down. Marie, who was ninety-

four, couldn't pick him up. She couldn't sleep at night for fear he'd fall on the way to the bathroom.

We all decided that though hospice was wonderful, Marie was drained. For her to go on caring for Gramps at home would have meant two deaths instead of one. The third good decision we made was for Gramps to go to Calvary Hospital, in a nearby town.

Calvary Hospital in the Bronx

It turned out that Calvary was the one hospital in the entire country that specialized only in the acute, palliative care of cancer patients. Though such hospitals do exist in Canada and Great Britain, they didn't exist here, partly because of our peculiar healthcare financing system, which gives preferential benefit to acute, curative care, and partly because of the ethos of aggressive, end-stage treatment. Calvary gives no curative treatment, but instead aggressively manages the symptoms of dying.

Gramps was glum. He knew Marie wasn't able to take care of him anymore and that hospice home-care aides weren't enough for what he now needed. Yet he didn't want to leave home. He would mouth the words that it was best for him to go, but he was mad. He'd stopped eating before he left, and we all thought he was determined to die.

But at Calvary he had his own room. It was light, cheery, airy. While Marie couldn't even turn him, here were nurses who could make him comfortable, who would turn him every two hours to avoid bedsores. He also liked that it was a Catholic hospital. He'd long ago stopped practicing religion but here he felt at home. There were Irish nurses, a cross over the bed, a priest if he wanted to talk. He even got the anointment for the sick.

In fact, Gramps could have whatever he wanted—his regular vodka and tonic at dinner, a massage, a chocolate milkshake any time of day. There was one great, chatty Irish nurse named Ania to talk to. We put a large photo of Gramps and his best friend, Charlie, on the wall at the foot of his bed, next to one of him fishing for bluefish off the beach at Fire Island, and nearby a picture of young Gramps and Marie courting.

Gramps began eating again, happy to be in a place that was sophisticated enough to take such good care of him. Marie was fine, and Gramps perked up. He had a speaker phone put by his bed and all the children and grandchildren and great-grandchildren could call. He had his button for the TV and a *New York Times* came each day so he could follow the news and sports and do the crossword puzzle. He was thrilled thinking it was all for free.

Not only did Gramps not die, he got better—so much so that Calvary finally told us he might need to get out. A Medicare administrator had told Calvary that Gramps no longer qualified for their treatment benefits. He wasn't in pain; he didn't have a fever; he wasn't getting worse. Gramps no longer needed *skilled medical care*, they said, so Medicare wouldn't cover his costs there.

We were told to look at nursing homes with *custodial care*. All of them were awful. It was appalling, John told the doctor at Calvary, that they wanted to move this man to such places at the end of his life. None was as lovely as Calvary.

In the beginning of November, Gramps's sister, Peggy, died after being on the feeding tube for six years. Her heart just gave out. When John told Gramps it was as if he already knew. He looked at John and said, "Good." For years, he and John had asked doctors to remove her tube, but they'd refused; no one had the energy to go to court, which is the only thing the nursing

home said they could do. Peggy had long since curled into a fetal position, in an irreversible coma from which there was no hope of her ever coming out. The feeding tube had been put in without anyone's permission.

Medicare paid for her every day, comatose or not. But ironically, if Gramps improved too much, even though he would shortly die, it wouldn't pay for Calvary. The doctor whispered that we should stall, and we did. When Peggy died, everyone was sadly relieved. It seemed as if she'd actually died years ago, and now we were just going through the rituals of saying good-bye. When we told Gramps, he just wanted to know how her funeral was going to be paid. We knew he was also thinking of his own.

John or one of the sisters visited every day. Marie was at the hospital, holding Gramps's hand. Relatives from everywhere sent cards. Gramps started asking about Thanksgiving and who was coming up to visit from the North Carolina daughter's family. We knew he was thinking of beginning to say good-bye. Everyone who could, decided to come. Then Gramps took what's euphemistically called *a turn for the worse*, and the Calvary staff stopped suggesting he leave. He was put on the critical list. He got an infection, which we fought over, but they decided to treat. They gave him antibiotics, and the fact is, Gramps didn't say no. He was waiting; he wasn't quite ready to die. We brought him a plant that actually bloomed in his room, and a tiny Christmas tree, which we decorated. During Thanksgiving week, a parade of children and grandchildren put ornaments on the tree and kissed him good-bye.

A week later, he got worse. Even though his infection had cleared up, he stopped eating altogether, barely had anything to drink—he couldn't hold it down—and started having trouble breathing. His lungs filled with fluids, as if he were drowning. We saw he was still getting IV

fluids, and doctors were still taking blood for tests. They told us he couldn't swallow, so he couldn't take his heart medications or pills for his gout. The tests were to ascertain his potassium levels to try to stabilize his heart. We asked them to stop, to leave him alone. With the fluids going in, and his body less and less able to excrete or manage it, the fluids were collecting in his chest. Medical personnel were suctioning him, which causes discomfort. His favorite nurse Ania told us it would be better to stop; we checked with physicians and found she was right.

Without food or water, the body slowly shuts itself down, as if producing its own anesthetic, and a person slowly gets sleepy and dozes off. When fluids are administered, they can build to an uncomfortable level. There are two schools of thought—give fluids and suction them out or do nothing. We found that at Calvary one reason for the fluids was that the hospital's funding is based on acute medical care. They had to go this route unless asked to do otherwise. We asked. His fluids were cut back, though not entirely, and the buildup in his chest diminished.

Saying Good-bye

Gramps could hear us throughout, but he was too weak to move, and it was a big effort to respond. We asked if he wanted to be suctioned, and time and again he shook his head no. A priest even came into the room to confirm this, and when he asked Gramps himself if he wanted to be suctioned—explaining to him the reasons why—Gramps again shook his head no.

It was time to make another decision. We requested that Calvary begin treatment with narcotics; Gramps wasn't in pain but he was experiencing breathlessness. With shortness of breath, as with pain, narcotics such as morphine and other opioids can reduce the feelings of suffocation or discomfort. In his case, his doctor chose Levorphanol, a drug like morphine, but

longer acting and with less potential for a reaction for Gramps, who had had a reaction to Demerol.

This was a doctor who knew how to use narcotics well. But he gave it to him by injection, since “Levo,” as it’s called, can build up in the system over time and is better given as needed, he’d said, rather than in a regular IV drip. Whenever Gramps had trouble breathing, we asked for a shot and it helped. Someone was with him the entire time—Marie, John and I, one of John’s sisters, a brother-in-law, one of his many grandchildren, and Ania, who knew when to give the shots and how to calm his fears.

By then, Gramps’s main communication was intense eye contact. He’d stare at you, through you, inside you, intimately, as one stares at a lover in sex. We’d hold his hand, stroke his arm, his brow. And we’d play music. John’s son-in-law—Irish like Gramps—had made a tape of old Irish tunes. We began to play them for him on a cassette recorder.

The first time we played the tape, Marie was sitting beside him. In the beginning, he barely acknowledged the music. Then an old song came on called “After the Ball.” Gramps turned and stared at Marie. He took her hand in his, and they both smiled. When they were in their twenties and courting, this was their song. They’d danced to it, kissed to it, and later made love to it. And now as he lay dying, they looked at each other, held hands, stared, and smiled. We played these songs most of the next few days, as Gramps’s children came to say a final good-bye.

In the last two days, Gramps began to stare at a spot on the ceiling. He barely talked but he heard everything. John and I sat quietly, stroking his arms, John on one side of the bed, Marie and I on the other. We thought maybe he was comatose. John was doing the *Times* crossword

puzzle now, and at one point he said to me, “What’s a seven-letter word for a cousin of a carrot?” Before I could answer, a hoarse whisper came from that bed. Gramps hadn’t spoken in days, but he answered: “Parsnip.”

Now everyone had said good-bye, but his daughter from North Carolina wanted to be there at the end. We called her. Friday, we told Gramps that she’d come Sunday, and we told him the time of her plane. Later, we realized he pretty much planned exactly when he would go.

Those last days, the room was enormously peaceful. Gramps was still wheezing, with one side better for him than the other. Nurses turned him every two hours, trying to prevent bedsores. But Gramps didn’t seem to mind. He never ate or drank, but we put chips of ice on his tongue and Vaseline swabs on his lips. He couldn’t swallow. They gave him no medication but the Levo. John said some private good-byes. He said Gramps understood completely, held his hand tightly, and stared at him with those totally open eyes. He had no pain. But soon he began staring more at the ceiling.

Saturday night was wet and foggy. John came back to stay with him. John is a businessman, not the type to talk like this, but he said the room seemed to be full of a powerful energy and also incredibly peaceful. Gramps’s breathing became more shallow. John held his hand and played the Irish songs. After a while, Gramps began scanning the spot he’d been staring at, as if it had become wider. Suddenly he held out an arm as if he were pointing at that spot. John thought he was upset, and told Gramps it was okay. Soon Gramps pointed again, as if he were reaching for someone. Then a third time he reached and seemed surprised.

I was asleep at home but for some reason, I suddenly found myself wide-awake, and as I woke up, I found myself saying these words out loud: “Don’t stay here, Jack. Go with your

brother, Father Tom. Follow the light.” John came home an hour later, so energized he couldn’t sleep. I told him what had happened to me. Eerily, we both felt sure that Gramps’s brother had come for him, probably with Peggy as well.

That morning, John had already gone to get his sister at the airport when Gramps’s doctor called to say that he had died. When the three of us walked into Gramps’s room he’d been dead just an hour. He’d died just as John’s sister’s plane was landing. Could be that Gramps planned it so she could spend her time now focusing on Marie.

We expected that energy to still be in the room, but it wasn’t when we arrived. A priest was there. When John told him what had happened that night, he said it was not at all an uncommon experience in the hospital. His explanation was that God had come for Gramps. Other relatives had more mundane explanations, that it was probably his mother or Peggy or Father Tom. Maybe even Honey Bear. Gramps left quickly, just the way he always had when he got to Fire Island, stepped off the ferry, and ran toward the house. But his eyes were still wide open, staring at that spot. And on his face was the biggest smile.

We lined the inside of the coffin with photos, John and I kissing Gramps at our wedding, pictures of him petting Honey Bear, Gramps with each of his four children and with Marie. The eighteen grandchildren, bearing notes and pictures from the seventeen great-grandchildren and the great-great grandson, each tucked small treasures inside with him. We also put in photos of Gramps’s garden, some taken this year and showing the results of the secrets he’d shared with John. The tomatoes and lettuce plants were bigger than ever, the vines with the peas and beans blanketed the garden fence.

We held the funeral Mass in the chapel at the Monastery of the Sacred Heart in Yonkers. The chapel was nearly full. Gramps had friends of all ages. All his children were there, as were sixteen of his grandchildren and great-grandchildren and his great-great grandson. John read the eulogy he'd stayed up the night before writing.

“His death was remarkable, just like his life,” he began. “He never complained. He died with great strength and with enormous dignity. There was so much love in that hospital room of his. You could just feel it. In dying, he accomplished a number of things that probably couldn't have happened if we had tried to talk about them. He united his family. We met. We talked. We didn't always agree, but we became family again.

“So, these are the lessons my father has taught us in dying: Uniting. Caring. Loving those who are important to you in life. Albert Camus once said: ‘There is but one freedom, to put oneself right with death, after that, all is possible.’ My father was fortunate. He put himself right with death.”

Bibliography

Abbreviations in this section:

<i>AFP</i>	American Family Physician
<i>AIM</i>	Annals of Internal Medicine
<i>Arch</i>	Archives of Internal Medicine
<i>Acute Pain Management</i>	Clinical Practice Guidelines: Acute Pain Management Procedures and Trauma (February 1992)
<i>Management of Cancer</i>	Clinical Practice Guidelines No. 9: Management of Cancer Pain (March 1994)
<i>JNDS</i>	Journal of Near Death Studies
<i>JPSM</i>	Journal of Pain and Symptom Management
<i>JAMA</i>	Journal of the American Medical Association
<i>NEJM</i>	New England Journal of Medicine
USDHHS, AHCPR	U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Agency for Health Care Policy and Research

Books

Adler, Mortimer J. *Aristotle for Everybody*. New York: Touchstone Book, 1978.

Alighieri, Dante. *The Inferno*. Translated by Robert Hollander and Jean Hollander. New York: Anchor Books, 2002.

Allport, Gordon W. *Becoming: Basic Considerations for a Psychology of Personality*. New Haven: Yale University Press, 1955.

- _____. *Pattern and Growth in Personality*. New York: Holt, Rinehart and Winston, 1961.
- American Pain Society (APS). *Principle of Analgesic Use in the Treatment of Acute and Chronic Cancer Pain: A Concise Guide to Medical Practice*. 3rd ed. Chicago, IL: American Pain Society, 1992.
- Aries, Phillipe, *Centuries of Childhood: A Social History of Family Life*. New York: Vintage Books, 1965.
- _____, *The Hour of Our Death*. New York: Oxford University Press, 1991.
- _____, *Western Attitudes Toward Death*. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins Press, 1974.
- Aristotle. *Aristotle's Metaphysics*. Translated by Hippocrates G. Apostle. Grinnell, Iowa: The Peripatetic Press, 1966.
- Atwater, P. M. H. *Coming Back to Life*. New York: Ballantine Books, 1988.
- Baker, David W, MD, M.P.H. *The Joint Commission's Pain Standards: Origins and Evolution*. Oakbrook Terrace, IL: The Joint Commission, 5 May 2017.
- Bauman, Zygmunt. *Mortality, Immortality and Other Life Strategies*. Stanford, CA.: Stanford University Press, 1992.
- Beauvoir, Simone de. *A Very Easy Death*. Translated by Patrick O'Brian. New York: Pantheon Books, 1965
- Becker, Ernest. *The Denial of Death*. New York: The Free Press, 1973.
- Becker, Howard S. *Tricks of the Trade: How to Think About Your Research While Doing It*. Chicago and London: The University of Chicago Press, 1998.
- Bernardin, Cardinal Joseph. *The Gift of Peace*. Chicago, IL: Loyola Press, 1997.
- Betzold, Michael. *Appointment with Doctor Death*. Troy, MI: Momentum Books, 1993.
- Bezilla, Robert, ed. *Religion in America: 1992 to 1993, 25th Anniversary Edition*. Princeton, NJ: The Princeton Religion Research Center, 1993.
- Bhagavati, Ma Jaya Sati. *The 11 Karmic Spaces: Choosing Freedom from the Patterns that Bind You*. Sebastian, FL: Kashi Publishing, 11 November 2011.
- _____. *Deep and Simple Wisdom: Spiritual Teachings of Ma Jaya Sati Bhagavati*. Sebastian, FL: Kashi Publishing, 23 October 2017.

- _____. *First Breath, Last Breath: Practices to Quiet the Mind and Open the Heart*. Sebastian, FL: Kashi Publishing, 1 January 2017.
- Blackmore, Susan. *Dying to Live*. Amherst, NY: Prometheus Books, 1993.
- Blum, Diane, et al. *A Helping Hand: The Resource Guide for People with Cancer*. New York: Cancer Care, 1996.
- Bondeson, Jan. *Buried Alive: The Terrifying History of Our Most Primal Fear*. New York: W.W. Norton, 2001.
- Bonica, John, MD *The Management of Pain*. Philadelphia: Lea and Febiget, 1953.
- Brinkley, Dannion with Paul Perry. *Saved by the Light*. New York: Villard Books, 1994.
- Buchanan, A. E. and D. W. Brock. *Deciding for Others*. New York: Cambridge University Press, 1989.
- Butler, Katy, *The Art of Dying Well: A Practical Guide to a Good End of Life*. New York: Scribner, 2019.
- _____. *Knocking on Heaven's Door: The Path to a Better Way of Death*. New York: Scribner, 2013.
- Butler, Robert, MD *Why Survive? Being Old in America*. New York: Harper Torchbooks, 1975.
- Butler, Robert, Myrna Lewis, and Trey Sunderland. *Aging and Mental Health: Positive Psychosocial and Biomedical Approaches*. 4th ed. New York: Macmillan Publishing Company, 1991.
- Byock, Ira, MD *Dying Well*. New York: Putnam, 1997.
- Callahan, Daniel, PhD *The Troubled Dream of Life: Living with Mortality*. New York: Simon & Schuster, 1993.
- Callanan, Maggie and Patricia Kelley. *Final Gifts: Understanding the Special Awareness, Needs and Communications of the Dying*. New York: Poseidon Press, 1992.
- Cantor, Norman F. *The Civilization of the Middle Ages*. New York: Harper Perennial, 1994.
- Caroscio, James T. *Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis: A Guide to Patient Care*. New York: Thieme Medical Publishers, Inc., 1986.

- Cassell, Eric J. *The Nature of Suffering and the Goals of Medicine*. New York: Oxford University Press, 1991.
- Chagdud Tulku, Rinpoche. *Life in Relation to Death*. Junction City, CA: Padma Publishing, 1987
- Chapman, Richard C. and Kathy Foley. *Current and Emerging Issues in Cancer Pain*. New York: Raven Press, 1993.
- Charmaz, Kathy. *Constructing Grounded Theory: A Practical Guide Through Qualitative Analysis*. London: Sage Publications, 2006.
- _____. *The Social Reality of Death*. Reading, MA.: Addison-Wesley Publishing Company, 1980.
- _____. *Lord of the Dance: The Autobiography of a Tibetan Lama*. Junction City, CA: Padma Publishing, 1992.
- Cherlin, Andrew J., *Marriage, Divorce, Remarriage: Revised and Enlarged*, 2nd ed. Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 2013.
- Colby, William H. *Long Goodbye: The Deaths of Nancy Cruzan*. Carlsbad, CA: Hay House, Inc., 2002.
- _____. *Unplugged: Reclaiming Our Right to Die in America*. New York: AMACOM, 2006.
- Committee for Pro-Life Activities of the National Conference of Catholic Bishops. *Nutrition and Hydration: Moral and Pastoral Reflections*. Washington, D.C.: United States Catholic Conference, 4 April 1992.
- Comprehensive Pain Management Group (CPMG). *Cancer Pain Relief*. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization, 1986.
- Cox, Harvey. *Religion in the Secular City: Toward a Postmodern Theology*. New York: Touchstone Book, 1984.
- Dalai Lama. *Essential Teachings*. Berkeley: North Atlantic Books, 1995.
- _____. *A Flash of Lightning in the Dark of Night*. Boston: Shambhala Publications, 1994.
- _____. *Way to Freedom*. San Francisco: HarperSanFrancisco, 1994.

- Dass, Ram. *Be Here Now*. New York: Crown 1971.
- _____. *The Only Dance There Is*. New York: Anchor/Doubleday, 1970.
- _____. *Still Here: Embracing Aging, Changing, and Dying*. New York: Riverhead Books, 2000.
- Dass, Ram and Stephen Levine. *Grist for the Mill*. Santa Cruz, CA: Unity Press, 1977.
- Dehaene, Stanislas. *Consciousness and the Brain: Deciphering How the Brain Codes Our Thoughts*. New York: Penguin Books, 2014.
- Dennett, Daniel, PhD *Consciousness Explained*. Boston: Little, Brown, 1991.
- _____. *Content and Consciousness*. New York: Routledge, 1986.
- Denzin, Norman and Yvonna S. Lincoln, ed. *Strategies of Qualitative Inquiry*, 2nd ed. London, Thousand Oaks, New Delhi: Sage Publications, 2003.
- Doughty, Caitlin. *From Here to Eternity*. New York: W. W. Norton & Company, 2017.
- Dowell, Deborah, MD, Tamara M. Haegerich, PhD, and Roger Chou, MD *CDC Guideline for Prescribing Opioids for Chronic Pain*, Atlanta, GA: Centers for Disease Control, 8 March 2016, CDC.gov.
- Doyle, Derek, Geoffrey W. C. Hanks, and Neil Macdonald, ed. *The Oxford Textbook of Palliative Medicine*. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1993.
- Dugdale, Lydia S., MD, ed. *Dying in the Twenty-First Century: Toward a New Ethical Framework for the Art of Dying Well*. Cambridge, MA.: The MIT Press, 2015.
- Eadie, Betty J., with Curtis Taylor. *Embraced by the Light*. Placerville, CA.: Gold Leaf Press, 1992.
- Eisenberg, Jon B. *Using Terri: The Religious Right's Conspiracy to Take Away Our Rights*. San Francisco: HarperSanFrancisco, 2005.
- Emanuel, Ezekiel J. *The Ends of Human Life: Medical Ethics in a Liberal Polity*. Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 1991.
- Emerson, Robert M., Rachel I. Fretz and Linda L. Shaw. *Writing Ethnographic Fieldnotes*. 2nd ed. Chicago, IL: The University of Chicago Press, 1995.

- Erikson, Erik. *Childhood and Society*. New York: W. W. Norton, 1950.
- _____. *Identity and the Life Cycle*. New York: W.W. Norton and Company, 1994.
- Erik H. Erikson and Joan M. Erikson, *The Life Cycle Completed*. New York: W.W. Norton and Company, 1998.
- Farr, Sidney Saylor. *What Tom Sawyer Learned from Dying*. Charlottesville, VA: Hampton Roads Publishing Co., 1993.
- Fauci, Anthony S., MD et al., ed. *Harrison's Principles of Internal Medicine*. 14th ed. New York: McGraw-Hill, 1994.
- Feifel, Herman, ed. *The Meaning of Death*. New York: McGraw Hill, 1959.
- Fenwick, Peter and Elizabeth Fenwick. *The Art of Dying*, London: Continuum, 2008.
- Feuerstein, Georg. *The Shock Tactics and Radical Teachings of Crazy-Wise Adepts, Holy Fools and Rascal Gurus*. New York: Paragon House, 1991.
- Field, Marilyn, PhD and Cassel, Christine, MD *Approaching Death: Improving Care at the End of Life*. Vol. 1 and Vol. 2. Washington, D.C.: National Academy Press, 1997.
- Fields, Rick. *How the Swans came to the Lake: A Narrative History of Buddhism in America*. Boulder, CO: Shambhala Publications, 1981.
- Foley, Kathleen M., MD with Charles E. Inturrisi, M.D, ed. *Opioid Analgesics in the Management of Clinical Pain: Advances in Pain Research and Therapy*. Vol. 8. New York: Raven Press, 1986.
- Fox, Renee C. *The Sociology of Medicine: a participant observer's view*. Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice Hall, 1989.
- Frankl, Viktor E. *Man's Search for Meaning*. Boston: Beacon Press, 2006.
- Fremantle, Francesca and Chögyam Trungpa, trans. *The Tibetan Book of the Dead: The Great Liberation through Hearing in the Bardo*. Berkeley, CA: Shambhala Publications, 1975.
- Gallup Jr. George. *Adventures in Immortality*. New York: McGraw-Hill, 1982.
- Gallup Jr., George and Sarah Jones. *100 Questions Research Center, Religion in America*. Princeton, NJ: Princeton, 1989.

- Garrett, Laurie. *The Coming Plague: Newly Emerging Diseases in a World Out of Balance*. New York: Farrar, Straus and Giroux, 1994.
- Gawande, Atul. *Being Mortal: Medicine and What Matters in the End*. New York: Picador, 2014.
- Gill, Derek. *Quest: The Life of Elisabeth Kubler-Ross*. New York: Ballantine Books, 1981.
- Glaser, Barney G. and Anselm L. Strauss. *Awareness of Dying*. New Brunswick and London: Aldine Transaction, A Division of Transaction Press, 2009.
- _____. *Time for Dying*. New Brunswick: Aldine Transaction, 2007.
- _____. *The Discovery of Grounded Theory: Strategies for Qualitative Research*. London: Routledge, Kindle Edition, 2017.
- Glick, Henry R. *The Right to Die*. New York: Columbia University Press, 1992.
- Goffman, Erving. *The Presentation of Self in Everyday Life*. New York: Anchor Books, 1959.
- _____. *Stigma: Notes on the Management of Spoiled Identity*, New York: A Touchstone Book, 1986,
- Grof, Stanislav, MD, *The Holotropic Mind: The Three Levels of Human Consciousness and How they Shape Our Lives*. San Francisco: HarperSanFrancisco, 1993.
- _____. *The Ultimate Journey: Consciousness and the Mystery of Death*. Santa Cruz, CA: MAPS, 2006.
- Grof, Stanislav, MD and Joan Halifax, PhD *The Human Encounter with Death*. New York: E. P. Dutton, 1977.
- Groopman, Jerome, MD *How Doctors Think*. Boston: Houghton Mifflin Company, 2007.
- Hallam, Elizabeth, Jenny Hockey, and Glennys Howarth. *Beyond the Body: Death and Social Identity*. London: Routledge, 1999.
- Harris, Barbara and Lionel C. Bascom. *Full Circle*. New York: Pocket Books, 1990.
- Hennezel, Marie de. *Intimate Death: How the Dying Teach Us How to Live*. New York: Alfred A. Knopf, 1997.
- Hill Jr., C. Stratton, MD *Advances in Pain Research and Therapy: Drug Treatment of Cancer Pain in a Drug-Oriented Society*. New York: Raven Press, 1989.

- Hoffman, Edward, ed. *Future Visions: The Unpublished Papers of Abraham Maslow*. Thousand Oaks, CA., Sage Publications, 1996.
- Holland, Jimmie C., MD and Julia Howe Rowland, ed. *The Handbook of Psycho-oncology: Psychological Care of the Patient with Cancer*. New York: Oxford University Press, 1990.
- Holland, Jimmie, MD, and Sheldon Lewis, *The Human Side of Cancer: Living with Hope, Coping with Uncertainty*. New York: Harper Perennial, 2001.
- Hughes, Everett C., *The Sociological Eye: Selected Papers*. London and New York: Routledge, Kindle Edition, 2017.
- Humphry, Derek, *Death With Dignity*. New York: Carol Publishing, 1992.
- _____. *Final Exit: The Practicalities of Self-Deliverance and Assisted Suicide for the Dying*, 2nd ed. New York: Dell Publishing, 1991.
- _____. *Lawful Exit*. Junction City, Oregon: Norris Lane Press, 1993.
- _____. *Let Me Die Before I Wake: Hemlock's Book of Self-Deliverance for the Dying*. New York: Dell Books 1992.
- Humphry, Derek and Ann Wickett, *Jean's Way*. New York: Quartet Books, 1978.
- _____. *The Right to Die: An Historical and Legal Perspective of Euthanasia*, Eugene, Oregon: The Hemlock Society, 1990.
- Huxley, Aldous, *The Doors of Perception and Heaven and Hell*. New York: Harper & Row, 1954.
- _____. *Island*. New York: Harper & Row, 1962.
- Jacox, Ada. USDHHS, *AHCP, Management of Cancer Pain Clinical Practice Guideline #9*. Washington, D.C.: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 1994.
- James, William. *The Varieties of Religious Experience*. New York: Collier Books, 1961.
- Jung, Carl G., *Memories, Dreams and Reflections*. New York: Pantheon Books, 1963.
- _____. *Modern Man in Search of a Soul*. New York: Harcourt, 1933.
- _____. *Psychological Reflections*. New York: Pantheon Books, 1953.

- _____. *The Undiscovered Self*. London: Kegan Paul, 1958.
- Kalanithi, Paul. *When Breath Becomes Air: What Makes Life Worth Living in the Face of Death?* London: Vintage Books, 2016.
- Kastenbaum, Robert K., PhD ed., *Death, Society, and Human Experience* 9th ed. Boston: Allyn & Bacon, 2006.
- Kessler, David. *The Rights of the Dying*. New York: Harper Perennial, 1997.
- Kevorkian, Jack, MD *Prescription Medicine*. Buffalo: Prometheus Books. 1991.
- Komp, Diane M., MD *A Window to Heaven: When Children see Life in Death* (Grand Rapids, MI: Zondervan Publishing House, 1992.
- Kubler-Ross, Elizabeth. *Death: The Final Stage of Growth*. New York: Simon & Schuster, 1975.
- _____. *Living With Death and Dying*. New York: Macmillan Publishing, 1981.
- _____. *On Children and Death*. New York: Macmillan Publishing, 1983.
- _____. *On Death and Dying*. New York: Macmillan Publishing, 1969.
- _____. *On Life After Death*. Berkeley, CA.: Celestial Arts, 1991.
- _____. *Questions and Answers on Death and Dying*. New York: Macmillan Publishing, 1974.
- Larkin, Jack. *The Reshaping of Everyday Life: 1790—1840*. New York: HarperCollins, 1988.
- Leary, Timothy, Ralph Metzner, and Richard Alpert. *The Psychedelic Experience: A Manual Based on the Tibetan Book of the Dead*. New York: Citadel Press, 1976.
- Lee, Barbara Coombs. *Finish Strong: Putting Your Priorities First at the End of Life*. Littleton, CO: Compassion & Choices, 2019.
- Levine, Stephen, *A Year to Live*. New York: Bell Tower, 1997.
- _____. *Guided Meditations, Explorations and Healings*. New York: Anchor/Doubleday, 1991.
- _____. *Healing into Life and Death*. New York: Anchor/Doubleday, 1987.
- _____. *Meetings at the Edge*. New York: Anchor/Doubleday, 1984.

- Levine, Stephen and Ondrea Levine. *Gradual Awakening*. New York: Anchor/Doubleday, 1979.
- _____. *Who Dies? An Investigation of Conscious Living and Conscious Dying*. New York: Anchor/Doubleday, 1982.
- Lofland, John and Lyn H. Lofland. *Analyzing Social Settings: A Guide to Qualitative Observation and Analysis* 3rd ed. Davis, CA.: University of California Press, Wadsworth Publishing Company, 1995.
- Lupton, Deborah. *Medicine as Culture: Illness, Disease and the Body in Western Societies*. London: Sage Publications, 1994.
- Lynne, Joanne, MD and Joan Harrold, MD *Handbook for Mortals: Guidance for People Facing Serious Illness*. New York: Oxford University Press, 1999).
- Lyons, Albert S., MD and R. Joseph Petrucelli, MD *Medicine: An Illustrated History*. New York: Abradale Press, Harry N. Abrams, 1987.
- Macy, Beth. *Dopestick: Dealers, Doctors, and the Drug Company that Addicted America*. New York: Little, Brown & Company, 2018.
- Maslow, Abraham. *The Farther Reaches of Human Nature*. New York: Penguin, 1971.
- _____. *Motivation and Personality*, 2nd ed. New York: Harper, 1970.
- _____. *Religions, Values, and Peak-Experiences*. New York: Penguin, 1970.
- _____. *Toward a Psychology of Being*. Blacksburg, VA: Wilder Publications, 2011.
- May, Rollo. *Existence*. New York: Basic Books, 1958.
- _____. *Existential Psychology*. New York: Random House, 1961.
- Meisel, Alan, J. D. *The Right to Die* 2nd ed., Vol.1 and Vol. 2. New York: John Wiley & Sons, 1995.
- _____. *The Right to Die: 1994 Cumulative Supplement No. 2*. New York: John Wiley & Sons, 1994.
- Monette, Paul, *Afterlife*. New York: Crown, 1990.
- _____. *Becoming a Man: Half a Life Story*. San Diego: Harcourt Brace, 1992.

- _____. *Borrowed Time: An AIDS Memoir*. New York: Avon Books, 1990.
- Moody Jr., Raymond A., MD *Life After Life*. New York: Bantam Books, 1975.
- _____. *The Light Beyond*. New York: Bantam Books, 1988.
- _____. *Reflections on Life After Life*. New York: Bantam Books, 1978.
- Morse, Melvin, MD, with Paul Perry. *Closer to the Light: Learning from the Near-Death Experiences of Children*. New York: Ivy Books, 1990.
- _____. *Transformed by the Light*. New York: Ivy Books, 1992.
- Mount, Balfour M. *Sightings in the Valley of the Shadows: Reflections on Dying*, Downers Grove, IL.: InterVarsity Press, 1983.
- Mount, Balfour and Ina Ajemian, ed. *The R.V.H. Manual on Palliative/Hospice Care*. Salem, NH: The Ayer Co., 1982.
- Nelson, Hilde Lindemann and James Lindemann Nelson. *The Patient in the Family: An Ethics of Medicine and Families*. New York: Routledge, 1995.
- Nuland, Sherwin B. *How We Die: Reflections on Life's Final Chapter*. New York: Alfred A. Knopf, 1994.
- Olshansky, S. Jay and Bruce A. Carnes. *The Quest of Immortality: Science at the Frontiers of Aging*. New York: W.W. Norton and Company, 2001.
- Osis, Karlis, PhD and Erlendur Haraldsson, PhD *At The Hour of Death*. Mamaroneck, NY: Hastings House Book Publishers, 1990.
- Osler, Sir William. *Principles and Practice of Medicine*. New York: Appleton and Co., 1892.
- Pagels, Elaine. *Why Religion: A Personal Story*. New York: Harper Collins Publishers, 2018.
- Patt, Richard B., MD with Susan S. Lang. *You Don't Have to Suffer: A Complete Guide to Relieving Cancer pain for Patients and their Families*. New York: Oxford University Press, 1994.
- Payer, Lynn. *Medicine and Culture*. New York: Penguin Books, 1988.
- Plato. *Five Dialogues: Euthyphro, Apology, Crito, Meno, Phaedo*. 2nd ed. Translated by G.M.A. Grube. Revised by John M. Cooper. Indianapolis, IN: Hackett Publishing Company, Inc., 2002.

- _____. *The Republic*. Translated by G.M.A. Grube. Revised by C.D.C. Reeve. Indianapolis, IN: Hackett Publishing Company, Inc., 1992.
- Pollan, Michael. *How to Change Your Mind: What the New Science of Psychedelics Teaches Us About Consciousness, Dying, Addiction, Depression and Transcendence*. New York: Penguin, 2018.
- President's Commission for the Study of Ethical Problems in Medicine and Biomedical and Behavioral Research. *Deciding to Forego Life-Sustaining Treatment*, Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1983.
- The President's Commission for the Study of Ethical Problems in Medicine and Biomedical and Behavioral Research. *Defining Death: Medical, Legal and Ethical Issues in the Determination of Death*. Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1981.
- Preston, Richard. *The Hot Zone: A Terrifying True Story*. New York: Random House, 1995.
- Quill, Timothy E., MD *Caring for Patients at the End of Life: Facing an Uncertain Future Together*. New York: Oxford University Press, 2001
- _____. *A Midwife Through the Dying Process: Stories of Healing and Hard Choices at the End of Life*. Baltimore and London: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1996.
- Quinlan, Joseph and Julia with Phyllis Batelle. *Karen Ann*. New York: Doubleday, 1977.
- Remen, Rachel Naomi, MD *Kitchen Table Wisdom: Stories that Heal*. New York: Riverhead Books, 2006.
- _____. *My Grandfather's Blessings: Stories of Strength, Refuge and Belonging*, New York: Riverhead Books, 2001.
- Ring, Kenneth, PhD *Heading Toward Omega: In Search of the Meaning of the Near-Death Experience*. New York: Morrow, 1984.
- _____. *Life at Death: A Scientific Investigation of the Near-Death Experience*. New York: William Morrow, 1980.
- _____. *The Omega Project*. New York: Morrow, 1992.
- Rogers, Carl. *On Becoming a Person*. Boston: Houghton Mifflin, 1961.
- Rollin, Betty. *First, You Cry*. New York: Lipponcott, 1976.

- _____. *Last Wish*. New York: Simon and Schuster, 1985.
- Rosenblum, Bruce and Fred Kuttner. *Quantum Enigma: Physics Encounters Consciousness*, 2nd ed. Oxford, England: Oxford University Press, 2011.
- Ross, Judith Wilson, M.A., John W. Glaser, S.T.D., and Dorothy Rasinski-Gregory, J.D., MD
Health Care Ethics Committees: The Next Generation. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass, 1993.
- Rothman, David J. *Strangers at the Bedside*. New York: Basic Books, 1991.
- Rothman, Sheila. *Living in the Shadow of Death: Tuberculosis and the Social Experience of Illness in American History*. Baltimore: John Hopkins University Press, 1995.
- Sabom, Michael, MD *Recollections of Death: A Medical Investigation of the Near-Death Experience*. New York: Harper & Row, 1981.
- Sacred Congregation for the Doctrine of the Faith. *Declaration on Euthanasia*. Boston: Saint Paul Books and Media, 5 May 1980.
- Saunders, Cicely and Mary Baines. *Living With Dying: The Management of Terminal Disease*. Oxford, Eng.: Oxford University Press, 1989.
- Seale, Clive. *Constructing Death: The Sociology of Dying and Bereavement*. Cambridge, U.K.: Cambridge University Press, 1998.
- Shilts, Randy. *And the Band Played On*. New York: St. Martin's Press, 1987.
- Siegel, Bernie S., MD *Love, Medicine and Miracles*. New York: Harper & Row, 1986.
- Silverman, Harold M., Pharm. D., ed. *The Pill Book*, 7th ed. New York: Bantam Books, 1996.
- Simonton, O. Carl, Stephanie Simonton, and James Creighton. *Getting Well Again: A Step-by-Step Self-Help Guide to Overcoming Cancer for Patients and Their Families*. New York: Jeremy P. Tarcher, Inc., 1978.
- Skolnick, Arlene S. and Jerome H. Skolnick, ed. *Families in Transition* 6th ed., Glenview, IL: Scott, Foresman, 1989.
- Smith, Huston. *The World's Religions*. New York: Harper Collins, 1991.
- Sogyal Rinpoche. *The Tibetan Book of Living and Dying*. San Francisco: HarperSanFrancisco,

1992.

The Song of Roland. Translated by Glyn Burgess. London: Penguin Classics, 1990.

Starr, Paul. *The Social Transformation of American Medicine*. New York: Basic Books, 1984.

Stoddard, Sandol. *The Hospice Movement: A Better Way of Caring for the Dying*. New York: Vintage Books, 1978.

Sudnow, David. *Passing On: The Social Organization of Dying*. Englewood Cliffs: Prentice-Hall, 1967.

Tolstoy, Leo. *The Death of Ivan Ilyich*. Translated by Richard Pevear and Larissa Volokhonsky. New York: Bantam Dell, 1981.

Trungpa, Chogyam. *Born in Tibet*. Boston: Shambhala Publications, 1985.

_____. *Cutting Through Spiritual Materialism*. Berkeley, CA: Shambhala Books, 1973.

_____. *Meditation in Action*. Berkeley, CA: Shambhala Publications, 1969.

_____. *Shambhala: The Sacred Path of the Warrior*. Boulder, CO: Shambhala Publications, 1984.

Trungpa, Chogyam. *The Collected Works of Chogyam Trungpa, Rinpoche*, Vols. 1-10. Carolyn Gimian, ed. Boston: Shambhala Publication, 2004 - 2017.

USDHHS, AHCPR. *Acute Pain Management*. Washington, D.C.: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, February 1992.

_____. *Management of Cancer Pain* (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, March 1994).

U.S. Supreme Court, *Nancy Beth Cruzan, by Her Parents and Co-guardians, v. Director, Missouri Department of Health*, Sup. Ct. Case No. 88—1503, 25 June 1990.

_____. *Decision, Washington et al., Petitioners v. Harold Glucksberg et al., No. 96-110, and Dennis C. Vacco, Attorney General of New York et al., v. Timothy E. Quill et al., No. 95-1858, June 1997.*

_____. In the Supreme Court of the United States, October Term, 1996, *Washington et al.*,

Petitioners v. Harold Glucksburg et al., Respondents, On Writ of Certiorari to the United States Court of Appeals for the Ninth Circuit, Brief for the United States as Amicus Curiae Supporting Petitioners, No. 96-110, October 1996.

_____. In the Supreme Court of the United States, October Term, 1996, *Vacco et al., Petitioners v. Quill et al., Respondents, On Writ of Certiorari to the United States Court of Appeals for the Second Circuit, Brief for the United States as Amicus Curiae Supporting Petitioners. Supporting Petitioners*, No. 95-1858. October 1996.

Veatch, Robert M. *Death, Dying and the Biological Revolution: Our Last Quest for Responsibility*. New Haven: Yale University Press, 1989.

Walsh, Froma, PhD and Monica McGoldrick, ed. *Living Beyond Loss: Death in the Family*. New York: W. W. Norton, 1991.

Webb, Marilyn. *The Good Death: The New American Search to Reshape the End of Life*. New York: Bantam Books, 1997.

Weiss, Robert S. *Learning from Strangers: The Art and Method of Qualitative Interview Studies*. New York: The Free Press, A Division of Simon and Schuster, Inc., 1994.

White, John. *Highest State of Consciousness*. Garden City, New York: Anchor Books, 1972.

Wyngarden, Smith, and Bennett, ed. *Cecil Textbook of Medicine*, Vol. 1 and Vol. 2. 19th ed. Philadelphia: Saunders, 1992.

Zaleski, Carol, PhD *Otherworld Journeys*. New York: Oxford University Press, 1987.

Zola, Irving Kenneth. *Socio-Medical Inquiries: Recollections, Reflections, and Reconsiderations*. Philadelphia: Temple University Press, 1983.

Periodicals

Ad Hoc Committee of the Harvard Medical School to Examine the Definition of Brain Death. "A Definition of Irreversible Coma." *JAMA* 205 (1968): 337.

AHCPR. *Management of Cancer Pain*. Washington, D.C.: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (1994): 139.

AMA's Council on Scientific Affairs. "The Good Care of the Dying Patient." *JAMA* 275 (14 February 1996): 474.

AMA's Council on Scientific Affairs. "Health Care Needs of Gay Men and Lesbians in the United States." *JAMA* 275 (1 May 1996): 1354-59.

The American Medical Association's Council on Ethical and Judicial Affairs. "Decisions Near the End of Life." *JAMA* 267 (22-29 April 1992): 2229-33.

Anonymous. "It's Over Debbie." *JAMA* 259 (8 January 1988): 272.

Apolonio, E.G. et al. "Prognostic Factors in Human Immunodeficiency Virus-Positive Patients with a CD4+ Lymphocyte Count < 50/ microL," *Journal of Infectious Diseases* 171 (April 1995): 829-36.

Arledge, Elizabeth. "The Death of Nancy Cruzan." *Frontline/PBS*. Aired 24 March 1992.

_____. "Let My Daughter Die." *Frontline/PBS*. Aired 1 March 1988.

ASPMN. "ASPMN Backs Pain Champion: Russell Portenoy." *Pain Management Nursing* 24 (January 2013).

Associated Press. "Arson Suspected in Fire at Home of 'Death and Dying' Author." *Richmond Times-Dispatch*, 8 October 1994.

Associated Press. "Doctor Assists 2 More Suicides in Michigan." *The New York Times*, 16 December 1992.

Associated Press. "Vajra Regent Osel Tendzin, 47; Former Leader of Buddhist Sect." *Boston Globe*, 28 August 1990.

Back, Anthony L. et al. "Physician-Assisted Suicide and Euthanasia in Washington State. Patient Requests and Physician Responses." *JAMA*, 275, no. 12 (27 March 1996): 919-25.

Baker, David W., MD, M.P.H. "History of the Joint Commission's Pain Standards: Lessons for Today's Prescription Opioid Epidemic." *JAMA* 317, no. 11 (21 March 2017): 1117-1118.

Barnett, Linda. "Hospice Nurses' Knowledge and Attitudes Toward the Near-Death Experience." *JNDS* 9, No. 4 (1991): 225-32.

Beecher, Henry K., MD "Ethics and Clinical Research." *NEJM* 274 (16 June 1966):1354-1360.

Bennetts, Leslie. "Elisabeth Kübler-Ross's Final Passage." *Vanity Fair*, June 1997.

- Beyette, Beverly. "What If I Don't Die in 6 Months?" *Los Angeles Times*, 4 April 1997.
- Biskupic, Joan. "Nothing Subtle About Scalia." *Washington Post*, 18 February 1997.
- _____. "Scalia Makes the Case for Christianity." *Washington Post*, 10 April 1996.
- Blendon, Robert J., Sc.D., Ulrike S. Szalay, M.PP., and Richard A. Knox, M.S. "Should Physicians Aid Their Patients in Dying? The Public Perspective," *JAMA* 267 (20 May 1992): 2658-62.
- Blum, Steve et al. "Trends in Survival Among Persons with Acquired Immunodeficiency Syndrome in New York City." *AJE* 139 (15 February 1994): 351-56.
- Brandt, Allan M. "Racism and Research: The Case of the Tuskegee Syphilis Study." *The Hastings Center Report* 8, no. 6 (December 1978).
- Breitbart, William, MD "Pain in AIDS: Bridging the Gap Between Pain Experts and AIDS Specialists." *American Pain Society Bulletin* 5 (July/August 1995): 1.
- Breitbart, William, MD et al. "A Double-Blind Trial of Haloperidol, Chlorpromazine, and Lorazepam in the Treatment of Delirium in Hospitalized AIDS Patients." *American Journal of Psychiatry* 153 (February 1996): 231-37.
- Breitbart, William, MD and M.V. McDonald, MD "Pharmacologic Pain Management in HIV/AIDS." *Journal of the International Association of Physicians in AIDS Care* 2 (July 1996): 17-26.
- Breitbart, William, MD et al. "The Undertreatment of Pain in Ambulatory AIDS Patients." *Pain* 65 (1996) 243-49.
- Breitbart, William MD, Barry D. Rosenfeld, PhD, and Steven Passik, PhD "Interest in Physician-Assisted Suicide Among Ambulatory HIV-Infected Patients." *American Journal of Psychiatry* 153 (February 1996): 238-42.
- Brock, Dwight, PhD and Daniel J. Foley, M.S. "Demography and Epidemiology of Dying in the United States, with Emphasis on Deaths of Older Persons." Paper prepared for a symposium of The Center to Improve Care of the Dying, called "A Good Dying: Shaping Health Care for the Last Months of Life," Washington, D.C. (30 April 1996).
- Brody, Howard, MD "Assisted Death: A Compassionate Response to a Medical Failure." *NEJM* 327, no.19 (5 November 1992):1384-88.
- Brown, David. "Triple Drug Therapies Are Changing Patterns, Costs of AIDS Treatment." *Washington Post*, 27 January 1997.

- Buettner, Russ et al., "Menachem Mendel Schneerson, 1902—1994: Lubavitch Rebbe Dies; Revered Hasidic Leader Spread Faith Around the Globe." *Newsday*, 13 June 1994.
- Butler, Robert N., MD "The Life Review: An Interpretation of Reminiscence in the Aged." *Psychiatry* 26, no. 1 (1963): 65-76.
- _____. "Twenty-five Years of the Life Review: Theoretical and Practical Consideration." *Journal of Gerontological Social Work*, Robert Disch, ed., 12, no. 3-4 (1988).
- Caplan, Arthur L. "Twenty Years After: The Legacy of the Tuskegee Syphilis Study/When Evil Intrudes." *Hastings Center Report*. (November—December 1992): 29-32.
- Carlsen, William. "Seattle Group Gives Assisted Suicide Momentum in Courts." *San Francisco Chronicle*, 3 June 1996.
- Cassel, Christine K., MD and Bruce C. Vladeck, PhD "Sounding Board: ICD-9 Code for Palliative or Terminal Care." *NEJM* (17 October 1996): 1232-33.
- Cassileth, B. R. et al. "Contemporary Unorthodox Treatments in Cancer Medicine." *AIM* 101, no. 1 (1984): 105-12.
- Catan, Thomas and Evan Perez. "A Pain-Drug Champion has Second Thoughts." *The Wall Street Journal*, 17 December 2012.
- Chaisson, R. E. et al. "Impact of the 1993 Revision of the AIDS Case Definition on the Prevalence of AIDS in a Clinical Setting." *AIDS* 7 (June 1993): 857-62.
- Cherney, N. and R. Portenoy. "Sedation in the Management of Refractory Symptoms— Guidelines for Evaluation and Treatment." *Journal of Palliative Care* 10, (1994): 1981-82.
- Chu, S. H. et al. "Prognosis of Posttransplant Lymphomas in Patients Treated with Cyclosporine, Azathioprine, and Prednisolone." *Transplantation Proceedings* 26 (August 1994): 1981-82.
- Clark, Christopher and Chris Bentley. "Once a Dynasty." *Springfield News-Leader*, 2 June 1993.
- Cleeland et al. "Pain and its Treatment in Outpatients with Metastatic Cancer." *NEJM* 330 (March 1994): 592-96.
- Colby, William H. "The Lessons of the Cruzan Case." *The University of Kansas Law Review* (Spring 1991): 524 ff.

Comprehensive Pain Management Group (CPMG). *Method of Relief of Cancer Pain* (later known as *Annex I*). Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization, (1983).

Connors, Alfred F Jr., MD et al. "A Controlled Trial to Improve Care for Seriously Ill Hospitalized Patients: The Study to Understand Prognoses and Preferences for Outcomes and Risks of Treatments (SUPPORT)." *JAMA* 274, no. 20 (22/29 November 1995): 1591-98.

Cooke, Robert. "Organ-Donor Injections Disputed." *Medical News*, 12 April 1997.

Corr, Charles A. "Coping with dying: Lessons that we should and should not learn from the work of Elisabeth Kubler-Ross." *Death Studies*, 17, no. 1 (1993): 69-83.

Covinsky, Kenneth E., MD et al. "The Impact of Serious Illness on Patients' Families." *JAMA*, 272, no. 23 (21 December 1994): 1839-1844.

Covinsky, Kenneth et al. "Is Economic Hardship on the Families of the Seriously Ill Associated with Patient and Surrogate Care Preferences?" *Archives of Internal Medicine* 12 (26 August 1996): 12-26.

Coyle, Nessa, R.N. et al. "Character of Terminal Illness in the Advanced Cancer Patient: Pain and Other Symptoms During the Last Four weeks of Life," *JPSM* 5 (April 1990): 83-93.

Darnall, Beth D., PhD et al. "International Stakeholder Community of Pain Experts and Leaders Call for an Urgent Action on Forced Opioid Tapering." *Pain Medicine*, 20, no. 3 (29 November 2018): 429-433. <https://doi.org/10.1093/pm/pny228>.

Dennett, Daniel, Ph. D. "Time and the Observer: The Where and When of Consciousness in the Brain." *Behavioral & Brain Sciences* 15, no. 2 (1992): 183-247.

Donnell, Grace. "Here's Why Life Expectancy in the U.S. Dropped Again This Year." *Fortune Magazine*, 9 February 2018.

Drickamer, Margaret A., MD, Melinda A. Lee, MD, and Linda Ganzini, MD "Practical Issues in Physician-Assisted Suicide." *AIM*, 126 (15 January 1997): 146-51.

Emanuel, E. J. and L. L. Emanuel. "Proxy Decision Making for Incompetent Patients: An Ethical and Empirical Analysis." *JAMA* 15 (April 1992): 2067-71.

Emanuel, Linda L. "Reexamining Death: The Asymptotic Model and a Bounded Zone Definition," *Hastings Center Report* (July—August 1995): 27-35.

Engram, Sara. "Abortion Foes Battle Right to Die." *Detroit Free Press*, 12 August 1991.

- Erikson, Erik. "Identity and the Life Cycle: Selected Papers." *Psychological Issues*, 1, no. 1 (1959): 1-171.
- Estrin, Robin. "Fewer AIDS Patients Enter Hospices." *Associated Press*, 22 January 1997.
- Field, M.J. and C.K. Cassel, ed. "A Profile of Death and Dying in America," *Approaching Death: Improving Care at the End of Life*. Washington, D.C.: National Academies Press, 1997: 33-49.
- Field, Marilyn J., PhD, ed. *Summary of Committee Views and Workshop Examining the Feasibility of an Institute of Medicine Study of Dying, Decision-making and Appropriate Care*. Division of Health Care Sciences, Institute of Medicine. Washington, D.C. (February 1994).
- Fields, Rick. "The Vidyadhara Trungpa Rinpoche Dies Nova Scotia; Cremation Rites Held at Karme Choling." Special Issue: *Vajradhatu Sun*, June/July 1987.
- Flory, James, Yinong Young-Xu, Ipek Gurol, Norman Levinsky, Arlene Ash, and Ezekiel Emanuel. "Place of Death: U.S. Trends Since 1980," *HealthAffairs* 23, no. 3 (May/June 2004). www.healthaffairs.org/doi/full/10.1377/hlthaff.23.3.194
- Foley, Kathleen, MD "Competent Care for the Dying Instead of Physician-Assisted Suicide." *NEJM* 336 (2 January 1997): 54-58.
- _____. "The Relationship of Pain and Symptom Management to Patient Requests for Physician-Assisted Suicide." *JPSM* 6 (July 1991): 289-97.
- Foley, Kathleen M., MD with Charles E. Inturrisi, MD "The Treatment of Cancer Pain." *NEJM* 313 (1985): 84-95.
- Foreman, Judy. "Choosing a Good Death." *Boston Globe*, 23 June 1996.
- Frankt, Austin. "Painkiller Abuse, a Cyclical Challenge." *The New York Times*, 22 December 2014.
- Friedman, David. "One Last Choice." *Vogue*, February 1997.
- Gabbard, Glen O., MD and Stuart W. Twemlow, MD "Do Near- Death Experiences' Occur Only Near Death?—Revisited." *JNDS* 10, no. 1 (1991): 41-47.
- _____. "Explanatory Hypotheses for Near-Death Experiences." *Revision* 4, no. 2, (1981): 68-71.
- Gaya, S. B. et al. "Malignant Disease in Patients with Long-Term Renal Transplants,"

Transplantation 59 (27 June 1995): 1705-09.

Gianelli, Diane. "Michigan 'Neutral' on Suicide." *American Medical News* 36, no. 20, (24 May 1993).

Gladwell, Malcolm. "Judge Breyer's Life Fashioned Like His Courthouse." *Washington Post*, 26 June 1994.

Goldberg, Vicki. "Looking Straight into the Eyes of the Dying." *The New York Times*, 31 March 1996.

Golden, Daniel. "A Time to Die: Increasingly the Terminally Ill Are Turning to Suicide Out of Horror." *Boston Globe*, 7 October 1990.

Gonzales, Sandra, Peter Steinglass, MD, and David Reiss. "Putting the Illness in Its Place: Discussion Groups for Families with Chronic Medical Illnesses," *Family Process* 28 (March 1989): 69-87.

Greenhouse, Linda. "Administration Asks Justices to Rule Against Assisted Suicide." *The New York Times*, 13 November 1996.

Grenvik, A. "Terminal Weaning: Discontinuance of Life Supporting Therapy in the Terminally Ill Patient." *Critical Care Medicine* 11, no. 5 (May 1983): 394-395.

Greyson, Bruce, MD "Varieties of Near-Death Experience." *Psychiatry: Interpersonal & Biological Processes*, 56, 4, (1993): 390-99.

Gunderman, Richard, MD, PhD "Hospitalists and the Decline of Comprehensive Care." *NEJM* 375 (15 September 2016): 1011-1013.

Hanley, Robert. "Joseph Quinlan, 71, Sought Daughter's Right to Die." *The New York Times*, 11 December 1996.

Heller, Jean. "Syphilis Victims in U.S. Study Went Untreated for 40 Years." *The New York Times*, 26, July, 1972.

Hendrickson, Paul. "In a small Missouri Town, the Nancy Cruzan Vigil Ends. The Debate Doesn't." *Washington Post*, 28 December 1990.

Hoffman, Jan. "Medicare is Cracking Down on Opioids. Doctors Fear Pain Patients Will Suffer." *The New York Times Magazine*, 27 March 2018.

Holland, Jimmie, MD "Cancer's Psychological Challenges." *Scientific American* 275, no. 3

(September 1996): 158-161.

Holly, Robert. "At-Home Deaths On the Rise in United States." *Home Health Care News*, 9 July 2018. www.homehealthcarenews.com.

Humphry, Derek. "Playboy Interview." *Playboy*, August 1992.

In the Matter of Karen Quinlan, An Alleged Incompetent. Case 70, N.J. 10, 355 A 2nd 647, decided by New Jersey State Supreme Court Justice Robert Hughes, 31 March 1976.

In the Matter of Nancy Beth Cruzan, by Her Parents and Co-Guardian v. Director, Missouri Department of Health. Sup. Ct. Case No. 88-1503, decided 25 June 1990.

Jacobson, Lisa P. "AIDS Survival Time Has Nearly Doubled Since 1984." *American Family Physician* 48 (August 1993): 319.

Jacobson, L. P. et al. "Changes in Survival after Acquired Immunodeficiency Syndrome (AIDS): 1984—91." *American Journal of Epidemiology* 138 (1 December 1993): 952-64.

Jaynes, Gregory. "In Vermont: A Spiritual Leader's Farewell." *Time*, 22 June 1987.

Johnson, Joshua. "After Procedure, Faithful Foresee Rebbe's Recovery." *Newsday*, 12 June 1994.

Joranson, David E. "Federal and State Regulation of Opioid." *JPSM* 5 (February 1990): 15-16.

Joranson, David E., M.S.S.W. et al. "Opioids for Chronic Cancer and Non-Cancer Pain: A Survey of State Medical Board Members." *Federation Bulletin: The Journal of Medical Licensure and Discipline* 79 (1992): 15-49.

_____. "Pain management, controlled substances, and state medical board policy: a decade of change." *Journal of Pain and Symptom Management* 23, no. 2 (February 2002): 138-47.

Juster, Thomas F. "Survey Sketches New Portrait of Aging America: The Health and Retirement Survey." *National Institute on Aging*. Gaithersburg, MD: National Institutes of Health (1993).

Kanner, Ronald M., MD and Russell K. Portenoy, MD "Unavailability of Narcotic Analgesics for Ambulatory Cancer Patients in New York City." *JAMA* 1 (spring 1986): 87-89.

Katz, Jay. "Do We Need Another Advisory Commission On Human Experimentation?" *Hastings Center Report* (January—February 1995).

_____. "Ethics and Clinical Research Revisited: A Tribute to Henry K. Beecher." *Hastings Center Report* (September—October 1993).

- Kemp, C. and L. Stepp. "Palliative Care for Patients with Acquired Immunodeficiency Syndrome." *The American Journal of Hospice Palliative Care* 12 (November—December 1995): 14, 17-27.
- Kinney, H. C. et al. "Neuropathological Findings in the Brain of Karen Ann Quinlan." *NEJM*, 330, no. 21 (26 May 1994): 1469-75.
- Kochanek, Kenneth D., M.A. and Bettie L. Hudson. "Advance Report of Final Mortality Statistics, 1992," *Monthly Vital Statistics Report*. Washington, D.C.: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (22 March 1995).
- Kolata, Gina. "Ban on Medical Experiments Without Consent Is Relaxed." *The New York Times*, 5 November 1996.
- _____. "Ethicists Debate New Definition of Death." *The New York Times*, 29 April 1992.
- _____. "Family Aid to Elderly Is Very Strong, Study Shows." *The New York Times*, 3 May 1993.
- _____. "FDA Approves AZT." *Science* 235, 27 March 1987.
- _____. "Living Wills Aside, Dying Cling to Hope." *The New York Times*, 15 January 1997.
- _____. "'Passive Euthanasia' in Hospitals Is the Norm, Doctors Say." *The New York Times*, June 1997.
- _____. "These Patients Had Sickle-Cell Disease. Experimental Therapies Might Have Cured Them." *The New York Times*, 27 January 2019
- Koltko-Rivera, Mark E. "Rediscovering the Later Version of Maslow's Hierarchy of Needs: Self-Transcendence and Opportunities for Theory, Research, and Unification." *Review of General Psychology* 10, no. 4 (2006).
- Knaul, Felicia Marie et al., "Alleviating the access abyss in palliative care and pain relief—an imperative of universal health coverage: The *Lancet* Commission Report 391." (7 April 2018). www.thelancet.com.
- Knox, Richard A. "Poll: Americans Favor Mercy Killing." *Boston Globe*, 3 November 1991.
- Kron, Joan. "Did the Girl in the Coma Want Death with Dignity." *New York*, 27 October 1975.

- _____. "The Girl in the Coma." *New York*, 6 October 1975.
- Lee, M.A. et al. "Legalizing Assisted Suicide—Views of Physicians in Oregon." *NEJM* 334 (1 February 1996) 310-15.
- Lehr, Dick. "Death and the Doctor's Hand." *Boston Globe*, 25—27 April 1993.
- Leland, John. "The End of AIDS?" *Newsweek*, 2 December 1996.
- Lerner, Barron H. "McQueen's Legacy of Laetrile." *The New York Times*. 15 November 2005.
- Lester, Toby. "When Paradise was on the Map." *Boston Globe*, 12 January 2014.
- Luft, Harold S. PhD and Patrick S. Romano, MD "Chance, Continuity, and Change in Hospital Mortality Rates." *JAMA* 270 (21 July 1993): 331-37.
- Lynn, Joanne, MD "Why I Don't Have a Living Will." *Law, Medicine and Health Care* 19, no. 1 and No. 2, (spring/summer 1991): 101-4.
- Lynn, Joanne, MD et al., "Defining the 'Terminally Ill': Insights from SUPPORT." *Duquesne Law Review*, 35 (1996): 311-36.
- _____. "Perceptions by Family Members of the Dying Experience of Older and Seriously Ill Patients," *AIM* 126, no. 2 (15 January 1997): 97-106.
- _____. "Prognoses of Seriously Ill Hospitalized Patients on the Days Before Death: Implications for Patient Care and Public Policy," *New Horizons* 5, no. 1 (February 1997): 55-61.
- Mansnerus, Laura. "At Death's Door, the Message Is Tune In, Turn On, Drop In." *The New York Times*, 26 November 1995.
- _____. "Timothy Leary, Pied Piper of Psychedelic 60s, Dies at 75." *The New York Times*, 1 June 1996.
- Mark, Daniel B., MD et al. "Effects of Coronary Angioplasty, Coronary Bypass Surgery, and Medical Therapy on Employment in Patients with Coronary Artery Disease." *AIM* 120 (15 January 1984): 111-17.
- Maslow, Abraham. "A Theory of Human Motivation." *Psychological Review*, 50, 4, (1943).
- _____. "The Farther Reaches of Human Nature." *The Journal of Transpersonal Psychology* 1, no. 1 (1969).

- McCory, D. C. et al. "Predicting Complications of Carotid Endarterectomy." *Stroke* 24 (1993): 1285-91.
- McEvoy, Mary D. "The Near-Death Experience: Implications for Nursing Education." *Loss, Grief & Care* 4, no. 1 and 2, (1990): 51-55.
- McGivney, W. T. and G. M. Crooks. "The Care of Patients with Severe Chronic Pain and Terminal Illness." *JAMA* 251 (1984): 1182-88.
- McGoldrick, Monica et al. "Mourning Rituals." *Family Therapy Networker* 10, no. 6 (November—December 1986): 28-36.
- McKinney, Martha, PhD and Lou Fintor. "News: How Physicians Handle Drug Investigations." *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* 83 (18 September 1991): 1282-84.
- McMillian, A. et al. "Trends and Patterns in Place of Death for Medicare Enrollees." *Health Care Finance and Review* 12 (1990): 1-7.
- Meisel, Alan. "The Legal Consensus about Forgoing Life-Sustaining Treatment: Its Status and Prospects." *Kennedy Institute of Ethics Journal*, 2, no. 4 (1993): 309-45.
- Mendelsohn, Jennifer. "Last Passage: Can Doctors Learn to Allow Patients to Choose Death with Dignity?" *People*, 19 February 1996.
- Merrill, D. and V. Mor. "Pathways to Hospital Death Among the Oldest Old." *Journal of Aging and Health* 5 (November 1993): 516-35.
- _____. "Where People Die: Health and Social Determinants." Paper presented at the Gerontological Society of America, San Francisco (1991).
- Miller, R. J. "Some Notes on the Impact of Treating AIDS Patients in Hospices." *Hospice Journal* 7 (1991): 1-12.
- Moses, Paul and Juan Forero. "End of the Lineage: Lubavitchers Keep Waiting for 'Moshiach.'" *Newsday*, 13 June 1994.
- Moskowitz, Ellen et al. "Dying Well in the Hospital: The Lessons of SUPPORT." Special Supplement: *Hastings Center Report* 25, no. 6 (November-December, 1995): S2-S36.
- Mount, Balfour, MD "Death and Dying: Attitudes in a Teaching Hospital." *Urology* IV, no. 6 (December 1974):17-33.
- Mydans, Seth. "Should Dying Patients Be Told? Ethnic Pitfall is Found." *The New York*

- Times*, 13 September 1995.
- Noyes, Russell, MD "Attitude Change Following Near-Death Experiences." *Psychiatry* 43, no. 3, (1980):234-41.
- Oaklander, Mandy. "This Will Change Your Mind About Psychedelic Drugs." *Time*, 16 May 2018.
- Okie, Susan. "Country's Doctors Remain Divided over Physician-Assisted Suicide." *Washington Post*, 8 January 1997.
- Olshansky, S. Jay et al. "Trading Off Longer Life for Worsening Health: The Expansion of Morbidity Hypothesis." *Journal of Aging and Health* 3 (May 1991): 194-216.
- Olshansky, S. Jay, PhD, Bruce A. Carnes, PhD, and Christine K. Cassel, MD "The Aging of the Human Species." *Scientific American*, April 1993: 46-52.
- Olshansky, S. Jay and Brian A. Ault. "The Fourth Stage of the Epidemiologic Transition: The Age of Delayed Degenerative Diseases." *Milbank Quarterly* 64 (Fall 1986): 64.
- Omran, Abdel R., MD "The Epidemiologic Transition: A Theory of the Epidemiology of Population Change." *Milbank Memorial Fund Quarterly* 49 (Winter 1971): 509-38.
- O'Rourke, Reverend Kevin. "Pain Relief: The Perspective of Catholic Tradition." *Journal of Pain and Symptom Management* (November 1992): 485-91.
- O'Rourke, R. A. "Overview of Trends in Heart Disease: Changing Prognosis after Myocardial Infarction," *The Annals of Epidemiology* 3 (September 1993): 541-46.
- Osmond, D. et al. "Changes in AIDS Survival Time in Two San Francisco Cohorts of Homosexual Men, 1983 to 1993." *JAMA* 271 (13 April 1994): 1083-87.
- Pinner, Robert W., MD et al. "Trends in Infectious Diseases Mortality in the United States." *JAMA* 273 (17 January 1996): 189-93.
- Portenoy, Russell, MD, Kathy M. Foley, MD, and Charles E. Inturrisi, MD "The Nature of Opioid Responsiveness and Its Implications for Neuropathic Pain: New Hypotheses Derived from Studies of Opioid Infusions." *Pain* 43, no. 3 (December 1990): 273-86.
- Portenoy, Russell, MD "Q and A," *Health News*. 17 March 2016.
<http://amp.timeinc.net/health/health/condition-article/0,,20189630,00.html>.
- Prendergast, T. J. and J. M. Luce. "Increasing Incidence of Withholding and Withdrawal of Life Support from the Critically Ill." *American Journal of Respiratory and*

Critical Care Medicine 155 (January 1997):15-20.

- Preston, Thomas A. and Ralph Mero. "Observations Concerning Terminally Ill Patients Who Chose Assisted Suicide." *Journal of Pharmaceutical Care in Pain and Symptom Control* 4, no. 1 and 2 (1996): 691-94
- Pruncho, R. A. and S. L. Potashnik. "Caregiving Spouses: Physical and Mental Health in Perspective," *Journal of American Geriatric Society* 37 (1989): 697-705.
- Quill, Timothy, MD "Sounding Board: Death and Dignity; A Case of Individual Decision-Making." *NEJM* 324 (7 March 1991): 691-94.
- Quill, Timothy, MD, Christine Cassel, MD, and Diane Meier, MD "Care of the Hopelessly Ill: Proposed Clinical Criteria for Physician-Assisted Suicide." *NEJM* 327 (5 November 1992): 1380-84.
- Reed, G. M. et al. "Realistic Acceptance as a Predictor of Decreased Survival Time in Gay Men with AIDS." *Health Psychology* 13, no. 4 (July 1994): 299-307.
- Reiss, David, MD, Sandra Gonzales, PhD, and Norman Kramer, MD "Family Process, Chronic Illness, and Death: On the Weakness of Strong Bonds." *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 43 (August 1986).
- Retsinas, Joan. "A Theoretical reassessment of the applicability of Kubler-Ross's stages of dying." *Death Studies* 12, no. 3 (1988): 705-804.
- Reuters. "Transplant Organs Said Removed Before Donors Die." *Reuters News Service*, 10 April 1997.
- RITA Trial Participants. "Coronary Angioplasty Versus Coronary Artery Bypass Surgery: The Randomized Intervention Treatment of Angina (RITA) trial." *Lancet* 341 (8845) (6 March 1993): 573-80.
- Rosenblatt, Robert, A. "U.S. Targets Hospices If Patients Live Too Long." *Los Angeles Times*, 15 March 1997.
- Rosenthal, Elisabeth. "Study Finds Suicides Follow a Book." *The New York Times*, 6 November 1993.
- Rothman, David. "Perspective: Where we Die." *NEJM* 370 (2014).
- Rothstein, Edward. "On the Web, Tuning in to Timothy Leary's Last Trip, Live from His Deathbed." *The New York Times*, 29 April 1996.

- Rousseau, Paul. "Terminal Sedation in the Care of Dying Patients." *Archives of Internal Medicine* 9 (September 1996):1785 ff.
- Saavedra-Aguilar, Juan C., MD and Juan S. Bomez-Jeria, MD "A Neurobiological Model for Near-Death Experiences." *JNDS* 7, no. 4 (1989): 205-22.
- Sabatino, Charles. "Can My Advance Directives Travel Across State Lines? An Essay on Portability." *Bifocal, A Journal of the ABA Commission on Law and Aging* 38, no. 1 (September – October 2016).
- Sacred Congregation for the Doctrine of the Faith. "Declaration on Euthanasia." *Sacred Congregation for the Doctrine of the Faith*, The Vatican, (5 May 1980). www.vatican.va.
- Sager, M. et al. "Changes in the Location of Death after Passage of Medicare's Prospective Payment System," *NEJM* 320, no. 7 (16 February 1989): 433-39.
- Santos, Carlos. "Fire and Theft at Farm Probed." *Richmond Times-Dispatch*, 11 October 1994.
- _____. "Highland Fire Leaves Author Saddened and Angry; Kübler-Ross Lost House, Art and Manuscripts." *Richmond Times-Dispatch*, 13 October 1994.
- Scanlan, Christopher. "Hopes for Fetal Tissue Wait, Abortion Foes Oppose Research on Its Healing Value." *Detroit Free Press*, 7 October 1991.
- Schechter, N.L., D. A. Allen, and K. J. Hanson. "The Status of Pediatric Pain Control: A Comparison of Hospital Analgesic usage in Children and Adults." *Pediatrics* 77 (1986): 11-15.
- Shapiro, Rich. "Cabrini Medical Center Closing Doors." *Daily News*, 15 March 2008.
- Siebert, Charles. "Miracle in a Picnic Cooler." *The New York Times Magazine*, 13 April 1997.
- Siegel, K. et al. "Caregiver Burden and Unmet Patient Needs." *Cancer* 68, no. 5 (1 September 1991): 1131-40.
- Slater, Lauren. "How Psychedelic Drugs Can Help Patients Face Death." *The New York Times Magazine*, 20 April 2012.
- Slome, Lee R., PhD et al., "Physician-Assisted Suicide and Patients with Human Immunodeficiency Virus Disease." *NEJM* 336 (6 February 1997): 417-21.
- Smith, Daniel Scott. "Life Course, Norms and the Family System of Older Americans in 1900." *Journal of Family History* 4, no. 3 (Fall 1979): 2285-98.

- Smothers, Ronald. "Injured in '88, Officer Awakes in '96." *The New York Times*, 16 January 1996.
- Stevenson, Ian, MD, Emily Williams Cook, M.A., and Nicholas McClean-Rice, MD "Are Persons Reporting 'Near-Death Experiences' Really Near Death? A Study of Medical Records." *Omega: Journal of Death & Dying* 20, no. 1 (1989-1990): 45-54.
- Stolberg, Sheryl. "Ending Life on Their Own Terms." *Los Angeles Times*, 1 October 1996.
- Szalavitz, Maia. "When the Cure is Worse than the Disease." *The New York Times*, 9 February 2019.
- Teno, Joan M, MD, M.S., Pedro Gozalo, PhD, [...] and Vincent Mor, PhD "Change in End-of-Life Care for Medicare Beneficiaries: Site of Death, Place of Care, and Health Care Transitions in 2000, 2005, and 2009." *JAMA* 309, no. 5 (6 February 2013): 470-477.
- _____. "Site of Death, Place of Care, and Health Care Transitions Among US Medicare Beneficiaries, 2000-2015." *JAMA* 320, no. 3 (2018): 264-271.
- Thornton, Kirtley and Christine B. Phillips. "Performing the Good Death: The Medieval *Ars Moriendi* and Contemporary Doctors." *Medical Humanities* 35, no. 2 (2009): 94-97.
- Troug, Robert D. "Is It Time to Abandon Brain Death?" *Hastings Center Report* (January—February 1997).
- Uhlenberg, Peter. "Population Aging and Social Policy." *Annual Review of Sociology* 18, no. 1 (1992): 449-474.
- Ventafriidda, Vittorio, MD et al. "Symptom Prevalence and Control During Cancer Patients' Last Days of Life." *Journal of Palliative Care* 6, no. 3 (1990):7-11.
- Von Roenn, Janie H., MD et al. "Physician Attitudes and Practice in Cancer Pain Management: A Survey from the Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group." *AIM* 119 (15 July 1993): 121-26.
- Wanzer, Sidney H., MD et. al., "The Physician's Responsibility Toward Hopelessly Ill Patients: A Second Look," *NEJM*, 320, no. 13 (30 March 1989): 844-49.
- Warrick, Pamela. "Protesters Plotted 'Rescue'—and Then It Was Too Late." *Los Angeles Times*, 10 January 1991.
- Webb, Marilyn. "The Art of Dying: A Better Way for Those Who Will Never Recover." *New York*, 23 November 1992.

WHO International Collaborating Group for the Study of the WHO Staging System. "Proposed 'World Health Organization Staging System for HIV Infection and Disease': Preliminary Testing by an International Collaborative Cross-sectional Study." *AIDS*, 7 (May 1993): 711 ff.

Zeman, David. "Kevorkian Jurors Face Intense Grilling Trial, Weeding Out Process Begins Today," *Detroit Free Press*, 19 April 1994.

Zimmerman, Ben, "Considering Maslow's Hierarchy of Needs to Create an Empowered Workplace," *Forbes*, 4 September 2018.

Book Sections

Breitbart, William, MD "Pharmacotherapy of Pain in AIDS," in *A Clinical Guide to AIDS and HIV*. Edited by Gary P. Wormser. Philadelphia: Lippincott-Raven, 1996: 359-78.

Breitbart, William, MD and Steven Passik, PhD "Psychiatric Aspects of Palliative Care," in *Oxford Textbook of Palliative Medicine*. Edited by Derek Doyle, Geoffrey W. C. Hanks and Neil MacDonald. New York: Oxford University Press, 1993.

Breitbart, William and Steven D. Passik. "Psychological and Psychiatric Interventions in Pain Control," in *Oxford Textbook of Palliative Medicine*. Edited by Derek Doyle, Geoffrey W. C. Hanks and Neil MacDonald. New York: Oxford University Press, 1993.

Cherlin, Andrew. "The Trends: Marriage, Divorce, Remarriage," in *Families in Transition*. 6th ed. Edited by Arlene S. Sculnick and Jerome H. Skolnick. Glenview, IL: Scott, Foresman, 1989.

Erland, J. M. and J. E. Anderson. "The Experience of Pain in Children," in *Proceeding of the 5th World Congress on Pain*. Edited by R. Cubner, G. F. Gebhart, and M. R. Bond. New York: Elsevier science Publishers, 1988.

Foley, Kathleen M., MD "Epidemiology of Death: The How, Why, Where and Symptoms of Dying" in *Summary of Committee Views and Workshop Examining the Feasibility of an Institute of Medicine Study of Dying, Decisionmaking and Appropriate Care*. Edited by Marilyn Fields, PhD Washington, D.C.: Division of Health Care Sciences, Institute of Medicine, February 1994.

_____. "Supportive Care and the Quality of Life of the Cancer Patient" in *Principles and Practice of Oncology*, 4th ed. Edited by DeVita, Hellman, and Rosenberg. Philadelphia: Principles and Lippincott, 1993: 2417-48.

- Hareven, Tamara K. "American Families in Transition: Historical Perspective on Change," in *Families in Transition*, 6th ed. Edited by Arlene S. Sculnick and Jerome H. Skolnick. Glenview, IL: Scott, Foresman, 1989.
- Holland, Jimmie, MD et al. "Alternative Cancer Therapies," in *Handbook of Psycho-oncology*. Edited by Jimmie C. Holland, MD and Julie H. Rowland, PhD New York: Oxford University Press, 1989.
- Kunc, Norman. "The need to belong: Rediscovering Maslow's hierarchy of needs," in *Restructuring for caring and effective education: An administrative guide to creating heterogeneous schools*. Edited by Villa, R.A. et al. Baltimore: Paul H. Brooks Publishing, 1992.
- Melzack, Ronald, MD "The Tragedy of Needless Pain: A call for social Action," in *Proceeding of the 5th World Congress on Pain*. Edited by R. Cubner, G. F. Gebhar, and M. R. Bond. New York: Elsevier Science Publishers, 1988.
- Monette, Paul. "My Priests," in Paul Monette, *Last Watch of the Night: Essays Too Personal and Otherwise*. San Diego: Harcourt Brace, 1994.
- Mor, Vincent, PhD "Available Data for Studying Dying in America," in *Summary of Committee Views and Workshop Examining the Feasibility of an Institute of Medicine Study of Dying, Decisionmaking and Appropriate Care*. Edited by Marilyn Fields, PhD Washington, D.C.: Division of Health Care Sciences, Institute of Medicine, 1994.
- Mor, Vincent et al., "The Effect of Hospice Care on Where Patients Die," in *The Hospice Experiment*. Edited by V. Mor et al. (Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1988).
- Saunders, Cicely. "Foreword," *Oxford Textbook of Palliative Medicine*. Edited by Derek Doyle, Geoffrey W. C. Hanks and Neil Macdonald. New York: Oxford Medical Publications, 1993.
- Thurman, Robert A. F. "Introduction," *The Tibetan Book of the Dead*. Translated by Robert Thurman. New York: Bantam Books, 1994.
- Trungpa, Chogyam. "Introduction," *The Tibetan Book of the Dead: The Great Liberation Through Hearing in The Bardo*. Translated by Francesca Freemantle and Chogyam Trungpa. Boston: Shambhala Publications, 2000.
- Uhlenberg, Peter. "Death and the Family," in *Families in Transition*, 6th ed. Edited by Arlene S. Skolnick and Jerome H. Skolnick. Glenview, Ill.: Scott, Foresman, 1989.
- Wald, Florence. "Finding a Way to Give Hospice Care," in *Death, Dying and Bereavement: Theoretical Perspectives and other ways of Knowing*. Edited by Inge B. Corless, R.N.,

PhD, FAAN, Barbara B. Germino, PhD, R.N., FAAN, and Mary A. Pittman, Dr.P.H.
Sudbury, MA: Jones and Ba